

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90 ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

Government of Punjab Department of Planning

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90

ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86



PLANNING DEPARTMENT PUNJAB



- 5-455 309,25 PUN-S

CONTENTS

PART I

. ,					Pages
CHAPTER	I		APPROACH TO THE SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN		13
CHAPTER	II		FINANCIAL RESOURCES		4-5
CHAPTER	Ш	• •	AGRICULTURE AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT I	• •	6—20
			(1) Agriculture		
			(2) Horticulture		
			(3) Food		
			(4) Soil Conservation	٠	
CHAPTER	IV	• •	AGRICULTURE AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT II		21—32
			(1) Animal Husbandry		
			(2) Dairying and Milk Supply		
			(3) Fisheries		
			(4) Forests		
			(5) Community Development and Panchayats		
			(6) National Rural Employment Programme		
CHAPTER	V	• •	CO-OPERATION .	•	3340
CHAPTER	VI	• •	IRRIGATION AND FLOOD CONTROL (INCLUDING MINOR IRRIGATION)		41—64
CHAPTER	VII		POWER .		65—74
CHAPTER	VIII	••	INDUSTRY AND MINERALS .	•	75—97
CHAPTER	IX	• •	TRANSPORT AND TOURISM .		98—102
• •			(1) Roads and Bridges		
			(2) Road Transport (3) Civil Aviation		
		·	(4) Tourism		
CHAPTER	X	••	EDUCATION .	•	103—112
			 General Education College and University Education Other Programmes Technical Education 		
CHAPTER	XI	••	SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMME		113—119
CHAPTER	XII	••	PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION .		120127
			 Medical Education and Research Medical Colleges Public Health Indian System of Medicine and Homoeopathy 		

		Pages
CHAPTER XIII	- WATER SUPPLY AND SEWERAGE -	128—135
	(1) Rural Water Supply	
•	(2) Urban Water Supply and Sewerage	
CHAPTER XIV	URBAN DEVELOPMENT AND HOUSING	136140
	(1) Urban Development	
	(2) Housing	7
CHAPTER XV .	. WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES AND BACKWARD CLASSES	141—143
CHAPTER XVI	SOCIAL WELFARE AND NUTRITION	144-145
	(1) Social Welfare	
	(2) Nutrition	
CHAPTER XVII	OTHER PROGRAMMES	146—156
	(1) Labour and Labour Welfare	
	(2) Information and Publicity	
	(3) Planning Machinery	
	(4) Statistics	
	(5) Stationery and Printing	•
	(6) Administrative Training Institute	
	(7) Public Works	
CHAPTER XVIII	EMPLOYMENT	15 7—176
CHAPTER XIX .	REVISED MINIMUM NEEDS PROGRAMME	177—180
CHAPTER XX	WORLD BANK AIDED PROJECTS	18 1—184
CHAPTER XXI	DISTRICT PLANNING	185
CHAPTER XXII .	. IMPLEMENTATION OF NEW 20-POINT PROGRAMME	18 6 —190

191---202

CHAPTER XXIII .. DEVELOPMENT OF BACKWARD AREAS—SUB-PLAN

PART-II

STATEMENTS

STATEMENT-I		Pages
Sub-heeadwise Outlay and Expenditure	••	14
STATEMENT-II		
Schemee wise Outlay and Expenditure	• •	589
Sub-Heead of Development		
(i) /Agriculture	••	5—13
(ii) Soil Conservation		14-15
(iii) Animal Husbandry	••	1621
(iv) Dairying and Milk Supply		22-23
(v) Fisheries		24-25
(vi) Forests		26-27
(vii) Community Development and Panchayats	••	28-29
(viii) National Rural Employment Programme	••	30
(ix) Co-operation		31—35
(x) II _r rigation		36—37
(xi) Minor Irrigation and C.A.D.	••	3839
(xii) Anti-Water-logging, Drainage and Flood Control	••	39
(xiii) Power	••	4041
(xiv) Industry and Minerals	••	42-46
(xv) Roads and Bridges		47
(xvi) Road Transport	••	48
xvii) Civil Aviation	••	49
(xviii)) Tourism		50
(xix) Science and Technology	••	51-52
(xx) Environmental Programme	••	52
(xxi) General Education	••	53—60
(xxii) Technical Education	. ••	61-63
(xxiii): Public Health and Sanitation	••	6469
(xxiv) Water Supply and Sewerage	••	70

Statement		Pages
(xxv) Housing	••	71
(xxvi) Urban Development	••	72
(xxvii) Information and Publicity		73-74
(xxviii) Labour and Labour Welfare		75—78
(xxix) Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes		79 —81
(xxx) Social Welfare		82-83
(xxxi) Nutrition	••	84
(xxxii) Statistics		8 5
(xxxiii) Planning Machinery		85
(xxxiv) Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Progamme	4 •	85
(xxxv) Stationery and Printing		86
(xxxvi) Public Works		87
(xxxvii) Food	• •	88
(xxxviii) Administrative Training Institute	••	89
STATEMENT-III		
Physical Targets and Achievements	••	90—112
STATEMENT-IV		
Minimum Needs Programme—Outlay and Expenditure	••	113
STATEMENT-V		
Physical Targets and Achievements-MNP	••	114-115
STATEMENT-VI		
Centrally-sponsored Schemes—Outlay and Expenditure	. •	116—127
STATEMENT TPP-I		
20-Point Programme—Outlay and Expenditure	• •	128—140
STATEMENT TPP-II		
20-Point Programme—Physical Targets and Achievements	• •	141-142
STATEMENT DP-I		
District Plan	••	144-145

14

CHAPTER I

APPROACH TO THE SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN

PLAN OF MODERNISATION AND CONSOLI-DATION.

Before undertaking preparation of the Seventh Five year Plan, an exercise was conducted in the State as early as April, 1984 to identify the deficiencies which had accumulated upto the end of the Sixth Five Year Plan, while implementing various plan schemes, so that these deficiencies could be provided for systematically in the Seventh Plan. The main purpose of this exercise was to ensure that before embarking on new projects, a conscientious effort is made to consolidate the assets created so far. While this exercise was being carried out, the Approach to the Seventh Five Year as prepared by the Planning Commission, Government of India, was received in the State. Based on the facts revealed by the exercise, the comments of the State Government on the Approach to the Seventh Plan were contained in the speech of the Governor Punjab delivered in the meeting of the National Development Council held on 12/13th July, 1984. Appreciating suggestions made by the Punjab and some other States in this meeting, the Government of India set up two expert committees to (i) consider the question of provision for maintenance of assets as plan outlay and (ii) the role of centrally sponsored programmes and schemes in the Seventh Plan. The report of these committees is yet awaited and hence the proposals made for the next Five Year Plan may be subject to modifications in the light of their recommendations.

1.2. The Seventh Five Year Plan for Punjab has been prepared keeping in mind the objective outlined in the Approach to the Seventh Plan as also the deficiencies identified as a result of the exercise mentioned earlier. The emphasis laid by the Prime Minister on the need for improvement in productivity, absorption of modern technology and fuller utilisation of capacity as well as the importance given to various programmes such as afforestation, re-organisation of vocational education and other aspects of development have given a fresh impetus to the efforts of the State in its march towards development on all sectors of the economy in order to ensure growth with justice. These ideals have been incorporated in the Seventh Five year Plan. SIZE

1.3. Keeping in view these objectives and also the present inflationary trend, the size of the Seventh Plan for Punjab has been finalised at Rs. 3285 crores which is an increase of 67.86% over the Sixth Plan size of Rs. 1957 crores. The approved outlays of the previous Five Year Plans also indicate that this percentage increase is in order. The table indicating the Five Year Plan outlays of the State as well as of Government of India and the percentage increase over the previous plan outlays is given below:—

Serial No.	Plan		State Plan outlay/Expen- diture (Rs. in crores)	Percentage increase	Total plan outlay of India (Rs. in crores)	Percentage increase
1	2	سه ميد هم مده المده المده المده	3	4	5	6
1	First Plan (1951_56)		163 ·00*		2069	
2	Second Plan (1956-61)		151 -43*	(_) 7.10	5600	170 -66
3	Third Plan (1961 _ 65)	••	256 -23*	67 -98	10400	85 -71
4	Three Annual Plans (1966_69)	••	421 ·85		6756	<u></u>
- 5	Fourth Plan (1969-74)	• •	428 -47	68 : 54	24398	134 -60
6	Fifth Plan (1974_79)	••	940 51	119 -50	53411 (1974 <u>—</u> 78)	118 ·9 2
7	Sixth Plan (1978—83)	• •	1585 -00	68 -53	69380	29 -90
8	Sixth Plan (1980—85)		1957 -00	108 .08	97500	40 ·53
9	Seventh Plan (1985—90)	••	3285 .00	67 -86	180000	84 ·62

^{*}Relates to erstwhile Punjab.

AGRICULTURE

1.4. In the agriculture sector, marked development has already been achieved with the result that the State is largest single contributor to the Central foodgrain pool. 60.1% of wheat and 50.3% of rice in this pool is contributed by Punjab. The agricultural practices in the State are already highly developed and water resources of the State are also fully utilised. The scope of increasing agricultural production in well developed areas is limited. 84% of the geographical area of Punjab is already under cultivation. The main thrust in agriculture, in order to achieve the targetted rate of 4% would, therefore, now be in the field of reclamation of alkaline land, dry land farming, control of weeds and pests, diversification of agriculture by encouraging horticulture and sugarcane production etc. Special attention will be paid to the adequate production and marketing of quality seed to bring it within the means of farmers and also to persuade the farmers to switch over to certified seeds since the high yielding variety technology rests on the periodic replacement of seed. Furthermore, since the requirement of various plant nutrients by high yielding varieties is almost double than the traditional varieties, the intensity of agriculture has resulted in serious micro-nutrient deficiencies in certain pockets. Making up the micro-nutrient deficiencies will, therefore, play a vital role in increasing food production in future decades. Hence important programmes for setting up of micro-nutrient laboratories and production of micro-nutrients have been taken up in the Seventh Plan.

IRRIGATION

1.5. In the irrigation sector, the first priority is being given to the completion of on-going irrigation projects which are in an advanced stage of completion and are capable of yielding or partial benefits during the Seventh Plan. The emphasis will be modernisation on of the existing irrigation system by tion of water through lining of channels, re-modelling of certain old canals now in disuse and improving the regulation of water supply through efficient wireless system. New irrigation projects will be restricted to medium irrigation projects in backward and submontane areas. In fact, the most significant addition of new projects is in the backward and submontane area of Kandi, hitherto neglected. Full provisioning as per World Bank agreement has been made for completion of phase I of the project and adequate provision has been made for taking up phase II since without this the work of reducing original imbalances will be incomplete. Another important on going project to which enhanced allocation has been made is for the development of the water-logged south western backward districts of the State. This is essential if the existing road net-work and capital investment in the area is to be preserved. It is also essential to lower the water table in this region to prevent damage to crops.

POWER

1.6. Power is the basic infra-structure for both agriculture and industry and it will, therefore, continue to be given high priority in the Plan. It is expected that an additional installed capacity of 768 MW would be added to the power system during the Seventh Plan with the completion of two major projects and some micro-hydel schemes. Besides this, due attention will be paid to prepare a base for the Eighth Plan.

INDUSTRIES

- 1.7. A new Industrial Policy for the State is on the anvil to provide for an integrated development of the border areas and also to relieve the pressure on land and provide job opportunities to the educated unemployed youth. The main thrust will be to:
 - (i) diversify industrialisation in the State and utilise raw material locally available;
 - (ii) to promote rural industries;
 - (iii) to enlarge the scope of incentives already being provided to industrialists in this border State; and
 - (iv) to encourage establishment of small-scale units in order to tackle the problem of unemployment among the educated unemployed especially in the rural areas.
- 1.8. Another step in this direction is to increase the facilities available for training relevant to job opportunities. Major step up has been provided for Technical Education to set up one Regional Engineering College, two State Engineering Colleges and to modernise existing polytechnics and ITIs as well as to set up a new Polytechnic, replace obsolete machinery and diversify the training courses being conducted. Besides this, a much greater role is expected to be played by the State Agro Industries Corporation in acting as a catalyst for promotion of Agro-Industries for which raw material is locally available.

SOCIAL SERVICES

Education

1.9. Due attention is also being paid to the Social Services Sectors in order to provide basic facilities to the people. The detailed exercise conducted has revealed certain basic deficiencies in these sectors especially in Education, Public Health and Sanitation. The emphasis on education will not be on expansion but rather on consolidation and qualitative improvement. The supervision net work would be strengthened and acute deficiencies such as of drinking water and toilet facilities, furniture and blackboards are being provided for at the primary level. At the secondary stage priority is being given to providing Science Rooms, Science Laboratories and Science Apparatus to facilitate the introduction of the 10+2 System. To strengthen, the National Integration a Zonal cultural centre at Patiala will be set up.

Public Health and Sanitation:

1.10. Under Public Health and Sanitation, adequate outlays are being provided for purchasing essential machinery and equipment, replacement of obsolete equipment and for the completion of spill-over work so that the investment already made can be utilised in an optimal manner. To improve the quality of medical sciences to the rural area 200 new PHC will be set up. For the Faridkot Medical College, though the total requirement of the project is very large, provisions are being made at this stage only for making it functional and fulfilling the basic requirements needed for recognition by the Medical Council of India.

Poverty alleviation:

1.11. Special attention will continue to be given to the programme for the welfare of the economically weaker sections of the society, especially the scheduled castes. With the help of a comprehensive survey, each house-hold below the poverty line has been identified and issued a Yellow Card. This enables the card holders to receive free medical aid, subsidised consumer articles and other assistance without difficulty. Tie-up arrangements have been made with the Banks for implementing income generating schemes for their benefits. In a unique gesture to these card holders, the State Government has taken the entire burden of interest payable by them to the Banks. This is in addition to the capital subsidy available under various programmes for poverty alleviation like IRD.

Improvement in rural life:

1.12. To improve the quality of rural life the problem of village sanitation is to be tackled in right earnest. Emphasis is being laid on the pavement of streets and disposal of sullage water. Afforestation of community lands is being taken up in a big way and 20% of the finance under NREP are being earmarked for this purpose, as against 10% earlier. Every effort will be made to solve the problem of providing water supply in the problem villages. However, the formula for grant of assistance under the ARP will need revision to equally encourage all States to spend more on this programme.

TASK FORCE

1.13. In order to implement the recommendations of the High Level Committee on Punjab Administration concerning the problem of unemployment among educated youth in Punjab, a Committee has been constituted under the Chairmanship of Chief Secretary to Government, Punjab. This Committee has set up a local task force to consider short-term measures and suggest specific schemes for implementation in this direction. The Planning Commission, Government of India, has also been urged to set up a task force at the National level for suggesting long-term measures to tackle the issue of unemployment on an enduring basis.

SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL IMPROVEMENT

- 1.14. Realising the important role of Science and Technology in achieving the objectives of improvement in productivity and absorption of modern technology, outlay to this sector has been sharply stepped up in the Seventh Plan to ensure that Science and Technology component should become an integral part of every productive sector of the economy.
- 1.15. A State Council for Science and Technology has already been established in the State for laying down Science and Technology policy, advising, planning and co-ordinating activities in this field within the State. Research and development efforts in various sectors of economy are being sharply stepped up and about Rs. 4.90 crores will be spent during the Seventh Plan on basic research in the field of renewable sources of energy and harnessing it for productive purposes.
- 1.16. Environmental programmes have been given due recognition and projects have been taken up for prevention of air and water pollution, for the restoration of ecological balance through afforesstation and for reclamation of non-cultivable waste land. By channelising the Sutlej-Beas River bed, a sizeable area will be reclaimed which will be used for fodder and fuel wood plantation. To improve the rural environment, large scale programmes of pavement of streets and construction of drains and disposal of sullage will be implemented.
- 1.17. In the spirit of decentralisation of plan activities to the district and local levels, financial support is being provided to District Environment Committees for the implementation of the programme leading to improvement of environments at the district level.

TRAINING AND MODERNISATION

1.18. The plan components relating to training and modernisation have been stepped up in the various major sectors. It is proposed to provide computers for efficient functioning in certair departments like Transport, Education and the Economic and Statistical Organisation. training of civil servants of all categories has been adequately provided for in sectors like Education Agriculture, Animal Husbandry, Rural Development etc. Another area of major thrust would be strengthening of the State Institute of Public Administration to make it a full-fledged Apex Training Institute to provide qualitative training relevant to developing greater competence and skills required to face the complex challenges of modern administration.

CHAPTER II

FINANCIAL RESOURCES

Sixth Five Year Plan (1980-85)

The State's Sixth Five Year Plan(1980—85) was approved by the Planning Commission at Rs. 1,957.00 crores, but due to severe constraint on resources the outlay for the final year (1984-85) of the plan was kept at previous year's level of Rs. 440.00 crores. The expenditure for the Sixth Five Year Plan was Rs. 1,885.96 crores. There was thus shortfall of Rs. 71.04 crores in the total plan expenditure as compared to the approved outlay for the Sixth Five Year Plan. The table below indicates yearwise approved outlay and actual expenditure during the Sixth Five Year Plan.

Year	Approved outlay (Rs. crores)	Actual Expenditure (Rs. crores)
1980-81	300 .00	299 ·44
1981-82	340 ·40	344 ·65
1982-83	385 .00	385.00
1983-84	440 .00	429 ·47
1984-85	440 00	427 ·40
Total	1,905 ·40	1,885 -96

Seventh Five Year Plan(1985-90)

2.2 The resources for the Seventh Five Year Plan(1985—90) of the State were estimated by the Planning Commission at Rs. 3,285.00 crores after adjusting overdraft of Rs. 78.19 crores as on 31st March, 1985. This includes Additional Resource Mobilisation of the order of Rs. 2,000.00 crores. It was felt that ARM of this magnitude was feasible in view of losses being incurred by the State Electricity Board, State Road Transport Corporation and Irrigation projects. The size of the Seventh Five Year Plan was, therefore, fixed at Rs. 3,285.00 crores to be commensurate with the resources. The financing pattern of the plan is summarised below and resources profile in detail is given in the Annexure,

Sr.No	o. Item	Amount (Rs. in crores)
1	State's own resources (after adjusting overdraft of Rs. 78.19 crores as on	
	31st March, 1985)	818 · 0 7
2	Additional Resource Mobilisation	2,000 .00
3	Central Assistantce(after adjustment of relief assistance	_,
	of Rs. 0.80 crore)	466 -93
	Total	3,285 ·00

Annual Plan 1985-86

2.3 The resources for the Annual Plan 1985-86 were worked out at Rs. 500.00 crores including ARM of Rs. 100.00 crores. A sum of Rs. 7.80 crores has been adjusted in 1985-86 out of the total overdraft of Rs. 78.19 crores as on 31st March, 1985 and the balance amount will be rolled over to the remaining years of the Seventh Five Year Plan. Keeping in view the availability of resources the size of the Annual Plan was approved by the Planning Commission at Rs. 500.00 crores. The pattern for financing the Annual Plan of the State is set out in the Annexure. The summary position is given in the following table:—

Sr.No.	Item	Amount (Rs. in crores)
1	State's own resources (after adjusting overdraft of Rs. 7.80 crores)	202 ·86
2	Additional Resource Mobilisation	1 00 · 0 0
3	Central Assistance (after adjustment of relief assistance of Rs. 0.80 crore)	197 ·14
	Total	500 .00

ANNEXURE

Scheme of Financing Sev (1985—90) and Annual			1	2	3
			II. Additional Resource Mobilisation	2,000 ·00	100 -00
Items	Seventh Five Year Plan (1985—90)	Annual Plan (1985-86)	III. Negotiated Loans(Gross) (a) Loans from LIC/GIC (b) Loans from RBI/	91 ·24	14 ·95
1	2	3	NABARD	20 · 70	3 · 40
I. State's budgetary resources			(c) Loans from REC	40 ·00	8 •00
other than negotiated loans State enterprises mar-	and		(d) Loans from IDBI	45 ·43	9 · 29
ket borrowings :—			Total(a-j-b-j-c-j-d)	197 ·37	35 ·64
1. Balance from current Revenue(at 1984-85 rates of taxation)	79 ·62	8 ·52	IV. State's Total Resources (I to III)	2,896 ·26	310 ·66
2. Contribution of public enterprises (at 1984-85 fares and tariffs)			V. Less: Reparyment of over draft as on 31st March, 1985	(—)78·19	(—)7 ·80
(a) State Electricity Board (b) Road Transport	()146 ·04	()12 ·53	VI. State's Total Resources (Net) (IV—V)	2,818 .07	302 ·86
Corporation	()82 ·54	()12 ·29	VII. Central Assistance— (a) Normal Assistance)	83 -59
(c) Others Total(a+·b+c)	(—)228 · 58	(—)24 ·82	- (b) For externally Aided projects	} 467 ·73	14 · 35
3. Loans from market (Net)) 195 · 67	32 ·05	(c) Special Central Assistance	}	100 .00
4. Share of Small Savings	310 ·25	55 .00	(d) Less: Repayment of		
5. State Provident Fund	77 -90	12 ·80	Advance Plan Assistance for relief works	()0 · 80	(—)0 ·80
6. Misc. Capital Receipts (Net)	264 ·03	91 ·47	Total: VII	466 ·93	197 ·14
Total: I	698 ·89	175 ·02	_VIII. Aggregate Resources (VI+VII)	3,285 .00	500 .00

CHAPTER III

AGRICULTURE AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT (I)

Agriculture and allied activities form the most important sector of the State's economy with over 56 per cent of its share in the total State Income(GDP) and over 80 per cent of the population depending upon this sector; the socio-economic development of the State and standard of living of the people, especially in rural areas, hinges mainly on the accelerated development of this sector. Punjab has now entered a new phase where intensive exploitation of land and water resources through multiple cropping has changed the total eco-system and has created overdependence on a few crops like wheat and rice. Besides, agriculture has been confronted with some problems like that of rising pests/insects population, increasing incidence of weeds, depleting soil fertility, inadequate supply of vital agricultural inputs, like seeds and fertilizers, micro-nutrient deficiencies in the soil and shrinking size of operational holdings.

Objective and Strategy for the Seventh Five-Year Plan:

- 3.2 The strategy envisaged for the fulfilment of the production targets during the Seventh Plan period is as under:—
 - (i) enlarged certified seed supply programme;
 - (ii) coverage of maximum area with timely sowing by regulating availability of essential inputs in time;
 - (iii) control of weeds and pests;

- (iv) introduction of disease-resistant varieties;
- (v) carry out massive land reclamation programme;
- (vi) balanced efficient and economic use of fertilizers including micro-nutrients;
- (vii) assist common farmers of cotton growing areas of the State by laying more emphasis on ground/aerial spraying;
- (viii) dry land farming;
- (ix) diversification of Agriculture by a greater emphasis on cultivation of pulses, oil seeds, sugarcane etc.; and
- (x) to give a desired push for the cultivation of various types of fruits suited for different regions depending upon the climatic conditions of the area.

Land utilisation:

3.3 Over 83% of the State's geographical area is under cultivation as compared to national average of 42%. There is now very little scope for horizontal increase in cultivated area and there is no option but to resort to intensive cultivation as a means of increasing agricultural production in the State. The comparative statement of land utilisation for the last few years in Punjab is as under:—

TABLE 3.1: Land Utilisation in Punjab

(000 hectares)

Item		1979-80	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84
1		2	3	4	5	6
Geographical Area		5036	5036	5036	5036	5036
Reported Area		5033	5033	5033	5033	5033
Forests		217	220	213	225	222
Land not available for cultivation		531	529	529	521	526
Other uncultivated lands excluding fallow lands		52	48	45	45	41
Current fallow lands	••	51	45	36	38	32
Net cultivated area		4182	4191	4210	4204	4212
Percentage of Report ed Area	• •	83	83	84	84	84
Gross cropped Area	• •	6535	6763	6929	6915	6978
Cropping Intensity		156 · 3	161 -4	164 ·6	164 ·8	165 -6

Yield:

3.4 Traditionally Punjab was known to be an important wheat growing State, but now it has also

emerged a major rice surplus state and yield of wheat and rice are the highest in the country. Yield of various crops in Punjab is given as under;—

TABLE 3.2: Yield of different crops in Punjab

(Va	/ha	٦
IKO	/na	. 1

Crop	1979-80 Actuals	1980-81 Actuals	1981-82 Estimates		1983-84 Estimates	1984	84-85	
		(P)		(P)		Targets	Anticipa- ted Achieve- ment	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	
Rice	2604					3100	3074	
Jowar	649						1000	
Bajra	1032					1250	985	
Maize	1723					2000	1899 3285	
Wheat	2797					3000 1570	3263 NA	
Barley	1546					935	NA NA	
Gram	687	582				6000	6226	
Sugarcane(Gur)	5099	5526					425	
Cotton (cleaned)	326	328	316	286	185*	_	423	

^{*}This shortfall is due to severe attack of Ball-worm on cotton crop.

Crop Production:

3.5. Agricultural production in the State has reached a new record level particularly in the production of wheat and rice.

As a result of this, the State is the largest single contributor to the central rice and wheat pool. The envisaged growth in the output of principal crops is as under:—

TABLE 3.3: Output of Principal crops in Punjab

Item		Unit	1979-80	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	1984-	85	1985-86 Targets	1989-90
			Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	Targets	Anticipa- ted Achieve- ment	Targets	Targets
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
Wheat	(000 tonnes	7868	7677	8544	9169	9416	9300	10183	9700	10500
Rice		Do	3052	3233	3750	4156	4539	4600	50 57	4850	5500
Maize		Do	677	612	625	548	536	580	575	640	740
Bajra		Do	47	86	61	50	55	60	61	60	60
Barley	• •	Do	73	108	176	128	94	110	88	75	100
Other cereals (Jowa	ır)	Do	1	1	1	4	2		1		_
Total Cereals		Do	11718	11717	13157	14055	14642	14650	15965	15325	16900
Gram		Do	157	150	114	63	58	100	61	110	. 90
Other Pulses		Do	31	54	47	57	78	90	101	65	110
Total Pulses		Do	188	204	161	120	136	190	162	175	200
Total Foodgrains		Do	11906	11921	13318	14175	14778	14840	16127	15500	17100
Groundnuts		Do	81	104	92	61	42	60	45	50	70
Other Oilseeds		Do	76	83	81	78	76	90	146	98	130
Total oilseeds	••	Do	157	187	173	139	118	150	191	148	3 200
Sugarcane (Gur)		Do	393	392	601	628	553	600	498	650	750
Cotton	0	00 bales	1207	1178	1275	1218	7 07	1300	1238	1250	1400

- 3.6. Crop production especially of wheat and rice has increased to a record level. The total foodgrain production which was 119.21 lakh tonnes in 1980-81 is expected to reach a record level of 161.27 lakh tonnes during 1984-85. The major addition came from wheat and rice. The anticipated production of wheat during 1984-85 is 101.83 lakh tonnes as against 76.77 lakh tonnes during 1980-81. Similarly production of rice during 1984-85 is expected to be of the order of 50.57 lakh tonnes as against 32.33 lakh tonnes during 1980-81. The target of wheat production for the Annual Plan 1985-86 and Seventh Plan has been set at 97.00 lakh tonnes and 105.00 lakhs tonnes respectively and that of rice 48.50 lakh tonnes and 55.00 lakh tonnes respectively for 1985-86 and the Seventh Plan. The target of total foodgrains production for 1985-86 has been set at 155.00 lakh tonnes while the target for Seventh Five Year Plan has been fixed at 171.00 lakh tonnes. Maize is not major crop of the State and has not shown a stable trend.
- 3.7. Efforts are being made to increase the level of production of cotton, pulses and oil seeds, cotton production which was 11.78 lakh bales during 1980-81 rose to 12.18 lakh bales during 1982-83 but due to sudden attack of Heliothus Armigera disease on cotton crop its production came down to 7.07 lakh bales during 1983-84. But all out efforts were made to revive the crop and its production during 1984-85 is expected to reach a level of 12.38 lakh bales. The target of production for 1985-86 and Seventh Plan has been set at 12.50 lakh bales and 14.00 lakh bales respectively. The production of oil seeds is expected to be of the order of 1.91 lakh tonnes in 1984-85 as against the anticipated production of 1.18 lakh tonnes during 1983-84 and 1.39 lakh tonnes during 1982-83. Production of pulses has not shown a stable trend. Pulses are mainly sown in rainfed area and the production fluctuates with the weather condition.

AGRICULTURE

3.8. An outlay of Rs. 2,147.00 lacs has been provided for the sub-head of development 'Agriculture' for the year 1985-86 as against the expenditure of Rs. 1906.09 lacs during 1984-85. The provision for Seventh Plan is placed at Rs. 1,4975.00 lacs as against an expenditure of Rs. 8,323.32 lacs anticipated during Sixth Plan period.

A brief profile of the programmes/schemes under this sub-head is given below:—

Research, Education, Extension and Training:

3.9. The Punjab Agricultural University established on 17th October, 1962, has become a temple of learning for the farmers. It is now widely recognised that this institution has played a key role in bringing about and sustaining the Green Revolution that has made Punjab the granary of India. The plan includes a comprehensive programme of agricultural research, education, extension and training to be undertaken by P.A.U. It also undertakes programmes of disseminating information regarding

- various aspects of farm practices. High priority has been accorded to the Research Programmes to be undertaken by P.A.U. The main thrust during Seventh Five-Year Plan will be on developing new high yielding improved varieties, resistant to pests and diseases, improving nutrient management through increased emphasis on input use efficiency and micro-nutrients, soil testing, bio-fertilizers and weed control, and improving dry farming technology with emphasis on crop sequences.
- 3.10. Specific priorities and thrust areas have been identified separately under agricultural research, education and extension. The research programmes have been identified for crop improvement, crop production, soil fertility and water management, pest control, agricultural engineering, fisheries, agroforestry, agro-meteorology, home science etc. Use of modern biotechnology such as, a tissue culture and genetic engineering would be employed to develop long-term programmes for crop improvement. Suitable programmes have been planned for improvement of vegetable and horticultural crops. Research on water management for irrigated as well as rainfed areas will be intensified to develop suitable water use technology for exploiting the available resources judi-ciously. Work on agro-forestry and agrometoerology would be strengthened. Development of appropriate engineering technologies, improved farm machinery management in agriculture would be and energy given due emphasis.
- 3.11. The Seventh Plan outlay has been enhanced to Rs. 14.00 crores from Rs. 10.00 crores provided in the Sixth Plan. Besides this, schemes in operation for more than 10 years costing above Rs. 1.00 crore have been transferred to Non-Plan as committed expenditure. This includes a provision of Rs. 121.80 lacs and Rs. 23.77 lacs provided for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan respectively for the P.A.U. component of Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project. Provision has also been made for the setting up three Micro-Nutrient Laboratories one each at Divisional level which will beside providing service to the farmers would also undertake research work in this regard. The total outlay for 1985-86 is Rs. 250.00 lacs of which about Rs. 100.00 lacs have been provided to initiate new schemes.

Direction and Administration:

3.12. There are three schemes under this programme. The scheme A(P)3.1 "Reorganisation of Agriculture Department" is a continuing staff scheme and aims at posting Agricultural Inspectors at the focal points (not covered under IRDP) and Class II Officers at block level. Some of these officers have been allotted 2 blocks with Head quarters at one place. These officers control all the activities relating to the Agriculture Department under the overall charge of Chief Agriculture Officers. Another new scheme namely "Strengthening of Agricultural Extension Administration", popularly known as "T & V"

has been included in the Seventh Five Year Plan. The object of this scheme is to reorganise the Agriculture Department enabling it to convey the day to day changing technology at the door step of the farmers to increase the agricultural production. An agricultural Inspector will be the primary worker for a group of 800 farming families. This scheme will be implemented with World Bank assistance after its approval from World Bank. An outlay of Rs. 500.00 lacs and Rs. 10.00 lacs has been proposed for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this programme. The objective of the third scheme "planning cell in the directorate" is to strengthen the planning Process in the department.

Multiplication and Distribution of Seeds:

3.13. The use of certified and good quality seed is a key to obtain optimum yield from various crops. Quality seeds are procured from P.A.U. Ludhiana, National Seeds Corporation and Departmental Farms for further supply to the farmers. With the establishment of Punjab State Seeds Corporation, the supply and production of certified seeds has substantially improved. An amount of Rs. 700 lacs has been provided to Punjab State Seeds Corporation for Seventh Plan and Rs. 100.00 lacs for 1985-86. This provision has been made to enable the Corporation to contribute towards 25% margin money required to finance its massive expansion programme of seed processing and distribution of certified seed. 25% margin money has also been provided to the Corporation for the expenditure to be incurred on the purchase of cereal seed processing equipmet, cotton seed delinting equipment and seed stores etc., at a total cost of Rs. 270.00 lacs durig 7th Five Year Plan and Rs. 39.30 lacs during 1985-86.

3.14. Details of the various major crop seeds to be produced by the Corporation during 7th Five Year Plan is given as under:

TABLE 3.4: Seeds to be produced by PSSC:

(In quintals)

Crop	1985- 86	1986- 87	1987- 88	1988- 89	1989- 90
Paddy	53000	60900	63800	66700	69600
Cotton	15600	39000	52000	65000	78000
Wheat	320250	373625	427000	480375	533750
Vegetabl	le 400	450	500	560	600

Manures and Fertilizers:

3.15. A new scheme namely "Efficient utilisation of Inputs use of Micronutrients" has been

included in the 7th Plan with the objective to familiarize the farmers regarding balanced use of fertilizers. Currently, the farmers apply macro nutrients like NPK, and the application of minor elements is neglected. It is proposed to subsidise the micronutrients @25%. An outlay of Rs. 39.00 lacs and Rs. 5.00 lacs has been provided for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan respectively for this scheme. The physical achievements and Targets for Seventh Plan and 1985-86 regarding consumption of NPK are given as under:

TABLE 3.5 Fertilizer consumption in Punjab (000 to nnes of nutrients)

Year		N	P	K	Total
1979-80		477	179	30	686
1980-81		526	207	29	762
1981-82		562	217	34	813
1982-83		626	230	36	892
1983-84		707	252	32	991
1984-85		759	265	24	1048
1985-86 (Ta	argets)	850	300	35	1185
1989-90 (Ta	argets)	1000	430	35	1465

Plant Protection:

3 16. Under this programme, there are number of plant protection schemes providing for continued surveillance and eradication of pests and diseases. Under the scheme A(P)6.1 "Ground spraying of Crops/Mobile Ground Spray Units", pesticides/insecticide etc. are supplied to farmers on "no profit no loss" basis. They are aslo given technical guidance in proper use of pesticides for spraying of crops for control of various pests/diseases. For providing spray equipment and insecticides on "No profit, No Loss" basis, custom service has been proposed in a phased manner. An Amount of Rs. 800.00 lacs has been provided or this scheme for Seventh Plan and Rs. 125.00 lacs for 1985-86.

3.17. When the cotton plants grow to certain size ground spraying becomes difficult and aerial spray on cotton is arranged on compaign basis with advanced booking of aircrafts. At that time, the famers do not have funds to make the payment of operational charges and pesticides. As such, loaning facilities are offered to farmers for this purpose in the form of Taccavi loans which are recovered along with land revenue. A sum of Rs. 400.00 lacs has been provided for Seventh Plan for aerial spraying of crops and Rs. 60.00 lacs for 1985-86. The physical progress

in respect of ground/aerial spraying and targets for Seventh Plan and 1985-86 are given below:

TABLE 3.6 Ground/Aerial Spraying of Crops in Punjab (000 ha)

Year (Achievement Annual)		Ground Spray	Aerial Spray	
1979-80		693	151	
1980-81		527	113	
1981-82		1200	93	
1982-83		1050	85	
1983-84 (Estimates)		915	62	
1984-85 (Anti.)		905	24	
1985-86 (Target)		940	36	
1989-90 (Target)		7370	350	

3.18. At the time of spread of pests/diseases, campaigns are arranged on massive scale under the scheme "Intensification of Plant Protection Work" over the affected area. Pesticides are supplied free of cost for control of epidemic pests. Apart from this 25% subsidy on pesticides and 50% on plant protection equiment is allowed to the farmers in the three border districts namely Amritsar, Gurdaspur, and Ferozepur. Under the scheme "Control of weeds and loose smut" steps are taken to control weeds and loose smut with the use of chemicals. Herbicides like Tribunal and Dosanex etc. have been found effective but are very costly. It is envisaged to supply the herbicides at 12½% subsidy out of which 50% will be met by Government of India. It is envisaged to cover an area of 3.30 lakh hect. during 1985-86 and 19.50 lakh hect. during Seventh Plan.

3.19. An amount of Rs. 1743.00 Jacs and Rs. 270.60 Jacs has been provided for 7th Five Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this programme.

Laboratories:

3.20. An amount of Rs. 295.00 lacs and Rs. 65.00 lacs has beer provided for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for the following laboratories in the State:—

Soil Testing Laboratories:—The main object is to test the Soil free of cost, for reclamation purposes as well as for efficient use of fertilizers. For this purpose soil testing laboratories have been set up in each sub-division. Each soil testing laboratory is capable of testing 10,000 samples.

Seed Testing Laboratory: The objective is to enforce the Seed Control Act, 1983 by drawing seed samples from the seed sale centres and subsequently testing the samples in the laboratory. For this purpose the existing Seed Testing Laboratories is to be strengthened.

Fertilizer Quality Control Laboratory: It is proposed to set up two more Fertilizer Testing Laboratories for testing of fertilizer samples drawn under the fertilizer quality control programme as the existing one laboratory is not sufficient to cope with the increasing need of fertilizer testing.

Insecticide Testing Laboratory: The objective is to provide facilities for testing of insecticides samples collected under the quality control programme. It is a continued scheme and the laboratory has been set up in Punjab Agricultural University Campus.

Micro-Nutrients Laboratories— see para 3.11

Commercial Crops:

3.21. Punjab Agriculture is predeminently cereal based. It is proposed to diversify agriculture by promoting the cultivation of cotton, sugar-cane in Punjab. For the development of sugarcane, good quality seed of improved varieties is supplied and measures are taken for the control of sugarcane diseases in the reserved areas of the Sugar Mills. Subsidy @ Re 1 per Qtl. is given to the producer of Sugar cane seed and also to the purchaser of that seed. 25% subsidy is given on cost of pesticides required for treatment of sugar cane seed and aerial spraying 25% cost is borne by Mills while remaining 50% will be borne by the cane-growers. A provision of Rs. 250.00 lacs has been made for this scheme for Seventh Plan and Rs. 45.00 lacs for Annual Plan 1985-86.

3.22. Funds have been provided for the intensive cotton development programme including scheme for Production of nucleous seed of cotton. 25% subsidy is given on chemicals. Subsidy is also given on certified seed @ Rs. 150 per Qtl. It is also proposed to continue the subsidy on operational charges for aerial spraying @ Rs. 25 per hectare. The scheme A(P) 8.4 "Intensive Pulses Development Programme" aims at raising production of pulses. These are centrally sponsored schemes and funds will also be provided by Government of India.

Dry Land Farming:

3.23. The objective of the scheme is to increase agricultural production in the dry lands with the adoption of latest technology evolved by the Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana. The major dry land area falls in sub-montane region comprising part of Patiala, Ropar, Gurdaspur and Hoshiarpur districts where the average yield is very low. Greater stress has been laid on dry land areas on a water-shed basis so as to increase agricultural production. To begin with intensive work has been started in Hoshiarpur district under a Centrally Sponsored Scheme on sharing basis. A provision of Rs. 100.00 lacs has been made for Seventh Plan and Rs. 15.00 lacs have been provided for 1985-86 for this programme.

Land Reclamation:

3.24. At the beginning of the Fifth Plan, about 6.98 lac hectares were affected with alkalinity/salinity, of this 4.63 lac hectares were marginally or moderately and 2.35 lac hectares were seriously affected. Most of the area in the first category is under cultivation, but on account of affected patches, gives low yield.

3.25. An area of 2.30 lakh hectares has been reclaimed upto the end of Sixth Plan. This programme has been given high priority in Seventh Plan so that the remaining reclamation work is completed during the next two plans. under this

scheme, gypsum the main ingredient for reclamation of soils is supplied to farmers at a highly subsidized rate, 75% for small & marginal farmers and 50% for others. The procurement & supply of gypsum is handled by Land Development and Reclamation Corporation. Government of India has agreed to make it a centrally sponsored scheme with effect from Seventh Plan and will bear 50% expenditure on this scheme. The physical profile is as under:—

TABLE 3.7 Area reclaimed, Gypsum supplied and Subsidy acvanced

Year		Area reclaimed (hectares)	Gypsum supplied (000 tonnes)	Subsidy utilised (Rs. in lacs)
1		2	3	4
Level achieved	upto-	_		
1979-80		73547	469 ·00	7 71 · 76
Achievement d	luring	g :		
1980-81		33000	235 .00	432 .00
1981-82	• •	34600	242 · 55	441 -52
1982-83		31000	212 ·43	384 -90
1983-84		33318	219 ·88	422 · 70
1984-85		24279	168 •27	365 ·80
1985-86 (Target	t)	35000	245 .00	560 ⋅00
1985—90 (Targ (Prov.)	get)	267000	1880 -00	3815 -00

3.26. An outlay of Rs. 3000.00 lacs has been provided for Seventh Plan against Rs. 2175.91 lacs likely to be spent during Sixth Plan. The provision for Annual Plan 1985-86 is Rs. 300.00 lacs for this programme. Matching contribution will be provided by Government of India.

Extension & Farmers Training:

3.27. Under this programme there are three schemes: A(P) 11.5 "Farmers Training and Education—Running of Farmers Training Centres, A(P) 11.6 Grant to Institutions for organising Training camps." Ten districts are covered under the first scheme where the Farmers Training Centres have been established. Two districts namely Ludhiana and Amritsar are covered by Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana and Khalsa College, Amritsar for which grant-in-aid is given to these institutions. A new scheme "Strengthening of Agricultural Information Centre at State/District level which is a centrally sponsored scheme has been included under this programme at a total cost of Rs. 10.00 lacs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lacs for 1985-86.

3.28. There is a total provision of Rs. 230.00 lacs for 7th Plan for this programme against Rs. 138.56 lacs likely to be spent during Sixth Plan. The outlay for 1985-86 is Rs. 42.00 lacs.

Agricultural Engineering:

3.29. A sum of Rs. 1075.00 lacs and Rs. 110.00 has been provided for various schemes under this programme for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively. Share Capital, contribution has been provided to Punjab Agro-Industries Corporation with a view to develop Industries based on agriculture. High priority has been given to its activities during Seventh Plan. A provision of Rs. 1000.00 lacs has been made for Seventh Plan against an anticipated expenditure of Rs. 183.00 lacs during Sixth Plan period while the outlay for 1985-86 is Rs. 100.00 lacs. This outlay includes provision for Punjab Horticulture Corporation since merged in PAIC. A new centrally sponsored scheme "Popularisation of Improved Agricultural Implements" has been included in the Seventh Plan with a provision of Rs. 75.00 lacs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 10.00 lacs for 1985-86. It will be implemented in the five dry land districts of the State namely Ropar, Ferozepur, Hoshiarpur, Faridkot and Bhatinda. Improved Implements and Hand Tools will be popularised and distributed in the selected blocks in dry land areas. 25% subsidy will be provided for these implements. Matching cotribution will be given by Government of India for this scheme.

High Yielding Varieties Programme:

3.30. It is a continued staff scheme and was sanctioned to strengthen the existing staffing pattern in the field. An Agriculture Inspector alongwith supporting staff has been provided for a group of 20—25 villages. The staff visits the farmers regularly at periodical intervals to equip them with the latest farming practices. A provision of Rs. 290.00 lacs and Rs. 60.00 lacs has been made for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this scheme.

Agricultural Economics and Statistics:

3.31. There are four schemes under this programme for which a sum of Rs. 31.50 lacs and Rs. 4.90 lacs has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively. The main scheme under this programme is "Timely reporting revised calendar operation of Improved crop statistics". This is a centrally sponsored scheme and is in operation on 50:50 sharing basis between the Centre and State. Its objective is to obtain the Statistics of various crops in respect of area and production in time. A sum of Rs. 3.90 lacs has been provided for 1985-86 for this scheme.

Storage and Warehousing

3.32. Punjab State Warehousing Corporation was reconstituted under section 18 of the Warehousing Corporation Act, 1962 on 1st Nonvember, 1967. Its authorised share capital is Rs. 5.00 crores.

It provides storage facilities to the Farmers and purchasing agencies. It also provides facilities for the transport of agricultural produce, seeds, manures, fertilizers, and notified commodities to and from warehouses. A provision of Rs. 125.00 lacs has been made for Seventh Plan and Rs. 25.00 lacs for 1985-86. Matching contribution would be available from Central Warehousing Corporation.

Agricultural Marketing and Quality Control:

3.33. The scheme "Grading of Foodgrains and oil seeds in regulated Markets" is in operation on sharing basis with Agricultural Marketing Board. Earlier the sharing pattern was in the ratio of 20:80 between the State and Marketing Board and the scheme was in operation in 59 markets, but with effect from 1985-86 its sharing pattern has been changed to 5:95 and the scheme has been extended to another 40 markets. The main objective of the Scheme is to expedite the disposal of foodgrains and oil seeds in an efficient manner and thereby remove the commercial

bottle-necks by educating the farmers through publicity besides acquainting the producers and consumers with the current prices. An amount of Rs. 25.00 lacs for Seventh Plan & Rs. 5.00 lacs for 1985-86 has been provided for this programme as State share.

Agricultural Credit:

3.34. The Plan visualises mobilisation of maximum institutional finance for long term investment in agriculture. The Bank raises the needed finance mostly by floating debentures. The State Government is required to invest in varying percentage in debentures related to loaning programme for different purposes. An outlay of Rs. 25.00 crores for Seventh Plan & Rs. 3.25 crores for Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided for this programme as State share. Details of Agricultural credit to be provided during 1985-86 along with physical targets is given in the table below:—

TABLE 3.8 Agricultural Credit to be Provided during 1985-86

(Rs. in lacs)

g :-1	C-1	D1 ' 1	T A	D 5 4	Co	ntribution by	
Serial No.	Scheme		Loans to be advanced	Debentures - to be floated	State Govt.	Govt. of India	Total
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	- 8:
Support to	Ordinary and Special Debentures	of LMB					
(i) Agriculture Depar	tment	6000 (tubewells)	1700 00	1700 ·00	50 · 00	50 · 00	100 · 00
(ii) Soil Conservation	Department	N.A.	250 · 00	250 .00	9 00	9 00	18 .00
	enture of SCLMB for the purchase Agricultural Implements	2300 (tractors)	1800 · 00	1800 -00	200 · 00	200 · 00	400 .00
(iv) ARC schemes for Saline Soils	r the reclamation of Alkaline/	N.A.	50 · 00	50 .00	4 · 00	4.00	8.00
(v) Grant of loans for for Horticultur	r fruit plantation-debenture suppore	rt 2400 (acr e s)	120 00	120 ·00	9 00	9 · 00	18 .00
(vi) Gobar Gas Plan	ıts	480	20.00	20 · 00	1 .00	1 .00	2 00
(vii) Dairy Developr	nent	1400 (Unit of 2 to 5 ani- mals)	350 · 00	350 · 00	25 · 00	25 00	50 · 00
	y, sheep Breeding, Cattle Feed, t, Camel Carts etc.	1000 (units of 500 Birds each)	350 · 00	350 -00	23 · 00	23 · 00	46·0 0
(ix) Fish Culture		(Ponds) 80	30 · 00	30 · 00	2.00	2 · 00	4.00
(x) Farm Forestry		••	30 · 00	30 00	2.00	2 · 00	4.00
Total	••		4700 .00	4700 · 00	325 00	325 · 00	650 00

Small and Marginal Farmers Scheme:

3.35. A Centrally-sponsored scheme, namely "Assistance to Small & Maginal Farmers on IRD pattern" was included in the Plan from 1983-84. This scheme aims at benefiting small & marginal farmers by providing Rs. 5.00 lakhs per block to be shared by the State and Central Government on matching basis as per details given below:

Item	(Rs. in lakhs)
(i) 50% subsidy on wells and	Rs.
small and marginal farmer	s on IRD
pattern (ii) 50% Subsidy on Plantation	3·50 n of fuel and
fruit trees on IRD pattern (iii) Free distribution of Minik	
and fertilizers for oilseeds production inputs, land de	and Pulses,
and cost of staff etc.	1 ·00
Total	5 00

3.36. A provision of Rs. 1400.00 lacs has been made for 7th Plan and 295.00 lacs has been provided for the year 1985-86 for this programme. It is proposed to supply 32,000 Minikits of oilseeds and Pulses during 1985-86 and 1,60,000 during 7th Plan. 8,000 farmers are likely to be benefited for minor Irrigation purpose during 1985-86 and 31,000 during Seventh Plan.

Others:

3.37. Setting up of Machinery Hiring Units— The objective of the scheme is to set up machinery units to render rental service to the farmers particularly the small/marginal ones. To carry out farm operations in time, it is important that machinery hiring units should be set up to provide custom hiring service to the farmers at reasonable rates. This will also generate employment potential to the graduates n agriculture and Agricultural Engineering. proposed to assist the under-employed graduates by subsidizing the interest on loan to be advanced by the Commercial Banks. The facilities include, hiring sevice by tractors and implements at reasonable rates sale of spare parts of tractors and other machinery repair workshop and sale of fertilizers and insecticides. A sum of Rs. 11.25 lacs has been provided for the setting up of Regional Rural Banks at Faridkot, Sangrur and Jullundur for Seventh Plan and Rs. 7.50 lacs for 1985-86 for the Faridkot and Sangrui Banks.

HORTICULTURE

3.38. The Punjab State has a vast potential for the building up Horticulture on commercial lines. The State has a sub-tropical climate characterised by a hot and dry summer, following by rainy seasor. The winter are rather mild but with severe frosty nights,

Even within the State there are definite climatic Zones more suitable for some fruits than other. Accordingly efforts are made to give the desired push for the cultivation of various types of fruits suited for the area and develop fruit belts. These would result in better fruit marketing and orchard management practices.

Area to be covered:

3.39. There was a significant increase in the area under fruits during sixth plan period. The area under fruit crops which was 20,000 hectares in 1980 increased to 35,675 hectares at the end of 1983-84. It is expected that it will rise to 40,000 hectares at the end of 1984-85. It is envisaged to bring an additional area of 16,000 hectares during seventh plan period out of which 2,800 hectares will be covered in 1985-86 as per details below.

TABLE 3.9—Area to be covered under fruit plantation

(Hects).				
A	rea to be covered			
	2800			
	3000			
	3200			
	3400			
	3600			
	16000			

Nursery Plants:

3.40. At present the nursery plants are in short supply and it is planned to gear up the programme for increasing the production of reliable and disease free plants. The department has a net work of 26 nursery-cum-progeny orchards in addition to 76 private registered nurseries. It is proposed to develop more nurseries in the State to meet the ever increasing demand of fruit plants in the State. The yearwise requirement of nursery plants for bringing new area under fruits and replantation of old area is as under:

TABLE 3.10.—Requirements of Fruit Plants (000' no.)

Year	Plant new		Plants for plantation	Total
1985-86	 	700	350	1050
1986-87		750	375	1125
1987-88	 	800	400	1200
1988-89		850	425	1275
1989-90		900	450	1350
Total		4000	2000	6000

The main programmes of the department are discussed as under:

Direction and Administration:

3.41. The staff component of all the continuing schemes has been given in scheme "Establishment of Department of Horticulture" while the new staff required during Seventh Plan has been given in the scheme namely "Strengthening of Horticulture department" in the State. A provision of Rs. 210.00 lacs has been made for Seventh plan and Rs. 38.00 lacs for 1985-86 for this programme.

Development of Horticulture and Plant Protection:

3.42 This is an important programme and covers three schemes. A sum of Rs. 200.00 lacs has been provided for the scheme "Development of Horticulture and setting up of gardens and nurseries on the seed farms" for Seventh plan against Rs. 160.18 lacs likely to be spent during sixth plan, Rs. 30.00 lacs have been provided for 1985-86. There is a provision of Rs. 135.00 lacs for Seventh plan and Rs. 30.00 lacs for 1985-86 for the development of Horticulture in Kandi Area watershed." It is proposed to cover 1200 hectares under fruit plants during Seventh plan in Kandi project area. It is proposed to provide pesticides to fruit growers on "No profit, No loss" basis under the third scheme A(P) 21.3 control of Insects, Pests and diseases for which a sum of Rs. 120.00 lacs and Rs. 20.00 lacs has been provided for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

Vegetables:

3.43. The main object of this programme is to produce and multiply seed potato. Besides, it is proposed to encourage the cultivation of vegetables especially onions in rural areas. Tractor sheds etc. and staff quarters at Mattewara farm which has an area of 837 acres have also been proposed in Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 52.00 lacs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 9.00 lacs for 1985-86 has been provided for this scheme.

Preservation of Fruits:

3.44 There is only one scheme under this programme "Demonstration-cum-Fruit preservation Laboratories and community canning centres". The main object of this scheme is to train and educate the fruit growers/public in latest techniques of fruits and vegetables preservation including preparation of various important products like squashes, jams, jellies. This facility has been extended in the whole State. In addition 3 fruit preservation laboratories are functioning at Patiala, Hoshiarpur and Abohar. It is anticipated that there will be an income of Rs. 2.00 lacs every year from the sale of fruit products. An allocation of Rs. 30.00 lacs and Rs. 5.00 lacs has

been made for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this progamme.

Analytical Laboratory:

3.45 Keeping in view the dire necessity of tissue analysis of various fruits and vegetables an Analytical laboratory has been proposed at a total cost of Rs. 50.00 lacs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lac for 1985-86.

Others:

- 3.46 A new scheme namely "Setting up of information and training centres at zonal level" has been included in Seventh Plan at a total cost of Rs. 15.00 lacs. Under this programme it is proposed to handle the work of training programme, publicity and to work out economics of Hortidulture crops and collect and analyse Statistical data in respect of fruit and vegetable crops in the State.
- 3.47 The total provision for the department of Horticulture for Seventh plan is Rs. 812.00 lacs against Rs. 444.48 lacs likely to be spent during Sixth Plan. The provisin for 1985-86 is Rs. 133.00 lacs against the likely expenditure of Rs. 117.70 lacs during the last year.

Food:

3.48 Under this sub-head there are two schemes namely "Acquisition of land for open storages complxes" and "Construction of Godowns". A provision of Rs. 1.00 lac has been made for 1985-86 while a sum of Rs. 10.00 lacs has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan 1985—90 to enable the Department to complete its activities in respect of the plan schemes mentioned above.

SOIL CONSERVATION:

- 3.49 The Schemes of Soil Conservation Department aim at maximum utilisation of natural resources of Soil and Water through various Soil Conservation measures like levelling of land, bench terracing, gully reclamation, installation of underground pipelines and construction of surface storage tanks. An area of approximately 71127 hectares have been covered through various soil conservation measures during the 6th Plan period. The Department now proposes to accelerate the pace of work under all the existing schemes during the 7th plan with the main aim of bringing additional area under cultivation. Total physical coverage during the 7th plan period would be to the extent of 93500 hectares out of which 15350 hectares would be covered during 1985-86.
- 3.50 The schemes of soil conservation are being implemented by two departments viz. Soil Conservation and Engineering Department and the Department of Forests. The outlays of these two departments for the 7th plan 1985—90 and Annual Plan 1985-86 are

given below :—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Događenska		th Plan A: 985—90)	nnual Plan (1985-86)
Department		Outlay	Outlay
1		2	3
Soil Conservation and Engineering		1990 00	295 ·50
Forest	• •	1510 .00	249 · 50
Total	••	3500 00	545 00

Soil Surveys:

3.51 Whereas the areas in the State are affected salinity/alkalinity, in the sub-montaneous tract sloping lands are being eroded and suitable measures have to be adopted to ensure the conservation of the soil for better agriculture. Similarly in the Central plains and southern districts, land is affected by sand dunes. These dune areas can also be reclaimed by adopting suitable soil conservation measures. In order to find out the extent of each problem area and the remedial measures needed to tackle the problem, detailed soil survey has to be conducted. Upto the Upto the end of Sixth Plan detailed survey of Sangrur, Amritsar, Gurdaspur, Kapurthala, Ludhiana districts and salt affected areas of the State have been carried out and the remaining districts of the State are still to be surveyed to locate the problem areas. It is proposed to continue the scheme during the Seventh Five Year Plan period in order to complete the job.

3.52 A provision of Rs. 90.00 lacs for the 7th tlan and Rs. 15.00 lacs for 1985-86 has been made for the implementation of this scheme. During the 7th plan period it is expected that area of 12.50 lakh hectares will be surveyed under the scheme. "Soil Survey in the State." Besides, an area of 2.50 lakh hectares will be surveyed under a new scheme 'Preparation of soil and water resources inventory for land use planning and environmental ecological improvements' under which an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs for the 7th plan and Rs. 2.00 lacs for 1985-86 has been provided.

Education, Research and Training:

3.53. The Soil Conservation Training Institute is being run by the State Government to impart training to its technical staff. Since the creation of this institute, it is being run in the private building taken on rent. So it has not been possible to establish

an Institute where different types of models or small demonstrations for sharing them to the trainees could be constructed. During the Seventh Plan it is propsed to establish a Training Institute in a Departmental Building for which land has already been purchased during Sixth Plan. An outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs and Rs. 3.50 lakhs for Seventh Plan and 1985-86 respectively has been provided for this scheme. 25 Gazetted Officers and 100 Non-Gazetted Officials would be got trained from the All India Soil Conservation Training Institute in addition to imparting of training by the State Training Institute.

Soil Conservation Schemes:

3.54. The various Soil Conservation schemes proposed to be implemented during the Seventh Plan are discussed below:

Pilot Project on Development of Kandi Area with World Bank Assistance.

3.55. The scheme will cover the catchment areas of Dholbaha, Janauri, Chohal, Maili, Salera and Mehangerwal choes of Hoshiarpur District and Patiala-Ki-Rao, Budki and Siswan of Ropar District. About 14 more choes are being selected for the second phase of the integrated development project which would start from 1987-88.

3.56. An outlay of Rs. 725.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 100.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided for covering an area of 11000 hectares during the Seventh Plan and 1550 hectares during 1985-86 against the achievement of 5140 hectares during the Sixth Plan and 1200 hectares during 1984-85.

Soil and Water Conservation on watershed basis in Kandi Non-Project areas:

3.57. An outlay of Rs. 580.00 lakhs and Rs. 90.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided under this scheme to carry out Soil Conservation measures like land levelling, bench terracing, gully reclamation and laying of underground pipelines over an area of 20,000 hectares during Seventh Plan and 2665 hectares during 1985-86 against the Sixth Plan achievement of 17074 hectares including 2644 hectares during 1984-85.

Pilot Demonstration—Soil Conservation-cum-Development Project in Kandi tract on Sukho Majri Pattern:

3.58. The scheme SC(A) 3.4 'Pilot Demonstration—Soil Conservation-cum-Development Project in Kandi tract' is proposed to be implemented at an accelerated pace during Seventh Plan. Under this scheme, it is proposed to store and harness surplus water by constructing earthen dams and surface storage tanks across flushy streams or in dug out ponds on Sukhomajri pattern. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 15.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for this purpose for construction of surface storage tanks and mini dams which

will benefit about 500 hectares of land. The water stored in the tanks will be purposefully utilised for providing life saving irrigation to the crops at the critical stage when there is no/ scarce rain at the time of maturity of crops.

Water harvesting technology in ecologically handicapped areas Backward areas in Kandi region:

3.59. In areas where neither canal irrigation is there nor it is possible to tap natural water for irrigation, it is proposed to utilise the stream water for irrigating the agricultural lands. This scheme proposes to construct land channel from the stream to the sump-well, installation of underground pipelines from the sump-well to the field with necessary arrangements to lift the water from the sumpwell. It is envisaged to provide assistance to the farmers in the shape of loans and subsidies to enable them to use the natural streamflow for irrigation purpose. It is proposed to utilize a sum of Rs. 70.00 lakhs during the 7th

Five-Year Plan period for extending irrigation to an area of 1000 hectares. For 1985-86, the outlay proposed is Rs. 10.00 lakes to cover an area of 60 hectares.

Soil and Water Conservation Programme in other areas of the State:

3.60. This scheme is mainly being implemented with institutional finance. An outlay of Rs. 375.00 lakhs has been provided under this scheme for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 60.00 lakhs for 1985-86. It is proposed to utilise institutional finance to the extent of about Rs. 22.00 crores during 7th Plan against the Sixth Plan likely utilization of Rs. 14.50 crores for the implementation of this scheme. An area of 60,000 hectares would be covered during 7th plan in the plains against the Sixth Plan achievement of 48883 hectares. The main programme during 1985-86 would be laying of underground pipelines over an area of 6000 hectares and land levelling over an area of 5000 hectares.

3.61 Physical targets and achievements are given in tables below:—

TABLE 3.11-Physical Targets and achievements of Soil Conservation works

1i-1 :	Team		TT!4	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	198	4-85	Seventh Plan 1985—90	1005 06
Serial No.	Item		Unit		Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	Anticipated Achievement	Target proposed	1985-86 Target proposed
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	. 8	9	10
1. A G	RICULTURE AND ALLIED SERVICES)								
(ii)	Soil Conservation Area coverage (Agricultural land)	e ·					-			
(i)	Land levelling		Hect.	32000	12510	5510	7330	5101	36000	6000
(ii)	Bench Terracing		**	14000	8517	1427	9 80	1616	11700	1500
(iii	Contour Bunding/Gully Recla	ıma-	**	5000	262	99	300	15	1600	200
(iv)	Under ground pipe lines	, ··	**	46500	15354	5145	5305	4866	42000	7445
(v)	Common Water-Courses		.99	7500	8572	1093		964		_
(vi)	Water Harvesting Tanks		,,	17	3	38	85	38	2200	205
				(No)	(No)					
	Total			105000	45215	13312	14000	12600	93500	15350

TABLE 3.12-Schemewise physical targets for the year 1985-86 and 1985-90

(Area in Hectares)

27 04 04			Seventh	Plan 19	85 —90			Aı	nnual Pla	n 1985-8	36	
Name of the Scheme -	L.L.	B.T.	C.B./ G.R.	U.G. pipe lines	Water harvest- ing tanks	Total	L.L.	B.T.	C.B./ G.R.	U.G.P. lines	Water harvest- ing tanks	Total
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
SC(A)3.1 Pilot Project for Development of Kandi Area with World Bank Assistance	2000	3200	600	5000	200	11000	300	500	100	630	20	1550
SC(A)3.2 Soil and Water Conservation on Watershed basis in Kandi non- project areas	4000	8500	1000	7000	500	21000	700	1000	100	815	50	2665
SC(A)3.3 Soil and Water Conservation Programme in other areas of the State	30000			30000		60000	5000	_	-	6000	<u></u>	11000
SC(A)3.4 Pilot Demons- tration Soil Conservation-cum- Development project in Kandi tract on Sukho Majri Pattern	_	_	-	_	500	500	-	-	-	_	75	75
SC(A)3.5 Water harvesting technology in ecologically handicapped areas Backward Areas in Kandi Region	_	_		_	1000	1000		-		. <u>-</u>	60	60
Total	36000	11700	1600	42000	2200	93500	6000	1500	200	7445	205	15350

Forest Department-Soil Conservation Schemes

- 3.62. To achieve integrated development of land and water resources in the various catchments of Kandi tract, an important project of "Kandi Water Shed and Area Development" has been taken up with financial assistance from the World Bank which is being extended to another 14 catchments under the second phase of the project in the Seventh Plan.
- 3.63. Upper catchments of Shivalik Hills are devoid of vegetation. This has resulted in severe erosion. Flash floods occur during rainy season and carry away a lot of debris which is spread in the fertile fields. This causes considerable damage to productive agricultural lands. To increase agricultural production, generate employment opportunities and for improving the socio-economic condition of the inhabitants of this area the Kandi Project covers following:—
 - (i) Afforestation of upper catchments;
 - (ii) Development of pasture lands; (iii) Promotion of dairy enterprises;
 - (iv) Construction of drains and embankments to moderate flashy rain off and improvement of ground water resources.

- (v) Utilisation of impounded water for irrigating farm crops;
- (vi) Development of fisheries;
- (vii) Soil Conservation programme for the reclamation of waste lands.

3.64. Under the World Bank assisted Kandi Water Shed and Area Development Project afforestation over an area of 28,000 hectares would be carried out during the Seventh Plan and 6,000 hectares during 1985-86, in the various catchments. An outlay of Rs. 1400.00 lakhs in the 7th plan and Rs.230.00 lakhs in 1985-86 has been provided for this purpose. Besides, a sum of Rs. 6.50 lakhs has been provided for meeting the expenses of the Project Co-ordination Unit during 1985-86. Planning and Under another scheme 'Soil and Water Conservation on forest land in kandi non-project areas an outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 13.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for afforestation over an area of 1600 hectares during Seventh Plan and 325 hectares during 1985-86 in sub-montane tract of the State.

ANNEXURE

AGRICULTURE

Item	Unit		Jnit	Year		
	- 			1979-80	1983-84	
1			2	3	4	
A Land Utilisation in Punjab :		,				
Geographical Area		000	Hect	5036	5030	
Reported Area	• •	"	**	5033	5033	
Forests		,,	**	217	222	
Land not available for cultivation		, ,,	**	531	520	
Other uncultivated lands excluding fallow lands		,,,	**	52	41	
Current fallow lands		,,	**	51	32	
Net Area Sown		,,	**	4182	4212	
Net Area sown as percentage to total Area		**	,,	83	84	
Area sown more than once		,,	**	2353	2766	
Gross cropped Area		,,	**	6 53 5	6978	
Cropping Intensity				156 -3	1 65 · 6	
B Net Area Irrigatecd by :						
(i) Government Canals		000	Hect.	1515	1469	
(ii) Private Canals (iii) Tube-wells and Wells		"	**	1997	2099	
(iv) Other sources	••	**	**	11	7	
Total	• •	,,	,,	3523	3579	
Percentage of Net Irrigated Area to Net Area Sown	• •	67	,,	84	85	
C Tubewells in Punjab:						
Diesel operated		(lakh	No.)	3 -23	2.55	
Electric Operated		**	**	2 ·62	3 ·80	
Total		**	,,	5 .85	6 · 35	
Tractors		(Nu	mbers)	41185	64307	
Area under important Crops in Punjah				(1972)	(1977)	
					000 hectares)	
Crop			_	Year		
1	· 		·	1979-80	1983-84	
Wheat				2	3	
Rice			• •	2813	3123	
			• •	1172	1482	
Maize			• •	393	293	
Barley	•		• •	46	60	
Gram			• •	228	97	
Ground nut			• •	91	58	
Sugar Cane			• •	7 7	84	
Cotton (Amèrican)			• •	460	556	
Cotton (Desi)				170	94	

F. Production of Important Crops:

Crop		···		·	Unit	1979-80 Achievement	1984-85 Achievement (Rate)
1					2	3	. 4
OUTPUT							
Wheat				. 000	tonnes	7 8 68	1018
Rice				. "	**	3052	505
Pulses				. "	**	188	16
Total Food grains				. "	"	11906	161 2
Oil Seeds				. "	**	157	19
Sugarcane (Gur)				. "	,,	393	49
Cotton			•	. 000	bales	1207	123
G.	Yield of Important	Crops	:				
Crop			Unit	1 Achi	979-80 ev e ment		1984-85 Achievement
1			2		3A	3B	4
	- Angele and Angele and Angele and Angele Angele Angele and Angele and Angele and Angele and Angele and Angele				Punjab	All India	
Wheat		!	Kgs/he.		2797	1437	328
Rice			**		2604	1082	307
Maize			••		1723	970	189
Jowar			**		649	688	100
Sugarcane (Gur)			**		5099	5000	622
Cotton (cleaned)			• **		326	162	42
A.	Fértilizer cons umption i	n Punja	b :				
T.					·.	,	Year
Item .				uni	it	1979-80	1984-85
1				2		3	4
(i) N		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		. 000'	tonnes	477	75
(ii) P				, "	**	179	26
(iii) K				. "	**	30	2

I.

Consumption of Fertilizers:

(1982-83)

State		Kgs./hects.				
Panjab			130 · 0	(150 Kgs. in 1984-85)		
H a ryana			45 · 5			
Tamil Nadu			66 · 7			
All India Level		• •	34 · 6			
J.	Reclamation of Kallar Land	s in Panjab :		(IV-eteros)		
J.	Reclamation of Kallar Land	s in Panjab :		(Hectares)		
	Reclamation of Kallar Land	s in Panjab :		(Hectares) 6,98,000		
Total area effected with alk	alinity/salinity at the beginning of Fifth Plan	s in Panjab :		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	alinity/salimity at the beginning of Fifth Plan	s in Panjab :		6,98,000		

Punjab's contribution of Rice & Wheat in Central Pool:

Unit: 000' tonnes

			Wheat (Mkg. Year)			Rice (Crop Year)		
Year		- 11 1	India	Punjab	%age	India	Punjab	%age
1980-81			5860	4277	75 · 3	5572	2523	45 · 3
1981-82			6590	3763	57·1	7271	3092	42 · 5
1982-83	*	••	7718	4825	62·5	7029	3231	46.0
1983-84			8285	5165	62 3	7831	3282	41 .9
1984-85 (P)		••	9296	5010	53 · 9	9674	4861	50 · 3
						(20-6-85)		
1985-86		• •	10143	6103	60 · 1	-	_	· <u> </u>
(20-6-85)								

CHAPTER-IV

Agricultural and Rural Development (II)

To promote diversification of the State Agriculture where arable farming dominates, allied activities comprising Animal Husbandry, Commercial Dairying, Fisheries and Forests have received greater attention during the Seventh Plan than in the past. Livestock keeping alongwith marketing services, manufacture of livestock products and inputs and other subsidiary or supporting industries and institutions offer a great scope of gainful employment to the expanding labour force and thereby help the State, in raising the standard of living of rural population, especially of the weaker section of the society and in the reduction of imbalances and disparity in income.

ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

- 4.2 Livestock plays a vital role in the life of the people. They are still the main source of draught power in agricultural operations and transportation. They provide essential food of animal origin like milk, me at, eggs and pork. Despite large scale mechanization of agricultural activities bullock and buffalo will continue to be the back bone of the State economy. Raising of cattle and buffalo involves intensive use of labour and offers income opportunities to the Small, marginal farmers and agricultural labourers. To diversify the agricultural base, promotion of livestock can be relied upon as a major instrument of social change.
- 4.3 Animal Husbandry has been accorded priority during the Seventh Five-Year Plan with a view to augment milk production and subsidiary food. Against an outlay of Rs. 5.20 crores in 1984-85, an outlay of Rs. 4.45 crores has been provided for the year 1985-86. The outlay for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985-90 is Rs. 33.00 crores against the expenditure of Rs. 19.66 crores during the Sixth Five-Year Plan.
- 4.4 The main programmes under this sub-head of development are:—

 (Rs. in lakhs)

Sr		Outloss	Outlay		
No	programme	Outlay 1984-85	1985-86	1985—90	
1	2	3 · ·	4	• 5	
1	Veterinary Services and Animal Health	73 04	141 91	1316 ·72	
2 .	Veterinary Education and Research	50 00	. 67 ·3 7	<i>3</i> 92 ⋅63	
3	Cattle Development	72.38	72.66	598 16	
1	Poultry Development	18-22	26 · 16	122, 18	
5	Other Livestock Deve- lopment	25 <u>2</u> .96	75.27	388 . 37	
6	Feed and Fodder	17 ·64	29 ·44	247 -41	
	Development Total	484 - 24	412 ·81	3065 -47	

4.5 Substantially enlarged allocation of Rs. 1316.72 lakhs has been made for providing effective health cover to the livestock, residential accommodation to the Veterinary personnel and equipping the veterinary Institutions with adequate medicines/equipment. Besides, an allocation of Rs. 598.16 lakhs for 1985-90 has been provided for Cattle Development Programmes against the expenditure of Rs. 203.11 lakhs during the Sixth Plan. During 1985-86, outlays of Rs. 72.66 lakhs under Cattle Development and Rs. 141.91 lakhs for health cover have been provided. Thus cattle development has been accorded due priority in the Seventh Plan.

Veterinary Services and Animal Health

- 4.6 As cross-bred animals are more susceptible to infectious and contagious diseases, adequate and effective health services is of vital importance to improve the productivity of indigenous livestock, By the end of 1984-85, there were 769 Veterinary Hospitals manned by qualified veterinarians. Besides this, there were 467 Veterinary Dispensaries and 573 stockmen centres under the charge of Veterinary Pharmacists.
- 4.7 During the Seventh Five Year Plan, 80 new veterinary dispensaries will be opened to serve the livestock population. In addition to this 100 veterinary dispensaries/stockmen Centres would be upgraded into veterinary Hospitals during the Seventh Plan at the rate of upgradation of 20 dispensaries/centres each year. A sum of Rs. 165.80 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Plan for the provision of medicines to all the Veterinary Institutions on a uniform pattern of providing medicines annually worth Rs. 10,000 per Hospital and Rs. 5,000 per Veterinary Dispensary rate of Stockman Centre. An outlay of Rs. 1316.72 lakhs is provided during Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 141.91 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86
- 4.8 Main schemes under this programme are given as under:
 - (i) Biological products Section of the Punjab Vaccine Institute, Ludhiana will be expanded to take up the production of new Vaccines and antigens and to increase the production of Sera and Vaccines.
 - (ii) To introduce multi-disciplinary approach in combating animal diseases, reproductive disorders and nutritional imbalances, 5 new Polyclinies will be established during Seventh Plan besides the continuance of 3 Polyclinics already established during the Sixth Plan. An outlay of Rs. 162.69 lakhs comprising Rs. 60.00 lakhs as capital component is provided for Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 21.00 lakhs comprising Rs. 10.00 lakhs as capital component is provided for the Annual Plan 1985-86

. . .

- (iii) Existing medical store will be expanded to handle the increased work-load of distribution of medicines to the veterinary institutions.
- (iv) Subsidised supply of Foot and Mouth disease vaccine will continue to be available to the live stock owners in the State.
- (v) Residential accommodation will also be made available for the Veterinary personnel to ensure 24 hours service to the precious livestock. At present the veterinary staff works only for 6 hours a day, where residential accommodations are non-existent.

Veterinary Education and Research

- 4.9 Veterinary Education and Research Schemes takenup during the Fifth Five-Year Plan and continued during the Sixth Five-Year Plan and under which the desired level of development has been achieved and which are considered necessary to be continued have been transferred to the Non-Plan budget of the state.
- 4.10. Five schemes relating to (i) establishment of Small Animal Colony, (ii) research in tickborne diseases, (iii) control of mastitis, (iv) ICAR co-ordinated Project and double shift system will continue during the Seventh Plan. In addition to the continuing scheme "Research in tick borne diseases" will be strengthe-ned suitably to conduct fundamental and developmental research on tick borne diseases of live stock and their vectors and production of Theileria Vaccine. Besides, 6 new schemes relating to (i)discase research centres, (ii) creation of facilities for housing animals under experiments with infectious material, (iii) research animal nutrition, (iv) strengthening of facilities for improvement of cattle, (v) Strengthening of public health, and (vi) undergraduate teaching programme for College of Veterinary science will be taken up during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. For the implementation of Veterinary Education and Research an outlay of Rs. 392.63 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 67.37 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Cattle Development

- 4.11. The thrust of the cattle development programme is towards increased production of milk. Total milk production in 1983-84 has been estimated at 3,620 thousand tonnes giving a per capita availability of 562 gms. per day. The buffaloes number about 2,370 thousand as against 955 thousand milch cows. The buffalo also gives a higher average daily milk yield about 4.60 litres as against 2.50 litres in the case of the cow. The buffalo is thus the primary milch animal of the State.
- 4.12. To raise the milk production in the State the development measures proposed to be implemented during the Seventh Plan are discussed below:—
 - (i) Subsidized rearing of cross-bred heifers under the special livestock production will

be promoted among small/marginal farmers and agricultural labourers by providing subsidy in the form of balanced cattle feed for 21,000 heifers during Seventh Plan. Besides subsidy for the setting up of 2,000 poultry units and 770 piggery units during Seventh Plan will also be provided.

(ii) Artificial Insemination facilities will be expanded with the frozen semen technology by covering 200 centres every year. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan, frozen semen facilities are proposed to be extended to cover all the 1,855 Veterinary institutions in the State by providing liquid nitrogen containers, sheaths,

and straws etc.

(iii) Existing cattle breeding farms funtioning at Mattewara, Roper and Patiala will be further expanded for the production of cross-bred bulls. An outlay of Rs. 598.16 lakhs is provided for Cattle Development programme in the State during the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90. For the Annual Plan 1985-86, an allocation of Rs. 72.66 lakhs is made for this programme.

Poultry Development

- 4.13. The main thrust of poultry production programme will be on egg production. Besides broiler production has also to be stepped up as it provides employment both in rural and urban areas, supplies nutritive food to the consumers in the form of meat and eggs as also manure for use in the field. Keeping this objective in view the quality chicks for better egg and meat production would be obtained for the state poultry farms for higher productivity. Egg production in the State will be raised from the likely production of 825 millions during 1984-85 to 1,460 millions during 1985—90 and to 950 millions during 1985-86
- 4.14. The present production of 5 lakh pullets will be increased to 10 lakh pullets during 1985-90 and to 6 lakhs during 1985-86 through the expansion of the existing capacity of layers from 3,000 layers to 3500 layers at each of the Govt. poultry farm. The incubation capacity will be expanded from the present level of hatching 30,000 eggs to 40,000 eggs, per farm. For this programme an outlay of Rs. 122.18 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985-90 and an outlay of Rs. 26.16 lakhs for Annual Plan 1985-86.

Sheep Development

- 4.15. Sheep population has been projected at 5.39 lakhs during 1984-85. Wool production during 1984-85 is anticipated at 13.25 lakh kgs. It is envisaged to increase the wool production to 14.00 lakh kgs. during the Seventh Plan and to 13.35 lakh kgs. during 1985-86.
- 4.16. To improve the quality and quantity of wool and mutton of sheep in the state, the following programmes are envisaged:—
 - (i) Setting up of units of 10 corridale rams at each of the sheep and wool extension centre for providing breeding service to sheep flocks.

- (ii) Effective health cover will be provided through the supply of anthelmintics, sera and vaccine for regular drenching timely vaccination, dipping/spraying and general treatment of sheep.
- (ii) Expansion of the sheep breeding farms Mattewara and Dhar for the production of adequate number of cross-bred rams.
- (iv) Setting up of a Fat Lamb farm with imported stock of 300 south drawn or Dorset breeds of sheep for the production of mutton type sheep. For this programme an allocation of Rs. 98.23 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 13.53 lakhs for Annual Plan 1985-86.

Piggery Development

4.17 Pig population has been projected at 1.29 lakhs as per 1977 census. It is esimated to raise it to 2.01 lakhs during 1985—90 and to 1.80 lakhs during 1985-86. The main objectives of pig production programme are to meet the increased demand of meat as a result of fast growing human population, changing food habits, urbanisation, industrialization and to provide subsidiary/whole-time occupation to the under employed/unemployed persons especially the weaker sections of the society. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan, the existing pig breeding farms at Malwal, Mattewara, Nabha and Kharar will be expanded by raising the herd strength as under:—

Name of the farm		Existing herd strength	Proposed herd strength
1		2	3
Kharar		150	300
Nabha		150	300
Malwal		100	200
Mattewara		100	300

4.18 For the programme an outlay of Rs. 80.70 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and outlay of Rs. 11.54 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-1986.

Fodder Development

4.19 Existing fodder resources in the State are not only deficient but also lack in quality. Considering the pressure on land for production of food for human population, there is not enough scope for increasing the fodder acreage. According to 1979-80 estimates

- about 7.00 lakh hectares of land had been under fodder crops. The production from this area has been estimated to be 326 lakh tonnes green fodder which comes to 14.30 kg. per adult unit per day as against the optimum requirements of 30 to 35 Kg. In addition to this low grade roughages like wheat Bhusa, paddy straw etc. are available to the tune of 122 lakh tonnes. Besides green fodder, the animals also require certain quantity of minimum dry matter which should be 2-3 per cent of the body weight of the animal viz. 10—12 kg. per day.
- 4.20 As perennial supply of fodder is vital component of livestock development programme for increasing the production per unit the following programmes are envisaged to ensure regular and adequate supply of fodder:—
 - (i) Expansion of the eixisting Government fodder seed multiplication farms Nabha, Mattewara and Kule Majra for the production and supply of quality seeds and forages.
 - (ii) Production, popularisation of newly evolved fodder varieties, by providing incentives to the registered growers for the production of quality seeds in the selected fields.
 - (iii) Subsidies for the setting up of composite/ simple Demonstration Plots and silopits for the preservation of fodder.
- 4.21 An outlay of Rs. 247.41 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay Rs. 29.44 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Other Livestock Development

- 4.22 The programme for the production of progeny tested bulls through the evaluation of per formance of buffalo bulls taken up in the field conditions of Patiala and Sangrur districts will be continued and expanded during the Seventh Plan.
- 4.23 The livestock component programme under the World Bank assisted Kandi Project will be continued during the Seventh Plan. It aims at the replacement of existing indigenous low yielding milch cattle with the cross-bred cows/high yielding buffaloes. One cross-bred cow/buffalo is supplied in lieu of 2 indigenous cows or 4 goats. The programme which is presently being carried out in the five catchments will also be extended to other four catchments during the Seventh Plan. About 1,600 cross-bred cows/high yielding buffaloes will be supplied in the Kandi area under this scheme during 1985—90 and 400 during 1985-86.
- 4.24 The Polytechnic for providing refresher courses and inservice training to the field veterinary staff and livestock farmers will be strengthened during the Seventh Plan.
- 4.25 Four hors e and mule breeding centres set up for providing breeding services will be continued during the Seventh Five-Year Plan.

- 4.26. Under science and technology programme, the modernisation of Government cattle, poultry and piggery farms is envisaged, An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs is provided for seventh five year plan and an outlay of Rs. 0.50 lakh for Annual Plan 1985-86.
- 4.27. For the implementation of other livestock development programmes outlays of Rs. 388.37 lakhs have been provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 75.27 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

DAIRYING AND MILK SUPPLY

- 4.28. Dairy Development programmes launched in the State aim at meeting the nutritional needs of the population in the rural areas and at the same time yielding surplus milk for marketing in towns. During the Sixth Five-Year Plan, comprehensive efforts were made for its development, encompassing not only an emphasis on the enhancement of milk production in the rural areas, but also on the marketing of surplus milk in the urban areas by setting up modern milk plants. Since milk is a highly perishable commodity and its handling needs extreme care and speed, a net work of chilling plants for its collection, cooling/chilling and transportation in bulk to the Milk Plants was set up. By the end of the 6th Five-Year Plan 11 milk plants (seven in the Public/Co-operative Sector and four in the private sector) a lorg with 35 milk chilling centres had been established.
- 4.29. An outlay of Rs. 440.00 lakhs is provided for various plan schemes relating to dairying and milk supply programmes in the seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and Rs. 49.00 lakhs for 1985-86. During the period the main thrust of the department would be:
 - (i) to organise extensive Dairy Training Courses;
 - (ii) providing of self employment to rural unemployed youth by setting up mini dairy units.
 - (iii) providing of marketing facilities in the backward areas:
 - (iv) resettlement of Ex-servicemen;
 - (v) providing employment to widows;
 - (vi) to check quality of cattle feed, milk products and milk testing apparatus;
 - (vii) registration of creameries/Dhojies to enforce regulatory measures etc.
 - 4.30. The main programmes are discussed below:—

Dairy Development

4.31. Important programme under dairy development is the establishment of Milk Chilling-cum-Demonstration Centres in the Border, Sub-montane, Bet and Backward areas of the State. At present, the construction work of four milk chilling centres is in hard and the construction of one milk chilling centre will

- be taken up shortly. Besides, site for setting up one chilling centre in the Border area is being procured. During the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 15.40 lakhs is provided on the capital side for the completion of on going works. An outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs is provided for the seventh-five year plan.
- 4.32. Under the Special employment programmes candidates having aptitude for taking updairying as a vocation with matriculation qualification are selected for providing 21 days training and each candidate is given stipend @ Rs. 100 during the training petiod. The candidates are further assisted in securing leans from the financial institutions for the purchase of milch animals. To encourage the candidates to set up the dairy units, the department is to provide 5 per cent interest subsidy, 2/3 insurance subsidy and Rs. 240 for the purchase of cattle feed. During the year 1985-86, training would be provided to 720 candidates. An outlay of Rs. 125.00 lakhs is provided for seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs for 1984-85.
- 4.33. During the seventh Plan period, (i) Schemes for the settlement of Ex-servicemen with an outlay of Rs. 27.50 lakhs (ii) Providing self-employment to widews with an outlay of Rs. 27:00 lakhs are proposed. Outlay of Rs. 5.50 lakhs and Rs. 3.00 lakhs are provided respectively in the Annual Plan 1985-86.
- 4.34. Besides, an outlay of Rs. 4.00 lakhs is provided for the construction of Model Cattle sheds to Small and Marginal farmers during the Annual Plan 1985-86 and an outlay of Rs. 24.00 lakhs during the Token provision is also Seventh Five Year Plan. made for (i) estblishment of Government laboratory for testing of milk products/cattle feed and (ii) registration of creameries and dhojies to ensure the marketing of pure and hygienic milk in urban areas. An allocation of Rs. 5.00 lakhs is provided during seventh Plan period for sponsoring candidates as Punjab State nominees for I.D.D. and B.S.c. Dairy Courses in order to meet the requirement of technical personnel. Under the Operation Flood-II Programme, there is no provi-sion for working capital of day to day payment, pur-chase of land, water supply and electric feeder line and expansion of existing milk plants. For all these purposes/activities funds to the tune of Rs. 50.00 lakhs have been provided during the seventh Plan.

FISHERIFS

4.35. There is considerable scope in the State for supplementing agriculture by aquaculture to reduce the gap between the availability and requirements of high quality protein and subsidiary food (fish) at reasonable prices. A survey conducted by the department reveals that there are 12,263 ponds covering an area of 7034 hectares available in the State, out of which 7135 ponds covering an area of 4370 hectares can be brought under fish culture after renovation. Besides, 1200 hectares of back-water and 4400 hectares of depressions along the canals in the form of continuous strips are available for fish culture. Thus the total such impounded area in the State available for fish culture is approximately

- 9970 hectares. To bring the total 4370 hectares water area under fish culture approximately 2.20 crores of fingerlings would be needed if stocked at the rate of 5000 fingerlings per hectare in addition to the water area which will be created by constructing small dams under Kandi Watershed and Area Development Programme.
- 4.36. All India per Capita consumption of fish is 3 Kgs. per annum whereas it should be 11 Kgs. per annum. In Punjab, the fish consumption is only 300 gms. per person per annum. As such there is all the more necessity to take effective steps to arrange for the maximum fish production in the Punjab State which is possible only by adopting fish culture in ponds on modern scientific lines and by the increased fish seed production. Therefore, the basic concept of the department is to raise the fish production in the State which is possible only by increasing the fish seed production at the Fish Seed Farms and by taping other natural resources. The Department has already established 6 Fish Seed Farms and 10 Fish Seed Nurseries at various places in the State. It is expected that by the end of the Sixth Plan, the Annual Fish Seed production in the State from all sources will be about 50.00 lakhs which will be stocked in 1000.00 Hect. water area approximately. Similarly, the total fish production in the State will go upto 3,500 metric tonnes by the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan.
- 4.37. Out of the 7,135 ponds in the State, which are suitable for fish culture, about 1,500 such pends will be brought under fish culture by the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan. In addition there are 5,635 village ponds which can be made suitable for fish culture after necessary renovation etc. It will, therefore, be seen that there is a vast scope of development of fish culture in the State.
- 4.38. Emphasis will be laid on the establishment of more and more fish seed farms so as to bring the entire water area available in the State under fish culture in a phased manner. It is proposed to bring about 1,150 hectares of additional water area under fish culture during the Seventh Five Year Plan and the fish seed production is also expected to be raised to 2.00 crores fingerlings during the Seventh Plan. To achieve these targets, an outlay of Rs. 598.00 lakhs comprising Rs. 231.00 lakhs as capital outlay is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs is provided for Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 66.00 lakhs for 1984-85. The programme-wise details are given as below:—

Fish Farms/Seed Nurseries

4.39. Under this programme, the Fisheries Department envisages the completion of six Fish Seed Farms and 10 Fish Seed Nurseries by the end of Sixth Plan. One Fish Seed Nursery will have to be completed during Seventh Plan 1985—90. Since the production from the existing fish seed farms/nurseries is much less of the actual requirements, the department proposes to modernise the existing Fish Seed Farms during the Seventh Plan so that fish seed production could be increased to the maximum to meet with the increased requirements of Fish Seed. An outlay of Rs. 95.00

- lakhs is provided for seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 An outlay of Rs. 7.00 lakhs is provided for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs for 1984-85.
- 4.40. Under the scheme Fish Culture in Shah Nehar Reservoir it was proposed to establish one fish seed farm inthe vicinity of Shah Nehar Reservoir with a view to stock Shah Nehar Reservoir. For this purpose, the construction work at the Fish Seed Farm being established at Begpur Kamloh on Mukerian Road is going on. This fish seed farm is to be completed during seventh Five Year Plan Anoutlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs for An nual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 5.50 lakhs for 1984-85.
- 4.41. Under the World Bank assisted Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project, it is proposed to construct 2 fish seed Farms, one each in District Ropar and Hoshiatpur. The construction of fish seed farm at Ropar was started in the year 1981-82. The construction work at the other fish seed farm at Hariana in district Hoshiarpur has been taken up very recently. This farm will be completed during the Seventh Plan. During the Seventh Plan period, construction of both the Fish Seed Farms will be completed whereas during the Annual Plan 1985-86 construction work of Building complex of Fish Seed Farm, Ropar will be completed. An outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs is provided during the Seventh Plan 1985-90 and Rs. 36.00 lakhs during the Annual Plan 1985-86, against an outlay of Rs. 33.00 lakhs during 1984-85.
- 4.42. Under Centrally sponsored Scheme 2 fish seed farms of 5.00 hectare area each are to be established for Fish Farmers Development Agencies, Ludhiana and Sangrur which presently do not have fish seed farm. Under this scheme, the Government of India will provide financial assistance by way of 50 per cent loan on capital investment and the rest of the expenditure will be borne by the State. For this scheme an outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and anoutlay of Rs. 6.00 lakhs for Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 2.00 lakhs for 1984-85.
- 4.43. Under another Centrally sponsored scheme two 10 hect. Fish Seed hatcheries are to be established in the State. The Government of India is to provide financial assistance by way of 70% loan on capital investment and the rest of expenditure is to be borne by the State. As this scheme has been taken up very recently, it will have to be continued during the Seventh Plan for the completion of construction work. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs comprising Rs. 90.00 lakhs as capital outlay is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakhs for 1984-85.

Inland Fisheries

4.44. To uplift the rural economy and to provide self employment opportunities to the unemployed rural poeple it is proposed to introduce intensive fish farming in rural area to utilise water area to the

extent of 150.00 Hectares during the Seventh Plan and 30.00 Hectares during the Annual Plan 1985-86.

- 4.45. Under the Plan Scheme 'Promotion of Intensive Fish Culture by poviding assistance to Private/Cooperative Sector and Rehabilitation of Ex-Servicemen 25% subsidy subject to a maximum of Rs. 6,250 is given to fish farmers for the excavation of new ponds in 1.00 Hectare area and Rs. 2,500/for the renovation of existing ponds in one hectare area. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs is provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 2.00 lakhs for 1984-85.
- 4.46. Under the Plan Scheme 'Assistance to Fish Farmers Development Agencies of Gurdaspur, Jalandhar, Amritsar, Ludhiana and Sangrur, it is eexpected that 1000.00 hectares of water area wil be brought and maintained under fish culture during the Seventh Plan whereas during Annual Plan 1985-86, 250 hectares of water area will be brought under fish culture.
- 4.47. Under Fish Farmers Development, Agencies an outlay of Rs. 120.00 lakhs is provided during the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs during the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs during 1984-85. Keeping in view, the continuation and expansion of existing plan schemes adequate provision is made for (i) Strengthening of Headquarters and sub-office staff (ii) Creation of Information and Extension Division and (iii) Training of Fisheries Personnel during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and Annual Plan 1985-86.

FORESTS

- 4.48. Total geographical area of Punjab State is 50,330 Sq. Kms. out of which more than 84% area is under agriculture. The area under forests is quite meagre. According to National Forest Policy, 1952 it is desired that at least 33% of the total land area should be under forests, whereas the area under forests in Punjab State is 2,64,041.38 hectares i.e. 5.25% of the total land area of the State. 50% of the total forest area under the control of Forest Department lies in the submontaneous region covering the districts of Ropar, Hoshiarpur and Gurdaspur. The rest of the Government forest area is mainly confined in scattered blocks and strips along Roads Railway lines, Canals, Drains and Bundhs. The forest area is having a large number of problems to raise plantations and needs higher investments.
- 4.49. To maintain the ecological balance and to meet the fodder, and other domestic requirements of people and of Small and Large Industries, the Forestry schemes have been formulated. The main objectives are given as under:—
 - 1. Afforestation and soil conservation measures in Shivalik areas to improve the degraded forests to conserve soil and water.
 - 2. Afforestation over the Government lands in plains to meet the requirements of

- timber, fuelwood and raw material for wood based industries.
- 3. To raise sufficient number of forest trees in urban lands to check air pollution.
- 4. To assist private landowners, Panchayats and Institutions for raising plantation over their lands to meet timber, fuelwood and wood for their local requirements.
- 5. Acquisition of critically eroding/located lands for better conservation and afforestation.
- 6. To promote and preserve wild life in the State and preserve wild life in captivity by completing the establishment of Zoo at Chhat Bir.
- 7. To implement an intensive programme of research, extension training and education in forestry to provide State with better facilities for raising tree crops in the Stat e.
- 4.50. In order to continue the forestry operation in the State, an outlay of Rs. 3200.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 450.00 lakhs during 1984-85. The main programmes to be implemented under this sub-head are briefly discussed below:—

Forest Research, Education and Training

4.51. Forest research will be conducted partly by the Punjab Agricultural University, Ludhiana and partly by the department. The research will be conducted in various forestry problems, utilisation of forest produce and to find other suitable species for the State. It is also proposed to provide training to various levels of forestry officials and officers and educate the workers in developing agency and people for raising forest plantations and providing better understanding between local people and forest staff, An outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 23.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against an outlay of Rs. 8.50 lakhs for 1984-85.

Plantation Schemes

4.52. An outlay of Rs. 1,990.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 373.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 for undertaking afforestation over the areas owned by the in dividuals and State waste lands under the control of Forest Department. Plantation of economic species like Shisham, Kikar, Eucalyptus, Khair Mulberry, Poplar and Chil, etc. would be raised in block forests and strips along Railways lines Roads and canals to meet the agricultural, domestic and industrial requirements under the main scheme of social forestry including rural fuel-wood plantations. An outlay of Rs. 1800.00 lakhs including central share of Rs. 900.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan.

About 18,600 hectare area will be planted up with fuel-wood species and 700 lac plants will be supplied from the forests nurseries to the private individuals, Panchayats and institutions for planting in their lands during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. During the year 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 300.00 lakhs including Central share of Rs. 150.00 lakhs is provided to plant 5000 hectares of Government land and supply of 150 lakh plants to the priyate individuals, panchayats and institutions. Under the scheme 'Raising of Forest plantation in Government lands an outlay of Rs. 680.00 lakhs has been provided to plant an area of 13,700 hectares during the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an amount of Rs. 162.00 lakhs is provided for raising plantations over an area of 2300 hectares.

- 4.53. Under the 100% Central Sector Scheme 'Soil Water and Tree Conservation' it is aimed to have an integrated development of watershed through the adoption of various afforestation and soil conservation measures. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 800.00 lakhs is provided for afforestation and soil conservation measures over 16,000 hectares. For Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 150.00 lakh is provided for afforestation an area of 3, 750 Hectares.
- 4.54. Under the scheme 'Farm Forestry' an outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakhs is provided for the supply of 400 lac plants to the public during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90. An outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86 for the distribution of 90 lakh plants to the public.

Construction of Buildings

4.55. This scheme is already included under Sixth Five-Year Plan. With the proposed extension of activities of Forest Department, it is felt to provide more buildings during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. Provision of Government accommodation at Government expenses is very necessary, as the staff is generally posted in remote areas at the odd places where suitable accommodation is not available at reasonable rents. Keeping this in view, an outlay of Rs. 150.00 lakhs is provided for construction of buildings during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86 for the construction of staff quarters.

Preservation of Wild Life

4.56. An outlay of Rs. 510.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan 1985—90 and an outlay of Rs. 77.30 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 for this programme. This programme covers (i) Preservation of Wild Life, (ii) establishment of Zoo at Chhat Bir, and (iii) Assistance for Development of selected zoos.

Other Programmes

4.57. Under the other programmes for the schemes (i) Demarcation and settlement of forest areas, (ii) State share capital of the equity in forest Corporation, and (iii) acquisition of critically eroding/located lands; funds have been provided. For the main scheme for

acquisition of critically eroding/located lands, an outlay of Rs 100.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 9.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86. This new scheme has been introduced keeping in view the significant amount of area present in Shi valik hills which are seriously eroded and are not covered under sections 4 and 5 of the Punjab Land Preservation Act. These areas are mostly privately owned. It is necessary to acquire these lands for afforestation purposes. This will increase the areas under Forests and will be quite beneficial for the security purpose.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND PANCHAYATS

4.58. In pursuance to the guidelines of Government of India, special programmes for rural development and particularly the anti-poverty programmes are proposed to be implemented with an accelerated pace during the 7th Five-Year Plan under this sub-head Development. Substantial outlays have been provided for the programmes like IRDP, and RLEGP to increase the incomes of the rural poor and the landless labourers to enable them to cross the poverty zone. Another main programme aims at rural sanitation through pavement of streets and construction of drains coupled with appropriate disposal of sullage water which now collects in open spaces or ponds and is a breeding source for mosquitoes. Schemes relating to the improvement of lot of women and children in rural areas are also proposed to be implemented with greater emphasis on improvement of nutritional diet by making women-folk more self-reliant by providing them seed money and loan assistance through District Rural Development Agencies for creation of revenue earning assets through DWACRA.

4.59. An outlay of Rs. 7,039.00 lakhs for the 7th Five-Year Plan and Rs. 821.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for this sub-head. Major part of the outlay is for the following schemes:—

(Rs. in lakhs) Outlay Schemes 1985--90 1985-86 1 2 3 (i) CD 4.1 Assistance to Rural Develop-1,057 .00 300 .00 ment Agencies under IRDP (ii) CD 4.3 Interest subsidy on loans to 2,000 .00 100 .00 be advanced to the economically weaker sections under IRD in rural areas (iii) CD 3.3 Pavement of streets and 3,000 .00 277 .00 Construction of drains (iv) CD 3.1 300 .00 40 .00 Financial assistance to Panchayati Raj Institutions for expenditure on revenue earning schemes

Integrated Rural Development Programme

4.60. Under Integrated Rural Development Programme, capital subsidy to the extent of 33% is being provided by the State Government and Government of India on matching basis while the loan portion for a particular venture is being financed by the Commercial Banks. Subsidy with a ceiling of Rs. 3,000 and loan upto Rs. 10,000 is given to a beneficiary for the establishment of a single industrial unit. An amount of Rs. 10.57 crore has been earmarked for the implementation of this programme during the 7th Plan period for covering 1,81,200 beneficiaries (1,35,900 old and 45,300 new). As this scheme is being implemented at National Level throughout the country, matching contribution would flow from Government of India. During 1985-86, it is proposed to provide second dose of assistance to 38,940 old beneficiaries while 12,980 new beneficiaries will also be covered under this programme. An outlay of Rs 300.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose. Matching assistance will flow from G.O.I. Besides it is also anticipated that Bank loans amounting to Rs 10.03 crores will also be arranged for the target group through the District Rural Development Agencies for the indentified beneficiaries to enable them to raise their income to cross the poverty line. Interest on bank loans is being subsidized by the State Government for which the required provision has been made under the scheme CD 4.3 'Interest subsidy on loans to be advanced to the economically weaker sections under IRD in rural areas'. The main thrust of this programme would be on setting up various types of industrial units and absorption of unemployed persons in Industries, Services and Business enterprises.

TRYSEM

4.61. This scheme aims at equipping rural youths with necessary skill and technology to enable them to seek self-employment. The training courses have a practical bias on the concept of learning by doing. The training is provided in selected trades on areas of activity which can lead to self-employment. The training is being imparted by the existing training institutions such as Gram Sewak Training Centres, Agriculture and other Universities, I.T.I.s and other existing State and Central Organisations. A very important mode of training is through local service establishments, industrial units, Master Craftsmen, artisans and skilled workers.

4.62. The progress under Integrated Rural Development Programme is given in the table below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Item			Achiev eme	ıts		Total 6th Plan	7th Five Year	1985-86
item	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	1984-85	otn Plan	Plan 1985—90 Target	Target
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(· ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,			
<u> </u>	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Expenditure during the year	. 647-66	804 ·05	1093 22	950 .76	1055 · 59	4551 28	2114 00	600 00
2. Subsidy advanced (i) Scheduled Castes	252·62	315 ·22	459 ·84	426 00	475 · 34	1929 02	792 - 75	250 - 75
(ii) Others .	. 311 ·86	330 -93	412 · 71	340 -65	390 ·18	1786 -33	792 - 75	250 .75
Total .	. 564 · 48	646 ·15	872 - 55	766 ·65	865 · 52	3715 · 33	1585 -50	501 · 50
3. Bank Loans advance (i) Scheduled Castes .		626 ·33	972 10	868 -88	968 .73	3715 · 78	1585 · 50	501 -50
(ii) Others .	. 775 07	500 · 74	888 -84	708 · 49	813 · 79	3686 93	1585 · 50	501 - 50
Total .	. 1054-81	1127 -07	1860 -94	1577 -37	1782 -52	7402 71	3171 00	1003 -00
4. Beneficiaries covered. (i) Scheduled Castes	26796	39931	52581	41235	41606	202,149	90600	25960
(ii) Others .	. 36565	46936	45854	31728	32530	193613	90600	25960
Total .	. 63361	86867	98435	72963	74136	395762	181200	51920
5. Persons trained under	trysem 2688	8671	16535	16331	11870	54095	23600	4720

4.63. An outlay of Rs. 1057.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 300.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided under the scheme CD 4.1 'Assistance to Rural Development Agencies under Integrated Rural Development Programme'. Besides, an amount of Rs. 20.00 crore for the 7th Plan and Rs. 1.00 crore for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided as interest subsidy under the scheme CD 4.3. "Interest subsidy on loans to be advanced to the economically weaker sections under IRD in rural areas".

Pavement of Streets

4.64. The Programme 'Pavement of Streets and Construction of Drains' was first taken up in 1973-74 as a part of drive for the improvement of village sanitation. A sum of Rs. 2.70 crores was spent on this programme upto 1979-80. It was only in the Sixth Plan that the programme was taken up in a big way and substantial allocations were made. From the date of commencement of the proramme till the end of 1984-85, an amount of Rs. 42.26 crores would have been spent on this programme of which Rs. 8.77 crore will have been received from the Government of India as contribution under N.R.E.P. The sanction of funds under this scheme and the physical targets during the Sixth Plan has been as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Item	Expend	Total		
1için	1980—83	1983-84	1984-85	
1	2	3	4	5
Funds sanctioned to Panchayats				ggangi kilimir Viranigana yi iyomid
(a) Normal budget	1129 .00	537 .00	536 .00	2202 .00
(b) Food for works/ NREP (including G.O.I. share)	690 · 30	495 ·00	568 ·80	1754 · 10
Total:	1819 - 30	1032 ·00	1104 ·80	3956 · 10
Number of villages covered wholly or partially	2517	993	2544	6054

4.65. Out of 12,188 villages 9 033 villages have been taken up under various schemes upto 1984-85. It has been reported that due to paucity of funds most of these villages have been covered partially and only 686 villages have been covered in their in these villages, sullage has Even entirety. been allowed to collect in ponds and final disposal has been left untouched. The average estimated cost per village for pavement of streets and construction of drains has been estimated at Rs. 2.10 lakhs and another Rs. 0.50 lakh is required for disposal of sullage water. It is estimated that an amount of Rs. 238.46 crores, likely to increase to Rs. 357.69 crores due to cost escalation during next ten years, is required for completion of work in 8,347 partially covered and the remaining 3,155 villages.

- 4.66. From the above information, it is evident that the acceptance of the programme has very huge financial implications and as such the funding of this programme will have to be phased over a longer period of time in the context of overall priorities of the State and an integrated approach to improvement in quality of village life.
- 4.67. An Outlay of Rs. 30.00 crores has been provided for this scheme for the 7th Five-Year Plan. For 1985-86 the provision has been kept at Rs. 2.77 crores. An additional amount of Rs. 0.82 crore is being provided for pavement of streets in Harijan basties under the Sub-Head 'Social Welfare' raising the outlay to Rs. 3.59 crores for this programme. Besides, the department would be in a position to utilise an amount of Rs. 5.06 crores under National Rural Employment Programme to be shared by the State Government and Government of India on matching basis. This would imply a total provision of Rs. 8.65 crores on the Programme 'Pavement of Streets and Construction of Drains' during 1985-86. Besides, 25% cash contribution is expected from sound Panchayats apart from voluntary labour in the shape of earth filling contributed by almost all Panchayats. It is anticipated that with the provision of these funds it would be possible to cover about 4000 villages during Seventh Plan and 1,340 villages during 1985-86.

Financial Assistance to Panchayati Raj Institutions for Revenue Earning Scheme

4.68. The object of this scheme is to advance loans to Panchayati Raj Bodies to enable them to develop their sources of recurring income. This scheme was introduced during the year 1957-58. By the end of the year 1984-85, 2,551 Panchayati Raj Bodies including Panchayats have availed loans amounting to Rs. 469.25 lakhs. These loans are repayable by these bodies in yearly instalments within a period of 15 years. 3% interest is being charged on these loans since the vear 1969-70. However Border and sub-montane areas are exempted from this interest. The schemes which are being financed at present are construction of shops, installation of tubewells on shalmat land etc. During the Seventh Plan it is also proposed to advance loans for making bigger shopping complexes, Bank buildings, reclamation and development of shamlat lands and other assets which can help Panchayati Raj Bodies to become self-sufficient in the matter of finances.

4.69. An outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 40.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided under this programme.

Panchayat Ghars and Community Halls

4.70. Grant-in-aid for construction of Panchayat Ghars is being provided @ Rs. 25,000 for each Panchayat Ghar. The rest of the cost and land required for the building will be provided by the concerned Panchayat. 5,328 Community Centres were constructed under the Community Development Programme during the period 1952 to 1965-66. Besides 1,494 Panchayat Ghars were constructed by the Panchayats out of their own resources and 1289 Panchayat Ghars have been constructed under this

scheme upto the year 1984-85. An outlay of Rs. 150.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 20.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided for the construction of 600 and 80 Panchayat Ghars respectively. This common place can also be fruitfully utilized to serve as an information centre for dissemination of knowledge with regard to various developmental activities being implemented at village, block or District level.

Development of Women and Children in Rural Areas:

- 4.71. Under this new centrally sponsored scheme, 15 to 20 women would form a homogeneous group and 30 women groups are to be formed in each block in selected districts. These homogeneous women groups are to work on the following lines:—
 - (i) These women groups are to ensure that individual women take advantage of the facilities aready available under IRD.
 - (ii) These groups would take up economically viable activities on a group basis.
 - (iii) Supportive services to the women of the target group are to be provided for caring of children while women are at work and provision of suitable appliances to them.
 - (iv) Organising child care facilities to provide for security, health care and nursing of the children at N.R.E.P work sites.
- 4.72. This scheme has been initiated during the current year. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 10.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for this scheme. Matching assistance would be forthcoming from Government of India. In addition UNICEF would meet the expenditure on account of staff and basic child care facilities at N.R.E.P. work sites and equipment for training demonstration and child care facilities.

Assistance to Mahila Mandals, Balwadis and Craft Centres:

- 4.73. TwoSchemes namely Promotion and strengthening of Mahila Mandals' and 'Composite Programme for women and Pre-School Chidren strengthening of Craft Centres' are being implemented by the department for improving the lot of women and children in the rural areas. Out of 12188 villages of this State Mahila Mandals have been organised in 10432 villages. The main function of this institution is not only to impart skills to women folks so as to enable them to augment earnigs but also to propagate the eradication of social evils such as dowry, drinking menace etc. This organisation is also expected to play a very important role in motivating people to go in for family planning measures.
- 4.74. An outlay of Rs. 40.60 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 8.12 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided under the scheme CD 2,2 'Pro-

motion and strengthening of Mahila Mandats. Under this scheme Mahila Mandals are provided seed money @ Rs. 5,000 for each Mahila Mandal. The Mahila Mandals are taking up various economic activities like manufacturing of Durries, preparation of washing soap, leather purses and bags, shuttle chocks, pullovers, garments and embroidered articles etc. Some of the Mahila Mandals have also taken up socio-economic schemes like hiring of shamianas, utensils etc. at the time of marriages and other functions. Office bearers of Mahila Mandals are provided training in setting up of Balwadis, Kitchen gardens, poultry units, mother and child care, adult literacy and family planning etc. The funds for the various programmes are provided as under:—

	Seventh Plan 1985—90	Plan
1	2	3
(a) Equity@ Rs. 5,000 for taking up various economic activities for 118 Mahila Mandals annually.	29 ·50	5 .90
(b) Honorarium to Secretaries of 590 Mahila Mandals @ Rs. 25 p.m.	8 ·85	1 ·77
(c) Training of office bearers and members of Mahila Mandals	2 · 25	0 ·45
Total	40 .60	8 · 12

4.75. An outlay of Rs. 56.00 lakhs for Seventh Plan and Rs. 11.20 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided under the Scheme CD 3.2 'Composite Programme for women and Pre-School Childrenstrengthening of craft centres for the following purposes:—

purposes:—	(Rs. in lal	khs)
	Seventh Plan 1985 –90	Annu Plan 1985-
1	2	3
(a) Assistance to 354 Balwadis every year@Rs. 1,000	17 ·70	3 · 54
(b) Assistance to 472 Craft Centres every year @Rs. 1,000	23 ·60	4.72
(c) Nutrition education Rs. 200 per centre for 10 centres in each block	11 .80	2 · 36
(d) Staff for Intensive Development Programme in selected A.N.P. Blocks	2 .90	0 ·58
Total	56 .00	11 ·20

Matching Grants to Panchayats:

4.76. Another important scheme Matching grants to Panchayats for development works started in 1979-80 aims at overall rural development through community involvement and by tapping local resources. In order to induce Panchayats to undertake development works on their own, the State Government will offer matching contribution in terms of money. Upto the year 1984-85, 4440 Panchyats including 450 Panchayats during 1984-85 have benefited under this scheme. An outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs for 7th Plan and Rs. 33.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for this scheme. With this grant 400 Panchayats are expected to be benefited during the 7th Plan and 50 Panchayats during 1985-86.

Popularisation of smokeless chullahas in rural areas:

4.77. This scheme has been started from the current financial year 1984-85 with the aim to facilitate cooking by the rural households with minimum possible health hazards by introducing Smokeless Chullas. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan to popularise somkeless chullahs in rural areas. Besides this the Government of India have also agreed to provide an amount of Rs. 37.50 lakhs for the year 1984-85 and Rs. 392.50 lakhs for the 7th Five-Year Plan and Rs. 39.25 lakhs for the annual plan 1985-86 as 100% share of Government of India. 2500 villages would be made as smokeless villages and 5,00,000 Chullas would be installed during the 7th Five Year Plan period.

State Institute of Rural Development:

4.78. Ministry of rural Development Government of India has decided that each State may restructure and remodel the training Institutions at State level to cater to the training requirements in the context of present policies priorities and programmes with special emphasis on poverty eradication programme. 50% of the expenditure or Rs. 30.00 lakhs to be availed as EEC assistance will be provided by Government of India for this purpose. An outlay of Rs. 30.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 6.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for setting up State level Training Institute for rural Development.

[§]National Rural Employment Programme:

4.79. National Rural Employment Programme is financed by the Government of India and the States

on matching basis. It was started in April, 1977, as a Non-Plan scheme known as "Food for Work Programme.' The aim was to strengthen the rural infrastructure with a view to provide direct boost to the economy and raising the standard of rural life by increase in income or creation of durable assets. Since the major emphasis is on creation of employment, 50 per cent of the funds under the programme are to be utilised as wages and the balance on materials. The programme has three basic objectives as under:—

- (i) Generation of additional gainful employment for the unemployed and underemployed persons, both men and women in rural areas;
- (ii) Creation of durable assets for strengthening rural infrastructure which lead to rapid growth of rural economy and steady rise in the income levels of the rural poor;
- (iii) Improvement of nutritional status and the living standard of the rural poor.
- 4.80. The programme is being implemented as a centrally-sponsored scheme on 50:50 basis between the Centre and the State. The work of implementation of this programme entrusted is being Rural Development Agencies which are implementing the I.R.D. Programme. An outlay of Rs. 15.80 crores in the 7th Plan and Rs. 3.16 cores for 1985-86 has been provided for this programme as State share. It is anticipated that about 4000 villages in the Seventh Plan and 1340 villages in 1985-86 will be taken up for pavement of streets and construction of drains with the funds available in the State Plan, N.R.E.P. and the contribution of Panchayats. The Forest Department proposes to do plantation work in 12640 hectares during 7th Plan and hectares during 1985-86 on community lands to create durable assets under this programme. It is also proposed to take some new schemes like construction of school buildings and drainage works etc. under this programme for improvement in the quality of village life. All these works are expected to generate employment of 76.35 lakh mandays during 7th plan against the achievement of 96.27 lakh mandays during the Sixth Plan. 15.27 lakh mandays of employment would be created during 1985-86 against 17.06 lakh mandays anticipated during 1984-85.

ANNEXURE

IMPORTANT STATISTICS

Community Development and Panchayats

1. Integrated Rural Development Programme	(iv)	Number of villages yet to be covered	3,155
	Lakhs 3.	Mahila Mandals / Balwadis	
(i) Number of families living below the poverty line in rural areas as per NSS Survey of 1977-78 @ 11.87% 3	(i) 13 ·95	Total No. of Mahila Mandals in the State upto 31st March, 1985	10,432
AS PER STATE GOVERNMENT.	(ii)	No. of registered Mahila Mandals out of (i) above	6232
======================================	khs	No. of Mahila Mandals granted seed money upto 31st March, 1985	826
1980-81 7 (iii) Number of families covered during the	7·44 (iv)	No. of Balwadis functioning in the State as on 31st March 1985	35⁄4
	3·96 (v)	No. of craft centres functioning as on	
(iv) Number of families not covered during the Sixth Plan 3	3 ·48 4.	31st March, 1985 Panchyat Ghars	47/2
(v) Number of additional families identified as living below the poverty line after the survey 2		Total No. of Panchayats in the State as on 31st March, 1985	10,950
(vi) Total no. of families which remain to be covered 5	(ii) 5·65	Number of community centres constructed upto 1965-66	5,328
2. Pavement of Streets and construction of drains	s (iii)	Number of Panchayat Ghars constructed by Panchayats out of their own resources	
(i) Total number of villages covered up to 1984-85 9,	,033 (iv)	Number of Panchayat Ghars constructed with State funds upto 1984-85	
(ii) Number of villages fully completed of (i) above	686 (v)	Total (ii-ṭ-iii+iv)	8,111
(iii) Number of villages completed partially 8	,347 (vi)	Number of Panchayts left uncovered	2,839

CHAPTER V

COOPERATION

Cooperatives have been viewed as an important instrument for decentralisation of economy and encouraging local initiative. They enable the small producers to secure economies which are otherwise available only to the large producers.

5.2. The main thrust of the Cooperation Department during the 7th Plan period will be to set up agrobased processing units and to provide increased short term and long term credit for meeting agricultural requirements of the farming community. Besides, it is also envisaged to accelerate the Dairying Programme under Operation Flood-II with the main aim of marked increase in milk output and milk products. This will provide the farmer with a remunerative supplementary activity, thus promoting diversification of agriculture. Commercial dairy farming on scientific lines would provide the educated unemployed a new avenue of gainful self-employment.

5.3 The schemes under this sub-head are being implemented by two departments namely Department of Cooperation and the Department of Cooperative Audit. Allocations made for these Departments are as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Department	Sixth Plan likely expenditure	1985—90 outlay	1985-86 outlay
1	2	3	4
Cooperation	3953 ·64	6385 .00	977 •00
Cooperative Audit	55 .76	200.00	30 .00
Total	4009 ·40	6585 .00	1007 ·00

5.4 Advancement of short-term loans are proposed to be stepped up from likely achievement of Rs. 330,00 crores during 1984-85 to Rs. 600.00 crores by 1989-90. Similarly long term loans are proposed to be increased from Rs. 52.00 crores to Rs. 88.00 crores in the terminal year of the 7th plan. To achieve these targets, it has been proposed to strengthen the equity base of Primary Cooperative Credit Societies and the Cooperative Banks. An outlay of Rs. 700.00 lakhs has been proposed for the 7th Plan under the scheme CN 2.3 "Share capital contribution to Apex. Central and Primary Credit Institutions/Societies" against the likely expenditure of Rs. 536.00 lakh during the 6th Plan period. An amount of Rs. 134.00 lakhs has been carmarked for the Annual plan

1985-86 for contribution as share capital in Apex Central and Primary Societies. Share capital assistance has been proposed as per detail below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Type of Society/Banks	1985—90 outlay	1985-86 outlay
1	2	3
(i) Central Cooperative Banks	100 .00	20 .00
(ii) Primary Cooperative Land Mortagage Banks	75·00	14 .00
(iii) Primary Cooperative Agricultural Service Societies	525 .00	100 -00
Total	700 .00	134 .00

5.5 Under the Programme 'Credit Cooperatives' an amount of Rs. 70.00 lakhs has been provided under the scheme 'Assistance to reorganised Agricultural Service Societies as bad debt reserves (risk fund)'@ Rs. 14.00 lakhs for each year of the 7th Plan. Allocation under the scheme 'Assistance to Central Cooperative Banks for Agricultural Stabilisation fund' is proposed to be stepped up from expenditure of Rs. 30.00 lakhs during the Sixth Plan to Rs. 100.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose for 1985-86. An amount of Rs.25.00 lakhs has been allocated under the scheme 'Assistance to Cental Cooper tive Banks and Primary Agricultural Service Societies as risk fund for consumption loan.' An equal amount is expected to be provided by Government of India as this seheme is to be funded by the Central and the State Government on matching basis. Besides, an amount of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided under the scheme 'Assistance to Punjab State Cooperative Land Mortgage Bank for development of longterm structure' and allocation of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been made for the scheme 'National grid for construction of rural godowns' for the 7th Plan. Matching assistance will flow from

5.6 The Programme for construction of rural as well as wheat storage godowns was initiated in this State under NCDC II World Bank Cooperative Storage Project. According to the approved programme 1550 rural godowns and 200 marketing godowns of the capacity of 4 lac Metric tonnes each were to be completed in a period of 5 years commencing from 1981-82 to 1985-86. The project period has now been extended by NCDC upto 1986-87. These godowns range form 100 M. Tonne to 500 M. Tonne capacity in case of rural godowns and 1000 M. Tonne to 4000 M. Tonne

capacity in respect of marketing godowns. Initial target of construction of 4 lac metric tonne godowns each at Primary and Mandi level has subsequently been revised in favour of Mandi level godowns with a view to meet the shortage of comparatively bigger godowns. The Department, therefore, now plans to costruct 8 lakh metric tonne capacity godowns at Mandi level and 3 lakh M. Torne capacity godowns at primary level under NCDC II project.

- 5.7. The financial pattern of construction of godowns under NCDC II Project is as under:—
 - (i) Share Capital by the State Government 20%
 - (ii) NCDC loan for contribution as share capital ... 25%

(iii) NCDC direct loan assistance three Punjab State Cooperative Bank	ough 	50%	
(iv) Societies Contribution		5%	
Total		100%	_

Total envisaged cost of this project as per project report is Rs. 54.52 crore, out of which State share is Rs. 10.90 crore. An amount of Rs. 507.13 lacs has already been provided upto 1983-84. Besides an outlay of Rs. 120.00 lakhs has been provided during 1984-85 leaving a balance of Rs. 462.87 lakhs which is being fully provided in the 7th Five Year Plan.

5.8. The funds provided and the progress made in respect of construction of godowns under this Programme has been as under:—

V	Funds Sa Rs in l		Number o	f godowns (Capacity (M	I Tonnes) Go	odowns com	pleted upto 3	31-3-19	85.	
Y e ar					- 1 15 1		N.F. 1-	Rural		Mar	keting
	Rural	Marke- ting	Rural	Marke- ting	Rural	Marke ting		Capacity 1. Tonnes)	No.	Capacity (M. tonnes)	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	
1980-81 (Pre project year) 1981-82 1982-83 1983-84 1984-85	74·02 98·06 114·50 60·01	59·50 59·75 56·80 44·50 59·9	319 356 353 190	42 43 43 31 38	73000 82600 87300 53300	83850 80400 81200 58200 64700	31) 321 332 14	73000 74400 81800 3500	42 43 43 22 —	83850 80400 81200 42350	
Total	346 · 59	280 · 54	1218	197	296200	368350	986	232700	150	2 87 8 00	

In addition to 986 rural and 150 marketing godowns, which have been completed upto 31st March, 1985, 106 rural godowns (29400 M. Tonnes capacity) and 47 Mandi level godowns (80550 M. Tonnes capacity) are under construction. Progress in this respect is, therefore, satisfactory.

5.9. An outlay of Rs 463.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan period and Rs. 100.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided under the scheme CN 5.4 'Construction of wheat storage godowns under NCDC II Project' for the completion of 5,12,000 and 1,44,000 Metric tonne godowns, respectively inclusive of godowns under construction.

Cooperative Processing Units

5.10. The Punjab State Cooperative Supply and Marketing Federation (MARKFED) is also setting up agro-based processing units in addition to supply of inputs and procurement of foodgrains on behalf of Government. An outlay of Rs. 193.97 lakhs was provided to the Markfed during the 6th plan period for setting up various processing units. This Institution has been in a position to instal four Rice Mills of the capacity of 4 tonnes each per day and 6 cotton Ginning and Pressing Factories. Besides, expansion of Cattle Feed Processing Plant Gidderbaha and Vanaspati Plant Khanna was also undertaken during the 6th plan period. Cattle Feed Plant at Gidderbaha and High Density Polythene Woven Sacks Plant at Anandpur Sahib are under construction, assistance for which was sanctioned during 1984-85.

5.11. An outlay of Rs. 1069.00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Plan period under the scheme CN 6.1 'Assistance to Markfed for setting up processing units for the installation of following plants

,		(R	s. in lakhs)
	Unit	Project cost	State Share @26%
	1	2	3
1.	Weedicides Plant—7 tonnes/day	340 .00	88 ·40
2.	Soap and Glycerine Plant—10 MT/day	110 ·0	28 ·60
3.	Husk Board Plant from agrowastes 50 MT/day	550 .00	143 .00
4.	Cattle feed Plant Kapurthala	120 .00	31 ·20
5.	Rice Mill—30 Tonnes per day	340 .00	88 ·40
6.	Starch Plant from waste	340 .00	88 -40
7.	grains Single superphosphate fertilizer		00 70
•	plant	500 .00	130 .00
8.	Rice Mills—10 each of 4 MT/		
0.	day	680 .00	176 ·80
9.	Packing paper and Board plant		
,,	20 TPD	300 .00	78 ·00
10.	Zinc Sulphate Plant	80 .00	20 .80
11.			
	vear	500 .00	130 .00
12.	Vanaspati Plant—50 TPD	250 .00	65 .00
	Total	4110 ·00	1068 ·60

A outlay of Rs. 88.00 lakhs has been provided for setting up a weedicides plant during 1985-86.

Cooperative Sugar Mills:

Name of Mill

5.12. The Department of Cooperation proposes to set up five new Sugar Mills in the Cooperative Sector at Tarn Taran, Doraha, Nakodar, Budhlada and Ajnala during the 7th plan period. Part provision has already been made in th Annual Plan 1984-85 for Tara Taran and Doraha Cooperative Sugar Mills. Besides, it is also proposed to take up modernisation of the Janta Cooperative Sugar Mills Ltd., Bhogpur at a total cost of Rs. 250.00 lakhs. An amount of Rs. 100.00 lakhs is being provided for this purpose in the seventh plan. The balance amount is to be met through term loan and growers contribution. The State share on account of setting up of five new Sugar Mills, moderniation of one mill and to meet the spillover requirement of two mills under construction has been estimated at Rs. 12.42 crores which is being fully provided in the 7th plan against 6th plan likely expenditure of Rs. 5.49 crore. Currently only about 25.25% of the total Sugarcane produced is being crushed in the existing 8 Sugar Mills in the State. The addition of five new Sugar Mills during the 7th plan will further increase the crushing capacity and provide incentive to the Sugarcane growers. An outlay of Rs. 305.00 lakhs is being provided in the Annual Plan 1985-86 for the following Mills:-

		(Rs. in lakhs)	
1.	Fazilka		17.50
2.	Patiala	• •	13.00
3.	Doraha		114.50
4.	Tarn Taran		114.50
5.	Nakodar	• •	45.50
	Total	• •	305.00

5.13. According to the revised funancing pattern of assistance funds are to be provided for each new mill as per detail below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Amount provided

(i) Share capital contribution by the State	210.00
Government (ii) NCDC's contribution as share capital through State Government	90.00
(iii) Term-loan from financial institutions@ 60% of total cost	600.00
(iv) Growers contribution @ 10% of total cost	100.00
Total	1000.00

Cooperative Spinining Mills:

5.14. The setting up of Spinning Mills is a high priority sector to ensure that benefits upto the level of processing can flow back to the farming community. During 6th Five-Year Plan three Spinning Mills have been set up at Abohar, Malout and Mansa with spindlage capacity of 25000 spindles of each mill. Abohar and Malout Cooperative Spinning Mills went into commercial production in October, 1982 and February, 1984 respectively while the Mansa Cooperative Spinning Mills started its trial production in October, 1984, and is likely to start commercial production during 1984-85. The Nakodar Cooperative Cotton Waste Spinning Mills has also started its trial production since January, 1984. Besides, two Spinning Mills of 25000 spindles each are under construction at Tappa and Goingwal Sahib. State share for the establishment of these Mills has been fully provided. Progress of these Mills during 6th Five Year Plan has been slow as the Spinfed has not been in a position to tie up the term loan with the Financial Institutions so far. It is expected that the term lending Institutions would take up the appraisal of these Mills at the earliest and provide them term loan in accordance with approved financing pattern to enable the Spinfed to ensure their carly completion. Out of Rs. 116.00 lakhs provided for Spinning Mills for 1985-86 an amount of Rs. 43.50 lakhs will be utilized to meet the overrun cost of Abohar, Malout and Mansa Spinning Mills, Rs. 40.00 lakhs are being provided for two ginning Mills and the balance for new Mills.

5.15. The financing pattern for setting up the Spinning Mills is as under:—

(i) State Share		22 · 5 %
(ii) NCDC share		22 · 5 %
(iii) Term loan from Financial Institu	itions	
like IDBI, IFCI, etc.	• .*	50 ·0 %
(iv) Growers contribution	• •,	5.0%
Total	••	100 ·0 %

5.16. Punjab State is producing about 16% of the total production of cotton in the country but this State had only 3.88 lakh spindles as on 1st January, 1983 which is about 1.72 per cent of the total spindlage capacity of the country as a whole. Average production of cotton during the last 6 years from 1978-79 to 1983-84 works to about 11.53 lakh bales for which spindlage required is 9.61 lakh spindles. Even with the commissioning of new Spinning Mills there still remains huge gap to be filled. It is, therefore, proposed to set up two new Spinning Mills during the 7th Plan period which is considered as the absolute minimum necessity. It is also proposed to have one cotton ginning and pressing unit within the Mills premises. Provision has, therefore, been made for setting up five ginning and pressing units so that each existing and the new proposed Mills, have one ginning and pressing factory. Besides, it is also proposed to set up a Central Laboratory for testing of cotton and

Nation I destinate of Educational
Planning and Aministration
W B. State at the Mark New Delha 110000
1000. No. 3 15 5

yarn. This unit will be set up by the Punjab State Cooperative Spinning Mills Federation Ltd., (SPINFED) at a total estimated cost of Rs. 23.85 lakhs. An outlay of Rs. 142.50 lakhs has, therefore, been provided for the 7th Plan period as per detail below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Unit	Total cost of each unit	State share provided
1	2	3
(i) Two Spinning Mills	1275 .00	573 · 7 5
(ii) Five Ginning and Pressing units	78 .00	101 •40
(iii) Central Laboratory for testing cotton and yarn	23.85	23 ·85
(iv) Overrun costs of Abohar, Malout and Mansa Mills		43 ·50
Total		742 ·50

Dairy Cooperatives:

5.17. Milk Producers Cooperative Societies eliminate the middle men between the producers and the Milk Plant, enable the members to avail institutional finance for purchase of cattle and facilitate procurement of inputs and services. The agreement with regard to implementation of prestigeous Operation Flood-II Programme through the Milkfed Punjab was singed on behalf of the State Government and

the Indian Dairy Corporation on 31st December, 1979. IDC then approved various programmes for the expansion and installation of various milk plants, chilling centres, cattle feed plants and promotion of Farmers Organisation for enhancement of milk production, milk conservation and milk processing in the State at an estimated cost of about Rs. 58.32 crores which has later on been revised to Rs. 64.83 crores due to escalation in the cost of machinery and equipment etc. With the merger of Punjab Dairy Development Corporation in the Milfed Punjab, four Milk Plants located at Mohali, Chandigath, Ludhiana and Verka alongwith 20 attached Milk Chilling Centres were transferred to the Milkfed Punjab in April, 1983.

- 5.18. Milkfed Punjab has availed Rs. 21.02 crores in cash and kind under Operation Flood-II upto 31st March, 1985. The capacity of Sangrur, Jalandhar, Bhatinda and Hoshiarpur Milk Plants is being expanded and the work in this respect is likely to be completed before the close of the current cooperative year. Three new Milk Plants proposed to be set up at Gurdaspur, Patiala and Ferozepur are at various stages of construction, their completion schedules being December, 1985, March, 1986 and September, 1986, respectively. Ten Chilling centres have already been expanded while another 7 chilling Centres are in the process of expansion. Besides, two Cattle Feed Plants of the capacity of 200 Metric Tonnes per day are being set up at Gurdaspur and Bhattian (District Ludhiana).
- 5.19. Milkfed Punjab is operating 64 mobile veterinary units for providing free medical treatment to the milch cattle belonging to the members of the Milk Producers Cooperative Societies. Besides, 709 Artificial Insemination Centres have also been set up by the Milkfed upto 31st March, 1985. The progress in respect of various activities relating to Milkfed Punjab is depicted in the table below:—

Progress Report of Milkfed Punjab from 1980-81 to 1984-85 (Cooperative Year)

		** *	Target			Achiev	ement		
Seri No.		Unit	1986-87 (O.F.II)	7th Plan 1985-90	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	1984-85
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1	Total No. of societies organised	No. Cumm lative	5000	600 0	1252	1968	2777	3347	3716
2	Membership	**	325000	600000	58089	82889	124705	160704	191352
3	Milk Procurement	Av. Kg/day	900000	1720000	92830	147314	234279	273694	367000
4	No. of mobile veterinary routes	No. Cummulative	100	120	20	31	45	51	64
5	No. of A.I. centres	No. Cummulative	3500	5600	11,	152	437	523	742
6	No. of animals inseminated	No.	380000	870000	256	3483	17702	24399	51247
7	Quantity of cattle feed sold	M. Tonnes	58400	156950	4752	7418	10608	16408	21032
8	Quantity of Fodder Seed distri- buted	M. Tonnes	934 -00	1200 ·00	33 · 97	7 9 · 80	73 ·03	107 · 79	212 · 2

5.20. An outlay of Rs. 370.00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th plan under the programme 'Dairy Cooperatives' to provide equity to the milkfed and Milk Unions to meet the requirement of milk Unions for purchase of land and installation of independent power feeders and for expansion of Milk Plant, Ferozepur and three Chilling Centres along with city distribution system in the districts of Hoshiarpur, Gurdaspur, and Pathankot. An outlay of Rs. 30.00 lakhs is being provided during 1985-86 under the Scheme CN 7.1 'Share Capital Contribution to Primary Cooperative Milk Societies, Unions and Milk Federatior' to meet their immediate requirements.

Housing Cooperatives:

5.21. State share capital of Rs. 2.02 crores will have been provided to the Punjab State Federation of Cooperative House Building Societies by the end of the Sixth Plan. It is proposed to strengthen its equity further by Rs. 2.00 crores during the 7th Plan out of which Rs. 10.00 lakhs will be provided during 1985-86. The Housefed has raised loans from L.I.C. amounting to Rs. 11.00 crores from 1980-81 to 1983-84 and it is likely to avail loan of Rs. 5.00 crores during the current year for the construction of 2200 and 1000 houses during the coresponding period. It advanced loans amounting to Rs. 11.34 crores from 1980-81 to 1983-84 for the construction of 2415 houses and another Rs. 3.15 crores for the construction of 1000 houses during the current year. The HOUSEFED proposes to raise loans amounting to Rs. 50.00 crores from L.I.C. and HUDCO during the 7th Plan for the construction of 7200 houses out of which Rs. 6.00 crores would be raised for the construction of 1000 houses during 1985-86. Housefed have undertaken the construction of Cooperative Housing Complex at Mohali (Phase X) comprising of 372 houses at the cost of over Rs. 3 crores. This project will be completed by the end of 1984-85. In addition the Housefed is acquiring Wakf Board situated at Hazi Rattan, Bhatinda for construction of 4000 houses during the 7th Plan period for the benefit of lower and middle income groups.

Industrial Cooperatives:

- **5.22.** There are about 2400 Industrial societies including 400 weavers societies functioning in the State. The members of these societies belong to weaker sections, mainly weavers, black smiths, carpenters, They are tanners, shoe makers, soap makers, etc. mostly illiterate and require subsistence employment. The societies are weak and are not in a position to run their business on sound lines without adequate financial assistance from the Government. The State Government as well as Central Government attach great importance to the economic uplift of these artisans. The primary weavers societies produced goods worth Rs. 69.76 lac during the year 1982-83 and marketed goods worth Rs. 76.3 lac during the same period.
- 5.23. There is an Apex body of the Handloom weavers cooperatives called WEAVCO. This society provides facilities like supply of raw materials and

marketing of finished goods. It also provides technical know-how to the primary weaver societies. WEAVCO has opened 18 show-rooms upto the end of the 6th Plan. In the 7th Plan, the WEAVCO proposes to open 11 more show rooms within the State and 5 outside the State besides operating 5 mobile vans at a total cost of Rs. 25 lacs. It is also setting up 2 dyeing and finishing projects at Amritsar and Hoshiarpur. The total cost of these projects would come to Rs. 23.00 lac and 40 lac respectively. The Amritsar Dyeing and Finishing plant is nearing completion. This Unit is likely to come into operation during 1985-86. The plant at Hoshiarpur is also in progress. Necessary machinery has been purchased and it is also likely to come into operation during 1985-86. The WEAVČO has a programme to raise its rebate sales upto Rs. 5.00 crore during the 7th Plan period and for setting up Demonstration Centres and a quality control laboratory. Besides, it has proposed to set up worksheds at various places in the State to augment the industrial production and to provide better weaving facilities to the weaver societies. This Institution has also set up 7 yarn banks at various places in the State to supply yarn to the Primary Handloom Cooperative Societies. Handloom Apex is supplying the Hospital and other blankets to the West Bengal and Handloom House regularly since last 3-4 years. The WEAVCO sold goods worth Rs. 103.00 lakhs during 1982-83, 62.00 lakhs during 1983-84 and 90.00 lakhs during 1984-85.

5.24. A provision of Rs. 143.00 lac has been made for the 7th Five Year Plan under various schemes for Industrial Cooperative societies. Out of this provision, an amount of Rs. 18.00 lac stands provided for 1985-86.

Consumer Cooperatives:

5.25. The distribution of consumer articles in rural areas has gained momentum through opening of retail outlets at each of the existing 2798 Cooperative agricultural service societies. As against the target of supply of consumer articles valuing Rs. 50.00 crore during 6th Plan consumer articles worth Rs. 80.11 crore have been supplied upto 1983-84 in rural areas. It is further anticipated that consumer goods valuing Rs. 25.00 crores would be supplied in rural areas during 1984-85. The National Cooperative Development Corporation is providing assistance for this purpose. An outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 5.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided as contribution to share capital of Central Consumer Stores and State Cooperative Consumers Federation.

Cooperative Education, Research, Training and Publicity:

5.26. An outlay of Rs. 75.00 lakhs for the 7th Plan and Rs. 14.50 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for the Cooperative Education, Research, Training and Publicity. An outlay of Rs. 62.00 lakhs for 7th Plan and Rs.12.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided under the scheme CN 12.1 "Assistance to Punjab Cooperative Union for Education, Training and Publicity." This assistance is being provided to meet the expenses on staff and to implement members education and leadership training programme. An

amount of Rs. 8.00 lakhs and Rs. 1.50 lakhs for 7th plan and 1985-86 respectively is being provided as assistance to Punjab Cooperative Union for case studies and research programme. The balance amount is for training of cooperative subordinate personnel.

Cooperative Administration:

5.27. An outlay of Rs. 8.00 crores for the 7th Plan and Rs. 1.00 crore for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided under the scheme CN 1.1 'Additional Departmental staff' for continuance of the staff sanctioned during the 6th Plan and for some additional staff.

Cooperative Audit:

5.28. Regular, timely and effective audit is

essential for proper functioning of the Cooperative institutions. Additional staff is necessary both for proper audit of existing institutions and to cope with the envisaged expansion of this sector. An outlay of Rs. 2.00 crore for the 7th Plan and Rs. 30.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided for meeting the expenses on the continuation of existing as well as new staff and training and education of audit staff:

Physical Targets and Achievements:

5.29. The Physical Targets and Achievements during the 6th Plan, 7th Plan and for the Annual Plan 1985-86 are given in the Annexure.

ANNEXURE

Ser	ial Item O.			Sixth five year plan		1983-84 Acheive-	1984-85		Seventh Plan	1985-86
14	.		(1980—85)	ment		Targets	Anticipated Achieve- ment		Target	
	1 2	····	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1	Co-operative Banks									
	(i) Branches		No.	590	602	602	602	602	625	604
2	(ii) Deposits Re-organised Primary A tural Service Societies Agricultural Loan adva during the year		Rs. in crore No.	290 ·00 2581	244 ·83 2 79 8	226 · 65 2798	225 ·00 2798	255 ·00 2798	425 ·00 2798	275 ·00 2798
	(i) Short term		Rs. in crore	325 .00	312 · 69	311 -40	32 5 ·00	330 .00	600 · 00	350 · 00
	(ii) Medium term		"	6.00	2 · 59	2 .00	6.00	6.00	10.00	4 · 00
	(iii) Long term									
	(a) Ordinary		**	98 · 0 0	35 · 63	48 · 72	60 · 33	59 · 12	63 .00	10 .00
	(b) Special ARDC		"	132 .00	82 ·12	117 ·04	160 -23	158 ·04	287 · 00	45 ⋅00
4	Loans to small and mar	ginal fari	mers							
	(a) Short term		%age to total	50	44 · 6	45	47	48	50	48
	(b) Long term		Agricultural loans	75	60	60	52	60	65	60
5	loans			• •	•••	22.2	10	••		.0
	(i) Central Coop. Bank (ii) Primary Agricultur Societies		%age of demand e	18 18	20·1 20	32·3 20	18 2 0	18 20	18 20	18 20
6	Fertilizer Retailed by ((i) Quantity	Cooperati	ives Lac tonnes	4 · 50	4 · 01	4 · 17	5 ·00	4 · 70	6.00	4 · 74
	(ii) Value	••	Rs. in crore	230.00	179 ·01	216 -00	23 ·00	190 · 00	300 .00	192 -00
7	Agricultural produce ma	rketed	Rs. in crore	350 .00	577 -25	223 · 54	350 .00	245 ·10	450.00	300 .00
8	Retail sale of consumer the Urban Consumer C	goods by looperativ	Rs. in crore	5 ·00	8 -47	4 · 00	4 · 00	4.00	5.00	4 .00
	Retail sale of consumer through Cooperative areas	goods s in rural	,,	50 -00	60 · 11	26 · 05	25.00	20.00	50 · 00	25 00
10	Co-operative Storage									
	(i) Rural Godowns	••	No. Lac Tonnes	4617 10 ·61	3395 6·97	3931 8 · 31	4400 9·58	4203 8 · 94	4400 9 · 61	4400 8 ·94
	(ii) Other Godowns		No.	909	852	876	936	910	1136	1016
ıı	Processing Units		Lac Tonnes	10 -65	8 · 52	8 · 94	10 ·54	9 · 5 3	14 · 65	10 · 63
	(i) Organised	• •	No.	49	61	64	67	67	97	73
	(ii) Installed		No.	49	54	58	59	59	91	60
12	Dairy Programme									
	(i) Fluid Milk Plants (in creameries in opera		No.	5	3	9	10	9	11	9
	(ii) Milk Product Facto		No.	2	2	5	. 5	5	7	6
	(iii) Milk Producers Co	op. Socs.	No.	4000	2192	3470	4200	4170	6000	467 0
	(iv) Dairy/Milk Produc	ers Union	asNo.	11	10	11	11	11	11	11

ANNEXURE

Important Statistics

COOPERATION

	COOPERATION Co-operative Societies			
	Total No. of Co-operative Societies in the State as On 30th June, 1984		23765	
1.		••	4270	
2.	No. of Agriculture Credit/Service Societies	• •		
3.	Total No. of Industrial Cooperative Societies in the State as on 30-6-1984	••	6191	
4.	No. of Industrial Societies actually functioning out of(3) above	• •	2493	
	Milk Piants			
5.	Total No. of Milk Plants in the State as on 30th June, 1985.		12	
6.	Milk Plants in the Cooperative Sector as on 30th June, 1985 out of (5)	above	8	Chandigarh, Mohali, Jalandhar, Hoshiarpur, Sangrur, Verka, Ludhiana and Bhatinda
7.	Milk Plants under construction in the Cooperative Sector		4	Gurdaspur, Patiala, Faridkot and Ferozepur
8.	No. of Milk Chilling Centres in the State as on 30th June, 1985		41	
9.	Milk Chilling Centres in the Cooperetive Sector as on 30th June, 1985 (8) above	out of	35	
	Sugar Mills			
10.	Total No. of Sugar Mills in the State as on 30th June, 1985		8	
11.	No. of Sugar Mills in the Cooperative Sector out of (10) above		4	Bhogpur, Morinda, Nawanshahr and Batala
12.	No. of Sugar Mills under installation in the Cooperative Sector	• •	5	Patiala, Fazilka, Doraha, Tarn Taran and Nakodar
13.	Total Sugarcane Production during the year 1983-84		50.30 lakh to	onnes
14	Sugarcane crushed during 1983-84		13.96 lakh to	Onnes
15	. Percentage of Sugarcane being crushed in the State		25.25%	
	Spinning Mills			
16	. No. of Spinning Mills in the State (1984)		13	
17	. No. of composite Mills in the State (1984)		2	· .
18	No. of Spindles installed		4.05 lakh	
19	No. of Spinning Mills in the Cooperative Sector (30th June, 1985)		4	Kotkapura, Abohar, Malout, and
20	No. of Spinning Mills under construction in the Co-operative Sector		2	Mansa Tappa and Goindwal Sahib
21	. Total Production of cotton during 1983-84	•	7.07 lakh	bales
22	2. Cotton perodeed in Punjab as percentage of total production of Cotto	on in th	ne country A	About 16%
	3. Spindlage capacity in Punjab as percentage of total Spindlage capacity		-	•
	Y O Y ambies no bassaminos as me absumenda submass'	,		

CHAPTER VI

Irrigation and Flood Control

The character of Punjab State being basically agrarian, irrigation is an extremely vital input. The importance of irrigation to agriculture has further increased with new farm technology based on high yielding varieties of crops and increased application of fertilisers.

- 6.2. The State has an excellent net work of irrigation facilities. Since most of the surface water resources in the State have already been tapped and 84 per cent of the net area sown is already under irrigation, greater stress is now being laid on creating higher irrigation potential through efficient water management techniques. The remaining unirrigated area mostly lies in the sub-mountaneous tract which gets comparatively higher rainfall.
- 6.3. The strategy and the guiding considerations in implementation of the irrigation and flood protection programmes during the Seventh Five Year-Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 are as under:—
 - (i) First priority would be given to the completion of on going irrigation projects/schemes which are in advanced stage of completion and are capable of yielding full or partial benefits during the seventh Plan.
 - (ii) New irrigation projects would be restricted to medium irrigation projects in backward and Sub-mountane areas and to minor irrigation schemes which are capable of yielding benefits within the Seventh Plan.

- (iii) Modernisation of existing irrigation system.
- (iv) For Flood Control, drainage and Water logging schemes the emphasis would be on tackling water-logging problem of South-West districts of the State in an integrated manner and to provide flood protection measures in vulnerable areas.
- 6.4. Though the percentage of net irrigated area sown during 1983-84 in the State was about 84 per cent, irrigation in the districts of Hoshiarpur and Ropar was as low as 38.1 per cent and 43.1 per cent respectively. In order to tackle the problem of irrigation and bring these areas at par with the rest of the State, development of irrigation facilities in this tract is being taken up with more vigour under the 'Kandi Water-shed and Area Development Project' with financial assistance from World Bank. Another project for the development of irrigation facilities in the Kandi and Backward areas of Hoshirpur district relates to the construction of Kandi Canal. Some lift irrigation schemes are also on the anvil for providing assured means of irrigation to these areas.
- 6.5. Keeping in view the importance and new farm technology, irrigation has been accorded a comparatively high priority in the matter of allocation of funds during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90. An outlay of Rs. 537.00 crores has been envisaged during this period. The details of outlays provided are as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

					(223, 111, 14	,
Serial No.	Programme		Sixth Plan Approved outlay	Antici Pated Expenditure 1984-85	Seventh Plan approved out- lay 1985—90*	Annual Plan approved outlay 1985-86
1	2		3	4	5	6
1	Irrigation — (i) Water Development		806 · 00	139 ·00	630 -00	114 ·00
	(ii) Multipurpose Projects	• •	14044 · 00	1220 ·00	٠	-
	(iii) Major and Medium Irrigation schemes	••	17879 · 00	2836 · 00	26448 .00	4809 ·00
	Total	••	32729 ·00	4195 · 00	27078 .00	4923 · 00
2	Minor Irrigation— (i) Agriculture Department		50 · 50	17 -00	100.00	17 · 00
	(ii) Irrigation Department		221 -50	31 .00	3522 -00	431 .00
	(iii) Punjab State Tubewell Corporation		477 · 00	207 ·00	1000 -00	174 · 00
	Total		749 · 00	255 .00	4622 00	622 · 00
3	C. A. D.	••	3881 -00	700 -00	1600 .00	600 .00
4	Anti-waterlogging and Flood Control		2100 · 00	732 · 00	3700 · 00	802 -00
	Grand Total $(1+2+3+4)$		39653 · 00**	5882 ·00	37000 ·00	6947 · 00

^{*}Excludes Thein Dam and Shahpur Kandi Projects which have been reflected under the sub-head of Power.
**Includes un-allocated provision of Rs. 194.00 lakhs.

6.6. The irrigation programmes in the State include (i) Water Development (ii) Major and Medium Irrigation Schemes (iii) Minor Irrigation Schemes of the Departments of Agriculture, Irrigation and the Punjab State Tubewell Corporation. The various programmes are outlined below:—

Water Development

Investigation of schemes:

6.7. The available surface water resources, in Punjab State have already exploited and harnessed except waters of river Ravi for which. Thein Dam is proposed. For the development of irrigation in the State in future, attention will have to be concentrated on making the most efficient use of water. Therefore, investigations are required for new schemes with orientation towards the goal of utilisation of the available water resources to get maximum return from irrigated land. Besides the existing arrangement for the investigation of new schemes and preparation of project reports for the improvement and modernisation of the existing irrigation system considerable attention will have to be focused on introducing new irrigation practices and modern water management techniques. For this purpose, it will be necessary to collect data on water requirements of crops, cropping patterns in vogue and the manner in which flow irrigation is actually utilised by the farmers. Apart from investigation of various geological, hydrological, socio-economic and topo-graphical surveys will also be undertaken. An outlay of Rs. 240.00 lakhs has been approved in the Seventh Five-Year Plan and Rs. 40.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Research Schemes:

6.8. A number of research schemes are to be carried out under the agies of Irrigation and Power Research Intitute, Amritsar. In order to carry out new research experiments to introduce modern techniques in irrigation technology and to suggest economical design criteria useful for future projects an outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been approved for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and a sum of Rs. 18.00 lakh for 1985-86.

Pilot Demonstration:

on-going modernisation 6.9. Besides the programme for canal and watercourses based on the established technologies in Irrigation Department, the pilot demonstration, project will introduce, testing and evaluation of the advanced irrigation technologies which are either so far untried in the State of Punjab or have only been attempted on minimum scale. The Directorate of Irrigation Pilot Demonstration and Project Co-ordination was established in July, 1979 and it has been entrusted with investigation, design and implementation of Pilot Demonstration Schemes in connection with improved irrigation technologies and to educate the farmers to adopt the most modern methods of irrigation in order to further improve the efficiency of irrigation. The estimated cost of the project is Rs. 279.00 lakhs. The scheme is a part of World Bank aided programme.

6.10. A sum of Rs. 121.31 lakhs was spent up to the end of March, 1985. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs is approved during the Seventh Plan and Rs. 24.00 lakhs for 1985-86 for operation and maintenance study and evaluation of existing seven sprinkler irrigation schemes.

Directorate of Water Resources (Kandi Water-shed and Area Development Project) Technical Assistance Research and Training.

6.11. The Government of Punjab has engaged a team of consultants for this project under Kandi Water-shed and Area Development Programme to investigate, plan and analyse various technical alternatives for water-shed planning, preparing feasibility reports for submission to the World Bank, monitoring progress and drafting technical guidelines criteria to enable the Government of Punjab to plan similar works in future. The team of the consultants has started working on the project. The consultants need surface water hydrology, sedimentation and ground water investigation data, besides topographic and contour surveys etc. for accomplishing their task. The Directorate of Planning and Design Studies has been set up by the Government since July, 1980 to provide counterpart services of the consultants and supply them the necessary data. The investigation of ground water and surface water potential and sedimentation load etc. is carried out by two divisions namely surface Water hydrology and Ground Water Investigation Division attached to this Directorrate. Besides this, the World Bank requires counterparts to be trained overseas in their respective disciplines. An amount of Rs. 80.00 lakhs is approved to be spent during the Seventh Plan and Rs. 30.00 lakh during 1985-86, respectively.

Major and Medium Irrigation Schemes

Dhoibaha Dam:

6.12. This is one of the small dams being constructed under the 'Kandi Water-shed and Area Development Project' with financial assistance from the World Bank. The project involves the construction of an earth and rockfill dam with a maximum height of 32 meters across the Dholbaha Choe (Distt. Hoshiapur) 20 miles north-west of Hoshiarpur and one Km. up stream of Dholbaha. An area of 3745 hectares will be saved from the ravages of floods. Besides 2329 hectares would be reclaimed. The project is expected to be completed during 1985-86. A sum of Rs. 600.00 lakhs and Rs 200.00 lakhs has been approved for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan respectively. The estimated cost of the project, expenditure so far incurred and the benefits to be derived from the project are given as under:

(Rs in lakhs)

1. Estimated cost-

(i) Original (1977 prices) ... 349 ·40

(ii) Revised (1982 prices) .. 940.00

2.	Expenditure incurred up to 1983	3-84	471 -95
3.	Spillover after 1983-84		468 .05
4.	Likely expenditure during 1984-	85	225 .00
5.	Outlay Seventh Plan		600 .00
6.	Outlay 1985-86		200 .00
		(000	Hect.)
7.	Total irrigation Potential		2 · 6
8.	Potential created up to 1983-84		
9.	Likely potential during 1984-85		
10.	Target 1985-86		

Details of works to be carried out during 1985-86 area at Annexure 'III'.

Extension of non-perennial irrigation to areas in UBDC Tract.—

6.13. The project estimates for extension non-perennial irrigation in UBDC tract amounting to R3. 620.00 lakhs have been submitted to Government of India for technical clearance. These estimates have now been revised to Rs. 900.00 lakhs because of cost escalation. This project envisages the creation of an irrigation potential of 2.35 lakks hectares which would utilise 1.83 MAF of Ravi Water in by increasing the water allowance of the existing areas extension of perennial irrigation to non-perennial areas and extending irrigation to new areas. The work on remodelling of the channels, extension of channels, raising bank to cater for increased capacity have already been completed. Most of remodelling of masonry structures like falls, regulators, bridges are in progress for increased discharge, are expected to be completed by 1987-88 for which a sum of Rs. 250.00 lakhs during the Seventh Plan and Rs. 30.00 lakhs during 1985-86 is approved. The details of cost estimates, expenditure incurred, ultimate irrigation potential and potential actually created are as under:—

1 Feti	mated cost—	(Rs i	n lakhs)
	iginal (1961 prices)		186.00
(ii) R	evised (1972 prices)		620.00
(iii) L tion	ikely escalated cost on comple-	• •	900.00
2. Expe	enditure incurred up to 1983-84		615.26
3. Spill	over after 1983-84		284.74
4. Like	ly expenditure during 1984-85		30.00
5. Outl	ay approved for Seventh Plan	١	250.00

30.00

Outlay approved 1985-86

	(000)	hect)
7. Ultimate irrigation potential	• •	235
8. Potential created up to 1983-84	••	226
9. Potential likely to be created during 1984-85	•	4
10. Target for Seventh Plan		5
11. Target 1985-86		1

The details of the works proposed to be executed during 1984-85 are at Annexure IV.

Utilisation of surplus Ravi Beas Waters

6.14. The project envisages the utilisation of a part of surplus Ravi Beas Waters by remodelling of existing irrigation channels to increase the water allowance from 2.75 cs. to 3.50 cs. per thousand acres at the distributory head for the areas lying South-West of the Ferozepur-Jhirka line and to extend irrigation to new areas. The revised porject estimates amounting to Rs. 644.36 lakhs stands submitted to Government of India for clearance since July, 1974. Subsequently nine more schemes costing Rs. 340.10 lakhs have been sanctioned by the State Government for execution and chargeable to this project. Besides 'Raising banks of Eastern Canal System' with estimated cost of Rs. 90.73 lakhs and 'Raising/Lining of Sirhind Feeder' to provide authorised free board of 2.50 feet from head to RD 447927 with an estimated cost of Rs. 77.68 lakhs were also sanctioned. The total revised cost of the main project, therefore, works out to Rs. 1152.87 lakhs (Rs. 644.36 lakhs plus Rs. 340.10 lakhs Rs. 90.73 lakhs plus Rs. 77.68 lakhs). It envisages creation of an irrigation potential of 3.05 lakh hectares. The work on remodelling of most of the channels, extension of channels and raising of banks has been completed. The remodelling of more channels masonry structures like falls regulators, bridges etc. for the increased discharge will be continued for which an outlay of Rs. 250.00 lakh during the Seventh Plan and Rs. 75.00 lakhs during 1985-86 has been approved. The scheme is likely to be completed during 1987-88.

Details regarding cost estimates, utilisation of funds and creation of irrigation potential are as under:—

1. Estimated Cost— (Rs i	in lak h s)
(i) Original (1965 prices)	186 ·55
(ii) Revised (1978 price)	1153 ·00
(iii) Likely escalated cost on completion .	. 1338 ·00
2. Expenditure incurred up to 1983-84	902 ·46
3. Spill-over requirements after 1983-84 .	. 250 ·54
4. Likely expenditure during 1984-85	75 00

5. Outlay approved for Seventh Plan		250 .00
6. Outlay apporved 1985-86		75 .00
	(000'	hect.)
7. Ultimate irrigation potential		305
8. Potential created up to 1982-83		248
9. Likely potential during 1983-84		4
10. Target approved for Seventh Plan		53
11. Target approved for 1985-86		14 .00
The funds allocated in the Annua would be spent on the works given in	l Plan Anno	1985-86 exure V.

Extension and Improvement of Shahnehar Canal System-

- 6.15. Shahnehar canal is an inundation canal off taking from river Beas at temporary Ray Head situated 5 Kms. downstream of Pong Dam. The scheme comprises the following:—
 - (i) Remodelling extension and lining of existing Shahnehar Canal; and
 - (ii) Construction of Kandi Canal System.
- 6.16. On the completion of Shahnchar Barrage across river Beas, regular and regulated supplies would become available for feeding the Shahnchar Canal System. For extending irrigation to new areas and minimise the seepage losses to provide assured supplies, remodelling extension and lining of the existing chanals has been undertaken. At present CCA under existing Shahnchar Canal System is 23,955 hectares. On completion of this project it would be possible to increase this CCA to 62860 hectares by extending irrigation to non-irrigation areas.
- 6.17. The construction of Kandi Canal System off-taking from left side of Mukerian Hydel Channel at RD 5575 will provide irrigation to 34000 hectares of new areas. The length of this canal is 59.2 kms. upto-Hoshiarpur. The completion of this canal would bring all round benefits to Kandi areas of Hoshiarpur district which are economically and socially backward as compared to other areas of the State. For Seventh Plan an amount of Rs. 2000.00 lakh and for Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakh has been approved.

Details of cost esimates, utilisation of funds, creation of irrigation potential are as under:—

(Rs in lakhs)

6046 .00

1. Estimated Cost_

(i) Original (1977 prices)		1063 ·00
(ii) Revised (1982 prices)	••	3255 -00

(iii) Likely escalated cost on completion ...

2. Expenditure incurred up to 1983-84		1768 -46
3. Spillover after 1983-84		1486 · 54
4. Likely expenditure during 1984-85		600 .00
5. Seventh Plan approved outlay		2000 .00
6. Outlay approved for 1985-86		300 .00
(00	0' hec	et.)
7. Ultimate Irrigation potential		38 •90
8. Potential created up to 1983-84	• •	16.20
9. Potential likely to be created		4 .00
10. Seventh Plan Target		11 .00
11. Target for 1985-86		

Details of works to be undertaken during the year 1984-85 are given in Annexure VI.

Lining of Channels Phase I

6.18. Since most of the surface water has already been exploited and there are no other means to conserve water which goes waste through scepage, emphasis has been laid on modernisation of earthen channels for improved functioning and better water management through lining of channels. The total length of irrigation channels in the State alongwith length of chanels already lined is as per details given below:—

(Kms.)

(Main channels and branches	Distri- butories and minors	Total	
Total length of channels	s 2206	12276	14482	
Length of channels lined upto 1983-84	506	4620	5126	
Balance	1700	7656	9356	

6.19. The World Bank has approved a project for lining of 4060 Kms. (214.50) lakhs square metres for distributaries/minors at a cost of Rs. 100.09 crores (revised 129.75 crores). The project which was taken up during 1979-80 is to be completed in five year i.e. by 1983-84. But there had been a shortfall in achievement of physical targets on account of non-availability of requisite supplies of raw material in the earlier years and also due to price excalation. The department now proposes to complete this project by March, 1986 with World Bank participation. Additional irrigation potential for 89,000 hect, will be

created by increasing water allowance and bringing additional CCA under Irrigation on the existing channels being lined under Phase-I of the project of lining of channels thereby utilising 850 c.s. of water saved. The discharge saved by lining of channels where

water allowance has not been increased or new CCA has not been added, will be utilised for executing new schemes through State water grid. The progress achieved under this World Bank aided programme is as under:—

Year		Finar	icial progr	ess (R	ls, in cr or	es (Physical Progr	ress (Kms.,) (La	kh squaremeter)	
ren		Expe as p recu	sing of enditure per ag- nent with Id Bank	Plar Allo	n ocation	Actual Ecpenditure	Target as approved by World Ban	Target on the basis of Plan funds	Actual achieve- ment
1			2		3	4	5	6	7
1979-80		1	2 · 03	. – –	11 .02	11 ·12	730 (38 ·50)	640 (33 ·9)	624 (33·1)
1980-81		1	8 ·40		16 ·72	15 · 56	820 (43 ·75)	750 (39 ·8)	580 (30 ·5)
1981-82	• •	2	21 ·70		18 ·48	19 · 58	880 (4 6 ·50)	920 (48 ·8)	826 (43 · 7)
1982-83		2	3 ·20	1	1 6 ·29	15 -91	850 (44 ·75)	500 (26·3)	529 (27·8)
1983-84 (Last year of project)	••	:	24 ·76		22 .00	21 ·81	780 (41 ·00)	625 (33·0)	635 (33·6)
Total	••	1((129 ·75 r	00 ·09 cvised)		84 ·51	83.98	4060 (214 · 50)	343.5 (181 ·8)	3194 (168·7)
1984-85					20 ·75 (A	18 04 inticipated)	_	435 (22 ·97)	429 (22 ·65)
1985-86			_	2	21 ·46	21 ·46 (Aproved)	_ (A	429 (22 ·65) pproved) (Ap	429 (22 ·65) proved)
The details regarding coutilised and creation of irri	st o	f the pr	oject, fu	nds	9.	Likely potentia	al during 1 9 84	I-85	13
under:—	ganc	_			10.	Targets for Se	eventh Plan	• •	28
1. Estimated cost		(KS.	in lal	cns)	11.	Target for 19	85-86	• •	11
(i) Original (1980 prices)			10009	.00	1			2146.46 lakhs	
(ii) Revised (1983 prices)		• •	12975	.00		aremetres) of	1985-86 429 distributario	Kms. (22.65 es/minor wou	
2. Expenditure incurred upto	1 9 8	3-84	8542	.00					
3. Spillover after 1983-84			4433	.00		ng of Channel			
4. Likely expenditure 1984-8	5	••	1804	.00	for p	ohase-II, lining	of channels, o	nuity, project est covering branch	canals
5. Seventh plan approved ou	ıtlay		4442	.00	Rs.	364.48 crores h	as been submi	inors amounti tted to Governs	nent of
6. Outlay 1985-86 (approved)		2146	·46	Km	s. of branch car	nals and $5,419$	sages lining of Kms. of distys	. and
			(000' he	ct.)	wate	er will be save	d due to lini	about 4,436 C ng of channels	under
7. Ultimate irrigation potent	ial			89	anni	ually with 79%	intensity of	out 4,83,800 hed irrigation and	water
8. Potential created upto 198	33-84	• •		48	allo heac		5 CS/0/80 ac	res of CCA at	outlet

6.21 The project is expected to be started in 1986-87. A sum of Rs. 9036.96 lakh has been proposed in the Seventh Five-Year Plan, with which 2,000 Kms. length of channels would be lined.

Construction of New distributaries, minors and bridges:

6.22 At present there are a number of compact blocks of land in the command areas of distributaries which are not receiving irrigation facilities. In order to bring these areas under irrigation new distributaries and minors wherever necessary are proposed to be constructed on the existing channels. A sum of Rs. 150.00 lakh has been proposed in Seventh Plan (1985-90). An outlay of Rs. 35.00 lakh has been approved for 1985-86, against an expected expenditure of Rs. 30.00 lakh during the current year. The details of works are attached at Annexure VII

Modernisation of existing canal system:

6.23 Modernisation and improvement of the existing canal system is required to be undertaken so as to conserve the supplies of water in the best manner possible for future development of irrigation. A provision of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been approved during the Seventh Five-Year and allocation of Rs. 17.00 lakh during 1985-86 is approved.

Extension of Kandl Canal re-oriented with lift Irrigation Schemes—

- 6.24 The project estimate for construction of Kandi Canal which is a part of the project estimate, Extension and Improvement of Shannehar Canal System was formulated for providing facilities to the backward Kandi Area of District Hoshiarpur. According to this project the capacity of Kandi Canal was proposed to be 300 cs. but on the persistant demand of the public it was decided to shift the alignment of Kandi canal to higher contour so as to bring maximum kandi areas under its command and also to increase its capacity from 300 cs. to 500 cs.
- 6.25 It has been proposed to extend irrigation to the Kandi areas by extending kandi canal from Hoshiarpur to Balachaur and re-orienting it with the sanctioned lift Irrigation schemes viz., Garhshankar, Lohat, and Garhi by feeding these schemes from extension of Kandi canal. Estimated cost of the scheme is Rs. 14.50 crores. An expenditure of Rs. 19.75 lakh has been incurred upto March, 1984. An outlay of Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been earmarked for the year 1984-85. An outlay Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been approved during the Seventh Plan.
- 6.26 The integrated reoriented schemes is proposed to cover an area of about 42558 hectares of new CCA. (Thus creating potential of 26400 hect. with intensity of 62%).

Raising Lining of Bhakra Mainline Canal for providing free board.

6.27 The decision taken in the inter-state meeting held on 20th November, 1978 regarding restoration of the capacity of Bhakra Main Line to its authorised full

supply, a project has been prepared at an estimated cost of Rs. 345.00 lakhs. The cost is to be shared amongst Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan. The share of Punjab State is Rs. 34.00 lakhs and the same amount has been approved to complete this project during the Seventh Plan.

Construction of New Lined Combined Channels of Bikaner Canal and Main Branch of Eastern Canal:

6.28 The Bikaner Canal was constructed in 1920's as a lined canal. The lining has totally deteriorated during its working for nearly 60 years and as a result it has not been able to carry its authorised discharge. The Rajasthan State sometimes back desired the relining of this channel. The project estimate has since been submitted to Rajasthan State. Punjab's share in the cost of this project works out to Rs. 13.36 crores. A number of meetings with Rajasthan State on this project were held in the past but no final decision was taken. A provision of Rs. 50.00 lakh has been made for the Seventh Five Year Plan and a token provision of Rs. 0.10 lakh is approved for 1985-86

Providing Canal Irrigation Facilities to the Areas of Erstwhile Malerkotla State:

6.29 In order to provide irrigation facilities to the areas of erstwhile Malerkotla State which was previously under tubewell irrigation, a channel is proposed to be constructed to cover the areas which have not been covered by the tubewells or areas previously covered by the tube-wells have been reduced due to drop in the sub-soil water table. The discharge of the channel works out to 166 Cs. The estimated cost of the scheme is Rs. 411.00 lakhs. An area of about 17,000 hectares will get irrigation facilities. A provision of Rs. 411.00 lakh has been approved for the Seventh Five Year Plan and a token provision of Rs. 0.10 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

Satluj Yamuna Link Canal Project:

6.30 As a result of agreement reached between the Chief Ministers of Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan on 31st December, 1981 regarding allocation of surplus water of River Ravi and Beas over and above pre-partition uses the construction of Satluj Yamuna Link Canal in Punjab Area has been proposed to be taken in hand. S.Y.L. Canal is proposed to be built not only to carry Haryana share of water from Punjab but also to provide irrigation, 'flow & lift,' to Punjab area.

The project comprises the following components:

- 1. Satlui Yamuna Link-Main Canal.
- II. Development of irrigation in Punjab area through Satluj Yamuna Link Canal.

I. Satluj Yamuna Link Main Canal.

6.31 The Satluj Yamuna Link Canal is mainly a carrier channel for transporting share of Haryana upto 6500 Cs. of water through this canal. Cost

of the project covering main canal portion estimated to Rs. 176.60 crores. This cost will be shared between Punjab and Haryana as given below:—

Haryana	 164 .00	crores
Punjab	 12 .60	crores
Total	 176 -60	crores

II. Development of Irrigation in Punjab area through Satluj Yamuna Link Canal (Including C.A.D. component)

6.32 It is proposed to extend irrigation to an area of about 128875 hectares with water allowance of 2.75 Cs. per thousand acres of CCA in the development blocks namely Ropar, Sialba Majri, Chamkaur Sahib, Kharar, Ghanaur, Bassi Pathana, Rajpura and Dera Bassi. The water requirement for these areas works out to 889 Cs.

1.	Year of Start		(Rs. in lakh) 1983-84
2.	Year of completion		1986-87
3.	Tentative expenditure up to March, 1985		6 ·03
4.	Outlay for Seventh Plan	٠.	8354 -00
	(i) Main Canal	٠.	2900 .00
	(ii) Irrigation for Punjab area		5454 .00
5.	Outlay for 1985-86	٠.	1838 •00
	(i) Main Canal		1400 ·00
	(ii) Irrigation for Punjab area	٠.	438 ·00
6.	Area benefited (hectares)		128875
7.	Ultimate potential with 70% intensity of irrigation (hectares)		90000

6.33 During the year 1985-86, survey and investigation for development of irrigation in Punjab area will be carried out. A proposal for including the work of construction of field channels and other on farm development works relating to development of irrigation of land covered under S.Y.L. project in the Central sector CAD programme has been submitted to Government of India for approval.

Providing Irrigation facilities by Doon Canal

6.34 The Doon Canal Project envisages to provide much needed irrigation facilities to long neglected and unirrigated starved areas of Nurpur Bedi Block, District Ropar. The project envisages the construction of canal with a discharge capacity of 95.3 Cs. at head. The canal would off-take from Nangal Hydel Channel and will be taken across river Satluj by constructing an aqueduct across river Satluj opposite

Anandpur Sahib. An outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakh has been approved during the Seventh Plan period.

1. Estimated cost —

		((Rs. in lakh)
	(a) Original (1983 prices)		800.00
	(b) Escalated cost		1144.00
2.	Length of canal system		49 ·8 Kms
3.	Water requirement		95 · 3 Cusecs
4.	Outlay for Seventh Plan		400 .00
5.	Outlay for 1985-86		
6.	New C.C.A. to be benefited (000 hectare)		12 · 33
7.	Ultimate potential (with 100% intensity of irrigation (000 hec	 tares)	12 · 33
8.	Potential to be created in Seven Plan (000 hectares)	th	12 ·33

Providing Irrigation to Himachal Pradesh Area

6.35 An inter-State agreement between Punjab Government and Himachal Government was signed on 4th August, 1983 regarding construction of Shahnehar Barrage and Mukerian Hydel Charnel. Under this agreement an area of 15,287 hectares (37776 acres) was identified to be irrigated in Himachal Pradesh. Out of this 3465 hectares area was already receiving irrigation and balance area of 11822 hectares is potentially irrigable area.

6.36 Keeping in view existing water allowance norm in Punjab and Himachal Pradesh it was agreed that under this agreement Himachal Pradesh will get 228 cusecs of water regularly without payment of cost. The cost of lined channels for irrigating the area currently receiving irrigation in Himachal Pradesh including Head Regulator will be borne by the Punjab Government and for the potential area the cost of channels will be shared in between the two Governments under a formula mutually agreed.

6.37 A provision of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been approved in Seventh Plan. Since project estimate has yet to be finalised, no allocation for 1985-86 has been approved.

Canalisation of Navin and Moghali Kuhls for running them to designed discharge

6.38 Navin and Moghali Kuhls off take from Chakki river. The capacity of these Kuhls is 40 Cs. These Kuhls were privately owned and were taken over by the Punjab Irrigation Department during 1979-80. The Kuhls and their feeding points are not according to designed specifications. For proper running of these Kuhls their canalisation, protection and construction of some masonry works will have

to be carried out. The estimated cost is about Rs. 16.00 lakhs. An amount of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been approved for seventh plan and a token provision of Rs. 0.10 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

1. Estimated cost (tentative) .. Rs. 16.00 lakhs

2. Water requirement .. 40 Cs.

3. Area to be served (hects) ... 247

4. Length

(a) Navin Kuhls .. 17970 ft (5.48 Kms)

(b) Moghali Kuhls .. 13625 ft. (4.15 Kms)

Outlay approved for 1985-86 0.10 lakhs

Outlay for Seventh Plan .. 7.00 lakhs

Lift Irrigation Schemes of Anandpur Sahib and Ropar Blocks

- 6.39 Hilly areas in Ropar, Hoshiarpur and Gurdaspur Districts devoid irrigation facilities. Flow irrigation to these areas is not possible, Therefore, these areas are proposed to be covered under lift irrigation.
- 6.40 The area is fertile and economic condition of the cultivators is not good. In order to provide much needed irrigation facilities to this area which is socially and economically backward, two lift irrigation schemes have been submitted to the Government. Brief description of these schemes is as under:—
- (i) Providing lift irrigation facility to the area on left side of Anandpur Sahib Hydel channel between Nangal Township and Dorali village in Anandpur Sahib Block, District Ropar.

1. Estimated cost .. Rs. 32.39 lakh

2. C.C.A. .. 736 hectares (1818 Acres)

3. Discharge .. 8.00 Cusecs

4. Lift involved .. 23 Metres

(ii) Lift irrigation scheme for village Attar Bunga, Tajpur etc., in Ropar Block, District Ropar.

1. Estimated cost .. Rs. 24.56 lakhs

2. C.C.A. .. 345 hectares (850 Acres)

3. Discharge .. 3.00 cusecs

4. Lift involved .. 34.5 Metres.

6.41 During the Seventh Five Year Plan Rs. 10.00 lakh have been approved and Rs. 0.10 lakh as token provision approved for 1985-86.

Running of Basantpur Canal

- 6.42 According to agreement between J&K and Punjab Government, drainage crossing is required to be constructed by Punjab Government for proper running of Basantpur Canal. An allocation of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been made in the Seventh Five Year Plan for this work and the same outlay has been approved for 1985-86.
- 6.43 Details regarding cost estimates, date of start expected date of completion, status of project, expenditure incurred up to 1983-84 spillover requirement after 1983-84 outlays 1984-85 and 1985-86, in respect of irrigation projects are given in Annexure I. Details regarding targets and achievements of Irrigation potential created and utilisation up to the year 1979-80 and achievement for 1980-83 and 1983-84, likely achievement during 1984-85 and target for Seventh Five Year Plan and 1985-86 in respect of major and medium irrigation projects are given in Annexure II.

MINOR IRRIGATION

- 6.44 While the outlays for major and medium irrigation programmes are met exclusively from the public sector the resources for the minor irrigation schemes are also supplemented by institutional sources. The NABARD and Land Mortgage Banks play a significant role in the development of Minor Irrigation. The State Government's role in tubewell irrigation has been promotional. The promotional role includes (i) investigation of ground-water resources and (ii) mobilisation of institutional finance mostly through the Land Mortgage Banks. Its direct investment in Minor Irrigation has been limited to deep tubewells.
- 6.45 As a result of developmental effort number of electrically operated tubewells increased from 25,361 in 1965-66 to 333000 in 1982-83, more than 12 fold increase in 17 years. Wells have been mostly fitted with pump sets. The consumption of electricity in the agriculture sector during 1982-83 was 40.71 per cent of the total power consumption in the State. The supply of electricity for tubewells at subsidised rate has given further impetus to the exploitation of ground water resources.
- 6.46 The main thrust under minor irrigation programme is, therefore, towards (i) acceleration in-flow of institutional investment (ii) stepping up rural electrification by energisation of additional tubewells pump sets; (iii) taking full advantage of special participating schemes and NABARD, REC and Commercial Banks, and (iv) hydrological and geological surveys of ground water strata for the benefit of the farmers.

The responsibility for the development of minor irrigation is shared by the Department of Agriculture, Irrigation and the Punjab State Tubewell Corporation.

Agriculture Department:

Ground Water Cell (Strengthening of Ground Water and Surface Water Organisation).

6.47 The only minor irrigation scheme of the Department of Agriculture relates to the strengthening

of Ground Water and Surface Water Organisation. It is Centrally Sponsored Scheme on 50% sharing basis (except staff). The investigation and development of ground water resources is the main objective of the scheme. The ground water cell would evolve strategy to minimise the adverse effects of exploitation of ground water in the underground reservoir and disseminate vital information to the farmers for their benefits.

6.48 An allocation of Rs. 100.00 lakhs (state share) for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and a sum of Rs. 17.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been approved for this scheme to purchase new machinery and equipment for deep drilling. No new staff will be recruited.

Irrigation Department:

Low Dams in Kandi Area Phase I

- 6.49. The sub-mountaneous region of the State is strewn with choes. Number of flashy torrents are located in the area which wash away the fertility of the soil. The upper catchment has been eroded very badly in the past as a result of various malpractices such as indiscriminte felling of trees., excessive grazing and breaking up of sloping lands for agriculture. In the absence of aqueduct cover in upper catchments, the area is eroded and flashy run-off is experienced in the choes and its impact is felt in plains.
- 6.50. In order to check the destruction, a loan agreement was signed with the World Bank under Kandi Water shed and Area Development Project for integrated development of the area. The agreement was to expire in June, 1984 but the scope of the project is enlarged to include 4—6 watersheds and World Bank has tentatively agreed to extend it to March, 1986. A sum of Rs. 2322.00 lakhs has been approved for the seventh plan and Rs. 400.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

(Rs in lakhs)

	•	,
1.	Estimated cost—	
ş. ((a) Original (1978 prices)	1000 .00
((b) Revised (1983 prices)	1600 .00
((c) Likely escalated cost on completion	2770 ·40
2.	Anticipated expenditure upto 1983-84	88 40
3.	Spillover After 1983-84	1511 ·60
4.	Outlay for the year 1984-85	185 .00
5 .	Approved outlay for Seventh Plan	2322 .00
6.	Outlays approved 1985-86	400 .00
7.	Area to be brought under irrigation completion	4500 hect.

6.51. Under the Kardi Watershed and Area Development Project Punjab, feasibility reports of eight water-sheds have been prepared in addition to Dholbaha Dam and out of these reports of six water-sheds, namely Januari, Chohal, Maili, Patiala Ki Rao, Siswan and Budki have already been approved by the Punjab Government as well as by the World Bank. Work on first four water-sheds in addition to Dholbaha Dam had already been taken up. The work of Siswan and Budki watersheds is proposed to be taken up during 1985-86. The cost as worked out in feasibility reports and project cost estimate for irrigation component is given as under:—

(Rs in lakhs)

			Cost as per feasibility report	Cost as per project esti- mate
1.	Janauri		221.00	206.14
2.	Chohal		82.00	244.74
3.	Maili		260.00	234.28
4.	Patiala Ki Rao	••	117.00	86.76
5.	Siswan		60.56	224.34
6.	Budki		346.00	164.92
,	Total		1086.56	1161.18

6.52. Four more watersheds i.e. Mahangerwal, Lalwan, Saleran and Tibba Nangal have been selected and the feasibility reports of these watersheds have since been approved by Government. List of works is given in annexure VIII.

Low Dams in Kandi Areas Phase II

6.53. In addition to above it is proposed to take an other seven watershed with efect from 1987-88 in the Seventh Five Year Plan for which a lumpsum provision of Rs. 1000.00 lakhs has been approved in the Seventh Plan.

Directorate of Water Resources:

Integrated Utilisation of Water Resources:

6.54 This scheme aims at investigating and evaluating the assured stable ground water potential of the State for preparing an optimum integrated development plan covering both ground and surface water resources. Besides the system planning study, exploratory bores are to be drilled for locating acquifers for installation of tubewells. A sum of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been approved for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 31.00 lakhs for 1985-86.

PUNJAB STATE TUBEWELL CORPORATION Tubewells:

6.55 The role of the Punjab State Tubewell Cor-

poration (PSTC) since its inception has been installation of tubewells. The progress of work stagewise in respect of tubewells is given below:—

Seria No.	Stage of Work		age of Work Number at the end of 1983-84		1984-85 Anticipated (No.)		Seventh Plan (No.)	Farget	1985-86 Target (No.)		
			Augmentation	Direct	Augmentation	Direct	Augumentation	Direct	Augmentation	Direct	
1	Drilled	• •	352	465	_	32	_	130	_	24	
2	Developed		352	433	_	32	_	130	_	24	
3	Completed		303	374	_	32		130	_	24	
4	Energised		263	368	_	32	_	130		24	

The irrigation potential created through the installation of tubewells by PSTC is as under:—

Year		Irrigation potential ('000 hect.)		
Upto 1979-90		46 ·400		
During 1980-83		5 ⋅025		
During 1983-84		2 475		
During 1984-85 (Anticipa	ited)	2 · 400		
Seventh Plan 1985-90 (Target)		9 · 750		
During 1985-86 (Target)		1 .800		

6.56 The deep tubewells are mainly installed in the backward and submountane areas of the State where at present are no assured means of Irrigation. The water table is very deep and it is beyond the capacity of individual farmers to install and operate tubewells. It is proposed to install 130 tubewells during Seventh Plan at an estimated cost of Rs. 910.00 lakhs 20% of which, i.e. Rs. 182.00 lakhs has been approved in the Seventh Plan as state share and the remaining 80% to be raised from financial institutions under NABARD refinance scheme. The target to install tubewells during 1985-86 is 24 for which a sum of Rs. 33.60 lakhs (20% seed money) has been approved.

Repayment of principal and interest:

6.57 A tubewell is assured to have a life span of 33 years and the recovery is to be effected from beneficiaries over the same period. As against this the repayment to banks is to be made in 10 years as per NABARD's stipulations. To meet this gap between repayment and recovery, provision is required to be made in the Annual Plans. An amount of Rs. 779.95 lakhs has been approved on this account during the Seventh Plan. A sum of Rs. 100.39 lakhs has been approved during the year 1985-86.

Taking over the Central Ground Water Tubewells:

6.58 It is proposed to take over tubewells during Seventh Five-Year Plan drilled and developed by the Central Ground water Board as exploratory tubewells. A bankable scheme would be prepared for this purpose. A token sum of Rs. 0.01 lakhs has been approved in the Annual Plan 1985-86, and Rs. 0.05 for the Seventh Plan.

Centrally Sponsored Scheme for purchase of Machinery:

6.59 Under the Centrally Sponsored Scheme a proposal for purchase of machinery during Seventh Plan has been approved. Under the scheme 50% cost is to be given by Government of India on a matching grant basis. The total cost of the machinery to be purchased during Seventh Plan will be of the order of Rs. 80.00 lakhs out of which 50% of the cost amounting to Rs. 40.00 lakhs has been approved to be met by the State Government During the year 1985-86, a proposal to allocate a sum of Rs. 40.00 lakhs (State share). has been approved.

6.60 The total expenditure incurred on the installation of tubewells and other minor irrigation schemes of PSTC upto end of 1983-84 anticipated

during 1984-85 and approved during Seventh Plan and 1985-86 is given as under :—

			Expenditu	re			(Rs. i	n lakhs)	
		Up to 198	33-84	1984	-85	Seventh 1985-9		19	85-86
Seri No.		Total	Plan provision	Total	Plan provision	Total	Plan provision	Total	Plan provision
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1	Inetallation of Tubewells	1275 ·29	390 ·12	290 .000	58 .00	910.00	182 .00	168 -00	33 ·60
2	Repayment of principal and interest	5 6 7 ·47	465 · 52	70 00	70 .00	77 7 ·95	7 77 ·95	100 ·39	100 ·39
3 4	Subsidy for running and maintenance of tubewells Strengthening of ground-water orga-	111 -75	180 -75		***		_	<u> </u>	_
5	nisation in P.S.T.C. (50% sharing basis) Taking-over of Central Ground Water	14 · 57	12 .00	8 .00	4 .00		_	_	_
6	Board tubewells Replacement and improvement of	_		15 .00	15 .00	0 ·05	0.05	0.05	0 ·01
7	Tubewells Purchase of machinery (50% sharing basis)	20·00 90·00	20 ·00 45 ·00	90 ·00	 45 ·00	80 .00	40 .00	80 ·00	 40 ·00
8	Providing independent Electric Supply feeder lines for tubewells	90 ·00	43 °00	15.00	15 .00				-
9	Additional under ground pipelines	-	_	-	_		_		
	Total	2079 .08	1113 · 39	488 .00	207 00	1768 00	1000 .00	348 44	174.00

Command Area Development:

6.61 The work of lining of water courses is executed by the Punjab State Tubewell Corporation under this programme. The total length of water courses in the state is estimated at 73230 Kms. Though the modernisation programme of lining of water courses was taken up in the State as early as in 1975-76, it gained momentum when the World Bank assistance was extended to it in April, 1979.

executed under NABARD refinance scheme with financial assistance from the World Bank. The project aimed at lining of 15,200 Kms. length of water courses in the sandy tract with underground brackish water in the districts of Ferozepur, Faridkot, Bhatinda and Sangrur and parts of Amritsar districts at the project cost of Rs. 117.95 crores. The physical and financial year-wise targets phased out by World Bank and the achievements are as follows:—

Seria	Norticulors	Years							
№ 0.			79-80	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	Total	
1	2		4	5	6	7	8	9	
1	Number of outlet		460	590	590	590	590	2820	
2	Length of Water Courses to be lined (Kms)	• •	2480	3180	3180	3180	3180	15200	
3	Physical Ach. under item No. 1 (Kms.)		1762	2056	2006	2480	3506	11810	
4	Total cost (Rs. crores)		16 ·25	22 .90	24 · 50	26 ·25	28 ·05	117 -95*	
5	State's share 20% of item (4) above (Rs. in cr	ores)	3 ·25	4 · 58	4 .90	5 · 25	5 ·61	23 · 59	
6	Bark share 80% of item (4) above (Rs. in cro	res)	13 .00	18 ·32	19 ·60	21 .00	22 ·44	94 · 36	
7	Expenditure (as per balance sheet)		12 ·27	14 -96	15 .04	21 ·73	35 -23	99 -23	

^{*}Up dated cost 162.90 crores.

6.63 The shortfall in the achivements has mainly been due to inadequate availability of construction material during these years. The balance of 3390 Kms. (15200 K.M.—11810 Kms.) achieved upto 1983-84 of water courses remaining to be lined, will be achieved during 1984-85. The scope of the project (Lining of Water Courses) which is a component of the PIP (Punjab Irrigation Project) is being extended upto

1985-86. A sum of Rs. 600 lakhs is proposed to be allocated to PSTC for this purpose for lining of 2800 Kms. during 1985-86.

6.64 The total expenditure incurred on lining of water courses programme inclusive of pre-World Bank period upto 1983-84 anticipated during 1984-85 and approved for 1985-86 is given as under:—

Serial	Serial Itėm		Expenditure upto Anti 1983-84		Anticipated 1984-		Allocation in 1985-86		
No.	nem		Total	Plen provision (20% share)	Tetal	Flan provision (20 % share)	Total	Plan provision (20 % share)	
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	
1 Lini	ng of water courses		11613 -99	3365 · 50	3750 .00	900.00	3000 .00	600 .00	
2 Equi	ity	• •	2 566 · 78	2 566 · 78		-	-	_	
	Total	••	14180 ·77	5932 -28	3750 .00	900.00	3000 .00	600 .00	

6.65 Besides a token sum of Rs. 1000.00 lakhs has been approved for lining of water Courses Phase-II during the Seventh Plan—1985-90

Anti-water logging drainage and flood control:

6.66 Main emphasis in this sphere of activity will recently has been on the construction of embankments and drainage improvement. Besides widening, deepening and reconditioning of existing drains, 1016.41 Kms. of flood protection embankments and 6469 Kms. of surface drains had been completed by the end of 1983-84. These works provided relief/protection to about 26.02 lakhs hectares of new areas as against the estimated total flood prone area of 37.00 lakh hectares. During the year 1984-85, it is envisaged to construct 5.0 Kms. of new embankments and 46.00 Kms. of drainage channels with an outlay of Rs. 7.32 crores. This would also

provide protection to an additional new area of 0.08 lakh hectares, besides providing protection to an old area of 0.75 lakh hectares.

damage inspite of flood protection works having been carried out in the affected areas, it was considered necessary to adopt a multipurpose approach to tackle these problems. This envisaged the construction of embankments downstream of choes and river systems. and taking up other non-engineering works of afforestation, soil conservation and water shed management alongwith flood protection and drainage works in the affected reaches.

6.68 An outlay of Rs. 3700.00 lakhs and Rs. 802.00 lakhs under flood control and drainage schemes has been approved for the Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively to be expended as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

		Seventh	Dlan			Seve	nth Plan
		1985-90 approved	1985-86			1985-90 approved	1985-86 approved
1.	Flood control and drainage schemes		500.00	4.	Diversion of Nurpur Bedian Choes into Satluj river	39.00	0.10
2.	Anti-water logging works in areas of South Western districts of Punjab for lowering the water table	3500.00	200.00	5.	The Canalisation and reclamation of Satluj river bed from Anandpur Sahib to Ropar	50.00	0.10
3.	Dholbaha Dam (drainage portion)	111.00	101.80			3700.00	802.00

6.69 A table showing physical targets/achieve ments of flood protection works upto 1982-83,

anticipated achievements during 1984-85 target for 1985-90 and 1985-86 is given below:

Item	Un it	Constructed upto 1983-84	1984-85 Anti- cipated	Seventh Flan (1985-90) targets	1985-86 Target
1	2	3	4	5	6
1 Length of Embankments	K ms.	1016 ·41	5.0	40 .00	3 (
2 Length of drains	Kms.	6469 ·0	46 ⋅0	100 .00	20
3 Area to be protected					
(i) New	Lakh hect.	26 ·02	0 ·08	0 · 20	0
(ii) Old	Lakh hect.		0 ·75	0.20	0

Integrated project to lower the water table in South West districts of Punjab.

6.70 The problem of Water logging in South West districts of Punjab attracted attention in 1980-81. The Deputy Commissioner Ferozepur in consultation with the Chief Engineer (drainage) submitted a proposal in 1981-82 at an estimated cost of Rs. 562.82 lakhs to relieve drainage congestion in the area. The expenditure on this sheme upto the end of 1984-85 is expected to be Rs. 706.37 lakhs.

6.71 Subsequently it was realised that this proposal was ineffective as it sought to tackle the problem on localised basis. To make it effective, an integrated project spreading over the entire effected area of South West districts of Faridkot, Ferozepur Bhatinda and Sangrur dovetailing the earlier proposal is under approval for execution. The entire project is expected to cost about Rs. 3500.00 lakhs. A sum of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been approved during the year 1985-86.

Diversion of Nurpur Bedian Choes into Satluj River.

6.72 The choes between Nurpur Bedian and

Ropar on the Northern side of the Katar Thar causes a serious devastation to vast agricultural area. Development of Nurpur Bedian Tract can not take place under the present conditions. The Choes need to be diverted at the foot hills into the Satluj river via diversion cunette into Sau Khad which discharges itself into Satluj. This can reclaim large area for agricultural protection. The scheme already stand approved by the Technical Committee and State Flood Control Board for the past eight years. A provision of Rs. 39.00 lakhs has been approved during the Seventh Five Year Plan and a token sum of Rs. 0.10 lakhs during the year 1985-86 for implementing this scheme.

The canalisation and reclamation of Satluj river bed from Anandpur Sahib to Ropar—

6.73 A vast area falls in the bed of Satluj river from Nangal to Ropar, it can be reclaimed and better developed under this scheme. This scheme can also help develop the bet area of Noorpur Bedian in a better way. A provision of Rs. 50.00 lakhs is being proposed during the Seventh Plan period and a token sum of Rs. 0.10 lakhs has been approved during the year 1985-86,

ANNEXURE
ANNUAL PLAN
Statement showing Cost Estimates, date of start and completion, Status and details of expenditure of (Rs. in lakhs))

Serial No.	Name of Scheme	Estimated Cost			Likely cost	
110.			Original	Revised		
1	2		3	4	5	
Major,	Medium and Minor Irrigation Schemes-					
1	Dholbaha Dam	••	349 ·40	940 .00	1194 .00	
2	Ext. of non-perennial Irrigation to areas in U.B.D.C. tract		186 -55	620 .00	952 .00	
3	Utilisation of Surplus Ravi Beas Waters		186 .00	1153 -00	1338 .00	
4	Ext. and Improvement of Shah Nehar Canal System	• •	1063 .00	3255 .00	6046 ∙00	
5	Lining of Channels, Phase—I (World Bank Portion)		10009 -00	12975 .00		
6	Pilot Demonstration		279 ·00	280.00	313 .00	
7	Construction of New Distys, Mrs. and Bridges		400 00	400 ⋅00	•	
8	Modernisation of Existing Canals	• •		••		
9	Low Dam in Kandi Area Phase-I	••	1000 .00	1600 .00	2770 -40	

† 1985-86 Major, Medium and Minor Irrigation Schemes

Status of Project	Date of start	Scheduled date of completion	Expenditure incurred up to 1983-84	Spillover requirement after 1983-84	Outlay1984-85	Outlay for for 7th Plan	Outl ay 1985-86
6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
Stands cleared	1972-73	1985-86	471 ·5 9	468 -41	225 ·00	600 ·0)	200 .00
Clearrnce owaited	1967-68	1987-88	615 26	284 ·74	30 -00	250 :00	30 -00
Do	1967-68	1987-88	902.46	251 .09	75 -00	250 .00	75 .00
Stands cleared	1975-76	1989 -9 0	1768 ·46	1486 · 54	600 .00	2000 -00	300.00
Do	19 79 -80	1986-87	8398 .00	1611 .00	2075 -00	4442 -00	2146 ·46
Do	1979-80	1986-87	102 -10	166 -90	24 .00	100 .00	24 .00
••	1978-79	7th Plan	109 ·67		35 .00	150 .00	35 ⋅00
• •	1982-83	7th Plan	36 -42	••	10 .00	50 .00	17.00
Clearance awaited	1980-81	1986-87	88 ·40	1511 -50	185 ⋅00	2322 .00	400 ⋅00

ANNEXURE
ANNUAL PLAN 1985Major and Medium and Minor Irrigation Projects Targets and Achieve-

Serial No.	Name of Scheme		District to be benefited	Ultimate Îrr. Potemial	Target for 6th Plan 1980—85		
			. ,			Pot.	Últ.
1	2		3		4	5	6
1	Dholbaha Dam		Hoshiarpur		2 ·60	2 60	2 .60
Ź	Extension of Non-perennial Irr. to areas in UBDC tract		Amritsar, Gurdaspur		₃ 235 ⋅00	43 -00	43 · 00
3	Utilisation of surplus Ravi Beas Waters	••	Bhatinda, Ferozepur Faridkot and Sangrur		305 -00	43 ·00	43 -00
4	Ext. and Improvement of Shahnehar Canal		Hoshiarpur and Jullundu	ır	34 .00	32 .00	32 .00
5	Lining of Channels (World Bank portion)		All Districts		89 ·00	36 .00	36 -00
6	Const. of New Distys. Minors		All Districts	••	24 00	22 .00	22 .00
.7	Extension of Kandi Canal reoriented with Lift Irrigation Schemes	••	Hoshiarpur	••	26 ·40	_	-
8	Const. of new Lined combined channels of Bikaner Canal and main Branch of Eastern Canal	••	Ferozepur	••	~		
9	Providing Irrigation facilities to Erstwhile Malerkotla State	••	Sangrur	••	8 .00	5 .00	5 ⋅00
10	Satluj Yamuna Link Canal		Ropar		90 .00	_	
11	Doon Canal	• •	Patiala		12 ·33	_	
	Total	٠.		-	826 ·33	183 ·60	183 · 6 0
1	Low Dams in Kandi area Phase I	• •	Hoshiarpur	••	4 · 50	4 · 50	4 · 50
2	Low Dams in Kandi areas Phase II		Ropar/Hoshiarpur		2 ·80	-	
3	CAD—Lining of Watercourses	••	Bhatinda, Ferozepur, Faridkot and Sangrur		116 .00	116 .00	116 .00
4	Instollation of Tubewells		Ropar, Hoshiardur		10.00	10 .00	10 ·0 0

ent

	ment upto /9-80		ievement 80 —83		evements 83-84	And 19	ticipated 984-85		Target 1985—90	1 19	arget 985-86
Pot.	Ult.	Pot.	ult.	Pot.	Ult.	Pot.	Ult.	Pot.	Ult.	Pot.	Ult.
7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18
<u></u>	•	_	_	_	_	_	_	2 ·60	2 ·60		
192 .00	191 -00	24.00	24 .00	10 .00	9 · 00	4 .00	4 .00	5 -00	6 .00	1 .00	1 .00
209 00	208 ·00	34 ·00	34 ·00	6 ·16	5 · 16	4 ·00	4 00	48 ·00	49 ·00	14 .00	14 -00
2 .00	1 .00	10 ·20	_	_		1 ·90		8.50	8 · 50	_	
25 · 0 0	25 .00	14 .00	14 .00	9 ·50	9 · 50	13 -00	13 .00	28 .00	28 .00	11 .00	11 .00
2 .00	1 .00	3 · 50	3 · 50	0 .85	0 ·85	1 .00	1 -00	6 · 50	6 · 50	2 .00	2 .00
-		_	_		_			_			_
: -			_	_	~						
				_	_			8 ·00	8 .00	_	
	_	_	_					85 .00	85 .00	_	
	_		_			_					_
430 .00	426 .00	85 ·70	75 · 50	26.51	24 · 51	23 -90	22 .00	191 .60	193 ·60	28 .00	28 .00
	_							4 .00	4 .00		
				_		_		1 .80	1 ·80	_	_
14 .00	14 .00	5 2 ·3 0		28 .00	_	27 ·12	_	34 ·40	*******	22 ·40	_
46 400	46 · 400	5 .025	5.025	2 · 475	2 · 475	2 400	2 ·400	9 .750	9 . 750	1 .800	1 .800

ANNEXURE III LIST OF WORKS UNDER SCHEME DHOLBAHA DAM FOR THE YEAR 1985-86

erial No.	Item	An (Rs. i	nount n lakhs)
1 Concreting	etc.	••	31 ·58
2 Fill placem	ent	••	66 -26
3 Excavation	of escape channel, etc.	••	10 -60
4 Road const	ruction	• •	2 ·20
5 Survey and	sedimentation studies	• •	0 .50
6 Acquisition	of land for Haryana Colony		1 ·15
7 Residential a	and Non-residential Buildings	• •	1 ·10
8 Running and	maintenance of vehicles		5 ·0 0
9 A. M. & R		• •	1 -00
10 Irrigation sy	stem	••	11 -50
11 Machinery	equipment	••	6 •00
12 Suspense		••	16 ·47
13 Quality Cor	strol of works on Dholbaha and Spill-way etc.		8 ·18
	Total	•••	161 ·54
	Establishment Charges	••	38 ·46
	Grand Total	-	200 .00

ANNEXURE IV

List of works proposed to be taken up during the year 1985-86 under the scheme Extension of Non-perennial irrigation to areas in UBDC tract

(Rs. in lakh)

Seri No.		Amount for	required 1985-86
1	2	3	
1	Constructing V. R. bridge at RD 27500 K. B. U. with diversion		2 ·50
2	Constructing V. R. Bridge at RD 70030 Rania Disty	• •	0 · 50
3	Remodelling V. R. bridge at RD 3890 Mr. No. 4 do		0.50
4	Constructing Mr. No. 1 of Rania Disty.		0 .66
5	Remodelling V. R. bridge at RD 20540 with diversion		2 · 50
6	Remodelling Head of Taran Disty.		
7	Remodelling fall at RD 72400 Sabroon Br.	• •	1 .00
8	Remodelling fall at RD 114750 Sabraon Br.		1 .00
9	Remodelling V. R. Bridge of Badala & Athwal disty.	• •	1 .00
10	Remodelling of V. R. Bhinder Rayya, Nagoke Disty	••	0 · 50
11	Reconditioning of Aumaniwala system	••	1 ·30
12	Reconditioning Gajjal Disty. RD 11000 tail	••	1 .00
13	Remodelling V. R. Bridge at RD 209515 K. B. L.		1 .00
14	Reconditioning Bhoewal fall at RD 108260 KBL		2 .50
15	Remodelling V. R. Bridge of Kunjar Disty.		0 · 8 8
16	Remodelling, 7 Nos. Bridge and falls of Fatehgarh Disty. system		0.55
17	Remodelling V. R. Bridge of Daburji Disty		1 .00
18	Remodelling Majitha Disty. system	••	0 · 50
19	Remodelling Aliwal Disty. system	•	2 · 50
20	Remodelling Bridge at RD 1600 and 21965 Ranewali	••	0 ·66
21	Remodelling 2 Nos. Bridges of Kuhali Disty.	••	0 ·44
22	Remodelling Udhowali Disty, system		1 ·50
23	Remodelling H/Regulator of Sabrao Br. & KBL	• •	1 ·80
24	Land compensation of Ramdass Disty. on various sites		1 .00
25	Const. V. R. Bridge at RD 2465 and 6105 of Ganda Singh Sub-minor	• •	0 .55
26	Constructing approach to DR bridge at RD 96302 Kalanaur Disty.	••	0 •41
27	Providing Boulder pitching vulnerable sites on RD-0 tail KBL	••	0 .50
	Total Esta blishment charge		28 ·25 1 ·75
	Grand Total		30 .00

ANNEXURE V

List of works proposed to be taken up during the year 1985-86 Under the scheme Utilisation of Surplus Ravi Beas Waters

(Rs. in lakhs)

Serial No	Name of Works	Amoun for 198	t required 35 8 6
1	2		3
1 (Constructing fall cum bridge RD 13520 of Kotla Br.	• •	5 · 5(
2 (Constructing 60200 of Kotla Branch	• •	5 · 50
3 1	Remodelling fall cum bridge at RD 86000 at Kotla Branch	••	2 .00
4 (Constructing V. R. Bridge at RD 48750 of Kotla Br.		6 00
5 1	Remodelling Head regulator of Sangrur Disty.	• •	1 .00
6 I	Remodelling head regulator of Sharon disty.	• •	1 00
7 F	Raising banks of Kotla Br. RD 0-225000 E/Work liabilities	••	1 .00
8 R	temodelling of 1st Patiala fdr. RD 3000-79514 E/Work liabilities	•• ,	0 ·50
9 L	and compensation for acquiring land for Mandi minor (liabilities)		4 00
10 R	temodelling of head regulator of Ghaggar Br.	• •	4 .00
11 Re	emodelling of head regulator of Bhawanigarh and Newada dys.	••	4 .00
12 P	Remodelling of Railway Bridge at RD 16450 of Ghaggar Br.		7.00
13 F	Remodelling of Railway bridge RD 28000 of Ghaggar Br.	• •	2 · 00
14 F	Remodelling of fall at RD 117980 of Ghaggar Br. by providing protection on D/S side	• •	2 00
15 F	taising banks of eastern canal system	• •	10 00
16 R	taising banks/lining of Sirhind feeder to provide authorised free board of 2:5 from head to tail	• •	5 .50
17 E	extension of Rohira Disty RD	••	2 .00
18 E	Ext. of Kanganwal disty. RD 15260—52000	\$ 1	
19 E	ext. of 2—R Mr. of Malaud disty		5 .00
2 0 F	Remodelling of Khanpur Dy. RDO—100	٠.	
21 P	rotection D/S falls of Channels of Devigarh Sub-Division I. B. Patiala	••	0 .50
22 R	emodelling Aqueduct RD 7275 Rajpura Disty.		0 .50
23 R	emodelling RD 41000 Rajpura Disty.	••	0 · 50
24 R	temodelling RD 84000 of Rajpura Disty.	• •	0.50
25 R	temodelling fall at RD 5000, 14000, 17000 of Kanahali Disty.	• •	0 · 50
26 R	temodelling of Talwandi Disty. RD 0— Tail		4 · 50
	Total	••	75 00

ANNEXURE VI

List of works to be carried out under scheme extension and Improvment of Shah Nehar Canal system during the year, 1985-86

(Rs. in lakhs)

Serial No.	Name of item		Amounting
	K.A.D. Administratiop	·····	
1	Observing geological data etc.		2 .00
2	Acquiring land		20 .00
3	Constructing masonary works gates and gearing		3 ·00
4	Constructing Cross Drainage works		97 .00
5	Constructing Bridges		16 .00
6	Constt. Residential quarters		3 .00
7	Earth works		30 .00
8	Lining		20 .00
9	Running maintenance of Jeep etc.	٠.	4 · 0 0
10	Machinery and equipment		1 .00
11	Constructing approach road at different sites of Kandi canal		1 .00
12	P. maintenance		3 .00
13	Suspense		7 .00
14	Constructing Dasuya Disty.		2 .00
[15	Credits 🦁	••	(—) 5.00
	Ttoal		204 .00
	Share of C.M.C. establishment chargeable to scheme extension and Improvement of Shah Nehar canal system		3 .00
	Establishment charges		73 .00
	Total (i)	• •	280.00
(ii) Upper Bari Doab Canal Circle, Amritsar		20.00
	Grant total (i+ii)	••	300 .00

62 ANNEXURE VII

List of Works proposed to be taken up during the year 1985-86 under the scheme construction of new Distys. /Minors/Bridges.

S erial No.	Name of works	Estimated cost	Likely Exp. upto 3/85	Amount approved for 1985-86	Status of the project
		Rs	s. in lakhs	Rs. in lakh	
1	Const. Nidhana Mr. RD 800—18000 off-taking at RD 50345 Nizamwah Disty.	9 · 75		3 ·00	Sanctioned by C.E./Cannls,—vide his letter No. 4211/7C/8/1233/81, dt. 29-6-81
2	Constg. Odean Mr. off-taking at RD 63380-R Jandwala Disty. and providing Link channel off-taking at RD 48100-R Southern Disty.	11 ·22	10 ·07	1 ·00	Sanctioned by Secretary Irrigation and Power No. 516/81 M (2) 2179, dt. 13-1-84
4	Constg./Remodelling of Faizwah Mr. RD 3337—44350	4 ·85	3 ·87	1 .00	
5	Constg. New Abul-Khurana Disty. off- taking RD 349612/R Sirhind Feeder	42 · 13	19 · 85	2 .00	
6	Constg. of Heron Khurd Mr. to off- take from Biroke Br. of Ghaggar Br.	16.07	_	7 · 58	Sanctioed,—vide No. 712/82/2 TM/2855ft, dt. 28-2-82
7	Constg. Upper Kauri Dy. RD 7000—7615 under VR Bridge RD 4301 100 A.B.	29 ·52	26 · 50	3 •42	Sanctioned,—vide Secretary Irr. & Power No. 768/2/DS (T&M) 79/159, dt.12-7-79 for Rs. 19.33 lakhs revised Project estimate for Rs. 29.92 is under process.
8	Constg. New lined Abul Mr. From Head to tail	35 ·21	14 · 32	10 ·00	Sanctioned,—vide Secretary Irr. & Power,—vide No. 510—2FM-TM/79/155, dated 12-7-78
9	Cost, new lined pitho Mr. RD O-12640 off-taking RD 3500/L Pual disty.	7 ·05	3 ·25	2 ·00	Sanctioned,—vide Secy. I & P No. 13/1/84 IPW/1/8624, dt. 21-7-83
10	Constg. Kahan Singh wala Reclamation channel RD 0—58000 off-taking at RD 110780 R—Main Br.	25 · 34	11 ·66	5 ·00	Sanctioned,— <i>vide</i> S.O.I.P. No. 108082 TM(2) 2015, dt. 17-6-82
	110/00 K—Main Br.		Total	35.00	e.

ANNEXURE VIII

LIST OF WORKS TO BE EXECUTED UNDER SCHEME LOW DAMS IN KANDI AREA DURING THE YEAR 1985-86

Seria No.	l Item	_	Amount
1	I Maili Dam Hydraulic test investigation		(Rs. in lakh) 1 ·00
2	Construction of outlet works and spill-way etc.		42 .00
3	Construction of Rest House		2 ·50
4	Construction of earth fill dam		170 -60
5	Running and maintenance of 2 Jeeps		1 .20
6	Maintenance of Roads		0 ·10
7	Construction Distys, and water courses		15.00
8	Installation of 240 deep T/Wells		4 .00
9	Obtaining survey instrument for Maili Dam		0 ·60
	Total		237 .00
	Credit of recoveries of advance (—)		()36·00
	G. Total		201 .00
	II Patiala Ki Rao Water Shed		
1	Material survey, general survey, excavating Trail pits and boring holes	• •	1 ·20
2	Land Acquisition		1 ·10
3	Construction of outlet works spill-way diversion, etc. for the dam		8 ·00
4	Constructing Regulation Beldars quarters temporary building		2 ·30
5	Excavating trenches placement of previous and Imprevious material reprap and filter laying turting etc.		7 .00
6	Laying distribution pipe lines		2 .00
7	Machinery equipment		0 ·40
8	Procurement of material like cement steel and bricks etc		3 .00
	Total	••	25 .00
i	III. Siswan Water Shed General survey of water shed		1 .00
	Total		1.00
	IV. Budki Water Shed		
I	General survey of dam	••	2 00
	Total	• •	2 .00
1	V. (i) Janauri Dam Acquisition of land for dam	••	4 ·84 4 ·28
2	Construction of spill-way outlets and pick up weir and excavation, etc.		40 .20
3	Installation of deep T/Wells		8 ·82
4	Placement of earth fill material		6.57
5	Diversion of Janauri choe, etc.		3 •99
6	Construction of residential buildings		3 ·15
7	Construction of Distys.		4 80
8	Construction of water courses		5.00
9	Construction of Bunds, etc.		8 · 50

rial Item o.		Ama	ount
		(Rs. in 1	akhs)
(ii) Behram	Pur Dam		
Acquisition of land		••	0 · 80
C—Works			6 ⋅05
Running and maintenance of jeep			1 .00
Machinery and equipment		•••	6 · 0 0
	Total		104 .00
VI. Chohal Wa	ter Shed		
Acquisition of land			0.50
Installation of 11 Ky. Deep T/We	lls	••	14 .00
Running and maintenance of jeep			0.50
	Total		15 .00
VII, Mehengar	wa! Water Shed		
Drilling holes, Hydraulic Tests and	investigations, etc.		5 .00
•	Total	• •	5 .00
VIII. Flood control camponent of	Seleran Water Shed	• •	1 .00
IX. Flood control component of	libba Nangal Water shed		1 .00
X. Flood control component of L	alwan Water Shed	••	2 ·00
Total I to X		• •	357 ·0 ₀
	Esta blishment	••	43 .00
	Total		400 .00

CHAPTER VII

POWER

The demand for Power in the State has been steadily increasing on account of rapidly increasing use of electrical energy for agricultural operations, progressive industrialisation and for intensified rural electrification programme. In view of the persistent shortage of power on account of demand outstripping the supply and it being a crucial input for productive sectors, this sector has all along been accorded top priority in the matter of plan allocation. The outlays for the Power Sector as percentage of the total plan outlays since the Fourth Five-Year Plan up to Seventh Five-Year Plan are given in the following table:—

TABLE 7.1

Outlays for the power sector as percentages of total plan outlays since Fourth Five-Year Plan

(Rs. in crores)

Serial No.	l Period/Year	State's total plan outlay		Power portion	%age of Col.	
1	2		3	4	5	
1 2	Fourth Plan (1969—74) Fifth Plan (1974—79)		293.56 1027.00	119.08 403.07	40.56	
3	1979-80		260.00	94.71	36.43	
4	Sixth Plan		1957.00	732.94	37.45	
5	Seventh Plan		3285.00	1638.00	49.86	
6	1985-86	• •	500.00	244.40	48,88	

7.2. Keeping in view the target of large scale adustrial development and changing trend in energy consumption in agriculture sector the forecast of

energy demand projected up to the year 1989-90 is depicted below:—

TABLE 7.2
Forecast of requirement of Energy upto 1989-90

Year		Anti. Energy require- ment in MKWH	Anti. peak demand in MW		
1		2	3	'	
1985-86 1986-87 198 7 -88	• •	992 6 10955 1205 4	1939 2142 2351	•	
1988-89 1989-90	••	13218 14455	2572 2807	ä	

- 7.3. At present State's demand for electricity is being met from :--
 - (i) its own projects such as (1) Shanan Power
 House, (2) UBDC Power House, (3)
 GNDTP Bhatinda, (4) Mukerian
 Hydel Project Phase-1, (5) Ropar
 Thermal Project Stage-I, (6) Die sel
 Generating sets:
 - (ii) from common pool projects of Bhakra-Nangal Complex, Dehar Power Plant and Pong Power Plant (under BCB); and
 - (iii) purchase of power from Bassi Power
 House of H.P. Government and from
 J. & K. Government.
- 7.4. The power availability for the State's need would increase on the completion of on going power projects. In addition, the State would also get energy benefits from Central Projects, namely, Baria-Suil, Salal (J & K) and Super Thermal Plant, Singrauli (U.P.) and Badar Pur. The year-wise proposed position with regard to the installed capacity on the basis of the latest commissioning schedule of the various on going projects in the State is given in the following table:—

TABLE 7.3
Likely status of installed capacity

(in MW)

erial No-		Name of Powe	r Hansa D	voient		Installed capacity during						
	9	Name of Fowe	er House/Project		1979-80 before 6th Plan	1984-85 by the end of the 6th Plan	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	
1			2		·	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1 2 , 3	Shanan	Renovation Extension Stage-I			2	48 45	60 50 45	60 50 45	60 50 45	60 50 45	60 50 45	60 50 45

1 2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3	4		5	6	7	8	9
4 Share in Bhakra Complex 5 Beas Unit-I 6 Beas Unit-I (Ext.) 7 Beas Unit-II 8 Beas Unit-II (Ext.) 9 Anand Pur Sahib Hydel Project 10 Mukerian Hydel Project Phase- 11 Mukerian Hydel Project Phase- 12 UB.D.CII 13 GNDTP Unit-I and II 14 GNDTP Ext. Unit-III and IV 15 Ropar Thermal Project Stage-II 16 Ropar Thermal Project Stage-II 17 Micro Hydel Schemes 18 Diesel Sets	1 II	6	317 	689 317 159 60 30 45 220 220 420 	689 317 159 60 30 134 45 220 220 420	689 317 159 60 30 134 45 220 220 420 2.50 10	689 317 159 60 30 134 45 45 220 220 420 210 2 · 50 10	689 317 159 60 30 134 45 162 220 220 420 420 7 00 10	689 317 159 60 30 134 45 162 45 220 420 420 7 00
Total		· ·	1537	2325	2460 · 50	2451 50	2716 - 59	3048 00	3093 - 00

It would be seen from the above table that the installed capacity is likely to increase from 2325 MW in 1984-85 to 3093 MW in 1989-90. The Genration Capacity and evergy availability from the full utilisation of these projects in the State, however be as in table 7.4.

TABLE 7.4
Energy availability upto 1989-90

Yes:	Energy availability in MKWH	Generating capacity in MW
1984-85	7537	1522
1985-86	8786	1567
1986-87	9564	1704
1987-88	10144	1697
1988-89	11915	1885
1989-90	12754	2117

7.5. The projections of the gap between the requirements and availability of power upto the year

1989-90 are given in the following table:—

TABLE 7.5
Estimated gap between demand and supply of Power

Serial	Item						
No.	10		1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-8 9	1989-90
1	2		3	4	5	6	7
1	Generating capacity available MW	٠.	1567	1704	1697	1885	2117
2	Anticipated Peak demand MW	••	1939	2142	2351	2572	2807
3	Deficit (Col. 2-1) MW		372	438	654	687	690
4	Additional installed capacity required to offset the generating capacity deficit MW		581	684	1022	1073	1078
5	Energy availability MKWH		8786	9564	10144	11915	12754
6	Energy requirements-MKWH		9926	10955	12054	13218	14455
7	Deficit (Col. 6-5) MKWH		1140	1391	1910	1303	1701

From the above table it is evident that the State would continue to face power deficit in the coming year.

7.6. The broad strategy followed to determine the inter-se priorities in the power sector is to lay emphasis on the completion of the ongoing projects,

with a view to realising full benefits from them within the shortest possible time. The following table indicates programme-wise details regarding approved outlay for Sixth Plan, Outlay for 1984-85 and outlay for Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86.

TABLE 7.6

Programme-wise outlays for Sixth Plan, 1984-85 Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86

(Rs. in lakhs)

	·			61 A 70	.	Outlay		
1	Programme			Sixth Plan 1980—85 Approved outlay	Approved outlay 1984-85	Seventh Plan 1985—90	Annual Plan 1985-86	
	1		- <u></u>	2	3	4	5	
Ä.	Generation			42060 · 00	16264 · 00	114250 · 00	18719 00	
B.	Transmission and Distribution—					*		
	(a) Transmission			14960 · 00	_			
	(b) Normal Development Works			5594 -00	_		_	
	(c) System Improvement of Transmission system		••	2945 · 00			<u>.</u>	
	Total—B			23500 · 00	4800 ⋅00	43871 00	4800 00	
c.	Rural Electrification—				* :		1.5	
	(i) From R.E.C.			3174 .00	200 .00	5429 :00	891 00	
	(ii) From State Plan		• •	3960 · 0 0		· · · · · ·	· <u>·</u>	
	Total—C			7134 00	200 00	5429 00	891 00	
D.	Power Development			600 00	241 00	250 00	30 .00	
	Total—PSEB			73294 -00	21505 · 00	163800 -00	24440 - 06	
_		i ni						
E.	(a) New and Renewable source of Energy includ	ing Bio-gas				, at 1	5 13 - 13	
	(i) Bio-gas (Agriculture Department)	3.5	• •	30 · 00	5 · 00		√ • #	
	(ii) New and Renewable source of Energy	S. and	••,	_		121 00	13 00	
	(b) Integrated Rural Energy Programme	T. Department	• •	_	<u> </u>	90 00	17.00	
	Total—E			30 · 00	5 · 00	250 00	35 00	
	Grand Total		- 	73324 -00	21510 · 00	164050 00	24475 • 00	

7.7. The Electricity Board has no capital of its own. The total capital structure comprise loans which are raised from the State Government and other financial institutions i.e. Life Insurance Corporation, Rural Electrification Corporation and Agriculture

Refinancing Development Corporation. In addition, the funds are also raised from the market by way of issuing bonds which are guaranteed by the State Government. The provision to raise loan against G.P.F.

investment is also there. The plan budget of the subhead 'Power' for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90

and the Annual Plan 1985-86 will be financed as per details given in the following table:—

TABLE 7.7 Sources of Finances for implementing Power Sector

(Rs. in crores)

	Sources		Seventh Five Year	Annual Plan
	and the second of the second o	grand and the second	Płan 1985—90	1985-86
1.	Borrowing from the market (Bonds)		. 62 · 74	16 82
2.	Borrowing from L.I.C.		. 43 ·82	6:72
3.	Borrowing from R.E.C.		53 · 38	8 00
4.	Borrowing from IDBI		9 29	9 · 29
5.	Consumer's contribution		75.00	13 00
6.	Retained Profit	•	(-)217 -95	(-)21 ·66
7.	Net inventories used on plant works	•	()4 · 45	()3 : 45
	Total	•	21 .83	28 - 72
8.	State loan	,••	1616 - 17	215 -68
9.	Plan Outlay (Power)	•	. 1638 00	244 40

The various projects/programmes to be executed during 7th Plan and in 1985-86 are discussed below:—

A. Multipurpose Projects:

(i) Beas Projects (Unit I, II and their Extensions):

7.8. These are inter state projects with Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan as partners. These projects are being executed by the Beas Construction Authority. All these projects have already been commissioned and the installed capacity of 566 MW as Punjab's share has been added to the system. The allocation now provided both for Seventh Five-Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 for these projects is only for completing the left over jobs and for discharging the contractual liabilities.

(ii) Thein Dam Project:

7.9. The Project envisages the construction of 147 metre high dam on River Ravi, 24 kms. upstream of Madhopur Headworks. The project is now estimated to cost Rs. 742.59 crores at July 1984 (provisional) price level and envisages the installation of four units of 150 MW capacity each in the Power house at the dam site. In case the construction of project commences immediately, the first unit of the project is likely to be commissioned in 1992-93. As this is the only major hydel project left with Punjab, the Government has now decided to execute this project expeditiously and with this in view this project is being funded adequately both in Seventh Five-Year Plan

1985—90 and the Annual Plan 1985-86. An outlay of Rs. 500.00 crores and Rs. 75.00 crores has been provided for Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

Power Projects:

I Ropar Thermal Project—Stage-I:

7.10. Both the Units of the project of 210 MW installed capacity each have already been commissioned. A sum of Rs. 27.00 crores and Rs. 16.00 crores has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and the annual plan 1985-86 respectively. This illocation would be for liquidating balance payments and completion of left over jobs of the project.

II Ropar Thermal Project Extension-II (420 MW):

7.11. This project has been approved by the Planning Commission, Government of India as a Sixth Plan Project. It envisages installation of two additional units of 210 MW capacity each at Ropar Thermal Project. Keeping in view the dismal power supply position, the work was taken up on this project even in 1984-85 to utilise existing infrastructure man force of RTP Stage-I as this is the only project which is expected to add significant installed capacity (420 MW) and increase the energy availability during Seventh Plan considerably. As such the project is adequately funded during the Seventh Plan and for the Annual

Plan 1985-86 respectively. The details of outlays and the cost of the project is given as under:—

(i)	I start and a Cthe majest on an	(Rs.	in lakhs)	
(i)	Latest cost of the project as on 31-3-85		35197 .00	
(ii)	Expenditure during 1984-85		1496 •00	
(iii)	Spill over requirements after			
	1984-85	• •	33701 .00	
(iv)	Allocation for 7th Plan 1985—90	• •	32600 .00	
(v)	Allocation for 1985-86		3750 .00	

7.12 The major items on which the allocation of 3750.00 lakhs for 1985-86 would be spent are temporary buildings (store, sheds etc.), permanent buildings (residential buildings, hospitals, schools, shopping centres, club etc.), main power station, other technical buildings including Central rooms (excluding foundations), foundation for Power Plant and equipment, steel structures and general facilities. The project is expected to be commissioned in 1987-88.

II. Mukerian Hydel Project: 162MW:

7.13. This is an ongoing project of the 6th Plan which envisages installation of 4 power houses (two power houses comprising 6 units of 15 MW installed capacity each and other two power houses consisting of 6 units of 19.5 MW installed capacity each) with a total installed capacity of 207 MW. Although formal approval of the project is still awaited due to inter-State aspects but the work on this project is going on for the last many years. The 1st power house comprising 3 Units of 15 MW installed capacity each has already been commissioned. The work on the remaining power houses which was at initial stages had to be deferred during 1983-84 due to constraint on resources. Only in 1984-85 the work of project was again taken up speedily. The project has been adequately funded both for Seventh Five-Year Plan and the annual Plan 1985-86. The estimated cost of the project calculated at Rs. 115.58 crores at 1980 prices level has been revised upward to Rs. 270.00 crores in 31st March, 1985.

7.14. The details of outlay and expenditure up to date are given below:—

da	te are given below :	(Rs. in lakhs)
1.	Cost estimate at 1980's price level	11558 -00
2.	Cost estimates at 1982's price level	23519 ·00
3.	Cost estimates at 31-3-1985's price level	27000 00
	Anti. expendit ure incurred up to 1984-85	11036 · 27
	Spill over requirement after 1984-85	
6.	Allocation for 7th Plan 1985—90	14208 ·00
7.	Allocation for Annual Man 1985-86	4700 .00

7.15. The major items on which the proposed allocation of Rs. 4700.00 lakhs would be spent are hydel channel (excavation and lining), By-pass channel, Bridges, cross drainage works, Temporary Buildings etc. It is envisaged that the project would be ready for commissioning in 1987-88.

IV. Micro Hydel Schemes:

7.16. There are a large number of small canal falls available in Punjab which can be utilised for generation of power. So far 18 such schemes with total installed capacity of 78.874 MW at an estimated cost of Rs. 13961 lakhs have been prepared and submitted to C.E.A. for approval. Only five micro schemes have been cleared from the Government of India. Two schemes, namely, Nidam Pur and Daudhar have already been taken up for execution and orders have placed on BHEL as a turn key job. Work on remaining three schemes i.e. Dhariwal, Thuhi and Rohti will be taken up in 1985-86. The installed capacity of 7.00 MW would be added to the system from these schemes by 1988-89. This scheme is fully funded in the Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 1300.00 lakhs and 200 lakhs is provided for Seventh Plan and in Annual Plan 1985-86, respectively. The experience to be gained in the execution of these five schemes will then be fruitfully utilised for execution of schemes.

V. Participation in Hydel Projects with neighbouring States

After the completion of on going projects like APSHP, MHP and Thein Dam Punjab will be left with little hydel Power potential to be exploited in the State. To meet with the ever growing demand for power Punjab will have to either go in for exploitation of vast Hydro potential of H.P. and J & K in collaboration with the concerned States. A memorandum of understanding has been reached with Himachal Pradesh for Joint collaboration of Baspa Hydro Electric Project (400 MW) and Karcham Wangtoo Hydro Electric Project (600 MW) respectively. As per memorandum of understanding Punjab will bear 75 per cent of the cost and receive 63 percent share in power. Accordingly it is proposed to carry out detailed investigations immediately and start the work on these two projects during Seventh Five-Year Plan. An outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs and 142.00 lakhs are provided for Seventh Plan, 1985-90 and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

VI. Renovation/Modification of GNDTP-Bhatinda:

- 7.18. Although the performance of all the 4 units of GNDTP-Bhatinda has been improving from year to year due to better mangement techniques and improvement in the coal supply/quality yet the Plant and machinery installed at Bhatinda Thermal Plant had some inherent design deficiencies. The coal handling system is not adequate vis-a-vis the need of the plant. The design deficiencies have been identified in consultation with CEA and BHEL and the following remedial measures have been suggested:—
 - (i) Improvement and extension of coal handling system.

- (ii) Modification/Replacement of Electro-Static precipitators and connected Ash handling system.
- (iii) Providing Economisers and Air Heater Block of Modified Design.
- (iv) Providing additional clarifier for D.M.
 Plant.

PSEB had already taken up the work in this regard and economisers of two units have already been replaced and the work for the replacement of the third economiser is under execution. Orders for all other equipment have already been placed. Outlay of Rs. 950.00 lakhs and Rs. 650.00 lakhs has been provided in Seventh Five-Year Plan and for Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this project. Taking in view the urgency of this scheme the Centre Government has also agreed to provide loan for this scheme over and above the foresaid allocation.

VII. UBDC-II:

7.19 UBDC Stage-II with installed capacity of 45 MW (3 units of 15 MW installed capacity each) stands approved by the Planning Commission as a part of Thein Dam Project. The Government has already decided to take up this project by PSEB independent to Thein Dam though the pre-Thein benefit from this project is partial that too only for 3 months a year. So it has been decided to take up this project for execution in 1986-87 so that it would complete alongwith the Thein Dam. This project is fully funded (Rs. 5000.00 lakhs) for the 7th Five-Year Plan and no allocation has been provided for 1985-86.

VIII. Other Completed Projects:

7.20 The projects namely GNDTP-Bhatinda III & IV, Anand Pur Sahib Hydel Project and Shanan Projects have been completed. The allocation provided both for Seventh Five-Year 1985—90 and the Annual Plan 1985-86 for all these projects is only for completing the left over jobs and for liguidating the balance payments.

NEW SCHEMES

IX. Shah Pur Kandi Project (94 MW):

7.21 The Shah Pur Kandi Project envisages the construction of barrage across river Ravi down stream of the Thein Dam site and upstream of the existing Madho Pur Headworks. The Project would create an installed capacity of 94 MW (two units of 47 MW capacity each) of power. The original cost of the project which was estimated at Rs. 68.16 crores at 1980's price level has been revised upward to Rs. 160.00 crores (at 31st March, 1984 price level). It is felt in the meeting of the Central Working Group

on Energy that it would be more viable if the Commissioning of this project is synchronised with the commissioning of Thein Dam. An allocation of Rs. 1742.00 lakhs and Rs. 6.00 lakhs only is provided for Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively. The allocation of Rs. 6.00 lakhs is provided for the investigation staff already posted on the project.

X. Sutlej-Yamuna Link Project:

7.22, The Sutlej-Yamuna Link Project has four units of 44 MW installed capacity (two units of 12 MW capacity each near Ropar and the other two units of 10 MW capacity each near Rajpur). Preliminary Works for construction of Sutlej-Yamuna Link for carrying Haryana share of surplus Ravi Beas Waters are in progress. The canal takes off from down stream of Anand Pur Sahib Hydel Project Power House-II and will leave Punjab territory near Rajpura. The Project report for this project was submitted to Central Electricity Authority in November, 1982 and is still under consideration. The cost estimates of the project at November, 1982's price level is Rs. 78.00 crores. An allocation of Rs. 2.00 crores is provided for Seventh Plan and it would be taken up for execution in 1987-88.

XI. Ropar Thermal Project Stage-III:

7.23. RTP-III—As per initial proposals 5 units of 210 MW capacity each were to be installed at Ropar Thermal Project. Planning Commission has however, approved only four units so far, two units under stage-I and two under stage-II. It is now proposed to install two more units under stage-III for which the project report is under preparation. Only one unit would be taken up for execution during Seventh Plan. The manpower and machinery already available under stage-II would be suitably utilised.

XII. GNDTP Stage-III (Unit V & VI):

7.24 This project envisages installation of two units of 210 MW installed capacity each near the existing 4 units of 110 MW each at Bhatinda. The project report has already been submitted to CEA for its approval. The work of this project is proposed to be taken during Seventh Five-Year Plan. A sum of Rs. 4000.00 lakhs has been provided both for RTP-III and GNDTP Stage-III (V and VI) jointly for the Seventh Five-Year Plan. However no all ccation is provided for Annual Plan 1985-86.

(B) Transmission and Distribution:

7.26. The transmission lines are the means to transmit power from the power plants to grid-substation and further the sub-transmission and distribution system helps to carry the power to the consumers. Thus, transmission and distribution works are very essential and must keep pace with the generation. Inadequate transmission and distribution system results in poor veltage and increased losses. The consumers do not get proper voltage and, therefore, suffer while the State Electricity Board suffers because

of transmission losses. The development of transmission and distribution system has not kept pace with the expansion of generation facilities in the State because of various reasons including inadequacy of funds. This has been avoided in the Seventh Plan and adequate provision has been made for this purpose both for Seventh Fiver-Year Plan 1985—90 (Rs. 43871 lakhs) for 1985-86 (Rs. 4800.00 lakhs).

(1) CONTINUITING SCHEMES

(a) Beas Transmission Project —

7.27. The project (220 KV and above, 132 KV and below) provides for the transmission lines connected with the Beas Project Unit-I (Dehar Power Plant) and are meant for the evacuation of power from the Power Plant, interconnection with existing grid and carrying the power to the load centres and certain augmentation work. The works are of two kinds, namely BCB common works and PSEB works.

(i) BCB Common Transmission Works:

7.28. These Works consist of certain 220 KV and above lines which are common to 3 partner States, namely, Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan and being executed by the Beas Construction Board. As per decision of the Standing Committee of the Beas Construction Authority, the cost of these works is being shared in the ratio of 24.5 per cent, 51.7 per cent and 23.8 per cent among, Punjab, Haryana and Rajasthan, respectively.

(ii) PSEB Works:

The works connected with the Beas Transmission Projects are being executed by PSEB (exclusively). These are of the three types namely, 220.KV, 132.KV and 66KV works.

(b) 7.29. The transmission works comprising lines, new substations and augmentation of various sub-stations provided in the transmission projects namely UBDC-I, Bhakra Right Bank, GNDTP Project. GNDT-Ext. project and Ropar Thermal Project are connected with their respective generation schemes. The works on most of the projects have been continuing since the last few years. Due to non-availability of adequate funds it has not been possible to complete these works covered under respective projects with the result that there has been backlog works are pending which were planned much earlier. Efforts would be made to undertake works during Seventh Plan for completing the pending and new transmission works of these projects.

(c). 220 KV, 132 KV and 66 KV transmission works of Fifth plan:

7 30. The works for 220 KV, 132 KV and 66 KV transmission system connected with the 5th Plan schemes has been under execution for the last few years. Due to constraint of financial resources many works are still under construction and would complete in due course. It is expected that these works would be completed by the middle of the Seventh Five-Year Plan.

(d) 220/132/66 KV Transmision works of the Sixth Plan connected with New Schemes (PSEB)

7.31. The project transmission works relating to generation schemes such as Anand Pur Sahib Hydel Project and Mukerian Hydel Project Phase-I taken up during Sixth Plan has been finalised by the CEA/Planning Commission. It is envisaged that these works would be completed by the end of Seventh Plan.

(e) 220/132/66KV Transmission Works of the Seventh Plan connected with new scheme (PSEB).

7,32. The project transmission works for Seventh Plan relating to new generation schemes such as Mukerian Hydel Project-Phase-II, Ropar Thermal Project Stage-II and UBDC-II has been finalised by the CEA/Planning Commission.

II. Sub-Transmission Lines (33 KV) and Sub-stations:

7.33. These works comprise construction of 33KV transmission Lines and sub-station which are not covered under the above transmission projects. These 33 KV sub-station, serve as links between the main transmission sub-station and the consumer sub-stations at 11 KV voltage. A number of 33 KV substations have been planned and are under execution whereas some new substations have to come up in the rural areas. Unless the 33 KV sub-stations are completed and brought in position as planned, it would not be possible to meet the requirement of tubewells and other industrial connections in the rural and urban areas. The completion of the sub-stations would also help reduction of distribution losses.

Normal Development Works:

7.34. The normal development works include giving general (domestic and commercial) and industrial connections, erection of new LT and HT lines, distributive sub-stations and augmentation thereof. The information showing achievement under Normal Development Works (General and industrial connections) upto 1984-85 and target both for Seventh Five-Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 are given as under:—

TABLE 7.8

Serial	Particulars	Unit	Ach. upto	Target		
No.		Onit	1984-85	Seventh Plan 1985—90	Annual Plan 1985-86	
1	2	3	4	5	6	
	General Connection (Domestic/Commercial)	No.	2276012	625000	125000	
2	Industrial Connection	No.	68532	25000	5000	

Improvement of Transmission and Distribution System and reduction of transmission and distribution losses in Punjab.

7.35. Due to haphazard load growth in achieving 100% rural electrification in the State, low load factor in the rural areas, rural load being farflung, the transmission and distribution losses in the State have been quite high. A system where agriculture accounts for about 40% of the total consumption the transmission losses are likely to be high. PSEB has laid down certain guidelines for increasing the efficiency of the pump sets thus expecting, more reduction in T and D losses in agriculture sector. There is however, considerable scope for reduction in transmission and distribution losses through system improvement. As a result of various measures undertaken during the last few years it has been made possible to reduce the transmission losses from 34.9% in the years 1968-69 to 19.03% in the year 1984-85. There is a scope for further reduction of losses and it is expected that transmission and distribution losses would be reduced to the level of 18% by the end of the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985-90.

(c) Rura Electrification:

7.36. In the Sixth Plan, Rural Electrification has has been given due emphasis, now that all the villages have been electrified at least in a formal sense, the next step is to intensify and improved use of power in the rural areas. The most important directions are (i) the energisation of tubewells/pumping sets and replacement of diesel engines by electric motors; (ii) electrification of post-harvest operations and cottage and small industries, (iii) more intensive coverage of rural households including Harijan Basties; and (iv) improvement of supply conditions by augmentation and improvement works.

Energisation of Tubewells:

7.37. The number of tubwells/pump set energised in the State upto the end of 1984-85 was 410,519. It is proposed to go a little slow, under this programme due to persistent shortfall in the availability of energy anticipated throughout the Seventh Plan period. Thus the target for energising the tubewells has now been fixed at 100,000 in the Seventh Plan. and 25000 for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY COMPONENT:

- 7.38. It has already been decided that Science and Technology Component shall form an integral part of the power Sector. It is established fact that the Works entrusted to PSEB for development of Power can be executed/maintained technoeconomically only in a scientific manner by using the latest technology. Efforts will be made in the Seventh Plan to acquire and utilise the latest technology for the development of Power Sector which in addition to its routine jobs will include:—
 - (i) Development of non-conventional sources of Energy like Solar Power, Wind Power and Bioproducts etc.

(ii) Devising ways and means for conservation of energy in the industrial and agricultural sector and imparting necessary guide lines to the consumer for using latest technology and equipment.

The details of schemes falling under this programme is given as under :—

A--POWER DEVELOPMENT

(a) Investigation:

7.39. To meet with the evergrowing power demand of Punjab, all possible new schemes of power generation need to be tapped in the shortest possible time. It is, therefore, essential that detailed investigation for all the possible new schemes are taken up in hand. Unless more schemes are prepared and undertaken in near future Punjab will continue to face deficit in power.

(b) Research Station:

7.40. Research works on power is being undertaken by State Electricity Board under the auspices of Central Board of Irrigation and Power. In view of the large scale power development envisaged in near future, responsibility and task for research unit has increased manifold and, therefore, it has been planned to upgrade the existing research unit to the level of a Research Station. For this purpose additional land is to be acquired, new buildings would have to be constructed, adequate laboratory is to be set up, necessary equipment and instruments are to be purchased and other facilities have to be provided for this Research Station.

(c) Load Despatch Centre:

7.41. The necessity of running the power system on an integrated basis has already been recognised. The State of Punjab is covered under Northern Region, which also comprises Rajasthan, Haryana and Himachal Pradesh. It is proposed to have a Regional Load espatch Centre at Delhi under auspices of Northern Regional Electricity Board. For achieving close coordination within the constituent States of the region, State load Despatch Centres are to be set up in each State. Such a centre in the State of Punjab is being set up at Patiala.

B New and Renewable Source of Energy including Bio-gas (Energy)

(i) Installation of Bio-gas Plants:

7.42. The most important scheme under this programme is "installation of Bio-gas Plants". It was taken up during 1974-75. Since then the scheme has been adopted in a phased manner. Earlier it was a 100% Centrally sponsored scheme but from the year 1979-80 it was transferred to the State Sector. To begin with the scheme was adopted with 25% subsidy which was reduced to 20% from the year 1976-77. The rate of subsidy was again enhanced to 35% of the

total capital cost of the Plant w.e.f. 1981-82. However, towards the close of the year 1982-83 it was again taken up as a central sector programme and the financing pattern was also changed. Revised pattern of Central subsidy for Bio-gas Plant is as under:—

Size of the plant (cum)

2

3

6

Amount of subsidy (Rs.)

All

others

1560

1900

2140

2610

For

members

2350

2860

3220

2610

of S.C.

Size of the plant (cu 8 10 7.43 During the 1979-80, no expenditue However, during the years)		Amount of subsidy (Rs.)				
Size of the plant (ct		For members of S.C.	All others			
8	••	3100	3100			
10	••	3700	3700			
15		5430	5430			

TABLE 7.9

Progress of Biogas Development work in the State of Punjab upto 31st March, 1985

		1974-75 Phase-I	1975-76 Phase-II	1976-77 Phase-III	1981-82 Phase-IV	1982-83 Phase-V	1983-84 Phase-VI	1984-85 Phase-VII	Total
Target		2002	4250	3500	700	2500	1250	1500	15702
Lifted (gas holders & guide frames)		1938	4197	3215	486	2324	892	91	13143
Installed		1883	4089	2458	383	1181	39 6	996	11386
Backlog (out of lifted)	••	55	108	7 57	103	1 143	49 6	(KVIC Janta M N.A.	
Percentage installed (lifted/Installed)	••	97 ·16	97 ·46	76 45	78 ·80	50 .82	44 -4	- (74 ·18 Average)

7.44. The department has installed 11,386 plants out of 13,143 plants lifted upto 31st March, 1984. Under the changed financing pattern, Government of India will bear 100% expenditure both on staff and subsidy for Bio-gas plants in six districts namely, Ferozepur, Gurdaspur, Jalandhar and Hoshiarpur (one unit) Ludhiana and Patiala. In the remaining six districts, the expenditure on staff will be borne by the State Government for which Rs. 5.00 lacs has been provided for 1985-86. However, the subsidy portion in these districts will be provided by Government of India. It is envisaged to install 2000 Bio-gas Plants of various capacities ranging from 2 cum to 15 cum in the State during 1985-86 and the total cost of the scheme is Rs. 95.00 lakh.

(ii) New and Renewable Source of Energy:

7.45. Thsee Schemes would be executed by the Technology department and the funds would be chargedScience & to the head Science and Technology. The scope of these schemes would include research

and the implementation of programme pertaining to New & Renewable source of energy. A sum of Rs. 121.00 lakhs and Rs. 13.00 lakhs has been provided for this scheme in Seventh Five-Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86, respectively.

(b) Intergal Rural Energy Programme (IREP):

7.46. This programme has been taken as a full-fledged programme and now being extended to all States in Seventh Plan. This programme is based on area development approach with the block as the unit of Planning for meeting energy needs for domestic and productive activities through the optimum mix of conventional and non-conventional energy sources. It involves setting up a State and District level cell which will prepare and implement integrated Rural Energy Projects for the selected blocks.

7.47 This would envisage decentralised energy production and distribution for meeting the Energy needs of the dispersed rural population. In the Pilot

Programme taken up by States, a number of innovative ideas have been introduced for production of energy from renewable sources, such as bio-gas, solar, wind and micro hydel power. In addition, optimisation of the available energy has been intended through distribution of smokeless chulhas, improved kerosene stoves, improved wood burning stoves, mobile lowhead lift pumps,, improved bullock carts, bullock driven pumps, etc. Even Energy plantation has been taken up under some pilot projects to meet the fuel needs of the people. It is thus a programme which

needs an integrated and multi-disciplinary approach on the one hand and urgent efforts at dissemination of available information and extension work on the other.

7.48. A sum of Rs. 90.00 lakhs and Rs. 17.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for this programme. The funds would be charged to the head 'Science and Technology', execution may be done by any other department.

CHAPTER VIII

INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

Punjab which has shown spectacular performance in agricultural production has not shown the same degree of vitality on the industrial front. It is however, gradually catching up. In the case of Industries its contribution to the State income in 1983-84 was 13.5 per cent as compared to all India average of 14.5 per cent, the corresponding contribution was 12.6 percent and 17.4 per cent, respectively in 1979-80 This share is required to be pushed up further to have a diversified State economy and for achieving continuing higher rate of economic growth. The policy thrust adopted during the Sixth Plan shall, therefore, be continued with greater vigour during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. For that reason, the following long range objectives adopted during the Sixth Plan period shall be honoured and further nourished:—

- (i) Accelerated growth and realisation of economic benefits from the infrastructure already created;
- (ii) Diversified rapid industrialisation of the State;
- (iii) Promotion of rural industries to ameliorate the economic condition of the weaker sections of the society;
- (iv) Special emphasis on small scale industrial units to create maximum employment;
- (v) Incentives to industrialists for setting-up of industries; and
- (vi) Export of State's industrial products and exploring new markets for exports.

8.2 In the Sixth Plan against the approved outlay of Rs. 8183.00 lakhs an actual expenditure of Rs. 7414.40 lakhs was incurred. For the Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 12331.00 lakhs has been approved while approved outlay for the Annual Plan 1985-86 is Rs. 1910.00 lakhs. Sector-wise details of the schemes included in the Seventh Five-Year Plan are given as under:—

A. VILLAGE AND SMALL SCALE INDUSTRIES

8.3 By and large the spectrum of industries in the State is mainly in the small/tiny sector. The growth of this sector during the Sixth Plan period has been a significant feature of the planned economic development in the State. The increase in the number of such units, expansion in the volume of production, employment created and the extent of industrial dispersal testify the progress achieved. Vast potential however, still exists in small scale sector. In view of the fact that small industries have an advantage in terms of invetsment, high employment potential and easy dispersal in rural and backward areas ambitious targets were fixed for setting-up small scale industries during the Sixth Plan. The achievements made have been equally encouraging. Against the target of 55700 new units targeted to be set-up during the Sixth Plan the actual achievement has been 56139 new units.

8.4 The main physical targets for the small scale and village industries during the Seventh Plan are given below (in table No. 8.1) in comparison with base year (1984-85) level and clearly indicate the growth expected in this sector.

TABLE 8.1

Physical targets for the Small Scale and Village Industries during the Seventh Plan

Sr.	Item		Base Year	Plan period					
No.			1984-85	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	
(1)	(2)		(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8) -	
1	Units		100899	108899	116899	124899	132899	140899	
2	Fixed Investment (Cr. Rs.)		508	559	615	677	745	820	
3	Production (Cr. Rs.)	••	1320	1452	1597	1757	1933	2126	
٠	(a) Modern Industry		1124	1 2 36	1359	1495	1645	1809	
	(b) Power-loom		57	63	69	76	83	91	
	(c) Village Industry		139	153	169	186	205	226	
4	Exports (Cr. Rs.)		118	130	143	157	173	190	
5	Employment (lakhs)		5 ·46	6.01	6 · 61	7 · 27	8 .02	8.8	

Note.—Investment Production and Exports are at constant prices with 1979-80 as base.

8.5. Against the Sixth Plan outlay of Rs. 2061.00 lakhs for the Village and Small Scale Industries the

actual expenditure incurred was Rs. 1944.69 lakhs. For the Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of

Rs. 3460.00 lakhs has been provided. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 514.00 lakhs has been earmarked. Scheme-wise details are added in the succeeding paragraphs.

Directions and Administration:

8.6 IN 1.1 Strengthening of the cell for the grant of incentives: The State Government had been evolving policies for the grant of various incentives for the promotion of new industries. A policy in this regard was announced on 16th February, 1973 (now called the Old Policy). A revised policy was announced in March, 1979 which is called the new policy. The Department had been managing the administration of these schemes by making adjustment of staff from various other schemes but a stage has now come where it has become necessary to adequately strengthen this cell to effect recoveries which fall due next year and to maintain proper accounting. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided and only a token provision of Rs. 0.01 lakh is made for the year 1985-86.

Small Scale Industries:

- 8.7 IN 2.1 District Industries Centres (DICs).— These Centres which were created during the Sixth Plan will continue to function in all the 12 districts of the State. The expenditure on staff of these centres is to be met by the Government of India and the State Government on 50:50 basis. Other programmes of promoting industries cover grant of seed/ margin money, grant of loans and promotion of Rural Industries Programmes/Rural Artisan Programme. An outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided as State share for this programme and an equal amount will be forthcoming from the Government of India as 50 per cent contribution, the outlay proposed for the year 1985-86 is Rs. 54.00 lakhs which includes Rs. 32.20 lakhs for staff, Rs. 16.80 lakhs for seed/margin money and Rs. 5.00 lakhs for the building of District Industries Centre, Amritsary.
- IN 2.2 Generating Set Subsidy: To counteract the shortage of power and to encourage the industrial units to purchase their own generating sets as a stand by arrangement to meet power cut imposed on the electric consumption of all industrial units in the State from time to time due to power shortage which has almost become a permanent feature. scheme for the purchase of generating set subsidy which was introduced during the year 1973-74, but later on withdrawn is being revived as the availability of power has not improved. The scheme envisages subsidising the cost of generating sets, purchased by various industrial units through Punjab Financial Corporation/Nationalised Banks, subject to a maximum of Rs. 0.50 lakhs. Outlays of Rs. 100.00 lakhs and Rs. 20.00 lakhs have been provided for Seventh and Annual Plans respectively
- IN 2.3 Capital Subsidy: Central scheme for 15 per cent subsidy on fixed capital investment is applicable in three districts of Hoshiarpur, Sangrur and Bhatinda and 10 per cent subsidy is admissible in the districts of Ferozepur and Gurdaspur. In the State Plan, a subsidy on the Central pattern @ 15 per cent is provided to units set-up in border, bet and sub-montane areas which are declared industrially

backward by the State Government. During the Sixth Plan period Rs. 572.16 lakhs have been advanced under the scheme. In order to maintain the tempo of development in the State the scheme will coutinue in the Seventh Plan period also. An outlay of Rs. 2000.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 275.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86. A minimum of 1250 industrial units are expected to benefit during the Seventh Plan. is a backlog of Rs. 460.00 lakhs from the Seventh Plan which will be carried over to the Seventh Plan.

IN 2.4 Training of staff and visit to 8.10 Industries in other States.—Under this scheme officers of the Industries Department are sent for training at various institutes like NITE in Bombay and CFTI in Hyderabad. The scope of the scheme has been enlarged to cover sponsored visits of industrialists to other industrially developed areas in the country. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

8.11 IN 2.5 Equipping and Modernisation of Industrial Development Centres (I.D.C.s) At present eight Industrial Development Centres for engineering goods, one each for paint and varnish, electronics items, plastic moulds, rubber goods, textile, agricultural implements, rolling mills, gear grinding facilities and two for seasoning and chemical treat-ment of wood/timber are functioning in the State. These centres were set-up most'y during the period from 1955 to 1965 and a few centres were set up during 1976—79. These centres are providing facilities to the industrial units which can not afford to have their own machinery due to heavy investment involved. The industrial development centres have played a major role in the growth of the small scale industry of the State during the last two decades. With the development of industry the need for provision of common facilities and other development facilities has become all the more important. The machinery presently installed in these centres has become obsolete or have outlived utility. Further additional machinery and equipment for the designing/development of new products as per latest/modern designs and common facilities in the new area of technology is required. Therefore, a provision of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been made for this scheme for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 12.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

8.12 IN 2.6 Equipping and Modernisation of Quality Marking Centres —At present nine Quality Marking Centres for engineering goods, one for sports and leather goods, one for electronics products and four for textile/handicrafts are functioning in the State. Apart from these three Industrial Development-cum-Quality Marking Centres one each for rubber goods, paint and varnish and for electronics items, are also carrying out various activities, in addition to their normal activities under this scheme. Most of the Quality Marking Centres were established during the period 1956-1962. During the last two decades, fast development of the industry in the small scale sector of the State, has taken place. These centres have played a major role in the quality improvement of products, in providing testing facilities and in tendering technical guidance for implementing inplant quality control. With the assistance of these cen tres the small scale industry of the State has been able to export a sizeable portion of its production to various countries despite very tough competition from developed countries. But now, it is felt that the testing equipment and instruments available in these centres have either outlived their utility or have become obsolete with inflow or more sophisticated technology in industry. The laboratories of these centres are not fully equipped to cater to the needs of small scale units which have developed significant skills for quality products. To carry out modernisation of these centres an amount of Rs. 40.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 5.00 lakhs for 1985-86.

- 8.13 IN 2.7 Sewing Machine Development Centre, Ludhiana:—This Centre is being set-up at Ludhiana with the assistance to UNDP/UNIDO. Because of reasons such as non-availability of a suitable subcontractor, difficulty in locating the suppliers and high cost involved in procurement of imported equipment to be provided by UNDP/UNIDO, the project implementation has been delayed by a couple of years. Presently, all loose ends of the project have been tied up. In order to implement the scheme an amount of Rs. 30.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been made available for the year 1985-86.
- 8.14 IN 2.8 Punjab Test House, Ludhiana :-During the Sixth Five Year Plan this scheme was taken up in the pattern of other institutes like National Physical Laboratory, New Delhi and National Test House, Alipur, Calcutta, with the objective of providing testing facilities in different branches of engineering and textiles. For the present it is proposed to set-up mechanical engineering, electrical engineering, chemical engineering and textile laboratories. It is also proposed to complete the construction work. The building work is in progress and two laboratories pertaining to textiles and chemicals have already been set-up and machinery installed. It is expected that the rest of the laboratories will be completed in 1985-86. An outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 12.00 lakhs for 1985-86 for the completion of building.
- 8.15 IN 2.9 Modernisation of Small Scale Industries:—This scheme was started during the Fifth Five Year Plan and is continuing since then. Under this programme 450 small scale units have so far been covered. As a number of small scale units in the State are still following outmoded technology and using obsolete machinery, for their technological upgradation the continuation of the scheme is considered essential during the Seventh Five Year Plan. Thus a provision of Rs. 75.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 10.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86 have been earmarked.
- 8.16 IN 2.10 Research and Development Centre for Bicyles, Ludhiana:—This centre is being set-up at Ludhiana with the assistance of UNDP/UNIDO. Due to certain reasons beyond the control of Government as well as the Project authorities the project implementation has been delayed by a couple of years. However, during this period there has been some escalation in the project cost. The Government of

India have been requested to provide additional UNDP funds for the completion of this project. Lot of facilities particularly those of heat treatment shop, metal finishing section i.e. planting and painting shop, metallurgical and mechanical laboratory, special laboratory for life and environmental tests of bicycles and its components will have to be completed during the Seventh Five Year Plan. In order to complete the project an amount of Rs. 30.00 lakhs is provided. An outlay of Rs. 2.00 lakhs is provided for 1985-86.

- 8.17 IN 2.11 Extension of Central Food Technological Research Institute Building, Ludhiana:—An extension centre of Central Food Technological Research Institute, Mysore is functioning at Ludhiana. The State Government has provided the requisite building which houses the laboratoties. The institute has an extension plan, for which addition to building was taken up during the Sixth Five Year Plan. But for certain unavoidable reasons the work of additional building could not be completed. This is to be taken up during the Seventh Plan period. An amount of Rs. 6.00 lakhs have been provided for the Seventh Plan period and Rs. 2.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.
- 8.18 IN 2.12 Implementation of Quality Control Order on Household Electrical Appliances:—In order to improve the quality of household electrical appliances, Government of India have issued an order called the House Hold Electrical Appliances (Quality Control) Order 1981, under the Essential Commodities Act. This order came into force with effect from 12th November, 1981, for protecting health and life of the consumers using such appliances. For the implementation of this order, a Central electrical laboratory is being set-up. For the implementation of this scheme, an amount of Rs. 25.00 lakhs is provided during the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.
- 8.19 IN 2.13 Effluent Treatment Plant in various IDCs.—The Industrial Development Centres (Engg.) at Ludhiana, Batala, Patiala, Bhatinda, Jullundur, Amritsar and Moga are providing heat treatment facilities to needy small scale industrial units of their respective areas. Effluent treatment plants have to be installed in these centres as to meet the provisions of the Water Prevention and Control of Pollution Act, 1974. For this purpose an outlay of Rs. 30.00 lakhs is required during the Seventh Plan period for implementation of this scheme and Rs. 10.00 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86.
- 8.20 IN 2.14 Chief Inspector of Boilers:—The number of boilers have increased from 802 during 1966, to 1032 during 1982-83 and the staff strength has remained the same. It has become very difficult for the present staff to cope up with the additional burden of work as a result of increase in number of boilers because it tentamounts to more inspections of boilers, mountings and fittings, renewal of licences and other related work i.e. issue of notices and receipt of treasury challans. In order to carry out the smooth working of boiler inspection, it is necessary to appoint additional staff. An outlay of Rs. 8.00 lakhs is provided during the Seventh Plan period and Rs. 1.25 lakhs for 1985-86.

- 8.21 IN 2.15 Incentives for Quality Certification of SSI Products:—The Government of India, Department of Industrial Development DCSSI, New Delhi has introduced a new scheme of incentives for quality certification of small scale industry's products, which intend providing financial compensation to the entrepreneurs as an incentive for improving the quality of the products. The total cash incentives shall be subject to a maximum ceiling of Rs. 2000.00 and the Central Government would reimburse to the State Government 50 per cent of the same. During the Seventh Five Year Plan, an amount of Rs. 21.00 lakhs is provided for the purpose and Rs. 3.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86 as State share.
- 8.22 IN 2.16 Setting up of New UNDP aided projects:—The State Government has submitted nine project proposals to the Government of India for seeking assistance under the Third India UNDP Country Programme 1985—90. A meeting was taken by DCSSI, New Delhi on 11th November, 1983, in which the officers of Punjab Government also participated. In this meeting the matter regarding fixing the priority of these proposals was discussed and three proposals (i) Exposure of Industry to Modern Technology/latest Designs of Industrially Development Countries and upgradation of Technology (ii) Development Centre for Rerolling Industry at Mandi Gobind garh and (iii) Machine Tool Development Centre, Batala were recommended for inclusion in the third India U.N.D.P. country programme. For the implementation of U.N.D.P. approved project an outlay of Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been provided tentatively for Seventh Plan and a token provision of Rs. 0.01 lakh has been made for 1985-86.
- 8.23 IN 2.17 Conservation of Energy Improvement:—This scheme envisages all round improvement of productivity. The provisions for this programme for the Seventh Five Year Plan and Annual Plan, 1985-86 are Rs. 30.00 lakhs and Rs. 6.00 lakhs respectively. The programme includes (i) Diagnostic Study for Productivity Improvement, (ii) Energy Conservation Studies and (iii) Productivity/Quality Improvement Awards.
- 8.24 IN 2.18 Promotion of Industries based on utilisation of Agricultural Waste/Residue :- The agriculture waste/residue material in the State being in abundance, there is need for developing some industrial units for the conversion of such material into bales of high density and also to develop some mechanisation for the useful utilisation of the same. Research and development works in this area have undertaken by a number of organisations in foreign coun-The research results have revealed that the agricultural waste/residue material can be utilised as fuel for boilers, agriculture electrical dehydration and such other applications. The agricultural wastes can be used for generation of producer gas i.e. the product of gassified dry biomas as fuel for the diesel generators. Allocation for this scheme for the Seventh Five Year Plan is Rs. 10.00 lakhs and a token provision of Rs. 0.01 lakh is made for the year 1985-86.
- 8.25 IN 2.19 Entrepreneurial Training Programme with I.L.Q. Assistance:—The entrepreneurial

- development is a very important aspect of industrialisation. The Industries Department has so far provided infrastructural facilities and raw material to a few units. There has been lack of proper guidance and training to prospective entrepreneurs coming out of technical institutes and engineering colleges. For successful nurturing of the entrepreneurs, after imparting theoretical training they need a package of assistance, services and proper follow up. For these activities, it is proposed to set up a cell for organising entrepreneurial training programme. An amount of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 4.00 lakhs is provided for 1985-86. A case for I.L.O. in-puts amounting to 1,57,000 US Dollars is being moved by the Sta te Government.
- 8.26 IN 2.20 Productivity Awards:—Punjab is dominated by Small Scale/tiny industries. Due to various constraints the level of productivity in the industry is very low. The ministry of Industries, Government of India desired that a scheme of awards on the pattern of National awards be started in the State to encourage the small scale and tiny units to improve their productivity. It is proposed to institute appropriate district level awards for the best small scale and tiny units. An amount of Rs. 10.00 lakhs is provided for the entire period of Seventh Five Year Plan. For Implementation of the scheme during 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 2.00 lakhs is provided.
- 8.27 IN 2.21 Marketing Assistance Programme: (i) Export Awards:--Majority of the exporters in Punjab are in the small scale sector and they do not get due recognition for their contribution in the field of exports from the Government of India. In order to boost their morals and recognise their services/achiements made in the field of exports, Punjab Government honours outstanding exporters by awarding them shields, trophies, medals and merit certificates. For this purpose Rs. 4.00 lakhs is provided in the Seventh Plan whereas Rs 0.50 lakh is provided for the implementation of this scheme for the year 1985-86.
- (ii) Participation in Industrial Fairs: The Department of Industries through Export Houses (Private and Public) had been participating in the National and International Trade Fairs. It is the only way the small scale manufacturers can exhibit their products in the international field. Under this scheme financial assistance is given to the recognised export houses as prescribed in the incentive code. an outlay of Rs. 22.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 4.50 lakhs for 1985-86.
- (iii) Trade Centre: The trade centre set up at Ludhiana during 1980 needs further improvements and additional staff for the fuller utilisation of the infrastructure facilities created. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan Rs. 0.50 lakh for the year 1985-86.
- 8.28 IN 2.22 Publicity: The objective of this scheme is to publicise the promotional schemes of the Department through the release of advertisements regarding infrastructure and incentives in important newspapers and magazines etc., installation of boards at startegic points within the State and outside the

State, publicity through the radio and other media. Publicity material in the form of leaflets is also printed under this scheme and made available to the prospective entrepreneurs. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs is provided during the Seventh Five Year Plan period. The allocation for 1985-86 is Rs. 3.00 lakhs.

- 8.29 IN 2.23 Punjab Small Industries and Export Corporation (PSIEC):—The area of operation of the Corporation covers the activities like supply of scarce raw materials, infrastructure facilities, emporias, marketing assistance, export and development of handicrafts. The authorised capital of the Corporation is Rs. 7.50 crores and the paid up capital as on 30th June, 1984 is Rs. 441.66 lakhs (including Rs. 15.00 lakhs contributed by the All India Handicrafts Board). The turnover of the Corporation (except Engineering Wing) for the financial year ending 30th June, 1983 and 30th June, 1984 was Rs. 3907.66 lakhs and Rs. 3422.73 lakhs respectively. An annual increase of about 20 per cent is expected in the succeeding years.
- 8.30 As against the share capital of Rs. 441.66 lakhs PSIEC, the loans from the State Government are outstanding to the extent of Rs. 573.00 lakhs as on 30th September, 1984. Further a sum of Rs. 167.00 lakhs is outstanding towards term loans from the banks. As a result of reconciliation of cost of land with Director of Industries, Punjab, another Rs. 200.00 lakhs will be payable by the Corporation to the Government on account of enhanced compensation of land. Thus the total outstanding loans amount to Rs. 940.00 lakhs. Therefore, the debt equity ratio of the Corporation works out to 2.13:1 as on 30th September, 1984. It may be mentioned that all the banks and financial institutions insist that debt equity ratio should not be more than 2:1. The Corporation's own resources are inadequate to discharge the functions assigned to it. It is, therefore, necessary to raise further the capital base of the corporation for obtaining more institutional finance from the banks.
- 8.31 The corporation has undertaken the development of industrial focal points under Self Financing Scheme and needs margin money for raising loans from the banks for development of land. Keeping in view all its requirements Rs. 50.00 lakhs have been provided for the Corporation as equity during the Seventh Five Year Plan period and Rs. 10.00 lakhs have been provided for the year 1985-86.

Handloom Industries:

- 8.32 There are about 24000 looms in the State employing about 37000 persons. For the development of this sector an outlay of Rs. 180.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 23.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86. The outlay will be utilised for the rebate on sale of handloom cloth strengthening of the SASMIRA centre and share capital contribution to Handloom and Hosiery Corporations.
- 8.33 IN 3.1(i) Rebate on the sale of Handloom Cotton Cloth: Rebate on the sale of Handloom cloth is an incentive for popularising the State handloom products and clearance of accumulated stocks. It is

proposed to allow 20 per cent rebate on the sale of handloom cloth during the exhibition of festivals and organised saie of handloom cloth through the Punjab State Handloom and Textile Development Corporation A matching contribution is also available from Development Commissioner, Handloom, New Dehli. A sum of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided for the scheme during the Seventh Plan period and Rs. 8.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

- 8.34 IN 3.1 (ii) Strengthening of Silk and Art SilkManufacturers Industrial Research Association: (SASMIRA) Centre: The proposal to establish a Regional Centre of SASMIRA at Amritsar was included in the Fifth Five Year Plan. The building of the Regional Centre is complete but due to certain difficulties the centre could not start functioning as per its plan. It is proposed to run the centre during the Seventh Five Year Plan with assistance from the Government. An allocation of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has, therefore, been provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86.
- 8.35 IN 3.2 Punjab State Handloom and Textile Development Corporation: This Corporation was incorporated in 1976 with an authorised capital of Rs. 1.00 crore (subsequently raised to Rs. 5.00 crores). It has a paid-up capital of Rs. 3.18 crores. The corporation was set-up for the development of handloom and textile industry in the State. Since its inception it has undertaken the setting-up of four HandloomWeaving Complexes under Export Production Project and has covered 186 weavers by providing them yarn, technical inputs and marketing assistance. This corporation has also undertaken training programme in weaving for the scheduled castes.
- 8.36 Through the various weaving complexes, Common Facility Centres and Training-cum-Production Centres, the Corporation produced cloth worth Rs. 31.46 lakhs during 1983-84 as compared to Rs. 16.20 lakhs during 1982-83. Its marketing division handled sales worth Rs. 110.00 lakhs during 1983-84 as against Rs. 75.00 lakhs during 1982-83. The sales include procurement made by the Corporation from the open market. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan period to enable the Corporation to float joint sector ventures. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs is provided for 1985-86.
- 8.37 IN 3.3 Punjab State Hosiery and Knitwear Development Corporation: This Corporation was incorporated in 1977 and has an authorised capital of Rs. 2.50 crores. The paid up capital as on 31st March, 1984 is Rs. 152.70 lakhs, besides a loan of Rs. 20.65 lakhs was also granted to the Corporation during the year 1983-84, there was a provision of Rs. 80.00 lakhs for the Corporation during 1984-85. A UNDP assisted development oriented project intended for export diversification of knitwear, with UNDP inputs of US dollar 51.78 lakhs was taken up for the implementation. No institutional finance was envisaged for initial construction. For use of industrial scale equipment received from UNDP, the Corporation has applied for IDBI loan of Rs. 180.00 lakhs. In addition, working capital loan of Rs. 217.44 lakhs

from banks. For the Seventh Five Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is provided for this Corporation so as it could initiate joint sector ventures. For the year 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 8.00 lakhs has been provided.

Khadi and Village Industries:

8.38 IN 4.1 The Punjab State Leather Development Corporation: This Corporation was set-up in February, 1981 by the State Government and started its commercial operation only from October, 1982. The paid-up share capital of the Corporation is Rs. 106.90 lakhs against the authorised capital of Rs. 200.00 lakhs.

8.39 So far the resources available with the Corporation have been very much limited and as such the activities of the Corporation have mostly remained confined to the running of the Punjab Tannaries Limited and Punjab Footwear Limited, besides developing a net work of sales outlets. The Corporation has now framed a detailed programme for setting-up a number of additional projects as per details given in Annexure-I to the chapter. For the Seventh Five Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs is provided and Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been earmarked for the year 1985-86.

Handicrafts:

8.40 IN 5.1 Development of Handicraft Industry: The Plan proposals for this programme includes training schemes for imparting training to the artisans, in trades like tilla juti, plastic inlay, punja durries cut glasses/ceramics and advance training in carpet weaving. During the training period stipend @ Rs. 100.00 per month per trainee will be paid where after the artisans will engage themselves in the work. For the implementation of this programme, an outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan period and Rs. 5.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

Sericulture:

8.41 IN 6.1 Sericulture: Sericulture is practised in the sub-montane areas of the State on a modest scale as a subsidiary profession. Annually about 1,000 ounce of silk seed is reared as a result of which approximately 40,000 Kgs. of silk cocoons are produced. During the Seventh Plan period it is proposed to continue the grant of subsidy @ Rs. 2,000.00 per rearer for the construction of rearing huts, provide

technical knowhow to the rearers by arranging a 40 days training course on stipend basis of Rs. 100.00 per trainee, to undertake construction of rearing units in the existing sericulture farms for chowki rearing and to set-up a modern reeling unit. The construction of a grainage building is also to be taken up. An allocation of Rs. 49.00 lakhs is carmarked for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 10.22 lakhs provided for the year 1985-86.

8.42 IN 7.1 Strengthening of Statistical Cell: During the Fifth and Sixth Five Year Plans, there was skeltonstaff provided under this scheme. The same is insufficient to meet the growing demands for an efficient and scientific base for industrial statistics. In conformity with the decision taken by the Central Statistical Organisation, Government of India there is a paramount need to strengthen the statistical cell for collection, compilation and dissemination of statistical information. In order to establish a sound base for updating the reliable industrial statistics an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Plan period only.

B. MEDIUM AND LARGE INDUSTRIES:

8.43 Within Industry itself, the development cannot remain limited only to small and tiny industry. Small industry flourishes best when there is commensurate development of medium and large scale industry. The objective was followed during the Sixth Plan and programmes implemented have given a fill-up to the coming up of new units in medium/large sector. The target fixed could, however, not be achieved as against the target of 170 units only 111 new units could be brought under production in the Sixth Plan period. Unlike the position of Centre, the State Government's financial resources are too meagre to permit large scale direct investment in Industry. The Punjab State Industrial Development Corporation and the Punjab Financiel Corporation are acting as the financial Institutions for the development of Industry. As for as setting-up of new projects are concerned the Punjab State Industrial Development Corporation is far ahead as compared to other Corporations To date it has established 26 projects in public sector and 22 in joint sector. Against the target of 170 new units for sixth plan only 111 new units could be brought under production. The reasons for shortfall are (i) shortage of entrepreneurial talent, funds and institutional finance (ii) power shortage and (iii) disturbed conditions in the State. Main physical targets of this sector are given below in table No. 8.2 :-

TABLE NO 8.2

Sr.			Base year	Plan Period					
No.			1984-85	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	
1	2	·	3	4	5	6	7	8	
2 Emy 3 Fixe 4 Pro	its (Nos.) iployment (in thousands) ied investment (crores Rs.) induction (crores Rs.) ports (crores Rs.)		314 158 757 1404 110	339 174 833 1544 121	364 191 916 1698 133	389 210 1008 1868 146	414 231 1109 2055 161	439 254 1220 2261 177	

8.44 This sector includes two major programmes share capital provision and incentives which also includes infrastructure development of land. The approved outlay for the Sixth Five Year Plan was Rs. 6087.00 lakhs. The actual expenditure incurred during the period is Rs. 5445.20 lakhs. For the Seventh Five Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 8831.00 lakhs has been approved which also includes the past liability on account of declared incentives. For the Annual Plan 1985-86 an allocation of Rs. 1390.00 lakhs has been approved. Scheme-wise details are given in the succeeding paragraphs.

Financial Corporations:

8.45 IN 8.1 Punjab Financial Corporation:—
The Punjab Financial Corporation is primary a term lending institution in the State of Punjab and provides setting-up new industrial projects as also for the expansion, diversification renovation or modernisation of existing ones. The rate of interest varies from 9.25 percent per annum to 16 percent per annum depending on the size and location of the unit. As on 31st March, 1984 the authorised and paid up share capital of the Corporation stood at Rs. 10.00 crores and Rs. 6.97 crores respectively.

8.46 The Corporation lays special emphasis on the development of small scale industies, and to foster growth of industry in backward areas of the State. The benefit of the concessional rate of interest on loans is granted to industrial units after availing of refinance from the Industrial Development Bank of India. The Corporation also disburses Central Subsidy to units located in notified backward areas. The loans sanctioned and disbursed during the last 5 years is given below:

TABLE NO. 8.3

(Rs. in lakhs)

Year		Amount sanctioned	Amount disbursed
1979-80		989 ·53	887 ·19
1980-81	••	1314 - 54	844 · 70
1981-82		1517 ·39	940 ·81
1982-83	••	2800 ·26	1467 ·17
1983-84		2855 ·30	1557 -40
1984-85	• •	1054 ·74	1066 ·3 0

8.47 The Corporation also evolved schemes under 20-Point Programme like Composite Loan scheme for units wherein loan upto Rs 25,000 are granted to units set-up by Artisan, Village and Cottage Industries at a concessional rate of interest of 9.25 percent per annum. Schemes for scheduled castes entrepreneurs where loans from Rs. 25,000 to Rs. 15.00

lakhs are granted at concessional rate of interest varying from 9.25 per cent to 11 per cent. The scheme for physically handicapped entrepreneurs under which loan upto Rs. 2.00 lakhs is granted at a concessional rate of interest of 9.25 percent per annum. For the Seventh Five Year Plan, the Corporation envisages to double its performance what it has achieved in the Sixth Plan. So, it is proposed to further strengthen the share capital base during Seventh Plan by Rs. 900.00 lakhs. Since matching grant will be available from IDBI an outlay of Rs. 450.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan period and an outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

Development Corporations:

8.48 IN 9.1 Punjab State Industrial Development Corporation: The Corporation at present functions both as institutional entrepreneur for the promotion of the medium and large scale industries as well as financial institutions in the State. The authorised share capital of this Corporation is Rs. 4000.00 lakhs and the subscribed capital Rs. 3682.50 lakhs, capital reserves and surpluses being Rs. 236.00 lakhs. Upto 1983-84 the Corporation has invested Rs. 4126.00 lakhs in different companies besides disbursing loans of the order of Rs. 4275.00 lakhs. Based on its present policy, the Corporation prefers to limit its investment in the joint sector projects to 10 per cent of the equity capital, though, wherever found necessary, it considers investment upto 26 per cent. In view of its primary role as a catalyst for promotion of Industries in the State, the Corporation disinvests its share holdings in favour of a co-promoter after a reasonable period of time.

8.49 The Corporation is functioning as a second state level financial institution for extending term loans under IDBI's refinance scheme since 1976, it can extend term loans upto Rs. 90.00 lakhs for projects involving capital outlay upto Rs. 300.00 lakhs promoted by companies with owned capital not exceeding Rs. 250.00 lakhs The Corporation also offers the facility of direct subscription under writing upto 15 per cent of the equity capital for projects in private sector, Besides, the Corporation administers the Seed Capital Scheme of IDBI wherein eligible entrepreneurs can get up to Rs. 15.00 lakhs to fill up the gap, if any in their contribution to the project cost. Total loans sanctioned by the Corporation upto 30th June, 1984 under the IDBI's refinance scheme amounting to Rs. 2687.00 lakhs out of which loans amounting to Rs. 1423,00 lakh have since been disbursed. Under the Seed Capital scheme of the IDBI the Corporation has so far disbursed assistance of Rs. 30.43 lakhs.

- 8.50 The Corporation has so far (upto 30th June, 1985) obtained 141 letters of intents/registrations for setting up projects in the State in Public, Joint or Assisted Sectors. Total 48 projects promoted by the Corporation have since been commissioned.
- 8.51 Keeping in view the strategy/objective for the Seventh Plan, the Corporation proposes to implement its programme as per the proposals given in, Annexure-II. There are about 15 projects of the

Corporation which have already been taken up under implementation and which are committed to be completed in the first 2-3 years of the Seventh Five Year Plan. Keeping in view the requirements and taking into account the availability of funds from internal sources an outlay of Rs. 3000.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 500.00 lakhs for 1985-86.

Other Corporations:

- 8.52 IN 10.1 Punjab State Electronics Development and Production Corporation: This Corporation was incorporated on 27th March, 1976 for the promotion of electronics industry in the State of Punjab in public, joint, assisted and private sectors and for the creation of other infrastructure facilities necessary for the growth of electronics.
- 8.53 The authorised share capital of the Corporation is Rs. 500.00 lakhs and the paid up capital is Rs. 345.49 lakhs. The Corporation has till now made investment of Rs. 302.49 lakhs. in different companies registered for different projects. Besides, the Corporation has developed an Electronics Town called 'ELTOP' in industrial area, SAS Nagar over an area of 290 acres and at a projected cost of Rs. 218.00 lakhs. 44 sheds and 84 plots have been allotted to the perspective entrepreneurs. The Corporation has extensive plans for the development of electronics industry as per details given in Annexrue-III. An outlay of Rs. 1000.00 lakhs has been provided for this Corporation for the Seventh Five Year Plan and Rs. 80.00 lakhs for 1985-86.
- 8.54 IN 10.2 Goindwal Industrial and Investment Corporation: This Corporation was set up with an authorised share capital of Rs. 500.00 lakhs, is charged withthe responsibility of execution of Nucleus industrial Project Goindwal. The paid up capital is Rs. 318.00 lakhs. The master plan for the Goindwal Nucleus Industrial Complex was prepared by the Inter-Disciplinary Committee appointed by the State Government which incorporates modern trends in architecture and town planning. The plan evolved on a perspective of 50 years, visualises an industrial township spread over 6,000 acres of land with population of 3 lakhs. The first phase of the township was planned over about 3500 acres with a population of about 1.5 lakhs. An area measuring 475.75 acres was acquired in May, 1981 and the development work was started in August, 1981. Since then considerable progress has been achieved. Construction of road storm water drainage and street lighting have been completed. Power for Industrial load is available on demand immediately. As a conseguence of the development taken in hand about 453 industrial plots of sizes varying from 500 square yards to 15 acres, depending on the requirement of the entrepreneurs, have been carved out. Apart from this, residential plots varying in sizes from 200 square yards to 500 square yards aimed to cater to the immediate requirement of entrepreneurs who propose to set up industry at Goindwal have also been developed.
- 8.55 The Corporation received a large number of applications for allotment of industrial plots. The applications have been processed and as a consequence

384 industrial plots have been alloted to perspective entrepreneurs while others will be allotted shortly. Residential plots are also in the process of allotment. The outlay for the Corporation for the Seventh Plan is provided at Rs. 100.00 lakhs and Rs. 15.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

Industrial Areas/Focal Growth Points:

- 8.56 IN 11.1 (i) Acquisition of land for focal growth points:—The main objective of this scheme is to provide all infrastructural facilities at one point providing developed plots to the entrepreneurs. The State Government also provided land free of cost to a few Central Government projects. It has been observed that there had been enhancement in compensation of land acquired for focal points and for the Central Government projects. Accordingly, outlay has to be provided for meeting decretal claims of compensation to land owners. It has been decided as a matter of principle that infuture, Industrial Focal Points shall be set up on self financing basis by the Punjab Small Industries and Export Corporation and the Department will acquire land only for Central/State Government projects. Accordingly, funds have been provided only to meet the liability which would arise due to the enhancement in the compensation of land acquired for existing Industrial Focal Growth Points and Central Government Projects. During the Seventh Five Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs is provided and Rs. 50.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.
- 8.57 (ii) Interest Free Loan: Puniab Government introduced a scheme for the grant of Interest Free Loan in lieu of an old scheme (Grant of refund of sales tax/purchase tax and interstate tax, 1969) with the objective to promote the growth of industries in the State. Under this scheme, two policies are presently being followed. The first policy was introduced in 1973 which is now called 'Old Policy'. The second policy was introduced in April, 1978 which is now known as 'New Policy'. Under the old policy, Interest Free Loan is granted on the basis of 4 to 5% of the sales subjects to a maximum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs per year. The loan is granted to the unit each year for a period of 5 years. Under the New Policy, this loan is granted each year for 5 to 10 years depending upon the location of the unit at 5 to 6 percent of their annual sale subject to maximum limit of Rs.7.00 lakhs. The entire loan piad during the period from 5 to 10 years is repayable in three annual equal instalments starting from 11th anniversary of the disbursement of first instalment of loan.
- 8.58 The new Industrial Code is being finalised which provides for grant of exemption from the payment of sales tax refund of sales tax and grant of interest free loan. Pending final decision, it has been decided to provide Rs. 2500.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 500.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.
- 8.59 (iii) Land Subsidy: Punjab being an agricultural developed State, land for industrial purpose is very expensive with the result that some of the industrial projects becomes unviable. In order to provide land to the entrepreneurs at a subsidised rate a subsidy

- of 75 per cent on the cost of land in excess of the ceiling price is allowed to the industrial units. The requirement of fund for the Seventh Five Year Plan has been earmarked at Rs. 831.00 lakhs. For the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs is provided for this purpose.
 - 8.60 (iv) Subsidy to Punjab Alkalis Ltd: The subsidy to Punjab Alkalis a subsidiary of PSIDC is allowed as a special case. During the Seventh Five Year Plan, the requirement of funds for this unit has been assessed to be Rs. 250.00 lakhs and for the year 1985-86, Rs. 50.00 lakhs, these allocations have accordingly been earmarked.

8.61(v) Reimbursement of Octroi/Terminal Tax: A scheme for the reimbursement of octroi/terminal tax paid by the industrial units for a period of 5 to 10 years in a graded manner from the date of registration/going into production had been in operation. The exemption shall also be allowed on building materials plant and machinery, raw materials consumed in the premises of the units. Outlays of Rs. 200.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 45.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86 have been provided.

Mines and Minerals:

8.62 IN 121. Development of Mines and Minerarals:—The programme of remote sensing to mineral exploration, minerals research, in Punjab will be taken

up. Remote sensing and study of photogeology is very useful tool in exploring sub-surface geology and mineral occurence interpreting engineering geological data and hydrological basins of the State. It is proposed to carry out the minerals survey for alkaline earth, saltpetre, costructional material, foundary sand and engineering geological survey on the basis of the latest technique of remote sensing The scope of geophysical survey, drilling and installation of tubewells for industrial enterpreneurs is to be enhanced. The allocation for this programme during the Seventh Plan is provided at Rs. 30.00 lakhs and Rs. 4.00 lakhs is earmarked for the year 1985-86.

Weights and Measures:

8.63 IN 13.1 Implementation of Weights and Measures Act: The fundamental task of the Weights and Measures Organisation is to ensure the standard Weights, Measures and Measuring instruments in all trades transactions so as to protect the consumer's interest. Its workload had increased to a great extent in view of the substantial increase in the number of trades premisses and by widening its sphere in the field of clinical thermometers, taxi-auto-rickshaws fare meter and water meter, etc. The organisation has, therefore, to be strengthened by providing equipment and completion of secondary standard laboratory building at Amritsar. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs is provided for the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86.

ANNEXURE SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90 AND PROJECTS TO BE UNDERTAKEN BY PUNJAB

Serial No.	Name of the project		Actual capacity	Status of project	Date of start	Expected date of completion
1	2		3	4	5	6
1	Wet Blue Tannery, Amritsar	• •	1500000 sq, ft.	Public Sector	3 months after allocation of funds	12 months from commencement
2	Wet Blue Tannery, Sangrur	٠.	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
3	Shoe Uppers Project	••	200000 pairs	Joint Sector	Ditto	6 mon ths from commencement
4	Polyurethene Sole Project	٠.	144000	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
5	Polythelene Shoe Lasts Project	• •	60000	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
6	Rubber Sole Project		225000 Sheets	Public Sector	Ditto	12 m onths from commencement
7	Stiffner for toe and heel		1000000 Nos.	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
8	Adhesive for footwear and other leather goods		60000 litres	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
9	Leather Board from leather shaving and card board		100000 sheets	Ditto	Ditto	Ditto
10	Scheme for systematic development of Mtg. infrastructure		_	Ditto	Ditto	_
11	Investment in leather centres to make them commercially viable		-	Ditto	*****	
	(a) In 4 tanning centres					
	(b) In 12 footwear centres					
	(c) In 12 hide flaying centres					
12	Investment in subsidiaries to revive the unit		-	Ditto	Ditto	_
13	Leather Complex—					
	Development of expenditure relating to setting of leather complex at Jalandhar			Ditto	-	

ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86
STATE LEATHER DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

(Rs. in lakhs)

	Latest Cost	Estimates			Equity ca	pital contribut	ion by Govern	ment		
Equity	Døbt	Total cost	Govt. participa- tion	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	Equity to be provided by Govt.	
7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	
15	21	36	100%	10	5		_	_	15	
15	21	36	100%	10	5	_	_		15	
15	21	36	51 %	8	_	_		_	8	
20	21	41	51%	10	_	_	_	_	10	
12	20	32	51%	6	·		_	_	6	
12	17	29	100%	_	12			_	12	
12	18	30	100%		12				12	
10	15	25	100%	***	10	•	-	 .	10	
10	15	25	100 %	***	_	10	_	_	10	
45		45	100%	10	10	10	10	5	45	
40′								,		
18′	45	132	65%	25	20	20	15	7	87	
29′					•					
60′	-	60	100%	15	15	15	10	5	60	
				2	5	· 3	_	- 1 - 1	10	
				96	94	58	35	17	300	

ANNEXURE SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90 PROJECTS UNDERTAKEN/TO BE UNDERTAKEN BY PUNJAB

			4 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			Latest	cost estima	ites
rial No.	Name of the Company/ Project	Annual Capacity	Status of the Projec	t Date of start	Expected — date of completion	Total cost	Equity	Debt
				·			.	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	(A) Committed expenditure the 6th Plan which will cont	in respect of projects inue in the 7th Plan	of		i,			
	(a) Electronic Industries:							
1	Electronic Systems Punjab Limited (Data Acquisition Systems Projects)	Turnover Rs. 8.00 crores	LI: Obtd. FC: Signed FIC. NACG. Obtd.	1983	1985	461 00	141 ·20	319 ·80
2	Colour Picture Tube Project	4.00 lakh nos.	LI: Obtd. FC. Fina- lised FIC. Finalised CG. Recd.	1984-85	1986	4500 00:	1500 -00	3000 00
	(b) Electrical Industries:							
1 .	Telephone Cables (Pb.) Ltd.	1 million CKM	LI. Obtd. FC. Fina- lised FIC: NA CG Obtd.	1984	1986-87	2100 00	700 -00	1400 -00
2	Pb. Anand Lamps Ind. Limited	GLS. Lamps and I Tubes 55 M and 10 M resp.	F. LI: Obtd. FIC: Signed CG. Obtd. FC: Signed	1984	1985-86	1780 .00	600 .00	1180 -0
3	2-Wheelers lead Acid Batteries (Indo-Asian Batteries Pb. Ltd.)	4.5 lakh	LI: Obtd. FIC: Signed FC: Not yet CG: Not yet	1985	1987	170 -00	60 .00	110 .00
	(c) Chemical Industries:							
1	Pb. Polyfibres Ltd.	15,000 TPA	LI: Obtd. FC: Signed FIC: Selected CG: Applied	1984-85	1986	6000 · 00	1500 00	4500 .00
2	Mehra Bio-Chem. Pb. Ltd.	Esters and Ethers 1350 TPA	LI: Obtd. FIC: Signed FC: CG. Not yet	1984	1985	141 ·00	5 4 ·00	87 00
	(d) Pharmaceutical Industri	ies :						
1	Scandomax (I) Limited	Sulphmephoxozole and Trimethotrin 30 & 10 TPA resp	1- lised FC: NA	na- 1984-85	1985-86	160 ·00	55 ·00	105 ·0
2	National Insecticides and Chem. Ltd. Monocroto- phos (Tech.) and Phos- phomidon (T)	200 TPA each	R: Obtd. FIC: Fi lised FC: NA CG: NA	na- 1985	1986	245 ·00	85 ·00	160 ·0
	(e) Matallurgical and Engine	eering Industries :						
1	Insulec Pb. Ltd.	C. Foils 600 TPAC clad Laminates 1,100 TPA	C. LI: Obtd. FC: Signed FIC: Sign CG: Not yet	1984 ed	1986	600 .00	200 ·00	400 · 0
2	XLO Berrale Pb. Limited	1500 TPA (brake linings and clut- ches facings)	LI: Obtd. FC: Signed FIC: Find lised CG: Not yet		1985-86	350 .00	100 ·00	250 ⋅0

II
INCLUDING ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86
STATE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

(Rs. in lakhs)

									(143. 111	
If in Joint Sector			Yearwise et	Juity capita	l contribution	on by PSID	C		Employment details Nos.	
Name of the collabora- tor	Extent of participation by PSIDC	capital to	Upto 1984-85 - (Projected including actuals upto 30-6-84)	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	During construction	During operation
10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
					السهد واستراهب استراسي					
						•				
Public Sector	75%	105 ·00	50 .00	55 00			-	-	100	1200
Agro International	11%	165 00	50 -00	115 00					100	1200
Public Sector	51%	349 -45	50 -00	150 00	149 -35	-	· <u>-</u>	-	100	500
Pb. Anand Batteries Ltd.	26%	156 00	90 .00	66 00		~			100	800
Indo Asian Switchgears, (P) Ltd., Jalandhar	50%	22.50	1 00	2 ·50	19 .00	•		-	50	15
JCT, Phagwara	11%	165 •00	10 .00	40 ·00	115 -00	-		_	100	60
Mehra Fero Alloys, Asr	50%	19 -50	10 .00	9 · 50	<u>-</u>		-	a	. 20	10
Dr. B.S. Grewal, Chd.	['] 44%	17 ·50	5 -00	10 .00	2 ·50				40	10
Adaish Partap Singh Kairon	15%	10 · 50	5 .00	5.50		_	<u>-</u>		25	12
Tech. Invest (I) Ltd.	26%	47 ·00	2.00	5 -00	40 ∙00				100	100
XLO India Limited	26%	26 ⋅00	15 .00	11 00						

ANNEXURE

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90

PROJECTS UNDERTAKEN/TO BE UNDERTAKEN BY

		Annual Conscitu				Latest cost estimates			
Serial No.	Name of the Company/ Project	Annual Capacity	Status of the project 1	Date of start	Expected — date of completion	Total cost	Equity	Debt.	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
3	Maharaja Engg. Invest. (P) Ltd.	LPG Valves-3.50 lakhs LPG Reg. 3.5 lakhs, HPG valves 2.0 lakhs, HPG Regulators- 0.5 lakhs	LI: Obtd. FIC: Signed FC: Selec- ted CG: Not yet	1984	1985	155 ·00	57 .00	98 -00	
	(f) Automobile Industries:								
1	Swaraj Vehicles Ltd.	10,000 nos.	LI: Obtd. FC: Finalised CG: Applied FIC: Fina- lised	1984	1985-86	6000 .00	2000 .00	4000 ·00	
2	Guru Nanak Transmissions Ltd.	5.00 lakhs nos. (Axle Shafts)	LI: Obtd. FIC: Fina lised FC: NA CG: Not yet	- 1984	1985	200 -00	75 .00	125 .00	
	(g) Agro Based Industries :		CG: Not yet						
1	Pb. Agro Furane Ltd.	Furfural-6000 TPA, Edible Oitl-3000 TPA	LI: Obtd. FIC: signed FC. Signed CG. Obtd.	1984-85	1986	3965 ·00	1215 -00	2750 ·00	

II (contd.)
INCLUDING ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

PUNJAB STATE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

(Rs. in lakhs)

If in Joint S	Sector		Yearv	Yearwise equity capital contribution by PSIDC						Employment details Nos.	
Name of the collabora- tor	participa- tion by PSIDC	Equity capital to be provi- ded by PSIDC	Upto 1984-85 (Projected including actuals upto 30-6-84)		1986-87			1989-90	tion	During operations	
10		12		14	15	16				20	
T.S. Toor Maharaja Super Stores U.K.	50 %	21 ·00	10 .00						50	150	
Punjab Tractors Ltd.		10 -00	10 .00	_		_			200	8000	
GNA Enterprises Ltd , Goraya	50 %	30 .00	1 .00	4 -00	25 .00	agang sunis	 -		50	300	
Ballestra SA, Switzer- land	26%	312 ·00	250 .00	62 .00		_		_	100	600	
Total of 'A'			-	546 ·50	350 -85						

ANNEXURE

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90 INCLUD-PROJECTS UNDERTAKEN/TO BE UNDERTAKEN

								atest Cost 1	Estimates
erial Io.	Name of the Company/ Project		Annual Capacity	Status of the Project	Date of Start	Expected Date of Completion		Equity	Debt
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9
(B	EXPENDITURE IN RESP	ECT	OF PROJECT	S TO BE TAKEN UNI	DER ACTI	VE IMPLE	MENTAT	ON IN	
	(a) Electronic Industries:								
1	T.V. Tube Glass Shells	••	1.00 million Nos.	LI: Obtd.; FIC: Not yet: FC: Not yet:	1985-86	1989-90	7500 -00	2000 ·00	5500 -00
	(b) Chemical Industries:]								
1	Nylon 6 Filament Yarn	••	6000 TPA	LI: Obtd; FIC To be finalised FC: Net yet	1985	1989-90	6800 -00	1650 .00	5150 -00
2	Sulphuric Acid & Super Phosphate		200 TPD	L1 : Obtd. FIC : Being fina- lised FC : NA	1985	1987-88	600 .00	200 .00	400 ·00
3	Stable Bleaching Powder	••	5000 tonnes	R: Obtd. FIC: Selected FC: NA	1984	1985	150 .00	60 00	90 •00
4	Sodium Nitrate/Nitrate	••	2000 TPA each	R:Obtd. FIC:Not yet FC:NA	1985	1987	236 00	94 ·00	142 -0
5	Iso-proto-ron (Tech.)	••	500 TPA	R: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: NA	1985	1985-86	300 .00	110 -00	190 -00
6	Hydrazine Hydrate	••	300 TPA	R: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Not Yet	1985	1985-86	200 ·00	73 ·00	127 -00
7	Figured Glass Project	••	3 M. Sq. Mtr.	LI: Recd. FCI: Not yet FC: NA	1985	1987-88	500 00	182 -00	318 -00
8	Vitamin C	••	500 TPA	LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised	1985-86	1987-88	800 .00	265 .00	535 ⋅00
9) †	Salicylic Acid & Asprin	••	500 TPA	LI: (MOU): Signed FIC: Finalised FC: NA	1985	1986-87	310 -00	124 .00	186 •00
(c) E	Electrical Industries :								
1	Spark Plug & Glow Plugs	• •	(a) 4 million (b) 25 million	LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Finalised	1985 1	988-89	600 .00	200 .00	400 00
2	Tungston Wires & Filaments Molybdenm Wires	&	100 M. Units & 5 tonnes resp.	LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Not yet	1985	1988-89	450 .00	164 ·00	286 00
3	Hydro Tubines & Generators	• •	20 sets upto 10 MW caps.	LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Finalised	1985	1988-89	1000 .00	315 .00	635 .00

II (Contd.)
ING ANNUAL PLAN 1985—86
BY PUNJAB STATE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

								(1	Rs. in lakh	
If in	Joint Sector	r		Yea	ar-wise equit	y capital co	ntrubtion by	PSI DC	Emplo Det No	oyment ails os.
Name of the Collaborator	Extent of Partici- pation by PSIDC	Equity Capital to be provided by PSIDC	Up to 1984-85 projected and actuals upto 30-6-84	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90		During operation
10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
HE SEVENTH PLAN	T :									
To be finalised	26%	520 ⋅00		5 .00	25 .00	100 ·00	250 ·00	240 ·00	100	500
Under finalisation 🚆	26%	429 ·00	1 ·00	5 .00	50 .00	100 -00	175 ·00	99 ·00	100	500
Being finalised	26%	52 -00	_	5 ·00	15 .00	32 ·00	_	_	50	250
Mr. Hari Ram Aggar- wal, Tarn Taran	10%	4 · 50	2 · 50	2 .00					35	70
Under finalisation	50 %	40 .00	2 .00	25 .00	13 ·00		_	_	20	70
Pb. Agro-Weedicides Ltd., Chandigarh	10 %	9 · 50	3 ·00	6 · 50	-		_	_	20	140
Harcharan Singh, Delhi	50 %	29 •00	1 .00	15 -00	13 .00	_	-	Bospins	20	100
To be finalised	26%	44 · 00	1 ·00	10 ·00	20 .00	13 .00	_	_	30	200
Bhagat Ind. Corpn., N. Delhi	26%	65 .00	2 .00	15 .00	20 .00	28 ·00	_		50	200
Chemech Engg. (P) Ltd., Madras	50 %	55 .00	2 ·00	25 ·00	28 .00		-	-	25	100
Duncans Agro Indus- tries Ltd., Calcutta (MOU)	26%	52 .00	2 ·00	2 ·00	8 · 00	15 00	25 .00	-	100	500
Pb. Anand Batteries Ltd.	26%	39 -00		2 .00	10 .00	20 .00	7 •00	_	25	150
Crompton Greaves	26%	78 · 00	-	2 .00	15 -00	15 .00	46 ·00		100	300

ANNEXURE
SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90 INCLUDING
PROJECTS UNDERTAKEN/TO BE UNDERTAKEN BY

						Late	st cost Esti	nates
r. Io.	Name of the Company/ Project	Annual Capacity	Status of the Project	Date of Start	Expected date of completion	Total cost	Equity	Debt
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	(d) Metallurgical and Engineer Industries:	ring						
1	BP-CP Galvanised Sheets	50,000 TPA	LI: Obtd. FIC: Under fina- lisation FC: Under fina- lisation	1985	1987-88	1200 00	400 · 00	8 00 ·00
2	Industrial Sewing Machines	5,000 Nos. p.a.	LI : Obtd. FIC : Finalised	1985	1986-87	150 · 00	55 · 00	95 -00
3	Typewriters	25000 units	FC: Finalised LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Finalised	1985	1987-88	450 · 00	150.00	300 -00
	(e) Automobiles Industries:							
1	Diesel Engines	30000 Nos.	LI: Obtd. FIC: Finalised FC: Not yet	1985	1989-90	1800 -00	600 · 00	1200 -00
2	Hydraulic Brakes	1 lakh Nos.	R : Obtd. FIC : Finalised FC : Not yet	1985	1986-87	293 · 00	100 00	193 - 00
3	Wheel Rims	6 lakhs Nos.	LI : Obtd. FIC : Finalised FC : Not yet	1985	1988-89	1500 · 00	500 -00	1000 -00
	(f) Agro-based Industries :							
1	Paper Project at Hoshiarpur	33000 TPA	LI : Obtd. FIC : Finalised FC : NA	1986	1989-90	7500 -00	1875 00	5625 00
2	Paper Project at Sangrur	., ,,	LI : Obtd. FIC : Not yet FC : NA	1986	1989-90	7500 · 00	1875 · 00	5625 · 0
							Tota I o	f (B)

II (Contd.)

ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

'UNJAB STATE INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

									(Rs. in lak	ns)
If in Joi	nt Sector		Yea	r-wise equity	y capital co	ntribution b	y PSIDC		Em Deta	ployment ils Nos,
Name of the collaborator	Extent of Participa- tion by PSIDC		Upto 1984-85 projected and actuals upto 30-6-84	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	During construction	During operation
10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
Being finalised	10%	40 · 00	_	10 · 00	30.00	_	_	_	50	250
Indl. M/cs Delhi(P)Ltd., New Delhi	10%	4 00	_	2 .00	2.00	<u> </u>	_	_	50	150
Modi Rubbers Ltd.	26%	39 · 00	_	1 ·00	10 · 00	28 - 00	-	-	100	500
Kirloskar Oil Engines Ltd; Poona and PTL	26%	156-00	6.00	10 · 00	4 0 · 0 0	50 -00	50 · 00		150	1400
XLO India Ltd.	26%	26 · 00	2 · 00	15.00	9 00	_	_		20	200
Sh. R.K. Garg	26%	130 · 00	_	5 · 00	20.00	50 · 00	55 · 00	_	40	300
Duncans Agro Ind- stries Corpn. Ltd.	26%	488 00	_	20 · 00	50 · 00	100 · 00	150 00	168 00	100	500
iot finalised	26%	488 00	_	20 · 00	50 · 00	190 ·00	150 -00	168 · 00	100	500
		-		192 · 50	428 00	641 00	924 00	675 00		

ANNEXURE

FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90

PUNJAB STATE ELECTRONIC DEVELOPMENT AND

Serial No.	Name of the Project	Annual Capacity	Status of the Project	Date of start	Expected date of completion
1	ż	3	4	5	6
1	Punjab Communications Ltd. (P.C.L.)	7500 Nos.	Under commercial production	21-7-81	1-12-81
2	Punjab Power Packs Ltd. (PPL) 100% Export Units	1.2 MAH	Proto type trial runs are going on	25-9-81	June, 1984
3	Mag netic Information Technology India Limited (MITL)	2.00 M Nos.	Under commercial production	10-8-82	Nov., 1983
4	INCOMNET India Limited	7200 Modules	Factory bldg, is near completion	8-9-83 J	July, 1984
5	Manufacturing Technologies India Limited (MITL)	360000 Sq. ft.	Bldg. has completed T.L. sanctioned by Financial Institutions, part of capital goods has been obtained and LC has been opened for the remaining	25-2-83	June, 1984
6	Power Technologies India Ltd. (PTL)	150000 Nos.	All Govt's approvals have been received; expected to go into production in Feb./March, 1985	3-11-83	Feb./March, 1985
7	MITGART INDIA Limited	40,00,000 Nos.	Bldg. is near completion. Equipment has been ordered by the Collaborator in U.S.A. All Govt. approvals have been received	31-1-84	Feb/March, 1985
8	International Micro Electronics Systems India	3,25,00.000 Nos.	LI has been received		Under imple- mentation
	OTHER NEW COMPANIES				
9	Intermagnetics India Ltd	500 MRM	Project is expected to go into production during March, 1985	29-4-83	March, 1985
10	Zimag India Limited	75000-B/W. Sets 25000-CTV Sets	Agreement has been signed with M/s AGRA International Inc. & New Co. has been incorporated	17-4-8	4
11	Lithium Batteries Project	••	Corpn. has signed an agreement with Ballard Technologies Corpn., Canada	• •	••
12	Consumer Electronics Punjab Limited—VCRS, VCPS, Projection TV	••	••	••	• •
	NEW PROPOSED PROJECTS				
13	Floppy Disc Drives/Computors	••			• •
14	DC Brushless PCB	• •			• •
15	Stepper Motors	• •			
16	Digital Electronics PBX/PABX				••
17	Electronics Teleprinter/Telex Printers/Dai wheel & dot matrix Printers				
18	Electronic Office Equipment/Talex Fasc mile & Tele-conferencing etc.	i-			-

III
INCLUDING ANNUAL PLAN, 1985-86
PRODUCTION CORPORATION

(Rs. in lakhs) Employ-Latest Cost Estimate Equity capital contribution by Govt. Total Expected 5-year ment DPC's annual Plan detail turnover share during operation Total cost Equity Debt Upto (No.) 1984-85 1985-86 1986-87 1987-88 1988-89 1989-90 7 8 9 10 12 15 17 11 13 14 16 18 19 141 .00 74.00 67:00 56* 28* 84 .00 4.00 154 crores 155 04 68.00 31* 61 .00 76.00 7 30* 184 3 · 42 crores 183.00 82 .00 97.00 1200 17.00 30% crores 141 .00 51 00 90.00 6 324 4.20 33% crores 188 -00 78 .00 10 110.00 $2 \cdot 20$ 250 26% crores 111 -00 45 .90 6.88 65 - 10 6.88 205 8.00 26% crores 302 .00 120 .00 182 .00 24 24 .00 200 3.00 20% crores 4500 .00 1800 .00 50 130 180 .00 1052 **7**8 10% crores 2155 - 00 780 .00 1450 .00 88 280 22 .00 26% crores 380 .00 160 .00 220 .00 41 .60 800 20.00 41 .60 26% crores 600.00 250 .00 350.00 16.50 11 27 . 50 270 3 . 75 11% crores 258 .00 120 .00 138 .00 6.0020 5 31 .00 315 21 .50 26% crores 600 .00 240 00 360 .00 10.00 24.00 210 10% 14 400 .00 160 .00 240 .00 4.00 12 16.00 200 10% 200 .00 80.00 120.00 8.00 10% 2.00 200 6 400 .00 160 00 240.00 16.00 300 10% 16 1000 .00 400 .00 600 · 00 50 60.00 15% 10 500 15% 1500 .00 600 .00 900 .00 17 50 23 90 .00 700

ANNEXURE

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN

PUNJAB STATE ELECTRONICS/DEVELOPMENT AND

Serial No.	Name of the Project	Annual capacity	Status of the Proje	ct Date of start	Expected date of completion
1	2	3	4	5	6
19	Mobile Radio Telephone System	_			
20	Satellite Earth Station and Related Equipment including Computers	-	_		_
21	Data Communication Equipment		_		_
22	Video tax System and Modems and Central Data Banks/X-Ray & Bio-Medical equipments	_	_		_
23	Fibre Optics Communication Cables and Systems	_	_		_
24	Polyester Films for Magnetic Tapes	_			_
	*FOR NEW PROJECTS		•		
	PCL: 1. Group Translator. 2. 30 Channel	PCM.			
	PPPL: 1. Ni-Cd Pocket Plate Cells. 2. Sea	led Cylindrical Ni-C	d. Cells.		

III (Contd.)
INCLUDING ANNUAL PLAN, 1985-86
PRODUCTION CORPORATION

(Rs. in lakhs)

	Latest Cost	Estimates	والمناور وال	Equity capital contribution by Govt				Total E Five-Year — Plan	r ment	spected PSEDPC's annual share turnover		
Total cost	Equity	Debt			up to					operation (No.)	turnovci	
			1984-85	1985-86	1986-87	1987-88	1988-89	1989-90	-			
7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19
600 .00	240 .00	360 .00	_			20	4	_	- 24.00	500		10%
2000 -00	800 .00	1200 -00	_		6	34	40	_	- 80 ·00	1200	_	10%
600 .00	240 .00	360 .00			_	10	26		- 36 ·00	400		15%
1500 :00	600 .00	900 ·00	-	_	_	50	50	5	3 153 · 00	600		26%
4500 .00	1800 .00	2700 ·00	_			50	150	25	9 459 0	900		26 %
13900 -00	5560 .00	2340 ·00	_			100	200	312	2 612 00	1250		11%
			100	216 -98	300	400	493	62	4 2033 9	8 12194		

^{3.} Multi-channel Radio. 4. Selection Level Meter.

^{3.} Silver Zinc Aircraft Batteries.

CHAPTER IX

TRANSPORT AND TOURISM

The major objective of Transport Planning is to meet transport needs of urban and rural areas and to provide transport infrastructure necessary for the growth of economy and accessibility to remote and backward areas. In the field of transport, the State Plan is mainly concerned with roads and road transport. There is small provision for Civil Aviation largely for construction of airfields and training purposes. Development of tourism has also been included in this sector. An outlay of Rs. 184.20 crores has been approved for transport sector for 1985—90 against the outlay of Rs. 113.25 crores during Sixth Plan (1980—85). The break-up of sectorwise expenditure during 1980—85 and proposed outlay for 1985—90 is given in the table below:—

Transport Sector Outlay	Trans	nort	Sector	Outlay
-------------------------	-------	------	--------	--------

		(Rs. in lakhs)			
S ₁	c. Sub-Sector	Expendi- ture 1980—84	Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure 1984-85	Outlay 1985—90	
	1 2	3	4	5	
1	Roads and Bridges	4860 · 31	1280 .00	9800 .00	
2	Road Transport	3957.59	1200 .00	8300 .00	
3	Civil Aviation	69 ·47	14 .00	12 0 ·00	
4	Tourism	131 -00	25 .00	200 .00	
	Total	9018 -37	2519 .00	18420 .00	

Plan Programmes in respect of each of these subheads are given below:

Roads and Bridges

- 9.2 The role of road transport in moving certain types of commodities and its role in carrying the traffic far into the interior of the State are some of its important functions, which cannot be performed by any other modes of transport like railways. Thus there is a need for developing additional capacity of the road system for meeting the needs.
- 9.3 The quantum of traffic on the system both for passengers and freight has shown a steady upward trend. The brunt of increased traffic is borne by the State Highways which constitute the main routes of the road system in the State. In a predominantly agricultural State, with large surpluses of farm produce, village roads are an essential component of the rural infrastructure. During the Fourth Five-Year Plan, an expenditure of Rs. 49.48 crores was incurred on roads. The total road length including National Highways in the State increased from 7,278 kms. to 23,222 kms. during the period from 1969-70 to 1973-74. During 1974—79, a sum of Rs. 54.64 crores was incurred on this programme and during this period total road length in the State increased from 23,222 kms. to 30,863 kms. In the Annual Plan

1979-80, an expenditure of Rs. 15.31 crores was incurred on this programme and during the period 515 kms. of link roads were constructed. The number of villages not connected by roads which stood at 652 at the end of 1978-79 was reduced to 364 as on 31st March, 1980 by connecting 288 villages during 1979-80. During 1980—84, the expenditure incurred on this programme was Rs. 48.60 crores. The anticipated expenditure during the Sixth Five-Year Plan period will be Rs. 61.40 crores against the approved outlay of Rs. 70.00 crores, Main achievements of road kilometerage of different kinds of roads at the end of Fourth and Fifth Plans and at the end of 1984-85 are given as under:—

(Kms)

Sr.	Item	Position as on					
	• •	1973-74	1978-79	1979-80	1984-85		
1	2	3	4	5	6		
1	National Highways	964	964	964	964		
2	State Highways	s 1862	1900	1900	1900		
3	Major District Roads	2076	2100	2100	2100		
4 5	Other District Roads Village Roads	2335 15985	2379 23520	2388 24524	2431 26052		
•	Total	23222	30863	31876	33447		

Seventh Five-Year Plan

9.4 An outlay of Rs. 98.00 crores has been approved for this programme during 1985-90. The programme includes improvement/strengthening and widening of existing roads in order to cater to the needs of increased heavy vehicular traffic. The approved outlay of Rs. 98.00 crores includes Rs. 37.60 crores for completion of spillover works. In this sector, the most important programme is to remove the deficiencies in the State Highways system and upgrading some selected stretchees of roads after taking into account the projected traffic. The above provision is proposed to be supplemented with funds from Marketing Board for construction and improvement of rural roads. Missing links in this sector will also be provided with the help of funds made available by the Marketing Board. Areas not covered by the marketing Board will be looked after by the State and funds for this purpose have been provided to fill in these gaps. The emphasis will also be laid on making the roads fair weather by constructing bridges and culverts. In order to decrease the pressure on roads within Municipal Committee Limits, bye passes will be constructed. An outlay of Rs. 12.80 crores has been provide for 1985-86 for carrying out the programmes under this sub-head. Keeping in view this strategy,

outlays approved for the major programmes are given below:

/m	•	
l R c	110	crores)

Sr.		Outlay	/	
No).	1985—90	1985-86	
1	2	3	4	
1	Widening/strengthening of existing roads	60 .00	5 .00	
2	Bridges	15 .00	5.25	
3	Roads within M.C. Limits	9 .00	0 ·50	
4	Bye-passes	5 .00	0 ·40	
5	Main roads & missing links	2.00	0.30	
	Total	91.00	11 ·45	

The details of programmes/schemes under this sub-head are as under:—

Main Roads and Missing Links

95 At the end of Sixth Plan 1980—85 spillover requirements of six construction works initiated during 6th Plan will be Rs. 103.61 lakhs, which has been fully provided in Seventh Five-Year Plan. In addition to this, an outlay of Rs. 96.39 lakhs has been provided for new works. A sum of Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been approved for carrying out only the spillover works during 1985-86.

Improvement, Widening and providing additional crust on existing roads

9.6. Keeping in view the sharp increase in the traffic on the road system both for passenger and freight, high priority has been accorded to the improvement of existing roads. Under this scheme road side amenities viz., parking places for vehicles along important roads at suitable places and covered space for drivers for rest will also be provided. The spillover requirement for completing 82 works under this programme at the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan will be Rs. 1034.34 lakhs An outlay of Rs. 6000.00 lakhs during 1985—90 has been provided for completing these works and for undertaking new construction works. With this provision, 2030 kms. of road length will be improved. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been approved for spillover works only.

Village Roads

9.7. All villages (12,188) in the State except 155 villages were provided first links by the end of 1984-85. Now the main thrust of the programme is to provide interlinks which will be done through the funds made available by the Marketing Board. The missing gaps, if any, in the implementation of programme will be filled through State funds, It is in this context that an outlay of only Rs. 55.00 lakhs has been approved for 1985-86 in Seventh Five-Year Plan. Out of this Rs. 30 lakhs have been provided for linking of 6 villages situated in upper Water Shed-Dholbaha-Choe bridge and Rs. 25 lakhs for meeting the spillover requirements of village roads (including linking of one additional village) not being

financed by Marketing Board. The position regarding remaining 148 villages is given in the following table:—

Sr.		No. of villages	District-wise break-up
1	2	3	4
1	Bechirag villages	68	Amritsar (2), Gurdaspur (21), Jalandhar (3), Kapurthala (39), Hoshiarpur (3)
2	Villages acquired for defence purposes and not to be linked due to military objection		Gurdaspur)5), Ferozepur (5), Kapurthala (1)
3	Villages that can not be linked due to non-avail ability of land	20	Gurdaspur (2), Jalandhar (5) Hoshiarpur (10), Patiala (1), Ropar (2)
4	Villages beyond major drains	4	Jalandhar (3), Patiala (1)
5	Villages with lesser pop	u- 1	Kapurthala (1)
6	Flood affected villages in river bed	38	Ferozepur (38)
7	Others	6	Hoshiarpur (4), Ropar (2)
	Total	148	,

Bridges

9.8. Construction of bridges and culverts is a necessary requirement in order to make fair weather roads. The spillover requirement under this scheme at the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan is Rs. 949.30 lakhs for completion of 26 bridges. An outlay of Rs. 1500.00 lakhs has been approved for completing 50 spillover works and for under taking new construction during Seventh Five-Year Plan. A sum of Rs. 525.00 lakhs has been provided during 1985-86 for spillover works only and about 13 bridges will be completed.

Central Road Funds

9.9. This scheme is fed from the proceeds of levy on motor spirit. Allocations are made to the State Government for programme approved by the Ministry of Transport, Government of India. An outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakhs for Seventh Five-Year Plan and Rs. 40.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been approved for carrying out the approved works.

Improvement of Roads within Municipal Committees Limits

9.10 The stretches of main roads passing through the Municipal limits need widering and improvment. Under this scheme such stretches are being widened, improved in almost all the Districts of Punjab. At the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan work on 33 roads under this scheme remained in progress and spillover requirement for completing these works is Rs. 425.77 lakhs. This amount has been fully provided in Seventh Five-Year Plan and additional amount of Rs. 474.23 lakhs has been provided for under-taking new construction during this period. In the Annual plan 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 50.00 lakh has been provided for spill-over works only.

Machinery and Equipment:

9.11. In order to cope with the enlarged road building activities and consequent maintenance programme, a sum of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Five-Year Plan and Rs. 35.00 lakhs during 1985-86 for the purchase of machinery.

Bye-passes:

9.12. The tremendous growth of internal traffic in a number of towns has created traffic problems. Bye-passes are being provided to lessen the traffic load within the city. The works on six bye-passes are already in progress and their spillover requirements to be carried over to Seventh Plan will be Rs. 268.77 lakes. During Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakes has been provided for completing the spillover works and for undertaking new construction. During this period, road length of 50 Kms. relating to bye-passes will be constructed. A sum of Rs. 40.00 lakes has been approved in the Annual Plan 1985-86 for spillover works only.

Research and Development, Field training, Labs., and purchase of equipment:

9.13. Under this scheme, a laboratory is proposed to be set up at Patiala to evolve new and economical techniques of construction. It will also help in analysing the field data required for the construction of roads/bridges etc. Building for this purpose has already been constructed and spade work in this direction has been initiated. During Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 45.00 lakhs has been approved for this purpose. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for the purchase of equipment and technical books for the library during 1985-86.

Road Transport:

9.14. Road Transport has been playing an important role in the economy of the State. Over the years there has been an increase in the share of road transport in the total traffic both for passengers and goods. The goods transport is mainly operated in the private sector. The passenger transport is shared between the public sector and the private sector in the ratio of 60:40. In the Plan, the provision has been made only for the two public sector undertakings, viz. Punjab Roadways and PEPSU Road Transport Corporation. Both the undertakings are at present running in losses. The main factor responsible for this situation is attributed to the increased cost of input in the road transport industry without corresponding increase in bus fares. Efforts, however, have been made to reduce losses by improving operational efficiency through appropriate administrative measures and improvement in utilisation indices with better workshop facilities, rationalisation and improved scheduling etc. Their requirements include construction of additional depots and replacement of old buses.

The outlays approved for Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 for two undertakings are given below:—

(Rs.		

Scheme	Outlay		
	1985—90	1985-86	
1. Punjab Roadways	 5550 .00	650 00	
2. P.R.T.C.	 2750 •00	550 ·00	
Total	 8300 .00	1200 -00	

The Punjab Roadways, being a departmental undertakings, has no access to institutional finance. The provision for this purpose is made in the State Plan. The P.R.T.C., besides the plan provision, receives contribution from the Railways and is expected to raise funds from the financial institutions also.

Punjab Roadways:

9.15. During 1974—79, an expenditure of Rs. 2037.04 lakhs was incurred by the Punjab Roadways and 575 buses were added to the fleet. Besides, 846 buses were purchased for replacement of old buses. In the Annual Plan 1979-80, expenditure incurred was Rs. 551.67 lakhs. The Punjab Roadways added 90 buses to its fleet besides replacement of 200 buses. A sum of Rs. 2722.59 was incurred during 1980—84 and the Punjab Roadways added 215 buses to its fleet and replaced 962 buses. The revised outlay for 1984-85 for this undertaking is Rs. 600.00 lakhs. The anticipated expenditure during 1980—85 will be Rs. 3322.59 lakhs. The Punjab Roadways would close Sixth Plan with a backlog in acquisition of fleet and replacement of old buses, even though an excess expenditure above the plan outlay was incur red. Due to escalation in the cost of buses, targets for replacement of 1,132 buses and addition of 511 buses for the 6th Plan could not be achieved and there is a backlog of 170 buses for replacement.

9.16. A provision of Rs. 5550,00 lakes and Rs. 650.00 lakes has been approved for 1985—90 and 1985-86 respectively for this indertaking. The proposed outlays for the implementation of its development programme are given below:—

(Rs. in lakhs) Outlay Sr. Item No. 1985-90 1985-86 Land and Building 500 00 100.00Acquisition of fleet— (i) Expansion (ii) Replacement 4965 .00 530 .00 75.00 3 Workshop facilities 18 .00 4 Other expenditure 10 00 2.00 Total 5550 .00 **650 · 00**

As a result of this development programme, the Punjab Roadways will purchase 1,774 buses for replacement. In Annual Plan, 1985-86, it will only replace 190 buses with no expansion programme. During 1985—90, 2 sub-depots at Gurdaspur and Fazilka will be upgraded as fullfledged depots at a cost of Rs. 55.00 lakhs. One central workshop and one central store will be set up in the State at an estimated cost of Rs. 140.00 lakhs. An amount of Rs. 305.00 lakhs has also been approved for the improvement of existing workshops and Bus stands.

9.17. During Annual Plan 1985-56, a sum of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been provided for the improvement of bus stands/workshops and Rs. 20.00 lakhs will be spent for carrying out the spillover works.

Pepsu Road Transport Corporation (PRTC):

9.18. During 1974—79, the Corporation incurred an expenditure of Rs. 803.49 lakhs for the development activities of the Corporation. Out of this the State Government contributed a share capital of Rs. 392.00 lakhs. The Corporation added 137 buses to its fleet and replaced 488 buses during this period. During 1979-80, the Corporation incurred an expenditure of Rs. 372.67 lakhs, out of which share capital contribution of the State Government was Rs. 157.00 lakhs. With this amount the Corporation purchased 203 buses for replacement of old buses and for its expansion programme. During 1980—84, the Corporation expended Rs. 2265.07 lakhs, which included a share capital contribution of Rs. 1235.00 lakhs by State Government, During this period the Corporation purchased 468 buses. The Corporation had an investment plan of Rs. 981.00 lakhs for 1984-85. which was subsequently revised to Rs. 1139.00 lakhs. The State's share capital contribution which was approved at Rs. 500.00 lakhs was also revised to Rs. 535.00 lakhs during 1984-85. The actual implementation of its plan during 1984-85 was restricted to Rs. 531.36 lakhs due to paucity of funds. The total share capital contribution provided to the Corporation for Sixth Plan was Rs. 1770.00 lakhs against an outlay of Rs. 1025.00 lakhs. The share Capital Contribution was increased keeping in view the inadequate institutional finance available to the Corporation due to its red balance sheet.

9.19. The Corporation will implement its development programme at a cost of Rs. 5985.83 lakhs during Seventh Plan. During 1985-86, the Corporation has approved its plan of Rs. 1,147.50 lakhs on its development programme. The sources of finance are given as under:—

					(Rs.	in lakhs)
Sr No		Sou	ce		1985—90	1985-86
1	State	Govt.	Contribu	tion	2750 .00	550 .00
2	North tion	ern Rai	lway's Cor	ıtribu-	1375.00	275 .00
3		utional I	inance		1860 ·83	322,50
		Total			59 85.83	1147.50

The details of development programme of the Corporation is given in the following table:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Sr.		Item		Outlay		
140).		1985—90	1985-86		
1	Acquisition of fleet—			·,		
	(i) Expansion		723.35	101 -00		
	(ii) Replacement		4002 ·48	810 .00		
2	Workshop facilities		175 -00	59 ·00		
3	Others		10 .00	2 .00		
4	Land and Buildings		575 .00	75 -00		
5	Repayment of interest State Government	to the	500 ⋅00	100 .00		
	Total		. 5985 ·83	1147 ·00		

- 9.20. During Seventh Plan, the Corporation proposes to replace 1446 buses including a backog of 210 buses relating to Sixth Five Year Plan. In addition the Corporation will add 255 buses to its existing fleet under its expansion programme during this period. It may be pointed out that a reduction in bus fleat from 1075 to 1035 as on 31st March 1985 occurred due to non-availability of funds for replacement of buses.
- 9.21. In the Annual Plan, 1985-86, the Corporation will replace 273 old buses and will add 40 buses to its fleet to make up the backlog and will add one bus to its expansion programme.

Civil Aviation:

- 9.22. At present, there are three Aviation Clubs working under this department at Patiala, Ludhiana and Amritsar. The fourth is Northern India Flying Club, Jullundur Cantt, which is a private Club but under the control of the Government. The department is having a fleet of 21 pushpak aircrafts and one Bonanza aircraft (4 seater) on which flight training is imparted for the preparation of trainees for commercial pilot licence. The Department also provides training for gliding at all the Aviation Clubs. A Government Aeroengine overhauling workshop fully equipped with modern sophisticated machinery and testing equipment was set up at Patiala for repair/maintenance and overhauling of Pushpak air-crafts loaned to various Aviation Clubs in the State.
- 9.23. During 1980—84, an expenditure of Rs. 69.47 lakhs was incurred for providing financial assistance to Aviation Club, Patiala and for purchase of machinery for running AME School and to impart flight and simulator training to the

trainees. An outlay of Rs. 14.00 lakhs was provided in the Annual Plan 1984-85 for this purpose. The physical achievements made during the Sixth Plan period are indicated below:—

	Name of the Training	Unit	Students Remarks Trained
1	Commercial Pilot Licence issued	No.	61
2	Private Pilot Licen- ence issued	Do	111
3	FIR/AFIR	Do	27
4	Bonaza Rating and Instrument Rating	Do	50
5	Simulator Rating	Do	126
6	Aircraft Mainte- nance Engineering (3 year course)	Do	20 In addition 70 students will be under training

- 9.24. An outlay of Rs. 120.00 lakhs has been approved for this sub-head in order to implement the following programmes during the Seventh Five-Year Plan period.
- 9.25. Aircraft Maintenance Engineering School at Patiala impart training for 3 Year Diploma Course in Aircraft Maintenance. During Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided as grantin-aid to the school in order to enable it to admit 100 students for training in this course. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been approved for this purpose and 20 students will be admitted in the course.
- 9.26. The department has a Ground Simulator Training Unit at Patiala for imparting training to pilots for better job opportunities, in Indian Airlines. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs during 1985—90 and Rs. 1.00 lakh during 1985-86 has been approved as grant-in-aid to Aviation Club, Patiala, for meeting its expenses.
- 9.27. An outlay of Rs. 35.00 lakhs has been provided for taking over flying clubs during the Seventh Plan in order to ensure better flying management and training in the State. This provision is over and above the grant-in-aid available to these clubs in the non-plan budget. During 1985-86, an outlay of only Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been approved for taking over one club in the State.

9.28. The existing airfield at Ludhiana has been taken over by Govt. of India to run Vayudoot Service. As such new infrastructure at Ludhiana for flying clubs is required to be developed for the club. As such an amount of Rs. 23.00 lakhs has been approved for the construction of flying clubs building at Ludhiana during 1985-86 for which 10 acre land is already available. Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been provided for the development of Amritsar Flying Club.

9.29. In the Annual Plan, 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 4.00 lakhs as initial investment has been approved for undertaking the Construction work of Ludhiana

Airfield for which land is available.

9.30. During 1980—84, an expenditure of Rs. 40.47 lakhs was incurred for purchase of machinery and equipment for the clubs. During 1984-85 an expenditure of Rs. 8.00 lakhs has been incurred for this purpose. A sum of Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been provided for the following items of machinery during Seventh Five-Year Plan period.

(Rs in lakhs)

1. Replacement of trainer aricraft ... 20.00

2. Spares and re-enginning ... 10.00

Total ... 30.00

In the Annual Plan, 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for replacement of pushpak aircraft and purchase of spares.

Tourism:

9.31. The Punjab State Tourism Development Corporation was set up on 26th March, 1979, with an authorised capital of Rs. 5.00 crores. The State Government released Rs. 226.00 lakhs to the Corporation upto 31st March, 1984, by way of share capital contribution in addition to the transfer of existing assests valued at Rs. 139.00 lakhs. During 1984-85, an outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose. The total paid up capital by the end of Sixth Plan accordingly will be Rs. 390.00 lakhs, including transfer of assets. The authorised capital of the Corporation has been raised from Rs. 5.00 crores to Rs. 8.00 crores and accordingly an outlay of Rs. 190.00 lakhs has been approved during Seventh Plan as share capital contribution to the Corporation. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 19.99 lakhs has been provided capital contribution to the Corporation by the State. In order to provide further boost to the tourist activities in the State, a token provision of Rs. 10.00 lakhs in Seventh Five year plan and Rs. 0.01 lakhs in 1985-86, has been made for Directorate of Tourism in order to enable it to implement various Centrally sponsored schemes.

Final provision will be made after examining the details of schemes to be implemented by Directorate of Tourism.

CHAPTER X

EDUCATION

Education is an effective means for transforming the society through human resources development. The proper educational system cultivates the knowlege, skill, positive attitude, sense of awareness and responsibility towards rights and duties and impart inner strength to face oppression, humiliation and inequality amongst the people.

10.2. During the past three decades the educational facilities have been expanded and upgraded in the State. A good net work of 12,391 primary schools, 1,427 middle schools and 2,519 high and higher secondary schools have been established by collective efforts of the government and of the privately-managed educational institutions. The State has now a primary school in every village, a middle school withn 2.0 kms. and a high/higher secondary shool within 2.5 kms. of every village. This is better than the norm of one km. for a primary school, 3 km. for a middle school and 5 km. for a high and higher secondary school fixed by the

Government of India. There are, however, some educationally backward pockets which need the educational facilities at the middle and higher secondary school level.

10.3. In the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) the emphasis will be shifted from expansion and upgradation of education to consolidation and qualitative improvement. A high priority is being accorded to meeting of deficiencies in the existing institutions. To fall in line with National Policy on Education, the 10 plus 2 system of education will be introduced in a phased manner.

10.4. An outlay of Rs. 8,703.00 lakhs has been earmarked for the sub-head 'General Education' in the Seventh Plan against the allocation of Rs. 5,300.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. An outlay of Rs. 1317.00 lakhs has been provided for 1985-86. The programme-wise allocation for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and in the Annual Plan 1985-86 is as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

	Programme		Sixth Plan (1980—85)]	Annual Plan] (1984-85)	Seventh Plan (1985—90)	Annual Plan (1985-86)	
		Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Approved Outlay	Approved Outlay		
	1		2	3	4	5	6	
1.	Primary Education		726 -00	495 -95	24 .05	1336 00	176 ·5 5	
2.	Middle, High/Hr. Secondary Education		3066 .00	4049 - 32	1060 -08	5344 -00	791 -60	
3.	College Education		900 •00	5 2 9 ·33	140 ·88	1215 -00	210 -95	
4.	Languages	••	103 .00	85 ·12	24 ·67	87 -00	12 ·50	
:5.	Youth Services	••	76 - 75	74 · 69	20 · 79	113 -00	22 .00	
.6.	Sports		230 .00	151 -07	35 00	170 .00	32 ·0 0	
7.	Archives		5 .00	3 - 92	1 ·53	55 .00	12 -40	
8.	Archaeology and Museums		63 -00	55 ·6 2	17 .00	216 -00	33 -00	
9.	Art and Culture		90 ·25	21 ·73	5 .00	167 -00	26 00	
10.	International Home for Children at Chhatbir	••	40 .00	3 ·83	1 .00	_		
	Total		5,300 .00	5470·58	1,330 .00	8,703 .00	1,317 .00	

1. Primary Education:

10.5 In the Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1336.00 lakhs has been provided for primary education against the allocation of Rs. 726.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. Enhanced provision is mainly for

strengthening the supervision net work and meeting actue deficiencies of drinking water and toilet facilities, school buildings, class rooms, etc. An outlay of Rs. 176.55 lakhs has been provided under this programme for the year 1985-86 against the allocation of Rs. 24.05 lakhs in the year 1984-85.

- than 16000 class rooms in the primary schools. To meet this acute deficiency, State funds will be augmented with funds available under RLEGP for the construction of class rooms. An outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan under the State Plan budget which would be supplemented by an equal amount form the RLEGP. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs is allocated for the year 1985-86 to match of RLEGP funds. For meeting the shortage of furniture in primary schools an outlay of Rs. 150.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 35.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86.
- 10.7. Most of the primary schools at present are without the drinking water and toilet facilities. To meet this deficiency, an outlay of Rs. 78.00 lakhs is made in the Seventh Plan and of Rs. 17.42 lakhs for 1985-86. Arrangement for sweeping/dusting is also woefully lacking in schools and is being attended to by students themselves. To appoint part-time sweepers in some primary schools an outlay of Rs. 37.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 1.88 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86. An other Rs. 451.00 lakhs have been provided for qualitative improvement at primary level education.
- 10.8. For toning up efficiency in primary schools in the State there is need for strengthening the supervision net work. To make up this deficiency it is proposed to appoint one Sub-Divisional Education Officer with supporting staff at each sub-divisional level involving an expenditure of Rs. 100.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 20.55 lakhs in 1985-86. An outlay of Rs. 14.00 lakhs has been provided to open 25 primary schools in the Seventh Plan in new habitations/townships. To arrange seminars and workshops for Block Education Officers, Central Head Teachers and Head Teachers of the primary schools an outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakhs has been set aside in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh during 1985-86.

2. Middle and Secondary Schools:

10.9 At the middle and secondary stage priority will be given to providing science rooms, science laboratories, laboratory attendants, science apparatus/equipment and provision of other basic facilities such as furniture, etc. in the schools. Steps have been taken to introduce 10-12 system in a phased manner. The programme of upgradation and expansion of schools is to be restricted only to identified neglected pockets.

(i) Middle School Education:

- 10.10. In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1488.00 lakh has been provided against an approved outlay of Rs. 1386.05 lakhs in the Sixth Five-Year Plan for the middle school education. An outlay of Rs. 215.75 lakhs has been provided for this programme in the year 1985-86.
- 10.11. Presently, there are 1335 Government middle schools in the State. Out of these only 16 schools have proper science rooms. To meet this need, an outlay of Rs. 800.00 lakhs has been provided for

- construction of science rooms in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 125.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86. Each Science room will be equipped with science apparatus worth of Rs. 5000. This will cost of 72.50 lakhs in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 the science equipment and apparatus would be provided in 440 schools for which Rs. 22.00 lakhs is set aside. There is dearth of furniture in most of the middle schools. In the Seventh Plan each school is to be provided furniture worth of Rs 5000 involving an expenditure of Rs. 72.35 lakhs. In 1985-86, this deficiency would be met in 500 schools for which Rs. 25.00 lakhs have been provided. Most of the midale schools lack drinking water and toilet facilities. To provide this facility in all the middle schools an outlay of Rs. 72.50 lakhs is provided @ Rs. 5000 per school for the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided to cover 500 schools. There is an estimated shortage of 4200 class rooms at the middle school level. To meet the deficiency in a phased manner an outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan.
- 10.12. Although a middle school has been provided within the 2.0 Km. against the all-India norm of 3 Kms. yet there are certain isolated pockets which need this facility. For this purpose, an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided to upgrade 50 primary schools to middle school level in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakhs has been provided. Need to impart non-formal education to the children in the age-group 11—14, who are out of schools, cannot be denied. To arrange non-formal education for two hours a day, it has been proposed to open 200 more non-formal education centres in the State. For this purpose, a provision of Rs. 40,00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan period and Rs. 7.75 lakhs in 1985-86 is made. Under a new scheme 'Universalisation of elementary education', an outlay of Rs. 30.65. lakh has been provided in the Seventh Plan and Rs 5.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86 for the preparation, purchase, distribution and display of motivational material.

(ii) High and Higher Secondary Education:

- 10.13. Against the allocation of Rs. 1679.95 lakhs in the Sixth Plan an outlay of Rs. 3856.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Five-Year Plan to meet the basic deficiencies in existing high and higher secondary schools and also for the expansion of facilities.
- 10.14. To strengthen teaching of science education science laboratories are the basic need for high/higher Secondary schools. Presently out of 1992 Govt. high and higher secondary schools, most of theschools are without science laboratories. To cover these schools an outlay of Rs. 1000.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 215.00 lakhs has been provided in the Annual Plan 1985-86. The appointment of laboratory attendants in the laboratories will involve an expenditure of Rs. 200.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86 for this purpose. For the provision of science equipment and apparatus in the science laboratories an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs is being allocated in the Seventh Plan. Out of this, an outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs is to be utilised

in 1985-86. Greater priority is being accorded to strengthen and upgrade educational facilities at the high/higher secondary school level so as to enable these institutions to smoothly switch to 10+2 system of education.

10.15. At present out of 1922 Govt, schools only 245 schools have proper library facilities. To cover more schools in the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 45.00 lakhs and in the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of 5.00 lakhs has been provided. There is also shortage of furniture in the high and higher secondary schools. For this purpose, the outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 28.52 lakhs in the annual plan 1985-86, are provided. The provision of proper toilet and drinking water facilities especially in the co-educational institutions in the rural areas need special attention. For providing these facilities in 1100 schools an outlay of Rs. 55.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. In the Annual Plan 1985-86, a target of covering 220 schools is fixed for which a provision of Rs. 11.00 lakhs has been made.

10.16. There is also a shortage of class rooms in the High and Higher Secondary schools. An outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been allocated in the Seventh Plan to tackle this problem in a phased manner. In 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for meeting the spill-over requirement of buildings for the Govt. High schools at S. A. S. Nagar (Mohali) and Dholbaha.

10.17. The Government of India/N.C.E.R.T. has introduced a modified scheme to select talented students for awarding National Talent Search Scholarships. Under this scheme the screening test would be conducted by the State and the final test by the NCERT. To prepare students for the final examination an outlay of Rs. 24.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakh in the Annual Plan 1985-86. To encourage students belonging to economically poorer strata of society to reach and sustain top level in studies, scholarhsips are awarded at the rate of Rs. 10.00p.m. to economically poor but brilliant students in 9th to 10th classes. In the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 30.00 lakhs and in the Annual Plan 1985-86, allocation of Rs. 6.00 lakhs has been provided under the scheme "Scholarships for poor but brilliant students."

10.18. For the upgradation of 25 middle schools to the level of High Schools, an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided to upgrade 5 schools.

10.19. In consonance with the National Policy, a decision has been taken to introduce the 10-1-2 system of education in the State. To begin with, this system will be introduced in only 90 Government Higher Secondary Schools in the Seventh Plan in a phased manner. In the first phase only 36 schools would be covered under this system from the year 1986-87. However, the preparatory work has to start in 1985-86. The infrastructure such as science laboratories and additional teaching staff, etc., specially for the voca-

tional stream at plus 2 stage which envisages covering of Agriculture, Home Science and Commerce will have to be provided for. Outlays of Rs. 1000.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 100.00 lakhs in 1985-86 are being provided for the introduction of this new system of education in the State.

(iii) Teacher Training

10.20. The in-service training of primary school teachers will be handled by the SCERT from the Seventh Plan. The content as well as quality of training will be improved. A provision of Rs. 50.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 10.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided for meeting the expenditure on account of T.A./D.A. of the teachers attending the in-service training. In-service training and reorientation courses for the teaching staff is necessary with a view to refresh and enrich their knowledge and expose them to the changing methodology of teaching. At present the in-service training to teachers of middle and secondary schools is imparted in three in service training institutions at Jalandhar, Patiala and Ferozepur. An outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 12.00 lakhs in 1985-86 has been provided for the in-service training to secondary school teachers in the existing three Centres. The existing three centres can at best handle 5000 teachers in a year and 25000 in the entire plan period. The expansion in the in-service training programme has become all the more necessary as the State has decided to go in for 10-1-2 system of education. To cope with the training needs it has been decided to set up three more inservice training centres with an expenditure of Rs. 80.25 lakhs in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 lay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been provided for initiating steps towards setting u p of these centres. It is expected that the matching contribution would also be forth coming from Government of India for these Centres.

10.21. With a view to initiate follow up programme for middle and secondary school teachers who are imparted in-service training, it has been decided to set up centres for continuing education. The outlays of Rs. 450 lakhs in the seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh in the Annual Plan 1985-86 are being provided. NCERT is to bear in full the non-recurring expenditure of these centres and also provide matching contribution for the recurring expenditure.

10.22. For the improvement and strengthening of science education in schools there is need to initiate a programme of conducting science seminars, science fairs and exhibitions, provision of workshop facilities and also the monitoring and appraisal of this programme. The aim is to give science education a practical slant and create greater awarness of science amongst the student community. For this purpose, an outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.08 lakhs in 1985-86 has been set aside. For the supervision and guidance of the projects 'Strengthening and Improvement of Primary education, set up with the assistance of UNICEF, an outlay of Rs. 1.25 lakhs is earmarked in the Seventh Plan @ Rs. 0.25 lakh per year. Remaining expenditure for these projects is to be borne by the Govt. of India through N.C.E. R. T.

(iv) Adult Education:

In the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided for adult education programme. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for opening 300 new centres to cater to 9000 adults in 1985-86.

(v) Physical Education (Games and Sports)

10.23 Against the allocation of Rs. 131.34 lakhs in the Sixth Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Five Year Plan. In 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs has been provided for (a) Pre-competition coaching camps, (b) Sports material in middle, high and higher secondary schools for mass participation, (c) latest sports equipment and infrastructure for Sports School at Jalandhar, (d) Cub-bulbul and scouting in schools, etc

(vi) Direction and Administration:

10.24 In the Sixth Plan, Audit Cells were established in seven districts. In the Seventh Plan, it has been decided to cover the remaining five districts with audit cells. For this purpose an outlay of Rs. 1.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 1.00 lakhs in 1985-86 has been provided.

3. COLLEGE AND UNIVERSITY EDUCATION

10.25 In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1215.00 lakhs has been provided against the allocation of Rs. 900.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. This provision is made to strengthen the continuing programmes and also for introduction of new ones. An outlay of Rs. 210.95 lakhs is being provided for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against the approved outlay of Rs. 140.88 lakhs in the previous year for the following programmes,—

(i) Direction and Administration :

10.26 An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan for creation of staff at the headquarters. To handle the voluminous work at the headquarters, it is proposed to establish a computer system for basic information which will cost Rs. 55.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 21.50 lakhs is to be utilised for this purpose.

(ii) Grants to the Universities:

10.27 To meet the need of setting up of chairs and introducing job-oriented courses in the Universities, an outlay of Rs. 75.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 18.20 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86. The UGC provides matching contribution for various defined construction works in the Universities. Allocations of Rs. 200.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 40.00 lakhs in 1985-86 are provided as State share to carry out the UGC aided projects in the Universities of the State. An other provision of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is being made for continuation of the Regional Centre

at Bhatinda. In the Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 4.00 lakhs has been provided for this Centre.

(iii) Expansion and improvement in Govt. Colleges:

10.28 Apart from meeting the needs of a newly opened college at S.A.S. Nagar (Mohali) two new Home Seicnce Colleges are to be opened under the scheme Expansion of Colleges. An outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan under this scheme and Rs. 40.00 lakhs in 1985-86. To start new courses, science classes and for meeting deficiencies in colleges, an outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakhs has been provided under the scheme 'Improvement in existing colleges' during the Seventh Plan. For the year 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakh is allocated under this scheme. The UGC also provides matching contribution to carry out defined projects in the colleges. To match the UGC share the outlays of Rs. 40.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 6.00 lakhs in Annual Plan 1985-86, are allocated. To handle increased load of office work in the Government colleges an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for additional staff in the Seventh

(iv) Other programmes in colleges:

10.29 For the construction of buildings for the hostels and also for meeting other requirements in hostels of Government Colleges, an outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. In the year 1985-86, out of the outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs, Rs 8.00 lakhs are to be incurred on the construction of buildings for the hostels. The outlays of Rs. 30.00 lakhs and Rs. 6.00 lakhs are provided in the Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively, for the continuation of the scheme 'State merit scholarships'. Another scheme 'Seminars and refresher Courses' will continue for which an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been allocated in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh in 1985-86. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is being provided under the scheme 'Establishment and strengthening of district libraries' in the Seventh Plan. This provision is made for the construction of new library building and to provide matching grants to the Raja Ram Mohan Roy Foundation, Calcutta, for the purchase of books. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 4.00 lakhs has been allocated under this scheme.

4. Development of Languages :

10.30 This programme aims at the development of Punjabi, Hindi, Urdu, and Sanskrit in the State. In the Seventh Plan for the development of Punjabi an outlay of Rs. 41.00 lakhs has been provided for (i) mobile exhibition and sale of books, (ii) rapport, with writers/literary associations outside the Punjab (iii), preparation of multi language dictionaries, (iv) publication of Bal Sahit, (v) translation of renowned works of different languages, (vi) publication of general knowledge material, and (vii) preparation of Punjabi Kosh. In the Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 6.15 lakhs has been provided for these works. For the development of Hindi, an outlay of Rs. 8.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and an outlay of

Rs. 1.25 lakhs in 1985-86 have been provided for (i) publication of literary monthly magazine, (ii) pension to writers, (iii) publication of children literature. For the development of Urdu, an outlay of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been provided for giving poetry and prose awards, competition, etc. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs will be spent for the development of Sanskrit during Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been allocated for the setting up of a statistical cell in the directorate.

10.31 To meet the expenditure on administration of the Punjab State University Text Book Board the outlays of Rs. 20.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.50 lakhs in 1985-86 are allocated.

5. N. S. S. and Yourh Services:

10.32 In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 113.00 lakhs has been allocated against the approved outlay of Rs. 76.75 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. This provision is for the continuation of on going schemes(i) youth festivals, (ii) teachers training camps, (iii) youth leadership training/hiking, trecking/montaineering camps (iv) grant-in-rid for the establishment of village youth clubs/college clubs (v) inter-state tours, and also for the new schemes (vi) establishment of district youth centres (vii) establishment of State youth training and development centre and (viii) celebration of International Year of the Youth.

10.33 The National Service Scheme (NSS) is a Centrally Sponsored scheme (7:5) which aims at imparting education through community services. Grants to the Universities are given for organising the N.S.S. activists (students) at the rate of Rs. 80 per student per year and for arranging camps at the rate of Rs. 100 per camper. During the Seventh Plan, 1.38 lakhs students would be covered under N.S.S. scheme. During 1985-86 it is proposed to spend an outlay of Rs. 22.00 lakhs under N.S.S. and Youth Services.

6. Sports and Games:

10.34 The Punjab is a leading State in the matter of sports. For this programme, an outlay of Rs. 170.00 lakks has been provided in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 32.00 lakks in the year 1985-86. This outlay has been provided for (a) coaching and competitions. (b) sports scholarships, (c) purchase of sports equipment, (d) grant-in-aid to the Punjab Sports Council for the construction of sports complexes and (e) sports hostels.

7. Archives:

10.35 In the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 55.00 lakhs has been allocated against the approved outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. The norease in outlay has been provided for the schemes i) modernisation and preservation of Archives; (ii) trengthening of State Archives Library; (iii) setting up of a cell at Amritsar for material relating to Maharaja Ranjit Singh; and (iv) modernisation of preservation techniques. An outlay of Rs. 12.40 akhs has been provided in 1985-86 for this programme.

8. Archaeology and Museums:

10.36 With a view to strengthening and expanding the activities under this programme, an outlay of Rs. 216.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan against the allocation of Rs. 63.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. This provision is made for (i) conservation/preservation, landscaping/beautification of ancient and historical monuments; (ii) purchase of modern machinery and equipment; (iii) transplantation of paintings; (iv) excavation and exploration and publication of annual archaeological report; (v) develpment of archaeological library; (vi) modernisation of archaeological laboratory; (vi) museum publications; (viii) renovation/improvement and display in muse-ums/galleries; and (ix) strengthening of technical/ administrative wings of the department. For the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 33.00 lakhs has been allocated under this programme against the allocation of Rs. 17.00 lakhs in 1984-85.

9. Promotion of Art and Culture:

10.37 Under this programme an outlay of Rs. 167.00 lakhs has been allocated in the seventh Plan and outlay of Rs. 26.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86. This provision is for strengthening of the existing schemes (i) revival of folk songs/dances; (ii) sponsoring cultural troups and candidates; (iii) grant-in-aid to the institutions for promotion of art and culture; (iv) holding of musical and cultural festivals, melas, seminars, conferences; and (v) strengthening of technical /administrative wings.

The Prime Minister of India made an announcement at Hussainiwals on 23rd March, 1985 for the setting up a Zonal Cultural Centre at Patiala, for establishing cultural linkages amongst the States comprising the North Zone. The Government of India is to meet the entire non-recurring expenditure. For meeting the recurring expenditure of this centre, the participating States namely, Punjab, Haryana, Himachal Pradesh, Jammu and Kashmir and Rajasthan are to contribute Rs. 1.00 crore each during the Seventh Plan towards the Endowment Fund of Rs. 5.00 crore. The Punjab State has provided Rs. 1.00 crore in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 15.00 takhs in 1985-86 as its share of Endowment Fund for this Centre.

TECHNICAL EDUCATION

The main thrust in this sector during the Seventh Five Year Plan will be as under:—

- (i) Diversifiation of courses at various level
- (ii) To complete the on-going works to make full use of huge investment already made.
- (iii) Setting up one Regional Engineering College.
- (iv) To strengthen the existing institutions by making up the deficiencies in the form of buildings, machinery and equipment.
- (v) Replacement of old and unserviceable machinery and equipment.

2. Against the outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs and anticipated expenditure of Rs. 290.43 lakhs during the Sixth Plan, the Draft 7th Five-Year Plan en-

visages an outlay of Rs. 2504.00 lakhs which includes a provision of Rs. 260.00 lakhs for the year 1985-86. The programme-wise deatils are given below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

			Sixth Plan		Seventh Plan		
			Outlay	Anticipated Exp.	Outlay 1 985 —90	Proposed outlay 1985-86	
1.	Direction and Administration		10 .00	4 · 79	10 .00	2 .00	
2.	Engineering Colleges (Private)		45 · 50	40 ·60	95 -50	17 ·10	
3.	Regional Engineering College (Semi Govt.) Continuing Scheme		06.00	100 70	200.00	75.00	
4.	Engineering College (Govt.) (New Scheme)		86 -00	102 · 72	209 ·00 600 ·00	75 ·20 Nil	
5.	Government Polytechnics		80 .00	92 ·13	1146 • 75	117 -85	
6.	Private Polytechnics	• •	9.50	11 .75	171 -75	10 -55	
7.	Industrial Training Schemes		33 .00	16 78	200 .00	25 00	
8.	Other Programmes continuing scheme		36 .00	21 .66	71 -00	12 ·30	
•				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		<u>-</u>	
	Total		300 .00	290 ·43	2504 -00	260 .00	

3. At present two Engineering Colleges are functioning in private sector at Patiala and Ludhiana. In order to meet the outstanding demand of other districts of the State, it is proposed to establish one Regional Engineering College and two state Engineering Colleges during the Seventh Plan period. Setting up of these institutions will go a long way in imparting professional training to the youth of this State to enable them to take up self employment ventures. A sum of Rs. 750.00 lakhs has been provided during the 7th Plan period for this purpose.

An outlay of Rs. 59.00 lakhs has been provided for the setting up of an Institute of Entreprenteural Development and Management at Sangrur during the Seventh Five Year Plan.

4. Government Polytechnics:

Against the Sixth Five Year Plan provision of Rs. 80.00 lakhs a sum of Rs. 92.13 lakhs is likely to be expended upto the end of 1984-85, A sum of Rs. 1146.75 lakhs and Rs. 117.85 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively for the implementation of various programmes in Government Polytechnics in the State. A sum of Rs. 283.50 lakhs (capital component of Rs. 132.00 lakhs) has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan (1985—90) for the introduction of various level new Diploma Courses. A sum of Rs. 4.10 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86.

5. Setting up of New Government Polytechnic in the State:

A new Government Polytechnic at Bhatinda was set up in 1981-82 during the 6th Plan period. An outlay of Rs. 65.00 lakhs was provided during the 6th Five Year Plan for this project. against which a sum of Rs. 75.29 lakhs has already been spent upto 1983-84 and Rs. 30.00 lakhs is anticipated to be expended during 1984-85, for the completion of workshop Block. An outlay of Rs. 810.00 lakhs has been provided for the seventh Five Year Plan (1985—90) for completing the construction works, purchase of Machinery and equipment and staff of Government Polytechnic, Bhatinda and for the opening of two new Polytechnics including one for Women.

6. Providing Separate feeder in each Government Polytechnic:

For the 7th Plan period a sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for this scheme. The students studying in Government Polytechnics are given-practical training according to the curriculum laid by the Technical Teachers Training Institute. It has generally been experienced that due to power shortage, severe cuts are imposed by the Electricity Board, with the result that the practical training of the students suffers badly. In the interest of students training, it is poposed to provide independent feeder to the Polytechnics.

7. Installation of New Tubewell at Government Polytechnic, Amritsar:

The tubewell already installed in the premises of Government Polytechnic, Amritsar is completely dead. In order to install a new Tubewell, rough cost estimated amounting to Rs. 1,68,000 has been prepared by the P.W.D. Public Health Authorities for which Government have already accorded their administrative approval. A sum of Rs. 1.75 lakh has been provided for the instalation of new Tubewell during the year 1985-86.

8. Private Polytechnics:

For the implementation/continuation of various programmes/schemes in the private Polytechnics, an outlay of Rs. 171.75 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan. Out of which a sum of Rs. 10.55 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86. For the introduction of various level new Dimploma Course, a sum of Rs. 147,00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

CONTINUING SCHEMES

9. 3-Year diploma course in Architectural Assistantship at Thapar Polytechnic Patiala:

The scheme has already been cleared by the Government of India/State Government. A sum of Rs. 2.00 lakhs has already been released to the institute during 1983-84 and a sum of Rs. 2.00 lakhs is likely to be released during the current year. The course is likely to be started from 1985-86. Allocation of Rs. 16.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lakhs have been provided for this plan scheme for the 7th Five Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

10. 3-Year Diploma course in Electronics and communication at Mehar Chand Polytechnic, Jalandahar:

After clearance from the Government of India/State Government the course has leary been started from July, 1982. A sum of Rs. 1.00 lakhs is likely to be released during the current financial year. A sum of Rs. 6.50 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Plan period. Out of which Rs. 3.00 lakhs has been provided for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

11. One-Year Post Dimploma Course in Hospital Engineering at Thapar Polytechnic Patiala:

After clearance from the Government of India/State Government the course has aleady been started from July, 1984. A sum of Rs. 2.00 lakhs has already been released to the Institute upto 1983-84. A sum of Rs. 2.00 lakhs is likely to be released during 1984-85. The product of this course will be repsonsible for installation, operation and maintenance of Electro-medial and Mechno-medial equipment and plants. An outlay of Rs. 2.25 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Plan period and Rs 0.55 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

INDUSTRIAL TRAINING SCHEME:

12. Besies, keeping in view the recommendations made by the I.T.I., a sum of Rs. 175.00 lacs is needed for replacement of most of the existing machinery and equipment in the Laborators and Workshops of the Institutions so as to introduce new curriculum. In addition to this a new scheme for starting Book Bank for Scheduled Castes/Weaker Sections trainees getting training in Technical Trades will be introduced on the pattern of Engineering Colleges and Polytechnics where such type of facilities are already available.

SPECIAL TRADE DIPLOMA LEVEL INSTITUTIONS

13. Introduction of new coures at Government Polytechnic for Women at Jalandhar:

Government Polytechnic for Women at Jalandhar was started in the year 1970, Four Courses viz:

- (1) Pharmacy and dressers.
- (2) Secretarial Practice and Stenography.
- (3) Library Science and
- (4) Architectural Assistantship.

are running in this Institute. Two more courses viz. (i) Electronics (ii) Interior decoration and display are to be added during the 7th Plan period. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Plan (1985—90) and a sum of Rs. 7.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Modernisation of Eqipment/Building/Machinery and Library in Special Trade Diploma Level Institutes:

14. Technical Teachers Training Institute, Chandigarh has suggested new curriculum and scheme of studies, which entail the replacement of most of the existing machinery and eqipment in the laboratories and workshops of these special diploma level Institutions. In order to introduce this new scheme of studies, which is very essential in view of the advancement in Technology, atleast a sum of Rs. 175.00 lakhs shall be needed during the 7th Plan period.

Starting of Book Bank for S.C. trainees/getting training in technical Trades in all the Industries under the Industrial Training Department:

15. The facility of Book Bank is already available to the students beloning to Sceduled Castes/Weaker Sections studying in Polytechnics and Engineering Colleges. This facility is not aviable to the students studying in Special Trade diploma level institutions. In order to provide Books to such trainees and to remove the disparity within the two wings of the same department, it is proposed to establish book bank in these institutions during the 7th plan priod. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakh and Rs. 3.00 lakhs has been provided for the 7th Five Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively.

Other Programmes

16. In order to continue the programmes of the 6th Five Year plan in respect of modernisation and strengthening of equipment in polytechnics, award of scholarships providing students amenities and development of campus, development of libraries,

Book Bank for poor students and construction of incomplete and remaining staff quarters in Government Polytechnic, a total sum of Rs. 71.00 lacs has been provided for these purposes during the 7th Plan period as against Rs. 36.00 lacs provided during the 6th plan period.

APPENDIX BASIC INFORMATION (GENERAL EDUCATION)

1. Availability of School facilities—			Distance	in Kms from t	ne Village
· .			Norms fix Govt, of In	idia State a	able in as on -3-84
(i) Primary School			1.0	in ev	ery village
(ii) Middle School			3.0		2.0
(iii) High/Higher Sec. School		•	. 5.0		2 · 5
2. Number of Schools (as on 31-3-84)					
		Central Government	State Government	Private (recognised)	Total
(i) Primary Schools		13	12,208	170	12,391
(ii) Middle Schools		4	1,335	88	1,427
(iii) (a) High Schools		9	1,883	368	2,260
(b) Hr. Sec. Schools	• •	1	109	134	244
(c) Schools with 10+2 system of education		9	_	6	15
3. Number of Teachers (As on 31-3-84)					
(i) Primary stage		297	46,619	4,665	51,581
(ii) Middle stage		253	25,958	4,56 6	30,777
(iii) High/Hr. Sec. Stage		228	1,5855	3,549	19,632
4. Average Number of teachers per school (As on 31-3-84)					
(i) Primary stage			4		
(ii) Middle stage			7		
(iii) High/Hr. Sec. stage	• •		18		
5. Number of students (provisional)					
(i) Primary (6—11 years) (30-6-85)		Boys:		10,57,069	
		Girls:		8,85,301	
		Total		19,42,370	
(ii) Middle (11—14 years) (31-3-85)		Boys:	•	4,35,673	
1		Girls		2,98,850	
		Total		7,34,523	
(iii) High/Hr. Sec. (14—17 years) (31-3-85)		Boys:		2,36,423	
		Girls		1,41,114	
		Total	•	3,77,534	
i. Teacher-pupil ratio (As on 30-9-83) in the State			•	`\	
(i) Primary stage:	• •	1:38			
(ii) Middle stage :	••	1:24			
(iii) High/Hr. Sec. Stage		1:17			

7. Percentage drop-out in 1983-84

(i) Primary (6-11 years)	Total	40 ·40
	Boys:	40 · 60
	Girls	40 .00
(ii) Middle (11—14 years)	Total:	10 .00
	Boys:	10 ·97
	Girls:	8 ·48

8. In-Service Training Centres

(i) For J.B.T. Teachers:

10

(ii) For Masters/Mistresses:

3

9. College

	No. of Colleges (As on 30-9-83)			Number o (As on 3		
	Government	Non- Government	Total	Boys	Girls	Total
(i) Art & Science	 35	127	162	79,539	52,653	1,32,192
(ii) Commerce	 1	• •	1	262	38	300
(iii) Home Science	 	2	2	• •	536	536
(iv) Teacher Training (B Ed.)	 3	15	18	890	2,699	3,589
(v) Physical Education	 1	1	2	312	208	520

B. FINANCIAL AND PHYSICAL NORMS ADOPTED FOR UP-GRADATION OF SCHOOLS.

(a) Up-gradation from Primary to Middle— (i) Implication in terms of additional funds	Salaries :	Rs. 93,000
,	Contingencies	6,275
	Total	99,275
(ii) Implication in terms of staffing pattern	Masters/Mistresses:	Two
	C and V Teachers:	Two
	Art and Craft Teacher	One
	P.T.I. :	One
	Class IV	One
(b) Up-gradation from Middle to High School—(i) Implication in term of additional funds	Salaries :	(Rs.) 1,13,750
	Contingies:	11,250
	Total	1,25.000
(ii) Implication interms of additional staff	Headmaster:	One
	Masters/Mistress	Four
	D.P.E.	One
	Clerk	One
(C) Starting of provinced Schools	Class IV	Two
(C) Starting of vocational Schools—(i) Implications in terms of additional funds :	Salaries:	Rs. 52,000
	Machinery & equipment and supplies etc.	naterial 26,800
	Sheds (Two)	80,000
	Total	1,58.800
(ii) Implication in terms of additiona staff:	Vocational Teachers:	Three
	Workshop Attended:	One

CHAPTER XI

SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY AND ENVIRON MENTAL PROGRAMME

A. Science and Technology:

The potential of Science and Technology for contributing to the objectives of modernisation and development is far greater than has been realised in the recent past. Substantial capabilities have been built, but these have not been brought to bear in full measures on the national tasks. In the formulation of Seventh Plan this weakness has now been identified and efforts would be made to ensure that the S&T Component would become an integral part of the every sector. The main areas/functions to be covered by it are as follows:—

- (i) Identification of new technology for agriculture, industry, power, irrigation etc.;
- (ii) All matters relating to arrangements for processing the new technology;
- (iii) All matters relating to liason with research institutions, national laboratories, universities and Department of Science and Technology, Government of India;
- (iv) Dissemination of new technology in the State; and
- (v) Development and utilisation of renewable sources of energy.
- 11.2. The Department of Science and Technology was set-up in 1983-84 in the state. In the absence of any implementing agency/Directorate in the State, a State Council for Science and Technology was established with a view to act as focal agency in the state for Science and Technology policy, advice, planning, coordinating and providing Science and Technology activities within the State. The Department of Science Technology and Environment has identified the Science and Technology schemes in major sectors of the State Plan which is annexed to this chapter.
- 11.3. During the year 1983-84, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is transferred to State Council for Science and Technology for implementation of the scheme. The same amount of funds was again transferred to State Council for the implementation of schemes both of Science and Technology and the Environmental Programme during 1984-85.
- 11.4. A sum of Rs. 400.00 lakhs and Rs. 53.00 lakhs has been provided for the Science and Technology schemes (not covered under any other sector of development) both for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively. The Schemes which would be taken during Seventh Plan period are given as under:—

(a) New and Renewable Source of Energy

11.5. State Subsidy on Solar Cookers:

With a view to popularising the use of Solar Cookers and to give boost to the sale of these cookers in order to save conventional fuel, the Department of Non-conventional Energy Sources (DNES) is giving subsidy at the rate of 33% of the price of a Solar Cooker subject to a maximum of Rs. 150. A number of State Governments are also providing subsidy from their own resources at Rs. 115 to Rs. 150 per piece in addition to the amount being given by the Government of India. Presently, the price of Solar Cooker varies from Rs. 550 to Rs. 650 per piece and in the coming years its prices are likely to go up. It is, therefore, very necessary for the State Government to allow subsidy at the rate of Rs. 100 per piece irrespective of the cost of Solar Cooker as an incentive to the customer which will go a long way in popularising this device. A sum of Rs. 35 lakhs is provided during the 7th Five-Year Plan on the sale of thirty five thousands Solar Cookers.

However a sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86 on this account.

11.6 Solar Water Heating System:

To popularise the use of Solar Water Heaters and to save conventional fuel, the Government of India is very keen to make it a success. We have continuous flow of Solar Energy which can be made use of to the maximum. In order to supplement the efforts made by the Government of India as well as cover more areas to additional provide benefits, efforts are required to be taken during the 7th Five Year Plan period. The D.N.E.S. is giving subsidy for the installation of Solar Water Heaters on Government buildings like Plants, tourist bungalows, Schools and colleges, Hospitals and College/School Hostels. It also gives subsidy for the installation of this system on private buildings. To make use of the funds being given by the Government of India for this purpose, it is very necessary that the State Government should come out with its incentive share to attract more funds from Government of India. A sum of Rs. 35.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lacs has been provided for 7th Plan and 1985-86 respectively for this the Annual Plan purpose.

11.7. Agro Residue Based Power Generation:

It is proposed to set up a power generation unit based on the agro waste by gasification of agro based rice straw etc. This power shall be fed into the grid and supplied to the consumers. A special committee has already been set up consisting of Government representatives and experts in the field by the Department of Science, Technology and Environment and the project is likely to be commissioned during the period of 7th Five-Year Plan.

A sum of Rs. 5.00 lacs for the 7th Five Year Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh for 1985-86 has been provided for this programme.

11.8. Community and Institutional Bio-gas Plants:

The Government of India bears 100% cost of the installation of the Community Bio-gas Plants. As per their present policy, the various agencies namely PAIC, Thaper Polytechnic Patiala, Milk Producer's Union, Bhatinda, RDA (Hoshiarpur) & Punboard are engaged in setting up these Plants. ment. A sum of Rs. 100.00 lakhs during the 7th Five-Year Plan and Rs. 10.00 lakhs for 1985-86 has been provided for the installation of these plants.

11.9. Wind Data Collection in the State:

The Government of India is giving utmost inportance to the use of non-conventional source of Energy and wind energy is one of the sources. Wind pumps are already being installed in the State by the Government of India under its demonstration scheme. The executing agencies are experiencing difficulty for the successful running of wind pumps in the absence of a reliable wind velocity data. It is, therefore, very necessary to collect wind velocity data on various heights in the State to exactly know the velocity of the wind at those places and to determine the feasibility of installing wind pumps. The Punjab State council for Science and Technology has already taken this project in hand during the year 1984-85.

A sum of Rs. 10 lakhs and Rs. 2 lakhs has been provided for 7th Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 for this programme respectively.

11.10. Basic Energy Studies in the Villages:

It is proposed to depute a team to the villages for studying their energy conditions, sources of conventional fuel and to seek their suggestions as to how the conventional fuel can be saved and to suggest improvements in the designs of chullas. This scheme would cost the state exchequer Rs. 5 lakhs during the 7th Five-Year Plan period.

However, a sum of Rs. 1.00 lakh is provided for the year 1985-86 for this purpose.

11.11. Setting up of Renewable Energy Development Agency:

Punjab has a strong case for the setting up of a Research and Development Institution in the State, because there are very few such institutions at present. In order to give an impetus to the programme of popularisation of renewable energy devices, it is proposed that an institute of renewable energy should be set up in the State with the active collaboration of the Government of India. The institute will be engaged in R&D projects in the fields of solar thermal projects, photovaltaic, energy, conversion etc. The limited experience with the existing technology in the field of renewable energy devices shows that a lot of work has to be done for improving the designs, quality

and effectiveness of these devices so as to make them more popular with the general masses. The setting up of such an institute can provide a major step in the direction of further popularisation of these devices. A sum of Rs. 25.00 lakhs is estimated for the setting up of this institute during the course of the 7th Five Year Plan.

However a sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86 for this purpose.

11.12 Incentives for Making Improvements in the Efficiencies of Pumping Sets etc. :

Some recent studies have revealed that by making suitable changes in designs etc. of pumping sets and diesel engines, huge savings of conventional fuel can be made. In order to induce the general public to adopt the new practices and the new designs, it is proposed to give subsidy for effecting modernisation of the designs of existing pumping sets etc., to the actual users. The Government of India is also expected to give a substantial help for the scheme. A sum of Rs. 25.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Plan 1985—90 and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for giving subsidy to farmers and other users to improve their engines.

(b) Scientific Services:

11.13 Sponsored Science and Technology Schemes/ Pilot Trial/Extensions Through Approved Institutions in the State:

Although a number of specific schemes have been mentioned in the Draft 7th Five Year Plan of the State on Science and Technology side, a number of research projects can be initiated in the existing institutions in the State with support of the Punjab State Council for Science and Technology, which may be directly relevant to the needs of the State The idea is to undertake projects on the applied side, which could be on immediate use in some area or the other. The remedial measures could then be taken after the results of such studies are known. It is, therefore, necessary that for sponsored research for applied science and Technology, sufficient funds should be placed at the disposal of the Punjab State Council for Science and Technology to finance such research projects. A sum of Rs. 87.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for 7th Five Year Plan and for Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for research projects.

11.14 Use of Remote Sensing and Aerial Photography Technologies in Agriculture and Irrigation Sectors:

Satellite imageries and Aerial photographs on 1:25000 and 1:50000 scale will be used for preparing map of the State for assessing cropping patterns, soil characteristics, water logging, flood control and afforestation etc. Similarly, Aerial photography on 1:10,000 scale will be used for planning of human settlements for preparation of development schemes, water supply and sewerage scheme and traffic operation plans etc.

2. Crop production forecasting will also be possible in India with the availability of remote sense data. A methodology will be developed for the estimation of areas under important crops utilising satellite imageries and crop production forecast will be made at varying stages of crop growth using remote sensing data with agro-meteorological and crop parameter.

A sum of Rs. 25.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lacs has been provided for this programme for Seventh Five Year Plan 1985—90 and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

11.15 Supporting Voluntary Organisations:

There are some voluntary organisations in the State like the Punjab Backward Classes Development Board which are engaged in a number of projects like Community Biogas Plant and the implementation of Dairy Extension Programmes. These organisations managed to get finances from charitable organisations in and outside the state thereby helping in the development of the State. To encourage such agencies, it is necessary to support them for deploying proper frastructure to run the projects from its headquarter. A sum of Rs. 20.00 lakhs and Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

11.16 Technical Secretariat for the Punjab State Council for Science and Technology:

As per the guidelines given by the Government of India the Punjab State Council for Science and Technology has started functioning as a registered Society w.e.f. July, 1983 in the State. There is an urgent need for the setting up of a technical secretariat for the Council headed by a Director supported by scientific officers drawn in various disciplines. These scientific officers shall act as Member Secretaries of the working groups set up by the Council in different fields like Agriculture, Industry, Electronics, Energy etc. A proposal has been drawn up by State giving the details of the staff required by the Secretariat. A sum of Rs. 10.00 lakhs and Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

11.17 Meteoroligical Satellite Ground Receiving Station at Punjab Agriculture University, Ludhiana

In order to give regular information to the farmers and to make accurate and timely weather forecast, a proposal has been drawn up by the Department of Agro-Meteorology, Punjab Agriculture University Ludhiana for the setting up of a Meteorological Satellite Ground Receiving Station at the University. This station shall make use of the data sent by INSAT-IB and the forecast weather on a very accurate basis so that the farmers can adjust their farm operation accordingly. A sum of Rs. 18.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided for this station during Seventh Five Year Plan and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

B. Environmental Programmes:

The State Government have constituted the Punjab State Environment Board and Programme Committee on Environment. The Board and Committee will study the various environmental issues, identify problem areas and advise the State Government about the steps to be undertaken i.e. for maintenance, upgradation, and management of environment in an integrated manner. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs and Rs. 15.00 lakhs have been provided for the 7th Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively, for the schemes (not covered under any other sub-head of development) given as under:

11.18 Scheme regarding giving supoprt to the District Environment Committees:

The District Environment Committees were constituted by the Department of Science, Technology and Environment in June, 1984 with the following aims in view:—

- (i) For the promotion of environmental management through co-ordination and catalysis of the activities of the relevant Departments/Agencies;
- (ii) to identify areas of degradation of environment and to evolve corrective measures:
- (iii) to formulate specific projects for the upgradation of environment;
- (iv) to elicit the co-operation of Voluntary agencies for implementation of the Projects for environmental up-gradation;
- (v) to monitor various Programmes relating to environment in the districts, and
- (vi) for the creation of environmental awareness and for eliciting public support for environmental management.

The Deputy Commissioners are the Chairmen of their respective District Environment Committees, though it has been enjoined upon the District Environment Committees to seek financial support for the implementation of their programmes from the voluntary organisations and the local bodies. Government feel that an active financial support may be extended to these committees, for the implementation of the projects/programmes drawn up by these Committees for the upgradation of the environment. A sum of Rs 85.00 lakhs and Rs. 12.00 lakhs has been provided duringSeventh Five Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

11.19 Environmental Consultancy Study:

It is proposed to set up an Environmental Consultancy Cell consisting of experts in the field in some Universities of the State which shall undertake study

in various environmental fields and render consultancy service to the needy organisation and centres in Industry, Local Government, Rural Development etc. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs during the 7th Five Year Plan and Rs. 1.00 lakh in the Annual Plan for 1985-86 has been provided for this purpose respectively.

11.20 Support to voluntary organisation:

Of late environment has started engaging the attention of the Central as well as State Government. Environmental laws concerning air and water pollution have been enacted by the Central Government to check/curb the pollution of the air and water. Atmosphere is being polluted by various industries in the

State and these are becoming health hazard. In order to provide the people of the State with a clean environment it becomes the foremost duty of the State to check the degrading the state of environment and to create environmental awakening of the people by some voluntary organisations. Some of such organisations have come to the forefront and have started doing work in the field of upgradation of Environment. To encourage such voluntary Organisation to devote more vigrously in this field some state assistance is the need of the hour. A sum of Rs. 10.00 lakhs and Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and 1985-86 respectively for the purpose.

SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY COMPONENT (Rs.in lakhs) 1984-85 7th Plan 1985-90 1985-86 Name of the Scheme/Project 6th Five- 1980-83 1983-84 Actual Year Plan Actual (1980 - 85)Exp. Exp. Approved Anti. Outlay Of which Outlay Of which outlay Exp. capital capital content content 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Agriculture: AP 7.1 Estt. of Soil Testing Laboratories including mobile Testing Laboratories ... 135 .00 48 - 17 29 .26 35 .00 35 .00 170 .00 40 .00 40 .00 3.00 AP 7.2 Seed Testing Lab. 22 .00 12 .85 5 .33 5.50 5 .50 25 .00 5.00 AP 7.3 Fertilizer Quality Control 54 .00 15.61 3.63 4 .85 4 .85 68 .00 18 .00 15 .00 3 .00 AP 7.4 Insectiside Testing Lab. 52 .00 13 .52 2 .93 5 .00 5.00 32 .00 2.00 5.00 2 .00 Horticulture AP 24.1 Setting up of Analytical Laboratory 50 .00 20.00 1.00 1 .00 Soil Conservation Sc(A) 1.1 Soil Survey in the State 62 .00 28 .87 12 .46 14 .00 14 .00 90 .00 15 .00 Sc(A) 1.2 Soil and Water Resources Inventory for land use Planning & Environment ecological Improvements 10.00 2.00 Sc(A) 2.1 Training Research & Demonstration 30 .00 16.05 2 .07 3.00 3.00 40 .00 3 .50 Ponjab Agricultural University (i) Research (ii) Agri. education ex-1000 .00 620 .35 255 -34 310 .00 348 .00 1400 .00 250 .00 40 .20 341 .75 tension Farmer's Training Animal Husbandry AH 3.1 Veterinary Education and Research Grant-in-aid to Punjab Agri. University, Ludhiana for development of education and research 275 .00 170 .69 68 .03 66 .00 50 .00 392 .63 67 .37 AH.9.10 Modernisation of Govt. (a) Cattle Farm Mattewal 5 .00 0.50 (b) Poultry Farm Patiala (c) Piggery Farm, Kharar Community Development and Panchayats CD 3.9 Popularisation of smokeless Chullahs in rural 2.00 2:00 5.00 Irrigation and Flood Control (including Minor Irrigation) Water Development (Survey, Investigation & Research) WD 1.2 Investigation of Schemes

180 -00

50.00

WD 1.2 Research Schemes

91 .44

22 .78

41 ·75

7 .83

65·00

20 .00

65 .00

20 .00

240 .00

200 .00

240 .00

200 .00

40 .00

18 .00

40 .00

18.00

Nan	ne of the Scheme/Projects	6th Five Year Plan	1980-83	1983-84	198	34-85	7th Plan	1985-90	1	985-86
	(1980-85)	Exp.	Actual Exp.	Approved outlay	Anti. Exp.	Outlay	Of which capital content	Outlay	Of which capital content	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
WD 1.3	Grant-in-aid to Punjab Agriculture University, Ludhiana for research in water resources	_			2.00	2 .00	10 -00	10 ·00	2 .00	2 .00
	Directorate of Water Re- sources (Kandi Watershed and Area Dev. Project)	l								
WD 1.5	Technical assistance, research and Training	265:00	138 - 13	27 ·67	30 00	30 00	80 .00	80 .00	30 .00	30 00
(5)	Anti-Water Logging, Drai- nage and Flood Control			-						
FC 5.2	Anti-water logging and drainage schemes for low ering the water table of Faridkot and Muktsar Areas	—	306 ⋅44	99 -93	300 -00	300 ⋅00	3500 -00	3500 -00	200 •00	200 -00
	Power									
E . (a)(i)	Installation of Bio-gas Plants	30 ·00	28 -98	0 ·46	5 -00	4 ·20	39 -00	39 -00	5 -00	5 -00
	Industry and Minerals									
N 2.13	Effuent Treatment Plants to various Industrial Development Centres		_	_	0 ·10	0 ·10	50 ⋅00	50 -00	10 -00	10 -00
	Conservation of Energy mprovement				-	-	45 .00	41 -00	6 .00	6 .00
N 2.5	Equipment and moderni- sation of industrial Deve- lopment Centres	100 00	48 ·06	17.97	10 -00	10 -00	292 ·00	255 00	12:-09	12 -00
N 2.6	Equiping and Modernisa- tion of Quality Marking Centre	39 00	10 · 14	3 · 46	2 .00	2.00	152 ·00	135 00	5 00	5 00
N 2.9	Modernisation of S.S.I	40 .00	9.39	0 ·50	2 .00	2.00	175 -00	167 00	10 00	10 -00
N 2.16	Setting up of new UNDP aided projects	_	_	_	_	_	200 -00	135 -00	0 -01	0.01
N 2,19	Promotion of Industries based on utilisation of agriculture Waste/residue	_	_				20 .00	5 00	0 -01	0 •01
	Technical Education									
ΓE 2.1	Diversified degree course in Industrial Design (Mech. Engg.) at Thapar Insti. of Engg. and Tech- nology, Punjab	6.00	2 · 50	2 ·00	3 -00	3 -00	12 ·00		6 00	·
ГВ 2.2	Diversified degree course in Electronics and Elect. Communication at Guru Nanak Engg College, Ludhiana	10 ∙00	3 · 60	2 ⋅00	3 ·00	3 · 00	9 ⋅00	 .	4 00	·
ΓE 3.2	Setting up of an Institute for Entrepreneur Deve- lopment and Managemen		0.01	2 00	0 · 20	0 · 20	59·00	_	0 ·20	

Nama	of the Schame Projects	f the Scheme-Projects 6th Five- 5 Actual 1983-8		1983-84	1984-85		7th Plan, 1985—90		1985-86	
Name	or me sentine respons	Year Plot (1980—85	Exp.	Actual Exp.	Approved outlay	Anti. Exp.	Outlay	Of which capital content	Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
TE 5.3	Technical Education One year Post Diploma course in Hospital Engi- neering at Thapar Poly. Patiala	2 · 50	_	2.00	2 .00	2.00	2 25		0 -55	
TE 6.2	Modernisation of equip- ment/Building/Machinery and Library in Special Trade Diploma Level Institutions	_		_	-	_	: ; 175 ·00	60 00	15 -00	5 ∙00
TE 7.1	Modernisation/Strengthe- ning of equipment in Govt. Polytechnics	18 -00	6 · 79	2 · 64	2.00	2 -00	20 .00	-	10 -00	
	Water Supply and Sewerage									
WS-7	UNDP Project Low Cost Sanitation		_	11 -00	13 ·30	13 -30	87 ·0 0	87 -00	24 - 97	24 -97
VS-3	Setting up of Mechanical Compost Plant at Amrit- sar, Juliundur and Ludh- iana	42 66					70 ·00	70 · 00	20 .00	20 -00
7S-4	Urban Solid Waste Disposal	13 -34		_	. - ·		50 ·00	50 -00	10 00	10 .00
	Setting up of Sewerage Treatment Plants	•		10 •00	10 00	10 -00	2950 -00	2950 -00	20 00	20 -00
	Total	2426 50 1	594 -35	608 -26	914 -95	936 - 95	10724 -88	8495 - 75	853 -11	467 · 19

CHAPTER XII

PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

As a matter of overall strategy, the improvement in the quality of health services will get precedence over the expansion programme and the major thrust during the Seventh Five-Year Plan will be as under:

- (i) Completion of on-going works of Operation Theatre Complex of SGTB Hospital Amritsar and Rajindra Hospital, Patiala and to provide machinery and equipment to make them functional.
- (ii) To create the minimum physical facilities required for obtaining recognition of M.C.I for Medical College, Faridkot.
- (iii) To provide staff especially the para medical staff for the medical colleges and Teaching Hospitals according to the norms.
- (iv) Replacement of old and unserviceable machinery and equipment in the existing Medical Institutions.
- (v) Completion of on-going works to make use of the investment already made on them as also to meet building deficiencies.
- (vi) Upgradation of subsidiary Health Centres to PHC to improve the rural health services qualitatively as also to narrow down the gaps in the availiability of health services in urban areas and rural areas.
- (vii) Augmentation of training facilities for para-medical staff so as to meet the increasing demand for this category.

12.2 Previously the emphasis has been on the expansion of health facilities/opening of new medical

institutions in the State. By the close of 1983-84, 1576 subsidiary health centres, 111 twenty-five bedded hospitals had been established in the rural areas of the State. Apart from this a number of existing institutions were upgraded and provincialised. As a result, of fast expansion of the institutions proper provision for building, machinery and equipment etc. could not be made. At present about 1300 subsidiary health centres and 13 primary health centres are without buildings. A sum of Rs. 13.00 crores and Rs. 1.95 crores respectively would be required to house these institutions. To make the operation theatres at SGTB Hospital, Amritsar and Rajindra Hospital, Patiala functional a sum of Rs. 3.20 crores would be needed. The estimated cost of construction of buildings for Medical College, Faridkot is about Rs. 40.00 crores and another 2.00 crores would be needed to complete the allied work of operation theatre of SGTB Hospital, Amritsar and Rajindra Hospital Patiala. Apart from the above demand there is spill-over requirement of Rs. 117.25 lakhs for various works of the department.

12.3 Keeping in view the enormous deficiencies in the form of buildings, machinery and equipment and para-medical staff in the existing institutions the allocation of Rs. 10350.00 lakh for the Seventh Five-year Plan and Rs. 1,555.00 lakh for the Annual Plan 1985-86 have been provided against the anticipated expenditure of Rs. 5717.65 lakh during the Sixth plan period. Major chunk of the proposed allocation will be utilised for making up the deficiencies in the buildings Rs. 4499.25 lakh during the Seventh Plan period. Apart from this, substantial amount will be utilised for providing medicines in the sub-centres, dispensaries and PHCs on the enhanced norm basis. Department-wise break-up of the outlay and expenditure for the Sixth Plan and allocation provided for Seventh plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 with break-up of major components is given below:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

		Stxth	Sixth Plan 1980—85			35— 90	Annual Plan 1985-86		
		Approved outlay	Capital content	Antici- pated Exp.	Proposed outlay	Building	Proposed outlay	Building	
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	
DRME		1700 -00	853 -00	1581 -42	2700 .00	1247 -25	515 -00	231 00	
D.H.S.		2995 .00	412 -00	3936 -25	7439 .00	3211 .00	1010 -00	328 85	
Ayurveda		165 •00	2 · 60	152 ·87	96 .00	41 -00	15 .00	5·56	
Homoeopathy	••	40 ·00	_	47 · 11	115 -00	-	15 00	_	
Total		4900 -00	1267 · 60	5717 -65	10350 -00	449 9 ·25	1555 -00	565 41	

DIRECTORATE OF RESEARCH AND MEDICAL EDUCATION, PUNJAB

- 12.4 Main objectives of the Department are as under:—
 - (a) To produce trained personnel Medical and Para Medical to cover the needs of Public/Private sectors.
 - (b) To provide Medical Care of advanced standard so that the Medical College can serve as referral centres for the surrounding districts/whole of the State.
 - (c) To carry out medical research.
 - (d) Re-orientation of Medical Education and motivation of Medical undergraduates and graduates so as to provide better medical services to the rural population.

Annual out-turn of MBBS doctors, post-graduate doctors from five Medical colleges in the State is as under:—

G	raduate	Post- Graduate
	150	74
	150	99
	50	_
	50	
• •	50	
	450	173
		50 50 50 50

12.5 Besides the MBBS Graduate courses, Medical Colleges Patiala and Amritsar run full time post-graduate degree and diploma courses in the Medical specialities/disciplines, refresher courses for in-service Doctors, training courses for Pharmacists, Laboratory Technicians, Radiographers. Opthalmic Assistants and Dental Hygienists etc.

12.6 There is a State Dental College at Amritsar with 30 admissions for B.D.S. courses. A dental Ving is also attached with Medical College, Patiala with 20 annual admissions for B.D.S. Course. A few post-graduate dental courses are being run at Dental College and Hospital Amritsar.

12.7. Teaching Hospitals:

(a) SGTB Hospital, Amritsar and Rajindera Hospital, Patiala:

Structure of Operation Theatre buildings at SGTB Hospital, Amritsar and Rajindera Hospital, Patiala was completed during the year 1980-81. However these structures could not be given final touches due to non-availability of operation theatre equipment and machinery. Equipment worth Rs. 80.00 lakhs has already been imported and will be installed during this year. An allocation of Rs. 90.00 lakh is proposed for building works to make all the operation

theatres functional during the year 1985-86. Besides this, it is hoped that out of the proposed allocation of Rs. 625.00 lakh (capital components Rs. 225.00 lakh) deficiencies in buildings, machinery and equipment and para-medical staff will be met during the course of the 7th Five-Year Plan.

(b) Guru Gobind Singh Medical College, Faridkot:

250 bedded Hospital attached with Medical College, Faridkot started functioning during 1979-80 and allocation of Rs. 285.00 lakh during the Seventh Five-Year Plan period is being provided for this college.

12.8 T.B. Hospital:

An allocation of Rs. 54.55 lakh with capital component of Rs. 32.25 lakh is being provided for T.B. Hospitals at Amritsar and Patiala for the 7th Five-Year Plan. There is an urgent need for construction of a kitchen for 200 patients (Rs. 2.00 lakh), O.P.D. block (Rs. 8.00 lakh), Administrative Block (Rs. 3.00 lakh) and cycle sheds etc. at T.B. Hospital Amritsar. To accommodate these demands Rs. 19.00 lakh on capital side is provided for the plan period and Rs. 12.00 lakh for construction of kitchen building and O.P.D. block during 1985-86 in this Hospital. Necessary equipment at a cost of Rs. 5.40 lakh will be provided. The proposed allocation will also take care of the staff requirement. Similarly an adequate allocation of Rs. 23.00 lakhs is provided for T.B. Hospital, Patiala for providing necessary building (Rs. 13.00 lakh), equipment (Rs. 2.50 lakh), medicines and necessary staff.

12.9 Medical Education:

An allocation of Rs. 1,565.45 lakhs with capital component of Rs. 900.00 lakh is being suggested to take care of the building works, machinery equipment and provide staff according to the norms laid down by M.C.I/D.C.I., to remove the deficiencies in the Medical Colleges/Dental Colleges in the State. The major chunk of Rs. 883.00 lakh (capital Rs. 700.00 lakh) will be utilised for Medical College Faridkot to provide minimum physical facilities to get the recognition by the Medical Council of India. Adequate provision for replacement of obsolute equipment and purchase of modern/latest equipment for the medical colleges, dental colleges has been made under the relevant schemes.

12.10 D.H.S.

On the eve of the Seventh Five-Year Plan, there shall be 2603 sub-centres, 15.6 Subsidiary Health Centre, 130 Primary Health Centre and 111 Twenty-five bedded Hospitals operating in the rural areas of the State. Short comings in the form of buildings requipments and medicines in Medical Institutions occured because of opening of these institutions at the rapid rate in the recent past. Keeping this fact in view the main thrust will be on bringing qualitative improvement in the health services by removing

the existing deficiencies to the extent possible. Out of the proposed allocation of Rs 7439.00 lakhs major chunk is set aside for removal of existing deficinces i.e. buildings Rs 3211.00 lakh and providing machinery and equipment, staff and medicine according to the improved norms. Expansion programme will be kept at the bare minimum 250 sub-centres, 25 dispensaries in Urban slum areas and 200 primary health centres (By upgrading the S.H.Cs., will be opened during the Seventh Five-Year Plan period. 10 local bodies Hospitals /dispensaries will be provincialised at spitals /dispensaries will be provincialised at cost of Rs 20.00 lakh during 1985—90. Five existing hospitals will be upgraded to various levels at a cost of Rs 300.00 lakh during the plan period. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan(1985-90) the allocation under the M.N.P. has been increased as Health programmes for rural population under MNP have been grossly inadequate to meet the minimum levels of health care.

12.11 Opening of Primary Health Centres by upgrading Subidiary Health Centres/Despensaris in Rural Area:

During the Sixth Five-Year Plan priod, emphasis remained on opening of Subsidiary Health Centres in the rural areas. The number of such dispensaries was raised from 896 in 1978-79 to 1576 in 1984-85 and thus one dispensary for every 8000 rural population was provided. However, in the health structure envisaged by the Government of India the Subsidiary Health Centres does not figure any where. The base of the envisaged health structure is sub-centres and the Primary Health Centres. To fall in line Government of India health structure, it has been decided to discontinue the programme of opening of new SHCs during Seventh Plan. Instead the emphasis will be laid on opening of more PHCs to provide better quality health services to the rural masses. To keep the expenditure to the lowest minimum as also to utilise the existing infrastructure created in the form of building, equipment staff in the Subsidiary Health Centres PHCs will be opened by upgrading the existing SHCs. It is proposed to open 200 Primary Health Centres by upgrading SHCs at a cost of Rs. 1630.00 lakh (Capital component of Rs. 1500.00 lakhs) during the Seventh Plan. Annual Plan 1985-86 has a target of opening such 40 PHCs for which provision of Rs. 140.00 lakh (Capital component Rs. 100.00 lakh) has been made.

12.12 Opening of Sub-Centres :-

Sub-centres has a base of the Health structure in the State. Services of one male and one female workers are available in this centre. The number of Sub-Centres has been increased from 2105 in 1979-80 to 2603 in 1984-85. There was one sub-centre for every 5000 rural population on the eve of launching of the Seventh Plan. To cope with the increase in population as also to retain the already realised goal of providing one sub-centre for every 5000 population, there is a target of opening of 250 subcentres @ 50 per year during the Seventh Plan. A provision of Rs. 836.15 lakh and Rs. 93.05 lakh has

been made for this purpose for the Seventh Five Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively.

12.13 Establishment of Community Health Centres:

As per guidelines of Govt. of India, during the 6th plan period, 10 Community Health Centres were established during 1982-83 at upgraded PHC/Sub-Divisional Hospitals to provide specialist services in Medicines, Surgery, Gynae cology and Paedriatics to the rural masses. During the Seventh Five-Year Plan period, it is proposed to establish 50 Community Health Centres at upgraded PHCs/other important towns, Hospitals etc. in the State. The additional requirement of staff for one established Community Health Centre would be Doctors (Specialists)-4, Staff Nurses—3, Dressers—1 and class IV employees-2, which would cost about Rs. 1.20 lakh annually for staff etc. and non-recurring expenditue in the form of Machinery and Equipment would be Rs. 0.20 lakh. Outlays of Rs. 160.00 lakh and Rs. 12.00 lakh have been provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan (1985-90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively.

12.14 Establishment of 25—30 Bedded Block Level Rural Hospitals in the State:

111 Rural Hospitals with 25-30 beds strength were established by the end of 31st March 1980 in 96 Community Development Blocks as per break-up given below:—

(i) Upgradation of PHCs to 30 bedded (ii) Establishment of

25 bedded hospi-

Out of these, 100 rural Hospital were sanctioned during 1978-79 and 1979-80.

tals (State scheme)
(iii) Establishment of
25—30 bedded
hospitals under

1/3rd scheme

24

Total 111

For the time being for proper functioning of 25/30 bedded hospitals, buildings are proposed to be constructed for 30 hospitals during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. It is also proposed to provide additional Machinery and Equipment after the hospitals buildings are constructed. The approximate cost of construction of 25/30 bedded hospitals is Rs 20 to 30 lakh excluding cost of existing PHC (Upgraded PHC). An outlay of Rs. 230.00 lakhs and Rs 30.00 lakhs has been provided under this scheme for the 7th Five Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plans (1985-86) respectively.

12.15 Establishment and Strengthening of Dental Clinics:

The Dental Clinics are provided at PHC level in each block. There are 123 Dental Clinics in the State. Due to late receipt of Government sanction etc. Dental equipments could not be provided at

some Dental clinics. Dental units, Dental Chairs and Dental X-Rays are yet to be provided at about 30/20/10 places respectively. It is proposed to remove these deficiencies during 1985-86. An outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakh and Rs. 2.00 lakh has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985-—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively.

12.16 Management Information System :-

Realising the major draw backs of present collection and completion of information system, that it takes a conisderable time for obtaining the information on various Health & Family Welfare Programme, the Government of India felt that there should be an 'Integrated Health Information System' by which the information on all major Health Programme may be expenditiously collected, tabulated, analysed and feed back for the remedial measures. To achieve this new 'Management Information System' has been introduced by Govt. of India from January, 1983. Under this new 'Management Information System' the registers and records to be maintained at sub-centre/Supervisory level have been prepared. The likely expenditure for the printing of the said record and returns for one P.H.C. is likely to be Rs. 15000/-approximately per year. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakh has been provided for the said purpose for Seventh Five Year Plan (1985-90) in order to cover 130 Primary Health Centres in the State.

12.17 Control/Eradication of Communicable Diseases :-

The control and eradication of communicable diseases as Malaria, T.B. and Training and Employment of Multipurpose Workers Schemes are covered by Centrally Sponsored Schemes. These schemes are to be continued on 50:50 sharing basis between the State Govt. and the Govt. of India. Accordingly an allocation of Rs. 2317.00 lakh has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) out of which Rs. 435.75 lakh has been provided for the year 1985-86

12.18. Other Programmes:

The State hospitals have equipment worth more 25.00 crores. In the absence of a satisfactory arrangement for maintenance and repairs, most of the equipment remains out of order for long period till it is get repaired at heavy cost from the open market. In view of this repair and maintenance unit in the state was set up in 1979-80 at a cost of Rs. 5.77 lakhs. It has been proposed to establish Equipment and Repairs/Maintenance units in all the districts. There is already a post of electricians, Carpenters and Blacksmiths sanctioned for a 100 bedded hospital. It is proposed to create a post of Supervisor with the qualifications of Diploma in Hospital Engineering so that repairs and Maintenance of hospital equipments which at present, is being got repaired and maintained from open market at very high cost, will be repaired and maintained locally at cheaper rates. An outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakh, and Rs. 0.50 lakh has been provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan (1985-90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively for establishment of Health Equipment/Repairs and Maintenance Units at all the districts.

- 12.19. In order to strengthen the Health Statistical Organisation, in the Directorate, an outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakh and Rs. 0.90 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively. It is proposed to control spread of Dirrhoea disease mostly among the children below the age of three years and adult by administring rehydration powder to suffering patients. This scheme was started during 1981-82. Outlays of Rs. 15.50 lakh and Rs. 2.50 lakh has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively for the purpose of distribution of rehydration powder.
- 12.20 In order to boost Family Welfare Programme and reduce birth rate, it is proposed to provide additional incentive of Rs. 50 to each acceptor of sterlisation out of the State plan funds for this purpose. Outlays of Rs. 300.00 lakh and Rs. 65.00 have been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan (1985-86) respectively.

12.21 Indian System Medicine

Against the approved outlay of Rs. 165.00 lakhs for the Sixth Plan an allocation of Rs. 96.00 lakhs for 7th Five-Year Plan and Rs. 15.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan has been provided.

I.S.M. Dispensaries

- 12.22 The existing I.S.M. Dispensaries which continue to be illequipped because of paucity of funds will be developed by providing additional medicines worth Rs. 4,000 per dispensary per year and furniture/equipment worth Rs. 2,000 per dispensary. For this purpose an outlay of Rs. 12.12 lakh has been provided for 7th Five-Year Plan out of which Rs. 3.20 lakh has been provided for the year 1985-86. An other sum of Rs. 32.14 lakh has been earmarked for the opening of 50 New Ayurvedic Dispensaries at the rate of 10 dispensaries per year during the Seventh Five-YearPlan period. A sum of Rs. 3.24 lakh has been provided for the year 1985-86.
- 12.23 The Government Ayurvedic Pharmacy at Patiala is functioning in an old dilapidated building/declared unfit for human inhabitation. An allocation of Rs. 41.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.56 lakh is suggested for Seventh Five-Year Plan period and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for construction of building for this pharmacy. A sum of Rs. 10.74 lakh is being earmarked for providing some staff at State Headquarter/District Headquarter of the Ayurvedic Diretorate in the 7th Five-Year Plan

Homoeopathic System of Medicine

12.24. Against the approved outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs Sixth Plan period, an allocation of Rs. 115.00 lakh is being provided for 7th Five-Year Plan touching the following objectives.

Strengthening of Head Quarter Staff

12.25 The strenghtening of Headquarter staff will be done by providing a post of Deputy Director

along with ministerial staff at a cost of Rs. 10.30 lakh for the 7th Five-Year Plan period a sum of Rs. 0.45 lakhs is set aside for 1985-86 for this purpose.

Opening of Homoeopathic Dispensaries/Hospital in the State

12.26 A sum of Rs. 90.00 lakh has been provided for the opening of 75 new Homoeopathic Dispensaries at the rate of 15 dispensaries per year during the Seventh Five-Year Plan period. A sum of

Rs. 10.05 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86. A ten bedded Homoeopathic Skin and Cancer Hospital is proposed to be opened at Jalandhar. The building for the hospital will be provided by Shaheed Asha Ram Memorial Committee, Guru Ravi Dass Mandir, Basti Denish Mandan, Jalandhar. A provision of Rs. 14.70 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan out of which a sum of Rs. 4.50 lakhs has been earmarked for the year 1985-86.

Norms

Serial No.	Name of the Institution	No. of Institutions upto 1984-85	Staff Norm	Approximate cost of construction (Rs. in lakhs)	Recurring cost and Non-recurring cost excluding Building	
1	Sub-Centrés	2603	One Male Worker One Female Worker	1.00	Salary Medicine	8000 3000
					Total	11000
					M&E	3000
2	Subsidiary Health Centre 1576		One Doctor One Pharmacist Two Class IV One A.N.M.	Rs. 2.50 lakh for first phase and total building	r Salary Medicine	50000 150 9 0
			One A.N.IVI.	Rs. 6.00 lakh	Total	65000
					M&E	10000
3	Primary Health Centres	130	Doctor Pharmacist A.N.M. L.H.V.	2 Rs. 15.00 lakh 2 (old PHC) 9 Rs. 80.00 2 to 110.00	Salary Medicine M&E	1 · 25 lakh 0 · 25 lakh 1 · 20 lakh
			and allied staff for one P.H.C. for over 30000 population	lakh for new proposed PHC (Plan under purposed)	Total	2 ·70 lakh
4	25-30 bedded Hospital	· 111	M.O. Sister Incharge	2 Rs. 30.00 lakh 1 and Rs. 20.00	Salary Medicine	2.00 lakh - 0.50 lakh :
			Pharmacist Staff Nurses Lab. Tech. Radiographer Other Staff	3 lakh (excluding 4 cost of existing	M&E	2.50 lakh;
,				1 S.H.C.) 1 15	Total	5 00 lakh

ANNEXURE

PUBLIC HEALTH AND SCHEDULE

A.	Population	(1981	Census))
----	-------------------	-------	---------	---

	F	Rural	Urban	Total
(i) Population (in lacs)		121 -41	46 ·48	167 -89
(A) Males	• • *	64 •44	24 93	89 -37
(B) Females		56 ·97	21 -55	78 -52
(ii) Density per sq. Km.		247	3,875	333
(iii) Decennial Growth Rate (1971—81)	121 ·41	+23 .89		
(iv) Exception of life at birth (1981—85)				
Population (in lacs)	58 -5			
(b) Females	Rural Urban To	57 ∙9		
B. Vital Rates :—				
(i) Birth Rate 198	82	30 ⋅9	28 · 7	30 ⋅4
198	83	30 -7	28 ·8	30 -2
(ii) Death Rate	82	9 · 1	6 • 4	8 · 4
198	83	10 ·3	7 · 3	9 • 5
(iii) I.M.R 198	82	74 •4	44 ·8	67 · 1
198	83	73 ⋅2	65 ∙9	71 -4
Senctioned posts of Medical and Para-Medical s	staff as on 1st	April. 198		•
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Number
No.				
1. Doctors—				
(i) P.C.M.SM-I			•••	314
(ii) P.C.M.SII			••	3,178
(iii) Dental Officers I & II				184
2 Pharmacists			••	2,613
3 Nursing staff				2,675
6 Lady Health Visitors			••	772
5 A.N.M.			••	3,465
6 Radiographers			••	223
No. of Doctors working in Rural Areas as on	1st April, 19	985	·	***************************************
			Sanctioned	In Position
PCMSJ			178	178
		••		1,660
		••	2,010	1,000
Total Doctors in Rural Areas			2,218	1,830
Population in Rural Areas (1981)		• •	121.41 lakhs	

127

Number of Medical Institutions (Allopathic) as on 31st March, 1985

Si						Proposed Target			
Serial No.	Name of the Institutions 3				No. of existing Institutions	7th Plan 1985—90		Annual Plan 1985—86	
1	2				3	4		5	
1	Hospitals (Rural 25/30 bedded)		,	••	111		••	. ,	
2	Primary Health Centre			•••	130		200	40	
3	Dispensaries/Subsidiary Health Centres			• •	1,576				
4	Sub-Centres				2,603		250	50	
5	Community Health Centres			···	10		50	10	
1	Ayurvedic Hospitals		*************************************		3			••	
2	Ayurvedic Dispensaries				469		50	10	
3	Homoepathic Dispnesaries in the State			••	50		75	15	

Source: D. H. S. Punjab.

CHAPTER XIII

Water Supply and Sewerage

(a) Rural Water Supply and Sanitation

The problem of safe drinking water supply is more acute in the rural areas, where source of drinking water is unhygelfic or the water available is not fit for drining. The coverage of this scheme is limited to the scarcity villages in terms of the following crteria laid down by the Government of India:—

- (i) The villages which do not have assured sources of drinking water within a reasonable distance (1.6 km. or within a depth of 15 metres); or
- (ii) the villages where the source of water supply is endemic to water borne diseases like Chelera and Guinea Worms;
- (iii) the villages which suffer from excess salinity, iron or flouride from its water supply.
- 13.2. There are 12,188 inhabited villages in the State out of which 3,712 villages have been identified as problem villages, which fall in the category of scarcity villages under the above mentioned criteria laid down by Government of India in this respect.
- 13.3. Over the years the design criteria for the rural water supply have been made more liberal. In the beginning the schemes were designed with a water allowance of 5 gallons per head per day and there was to be practically no distribution system. Water Supply was to be given through a battery of taps close to the water works. In 1961, the design criteria was increased to water allowance of 10 gallons per day per head with terminal pressure of 5 metres and a skeleton distribubtion system catering to public stand posts only. In 1976 the criteria was further liberalised to 15 gallons (70 litres) per head per day and terminal pressure of 8 metres. According to revised criteria the augmentation of water supply to the already commissioned villages alone require more than Rs. 40.00 crores. Year-wise expenditure incurred since 1974-75 is given below:—

 Minimum Needs Programme

Year	Expenditure
	(Rs in crores)
One the eve of Fifth Plan	12 .58
1974-75	3 .98
1975-76	3 .68
1976-77	4 · 14
1977-78	5 · 34
1978-79	4.03
1979-80	4 · 81
1980-81	3 · 37
1981-82	4 · 27
1982-83	3 ⋅ 78
1983-84	5 ⋅94
1984-85	9 ·91
Total	65 ·83

Accelerated Rural Water-Supply Scheme (Government of India Scheme)

Year	Expenditure
	(Rs. in crores)
1978-79	2 • 45
1979-80	0 ·75
1980-81	0-46
1981-82	1 ·71
1982-83	0.86
1983-84	3 ·34
1984-85	4.96
Total	14 - 53
Grand Tota	80.36

Physical progress of the Rural Water-Supply programme is given below :--

No. of villages

Commissioned Work in progress at the end of the year 524 Up to 1973-74 1,033 1974-75 317 762 347 704 1975-76 284 1976-77 555 202 563 1977-78 136 663* 1978-79 430 1979-80 135 1980-81 80 444 593 50 1981-82

77

165

165

2482

516

351

N.A.

tentative

1982-83

1983-84

1984-85

Total

*Includes certain Tikas hemlets, which were part of the revenue village, but were counted as separate villages earlier.

- 12.4. Water Supply was commissioned in 2482 villages by the end of 3ist March, 1985. So in the beginning of Seventh Five-Year Plan only 1230 problem villages will remain uncovered. It has been discovered recently that a large number of villages could not be included in the list of problem villages. Fresh survey in this respect has been initiated inthe State. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 10.00 crores has been provided to cover 165 additional villages under this programme.
- 13.5. For Seventh Five -Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 70.00 crores is provided under M.N.P. in the State Plan, which is proposed to be supplemented with additional ARP funds to the extent of Rs. 40.00 crores for covering these villages. The formula for providing assistance under ARP requires to be revised by linking the assistance under ARP with State's efforts to tackle this problem so that the uniform pattern of assistance to all State s is available for this important programme.
- 13.6. An outlay of Rs. 2.50 crores has been provided for low cost sanitation for providing flush type latrines in the rural areas for mitigating the problem faced especially by women in this respect. Details of the scheme are being worked out to make the scheme effective in rural areas. During 1985-86 a token provision of Rs. 0.01 lakh has been made for this purpose.

Urban Water Supply and Sewerage

13.7. There are 134 towns in the State having population of 52.40 lakhs (March, 1984), Out of these water supply in part of 89 towns covering a population of about 36.36 lakhs and sewerage in part of 72 towns covering a population of about 17.12lakhs introduced upto March (31st March, 1984), Government of India has indicated that piped water supply and-under-ground sewerage may be provided to the entire population of the State during International Water Supply and Sanitation Decade i.e. 1981—90. The following Targets have been specified:—

(a) Water Supply in Urban areas 100%

(b) Sewerage and Sewage treatment facilities inurban areas 100% coverage in Class-I Towns

50% coverage in other towns

overall 80% coverage in all towns

13.8. The Punjab Water Supply and Sewerage Board, which is implementing these schemes in urban areas would require 313 crores (Rs. 135.00 crores for Water Supply and Rs. 178.00 crores for Sewerage) for

this purpose. During 7th Five-Year Plan 1985—90) the net requirement of funds by the Board was Rs. 222.00 crores, but only an outlay of Rs. 58.00 crores has been provided for this purpose. The main provision (Rs. 29.50 crores under this sub-head is provided for setting up sewage treatment plants in 8 towns, where IDA assisted supply and sewerage project has been completed during Sixth Plan period. The project is proposed to be implemented with IDA assistance and correspondence in this respect has already been initiated.

13.9. During Sixth Five-Year Plan, an expenditure of Rs. 51.45 crores was incurred during the period 1980—84 for providing water supply and Sewerage facilities in the State. During 1984-85, an expenditure of Rs. 4.96 crores has been incurred for the implementation of Urban Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes in the State. An outlay of Rs. 5.51 crores has been provided for 1985-86 for the implementation of Sewage Treatment Plants and other Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes in the State. Schemewise outlay for Seventh Five-Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 are provided as under:—

(Rs. in lakhs)

Name of the Scheme/Project		rovision		
Name of the Scheme, Project	198590			
1	2	3		
1. L.I.C. Water Supply and Sewerage Project (3rd (Packs	age)—			
(i) L.I.C. Loan	670.0 0	140.00		
(ii) Government of Punjab (Loans to M.C's)	200.00	40.00		
Total	870.00	180.00		
2. HUDCO Aided Water Supply and Sewerage Proj	ject 130.00			
3. Other Water Supply Schen	nes 800.00	170.00		
4. Other Sewerage Schemes	800.00	125.00		
5. Setting up of composite pla	ants 70.00	20.00		
6. Sewage Treatment Plants	2950.00	20.00		
7. Urban Solid waste Disposal	50.00	10.00		
8. UNDP Project for Low Cos Sanitation	87.00	24.97		
9. Water and Air Pollution Control	3.00	0.03		
Grand Total	5760.00	550.00		

13.10. An equity of Rs. 8.00 crores was to be provided to the Water Supply Sewerage Board, as bridge finance/working capital for implementation of IDA assisted water supply and sewerage project in 8 towns of the State, out of which Rs. 6.58 crores was already provided upto 31st March, 1984. An additional amount of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided during 1984-85 for this purpose. An additional amount of Rs. 40.00 lakhs is being provided during the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 out of which Rs. 1.00 lakh has been provided for this purpose during 1985-86.

World Bank Project

13.11 The World Bank Aided Water Supply and Sewerage Project has been completed in 8 towns of the State namely Amritsar, Ludhiana, Jullundur, Patiala, Bhatinda, Rajpura, Pathankot and Moga at a cost of Rs. 66.70 crores during Sixth Five-Year Plan. This project according to the agreements with IDA was scheduled to be completed by March, 1982, but due to delay in signing of agreements and the shortage of inputs the completion of Project was delayed and is likely to be completed by the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan. The financing pattern of this project is given below:—

I.D.A. (35%)
State Government Share (15%)
L.I.C. (20%)
Municipal Corporation/
Committee (30%)

22.61 crores 10.07 crores 13.00 crores

21.02 crores

Total

66.70 crores

- 13.12. Out of Rs. 32.68 crores (Rs. 22.61 crores Rs. 10.07 crores I.D.A. and Government of Punjab Shares) an amount of Rs. 8.60 crores (Rs. 0.60+Rs. 8.00 crores) was provided during 1978-79 and 1979-80. During 1980-81, additional amount of Rs. 11.60 crores (including L.I.C. loan of Rs. 331. 00 lakhs was provided to the Board. These amounts have already been expended.
- 13.13. During 1981-82, an additional amount of Rs. 940.00 lakhs (as IDA and Govt. of Punjab share) have been expended for this project. Out of a provision of Rs. 13.00 crores, which included Rs. 360.00 lakhs as L.I.C. share. During 1982-83, an expenditure of Rs. 9.29 crores (including L.I.C. loan of Rs. 2.70 crores and Rs. 0.20 crores as loan to M. C's.) has been incurred on this project. Since the total amount of I.D.A. loan and Govt. of Punjab share for the project was provided to Punjab Water Supply Sewerage Board by the end of 1982-83, no provision for this project was made during 1983-84 and 1984-85. The L.I.C. has released a loan of Rs. 11.36 crores upto March, 1984 against the total loan amount of Rs. 13.00 crores to be provided by it for this project. The Municipal Corporations/Committees are also liekely to contribute their full share by the end of Sixth Five-Year Plan. The information in this respect is still awaited.
- 13.14. Out of the total requirement of Rs. 8.00 crores to be provided as an equity for the project,

Rs. 6.58 crores were provided to Water Supply Sewerage Board upto March, 1984, During 1984-85, a provision of Rs. 25.00 lakhs was made for this purpose. The project was at an advanced stage of completion and was likely to be completed by 31st March, 1985. The details are still awaited.

Setting up of Sewage Treatment Plants

- 13.15. The completion of above mentioned Water Supply and Sewerage Project in 8 Municipal towns of the State has created health and sanitation problem in the State without the setting up of Sewage Treatment Plants. As such the proposal to set up 8 Sewage Treatment Plants in these towns as subsidiary to the above mentioned project was sent to Govt. of India for including this project costing Rs. 45.00 crores in pipeline for IDA assistance. The lack of proper disposal and Treatment of Sewage in the towns it is feared, may make the investment of Rs. 66.70. crores in the abovementioned project futile as instead of improving the health and sanitation facilities as in these towns, it may create serious health and sanitation problems in these towns and the sorrounding areas. It was, therefore, decided that Sewage Treatment Plants in 8 towns may be set up on priority basis. The World Bank Team, which visited the State for reviewing the progress of water supply and sewerage project also agreed that this project which is subsidiary of the main project may be set up immediately to safeguard the population from any subsequent problems. Spade work for implementing this project has already been initiated and expenditure of Rs. 10.00 lakhs was incurred during 1983-84 for this purpose. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided during 1984-85 for continuing the programme. The cost of the project is estimated to be Rs. 45.00 crores in the first instance. The financing pattern of the project with IDA assistance is expected to be the same as in the case of Water Supply and Sewerage Project. Accordingly, an outlay of Rs. 2950.00 lakhs has been provided for setting up of 8 sewage treatment plants during Seventh Five-Year Plan period. The final provision and releases for this project will be decided after the finalisation of agreement with World Bank. in the meantime for continuing the spade work of the project, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for 1985-86. L.I.C. Project
- 13.16. Beside the I.D.A. project, LIC had sanctioned 27 Water Supply and Sewerage schemes to be implemented at an estimated cost of Rs. 12.00 crores with a loan of Rs. 8.00 crores from LIC The financing pattern of the scheme is that LIC provides loan to the extent of 2/3rd of the project cost and the balance amount is contributed by the concerned Municipal Committee.
- 13.17. During 1980—84, an amount of Rs. 9.70 crores (Rs. 6.40 crores as LIC loan and Rs. 3.30 crores as Punjab Government loan to M.C's) was expended for this purpose. In Annual Plan 1984-85, a sum of Rs. 100.00 lakhs was provided to the board for this purpose (Rs. 67.00 lakhs loan

from LIC and Rs. 33.00 lakhs loan from State to M.C.) During Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 8.70 crores (Rs. 6.70 crores loan from LIC and Rs. 2.00 crores loan from State to M.C's) has been provided for LIC project (3rd package) for implementing Water Supply and Sewerage Project in additional 37 towns of the State. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 180.00 lakhs (Rs. 140.00 lakhs LIC loan + Rs. 40.00 lakhs State Loan to M.C's has been provided for these Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes. The towns covered under this scheme and the estimated cost of water supply and sewerage is given in Annexure-I and II.

Other Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes

13.18. During 1980—84, an expenditure of Rs. 405.00 lakhs (Rs. 230.00 lakhs and Rs. 175.00 lakhs respectively for water supply and for Sewerage Schemes) was incurred in 35 towns not covered under IDA and LIC projects. This programme was given a step up after the completion of World Bank Project and a sum of Rs. 375.00 lakhs (Rs. 250.00 lakhs for water supply and Rs. 125.00 lakhs for sewerage) was provided for 1984-85.

13.19. During Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1600.00 lakhs (Rs. 800.00 lakhs water supply +Rs 800.00 lakhs for Sewerage Schemes) has been provided for Non-IDA /NonLIC schemes in the State. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 295.00 lakhs (Rs. 170.00 lakhs for water supply + Rs. 125.00 for Sewerage) is being provided for this purpose. It will also be ensured that the State loan to M.C's will be sanctioned according to their paying capacity of the loan amount. Water Supply and Sewerage Board will be submitting these schemes to LIC for loan assistance in respect of these schemes also. In addition a tentative amount of Rs. 130.00 lakhs has been provided in Seventh Five-Year Plan for raising loan from HUDCO for water supply and Sewerage Schemes in the State.

Sewage Sullage Utilisation

13.20. The Govt. of India sanctioned 65 (61+4) schemes costing Rs. 6,00 crores (Rs. 3.45 crores +Rs. 2.55 crores) with a central subsidy of Rs. 199.39 lakhs (Rs. 115.00 lakhs+Rs. 84.39 lakhs) under a Centrally-sponsored schemes, which was subsequently transferred to the State. Under this scheme 1/3rd subsidy is to be released on the basis of actual expenditure incurred by the M. C's. During 1980-83, Rs. 60.00 lakhs were expended, in order to meet the liability of subsidy on this account. An additional amount of Rs. 30.00 lakhs was provided to meet the liability of subsidy due on the above mentioned schemes in 1983-84. During 1984-85, an amount of Rs. 7.70 lakhs was provided for

completing the total liability of the schemes sanctioned by Govt. of India. The scheme is not proposed to be contin ued during Seventh Five-Year Plan and no provision has been made for this purpose.

U.N.D.P. Project for Low Cost Sanitation

13.21. The State Govt. has selected 6 towns namely Baretta, Mansa, Budhlada, Lehragaga, Jaitu and Maur for covering these towns under low cost sanitation programme. Door to door survey for the preparation of the feasibility report has been conducted in these towns. Water table in these towns has also been checked by the Sewerage Board to be so low, as to avoid pollution due to the implementation of this scheme. During 1983-84, an expenditure of Rs. 11.00 lakhs was incurred for this purpose. An outlay of Rs. 13.30 lakhs has been provided for this programme during 1984-85. This scheme is proposed to be continued in selected area after verifying the utility of the scheme in that area and after ensuring that pollution of water is not caused by the implementation of water is not easied by the implementation of the scheme. An outlay of Rs. 87.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—1990. An outlay of Rs. 24.97 lakhs has been provided for continuing the scheme in above mentioned six towns during 1985-86.

Setting up of Mechanical Compost Plants

13.22. During Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs has been provided for providing loans assistance to M.C's/Corporation for setting up Mechanical compost plants in major towns of the State. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose during 1985-86.

Urban Solid Waste Disposal

13.23. An outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided, during Seventh Five-Year Plan period for 'Urban Solid Waste Disposal', for improving sanitation in 20 M.Cs. in the State. An anount of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose during 1985-86.

Water and Air Pollution Control

13.24. Token provision of Rs. 3.00 lakhs has been made for construction of building, purchase of equipment for setting up laboratories to control water and Air Pollution in the State during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985-—90. The details of this scheme are being worked out by the department. Final provision will be made after examining the detailed proposal. During 1985-86, also a token provision of Rs. 0.03 lakhs has been made for this purpose.

ANNEXURE I
List of Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes sanctioned by L.I.C. and being implemented in the State (2nd Package)

(Rs. in lakhs) Estimated Cost of the Scheme Serial No. Name of Schemes Water Supply Total Sewerage Scheme Scheme 2 3 4 5 1 26.43 26 43 1 Ahmedgarh 2 Barnala 28.06 19 44 47 .50 63 · 61 62 60 126 - 21 3 Batala 31 · 51 31.514 Budhlada 6.686.68 5 Doraha 5 · 74 71 .07 76 .81 6 Ferozepur **27** · **0**0 27.00 7 Dhuri 32 . 91 47 - 36 80 - 27 8 Fazilka 9 Gurdaspur 22 .62 37 . 51 60 - 13 10.93 20 48 31 · 41 10 Jagraon 25 - 40 25 .40 11 Jaitu 12 Jandiala 29 · 82 $\mathbf{29} \cdot \mathbf{82}$ 22 - 47 31.50 53 97 13 Khanna 23.9623 .96 Kurali 79 -44 79 -44 15 Kapurthala 82 .73 $82\cdot 73$ 16 Malout Mandi 20.27 28 .98 49 - 25 17 Malerkotla 29 81 29 81 18 Mukerian Nakodar 35.98 35.98 19 Patran 16.15 16 15 20 34 .40 34 · 40 21 Quadian 36.26 36.26 22 Raman Mandi 10.95 20 .87 31 82 23 Rampura Phul 22.43 50 73 28 · 30 24 Sangrur 20 - 35 32 90 53 25 25 Sunam 26 Talwandi Bhai 5.95 5.95 7.597.59 27 Zira 1206 - 46 Total 818 .00 388 -46

ANNEXURE II List of Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes for 3rd Pkg. (LIC. Project)

(Rs. in lakhs)

Estimated Cost of the Scheme

Seria	erial Name of Town	Estimated Cost of the Scheme					
No.		Water Supply	Sew e rage	Total			
1	2	3	4	5			
1	Dharamkot	11 · 59		11 - 59			
2	Machhiwara	4 30	~	4 · 30			
3	Bhawanigarh	27 · 00	-	27 ·00			
4	Majitha	34 00		34 · 00			
5	Tanda Urmar	30 · 00	-	30 · 00			
6	Dasuya	44 00	_	44 · 00			
7	Sri Hargobindpur	25 11	_	25 · 11			
8	Mullanour	24 · 00		24 · 00			
9	Dhariwal	21 · 36	-	21 · 36			
10	Tarn Taran	62 · 16	70 · 00	132 · 16			
11	Nabha	24 · 80	25 .00	49 ·80			
12	Raikot	8 · 13	5 · 00	13 · 13			
13	Jallalabad	10 · 60	-	10.60			
14	Goniana	26 · 19		26 · 19			
15	Pathankot	14 · 38	55 -00	69 · 38			
16	Garh Shankar	15 · 00		15 · 00			
17	Gardhiwala	15.00		15 .00			
18	Sirhind	17 · 38	_	17 · 38			
19	Kharar	15 00		15 .00			
20	Dera Bassi	15 · 00	_	15.00			
21	Hoshiarpur	20 · 00		20 .00			
22	Gobindgarh	15.00		15 .00			
23	Patiala	20 · 00		20 · 00			
24	Patran	_	25 00	25 · 00			
25	Samana	_	30 00	30 · 00			
26	Ahmedgarh		35.00	35 .00			
27	Dhuri	_	50.00	50 · 00			
28	Dhanaula		30 · 00	30 · 00			
29	Doraha	_	10 .00	10.00			
30	Samrala	. -	10 · 00	10 · 00			
31	Zira	_	15 00	15 .00			
32	Fatehgarh Churian	_	10 .00	10 · 00			

(Rs. in lakhs)

C. in Name of Toron	Estimated (Cost of the Sch	emes
Serial Name of Town No.	Water Supply 3 — 1 — 1 — 7	Sewerage	Total
1 2	3	4	5
33 Qadian	-	10 00	10 .00
34 Mukerian	_	10 .00	10 · 00
35 Malout	_	70 · 0 0	70 .00
36 Jandiala		10 · 00	10 .00
37 Faridkot	_	30 · 00	30 · 00
Total	500 · 00	500 .00	1000 -00

STATEMENT WS-I Ürban Water Supply and Sanitation Schemes—Annual Plan 1985-86

(Rs. in lakhs)

	Name of the Individual	Location and Brief Objectives and	Estd.	Expdr.	Actua Expdr		ely expdr ring 1984-85		L.I.C.	loan	
Sr. No.	Project	scope of the Project and year in which project was started		upto the end of fifth plan		State Plan-	Other resources	Total to be availed of	Availed upto 1983-84	Required 1985—90	Required 1985-86
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
	. Pb. Water Supply and Sewerage Project (IDA Project)	8 cities/towns namely, Amritsar, Jullundur, Ludhiana Patiala, Rajpura, Bhatinda, Pathanko and Moga Project started during Feb. (1978-79). The Project aims to augment water supply and sew. in 8 towns men tioned, above	t 1978 t	0 936.00	6025	78 —	644 · 22	1300 -00	1135 -69	-	
	Water Supply of 9 towns co- vered under LIC 1st package	9 towns namely Mansa, Srihind, Samana, Gidderbaha Phillaur, Phagwara, Lehragaga, Kotka-	a	314-57 4	61 •88		19·61 •	325 .00	325 ·00	_	
	Water Supply and sewerage Schemes of 27 towns covered under LIC 2nd package	pura and Hoshiarpu 27 towns mentioned- in Annexure 'I' The Project started during April, 1981. It aims to augment W/S in 27 towns and sewerage in 11 towns of the State as men- tioned in Annexure I	1206 ·46	_ !	970 -43	33·00 (GOP loan)	203 -00	804 -00	804 -00	_	
1 .	LIC (3rd pkg.)	Under process		******	-		67 ·00 LIC 13 ·00 MCs 80 ·00	-		670 ·00	140 .00
	Continuing W/S Schemes (Non- IDA and Non- LIC)	Throughout Punjab	1800 ·85	Not 11 avail- able	70 -95	250 .00	250 ·00 (GO 50 ·00 (MC		-(800 -00 GOP loan)	170 ·00 (GOP loan
5 . •	Continuing Sewerage Schemes (Non IDA Non- LIC)		2120 ·07	Ditto 11	14 ·05	125 00 1	25 ·00 (GOP 75 ·00 (MCs 200 ·00		-(0	800 ·00 GOP loan)	125 ·00 (GOP loan)
	Sewera ge /Sullage Utilisation Sche- mes	the Project is to step up the utilisation of mentrial resources and utilise sewage for at ricultural purposes.	. 600 ·47	137 ·42	363 ·23		7 · 70(GOP) 5 · 00(MCs) 22 · 7 ;	-			
. 5	Setting up of Mechanical Com- post Plants	3 towns namely, Ludhiana, Jullundur and Amritsar.	, 192 ·00		_	_		-	(Ge	70 ·00 OP loan) (C	20 ·00 GOP loan)
	Setting up of Sewage Treat- ment Plants in 8 towns covered under on going IDA Project	8 towns namely, Amritsar, Jullundur, Patiala, Ludhiana, Rajpura, Bhatinda Moga and Pathanko		-	_	10 .00	2 ·50	~-	_	900 •00	20 •00
	UNDP Project covering 6 towns of the State	 Baretta, 2, Mansa, Budhlada, 4, Maur, Lehragaga and 6. Jaitu 	3, —	-	-	13 ·30	_	· <u> </u>	(0	87 ·00 GOP loan)(24 ·97 GOP loan)

CHAPTER-XIV

URBAN DEVELOPMENT AND HOUSING

Urban Development

- 14.1. The economic development of the State and the resultant rural and urban prosperity has accentuated the urbanisation process and migration of population from rural to urban areas. In 1981 census the population of the State was 1.66 crores, which is expected to increase to 200 lakhs by 1991. It is estimated that the trend of urban population growth will be 44.1 per cent during the period 1981—90. Accordingly, the annual increase in urban population will be 2 lakh persons during 1981—90. During 1980—84, an expenditure of Rs. 2407.41 lakhs was incurred. An anticipated expenditure of Rs. 852.70 lakhs has been incurred in Annual Plan 1984-85 for this sub-head.
- 14.2. In order to check disequilibrium between the pace of urbanisation and urban facilities/civic amenities, a provision of Rs. 4075 lakhs has been made for various schemes of urban development during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985-80, which together with institutional, municipal and other sources should achieve substantial results. An outlay of Rs. 818.00 lakhs has been provided for 1985-86 under various programmes of Urban Development.

Urban Estates

- 14.3. The development of Urban Estates involves the acquisition and development of land by providing infrastructural facilities and public amenities. To speed up the development in this field by availing institutional finance and for making the scheme selffinancing, it has been proposed to constitute an Urban Development Authority for the co-ordinated acquisition and development of land activity in the urban area of the State. It will, however, take some time before the Urban Development Authority takes its final shape. During 1980-83 an expenditure of Rs. 1079.16 lakhs was incurred for the acquisition of 263 acres & development of 595 acres of land. During 1983-84, 380 acres of additional land was developed with an expenditure of Rs. 229.00 lakhs. During 1984-85, an outlay of Rs.669.00 lakhs was provided for acquisition of 250 acres and development of 800 acres of semi-developed land. With this development it would be possible to sell 4,000 plots, with an anticipated receipt of Rs. 300 lakhs.
- 14.4. The department of urban development will be having 969.10 acres of semi-developed and 2,365 acres of un-developed land in the State at the end of sixth five-year plan. An amount of Rs. 40.00 crores is required for the development of this land. It has therefore, been decided to resort to fresh acquisition on a very modest scale during Seventh Five-Year Plan period.
- 14.5 An outlay of Rs. 2800.00 lakhs has been provided for scheme UD-1 Urban Estates during Seventh Five-Year Plan, for acquisition of 375 acres of land and for development of 1,100 acres of land

(including landscaping and augmentation of water supply in SAS Nagar and for meeting the anticipated decretal liability of already acquired land. An outlay of Rs. 655.00 lakhs has been provided for this scheme during 1985-86 for acquisition (100 acres) and for development (390 acres) of land and for payment of enhanced compensation.

Imporvement Trusts

14.6. Improvement Trusts receive contribution from the Municipal Committee at 2 per cent of the latter's revenue. This is an inadequate provision particularly in the case of M. C.'s with weak financial position. Therefore, most of the improvment trusts generally need loan assistance. During 1980—84 an expenditure of Rs. 20.00 lakhs was incurred and during 1984-85, an expenditure of Rs. 8.10 lakhs is anticipated for this purpose. An outlay of Rs. 46.00 lakhs during Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985-90) and an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs during 1985-86 has been provided in this respect.

Integrated Development Programme for Small and Medium Towns

- 14.7. This is a Centrally Oponsored Scheme under which 50 per cent share is to be provided by the State. An expenditure of Rs. 260.00 lakhs in 1980—84 was incurred for the implementation of this programme in various towns of the State. During 1984-85, an expenditure of Rs. 80.50 lakhs is anticipated for this purpose. The programme will be continued during Seventh Five-Year Plan and an outlay of Rs. 600.00 lakhs has been provided for development of 13 towns under this programme. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose.
- 14.8. In addition for integrated development of bigger towns Amritsar, Jullundur, Ludhiana and Patiala, which were covered under the old Centrally Sponsored Scheme, an expenditure of Rs. 76.00 lakhs during 1980—84 was incurred. An expenditure outlay of Rs. 19.50 lakhs is anticipated during 1984-85.

The programme is proposed to be continued during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90, an outlay of Rs. 69.00 lakhs is provided for this purpose. During 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 12.00 lakhs is provided in this connection.

Towns and Regional Planning

14.9. This is a staff scheme, for which an expenditure of Rs. 11.25 lakhs was incurred during 1980—83. During 1983-84, an expenditure of Rs. 7.28 lakhs was incurred under this programme. The staff under this scheme is to be engaged in rural sector planning at block level, preparation of plan of hitherto neglected small

towns and preparation of master plans for the towns mushrooming in haphazard fashion along highways and other important roads. An expenditure of Rs. 9.90 lakhs is anticipated for this staff scheme during 1984-85. An outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and for 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 9.00 lakhs is provided for the continuation of this staff scheme.

Environmental Improvement of Slums

14.10 For environmental improvement of slums such as drinking water, pavement of streets, pucca drains, street lights, public urinals and laterines, etc., an expenditure of Rs. 179.00 lakhs was incurred during 1980—83 to give benefft to 1,85,638 persons. An expenditure of Rs. 80.00 lakhs was incurred for this purpose for the benefit of 1,90,616 persons during 1983-84. An expenditure of Rs. 31.00 lakhs has been incurred under this scheme during 1984-85, in order to cover additional population of 45,000 persons. It may be pointed out that the State provision under this scheme as loan to M.C's is supplemented with their own funds also.

14.11 Keeping in view the importance of this programme, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Five-Year Plan, to cover additional population of 3 lakhs under this scheme. An outlay of Rs. 31.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose for benefit of 45000 persons during 1985-86.

Management Training for Urban Development

14.12 During Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90, an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for imparting training in urban management system to the staff. An outlay of Rs. 1.00 lakh has been provided for this scheme during 1985-86.

Housing

14.13 The provision of shelter for homeless is crucial to the development and improvement of the quality of life of the inhabitants of the State. One of the objective of the Sixth Five-Year Plan is to reduce substantially the number of absolutely shelterless people and to provide conditions for others to improve their housing environments. Due to enormous increase in population and increased cost of construction there is an acute shortage of housing facilities in the State. The construction activity undertaken during Sixth Plan has touched only a fraction of the problem. In order to check further deteroiration in housing shortage, priority in allocation of funds for this sector has been given in line with the objectives of the Approach to the Seventh Five-Year Plan highlighted by Government of India. In order to boost the construction activity in the sector, institutional finance from HUDCO is being raised to supplement the provision in the state plan. An outlay of Rs 71.74 crores is being provided for this sub-head for Seventh Five Year Plan (1985—90), against the outlay of Rs. 57.35 crores approved for Sixth Plan period (1980 - 85).

14.14 During 1980—83 an amount of Rs. 30 30.15 lakhs was spent for this purpose. An additional expenditure of Rs. 1075.22 lakhs was incurred during 1983-84. During 1984-85, an expenditure of Rs. 1243.07 lakhs has been anticipated for this sub-head, out of which Rs. 418.60 lakhs was for the repayment of HUDCO loan instalments. During 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 1160.00 lakhs has been provided for this sub-head, which includes Rs. 401.00 lakhs for repayment of HUDCO loan liability. The details of important schemes are given as under:—

Houses for Government Servants

14.15 This scheme relates to the procurement of land and construction of houses for Government employees in the State at district/tehsil headquarters and other places. Under this scheme the houses are constructed for various categories of Government servants. The main emphasis is laid to provide accommodation to maximum number in lowest category of employees i.e. 92%. The rest of 8% of the total number of houses are to be provided for the higher categories.

accommodation for them, it was decided during 1979-80, to avail of the HUDCO loan assistance for this scheme and the activity for construction of houses was transferred to Punjab Housing Development Board. Under this scheme the State Government contributes 30% seed money and the balance 70% loan assistance is raised from HUDCO by the Board. An outly of Rs. 355.00 lakhs was provided during 1979-80 for construction of about 2060 residential houses, 997 flats for Government employees at district/tehsil headquarters and at other places, such as focal points and at Chandigarh.

14.17 Due to late receipt of HUDCO loan assistance, shortage of building materials etc., the Housing Board could only start work on this porject during 1979-80, but could not complete the construction of these houses. During 1980-84, an expenditure of Rs. 1012.78 lakhs was incurred for undertaking construction of 2354 houses for Government employees in the state at various places, out of which 64 officer flats at Chandigarh and 732 houses at other places were completed. An additional outlay of Rs. 335.00 lakhs is anticipated for 1984-85 for this purpose and it is expected that 1102 additional houses would be completed by 31st March, 1985. The construction of additional 984 houses has also been undertaken during this year.

14.18 It has been discovered while reviewing the progress of the houses that Housing Board could not complete the construction of targetted houses, during Sixth Plan period with the funds made available to it as seed money and for repayment of HUDCO loan instalments. The main reason for non-completion of these houses is attributed to the fact that HUDCO did not provide matching loan assistance to complete the houses which has resulted in cost escalation of the project cost for completing these houses. This matter is being examined separately. In the menatime an outlay of Rs 2000.00 lakhs is being provided for

undertaking construction of 1750 houses at various places in the State, tentatively, during Seventh Five Year Plan 1985—90 which includes provision for repayment of HUDCO loan instaments and completion of spill-over works. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 288.00 lakhs has been provided for this programme in order to meet the liability of HUDCO loan instalments and for completion of spill-over works only.

14.19 There is a growing demand for house building advance for the Government servants for constrcution of their own houses. The upward entitlement of the loan amounts for house building and the increased cost of construction of houses has added new dimension to it. During 1980-83, Rs. 603.04 lakhs were expanded for this purpose for the benefit of 1846 Government employees. An adoitional expenditure of Rs. 282.35 lakhs was incurred during 1983-84 for provision of loan to 864 additional persons. During 1984-85 an outlay of Rs. 286.30 lakhs was provided under the programme for advancing loan 944 persons. An outlay of Rs. 1500.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose for the benefit of 3000 Government employees during the Seventh Five Year Plan. A sum of Rs. 301.00 lakhs has been provided for provision of loan to 600 employees under this scheme during 1985-86. In addition an amount of Rs. 300.00 lakhs during Seventh Five Year Plan (1985-90) and Rs. 65.00 lakhs during 1985-86 has been provided for repairs of houses and purchase of Plots/Built houses. This amount was being provided previously in Non-Plan Budget.

14.20 An outlay of Rs. 175.00 lakhs has been provided for Construction of Houses for Ministers/Speakers/Dy. Speakers/M.L.As. etc. (Ministers/Speakers/Dy. Speakers Rs. 100.00 lakhs and Rs. 75.00 lakhs for M.L.As) during Seventh Five Year Plan, 1985—90. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs (Rs. 20.00 lakhs for Minister/Speaker/Dy. Speakers Rs. 30.00 lakhs for M.L.As) has been earmarked for this purpose.

Subsidised Industrial Houses

14.21 Under this scheme residential houses for industrial workers are constructed in the State Sector, cooperative sector and private sector. The Government advances loans to the extent of 65% of the cost of construction of houses in the cooperative sector and to the tune of 50% of the cost of construction of the houses in the private sector. In addition 25% of the cost of the house is given as subsidy. The maximum cost of the house is considered as Rs. 8500.00 for grant of loan and subsidy. There is a growing demand for revision of present cost of Rs. 8500.00 for consideration of loan and subsidy under this scheme in view of the high cost of construction. The houses in the Government sector are constructed through Punjab Housing Development Board.

14.22 A sum of Rs. 10.71 lakhs was expended in 1980—84 for construction of 260 houses for industrial workers in the state in private sector. An expenditure of Rs. 15.00 lakhs is anticipated for the completion of 314 spill-over houses during 1984-85.

14.23 During Seventh Plan period, an outlay of Rs. 75.00 lakhs has been provided for construction of additional 325 houses under this programme in the private sector. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been provided for construction of 50 houses in the private sector during 1985-86 under this Scheme.

Houses for Rural Homeless

14.24 This scheme is covered under the Revised Minimum Needs Programme. The revised minimum needs programme places a high priority on the provision of house sites and assistance for construction of houses for rural homeless workers. About 3 lakhs families of landless workers mostly belonging to Scheduled Castes were allotted free house sites, each site measuring 100 sq. yards, in the rural areas of the State. The work regarding the construction of houses on these sites, was undertaken by the Housing Development Board in 1978 in order to supplement the individual efforts of the beneficiaries. During Sixth Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1200.00 lakhs was provided for this purpose. During 1980-84, an expenditure of Rs. 1051.00 lakhs was incurred and the Housing Board completed the construction of 23271 houses upto March, 1984 (1978-84).

14.25 During 1984-85 an expenditure of Rs. 104.17 lakhs has been incurred for the construction of 900 additional houses. It is anticipated that in addition to the individual effort Punjab Housing Development Board will be completing the construction of 24,171 houses by the end of Sixth Plan. During Sixth Five Year Plan, a survey of identification of weaker sections in Punjab was conducted (Reference period Sept.,—Dec., 1980) which revealed that there are only 22,187 homeless persons in rural areas of the State and in addition to the individual effort Punjab Housing Development Board would complete the construction of 24,171 houses for these poeple by the end of March, 1985.

14.26 In view of these facts, no new construction by the Punjab Housing Development Board is being proposed in the Seventh Five Year Plan. The allottees of free house sites will, however, continue to get loan assistance on priority basis, for construction of houses in rural areas, under village housing project scheme. During Seventh Five Year Plan, an amount of Rs. 324.00 lakhs is being provided only to meet the repayment of HUDCO loan liability. An outlay of Rs. 74.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose during 1985-86.

Loans for LIG Houses

14.27 This scheme is financed by LIC/GIC of India. Under the LIG scheme, loans are sanctioned to individuals, whose income does not exceed Rs. 7,200 per annum. The maximum limit of loan is Rs. 12,500 or 80% of the cost of the houses, whichever is less. For 1980—83, an expenditure of 131.35 lakhs was incurred for provision of loan assistance to 1920 persons under this scheme. During 1983-84 an expenditure of Rs. 10.00 lakhs was incurred for provision

of loan to additional 200 persons under this scheme. A tentative outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs swas provided during 1984-85, for advancing loan to 1600 additional persons under this programme. This outlay was enhanced with the receipt of LIC/GIC loan.

14.28. During Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided to provide loan assistance to 1000 persons in the State under this programme. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided during 1985-86 for the benefit of 100 persons under this scheme. This outlay will be revised according to the actual receipts of LIC/GIC loan.

Middle Income Group Houses

14.29. Under the MIG housing scheme loans are sanctioned to individuals, whose income exceeds Rs. 7,200 but is less than Rs. 18,000 per annum. The maximum limit of loan is Rs. 25,000 or 80 per cent of the cost of the house, whichever is less. The funds under this scheme are also provided by LIC/GIC. During 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 71.35 lakhs was incurred for the benefit of 363 persons. An additional amount of Rs. 10.00 lakhs was expended during 1983-84 to help 50 loanees for the construction of houses under this scheme. A tentative provision of Rs. 10.00 lakhs was made during 1984-85 for 50 beneficiaries under this scheme which was revised on receipt of LIC/GIC loan. L.I.C. loan of Rs. 222.00 lakhs was released to the Board for construction of L.I.G./M.I.G. houses during 1984-85.

14.30. During Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90), an outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs has been provided for the benefit of 350 persons under this programme. During 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for the provision of loan to 50 persons.

Loans for Building Houses in Urban Estates

14.31. Under this scheme loans are advanced to the plot holders in the Urban Estates set up in the State in order to boost construction activity in these Estates. The maximum amount of loan admissible is Rs. 55,000 and mimimum is Rs. 15,000. The amount of loan is linked to the size of plot.

- 14.32. During the year 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 62.36 lakhs was incurred to provide loans to 200 persons for construction of houses. During 1983-84, an amount of Rs. 55.90 lakhs was spent for providing loans to 168 persons under this scheme. An expenditure of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been incurred to provide loan assitance to 60 persons during 1984-85.
- 14.33. In order to provide relief to those applicants, who are on the waiting list for over a decade, an amount of Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Plan (1985—90) for provision of loan to 90 persons. An Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been provided to provide loan to 21 persons.

Village Housing Project Scheme

14.34 This scheme was introduced by Govt. of India in 1958-59 for extending financial assistance

to the people living in rural areas for construction of houses. Under this scheme loans are advanced to the needy persons subject to a maximum of Rs. 5,000 per house.

- 14.35. During 1980—84, an expenditure of Rs. 141.00 lakhs was incurred for advancing loans to 2,844 persons. A tentative outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs was provided for granting loan to 200 persons under this scheme during 1984-85 which was likely to be revised according to actual receipt of LIC/GIC loan.
- 14.36. During Seventh Five-Year Plan, Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided to provide financial assistance to 2,000 persons for construction of houses in rural areas of the State. A tentative amount of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for the benefit of 200 persons under this scheme in Annual Plan 1985-86, which will be reviewed on actual receipt of loan from LIC/GIC.

Housing Development Board

14.37. The Board came into existence in May. 1973. The Housing Board is provided assistance by way of loan for additional construction of various categories of houses e.g., E.W.S., L.I.G., M.I.G. and H.I.G. etc. The Housing Board in addition raises institutional finance for this purpose and meets the liabilities of principle and interest for payment to financial institutions like HUDCO out of advanced deposits/ recoveries from the applicants/allottees. During 1980-83, an amount of Rs. 100.00 lakhs was provided as loan to Housing Board for various Social Housing schemes. During 1983-84, an additional loan Rs. 80.00 lakhs was provided to Punjab H Development Board for the construction of Housing these The Housing Board constructed (E.W.S-24. L.I.G.-1166, M.I.G.-986 and H.I.G-193) houses during the period 1980-84. An additional amount of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of 3010 (L.I.G. 2214, M.I.G. 646 H.I.G. 150) houses during 1984-85. For boosting construction of social housing, e.g., E.W.S., L.I.G., M.I.G. houses etc., envisaged under 20-Point Programme, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided as loan assistance to the Punjab Housing Development Board for construction of 500 LIGH, 1,000 MIGH and 200 HIGH houses under various social housing schemes in order to reduce the acute shortage of housing accommodation in the State. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been provided as loan to the Housing Board for construction of 300 LIG, 200 MIG and 70 HIG houses under this programme.

Police Housing

14.38. Houses for Police Personnel are also got constructed through the Punjab Housing Development Board with HUDCO loan assistance. During 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 442.18 lakhs was incurred for construction of 970 houses and barrack accommodation for 550 persons. The Housing Board completed the construction of only 416 spillover houses during

the period and 970 houses were still under construction. During 1983-84 an additional expenditure of Rs. 185.00 lakhs was incurred and no house could be completed after meeting the repayment liability of HUDCO loan to the extent of Rs. 80.00 lakhs. During 1984-85, an outlay of Rs. 185.00 lakhs has been provided under this programme which includes Rs. 160.00 lakhs for repayment of HUDCO loan liability, Rs. 60.00 lakhs for spillover works with PWD and Rs. 25.00 lakhs to be used as seed money for undertaking new construction. The proposal of the Housing Board for allocation of funds for completing shillover works and for cost escalation charges

is being examined separately.

14.39. During Seventh Plan period, an outlay of Rs. 2,000.00 lakhs has been provided for the construction of 1,250 new houses and barrack accommodation for 1,750 persons. The proposed outlay of Rs. 2000 lakhs includes the liability for paying the HUDCO loan instalments to the extent of Rs. 700.00 lakhs and Rs. 157.00 lakhs for completing the spill over works of P.W.D. during Seventh Five-Year Plan period. For 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 250.00 lakhs is provided for completion of spill over works and for construction of barrack accommodation for 550 persons.

CHAPTER XV

WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES AND BACKWARD CLASSES

Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes together constitute more than one-third of the State's population. Scheduled Castes alone account for about 27 per cent. This is perhaps the highest percentage for any State in the country. They are spread all over the State in varying proportions. As per 1981 census, about 81 per cent of the total population of the Scheduled Castes live in rural areas as compared to 72 per cent of non-scheduled castes. In rural areas Scheduled Castes are mostly engaged in the agriculture sector and constitute 60 per cent of the total agricultural labour force. Hardly 7.0 per cent of them are cultivators who are mainly small and marginal farmers and share croppers. Others are engaged in traditional occupations such as weavers. leather workers, tanners and flayers and agricultural labourers etc., linked to their castes. In urban areas their population is about 19 per cent and they are mostly engaged in the low income occupations. Literacy rate among them is only 23.86 per cent as compared to 40.86 per cent among non-Scheduled Castes. This percentage among the male population of these castes is 30.96 and as low as 15.67 per cent among the females.

- 15.2. These facts reveal that the Scheduled Castes are economically, socially and educationally backward in comparison to the general population of the State. Under such circumstances the State Government has endeavoured to take measures for over-all development of Scheduled Castes comprising social, economic and educational fields.
- Rs. 3500.00 lakhs has been allocated against the outlay of Rs. 3200.00 lakhs in the Sixth Five Year Plan. This provision is for strengthening of continuing programmes for educational advancement, economic uplift and social betterment by adding new schemes and providing more funds. For the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided. Programmewise details are as under:—

Educational Programme

15.4. Education is the basic in-put for bringing about the social and economic transformation of any community. It is much more for the Scheduled Castes who are socially and economically depressed classes and suffer from psychological handicaps as a result of suppression for centuries. Education creates the inner strength and impart confidence to face oppression, humilitation and inequality. To implement various schemes under this programme an outlay of Rs. 1675.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan against the provision of Rs. 680.51 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. For the Annual Plan, 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 244.50 lakhs has been provided against the approved allocation of Rs. 153.50 lakhs in 1984-85.

15.5. Free books and stationery are given to the Scheduled Castes students studying in 6th to 10th classes. In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 570.00 lakhs has been set aside to benefit about 10 lakh students. An outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been allocated to provide free books and stationery to 2.00 lakhs students during 1985-86. Under a Centrally Sponsored Scheme 'Grants for the purchase of medical and engineering books' (50:50), the medical and engineering institutions are given grants for the purchase of books for supplying these to Scheduled Castes students studying in these institutions. The outlays of Rs. 10.0) lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been provided as a State share. It is expected that equal amount will be contributed by the Government of India as its share. Similarly under a State scheme, the institutions teaching Law are provided grants for the purchase of books for the use of Scheduled Castes students. For this purpose, an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakhs in the Seventh plan has been provided. Five Industrial Training Centres are being run exclusively for the Scheduled Castes. To continue these centres an outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86, a provision of Rs. 6.00 lakhs is made. These five centres are lacking adequate infrastructure and training is imparted generally in out-dated trades which have low employability potential. It is now proposed to set up an advanced institute to impart training in dynamic and newly emerging technical trades. These five centres will cease to function and are to be shifted in the proposed institute when it becomes fully functional. For the setting up of this advanced Institute, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided, in the Seventh Plan and a token provision of Rs. 1.00 lakh in 1985-86. To continue the scheme aiming at providing grants to the Scheduled Castes girls students studying in post-matric and postgraduate classes at the rate of Rs. 40.00 per mensem and Rs. 50.00 per mensem respectively, an outlay of Rs. 143.00 lakhs is allocated in the Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakh has been set apart in the Annual Plan 1985-86.

and allied services, State Civil Services, Banking and L.I.C. services, is being imparted in the centre, run at Punjabi University, Patiala. In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been allocated for the coaching programmes. Of which an outlay of Rs. 3.60 lakhs is provided in 1985-86. It has been considered that there is hardly any scope to expand the programmes for coaching in the existing centre at Patiala because of lack of adequate accommodation for hostel etc. To meet this problem, it is proposed to construct a fulfledged residential institute around Chandigarh and the coaching programmes are to be shifted to this institute. An outlay of Rs. 35.00 lakhs has been provided for the construction of this institute in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 a token provision of Rs. 0.10 lakh is made. To meet the shortage of qualified Scheduled Castes

stenographers in the State, special training is imparted to the Scheduled Castes candidates with a view to improve their skill. Now it is proposed to run this scheme as Centrally Sponsored Scheme (50:50) in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 2.50 lakhs has been provided. It is expected that matching funds will be provided by the Government of India under the scheme "Coaching and Allied schemes". Under another on-going Centrally Sponsored Schemes 'Girl Hostels' (50:50) an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakhs is allocated.

of Rs. 3.00 lakhs is allocated.

15.7 Grants are given to the Scheduled Castes students studying in medical and engineering institutions whose parents income does not exceed Rs. 12,000 per annum. Under this scheme, an outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakh has been set apart in the Seventh Plan and an outlay of Rs. 14.30 lakhs in 1985-86. The mere enrolment of Scheduled Castes in the educational institutions is not adequate. Unless Scheduled Castes students are enabled to stand on their merit they will not be able to compete with their non-Scheduled Castes colleagues. To inculcate the spirit of competition a new scheme 'Awards to Scheduled Castes students' has been Under this scheme, six students (three brilliant initiated. girls and three boys) will be selected from each educational block on the basis of their merit obtained in 5th standard examination. They will be given scholarship at the rate of Rs. 25.00 per mensem per student during their studies in 6th to 8th classes. Similarly six students (three girls and three boys) will be selected on the basis of their merit obtained in the middle standard examination amongst the Scheduled Castes students of each block. They will also be awarded scholarship at the rate of Rs. 25 per mensem per student during their studies in the 9th and 10th classes. For awarding the scholarships an outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 14.00 lakh is allocated. Among the Scheduled Castes there are some vulnerable groups who are lagging behind in the field of education. To attract the children of parents engaged in unclean occupations towards schools a new scheme 'Grants to primary students belonging to parents engaged in unclean occupation' has been initiated with an outlay of Rs. 250.00 lakhs in 1985-90. It is expected that the matching contribution is to be provided by the Government of India under the Centrally Sponsored Scheme 'Pre-matric scholarships for those engaged in the so called occupations'. For the year 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided under this scheme. Two new centrally sponsored schemes (50.50) namely 'Coaching to Scheduled Castes students', and 'Opportunity cost for primany girl students' have been inducted with outlays Rs. 10.00 lakhs and Rs. 374.00 lakhs respectively in the Seventh Plan. It is expected that Govt. of India will also contribute equal amount as its share.

Programme for Economic Uplift

15.8. Economic backwardness among Scheduled Castes is the major factor of their deplorable socioeconomic conditions. Under this programme efforts are made to lift them above the poverty line.

15.9. In the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs.

905.00 lakh is being allocated. For the year 1985-86 an otlay of Rs. 136.50 lakhs has been allocated. A new scheme 'Subsidy for the purchase of land for growing fodder and setting up of industrial units' has been initiated in place of the existing scheme 'Subsidy for the purchase of agricultural land.' The cost of the agricultural land per acre is too high and it is difficult for a poor Scheduled Caste family to arrange funds over and above the amount of subsidy for the purchase of minimum piece of three acres. Because of this reason the deserving Scheduled Caste families are unable to reap the benefit from the existing scheme. Under the new proposed scheme the subsidy will be given for the purchase of even half an acre of land for growing fodder and one kanal for setting up an indust-Another object rial unit. of the scheme is to provide incentive for the occupational The new scheme has been introduced with outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 10.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86. Under this scheme 1350 families would be helped in the Seventh Plan and 135 families in 1985-86.

15.10. Two corporations, namely, the Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Development and Finance Corporation and the Punjab Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation (BACK FINCO) are functioning in the State with the primary objective of undertaking the schemes for ameliorating the lot of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes. These Corporations promote and finance income-generating activities of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes by providing loans which are either interest free or have a nominal rate of interest. During the Seventh Plan, the Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Development and Finance Corporation has a target to advance interest free loans. worth Rs. 45.00 crores inclusive of capital subsidy worth Rs. 15.00 crores, under tie-up arrangement. with banks to one lakh families. In addition to this, the Corporation has a target to disburse loans worth Rs. 20.00 crores to 31000 beneficiaries at nominal rate of interest under its direct loaning schemes. Thus the Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Development and Finance Corporation will cover 1.31 Scheduled Castes families with the loans inclusive of capital subsidy amounting to Rs. 65.00 Similarly the Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation will extent interest free loans amounting to Rs. 10.00 crores under tie-up arrangement with commercial banks to 25000 families. Under this direct loaning programme, 7750 families. would be covered with the loans amounting of Rs. 4.75 crores under the Seventh Plan period. For the strengthening of the capital base of the Punjab Sche-Land Development and Finance duled Castes Corporation, an outlay of Rs. 255.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan and it is expected that the Government of India will contribute in the form of grant-in-aid for share capital to the Corporation to the extent of Rs. 245.00 lakhs. In the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 25.50 lakhs has been allocated as a State share and the Government of India will provide 24.50 lakhs as its share. For the Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation, an outlay of

Rs. 100.00 lakhs has been provided as share capital contribution in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided. To subsidise interest on the loans under the tie-up arrangements, the outlays of Rs. 300.00 lakhs for the Scheduled Castes Corporation and Rs. 145.00 lakhs for the Backward Classes Corporation have been provided in the Seventh Plan. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 80.00 lakhs has been provided for both Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes Corporations.

15.11. Interest free loans are advanced only to the families who are issued "Yellow Cards" To meet the expenditure of printing Yellow Cards, an outlay of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Plan. Of which an outlay of Rs. 1.00 lakh is to be spent in 1985-86.

Programme for Health, Housing and Other Social Assistance

15.12. Under this programme, emphasis is given for the provision of basic facilities and other amenities with a view to bridging the gap between the conditions of Scheduled Castes and the general population. In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 870.00 lakhs has been provided. For the year 1985-86, the funds to the extent of Rs. 114.00 lakhs are provided.

15.13. Scheduled Castes often live in dirty, unclean and unhygienic basties. For this purpose a scheme 'Environmental improvement of Scheduled Castes basties including drinking water units' is in operation. Environmental improvement of Scheduled Castes basties is undertaken through pavement of streets, construction of pucca drains and by providing drinking water facilities. For this scheme the outlays of Rs. 650.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 82.00 lakhs in 1985-86 are provided. Under the scheme 'Construction of dharamsalas/chaupals' an outlay of Rs. 150.00 lakhs is earmarked in the

Seventh Plan for providing grants of Rs. 10,000 per dharamsala for the construction of dharamsalas. With this provision, the target is to cover about 1500 villages presently without this facility. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs is to be utilised for the construction of 200 dharamsalas. Sweepers, scavangers, flayers, and tanners generally live in extremely dirty and unhygienic conditions. Financial assistance in the form of grant at the rate of Rs. 2000 per family was given to them for the construction of houses. In the Seventh Plan, the amount of grant has been enhanced from Rs. 2000 to Rs. 5000 per house. For this purpose, an outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs has been allocated in the Seventh Plan to provide grants to 1200 families. In 1985-86, 200 families will be benefitted with the outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakh. The Centrally Sponsored Scheme (50:50) 'Removal of Untouchability' has been introduced in the Seventh Plan with outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs. Under this scheme, financial assistance will be given to the agencies, social workers and writers to make efforts for the removal of untouchability. The monetary incentives will also be given for the encouragement of inter-caste marriages It is expected that the Government of India will provide matching contribution under its Centrally Sponsored Scheme Implementation of P.C.R. Act.

Programme for the Welfare of Vimukat Jaties

15.14. Attention is also paid to the welfare of Vimunat Jaties (denotified tribes) as they constitute the lowest strata among the Scheduled Castes population. In order to induce them to settle at a place, subsidy was being given at the rate of Rs. 2000 per beneficiary for the construction of houses. During the Seventh Plan. the amount of grant has been enhanced from Rs. 2000 to Rs, 5000 per house. An outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided for benefitting 1000 families. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakh is to be utilized under this scheme.

CHAPTER XVI

SOCIAL WELFARE AND NUTRITION

Social Welfare includes programmes for the welfare of children, women, the destitutes, the old and infirm, the mentalty retarded, the orthopaedically handicapped, the blind, the deaf and dumb and other under privileged and mal-edjusted groups. The programme for the welfare of ex-servicemen is also included under this sub-head. Nutrition programme seeks to remedy mal-nutrition among the pre-school children, pregnant and lactating mothers.

SOCIAL WELFARE

Welfare an outlay of Rs. 700.00 lakhs has been allocated in the Seventh Plan against the plan provision of Rs. 507.00 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. This provision is mainly for strengthening the existing programmes with a view to give adequate coverage. In the Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 120.00 lakhs has been provided. Details of the programmes included under Social Welfare are given below:—

Women and Children Welfare

- 16.3 To meet the educational and maintenance charges of orphans and destitute children below the age of 16 years while they continue to live with their guardians or parents, financial assistance at the rate of Rs. 50.00 p.m. per child is provided. During the Sixth Plan, 7500 beneficiaries have been covered. The expenditure on these beneficiaries is to be transferred to the Non-Plan Budget. For the coverage of 7500 beneficiaries during the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs has been provided. During the year, 1985-86, the target is to benefit ldren with the outlay of Rs. 11.40 Under the scheme Financial assistance to 1500 children Rs. 11.40 the widows and destitute women' financial assistance is provided@Rs. 50.00 per month per beneficiary to widows and destitutes below the age of 60 year who have been left without means of subsistance after the death of their husband or deserted by their husbands or whose husbands are physically or mentally incapable of earnings livelihood. By the end of the Plan, the number of such beneficiaries is expected to about 16,660 and their expenditure will be transferred to non-plan budget. For the additional coverage of 15,000 beneficiaries during the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 145.00 lakhs is allocated. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for the coverage of 3000 beneficiaries.
- 16.4 Institutional care is also provided to widows and destitute women who are in need of normal care and protection, psychological adjustment, education, technical training and rehabilitation. Such care is provided in Gandhi Vanita Ashram at Jalandhar. In the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakh has been provided for benefitting 300 inmates in this institutions. Under the scheme 'Services for children in need of care and protection, the voluntary welfare organisations are given grants by the Govt. of India and the State

- Govt. on (45:45) basis. The remaining 10 per cent is contributed by the voluntary welfare organisations aspirant for the grants. To match state share, an outlay of Rs. 3.00 lakh has been allocated in the Seventh plan. The Govt. of India will also contribute to this extent.
- 16.5 The building of a certified school complex at Hoshiarpur is under construction. To meet the spill-over requirement an outlay Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been provided in the seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs is made available in 1985-86.
- 16.6 The Punjab Women and Children Development and Welfare Corporation is functioning in the State with a view to provide gainful employment to the needy women. This Corporation arranges interest free loans from the Commercial Banks and also disburse loans at nominal rate of interest under its direct loaning schemes. Besides, it also arranges training programme to promote self-employment activities among its beneficiaries. To strengthen the capital base of the Corporation an outlay of Rs. 125.00 lakhs is allocated for share capital contribution in the Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided in the Annual Plan 1985-86. The interest liability of interest free loaning programme is subsidised by the State Government. For this purpose, the outlays of Rs. 25.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 4.00 lakhs in the year 1985-86 are provided.

Welfare of Handicapped:

- 16.7. Persons in the age-group 6—16 years who are orthopaedically handicapped or are deaf and dumb or blind and whose parents or guardins earn less than Rs. 500 p.m. are provided scholarships ranging upto Rs. 15 p.m. for the continuation of education and vocational courses. In the Seventh Plan and outlay of Rs. 0.50 lakh has been allocated for scholarships. Under another scheme 'Supply of prosthetic aid to the handicapped, artificial limbs are provided to the handicapped per sons with a view to enabling them to lead a normal life. For this scheme, an outlay of Rs. 1.00 lakh is provided in the Seventh Plan. In the Annual Plan 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 0.15 lakh has been earmarked.
- 16.8 The disabled persons falling in the age-group 16—55 years are given financial assistance at the rate of Rs. 50.00 p.m. per beneficiary. The expenditure of 3029 beneficiates covered during the Sixth Plan would be transferred to Non-Plan. For the additional coverage of 7500 beneficiaries an outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs is allocated in the Seventh Plan. With the provision of Rs. 9.00 lakh there is a target to benefit 1500 beneficiaries in the year 1985-86.
- 16.9. Under the scheme 'Aid for the reabbilitation of handicapped' an outlay of Rs. 35.00 lakhs has been allocated in the seventh Plan, for (i) setting up of

a braille library, (ii) vocational and rehabilitation centres for disabled persons (iii) marriage grants to visually handicapped, (iv) award to the handicapped persons who are adjudged the best skilled workers/employees. In the Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 8.15 lakhs is allocated for this scheme.

Other Programme:

16.10. Grants are given every year to the voluntary welfare organisations/institutions engaged in the welfare of children, women, physically handicapped persons. For this purpose, the outlays of Rs. 10.00 lakhs in the Seventh Five-Year Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs in 1985-86 have been provided. The P.G.I. Chandigarh is implementing a comprehensive programme for the rehabilitation of the blind in the Punjab State. The blind persons are imparted training in simple skill with a view to rehabilitate them in the society. The outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan and Rs. 2.00 lakhs in the Annual Plan 1985-86 are provided as grant-in-aid for this Institute.

Defence Services Welfare:

16.11. The ex-servicemen form a sizable number of the population in the State. These sons of the soil after spending best part of their lives in the defence of their motherland deserves all help and sympathy for resettlling in life. For this purpose, the Punjab Ex-servicemen Corporation has been set up with an authorised capital of Rs. 5.00 crores. This Corporation arranges loans from the commercial banks by providing margin money. The higher rate of interest charged by the banks is fully subsidised for beneficiaries drawing loan upto a maximum of Rs. 20,000 and whose annual income does not exceed to Rs. 5400 p.a. To strengthen the capital base of the Corporation, an outlay of Rs. 102.00 lakhs has been allocated in the Seventh Plan. In the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided as share capital contribution to this Corporation. To meet the interest liability of the commercial banks, an outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakh has been provided in the Seventh Plan.

NUTRITION:

16.12. Proper nutritive diet among the children of the under developed countries like ours is one of the major problems affecting the physical and psychological development of children. It has been established that the physical and intelligence base is developed in early childhood. Nutrition programme is being undertaken with a view to tackling the problem of malnutrition at its very roots by taking care of expectant and nursing mothers and pre-school children belonging to the lowest socio-economic groups. This programme includes (i) Special Nutrition Programme and (ii) Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS) Projects.

Special Nutrition Programme:

16.13. Under the Special Nutrition Programme children below 6 years and both expectant and nursing mothers are covered. The nutritive diet is provided to children at the rate of 65 paise per day for 300 days and nursing and expectant mothers and severely malnourished children at the rate of 0.95 paise per day per beneficiary. Expectant and musing mothers are provided nutritional diet for 180 days in the year. This programme covers 5 districts of Kapurthala, Hoshiarpur, Gurdaspur, Ferozepur and Faridkot of the State.

ICDS Project:

16.14. The ICDS Projects provide a package of health nutrition and pre-school education services to children below six years and also to the expectant and nursing mothers. These projects are being run in 29 blocks. Five new ICDS projects will be opened during 1985-86. The rate of diet is the same as under Special Nutrition Programme.

16.15. For the above programme, an outlay of Rs. 1650.00 lakhs for the Seventh Five Year Plan and Rs. 252.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has heen provided. Thus, in the Seventh Plan, 1985—90, 13.50 lakh (progressive total) beneficiaries will be covered. In 1985-86, the target is to cover 2.20 lakhs beneficiaries.

CHAPTER XVII

OTHER PROGRAMMES

Labour and Labour Welfare:

17.1 Labour Welfare, Employment services and Industrial Training are covered under this sub-head of development. Against the outlay of Rs. 245.00 lakhs and anticipated expenditure of Rs. 252.92 lakhs during the Sixth Plan period an allocation of Rs. 350.00 lakh (Capital Outlay Rs. 151.00 lakh) and Rs. 70.00 lakh (capital outlay Rs. 39.50 lakhs) is being provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

Labour Welfare:

17.2. Against the Sixth Plan outlay of Rs. 14.50 lakh a sum of Rs. 23.50 lakh is suggested for Seventh Five-Year Plan to strengthen the already on-going programme as also to facilitate the department to introduce some new schemes. Among the programmes increasing the number of Medical Inspectors of factories is predominant one for which an allocation of Rs. 4.50 lakh is being set aside for the Seventh plan period. To strengthen the enforcement machinery for welfare of agricultural labour it is proposed to provide jeeps to the Labour-cum-Conciliation Officer at district headquarter. A provision of Rs. 5.00 lakh for Seventh plan period and Rs. 1.00 lakh for Annual Plan 1985-86 is suggested. Factory Inspectorate will be strengthened at an estimated cost of Rs. 8.00 lakh by opening 2 new office of Deputy Chief Inspectors of Factories at Ludhiana and Amritsar during the Seventh Five Year Plan period.

Employment Services:

17.3. Against the outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakh for Sixth Five Year Plan for this sub-head of Development an allocation of Rs. 5.00 lakh for Seventh Five Year Plan is approved to enable the Department to open 3 Manpower Units and 3 Town Employment Exchanges. Approved outlay for 1985-86 is Rs. 1.00 lakh.

Industrial Training

- 17.4. In recent years, social needs for Industrial Training have become intense and varied particularly in a social atmosphere where progress in inovations and changes in industrial structure and employment situation have all come about. In view of the emerging needs and changing patterns the Industrial Training Department is all set to re-orient the training programmes to produce efficient and more capable skilled work-force which can handle sophisticated machines. For this, it is proposed to revamp these institutions with modern machines by weeding out the obsolete and the worn out machinery and equipment.
- 17.5. To keep pace with the contemporary and prespective needs of the industry for manpower it has been proposed to establish a machanisim for "Assess-

ment of Manpower" and "Re-orientation of Training Programme" accordingly Introduction of new trades, expansion of training facilities in rural areas, providing for training facilities for minority communities and making up deficinctes in building and staff to meet with the standard norms laid down by the National Council for Vocational Training are the main-stay of the Seventh Plan programme of this Department. Against the Plan provision of Rs. 224.50 lakh for the sixth Five-Year Plan, an outley of Rs. 64.50 lakh for the Annual Plan 1985-86 and Rs. 321.00 lakhs for the Seventh Plan 1985—90 are approved. Details of the various programmes are as under:—

A. Craftsmen Training:

17.6. There are 38 Industrial Training Institutes in the State with 12328 seats in different industrial trades. This programme is run on the All-India pattern and is controlled and regulated according to the policies of the Directorate General of Employment and Training. A sum of Rs. 163.00 lakh was provided for the Craftsmen Training programme during the 6th Five-Year Plan. For the Annual Plan 1985-86 and 7th Plan 1985-90 outlays of Rs. 46.501 lakhs and Rs. 229.00 lakhs respectively are provided. These funds are provided mainly for the strengthening of the existing institutes by providing buildings, material and machinery, tools and equipment and training to the Industrial workers and also for the introduction of new trades and addition of more seats in these institutions. Two more Industrial Training Institutes in the rural/unrepresented/minorities areas are proposed to be set up, besides introducing Automobile Mechanic. cum-Drivers Trade in ITIs. The proposed provision will be utilised for the on going new schemes as given below:-

- (i) Substitution of unpopular trades with popular ones and introduction of new trades in the ITI's and addition to and replacement of tools and equipment.
- (ii) Completion of ITI's buildings and consstruction of buildings for remaining ITI's.
- (iii) Modernisation of Industrial Training Institutes under UNDP/ILO aid programme (of Advanced Vocational Training System) to provide highly specialised courses in various desingated trades, i.e, Introduction of Engineering Technolony, Electrical Maintenance, Machine Tool Maintenance, Indian Standard and Blue point, Reading of Engg. Drg. and Tools and Die Making.
- (iv) Expansion of Industrial Training Institutes located in rural areas.
- (v) Opening of New iTIs in Rural/unrepresented/minorities concentrated areas.

- (vi) Introduction of Automobile Mechanic-cum-Driver Trade in ITIs.
- (vii) Opening of Part-time Evening Classes for Industrial workers, in ITIs.
- (viii) Providing indepdent feeders/Diesel Operating Sets in ITIs.
- (ix) Providing instructors in ITIs as per revised norms.
- (x) Strengthening of Examination Cell and Creation of Record Room.
- (xi) Establishment of Assessment and Training Orientation Cell.
- (xii) Donation of lend to Government of India for setting up of Advanced Training Institute for Farm Machinery and Power.

B. Women Training-Industrial School for Girls

- 17.8 As some trades are more suited to the girls. training facilities are provided in 44 Government Industrial Schools with 4016 seats. Training in these schools is imparted according to D.G.E. & T. pattern in the trades of Cutting and Tailoring, Embroidery and Neelde work, Knitting with Hands and Machines, Preservation of Fruits and vegetables, Punjabi Stenography, Radio Mechanic and T.V. Mechanic, Draftsman (Civil) and Electronic trades etc. A sum of Rs. 52.50 lakhs was provided during the Sixth Five-Year Plan for this programme. For the Annual Plan 1985-86 and Seventh Plan 1985--90 outlays of Rs. 18.00 lakhs and Rs. 92.50 lakhs are approved respectively under the programme to strengthen the existing Industrial Schools by providing buildings, material and machinery, tools and equipment and also for introducing new trades and for additional seats in these Schools. The proposed provision is made for the ongoing/new schemes:-
 - (i) Completion of existing buildings and construction of new buildings for Government Industrial Schools for Girls/Government Industrial Teachers Training Institutes for Women.
 - (ii) Modernisation and replacement of machinery in Schools.
 - (iii) Opening of new Industrial Schools and Introduction of additional seats in the existing schools.
 - (iv) Opening of Training-cum- Production Centres.
 - (v) Opening of Teachers Training Classes.
 - (vi) Providing staff according to norms in Schools.
 - (vii) Strengthening of Inspectorate Cell for Industrial Training—Women Programme.

INFORMATION AND PUBLICITY

17.10. It is proposed to shift gradually from manbased to media based publicity. Against the Sixth plan outlay of Rs. 180.00 lakh, a sum of Rs. 300.00 lakh (including an outlay of Rs. 90.00 lakh for exhibition Board) has been proposed for the Seventh Five Year Plan for the various plan programmes. A sum of Rs. 65.00 lakhs has been proposed for annual Plan 1985-86 under this sub-head.

1. Direction and Administration

17.11. A sum of Rs. 1.00 lakhs and Rs. 0.20 lakh has been provided for the scheme "Purchase of books for Library at Headquarters" for 7th plan (1985-90) and Annual plan 1985-86 respectively. A small outlay of Rs. 0.50 lakh and Rs. 0.10 lakh has also been earmarked for the Seventh Five Year Plan (1985-90) and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively under the scheme 'Feed backstudies' in order to ascertain the response of audiance of the various programmes.

2. Films

17.12. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided during the Seventh Five Year Plan (1985—90), out of which Rs. 4.00 lakhs has been earmarked for Annual Plan 1985-86 for the purchase and production of films.

3. Field Publicity

17.13. Publicity of the development schemes/ programmes framed by the Government is very essential. Through this Media direct contact with the masses is made by holding meeting conferences, Cinema shows etc. It is intended to open six more Sub-centres at Tehsil level during the Seventh Five Year Plan in order to augment publicity efforts of the Department. A sum of Rs. 75.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan for this purpose, out of it a 70 lakhs has been provided for the A sum of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been sum of Rs. 13.70 lakhs year 1985-86. provided for the Seventh Five Year Plan out of which a sum of Rs. 2.00 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86 under the television scheme for providing T.V. set to village Panchayats and Harijan Bastis on the basis of subsidising 33% cost of T.V. Sets. An outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been earmarked during the 7th Five Year Plan out of which Rs. 3.00 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86 for the purchase and production of literature.

4. Song and Drama Services

17.14. The media of Song and Drama makes a useful impact on the masses and has helped a good deal in arranging public functions during the Sixth Plan period. For this media a sum of Rs. 20.00 lakhs has been provided for Seventh Five Year Plan and Rs. 4.00 lakhs the year 1985-86. A sum of Rs. 22.00 lakhs has been provided for the entire plan period out of which a sum of Rs. 4.40 lakhs has been earmarked for the year 1985-86 for maintaining the Light and Sound Programme.

5. Advertising and Visual Publicity

17.15. A sum of Rs. 0.50 lakhs is required during the 7th plan period. Out of it a sum of Rs.—0.10 lakhs has been provided during the year 1985-86. for community listening and a sum of Rs. 2.50 lakh has been provided for Seventh Five-Year Plan out of which a sum of Rs. 0.50 lakhs has been provided for Annual Plan 1985-86 under the scheme wall paintings.

(ii) Exhibitions (including Exhibition Board)

exhibitions are set up on important occassions/ festivals in which panels, models & charts of achievements of the Government are displayed. Besides this the Exhibition Board participates in the India International Trade Fair by setting up Punjab Pavilion at New Delhi every year. To meet this expenditure a sum of Rs. 98.50 lakhs has been provided during the 7th Five-Year Plan period, out of which a sum of Rs. 21.00 lakhs is earmarked during the year 1985-86 under the scheme "Exhibitions". Another outlay of Rs. 20.50 lakhs has been provided during the 7th Five-Year Plan, out of which a sum of Rs. 4.10 lakhs has been earmarked for the year 1985-86 for the scheme "Display Advertisements" on various development programmes and policies of the Government.

6. Teleprinter Lines

17.17. Teleprinter lines have already been provided to link Chandigarh with district headquarters of Ludhiana Bhatinda, Jalandhar, Amritsar, Patiala Feridkot, Delhi, Gurdaspur and Ferozepur during the Sixth Plan period. The Department intends to connect the remaining districts of Hoshiarpur, Kapurthala, Sangrur and Ropar with the Headquarters for quick despatch of press material. A sum of Rs. 14.50 lakhs has been provided during the Seventh Five-Year Plan, out of which a sum of Rs. 2.90 lakhs is earmraked during the year 1985-86 under this scheme.

7. Share capital contribution to Punjab Film and News Corporation

17.18. A sum of Rs. 25.00 lakhs has been provided in the Seventh Five Year Plan as share capital contribution to Punjab Films and News Corporation to meet some of the pending liabilities of the Corporation. A sum of Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been provided during the year 1985-86.

PLANNING MACHINERY

17.19. The Planning Machinery in the State has been reorganised. There is a high level State Planing Board with the Chief Minister as its ex-officio Chairman and Planning and Finance Minister as its Ex-officio Deputy Chairman. Specialists in various subjects are its members. The Secretary Planning is the Member Secretary.

17.20. Besides the House-keeping Division, the staff working in the Planning Board has been

re-organised into the following 13 Divisions for dealing with different subjects:

- (1) Plan Co-ordination Division
- (2) Economic Division
- (3) Local Plan Division
- (4) Agriculture and Rural Development Division
- (5) Employment and Manpower Division
- (6) Irrigation, Drainage and Flood Control Division
- (7) Energy Division
- (8) Trade and Transport Division
- (9) Industry and Mineral Division
- (10) Housing and Urban Development Division.
- (11) Special Backward Area Division
- (12) Social Services Division
- (13) Monitoring and Evaluation Division
- 17.21. The Plan Co-ordination Division undertakes the Co-ordination work relating to Planning. All the Divisions consist of technical staff and each of these divisions is to be headed by a subject Specialist or a Director. An efficient Planning Organisation is all the more necesary in the context of growing Punjab Economy and the need for its further diversification. For this purposes the State Planning Organisation needs the following:—
 - (1) Additional staff at headquarters, accommodation and other facilities for them.
 - (2) Planning machinery at the district and block levels.
 - (3) Data Processing, maintenance and retrieval equipment
 - (4) In service training in Planning techniques and procedure.
 - (5) Strengtheneing and improvement of Planning Board Library.
 - (6) Surveys and studies relating to Planning.
 - (7) Seminars and workshop on State Planning and participation in conferences on planning.
- 17.22. Against the Sixth Five Year Plan agreed outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs for the strengthening

of Planning Machinery in the State in the above mentioned fields out of which there would be an anticipated expenditure of Rs. 25.29 lakhs. A sum of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been approved for the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) for the strengthening of Planning machinery and staff structure Another sum of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been approved for strengtheing Planning Machinery at District Level for the seventh Plan. For the Annual Plan 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 6.00 lakhs has been approved.

17.23. It is hoped that assistance from the Planning Commision will be available for the schemes proposed to be implemented during 1985-86 on the same pattern as heretofore, i.e. 2/3rd of the total approved items of expenditure with a view to building up the organisation to the required level of competentce and efficiency.

STATISTICS

17.24. The Economic and Statistical Organisation (ESO) has made good progress in the collection and presentation of data on the State economy. However, the organisation has to enlarge its activities in several new directions to meet the growing data requirements of Planning and implementing departments. Against the Sixth Five-Year Plan outlay of Rs. 85.00 lakhs an outlay of Rs. 78.00 lakhs has been provided for the implementation of continued/new staff schemes during the 7th Five-Year Plan period (1985—90). An expenditure of Rs. 30.87 lakhs is likely to be incurred during the year 1984-85.

ST 1.1. Strengthening of Evaluation Machinery

17.25. In order to ensure the proper implementation of plan programmes to achieve the set targets, the quick evaluation studies and also concurrent evaluation of on-going programmes is very essential. Such evaluation studies could not be undertaken on a large scale as the hands of existing staff were full with other evaluation studies. In needs of concurrent order to meet the day to day quick evaluation and to look after the timely back of evaluation findings, it has been proposed to strengthen the State Evaluation unit with the following staff for the purpose. A staff Car at the Headquarters is also needed to strengthen the supervision of the surveys to be undertaken by the Director.

Director	••	1
Computer	• •	1
Senior Scale Stenographer	• •	1
Driver	• •	1
Peon	• •	1
	Computer Senior Scale Stenographer Driver	Computer Senior Scale Stenographer Driver

ST 1.2 Working Class Family Income/ Expenditure Survey in Punjab

17.26. In order to ascertain the latest consumption patterns of the Industrial Workers and

the other socio-economic aspects namely, family characteristics, literacy, demorgraphic particulars, economic, and activity status source-wise income. expenditure, food consumption, nutrition budgetary position, indebteness, savings and investments, housing and sanitary conditions etc. the Working class Family income and expenditure savings are very essential. These savings surveys in Punjab were conducted in 1975-76. In the last survey Six Centres were selected viz., Dhariwal, Nangal, Ludhiana, Phagwara, Patiala and Abohar, being the important Industrial Centres. Since Ludhiana centre has been covered by Govt. of India, Bhatinda will be taken in its place.

17.27. This survey will take about three and half years and one officer of the rank of Deputy Economic & Statistical Adviser is required for Planning. Oganising and supervising the survey work and drafting its reports. Two Technical Assistants are required at headquarters for checking the fieldwork, scrutiny of schools and compilation work. Eight field Assistants are required for collection of data from the field along with other ancillary staff comprising one Junior Scale Stenographer and one Peon is also required. An outlay of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been approved for the Seventh Five-Year Plan period and Rs. 1.00 lakh for the Annual Plan 1985-86 has been approved for this new plan scheme.

ST 1.3—Purchase of Computer Timings/Installation of Computor System

17.28. In order to keep pace with the modern technology to achieve efficiency, it has been proposed to replace the existing out-dated unit record. Machines/computor system will enable speedy processing of statistical data and to make the results available to the policy makers and users at the earliest. Therefore, an outlay of Rs. 14.00 lakhs has been approved for the purchase of computer Timings/Installation of computer system and Electrical equipment during first year (1985-86) of the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) for getting the data processed and tabulated quickly.

17.29. It may be added that the scheme for installation of computer system has already been approved for Annual Plan 1984-85. Necessary steps are being taken to install the most suitable computer system in the E.S.O. by the end of the current financial year. In view of some unforseen slippage in its installation due to non-availability of approapriate system or some procedural delay, a token provision of Rs. 14.00 lakhs has been proposed in the 7th Five-Year Plan. The maintenance charges for the proposed computer system for first year is nil and for second year onwards it is likely to be about Rs. 0.75 lakh per annum.

ST 1.4. Strengthening of District Statistical Offices with Class-I Officers and provision of jeeps.

17.30. With a view to making the field work more meaningful and to assist/advice the Deputy Commissioners in the Formulation and implementation

12

of district plans, it is felt that there is need for more effective a constant and regular guidance and supervision of these persons so that they can play laudable and useful role in collecting and improving the quality of data at that level. There is also need of having village-wise, block-wise and district-wise data of various types for the formulation of district Plans and reviewing various types of schemes being implemented at that level. This can only be done if there is more effective checking and close supervision and guidance at the district level in the collection of data.

17.31. Since the work load of the District Statistical Offices has increased manifold with the assignment of additional work to review and monitor work relating to the implementation of 20 Point to strengthen the Programme, it is proposed to strengthen the District Statistical Offices where the work load is comparatively more by providing a Deputy for effective Economic and Statistical Adviser supervision of conducting of Statistical studies at district/block levels. As Deputy Economic and Statistical Adviser will be a person with longer expereince and even otherwise senior, he will be overall incharge of the administration work of the office and District Satatistical Officer will work as next junior officer to him.

17.32. In view of the position explained above, the following minimum staff has been proposed at the district level.

1. Deputy Economic & Statistical Adviser

2.	Junior Scale Stehographet	• •	12
3.	Peons	• •	12
4.	Drivers	÷ •	12

17.33. District Statistical Officers have to collect various types of primary and secondary data and to discharge the multifarious duties, jeeps are proposed to be provided to all District Statistical Officers in the State One staff car is also required for the Officers at the headquarters for supervision of District Statistical Agencies. Therefore, an outlay of Rs. 18.00 lakhs has been approved for the 7th Five-Year Plan period and a sum of R. 4.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

ST 1.5: Creation of Price Statistical Cell

17.34. In order to prepare composite price indices for rural and urban areas separtely for manual workers and the others, it has been proposed to create a separate price Cell in E.S.O. This will collect weekly Retail price of Consumer goods from the Urban and Rural ares of the State and prepare composite price indices for rural and urban areas separately. These indices will help the Government in taking steps to contain the price rise and streamlining the distribution system of essential in taking commodities by opening Fair Price Shops in the far flung areas of the State. To perform the above mentioned functions the following, staff has been proposed for this Cell.

1.	Research Officer		1
2.	Technical Assistants		4
3.	S.A.		2
4.	Computers		2
5.	Stenotypist		1
6.	Peons	••	2

17.35. An outlay of Rs. 9.00 lakes has been approved for the Seventh Five-Year Plan period (1985—90) and Rs. 1.00 lake for Annual Plan (1985-86) for the creation of Price Statistics Cell in ESO.

ST 1.6. Strengthening of Ministerial Staff at Headquarters

17.36. With the implementation of various plan schemes during the Fifth and Sixth Plan, day to day increase in the Ministerial work, the department is not in a position to run the Ministerial work smoothly with the present sanctioned strength. To enable the Ministerial staff at Headquarters to discharge their duties properly and give them relief from the additional work which they are presently doing in the interest of administrative set up it has been proposed to strengthen the Ministerial staff at headquarters as well. In order to save the time of the Economic Adviser for important technical matters and other allied work, a number of items relating to establishment matters have been assigned to various technical officers of the ESO in addition to their own duties because at present shere is no officer who may independently assist the Head of the office and Head of the Department in Administrative matters. One Senior Librarian is also required to supervise the library of the Department and to perform the above-mentioned functions the following staff has been proposed.

1.	Establishment Officer	• •	1
2 .	Senior Librarian	• • •	1
3.	Stenotypist		1
4.	Peon		1
5.	Superintendent, Grade-I	• •	1
6.	Assistant		7
7.	Clerk/typists	••	5
8.	Peons	• •	4

17.37. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been approved for this scheme during the 7th Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Rs. 1.00 lakh for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

ST 1.7. Staff for Group Insurance Scheme at District level

17.38. This is a new scheme for providing one post of Clerk/Typist in each District Statistical Agency to cope with the additional work regarding implementation of the Group Insurance Scheme.

A sum of Rs. 6.00 lakhs and Rs. 1.00 lakh has

been approved for the 7th Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

ST 1.8. Surveys and Studies:

17.39 For conducting a short term special/
Ad hoc and time bound surveys and studies on the subjects suggested by the Central and State Governments, a sum of Rs. 7.00 lakhs has been approved for the Seventh Five-Year Plan period (1985—90) and a sum of Rs. 1.00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86. Sample surveys of whole and retail trade statistical, social statistics and of consumer expenditure and employment in selected blocks will be undertaken under this scheme and the following staff has been proposed:—

(i) Joint Director	1
(ii) Research Officer	2
(iii) Technical Assistants	4
(iv) Statistical Assistants	4
(v) Junior Scale Stenographer	,1
(vi) Steno-typists	2
(vii) Peons	5

PRINTING AND STATIONERY:

17.40 Against the 6th Five-Yer Plan Outlay of Rs. 60.00 lakhs a sum of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan for the continuation of staff, to purchase Machinery and Equipment and to meet the increased demand for the supply of Material and Supply to run the Government Press, S.A.S. Nagar.

2. Machinery and Equipment for Ticket Printing Press, Patiala

17.41 It is proposed to purchase and install in the Printing Press, Patiala, one Rotary Ticket Printing Machine with Automatic numbering device, cutting, slitting to meet the entire demand of Bus Tickets of the Punjab Roadways, Pepsu Road Transport Corporation, suggested allocation for this purpose is Rs. 50.00 lakhs for the 7th Five-Year Plan period. As the completion of necessary formalities for importing the machine will take considerable time, no provision for Annual Plan 1985-86 is being provided for this purpose.

3. Government Press at S.A.S. Nagar (Mohali):

17.42 According the original estimates machinery worth Rs. 108.00 lakhs was required for making the Government Press at S.A.S. Nagar, Mohali functional in two phases, Machinery worth Rs. 61.55 lakhs has been acquired and intalled during Sixth Five-Year Plan period and the first phase of the Government Printing Press at S.A.S. Nagar, Mohali became operational in December, 1983, For making the 2nd phase operational machinery and equipment worth Rs. 46.45

lakhs will be required and installed during the 7th Five-Year Plan period.

- 17.43 Another allocation of Rs. 190.95 lakhs is being approved to provide material and supply to maintain the staff already recruited as also to position the additional Staff required during the 7th Five-Year Plan period. For the year 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 45.00 lakhs is considered adequate. Another allocation of Rs. 7.40 lakhs is for the construction of boundary wall around the Government Press S.A.S. Naga1, Mohali during the 7th Five-Year Plan period.
- 5. 17.44 An Inspection Cell will be created at the Headquarter at Chandigarh for strengthening the Stationery and Publication Forms Section in order to avoid the wastage of Stationery items and assess the actual requirement of various offices at a cost of Rs. 4.00 lakhs during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. A sum of Rs. 0.76 lakhs is provided for the year 1985-86.

Administration Training Institute

- 17.45 During the Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90), the coverage of training programmes would be enlarged by the Punjab State Institute of Public Administration by providing foundation Training, inservice Training and other Training Programme. Besides this the Institute since 1983 has undertaken a number of projects in Punjab State Agricultural Marketing Board, Punjab Khand Udyog, Punjab Agro-Industries Corporation and during the current year the Institute will take up the Rural Development Training Programme and Municipal Administrators Training and Urban Studies.
- 17.46 Against the approved outlay of Rs. 50.00 lakhs and anticipated expenditure of Rs. 58.49 lakh during the Sixth Plan period, an allocation of Rs. 125.00 lakh has been provided for the Seventh Five-Year Plan period (1985—90) as working expenditure. A sum of Rs. 30.00 lakhs has been earmarked for the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Centre for Research in Rural and Industrial Development (crrid)

17.47 An allocation of Rs. 13.00 lakhs and Rs. 5.00 lakhs has been approved for the Centre for Research in Rural and Industrial Development (CRRID) for the Seventh Five Year Plan period (1985—90), and Ahmual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

Public Works:

17.48 Many Government administrative and office buildings, particularly at district, tehsil and local levels are in a bad shape. There is also an urgent need for the construction of new courts, police stations and jail buildings and for major improvements in the existing buildings. More circuit houses/guest houses are needed. Keeping in view the need to improve the administrative efficiency, the construction of office buildings has been given an adequate imporatnce. The strategy of development under this programme

will be to give top priority to the completion of spillover works, the priority for starting new works will be as follows:—

- (1) Offices, which are located in dilapidated buildings and have been declared unsafe for habitation.
- (2) For offices which have already land in their possession for this purpose.
- (3) The offices, which are located in rented buildings and are not suitable for office accommodation.
- 17.49 A detailed exercise in this respect was conducted and it was felt that an outlay of Rs. 4808.00 lakhs is required for this sub-head "Public Works" during Seventh Five-Year Plan in order to undertake the construction of office buildings/police stations/jails etc. on the basis of above mentioned priorities. Due to financial constraints an outlay of Rs. 2000.00 lakhs only could be provided for this sub-head during 1995—90.
- 17.50 During Sixth Five-Year Plan, an expenditure of Rs. 899.40 lakhs was incurred during 1980—84 on such public works. An amount of Rs. 324.94 lakhs was expended. in Annual Plan 1984-85. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 385.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of mainly the spillover works.

Details of programme are given as under :--

Administrative Complexes

- 17.51 The State has 3 divisions, 12 districts, 45 sub-divisions/tehsils and 49 sub-tehsils. For the convenience of the public, it has been decided to construct all government offices and courts in a town at one place, where ever possible.
- 17.52 During 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 235.13 lakhs was incurred for the construction of administrative complexes. An amount of Rs. 110.94 lakhs was incurred during 1983-84 for the completion of 24 Spillover works. During 1984-85, are outlay of Rs. 186.17 lakhs was provided for early completion of the 15 Spill-over Works, cut-of which 5 are expected to be completed by the end of 1984-85. During Seventh Plan 1985—90, an outlay of Rs. 600.00 lakhs has been provided to complete the spillover works and for construction of additional 24 administrative/tehsil complexes. During 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 186.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of spillover works. The details of these works are given in Annexure-I.

Courts '

17.51 The condition of courts buildings in the State is very poor. Some of which have been declared unsafe by P.W.D. At present construction of Court building at six places is in progress. An expenditure of Rs. 26.99 lakks during 1980—83 and Rs. 12.26 lakks in 1983-84 was incurred and 2 Court Complexes have been completed by the end of 1983-84. A provision

of Rs. 12.00 lakhs has been made in 1984-85 f or those on-going works and additional 2 Court Complexes are expected to will be completed.

17.52 An outlay of Rs. 70.00 lakhs has been provided for completion of 2 Spillover works and for undertaking construction of 9 new Court Complexes, and for providing additional accommodation for additional judicial officers to be appointed during Seventh Five-Year Plan. During 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of 2 spillover works and for two new works. The details are given in Annexure-I

Patwar Khanas

- 17.53 During Sixth Five-Year Plan, it was decided to Construct 585 Patwar Khanas in the State with HUDCO loan assistance through the agency of Punjab Housing Development Board. Since HUDCO loan was not available for this purpose, it was decided to Cunstruct Patwar Khanas with State funds only. An expenditure of Rs. 4.88 lakhs in 1980—83 and Rs. 8.69 lakhs in 1983-84 was incurred for completion of 35 Patwar Khanas. An outlay of Rs. 6.83 lakhs has been provided during 1984-85 for construction of additional 15 Patwar Khanas.
- 17.54 During Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 34.00 lakhs has been provided for construction of 65 Patwar Khanas and for 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs is provided for the construction of 18 Patwar Khanas in the State.

Police Stations

- 17.55 The condition of most of the existing buildings of Police Stations is not satisfactory some of which have also been declared unsafe for habitation by P.W.D. authorities. A few Police Stations are housed in rented buildings, which were not constructed according to the requirements of the Police Department. Some of them require immediate renovation and for other new construction is to be undertaken. For this purpose an expenditure of Rs. 108.93 lakhs during 1980—83, Rs. 31.80 lakhs during 1983-84 was incurred and 10 Police Stations were constructed by the end of 1983-84. For 1984-85, a provision of Rs. 50.00 lakhs was made for completion of 6 spillover works and (Rs. 13.00 lakhs) for payment of enhanced compensation of land.
- 17.56 During Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided for completion of spillover works and for new construction detailed in Annexure-I. During 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 55.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of spillover works only.

Jails

17.57 In order to improve the condition in the Jails, the Government has decided to provide basic amenities of life in Jails e.g. flush laterines etc. An expenditure of Rs. 156.59 lakhs during 1980—83 and Rs. 48.09 lakhs during 1983-84 was incurred for the construction of Jails and provision of flush laterines

etc. An expenditure of Rs. 50.00 lakhs has been incurred for the completion of 7 on going works during 1984-85. During Seventh Five-Year Plan, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided for completion of spillover works and new works detailed in Annexure I. A provision of Rs. 54.00 lakhs has been made for the completion of the spillover works during 1985-86.

Curcuit Houses and Rest Houses

17.58 During 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 44.33 lakhs was incurred for the completion of state guest house at Chandigarh and other rest houses in the State. During 1983-84, an amount of Rs. 59.56 lakhs was spent under this scheme. An outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs was provided under this scheme during 1984-85, for the completion of state guest house at Chandigarh and for other rest houses in the State. An outlay of Rs. 250.00 lakhs has been provided under this schemes during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and for 1985-86 an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided for this scheme.

Mini Secretariat Building at Chandigarh

17.59 To reduce congestion in the Secretariat and to provide accommodation to Secretariat branches, which are functioning in private buildings outside the Secretariat buildings, it has been decided to construct a mini-Secretariat building. Land for this project has been got allotted from the Chandigarh Administration. The construction work on Block-A is under progress and is proposed to be completed by 1985-86. During 1980—83, an expenditure of Rs. 30.09 lakhs was incurred, which included Rs. 18.00 lakhs for payment of

instalments of land acquired and Rs. 22.00 lakhs for undertaking construction of the building. An expenditure of Rs. 21.12 lakhs was incurred for this building during 1983-84 for continuing the construction activity and for payment of instalment of the new plot acquired during this year. During 1984-85, an outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs was provided for the construction of this building and payment of instalment of new plot. The spillover requirement is Rs. 246.00 lakhs, which has been provided in Seventh Five-Year Plan. An outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs has been provided for the completion of spillover work during 1985-86.

Extension in Punjab Bhavan at New Delhi

17.60 Punjab Government Officers during their visits to Delhi are experiencing an acute shortage of accommodation. In order to remove the shortage of accommodation in Punjab Bhawan, it has been decided to construct 2 multistoreyed separate buildings namely Block B and C in the premises of Punjab Bhawan at a cost of Rs. 206.00 lakhs for providing accommodation to officers visiting Delhi and for accommodating the staff and officer of the State Government posted at Delhi.

17.61 During 1984-85, an outlay of Rs. 20.00 lakhs was provided for this purpose, but due to certain procedural constraints, the construction work could not be started during 1984-85. An outlay of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been provided for this project during Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90. For undertaking construction of this project during 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 15.00 lakhs has been provided.

erial	Name of the Works	Estimated ———	Outla	y
No.	THIRD OF GOVERNMENT	Cost	1985—90	1985-8
1	2	3	4	5
	Administrative Complex			
1	Spillover Works: District Administrative Complex, Jalandher including Treasury Block and quarters	32 · 55	4 · 60	41.6
2	Tehsil Complex, Khanna	21 ·44	4 .00	4 .0
3	Tehsil Complex, Mansa	27 -93	8 ·80	8 -8
4	Tehsil Complex, Talwandi Sabo	37 -00	12 ⋅30 ∤	
5	Tehsil Complex, Balachaur	41 ·43	11 · 20	11 -2
6	Tehsil Complex, Rajpura	N.A.	16.75	16 .7.
7	Tehsil Complex, Barnala	21 ·77	2.55	2: •5
8	Tehsil Complex, Baba Bakala	40 -00	21 .00	21 .0
9	Tehsil Complex, Fatehgarh Sahib	38 -96	13 ·30	13 -3
10	Tehsil Complex, Gurdaspur	8 · 73	5 .87	5 -8
11	Tehsil Complex, Patti	14 ·03	1 ·10	1 .1
12	Tehsil Complex, Samrala	N.A.	0.50	0.5
13	Sub-Tehsil Complex, Bhawanigarh	7 ·25	1 ·70	1 .7
14	Sub-Tehsil Complex, Mukerian	6.36	0.50	0 · 50
15	Record room in SDM's. Office, Malerkotla	N.A.	3 · 20	3 •2
16	Office and Residence of D.E.T.C., Ferozepur	39 ·38	25 - 78	25 · 7
17	District record room Faridkot	N.A.	4 · 80	4 -80
18	Treasury Building, Gurdaspur	8 ·73	0 -92	0 -9:
19	Residence portion of Tehsil Complex, Gurdaspur Roads/Pavements	14 · 39	4 · 70	4 .7
	Total		143 · 57	143 -57
	New Works:			
1	District Administrative Complex, Faridkot	294 •00	294 -00	15 -00
2	3rd phase of D.A.C., Ropar (Tehsil and Treasury Building, Ropar)	N.A.	8 ·46	8 -44
3	Tehsil Building, Pathankot	40 .00	40 .00	10 -60
4	Modernisation of Tehsil/Court Complex, Zira	5 .00	5 .00	5 •00
5	Strong rooms in sub-Treasuries	N.A.	20 .00	-
6	Provision of Public Health Amenities in Tehsil Complex at Rampura-Phul	1 ·25	1 ·25	1 ·2:
7	Sub-Tehsil Complex at Shahkot	15 .00	15 -00	2 ·12
8	Administrative Complex, Moga	40 ⋅00	30 ·29	
9	Sub-Tehsil Complex, Bhulath	15.00	15 -00	٠
10	Sub-Tehsil Complex, Dharmkot	15.00	15.00	
11	Sub-Tehsil Complex, Nathana	15.00	12 ·43	
	Tota ¹		456 • 43	42 · 43
	Grand Total		600 .00	186 .00

(Rs. in lakhs)

Serial	Name of Works	Estimated	Outlay	
No.		Cost	1985—90	1985-86
 !	2	3	4	
(Court Complexes			
	Soilover Works			
1	Court Complex, Sultanpur-Lodhi	N.A.	3 · 70	3 .70
2	Court Complex, Barnala	N.A.	3 · 30	3 .3
3	Court Complex, Kharar	32 .75	32 · 75	7 - 3
4	Court Complex, Giddarbaha	N.A.	0 ·65	0.6
	Total		40 ·40	15 -0
	New Works			
1	Court Complex, Nakodar	15 .00	13 -60	_
2	Court Complex, Sunam	15· 0 0	9 · 78	_
3	Court Complex, Anandpur Sahib	6.22	6 · 22	_
	Total Grand Total	36 -22	29 .60	-
			70 -00	15 -0
J	Jails			
	Spillover			
1	Construction of Open Air Jails, Kapurthala	N.A.	30 .00	2 · 3
2	Construction of Open Air Jail, Nabha	N.A.	10 .00	1 .0
3	Construction of New Central Jail, Ludhiana	454 · 7 5	200 .00	26 .9
4	Construction of sub-Jail, Ropar (Purchase of land)	N.A.	75 ·00	-
5	Construction of staff quarters	N.A.	75 ⋅00	10 -0
6	Construction of Watch Towers in Jails	N.A.	23 -00	13 -7
	Total		413 -00	54 -
	New Works			
1	Construction of sub-Jail at Talwandi-Saboo	N.A.	25 .00	-
2	Construction of under-trial Wing at Amritsar, Patiala and Ferozepur	25 .00	25 .00	-
3	Construction of Sub-Jail at Rampura-Phul	N.A.	37 ⋅00	_
	Total		87 -00	
	Grand Total		500 -00	54 ∙0
F	olice Stations			
1	Construction of office Division No. 2 along with Administration Block of S.P. at Jullundur	89 -20	17 .00	7.5
2	P.S. at Valtoha, District Amritsar	8 ·60	8 .60	7 .7
3	P.S. 'A' Di vision, Amritsar	53 - 59		20 •0
4	P.S. Division No. I, Jalandhar	14 •23	14 -23	_

(Rs. in lakhs)

G	1 None of the Worle	Estimated	Outlay	
Seria No.	Name of the Works	Cost	1985—90	1985-86
1	2	3	4	5
5	Police Line, Kapurthala	68 ·18	20 .00	16 · 65
6	Office Block R.T.C., Jahan-Khelan	2 ·96	2 · 96	_
7	P.S. Division No. 4, Patiala, Ferozepur Cantt., Ropar and Sudhar	N.A.	8 .00	_
8	Construction of P.A.P. Stadium at Jalandhar Cantt.	N.A.	3 ·15	3 -15
	Total		73 ·94	55 .00
	New Works:			
1	Construction of Battalion-H.Q. of P.A.P. at S.A.S. Nagar	75 ⋅00	75 -00	
2	Construction of Central Armoury	25 .00	25 .00	_
3	Construction of office building for D.I.G., Patiala, Jalandhar and office for S.S.P. at Patiala	100 ·00	100 .00	
. 4	Construction of Building for 6 police stations	N.A.	26.06	
	Total		226 .06	
	Grand Total		300 .00	55 .00

CHAPTER XVIII

EMPLOYMENT

Employment and manpower planning has been viewed as a very important part of the entire process of planning. Whereas all aspects of manpower planning are important, most crucial problem is that of unemployment among the educated youth. This is a very sensitive is sue in the case of Punjab and there is immediate need for evolving a suitable strategy to tackle it. To get a correct picture of the magnitude and dimension of the problem, a rapid sample survey covering more than 5,000 graduate and post-graduate registrants with the Employment Exchanges, residing both in rural and urban areas of the State was conducted during May-July, 1983. Some of the key results of this survey are given in this Working Group on Manpower and Employment constituted in the State Planning Board on the eve of the formulation of the Seventh Five Year Plan has given thought to the problem of unemployment among educated youth and made certain suggestions which given at the end of the Chapter. Besides, the employment and manpower situation has been reviewed in this chapter on the basis of the information available from 1981 Census, National Sample Survey (38th Round), E.M. I. Programme and the Live Register statistics maintained by Employment Exchanges in the State. The estimates of labour force on the eve as well as at the end of the Seventh Five Year Plan have been worked out according to usual activity status of the population (in 15-59 age-group). The chapter also contains estimates of direct employment anticipated to be generated during the Sixth Five Year Plan, 1980-85 and tentative targets fixed for the Seventh Five Year Plan, 1985-90 and the Annual Plan, 1985-86. A mention has also been made of the supplementary avenues of employment/self-employment opportunities created through the Rural Development Agencies, Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Development and Finance Corporation and Punjab Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation.

Working Population 1971-81

- 18.2 A comprehensive idea of the size of the working force and its industrial structure can be had from the Census data. Final figures of the 1981 Census regarding working population are now available. Main workers, marginal workers and non-workers classified by sex and residence in Punjab in 1981 are shown in annexure-I while the distribution of workers in 1971 and 1981 by cultivators, agricultural labourers, house-hold industries and others is given in annexure-II.
- 18.3. There has been steady increase in the number of persons engaged in economically productive activities in the State during the 1971—81 decade as revealed by the Census figures. In 1981, there were 49.28 lakh main workers (i.e. persons engaged in work for at least 183 days in a year) and 3.60 lakh marginal workers in the State. Females constituted merely 3.61 per cent of the total main workers in the State. However, among marginal workers their proportion

was very high (84.81 per cent). 72.17 per cent of the main workers lived in rural areas of the State. The proportion of marginal workers residing in rural areas was higher (95.94 per cent).

- 18.4. During 1971—81 decade there has been 25.95 per cent increase in the number of main workers in the State. The increase was more pronounced in the case of female workers as their number—swelled by 140.45 per cent during this period. The number of female agricultural labourers increased by 456.72 per cent in a period of 10 years. On the other hand there was insignificant increase (5.76 per cent) in the number of male cultivators during the past decade. Whereas the percentage of cultivators to total main workers decreased from 42.56 per cent in 1971 to 35.86 per cent in 1981, there was small increase in the proportion of agricultural labourers from 20.11 per cent to 22.17 per cent during the same period.
- 18.5 The 1981 Census has returned work participation rate of 29.35 per cent as against 28.87 per cent of 1971 Census. Punjab has the lowest female work participation rate in the country. However, the rate has shown an improvement from 1.18 percent in 1971 to 2.27 per cent in 1981. The male work participation rate has also increased from 52.82 per cent in 1971 to 53.14 per cent in 1981.

Usual Activity Status of Population, 1983

- 18.6 The 38th Round of the National Sample Survey (January-December, 1983) is the third quinquennial survey on employment and unemployment, the two previous surveys of this series were carried out in the 27th (October, 1972-September, 1973) and the 32nd (July, 1977 June, 1978) Survey Rounds of the NSSO. The State Sample results of the 38th Round have been tabulated by the Economic and Statistical Organisation, Punjab. The percentage distribution of population (in age-group 15—59 years) in Punjab by usual activity status, residence and sex based on the State Sample results of 38th Round is given in annexure-III.
- 18.7 According to the NSS results 90.73 per cent of the rural males (in 15—59 age-group) in Punjab were in the labour force. However, in urban areas the corresponding proportion was lower (88.60 per cent). This can be attributed to the higher proportion of students among the male population in urban areas than in rural areas. The participation of females in the labour force was very low. Rural female labour force constituted merely 3.40 per cent of their total population. In urban areas the female labour force participation was comparatively higher (6.09 per cent). The incidence of unemployment both among males and females was more in urban areas than in rural areas.

Results of Unemployment Survey

18.8. Keeping in view the fact that Live Register statistics do not depict the unemployment situation correctly and that the highly educated youth, gradua-

tes and post-graduates, should not be allowed to linger long in a state of unemployment, a sample study was undertaken during the months of May to July, 1983. The main purpose of this survey was to determine the extent of actual unemployment among graduates and post-graduates registered with the Employment Exchanges and to find out their readiness to take up self-employment as against the prospects of continued unemployment. The report of the survey has since been published. The study brings out that the Live Register figures indicate a higher statistical count of the unemployed.

- 18.9. Of the total 56,134 graduate and post-graduate registrants as on 31st May, 1983, 41.9 percent belonged to the rural areas and the remaining to the urban areas. It was found that students made up 11.22 per cent of the surveyed registrants and 22.46 per cent of the registrants were already in salaried employment. Besides, 6.27 per cent were self-employed. It would thus, be seen that the problem of unemployment among educated persons, though by no means small in magnitude, was not as severe as reflected by the Employment Exchange statistics.
- 18.10. The survey results reveal that husbands of 23.17 percent of the married female registrants were non-earners. Married couples with neither of the partners being an earner is a serious matter. The registrants belonging to Arts and Education/Physical Education faculties constituted about 90 per cent of the jobseekers on the Live Register. Majority of the surveyed registrants were found to be third divisioners. Teaching and clerical jobs were the two most favoured occupations of the currently employed registrants as well as of those registrants seeking salaried jobs.
- 18.11. Only 28.40 per cent of the totally unemployed registrants were ready for self-employment. Live stock production and retail trade were the most favourable self-employment ventures as registrants belonging to cultivating families and business community could easily adopt these occupations. However, in the case of female registrants the most favourable self-employment venture was that of starting their own private schools. The fact that only a little more than one-fourth of the totally unemployed registrants are willing to go in for self-employment of some sort makes the issue of finding employment for a large majority of them difficult. There is thus need for motivation of these highly educated youth towards self-employment. Employment Exchanges can play an active role in this regard.
- 18.12. The results of the survey cannot be generalised for all categories of educated unemployed as the scope of the survey was confined only to the specific group of unemployed graduates and post-graduates who constitute only a little more than one-fourth of the total educated unemployed (matric and above).

Unemployment trends during the Sixth Plan

18.13. The Live Register statistics maintained by the Employment Exchanges in Punjab provide serial data on unemployment among different categories of manpower. As already observed, these statistics are not reliable indicators of total magnitude of unemployment. They, however, depict unemployment trends. A statement based on Live Register statistics indicating the trends of unemployment among different categories of manpower during the Sixth Plan period is given at annexure -IV.

18.14. It is encouraging to note that during a period of five years since the commencement of the Sixth Five Year Plan there has been an overall increase of only 11.71 per cent in the number of unemployed technical personnel in the State. However, the position differs from category to category and even within a category the number of unemployed has been fluctuating from year to year. A comparison of the Live Register Statistics for the period 31st March, 1980 to 31st March, 1985 reveals that there was decline in unemployment among allopathic doctors, JBT teachers, agricultural graduates/post-graduates and veterinary graduates. The increase in unemployment among B. Ed. and M. Ed. teachers was only marginal. The decrease in the magnitude of unemployment among graduate engineers was significant in the recent other words the fresh out-turn of years. In these categories has been absorbed during Sixth Plan and even some dent into the backlog has also been made in certain cases. It is, however, a matter of concern that there was significant rise in the number of unemployed diploma engineers (60.78%), non-I. T. I. trained craftsmen (75.23%) and para-medical personnel (57.73%). In other words programmes implemented during the Sixth Plan have not been able to improve the employment position of these categories. Among the educated persons without any professional and technical training i. e. matriculates and under-graduates, the employment situation has been deteriorating. The situation has improved temporarily in the case of post-graduate freshers recently. There has been only marginal increase (7.91%) in the number of unemployed graduate freshers during the period of five years of the Sixth Plan.

Growth of Employment in the Organised Sector

18.15. Under the 'Employment Market Information Programme' information regarding employment is collected in respect of the Organised Sector of the Economy which inter alia, covers all establishments in the Public Sector, irrespective of their size and non-agricultural establishments in the Private Sector normally employing 10 or more persons. The data in respect of all Public Sector establishments and non-agricultural Private Sector establishments employing 25 or more persons is collected statutorily under the provisions of the Employment Exchange (Compulsory Notification of Vacancies) Act, 1959 whereas the same from smaller non-agricultural Private Sector establishments employing 10-24 persons is collected on a voluntary basis. Growth of employment in the Organised Sector in the State during the first four years of the Sixth Plan is depicted in annexure-V

18.16. On the eve of the Sixth Five-Year Plan, i.e. on 31st March, 1980 there were 6.13 lakh employees in the Organised Sector. Their number has grown to 7.04 lakh as on 31st March, 1985 thus showing an increase of 14.75 per cent in a period of five years. The rate of growth of employment was higher in the Public Sector (16.48 per cent) than in the Private Sector (10.18 per cent) during the period under reference.

Total Direct Employment Generation during the Sixth Plan

18.17. The direct employment content of a project programme or scheme has been defined as the quantum of employment which is directly generated or is expected to be generated under the project, programme or scheme and is financed from the funds allocated to the project, programme or scheme either directly or through an executing agency, which may in some cases be a contractor, and thus related directly to the outlay or expenditure on the project, programme or scheme. Direct employment has been bifurcated into (i) construction (or àd hoc) employment involved in the construction of a facility and (ii) continuing employment involved in the maintenance and utilisation of the facility in the production and distribution of goods and services etc.

18.18. Estimates of direct employment (construction and continuing employment) anticipated to be generated under the Sixth Five Year Plan are given in annexures VI and VII. These estimates are primarily based on the information furnished by the State Government Departments/Organisations concerned with Plan. Gaps in information have been filled up by working out the estimates on the basis of rough norms by the Employment and Manpower Division. Additional continuing employment content of the Sixth Plan period has been worked out by sub-tracting the total continuing employment generated under the State Annual Plan 1979-80 from the total continuing employment anticipated to be generated under the State Annual Plan 1984-85. On the other hand the construction employment content of the Sixth Plan period has been shown as an aggregate of the construction employment generated under the five years of the Sixth Plan.

18.19. The Sixth Five Year Plan is anticipated to the enerate a total of 160.25 million person days of construction employment. Thus annual average works out to 32 million person-days. Major, Medium and Minor irrigation, Power, Forests and Public Works are the major sectors contributing to the growth of di-rect employment in the construction phase in the State. As regards continuing employment, its level is expected to be stepped up from 25,687 person-years under the State Annual Plan 1979-80 to 53,503 personyears under the State Annual Plan 1984-85, thus generating additional employment of 27,816 person-years during the Sixth Plan period. Sub-heads of development having significant impact on generation of additional (continuing) employment are Power, Genera' Education, Medical and Public Health, Industry, Animal Husbandry, Road Transport, Agriculture and Co-operation.

Indirect/Self employment generation during Sixth Plan

18.20. So far no methodology has been evolved to work out the indirect employment generation as a result of implementation of the Plan programmes. However, there are three agencies namely Rural Development Agencies, Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Development and Finance Corporation and Punjab Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation which are primarily responsible for generating supplementary employment/self-employment in the State. These agencies have direct lending programmes as well as their tie-up arrangements with the commercial banks in the advancement of loans to economically weaker families already identified through a State-wide survey conducted in 1980-81. During the first four years of the Sixth Plan, loans (either free of interest or at nominal rate) amounting to Rs. 115.60 crores were advanced to 4.80 lakh families so as to raise them above the poverty line. Besides, capital subsidy amounting to Rs. 30.75 crores was also given by these agencies during the period. During the last year of the Sixth Plan another one lakh families are expected to be advanced loans by these agencies.

18.21. The main thrust of the National Scheme 'TRYSEM' (Training Rural Youth for Self-employment) is on equipping rural youth with necessary skill and technology to enable them to settle in self-employment. The number of persons trained and those provided self-employment under TRYSEM is as under:—

Year		No. of persons trained	No. of persons provided self-employment
1980-81		2688	891
1981-82		8671	2891
1982-83	••	16535	10818
1983-84		16331	10327
1984-85	• •	11870	5868

18.22. During the year 1983-84 Government of India launched a Scheme for providing self-employment to Educated Youth in Punjab as in other parts of the country. The objective of the scheme is to encourage the educated unemployed youth to undertake self-employment ventures in industry, service and business through a package of assistance. This scheme is expected to go a long way in tackling the problem of unemployment among educated persons in the State. As against the target of beneficiaries of 6,700 persons during 1983-84 the number of cases sanctioned by banks was 9,047 and number of cases disbursed was 6,781. Against the target of 12,000 persons, 12,212 persons have been sanctioned loans the banks during the year

Whereas during 1983-84 the coverage of rural areas was not enough, instructions have now been issued to ensure that at least 60 per cent beneficiaries must belong to rural areas.

Estimates of Labour Force for the Seventh Plan period

- 18.23. The parameters provided by the 38th Round of National Sample Survey have been utilised to build up the estimates of labour force, work force and unemployment in the State. The sex-residence rates as provided by the State Sample results have been applied to the projected population to work out the estimates on the assumption that present trends will continue.
- 18.24. According to usual activity status the size of the labour force (in 15—59 age-group) on the eve of the Seventh Five Year Plan has been estimated at 50.84 lakh (48.83 lakh males and 2.01 lakh females). The size of the female labour force is very small in comparison to the male labour force. Rural labour force constitutes 68.74 per cent of the total labour force. During the Seventh Plan period 6.19 lakh more persons (5.91 lakh males and 0.28 lakh females) are expected to enter the labour market in the State. The average annual increase in labour force would thus be around 1.24 lakh (See annexure VIII).

Estimates of Working Force

18.25. Estimates of working force for the Seventh Plan period are given in annexure-IX. The number of workers on the basis of their usual activity status is expected to rise from 49.39 lakh as on 31st March, 1985 to 55.40 lakh as on 31st March, 1990. There would, thus be an average annual increase of 1.20 lakh workers during the Seventh Plan period.

Unemployment Estimates

18.26. On the assumption of continuation of present trends the number of usually unemployed persons is expected to rise from 1.44 lakh on the eve of the Seventh Plan to 1.62 lakh at its end (see annexure X).

Targets of Direct Employment generation for the Seventh Plan

- 18.27. Information regarding the targets of direct employment to be generated during the Seventh Five-Year Plan, 1985-90 and the Annual Plan, 1985-86 has been received along with the proposals for the Seventh Plan and the Annual Plan and has been incorporated in annexure XI and XII for construction and continuing employment respectively. There are, however, gaps in the information received from the departments. To fill up these gaps some rough estimates have been worked out wherever possible.
- 18.28. According to the present tentative estimates the State Seventh Five Year Plan, 1985—90 is expected to generate a total of 215.26 million person-days of construction employment and 94,727 person-years of continuing employment.

Similarly, the State Annual Plan, 1985-86 is expected to generate a total of 39.92 million persondays of construction employment and 60,411 personyears of continuing employment.

Employment Strategy

- 18.29. Great emphasis is being laid on the generation of gainful and productive employment during the Seventh Plan. As in the Sixth Plan, the package of poverty alleviation programmes will continue during the Seventh Plan. However, the Working Group on Manpower and Employment feels more concerned about the problem of unemployment among educated youth. The problem is not an isolated one as it is linked up with the educational system and the strategy of economic development in the State. There is need for reviewing and revising the educational system so that it meets the needs of the society. Educational institutions turning out 'unemployables' are a waste of precious resources. There should be proper screenging after the high school level so as to know the aptitude of the students and to advise them accordingly. There is already a dearth of systematically trained skilled labour in Punjab due to continuing out-migration. Sufficient awareness has not been created regarding the utility of Industrial Training Institutes and Polytechnics in the State. The Working Group is of the view that vocationalisation as part of the school education is very expensive. It, therefore, prefers the strengthening of the ITIs and Polytechnics in the State. The technical courses in these institutes should be diversified and restructured so as to meet the requirements of technical personnel in the economy. There is also need for changing the strategy of economic development. In view of the fact that there is adequate infrastructural development in the State, there is a need for decentralising the process of development. As a matter of fact, decentralised development has already made a beginning as industrial units and service centres are coming up all along the High ways in Punjab. There is, however, a need to control migration to large cities. The demographic situation in the State requires very calculated decentralisation of the development process. Jobs need to be provided in small towns and villages. Viable economic activity should be taken to the less developed rural areas. Rural industrialisation, on a decentralised pattern is the key to regional development in Punjab. Though decentralisation costs more, it provides more social benefits. If the economic costs and social benefits balance each other, there is a need to experiment with the model of decentralisation.
- 18.30. The Working Group on Manpower and Employment has given thought to the decentralised strategy for employment promotion advocated by the Planning Commission, Govt. of India, and has recommended the constitution of District Manpower Planning and Employment Generation Councils in the State to achieve the desired results.
- 18.31. The present emphasis on self-employment programmes will be continued during the Seventh Plan. However, the Working Group on Manpower and Employment has recommended that the credit

facilities currently being given by the Rural Development Agencies and the State Corporations to the economically weaker sections may be extended to all educated unemployed youth irrespective of their family income and the size of loan should be in consonance with the size of the project/venture to be set up by them.

18.32. The Central 'Scheme for providing Self employment to Educated unemployed Youth' launched during the year 1983-84 is having a beneficial effect on the employment prospects of the educated unemloyed and the response has been quite favourable. The maximum limit of the loan under this scheme may be raised from Rs. 25,000 to Rs. 50,000 so that the beneficiaries may engage themselves in setting up small scale industries. The amount of Rs. 25,000 is now, no longer adequate to set up small scale units. The scheme may cover two or more eligible persons who may join hands in promoting more viable projects with Rs. 50,000 as the share of each person. Applications for loans under this scheme may be entertained through the Employment Exch-

anges so that the persons waiting for employment for long periods could be given priority and the impact of the scheme could be judged from the reduction in the number of educated unemployed on the Live Register.

18.33. In order to consider the recommendations of the High Level Committee on Punjab Administration concerning the problem of unemployment in Punjab and to formulate proposals and take decisions for implementation of the said recommendations a Committee has been constituted under the Chairmanship of Chief Secretary to Govt. Punjab. Further, a Local Task Force consisting of Secretaries, Industry, Planning and Transport and Economic Adviser to Government Punjab has been set up to consider short-term measures to solve the problem of unemployment among the youth in Punjab. The Planning Commission, Govt. of India, has also been requested to set up a Task Force for an indepth study of the problem and for suggesting long term measures to tackle the issue of unemployment on an enduring basis.

*162

ANNEXURE I

Main: Workers, Marginal workers and Non-Workers classified by Sex and Residence in Punjab, 1981

Residence/Sex		Main Workers	Marginal Workers	Non- Workers	Total Population
,1		, 2	.3	4	.5
RURAL					
Males	• •	34,58,329	50,553	29,35,582	64,44,464
Females	••	98,096	2,94,963	53,03,635	5 6,96,694
Persons	••	35,56,425	3,45,516	82,39,217	1,21,41,158
URBAN					
Males	••	12,91,317	4,145	11,97,284	24, 92,746
Females	••	80,017	10,491	20,64,503	21,55,011
Persons		13,71,334	14,636	32,61,787	46,47,757
TOTAL					
Males		47,49,646	54,698	41,32,866	89,37,210
Females		1,78,113	3,05,454	73,68,138	78,51,705
Persons	••	49,27,759	3,60,152	1,15,01,004	1,67,88,915

Source:—Census of India 1981, Series-I, India Part IIB (i) Primary Census Abstract, General Population.

ANNEXURE	(1	

ANNEXURÉ—
Distribution of Workers by Cultivators, Agricultural Labourers,

Category	_		1971		
Category		Males	Females	Persons	
1		2	3	4	
Cultivators	• •	16,61,020 (43 ·27)	4,133 (5·58)	16,65,153 (42·56)	
Agricultural Labourers	••	7,78,613 (20 ·29)	8,092 (10 ·92)	7,86,705 (20 ·11)	
Household Industries		1,18,764 (3·09)	5,338 (7·21)	1,24,102 (3·17)	
Other Workers	••	12,80,120 (33 ·35)	56,512 (76·29)	13,36,632 (34·16)	
Total Main Workers	·	38,38,517 (100·00)	74,075 (100 ·00)	39,12,592 (100·00)	

Note. - Figures in brackets show percentages to total.

Source: Census of India, 1981—Series 17-Punjab, Paper-I of 1981—Supplement, Provisional Population Totals.

^{*}Census of India, 1981-Series-1, India, Part-IIB(i)-Primary Census Abstract-General Population.

II

Household Industries and other workers in Punjab

1981*			Increase during 1971—81 decade						
			Total			F	ercentage incr	ease	
Males	Females	Persons	Males	Females	Persons	Males	Females	Persons	
5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12,	13	
17,56,779 (36·99)	10,507 (5·90)	17. 67,2 86 (35.86)	95,759	6,374	1,02,133	5 · 76	154 ·22	6 -13	
10,47,175 (22·05)	45,050 (25 · 29)	10,9 2,225 (22 ·17)	2,68,562	36,958	3,05,520	34 ·49	456 - 72	38 -84	
1,18,534 (2·49)	8,652 (4·86)	1,27,186 (2·58)	(-)230	3,314	3,084	()0 ·19	62 · 08	2 ·48	
18,27,158 (38·47)	1,13,904 (63·95)	19,41,062 (39·39)	5,47,038	57,392	6,04,430	42 · 73	101 ·56	45 · 22	
47,49,646 (100 · 0 0)	1,78,113 (100 ·00)	49,27,759 (100 ·00)	9,11,129	1,04,038	10,15,167	23 · 74	140 -45	25 .95	

ANNEXURE—III

Percentage distribution of population (Age-group 15-59 years) in Punjab by usual activity status, residence and Sex January... December, 1983

166

		Rura	ı	Urban	
Activity Status	•	Male	Female	Male	Female
1		2	3	4	5
(a) Working Force		88 ·81	2 · 80	86 ·24	5 .23
(b) Unemployed		1 -92	0.60	2 · 36	0 ·86
(c) Labour Force (a+b)	••	90 · 73	3 ·40	88 · 60	6 · 0 9
(d) Outside Labour Force	••	9 · 2 7	96 · 60	11 ·40	93 ·91
Total		100 .00	100.00	100 -00	100 .00

ANNEXURE IV

Statement showing the number of work-seekers (Category-wise) on the Live Register of Employment Exchanges in Punjab from 31st March, 1980 to 31st March, 1985

				No	. of work-s	eekers as o	n	
Serial No	Category	•	31-3-80	31-3-81	31-3-82	31-3-83	31-3-84	31-3-85
1	2	·•	3	4	5	6	7	8
1	Graduate Engineers		246 (100 ·00)	289 (117·48)	· 300 (121 ·95)	410 (166 ·67)	384 (156·10)	254 (103 ·25)
2	Diploma Engineers	٠.,	2,430 (100 ·00)	2,372 (97·61)	2,480 (102·06)	3,158 (1 29 ·96)	3,549 (146·05)	3,907 (160 ·78)
3	I.T.I. Trained Craftsmen		19,441 (100·0)	18,540 (95 ·37)	19,929 (102 ·51)	20,043 (103 ·10)	21,185 (108 ·97)	23,098 (118·81)
4	Other Craftsmen		6,408 (100 ·00)	9,225 (143 ·96)	10,441 (162 ·94)	10,697 (166 ·93)	10,627 (165 ·84)	11,229 (175 ·23)
5	Allopathic Doctors	• •	44 (100 ·00)	72 (163 ·64)	69 (156 ·82)	30 (68 ·18)	50 (113 ·64)	33 (75·00)
6	DoctorsOthers	, ,	262 (100 ·00)	374 (142 ·75)	438 (167 ·18)	349 (133 ·21)	380 (145 ·04)	264 (100-76)
7	Para-medical Personnel		1,443 (100 ·00)	1,408 (97 ·57)	1,854 (128 ·48)	2,342 (162 · 30)	2,247 (155 ·72)	2,276 (15 7 · 73)
8	Agricultural Specialists		331 (100 ·00)	310 (93 ·66)	261 (78 ·85)	322 (97 · 28)	359 (108·46)	269 (81 ·27)
9	Veterinary Graduates		94 (100 ·00)	83 (88 ·30)	54 (57 ·45)	74 (78 ·72)	83 (88 ·30)	80 (85·11)
10	Dairy Graduates	••	1 (100·00)		(100 ·00)		_	_
11	Teachers (B.Ed. and M.Ed.)		18,480 (100 ·00)	18,332 (99 ·20)	17,593 (95 ·20)	18,840 (101 ·95)	18,647 (100 ·90)	19,732 (106 ·77)
12	Teachers (J.B.T.)		9,552 (100 ·00)	9,940 (104 ·06)	9,872 (103 ·35)	9,900 (103 ·64)	9,345 (97 ·83)	8,647 (90·53)
13	Teachers—Others		21,456 (100 ·00)	22,993 (107·16)	22,190 (103 ·42)	20,257 (94 · 41)	19,867 (92 · 59)	19,789 (92 ·23)
14	Total Technical Personnel Unemployed (Total 1 to 13)		80,188 (100·00)	83,938 (104 ·68)	85,482 (106 ·60)	86,422 (107 · 77)	86,723 (108 · 15)	89,578 (111 ·71)
15	Graduate Freshers		28,221 (100 ·00)	31,046 (110·01)	34,095 (120 ·81)	32,436 (114 ·94)	29,338 (103 ·96)	30,452 (107·91)
16	Post-graduate Freshers		6,454 (100 ·00)	6,452 (99·97)	6,922 (107 ·25)	8,069 (125·02)	8,217 (127·32)	6,651 (103 ·05)
17	Matriculate and below Graduate Freshers		99,875 (100 ·00)	1,19,271 (119 ·42)	1,29,985 (130 ·15)	1,36,334 (136 · 50)	1,48,296 (148 · 48)	1,46,961 (147·14)
18	Total Educated Unemployed Freshers—Matric and above		1,34,550	1,56,769	1,71,002	1,76,839	` ′	
	(Total 15 to 17)		(100 .00)	(116 · 51)	(127 ·09)	(131 ·43)	(138 ·13)	(136 ·80)
19	Live Register other than covered under items 1 to 17	···	2,10,308 (100 ·00)	2,22,692 (105 ·89)	2,37,210 (112 ·79)	2,59,907 (123 ·58)	2,52,213 (119·93)	2,63,688 (125 ·38)
20	Total Live Register	••	4,25,046 (100 ·00)	4,63,399 (109·02)	4,93,694 (116·15)	5,23,168 (123 ·09)	5,24,787 (123 47)	5,37,330 (126 ·42)

ANNEXURE V Growth of Employment in the Organised Sector in Punjab

Sector	As on 31st March								
	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985			
1	2	3	4	5	6	7			
Public	4,45,105 (100 ·00)	4,67,795 (105 ·10)	4,80,386 (107·93)	4,97,428 (111 ·76)	5,12,860 (115·22)	5,18,446 (116·48)			
Private	 1,68,363 (100 ·00)	1,67,340 (99·39)	1,76,080 (104 ·58)	1,77,235 (105 ·27)	1,85,024 (109 ·90)	1,85,509 (110·18)			
Total	 6,13,468 (100·00)	6,35,135 (103 ·53)	6,56,466 (107·01)	6,74,663 (109 ·90)	6,97,884 (113 · 76)	7,03,955 (114 · 75)			

ANNEXURE VV

Estimates of Direct (Construction) Employment anticipated to be generated during the Sixth Five-Year Plan 1980—85

(Lakh person-days)

		Plans/Sixth	h					
Sub-Head of Development		1979-80 (Actual)	1980-81 (Actual)	1981-82 (Actual)	1982-83 (Actual)	1983-84 (Actual)	1984-85 (Anticipated)	Sixth Plan, 1980—85 (Anticipated) Total of Col. 3 to Col 7
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. Agriculture		0 .78	1 .03	1 .90	1 .83	1 ·74	1 ·70	8 ·20
2. Minor Irrigation		32 76	37 ·54	34 ·42	43 · 69	60 ·72	58 ·69	235 .06
3. Soil Conservation		10 ·62	5 ·50	6 ·91	14 · 53	19 .06	21 .00	67 .00
4. Dairying and Milk Supply		0 ·46	0 ·74	1 .01	0 ·49	0 ·38	0 .88	3 ·50
5. Forests		8 · 79	19 ·37	23 ·54	28 ·67	36 ⋅00	35 ·60	143 ·18
6. Community Development and Panchayats		4 ·84	14 ·79	33 -99	11 -40	16 ·40	14 ·59	91 ·17
7. Co-operation		0 ·46	1 · 80	4 ·63	4 ·26	3 -92	1 .80	16 ·41
8. Irrigation		51 -10	70 ·27	90 ·65	52 .09	58 -99	62 ·20	334 ·20
9. Anti-waterlogging, Drainage and Flood Control		46 -49	22 .93	20 .00	33 -11	32 -58	38 ·85	147 ·47
10. Power		83 .09	64 .05	30 ·01	32 .00	36 ·29	38 ·63	200 98
11. Roads and Bridges		13 .65	11 .00	12 ·48	12 ·40	15 ·45	12 ·40	63 · 73
12. Tourism		0 ·14	0 .82	0 ·48	0 .07	0 .07	0 .08	1 ·52
13. Rural Water Supply		4 .90	6 ·24	5 · 76	4 ·50	8 ·74	8 ·74	33 -98
14. Housing .		12 ·16	21 .81	18 ·38	9 ·09	6 ·42	4 '88	60 ·58
15. Urban Development		9 ·60	14 ·50	14 ·80	10 ·37	4 ·14	4 ·64	48 ·45
16. Public Works	• •	18 ·69	21 ·27	12 ·50	32 ·42	48 ·36	32 ·50	147 -05
Total		298 -53	313 ·66	311 .46	290 .92	349 ·26	337 ·18	1602 ·48

ANNEXURE VI I

Estimates of Direct (Continuing) Employment anticipated to be generated during the Sixth Five-Year Plan, 1980—85

(Person-years)

Head/Sub-Head of Development		Total dire	ect employm	ent generati	on under A	nnual Plan	S	Additional employ-	
		1979-80 (Actual)	1980-81 (Actual)	1981-82 (Actual)	1982-83 (Actual)	1983-84 (Actual)(1984-85 Anticipated)	ment antici- pated to be gene- rated dur ing the Sixth Plan period (1980—85 Col. 7— Col. 2)	
1		<u>2</u> -	3		5	6	7	8	
1. Agriculture and Allied Sectors.									
(i) Agriculture		2,191	2,961	2,957	3,385	3,504	3,566	1,375	
(ii) Minor Irrigation		600	653	653	674	719	751	151	
(iii) Soil Conservation		887	529	583	863	664	664	()223	
(iv) Animal Husbandry		754	1,207	2,464	2,586	2,715	2,715	1,961	
(v) Dairying and Milk Supply		14	14	73	28	28	105	91	
(vi) Fisheries		96	101	108	86	85	98	2	
(vii) Forests		564	591	644	646	650	650	80	
(viii) Community Development and Panchayats		21	21	21	34	45	42	2	
Total(1)		5,127	6,077	7,503	8,302	8,410	8,591	3,46	
2. Co-operation—									
Co-operation .	• •	2,218	2,284	2,785	2,981	3,211	3,274	1,050	
Total (2)	• •	2,218	2,284	2,785	2,981	3,211	3,274	1,05	
3. Irrigation and Power									
(i) Irrigation		_		_	_		_	-	
(ii) Anti-waterlogging, Drainage and Flood Co ntrol		_			_	•		***	
(iii) Power .		8,804	8,747	12,165	14,200	15,000	15,700	6,89	
Total (3)		8,804	8,747	12,165	14,200	 	15,700	6,89	
4. Industry and Minerals									
Industry and Minerals	• .	784	994	1,926	2,35	2 ,79	4,85	7 4,07	
Total(4)	• •	784	994	1,926	2,354	2,793	4,857	4,07	
5. Transport and Communication— (i) Civil Aviation			2					-	
(ii) Roads and Bridges .		_		_	-	_		_	
(iii) Road Transport		619	1,633	1,894	2,280	2,320	2,320	1,70	
(iv) Tourism		_	_	50	17	18	12	1	
Total(5)		619	1,635	1,944	2,297	2,338	2,332	1,71	

171
ANNEXURE-VII—Concld.

1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8
6 Social and Community Services—			in the control of the					
(i) General Education	• •	3,056	3,855	7,395	8,727	8 ,9 77	9,426	6,370
(ii) Technical Education	• •		_	6	16	16	36	36
(iii) Medical and Public Health	• •	3,676	5,144	6,368	6,941	7,363	7,751	4,075
(iv) Rural Water Supply		155	91	71	117	261	261	106
(v) Housing	• 7	_	_	_				_
(vi) Urban Development	• •	1,090	1,640	1,714	1,173	468	527	()563
(vii) Information and Publicity	• •	22	34	36	14	2	150	126
(viii) Labour and Labour Welfare	• •	114	94	115	143	143	250	136
(ix) Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backy	ward Classes	_		_	_	_		-
(x) Social Welfare	• •		6	6	-	-	_	_
Total (6)		8,113	12,864	15,711	17,131	17,249	18,401	10,288
7. Economic Services—								
(i) Other General Economic Services	••	10	58	96	101	105	140	130
Total (7)		10	58	96	101	105	140	130
8. General Services—								
(i) Printing and Stationery		12	13	36	63	179	208	196
(ii) Public Works	••	_	_	_	_	_		_
Total (8)	1 1	12	13	36	63	179	208	196
Grand Total (1 to 8)	••	25,687	32,672	42,166	47,429	49,285	53,503	27,816

172
ANNEXURE VIII

Estimates of Labour Force (Age-group 15-59 years) in Punjab classified by Residence and Sex on usual activity status basis

(Persons in lakhs)

Residence/Sex

As on 31st March, 1985* As on 31st March, 1990 Increase during 1985-90 Increase

1

2

3

4

5

RURAL

Persons	••	50 ⋅84	57 ·03	6 · 19	1 ·238
Females	••	2.01	2 · 29	0 ·28	0 ·056
Males	••	48 ·8 3	54 · 7 4	5 ·91	1 ·182
TOTAL					
Persons	••	15 ·83	19 05	3 ·22	0 ·644
Females	••	0 ·89	1 ·07	0 ·18	0 ⋅036
Males		14 • 94	17 ·98	3 ·04	0 · 608
URBAN					
Persons		35 ⋅01	37 ⋅98	2 ·97	0 · 594
Females		1 ·12	1 ·22	0 ·10	0 ·020
Males	· •	33 ·89	36 · 76	2.87	0 · 574
RURAL					

^{*}Revised.

ANNEXURE IX

Estimates of Working Force (Age Group 15—59 years) in Punjab classified by Residence and Sex on Usual Activity Status Basis

(Persons in Lakhs)

Residence/Sex		As on 31s March, 1985*	As on 31st March, 1990	Increase during 1985-90	Average Annual Increase
1	<u></u>	2	3	4	5
RURAL	<u> </u>			<u>,</u>	
Males	••	33 ·17	35 .98	2 ·81	0 -562
Females	••	0 .92	1 .00	0 ⋅08	0.016
Persons	••	34 ⋅09	36 ·98	2 ·89	0 ·578
URBAN					
Males	••	14 · 54	17 · 5 0	2 .96	0 ·592
Females		0.76	0.92	0 16	0.032
Persons	•	15 -30	18 ·42	3 ·12	0 ·624
TOTAL					
Males		47 ·71	53 ·48	5 · 77	1 ·154
Females]	••	1 ·68	1 .92	0 ·24	0 .048
Persons		49 -39	55 ⋅40	6 ·01	1 ·202

^{*}Revised.

174

ANNEXURE X

Estimates of unemployed (Age-group 15-59 years) in Punjah classified by Residence and Sex on Usual Activity Status Basis

(Persons in thousands)

Residence/Sex			As on 31st March, 1985*	As on 31st March, 1990	Increase during 1985-90	Average Annual Increase
1		an a sellen ammen de serven de l'emplement de l'emplement de l'emplement de l'emplement de l'emplement de l'em	2	3	4	5
RÚRAL	ret a - a - ta - a ^e - i a - a dend a di - a i				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Males			71 -72	77 ·79	6 ·07	1 21/
Females		• •	19 ·81	21 ·49	1 ·68	0.:33
Persons			91 ·53	99 · 28	7 - 75	1556
URBAN						
Males		••	39 · 78	47 -90	8 -12	1. 62
Pemales		••	12 ·53	15 .09	2.56	0.:51:
Persons		••	52 · 31	62 -99	10 -68	2.13
TOTAL '						
Males		••	111 -50	125 -69	14 · 19	2.83
Femates			32 ·34	36 ⋅58	4.24	0.84
Persons		••	143 ·84	162 -27	18 43	3 68

^{*}Revised.

ANNEXU RE XI

Tentative estimates of Construction Employment (Lakh person—days)

Total direct employment to be generated under Annual Plan, 1985-86 and the Seventh Five Year Plan, 1985-90

Sub-head of Development		Annual Plan 1985-86 (Target)	Seventh Plan, 1985—90 (Target)
1		2	3
1. Agriculture	• •	1 · 61	9.06
2. Minor Irrigation	••	60 · 74	303 - 70
3. Soil Conservation		15 · 84	79 ⋅08
4. Dairying and Milk Supply		0:75	0 · 75
5. Forests		38 · 60	191 -50
6. Community Development and Panchayats	••	46 · 32	229 · 73
7. Co-operation		1 ·97	12 · 00
8. Irrigation		94 · 64	444 · 54
9. Anti-water logging, Drainage and Flood Control		20 · 04	92 · 50
10. Power		48 '84	390 · 35
11. Roads and Bridges		12 · 25	95 · 63
12. Tourism	••	80.0	0.40
13. Rural Water Supply		9 · 60	69 · 60
14. Housing	••	6 47	56·77
15. Urban Development		5 · 17	31 · 32
16. Public Works		36 -32	145 · 68
Total	-	399 - 24	2152 · 61

ANNEXURE XII

Tentative estimates of Continuing Employment (Person-years)

Total direct employment to be generated under Annual Plan, 1985-86 and the Seventh Five Year Plan, 1985-90

Head/Sub-Head of Development		Annual Plan 1985-86 (Target)	Seventh Plan 1985—90 (Target)
		2	3
1. Agriculture and Allied Sectors—			·····
(i) Agriculture (ii) Minor Irrigation	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	4,106	4,78
(iii) Soil Conservation	••	774	99
(iv) Animal Hushandry	••	896 2,740	1,24 3,06
(v) Dairying and Milk Supply (vi) Fisheries	•••	74	12
(vii) Forests	••	260 700	30
(viii) Community Development and Panchayats	•••	59	80 5
Total (1)	•	9,609	11,30
2. Co-operation—	•		 -
Co-operation		1,394	2.041
Total (2)	•••		3,041
3. Irrigation and Power—	•••	1,394	3,041
	•		
(i) Irrigation (ii) Anti-water logging Projects at 151 at 2	••	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_
(ii) Anti-water logging, Drainage and Flood Control (iii) Power	••	21,883	40,606
Total (3)	•••		
Industry and Minerals—	••	21,883	40,606
Industry and Minerals	••	4,866	4,922
Total (4)	-	4,866	4,922
. Transport and Communication—	-	·····	
(i) Civil Aviation			
(ii) Roads and Bridges (iii) Road Transport	••	<u> </u>	_
(iv) Tourism	••	2,320 12	5,478 12
Total (5)	•• —		
Social and Community Services—	••	2,332	5,490
(i) General Education			
(ii) Technical Education		10,103	13,534
(III) Medical and Dublic Tracks	• •	166 8,252	452 13,412
(iv) Rural Water Supply (v) Housing	••	220	220
(v) Housing (vi) Urban Development	• •	627	757
VIII IIIIOFMation and Dubli-2	•••	87	90
(viii) Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes (ix) Labour and Labour Welfare	••	417	425
(x) Social Welfare	••	13	435 13
Total (6)		19,885	28,913
Economic Services—		15,000	
Other General Economic Services	••	206	214
Total (7)		206	214
General Services—	• •		
(i) Printing and Stationery (ii) Public Works		236	236
	• •		
Total (8)	••	236	236
Grand Total (1 to 8)		60,411	94,727

CHAPTER XIX

REVISED MINIMUM NEEDS PROGRAMME

This programme includes the following items of Minimum Needs Programmes:—

- (i) Elementary Education.
- (ii) Adult Education.
- (iii) Rural Health.
- (iv) Houses for Homeless.
- (v) Environment Improvement of Urban Slums.
- (vi) Rural Water Supply.
- (vii) Nutrition.
- (viii) Rural Electrification.
- 19.2. Against the Sixth Plan approved outlay of Rs. 21,243.05 lakhs an allocation of Rs. 20852.15 lakhs is being proposed for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 under this programme. The shortfall in proposed outlay for the Seventh Five-Year Plan as compared to the Sixth Plan is due to the fact that no allocation for Rural roads is being proposed in Seventh Five-Year Plan whereas an outlay of Rs. 2000.00 lakhs was provided under this programme in the Sixth Five-Year Plan 1980—85. Necessary provision for electrification is being made under Nonplan Budget and work regarding the rural roads is being looked after by the Marketing and Agricultural Board with its own funds.

Rural Health:

19.3. Against the Sixth Plan outlay of Rs. 1,317.00 lakh, an allocation of Rs. 2626.15 lakh is provided for 7th Five-Year-Plan. The major jack up in the allocation is due to the provision for removal of deficiencies in the form of buildings, machinery and equipment and medicines in the existing institutions. Another programme of upgradation of 200 Subsidiary Health Centres to PHCs. will be implemented at a cost of Rs. 1630.00 lakh (Capital Rs. 1500.00 lakh) during the Seventh Five-Year Plan period. This will improve the quality of the health services available to the ruralities. A programme of opening 50 community Health Centres at a cost of Rs. 160.00 lakh will also help in improving the quality of Health services to rural areas during the Seventh Five-Year Plan Period. Thus, the strategy for this Sub-Head, during the Seventh Five-Year Plan Period will be to improve the quality of health services in rural area by removing the deficiencies in the existing institutions rather than launching a programme of expansion of institutions at the cost of quality.

Elementary Education

19.4. The elementary education under the 'Minimum Needs Programme' includes primary edu-

cation for the age-group 6—11 (I—V Classes), middle education for the age group 11—14 (VI—VIII Classes), and the adult education 15—35 age group. In the Seventh Plan an outlay of Rs. 3324.00 lakhs has been allocated under this programme against the allocation of Rs. 1212.05 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. In 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 402.30 lakhs has been provided. Details are as under:—

(i) Primary Education Classes I-V (Age-group 6-11):

- 19.5. A net work of 12896 primary schools has been established in the State. Every revenue inhabited village has been provided a primary school. In the Seventh Plan, an outlay of Rs. 1336.00 lakhs has been provided with a view to meet acute deficiencies of drinking water and toilet facilities, furniture, class rooms and for bringing qualitative improvement at primary level. Additional staff will be provided to cope with the additional enrolment in primary stage. To make adequate supervision which also helps to check dropouts it is proposed to appoint Sub-Divisional Officer at each Sub-Divisional head-quarters.
- 19.6. Against the anticipated achievement of enrolment of 21.60 lakhs students in primary schools, it is proposed to enrol 22.85 lakh students in this age-group during the Seventh Five-Year Plan. In the Annual Plan, 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 176.55 lakh has been provided against the approved provision of Rs. 204.05 lakhs in 1984-85.

(ii) Middle Education Classes VI—VIII (Age-group 11—14):

19.7. Under this programme, an outlay of Rs. 1488.00 lakhs has been provided against the allocation of Rs. 1386.05 lakhs in the Sixth Plan. This outlay is for meeting the deficiencies of science rooms, science equipment and apparatus, buildings, furniture, lavatory & drinking water facilities etc. A new scheme 'Universalisation of elementary education' has been initiated to purchase the motivational material. For the Non-formal education in the agegroup 11—14, it has been decided to open 200 more non-formal education centres with the outlay of Rs. 40.00 lakhs in the Seventh Plan. An outlay of Rs. 100.00 lakhs has also been provided to upgrade 50 primary schools to middle level. The enrolment target of this age-group is fixed at 9.37 lakh students against anticipated achivements of 8.22 lakh in the Sixth Plan. For the year, 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 215.75 lakhs has been provided.

(iii) Adult Education (15-35 age-group)

19.9. An allocation of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been earmarked for the programme of 'Adult Education' in the Seventh Plan. For the year 1985-86, an outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs has been provided to open 300 new centres.

Nutrition:

19.10. Proper nutritive diet among the children of under developing countries like ours is one of the major problems effecting the physical and psychological development of children. It has been established that the physical and intelligence base is developed in the early childhood. Nutrition programme is being undertaken with a view to tackling the problem of mal-nutrition at its very roots by taking care of expectant and nursing mothers and pre-school children belonging to the lowest socio-economic groups. This programme includes (i) Special Nutrition Programme and (ii) Integrated Child Development Services (ICDS) Projects.

Special Nutrition Programme:

19.11. Under this Special Nutrition Programme children below 6 years and both expectant and nursing mothers are covered. The nutritive diet is provided to children at the rate of 65 paise per day and nursing and expectant mothers and severely malnourished children at the rate of 95 paise per day per beneficiary for 300 days in the year. This programme covers 5 districts of Kapurthala, Hoshiarpur, Gurdaspur, Ferozepur and Faridkot of the State.

ICDS Projects:

- 19.12. The ICDS Projects provide a package of health, nutrition and pre-school educational services to children below six years and also to the expectant and nursing mothers. These projects are being run in 29 blocks. Five new ICDS projects will be opened during the year 1985-86. The rate of diet is the same as under Special Nutrition Programme.
- 19·13. For the above programme, the outlays of Rs. 1650·00 lakhs for the Seventh Five Year Plan and Rs. 252·00 lakhs for the Annual Plan 1985-86 have been provided. Thus in the Seventh Plan (1985—90), 13·50 lakhs (Progressive total) beneficiaries will be benefitted. In 1985-86, the target is to cover2.20 lakh beneficiaries.

WATER SUPPLY AND SEWERAGE

(a) Rural Water Supply and Sanitation

The problem of safe drinking water supply is more acute in the rural areas, where source of drinking water is unhygenic or the water available is not fit for drinking. The coverage of this scheme is limited to the scarcity villages in terms of the following criteria laid down by the Government of India:—

- (i) The villages which do not have assured sources of drinking water within a reasonable distance (1.6 Km. or within a depth of 15 metres); or
- (ii) the villages where the source of water supply is endemic to water borne disease like Cholera and Guinea worms; or
- (iii) the villages which suffer from excess salinity iron or flouride from its water supply.

- 19.14. There are 12188 inhabited villages in the State, out of which 3712 villages have been identified as problem villages, which fall in the category of scarcity villages under the above mentioned criteria laid down by Government of India in this respect.
- 19.15. Over the years the design criteria for the rural water supply have been made more liberal. In the beginning, the schemes were designed with a water allowance of 5 gallons per head per day and there was to be practically no distribution system. Water Supply was to be given through a battery of tape close to the water works. In 1961, the design criteria was increased to water allowance of 10 gallons per day per head with terminal pressure of 5 metres and skelton distribution system catering to public stand posts only. In 1976 the criteria was further liberalised to 15 gallons (70 litres) per head per day and terminal pressure of 8 metres. According to revised criteria the augmentation of water supply to the already commissioned villages alone require more than Rs. 40.00 crores. Yearwise expenditure incurred since 1974-75 is given below:—

Minimum Needs Programme:

	Expendi- ture
On the eve of Fifth Plan	12 · 58
1974-75	3.98
1975-76	3 · 6 8
1976-77	4 · 14
1977-78	5 · 34
1978-79	4 · 03
1979-80	4 ·81
1980-81	3 · 37
1981-82	4 · 27
1982-83	3 · 78
1983-84	5 ·94
1984-85	9 -91
Total	65 ·83

18.16. Accelerated Rural Water Supply Scheme (Government of India Scheme)

(Rs. in crores)

Year		Expenditure
1978-79	•	2 ·45
1979-80		0 ·75
1980-81		0 ·46
1981-82		1 ·71
1982-83		0 ·86
1983-84		3 · 34
1984-85		4 ·96
	Total	14 · 53
	Grand Total	80 ·36

Physical progress of the Rural Water Supply programme is given below:—

		No. of	villages
		Commissioned	Work in progress at the end of the year
Upto	1973-74	524	1,033
	1974-75	317	762
	1975-76	347	704
	1976-77	284	555
	1 977- 78	202	563
	1978-79	136	663*
	1979-80	135	430
	19 80-81	80	444
	1981-82	50	593
	1982-83	77	516
	1983-84	165	3 51†
	1984-85	165	N.A.
	Total	2,482	

^{*}Includes certain Tikas hemlets, which were part of the revenue villages, but were counted as separate villages earlier.

†Tentative.

19.17. Water Supply has been commissioned in 2482 villages by the end of 31st March, 1985. So in the beginning of Seventh Five-Year Plan only 1230 problem villages will remain uncovered.

19.18. For Seventh Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 70.00 crores is provided under M.N.P. in the State plan, which is proposed to be supplemented with additional ARP funds to the extent of Rs. 40.00 crores for covering all these 1,230 villages. The formula for providing assistance under ARP requires to be revised by linking the assistance under ARP with State's efforts to tackle this problem so that the uniform pattern of assistance to all States is available for this important programme. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 crores has been provided during 1985-86 for provision of safe drinking water to 165 villages.

Environmental Improvement of Slums

slums such as drinking water, pavement of streets, pucca drains, street lights, public urinals and laterines, etc., an expenditure of Rs. 179.00 lakhs was incurred during 1980—83 to give benefit to 1,85,638 persons. An expenditure of Rs. 80.00 lakhs was incurred for this purpose for the benefit of 1,90,616 persons during 1983-84. An outlay of Rs. 31.00 lakhs has been provided under this scheme during 1984-85, in order to cover additional population of 45,000 persons. It may be pointed out that the State provision under this scheme as loan to M.Cs. is supplemented with their own funds also.

19.20. Keeping in view the importance of this programme, an outlay of Rs. 500.00 lakhs has been provided during Seventh Five-Year Plan, to cover additional population of 3 lakhs under this scheme. An outlay of Rs. 31.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose for benefit of 45,000 persons during 1985-86.

Houses for Rural Homeless

19.21. This scheme is covered under the Revised Minimum Needs Programme. The Revised Minimum Needs Programme places a high priority on the provision of house sites and assistance for construction of houses for rural homeless workers. About 3 lakhs families of landless workers mostly belonging to Scheduled Castes were allotted free house sites, each site measuring 100 sq. yards, in the rural areas of the State. The work regarding the construction of houses on these sites, was undertaken by the Housing Development Board in 1978 in order to supplement the individual efforts of the beneficiaries. During the Sixth Five-Year Plan an outlay of Rs. 12,00.00 lakhs was provided for this purpose. During 1980—84 an expenditure of Rs. 1,051.00 lakhs was incurred and the Housing Board completed the construction of 23,271 houses up to March, 1984 (1978—84).

19.22. During 1984-85 an expenditure of Rs. 104.17 lakhs has been incurred for the construction of 900

additional houses. It is anticipated that in addition to the individual efforts Punjab Housing Development Board will be completing the construction of 24,171 houses by the end of Sixth Plan. During Sixth Five-Year Plan, a survey of identification of weaker sections in Punjab was conducted (Reference period September—December, 1980) which revealed that there are only 22,187 homeless persons in rural areas of the State and in addition to the individual effort Punjab Housing Development Board would complete the construction of 24,171 houses for these pepole by the end of March, 1985.

19.23. In view of the facts, no new construction by the Punjab Housing Development Board is being proposed in the Seventh Five-Year Plan. The allottees of free house sites will, however, continue to get loan assistance on priority, for construction of houses in rural areas, under village housing project scheme. During Seventh Five-Year Plan an amount of Rs. 324.00 lakhs is being provided only to meet the repayment of HUDCO loan liability. An outlay of Rs. 74.00 lakhs has been provided for this purpose during 1985-86.

POWER

Rural Electrification/MNP:

19.24. Now that all the 12,126 inhabited villages in the State have been electrified by 10th May, 1976, the next step is to intensify and improve use of power in the rural areas. The most important activities under the programme would be:—

(i) the energisation of tubewells/pump sets and replacement of diesel engines by electric motors;

(ii) electrification of post-harvest operations and cottage and small industries;

(iii) more intensive coverage of rural households including Harijan Basties; and

(iv) improvement of supply conditions by augmentation and improvement works.

An outlay of Rs. 54,29.00 lakhs and Rs. 891.00 lakhs has been provided for this programme for the Seventh Five-Year Plan 1985—90 and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively.

CHAPTER XX

WORLD BANK AIDED PROJECTS

The following projects with financial assistance from the World Bank were initiated and implemented during the 6th Plan:—

- (i) Water Supply and Sewerage IDA Project in eight selected towns;
- (ii) Integrated Cotton Development Project;
- (iii) Punjab State Seeds Corporation;
- (iv) Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project;
- (v) Irrigation Projects of Punjab.
- 20.2 The Projects at serial (i) to (iii) above have since been completed while the projects at serial (iv) and (v) have been partially completed and are also proposed to be extended during the 7th Plan period.
- 20.3 Against the 6th Plan outlay of Rs. 229.30 crores the expenditure is anticipated at Rs. 188.40 crores including Rs. 37.10 crores during 1984-85. An outlay of Rs. 110.42 crores has been envisaged for the 7th Plan and Rs. 39.89 crores for the Annual Plan 1985-86 against which the amount re-imbursable from the World Bank / I.D.A. is estimated at Rs. 38.65 crores and Rs. 13.96 crores respectively. The salient features of the two projects proposed to be implemented during 7th Plan are given below:—

Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project

20.4. Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project is under execution w.e.f. 1st April, 1980. The pilot project, first of its kind in the Country, is being financed by I.B.R.D., under loan agreement entered into with G.O.I. The Project aims at the integrated development of the watersheds which have been identified as economically backward areas within the State. The tract mainly comprises of sub-mountaineous and undulating terrain merging with the plain areas of the State, thus forming a narrow stretch of land situated to the north of Chandigarh-Ropar, Heshiarpur-Dasuya road in the Civil Districts of Ropar and Hoshiarpur. Unfavourable climatic and geographical factors contributed to the present socio-economic backwardness of the tract. The inhabitants aepend upon dry land agriculture for their subsistence. In addition, excessive soil erosion and sedimentation of choes, erratic rainfall and flash flood damage the fertile agriculture

green seem of the seem of the

lands, adversely affecting the investments in building up infrastructure as well as roads, tubewells etc. Degradation of natural vegetation in the upper catchments is the major problem which continues to hamper the overall socio-economic development in this tract. In nut-shell, all these factors resulted in poor living conditions, low agricultural productivity, inadequate infrastructural facilities and lack of economic self-reliance amongst the local people.

- 20.5. Initially five watersheds namely Dholbaha, Janauri, Chohal Maili and Patiala-ki-Rao, covering an area of about 30,000 hectares were selected in Phase-I over a period of five years to end on 31st March, 1985. It has now been extended to other six watersheds namely Saleran, Siswan, Mehangarwal, Budki, Lawan and Tiba Nangal, covering total area of 48,000 hectares for a period of seven years to end on 31st March, 1987.
- 20.6. Phase-II of the Project would commence in the year 1987-88 and would include identifiable watersheds situated in the Districts of Patiala, Ropar, Hoshiarpur and Gurdaspur. It is envisaged that by the end of 7th Five Year Plan about 18 Watersheds covering an area of about 85,000 hectares would be developed under the project. The 7th Five-Year Plan would include additional 13 Watersheds covering about 55,000 hectares. In addition, it is also proposed to take up setting up of cottage industries based on locally available raw material during the 7th Five Year Plan.
- 20.7. Based on the Feasibility Reports formulated by the International Consultants and also the assessment carried out in respect of the new Watersheds identified in the four districts of the State, the 7th Five-Year Plan has been formulated to cater to the financial requirements of different Departments. The Seventh Plan outlay has been proposed keeping in view the works to be executed during 1985-86 and 1986-87 forming phase-I of the project, and the additional work load likely to be generated in the remaining three years on account of inclusion of additional watersheds in phase II of the project which will be extended to all the Kandi Areas situated in the State.
- 20.8. The original and revised project cost, expenditure upto 31st March, 1984 anticipated expenditure during 1984-85 and upto 31st March, 1985, spillover requirements of phase-I outlay Seventh Five-Year Plan (1985—90) and outlay for 1985-86 for various components of the project is given as under:

Name of the Project/Component					Phase I			Sever th	Ortley
		Original Project Cost	Revised Project Cost	Actual Expendi- ture upto 31st March, 1984	Anticipated Expenditure during 1984-85	Total Anticipated Expenditure upto 31st March, 1985	Spill over require- ment of funds of Phase-I (Col. 3— Col. 6)	Plan r Outlay 1985—90 including spillover of	1985-86
		2			5	6	7 - 7	8	9
1. Forest		771 22	1687 42	407 .40	230 ·34	637 .74	449 68	1400 .00	- 230 · 00
2. Soil Conservation		360 01	583 -33	200 -48	85 .00	285 -48	297-85	725 -00	100 .00
3. Animal Husbandry	• • •	189 -56	299 -25	109 82	45 .00	154 82	144 -43	295 00	60 .00
4. Fisheries		121 -49	134 42	61 .33	22 00	83 -33	51 -09	70.00	36 .00
5 Horticulture	••	54 - 56	116 -93	39 ·52	15 -50	55 02	61 -91	135 -00	30 00
6. PP & CU		52 ·78	31 ·19	11 -69	3 .88	15 ·57	15 -62	40 .00	6 .50
7. P.A.U.	•	98 61	154 24	77 -67	15 .00	92 -67	61 ·57	121 -80	23 .77
8. I.B. Project Dholbaha	٠.	798 -44	1007 -00	475 ·85	125 -00	600 85	406 ·15	600:00	200:00
9. I.B. Drainage Dholbaha		336 09	361 00	178 -37	62 -00	240 -37	120-63	111 -00	101 80
10. Planning and Design Studies		367 -36	293 .76	169 -73	30 00	199 -73	94 •03	80 00	30 00
11. Other watersheds		1954 -88	1891 -00	110 -28	175 -00	285 28	1605 -72	2322 00	400 00
Total	. • •	5105 .00	5959 ·54	1842 ·14	808 -72	2650 86	3308 68	5899 80	1218 07

Irrigation Projects of Punjab;

20.9. With the complete harnessing of available water resources in the State the main emphasis has been laid on the efficient use of existing water resources. This requires the conjunctive use of surface and ground water resources through the lining of channels and water courses in the State to save the loss of precious water from seepage/absorption. The lining would also help in controlling the weed growth and waterlogging. It is estimated that nearly 25 per cent to 45° per cent of water can be saved from wastage by lining the earthen channels. The water thus saved can be utilised for providing new irrigation facilities as well as improving operational efficiency of channels.

20:10. At the normal pace of work it would take a much long time to line all the earthen channels and water-courses in the State. Limited financial resources of the State compelled it to seek assistance from World Bank for speeding up the execution of lining work. Consequently the Punjab Irrigation Project was conceived for financial assistance from the World Bank and the agreement with the World Bank was signed on 30th March, 1979. The main components of the project along with their cost are given below:—

(Rs. in crores)

		Phased requirement of funds						
Component		1979-80	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	Total	
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	
Modernisation of canals (Reschedule)	••	12 03	18 -40	21 .70	23 ·20	24 .76	100 09	
Pilot demonstration	••	0 .73	1 -21	0 .58	0 ·28	-	2 ·80	
Modernisation of water-courses (Reschedule)		16 -25	22 -90	24 .50	26 .25	28 .05	117 -95	
Project Preparation Facilities (IDA)		0 ·12	0 ·12	0 ·12	0 ·12	0 ·12	0 -60	
Total	• •	29 ·13	42 .63	46 .90	49.85	52 .93	221 .44	

The various components of irrigation projects of Punjab are discussed below:—

(i) Modernisation of Channels:

20.11. This component is being implemented by the Irrigation Department of the State. It is by far the most important programme of the Department. The Project estimated for lining 4,060 Kms. of channels at an estimated cost of Rs. 109.00 crores (revised 129.75 crores) had been approved by the Bank. The project was scheduled to be completed in five years period beginning from 1979-80. It is being extended by two years terminating in the year 1985-86. During the five years period of 1979-80 to 1983-84 a length of 3292 Kms. channels has been completed at a cost of Rs. 83.98 crores. Against the anticipated expenditure of Rs. 20.75 crores during the year 1984-85 an outlay of Rs. 21.46 crores has been provided for the Annual Plan 1985-86 for lining of 429 Kms. of channels. The State Government would receive reimbursement of 35 per cent of the cost of works completed during the course of the year. The Government of India, would however, get 50 per cent of the cost of works completed, from the World Bank.

(ii) Pilot Demonstration:

20.12 Over and above the on-going modernisation programme for canal and water courses based on the established technologies in the Irrigation Department the pilot demonstration project will introduce and test the advanced irrigation technologies

and techniques which are either untried in the State of Punjab or have only been attempted at minimum scale. The project with an estimated cost of Rs. 279.00 lakhs is scheduled to be completed in a period of four years.

20.13. The Directorate of Irrigation Pilot Demonstration and Project Co-ordination will devise ways and means to modernise the century old irrigation and water distribution system to meet with the water demands of the high yielding varieties of crops. It will also prepare water development schemes based on the water availability for different canal irrigated areas. The Project would include such works as Sprinkler Irrigation, Saline augumentation, tubewells, burried conveyance system and special studies. Against an anticipated exependiture of Rs. 24.00 lakhs during 1984-85, Rs. 24.00 lakhs have been provided in the Annual Plan for 1985-86.

(iii) Lining of Water Courses:

20.14. This programme assisted by the World Bank is being implemented by the Punjab State Tubewell Corporation in the State. The programme envisaged lining of water courses of 2,820 outlets having total length of 15,200 Kms. at a total cost of Rs. 117.95 crores. This project would be completed in five years beginning from the year 1979-80. Keeping in view the shortage in physical performance the project is being got extended upto 1985-86. The year-wise break-up of the physical targets and financial outlay involved is given in the following table:—

	Particulars	1979-80	1980-81	1981-82	1982-83	1983-84	Total
- 	1	 2	3	4	5	6	7
1.	N), of outlets (W/CS) of which are to be lined	 460	590	590	590	590	2,820
2.	Length of W/CS to be lined (in Kms.)	 2480	3180	3180	3180	3180	15,200
3.	Total cost (crores of Rs.)	 16 -25	22 -90	24 ·50	2 6 · 2 5	28 ·05	117 -95
4.	State's share at 20% of item (3) above (in crores of Rs.)	 3 .25	4 · 58	4 -90	5 ·2 5	5 ·61	23 -59
5.	Banks share at 80% of item (3) (in crores of Rs.)	 13 -00	18 -32	19 60	21 .00	22 ·44	94 ·36

^{*}Total will not tally because of rephasing.

20.15. During the first five years of the project, against the target to line 15,200 Kms. of watercourses the State Tubewell Corporation could line only 11810 Kms. due to inadequate supply of cement. The Corporation, however, hopes to make up the shortfalls during the remaining period of the project. Against a target of lining 3390 Kms. of watercourses during 1984-85 for which State share amounting to Rs. 7.00 crores have been provided, it is targetted to line further 2,800 Kms. of watercourses during 1985-86. For this purpose State share amounting to Rs. 6.00 crores has been provided in the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Project Preparation facilities:

20.16. The work is to be undertaken and financed wholly by I.D.A.

20.17. The Sixth Plan Outlay, anticipated expenditure 1980—84, 1984-85, Seventh Plan and Annual Plan 1985-86 Outlay and amount reimbursable during the corresponding period is given in the Annexure.

ANNEXURE

7th Five Year Plan 1985-90 and Annual Plan 1985-86

(Projects assisted by IDA ... World Bank)

					7th Plan 1985_ 90		Annual Plan 1985-86		
	Name of the Project/component		Sixth Plan 1980— 85 outlay	Actual Expendi- ture 1980 84	Anticipated Expenditure 1984-85	Outlay	Amount reimburs- able by World Bank	 Outlay	Amount reimburs- able by World Bank
	1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1.	Water Supply and Scwerage IDA Project in 8 selected Towns		3494 .00	3369 ·00					
2.	Integrated Cotton Development Project Mukatsar		17 ·16	22 ·33	2 ·75			_	_
3.	Punjab State Seeds Corporation		54 ·00	21 .00	100 -00	<u> </u>	_	_	_
4.	Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project		3317 -85	1842 ·14	808 -72	5899 ·80	2064 93	1218 07	426 -32
5 .	Irrigation Projects of Punjab:								
	(1) Modernisation of canals	• •	11887 00	727 6 ·54	2075 00	4442 00	1554 · 70	2146 -46	751 -25
	(2) Pilot Demonstration	٠.	279 .00	102 ·00	24 .00	100 .00	35 .00	24 .00	8 ·40
	(3) Lining of Water courses Phase-I	••	3881 -00	2497 -00	700 .00	600 .00	210 .00	600 00	210 .00
	Total (5)		16047 .00	9875 ·54	2799 .00	5142 ·00	1799 ·70	2770 ·46	969 ·65
	Grand Total		22930 ·01	15130 ·01	3710 ·47	11041 ·80	3864 ·63	3988 ·53	1395 -97

CHAPTER XXI

DISTRICT PLANNING

District Planning Boards and the Block Planning Committees set up to review and monitor the progress of Plan schemes are functioning in the State. At the district level, Deputy Commissioner is the Chairman of the District Planning Board with District Statistical Officer as the Member-Secretary. At the Block level, the Committee is presided over by the Sub-Divisional Magistrate with Block Development Officer as the Member-Secretary. At the District level, review meetings are held at the end of each quarter ending June, September, December and March. These bodies are required to perform the following functions:—

- (i) To formulate a long-term district perspective Plan and evolve a short-term strategy (Five-year and Annual Plans) for planned development of the district after integration of Block Plans therein, reflecting the people's felt needs and priorities.
- (ii) To transmit the district Plan to the State Planning Board, within the fixed time limit, for inclusion in the State Plan.
- (iii) To ensure effective implementation of the District and Block Plan schemes through the agencies of the respective development department.

- (iv) To review the progress of the Plan schemes in the District at the end of each quarter.
- (v) Any other related functions that may be assigned by the State Planning Department from time to time.
- (vi) To monitor the progress of the development programmes and communicate the performance to the State Planning Board.
- 21.2. It has not been possible to formulate Plans at the District/block levels for various administrative reasons and other constraints. Presently, these bodies undertake periodical review of the progress of Plan schemes being implemented at the district and below levels and monitor it to the Planning Board. The district-wise distribution of divisible plan schemes is prepared and published in the form of a booklet each year and is made available to District Planning Board and others concerned for the purpose of quarterly review of the Plan schemes. The sector-wise break-up of financial targets/expenditure under major heads of development for the Sixth Plan period and the Annual Plan 1985-86 are given in the Statement D.P.I.
- 21.3. It has not been possible to raise outlays of the divisible plan schmes in a substantial manner on account of the high priority given to the irrigation and power sectors in the matter of allocation of funds.

CHAPTER XXII

IMPLEMENTATION OF 20-POINT PROGRAMME

- 22.1. The main objective of the Programme is to provide greater dynamism to priority areas of national development. It is an epoch making plan of action and is dovetailed into overall Plan of development. It aims at increasing the overall production and productivity, ameliorate the economic conditions of the poor sections of the society, provide social justice to the people, improve the working of public enterprises and curb the anti-social elements indulging in anti-national activities such as smuggling, hoarding etc.
- 22.2. A separate department of Economic Coordination and 20-Point Programme has been set up to
 monitor and co-ordinate this programme in a meaningful manner. A whole-time Class I Officer has been
 posted to supervise the work of this Department. In
 order to ensure that the programme is implemented in
 its right earnest and its gains reach the deserving poor,
 the State has constituted the State Level and District
 Level Implementation Committees. With a view to
 implement the Programme at the grass root level, the
 district level implementation committees, of which the
 Deputy Commissioners of the respective districts are
 the chairmen, hold the monthly review meetings regularly so that the bottlenecks experienced in the implementation of the Programme are removed timely.

Outlays

22.3. An amount of Rs. 456.05 crores both on the Plan (including Centrally Sponsored) and Non-Plan side was spent for the implementation of the Programme during 1982-83, the first year of the Programme. Keeping in view the importance of the Programme and to fulfill the objectives enshrined in the programme, an amount of Rs. 518.66 crores was spent during 1983-84, giving an overall step-up of 13.73% over 1982-83. A sum of Rs. 532.76 crores has been provided for the year 1984-85. A sum of Rs. 610.43 crores has been provided for the year 1984-85. In order to ensure balanced regional development, assured benefits to the most vulnerable sections of the people and a new orientation to growth, the State Government has provided an outlay of Rs. 2698.61 crores on the plan including centrally sponsored schemes for the Seventh Five-Year Plan. The year-wise funds earmarked for the Programme are given below:—

(Rs. in crores)

			(210.	010100)
Year	Plan	Centra- ally Spon- sored	Non- Plan	Total
1	2	3	4	5
1982-83 (Actuals)	291.99	26.61	137.45	456.05
1983-84 (Actuals)	318.58	31.55	168.53	518.66
1984-85 (Outlay)	308.21	48.11	176.44	532.76
1985-86 (Outlay)	362.42	73.84	174.17	610.43

Achievements 1982-83

22.4. The performance of the State during 1982-83 was fairly satisfactory. Out of the 16 programmes chosen by the Planning Commission for purposes of ranking/rating the progress of the various States, the performance of the Punjab State was 100% or more in respect of 12 items of the Programme. The itemwise achievements for 1982-83 are given in Annexure I. The main thrust of the State Government has been on programmes IRDP, NREP, Scheduled Castes families to be economically assisted, slum improvement, drinking water to problem villages, pump-sets energisation and tree plantation which are closely linked with the socio-economic uplift of the weaker sections and directly results in supplementing their income.

Achievement 1983-84

22.5. Out of 21 items reported to Government of India by all the States, the Punjab State has already made cent per cent coverage in respect of two items, namely, 'All eligible persons allotted house-sites (Point No. 9 (A)' and 'All villages electrified (Point No. 11 (A)'. In respect of four items namely 'Bonded Labour Rehabilitation (Point No. 6)' 'Scheduled Tribes (Point No. 7 (B)' 'Primary Health Centres (Point No. 14 (A)' and 'Fai Price Shops (Point No. 17)' as there is either no problem or the existing network/system is adequate to cater to the needs of the people and no targets are required to be fixed. Out of the remaining 15 items the progress of the Punjab State has been 100% or more in respect of 9 items and between 90% to 100% for three items and 80% to 90% for the item Bio-gas. The progress of the item 'Pump-sets energisation' has been very encouraging and being 190.18 per cent. Besides the monthly reporting items, the progress of point Nos. 1 and 16 in the form of additional irrigation potential and adult education was notable. An additional irrigation potential of 97033 hectares (including shallow tubewells) was created during 1983-84. 113113 adult illiterates were made literates under the Adult Literacy Programme during this period. The achievements for 1983-84 are given in Annexure II. The State Government has won the following awards/ incentive bonus for its creditable performance in the implementation of the programme during 1983-84 :--

Slum Population (Point No. 10)

An incentive bonus of Rs. 1.86 crore has been given to the Punjab State for achieving the higher target for providing basic civic amenities to the Slum Population. Against the target of 1,65,000 slum dwellers, the State covered 1,90,616, giving a percentage achievement of 115.52.

Power Generation (Point No. 11)

The Punjab State Electricity Board has won an award of Rs. 3.16 crores for best performance of Guru Nanak Dev Thermal Plant, Bhatinda. The Plant

Load Factor has risen from 41.3 per cent in 1981-82 to 57.0 per cent during 1983-84. The performance of Guru Nanak Dev Thermal Plant, Bhatinda was the highest during 1983-84 (57.0% PLF) as compared to other thermal units of same capacity in the country.

Sterilisations (Point No. 13)

The Punjab State has been given a cash award of Rs. 2.5 crores for being the third 'Best' amongst States in respect of Family Planning, achieving target of 1,40,246 (109.6%) against the target of 1,28,000.

Elementary Education and Adult Literacy (Point No. 16)

The Punjab State has won an award of Rs. 1.12 crore for better performance in the enrolment of girls (age-group 6-14) and adult literacy for women. Against the enrolment target of 12.02 lakhs girls during 1983-84, 12.83 lakhs girls students were enrolled. 74,703 women were enrolled under Adult Education Programme, out of the total achievement of 1,13,113 (Male + Female), against target of 1,00,000 (M+F).

Achievements 1984-85

22.6. Despite disturbed conditions, the overall performance of the Punjab State in the implementation of 20-Point Programme was 82.1 per cent during 1984-85. The performance of the Punjab State was 100 per cent or more in respect of 12 items, namely, IRDP-Point No. 3A, NREP-Point No. 3B, RLEGP—Point No. 3C, Surplus Land—Point No. 4, Drinking water to problem villages—Point No. 8, Construction assistance—Point No. 9B, Slum improvement—Point No. 10A, Trees Plantation—Point No. 12A, Bio-gas

(States)—Point No. 12B, Sterilisations—Point No. 13, Sub-Centres-Point No. 14B and Village and Small Scale Industries Units-Point No. 18. The achievment of two items, namely, S.C. Families to be economically assisted—Point No. 7 and Pump-sets energisation—Point No. 11B was between 80% to 90%. The Punjab State has topped in the country in the implementation of Programme 'Slum Improvement'. this Programme the State has Under ered 1,80,127 persons during the year 1984-85, against the target of 45,000 thereby making an achievement of 400.28%. An incentive grant of Rs. 61 lakhs has so far been given by Government of India to the Punjab State for making achievement over and above the approved annual plan targets, for providing the basic civic amenities viz., drinking water, sewers, storm water drains, community baths and laterins, paving of existing lanes and pathways and street lighting in the identified slum areas. The achievements for the year 1984-85 are given in Annexure III.

Seventh Plan (1985-90) and Annual Plan 1985-86

- 22.7. Keeping the importance and basic objectives of the programme in view, the State has provided an outlay of Rs. 2698.61 crores both on the Plan including Centrally Sponsored Schemes for the Seventh Plan (1985-90) and Rs. 436.26 crores for the Annual Plan 1985-86. The programme/scheme-wise outlays provided are given in the statement TPP-I and physical targets in statement TPP-II, appended to the Plan.
- 22.8. An outlay of Rs. 10.00 lakhs and Rs. 2.00 lakhs has been provided for the Seventh Plan (1985-90) and the Annual Plan 1985-86 respectively for the purposes of publicity, provisioning of staff and other related activities, for the implementation of 20-Point Programme and its promotion.

188
ANNEXURE I
Targets and Achievements—1982-83

Point Item No.	Uait	Target Act 1982-83	ievement l	%age Performance
1 . 2	3	4	5	6
3 (A) IRDP	No. of famili benefitted	res 70800	98435	139 -03
(B) NREP	Man-days en ment generated	nploy- 2800000	2828250	101 ·01
4 Surplus Land allotted	'000' acres	11 ·4* *Figures could no Government of	5 ·543 of be reconciled India	48 ·62 I with
6 Bonded Labour Rehabilitation	There is no l	known incidence of bond	ed labour in th	ne State.
7 Families to be economically assisted				
(A) S.C.	No.	84914	84452	99 ·46
(B) S.T.	No.	There are no Sche	duled Tribes i	n the State.
8 Drinking water-problem villages covered	No. of village	es 70	77	110 -00
9 (A) House sites allotted	••	All eligible person sites.	s have been a	llotted house
(B) Construction assistance provided	No.	5400	3475	64 -35
10 (A) Slum population covered	No.	60000	74592	124 - 32
(B) E.W.S. houses provided	No.	14,611 (targets cou G.O.I.)	ild not be recon	nciled with the
11 Rural Electrification :				
(A) Villages to be electrified	No.	All the inhabited volume been electrified.	rillages in the	State have
(B) Pump-sets to be energised	No.	20000	25766	128 -83
12 (A) Trees planted	No. ('000')	60000	60001	100 .00
(B) Bio-gas plants set-up	No.	2500	2562	102 ·48
13 Sterilisations to be done	No.	102000	135103	132 ·45
14 Sub-Centres set-up	No.	80	80	100 .00
15 ICDS blocks sanctioned	No.	9	9	100 .00
17 New Fair Price Shops opened	No.	No target fixed	153	-
18 Village and Small units set up	No.	11300	11502	101 ·79

189

ANNEXURE II

Targets and Achievements—1983-84

Point No.	Item		Unit	Target 1983-84	Achievement	%age Performance
1	2		3	4	5	6
3	(A) IRDP		No. of families benefitted	70800	72963	103 ·06
	(B) NREP		Mandays employ- ment generated	2 750000	1745342	63 ·50
4	Surplus Land allotted		'000' acres	2	2 690	134 - 50
6	Bonded Labour Rehabilitation		There is no known	incidence of bor	nded labour in tl	he State
7	Families to be economically assisted		•			
	(A) S.C.	, ,	No.	95431	91608	96 .00
	(B) S.T.	• •	No.	There are no S	cheduled Tribes	in the State
8	Drinking Water-Problem villages covered		No. of villages	125	165	132 .00
9	(A) House sites allotted			All eligible person house sites	ons have been a	llotted
	(B) Construction assistance provided		Ne.	4500	1556	34 · 58
10	(A) Slum population covered		No.	165000	190616	115 ·52
	(B) E.W.S. houses provided		No.	1500	1449	96 -60
11	Rural Electrification:					
	(A) Villages to be electrified		No.	All inhabited vi been electrified		te have
	(B) Pump-sets to be energised		No.	25000	47545	190 ·18
12	(A) Trees planted	• •	No. '000'	69000	67037	97 ·16
	(B) Bio-gas plants set up		No.	1500	1228	81 -87
13	Sterilisations to be done	••	No.	128000	140246	109 ·57
14	(A) PHC's to be set up	••	No.	No target fixed, adequate	The existing ne	et work is
	(B) Sub-Centres to be set-up	• •	No.	100	100	100 -00
15	ICDS Blocks sanctioned	• •	No.	12	12	100 .00
17	Fair price shops		No.	No target fixed system in the	The existing of State is fairly ad	distribution equate
18	Village and Small Scale Units set-up		No.	11700	11908	101 ·78

190

ANNEXURE III

Targets and Achievements 1984-85

Point No.	Item		Unit	Target 1984-85	Achivement	%age Performance
<u> </u>	2	<u> </u>	3	4	5	6
3	(A) IRDP	••	No. of families benefitted	70800	74136	104 -7
	(B) NREP	••	Man-days employ- ment generated (in lakhs)	- 15 · 25	17 ⋅06	111 ·8
((C) RLEGP	• •	,,	20 ·41	20 ·95	102 ·6
4	Surplus Land allotted	••	Acres	900	997	110 -7
6	Bonded Labour Rehabilitation		There is no know	own incidence of	bonded labour	in the State
7	Families to be economically assisted					
	(A) S.C.	••	Number	99107	85083	8 5 ·8
	(B) S.T.		There are no Scheo	duled Tribes in th	e State	
8	Drinking water-problem villages to be covered		No. of villages	125	165	132 •0
9	(A) House-sites allotted	••	Number	All eligible pers house-sites	ons have been a	llotted
	(B) Construction assistance provided		Number	900	929	103 -2
10	(A) Slum population to be covered	••	Number	45000	180127	400 ⋅2
	(B) Houses for E.W.S.	••	Number	1000	Nil	_
11	Rural electrification:					
	(A) Villages to be electrified	* *	All inhabited villag	ges in the State ha	ve been electrifi	ied.
. :	(B) Pump-sets to be energised		Number	30000	2 5459	84 · 8
12	(A) Trees to be planted	٠.	Number ('000')	52700	55804	105 -8
	(B) Bio-gas plants to be set up	٠.	Number	1500	1868	124 - 5
13	Family Planning—Sterilisations done		Number	101250	116076	114 .6
14	(A) PHC's to be set up	••	The existing net w	ork is adequate.	No target fixed	
	(B) Sub-Centres to be set up		Number	168	168	100 •0
15	ICDS Blocks sanctioned	* •	Number	No target fixed		-
17	New Fair Price Shops opened	٠.	Number		. The existing d State is fairly ad	
				-	-	

CHAPTER XXIII

Development of Backward Areas—Sub-Plan 1985-86

The process of declaring certain areas of the State as backward started so far back as 1956. Addition to these areas were made from time to time. The backward areas of the State have been classified into four distinct categories namely (i) Sub-montane Areas, (ii) Border Areas, (iii) Bet Areas and (iv) Other Backward Areas. The idea underlying the special classification is not only to have a clearer vision of the economic variations among these areas but also to narrow down the regional imbalance. The New 20 Point Economic Programme has expedited the process of removing the economic disparities both in the income levels of the people of these regions and the inter regional economic disequilibrium.

- 23.2. Three separate Advisory Councils one each for sub-montane, Border and Bet Areas have been set up with the Governor Punjab as Chairman to advise the Government in the matter of development of these areas.
- 23.3. As per decision of the Government, as far as possible, 40 per cent of the funds allocated under various divisible plan schemes are earmarked for backward areas. Funds earmarked for these areas are not to be diverted without the approval of the Government.

1. Sub-montane Areas:

- 23.4. The sub-montane region comprises Dera Bassi block of Patiala and all areas lying to the right side of the road from Chandigarh to Pathankot via Ropar, Hoshiarpur and Dasuya. It consisted of 1,535 villages with an area of 4,55,691 hectares and 10,09,527 persons according to the 1971 census.
- 23.5. 9 per cent of the funds under the divisible plan schemes are to be spent on this area. The expenditure incurred during 1981-82 was Rs. 1709.89 lacs and during the years 1982-83 and 1983-84 it was Rs. 1555.21 lakhs and Rs. 2041.74 lakhs respectively. In addition, an expenditure of Rs. 2557.22 lakhs was targetted to be spent during 1984-85. As regards 1985-86, an amount of Rs. 2096.37 lakhs is proposed to be spent in this region.

II. Border Areas:

- 23.6. The border belt which is 16 Kms. deep along the international border has 1,746 villages spread over an area of 6,77,057 hectares. Its population in 1971 was 12,72,612.
- 23.7. Government has decided to allocate 15 per cent of the funds available under divisible plan schemes for this area. The actual expenditure incurred on different development works in this area during 1981-82 was Rs. 742.94 lakhs and the same during the succeeding years 1982-83 and 1983-84 was Rs. 227.14 lakhs and Rs. 591.59 lakhs

respectively. Besides, an expenditure of Rs. 1021.22 lakhs was targetted to be spent during 1984-85. As regards the year 1985-86, an amount of Rs. 415.30 lakhs is proposed to be spent in this region.

III. Bet Area:

- 23.8. The area falling within five Kms. from the centre of the bed of each river on either side has been declared as bet area. This region consists of 1,219 villages with an area of 3,73,889 hectares habited by 6,43,248 persons as per 1971 census.
- 23.9. Government has decided to allocate four per cent of outlays under the divisible plan schemes on the multidimentional development works in the bet area. The actual expenditure incurred in the Bet Zone during 1981-82, 1982-83 and 1983-84, was Rs. 337.39 lakhs, 228.32 lakhs and 321.26 lakhs respectively. Another expenditure of the order of Rs. 414.57 lakhs was aimed to be spent during the year 1984-85. As regards the year 1985-86, an amount of Rs. 192.97 lakhs is proposed to be spent in this region.

IV. Other Backward Areas:

- 23.10. Areas declared backward by the Punjab Government from time to time and not covered under the aforementioned categories are known as other backward areas, a lion's share of which forms parts of Hoshiarpur and Kapurthala districts, Nathana sub-tehsil and Mansa tehsil of Bhatinda District, Sunam tehsil of Sangrur district and Samana tehsil of Patiala district also cover a considerable portion of this area. In all, there are 1,938 villages with an area of 7,74,880 hectares in this category with a population of 16,64,277 as per 1971 census. The development needs of these areas differ from block to block and even from village to village.
- 23.11. The Government have decided to earmark 12 per cent funds under divisible plan schemes for uplift of the people residing in these areas. The actual expenditure incurred 1981-82, 1982-83 and 1983-84 on the development activities in this region was Rs. 643.14 lakhs, Rs. 399.08 lakhs and Rs. 532.92 lakhs respectively. An expenditure of Rs. 992.22 lakhs was targetted to be spent during 1984-85. As regards the year 1985-86, a sum of Rs. 453.79 lakhs is proposed to be spent in this region.
- 23.12. Following is the description of the major programmes of economic development proposed to be undertaken in these areas during 1985-86.

Agriculture and Allied Sectors:

Agriculture

23.13. Under the scheme A(P)10.1—Demonstration of Kallar land and Reclamation of Kallar

lands in Punjab, Gypsum which is the main ingredient for reclamation will be made available to the farmers on highly subsidized rates, i.e., 75 per cent subsidy for the small and marginal farmers and 50 per cent subsidy for others through a chain of depots already set up for this purpose. Outlays of Rs. 27.00 lakhs for sub-montane, Rs. 45.00 lakhs for border, Rs. 12.00 lakhs for the bet and Rs. 36.00 lakhs for other backward areas of the State have been proposed in the Annual Plan 1985-86 for the supply of 10,000 tonnes, 30,000 tonnes, 15,000 tonnes and 22,500 tonnes of Gypsum in these areas respectively.

23.14. Under the scheme A(P) 6.1 'Ground spraying of crops/mobile ground spray units' Pesticides of genuine quality will be purchased and supplied to the small farmers at no profit no loss basis. Spraying will be done in 12.50 (000) hectares in submontane areas, 20.50 (000) hectares in Border area, 15.00 (000) hectares in bet area and 15.00 (000) hectares in other backward areas for which allocation of Rs. 11.25 lakh, Rs. 18.75 lakhs Rs. 5.09 lakhs and Rs. 15.00 lakhs respectively have been proposed to be spent during 1985-86. Under another scheme A(P)6.3 Intensification of Plant protection work' pesticides and plant protection equipment is supplied on subsidized rates in the Border Area of the State. Funds of the order of Rs. 0.90 lakhs for sub-montane, Rs. 1.50 lakhs for border, Rs. 0.40 lakhs for bet and Rs. 1.20 lakhs for other backward areas have been set aside in the Annual Plan 1985-86 to carry out effective campaigns against rats which pose a serious threat to the crops on the field. 425,000 hectares in sub-montane areas, 360,000 hectares in border, 1,25,000 hectares in bet and 2,25,000 hectares in backward areas of the State is proposed to be covered under this programme during 1985-86.

23.15. The Department of Horticulture has proposed a sum of Rs. 39.37 lakhs, Rs. 13.95 lakhs, Rs. 3.72 lakhs and Rs. 20.16 lakhs for popularisation of Horticulture activities in sub-montane, border, bet, and other backward areas respectively of the State. Pointed attention would be paid to the setting up of gardens and nurseries on seed farms. As many as 4700 hectares will be covered in these backward regions taken together. Other activities likely to receive attention are production and multiplication of vegetable seed, the development of vegetables in rural areas, Community canning centres and Fruit preservation laboratories through provision of financial assistance for Horticultural activities at subsidized rate of interest by involving the Commercial banks. The details of these schemes are given at Annexure II.

Soil Conservation:

23.16. The Soil Conservation Department has formulated four schemes and the entire outlay of these schemes is exclusively for sub-montane areas. These schemes are (i) Soil and water conservation on watershed basis, (ii) Pilot Project on Development of Kandi area with World Bank Assistance, (iii) Pilot Project for Soil and Water Conservation works in rainfed areas on Suk homajri pattern and (iv) scheme for processing Technology. The 5th scheme viz.,

"Soil Water Conservation Programme" is to cover all the Backward Areas. In all an amount of Rs. 220.40 lakhs for sub-montane, Rs. 9.00 lakhs for border and Rs. 2.40 lakhs for bet and Rs. 7.20 lakhs for other backward areas has been proposed in the Annual Plan 1985-86.

Animal Husbandry:

23.17. Animal Husbandry Department has fo-cus sed its attention on ameliorating the quality of the milch cattle, poultry and piggery etc. by improving their breed. Under the World Bank Assisted Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project, the Animal Husbandry component is Rs. 144.19 lakhs. As many as 400 cross-bred high yielding buffaloes will be supplied to the local people to replace the existing low yielding stock during 1985-86. The total outlay for sub-montane belt under different schemes of the department (including the Kandi project) comes to Rs. 71.86 lakhs for 1985-86. The outlay for 1985-86 for border, bet and other backward areas has been fixed at Rs. 6.85 lakhs, Rs. 34.52 lakhs and Rs. 1.87 lakhs respectively under different schemes of the department i. e. 'Expansion of Government Holstein Frasien Cattle Breeding Farm, Mattewara', 'Setting up of Bull Stations-cum-Semen Bank'. 'L. N. Plants', 'Expansion of Sheep Breeding Farm Mattewara', 'Additional Production of day-old pullets at State Poultry Farms' etc.

Dairy Development:

23.18. With a view to enabling inhabitants of submontane, Border, Bet and other Backward areas to earn supplemental incomes by providing regular and remunerative marketing facilities through out the year by establishing Milk Chiling Centres. a sum of Rs. 15.40 lakhs has been provided for the completion of 4 such centres.

Fisheries:

23.19. To augment fish production in the submontane areas of the State, Fisheries Department has provided an amount of Rs. 41.00 lakhs for submontane areas for the year 1985-86. During the year 1984-85 construction work of Fish Seed Farm at Bagpur Kamlesh was taken up. The work is in progress and will be completed during the year 1985-86.

Forests:

23.20. The Forests Department will undertake afforestation works over 10459 hectares of sub-montane areas. This includes 3750 hectares to be covered under a 100% Centrally Sponsored Scheme 'Soil Water and Tree Conservation in Himalayas' and 6,000 Hectares in Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project.

Community Development and Panchayats:

23.21. Under the scheme (i) Financial Assistance to Panchayats/Panchayat Samities/Zila Parishads, for revenue earning schemes (ii) Payment of streets

and construction of drains and (iii) Assistance to Panchayats for expenditure on Panchayat works on outlay of the order of Rs. 53.08 lakhs, Rs. 88.47 lakhs, Rs. 27.59 lakhs and Rs. 70.77 lakhs is proposed to be spent during the year 1985-86 in the sub-montane, border, bet and other backward areas of the State respectively. 121 villages in sub-montane areas, 201 villages in border areas, 54 villages in bet areas, 161 villages in other backward areas will be benefited under these programes during the year 1985-86.

Irrigation and Power:

- 23.22. Since the sub-montane region of the State is strewn with choes, upper catchment areas have become the worst victims of erosion as a result of indiscriminate grazing and breaking up of sloping lands for agriculture. As a result of this the necessity for vegetable growth especially in the upper catchment areas has become indispensible. The areas are severely eroded and the adverse repercussions of flashy run off are felt in plain areas of the State. This being the background, with a view to checking the menace of floods and to promote irrigation facilities, an outlay of Rs. 400.00 lakhs has been provided for the year 1985-86 for low dams kandi areas.
- 23.23. Dholbaha Project will store the flood waters of Dholbaha Choe for irrigation purpose besides moderating the flood fury. In addition, the dam will also reclaim the area lying under the choe. A sum of Rs. 200.00 lakhs has been set a part for this project during 1985-86 under the World Bank assisted Kandi Watershed and Area Development Programme.
- 23.24. The scheme (Extension and Improvement of Shah Nehar Canal System) would provide assured and regular supplies to Shahnehar Canal System on its completion for which an outlay of Rs. 300.00 lakhs has been provided for the current year 1985-86.
- 23.25. The Punjab State Electricity Board proposes to provide connections to 7,600, 16,200, 7,075 and 16,200 tubewells in submontane, border, bet and other backward areas respectively under the schemes R.E.C. General and small industrial connections.

Industries:

23.26. An outlay of Rs. 10.67 lakhs, Rs. 0.75 lakh and Rs. 0.60 lakh respectively has been provided for the development of handicraft industries in the sub-montane border and other backward areas. A sum of Rs. 10.02 lakhs has been provided for the development of Sericulture Industries in the sub-montane Areas.

Transport and Communications:

23.27. For providing surfacing, first coat/ second coat on roads already metalled etc. the Depart ment proposes to spend Rs. 1150.00 lakhs during 1985-86. Out of this, an outlay of Rs.103.50 lakhs in sub-montane areas, Rs. 8.25 lakhs in border areas, Rs. 46.00 lakhs in bet areas and Rs. 138 lakhs in other backward areas will be spent during 1985-86.

Education:

23.28. Education is one of the most crucial determinants of economic development. For provision/expansion of the educational facilities in economically backward areas of the State. The Department of Education proposes to spend Rs. 15.27 lakhs in sub-montane, Rs. 23.48 lakhs in border, Rs. 7.73 lakhs in bet and Rs. 16.91 lakhs in other backward areas during the Annual Plan 1985-86. The major programmes which are likely to receive considerable attention will be Improvement of Primary Education, Upgrading of Government Primary Schools to Middle Schools and Middle Schools to High Standard.

Health:

23.29. For providing better Health amenities in the backward areas of the State an outlay of the order of Rs. 61.49 lakhs, Rs. 102.91 lakhs, Rs. 27.63 lakhs and Rs. 82.49 lakhs have been earmarked in the Annual Plan 1985-86 for submontane, border, bet and other backward areas respectively. The main schemes on which the amount will be expanded during 1985-86 are 'Opening of Subsidiary Health Centres', 'Establishment of 25-bedded Block Level Rural Hospitals' and 'Upgradation of existing Hospitals'.

Housing:

23.30 The problem of shortage of residential accommodation has become very serious in the State. With a view to combating this problem effectively, the Department of Housing proposes to spend Rs. 2.70 lakhs in sub-montane, Rs. 4.50 lakhs in border and Rs. 1.20 lakhs in bet and Rs. 3.60 lakhs in other backward areas of the State under the three schemes, namely, (i) 'Loan for Low Income Group Houses', (ii) 'Middle Income Group Houses' and (iii) 'Village Housing Project'.

Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes

23.31, The Department of Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes has kept apart an outlay of Rs. 10.53 lakhs for sub-montane, Rs. 17.55 lakhs for border areas, Rs. 4.68 lakhs for bet areas and Rs. 14.04 lakhs for other backward areas for the year 1985-86. The Department will concentrate mainly on the schemes relating to land purchase, construction of Dharamshalsa/Chaupals, Environmental improvement of Harijan Bastis and construction of Houses for Vimukat Jatis.

194

ANNEXURE—I

Allocation under different Heads of Development for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan, 1985-86

Serial No.	Sector of Development	St	ivisible ate Plan utlay —	• · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Flow to			
		J	_	Sub- Montane	Border	Bet	Other Backward	Tota!
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8
1.	Agriculture and Allied Sectors	<u> </u>						
	(i) Agriculture		435 •00	39·15 (9·00)	65 ·25 (15 ·00)	17 ·40 (4 ·00)	52 20 (12 ·00)	174 ·0 (40 ·00
	(ii) Horticulture	••	133 ·00	39·37 (29·60)	13 ·95 (10 ·49)	3 ·72 (2 ·79)	20 ·16 (15 ·16)	77 ·2 (58 ·05
	Sub-Total		568 .00	78 · 52 (13 · 82)	79·20 (13·94)	21 ·12 (3 ·78)	72 ·36 (12 ·74)	251 ·2 (44. 22
2.	Soil Conservation		275 •00	220 ·40 (80 ·15)	9·00 (3·27)	2·40 (8·72)	7·20 (2·62)	239 ·00 (86 ·9)
3,	Animal Husbandry	••	144 ·19	71 ·86 (49 ·83)	6·85 (4·75)	34·54 (23·95)	1 ·87 (1 ·29)	115 ·1 (79 ·84
4.	Dairying and Milk Supply	••	15 ·40		8·00 (51·94)	5 ·40 (35 ·06)	2·00 (12·98)	15 ·4 (100 · 0
5.	Fisheries	••	51 -00	41 · 20 (80 · 39)	4 ·20 (8 ·23)	_	_	45 ·2 (88 ·62
6.	Forests	••	849 ·50	483 ·16 (56 ·87)	58 ·08 (6 ·84)	12 ·48 (1 ·47)	37 ·44 (4 ·40)	591 ·1 (69 ·5
7.	Community Development and Panchayats	••	589 ·80	53·08 (8·99)	88 ·47 (15 ·00)	27·59 (4·68)	70·77 (11·99)	239 ·9 (40 ·6
•	Sub-Total	••	1924 ·89	869 · 50 (45 · 17)	174 ·60 (9 ·07)	82 ·41 (4 ·28)	119 ·28 (6 ·19)	1245 · 7 (64 · 72
, 1	I. Irrigation and Power—							·
	(i) Irrigation	••	935 ·04	935 ·04 (100 ·00)	_	_		935 ·0 (100 ·0
	(ii) Power	••	_	-	-	_		
	Sub-Total		935 ·04	935 ·04 (100 ·00)	-			935 ·((100 ·0)
f	II. Industries	••	15 ·22	10 ·67 (70 ·10)	0·75 (4·92)		0 ·60 (3 ·94)	12 ·((78 ·9
	V. Transport & Communication, Roads and Br V. Social & Community Services	idges	1150 ·00	103. 50 (9·00)	8 ·25 (7 ·17)	46·00 (8·69)	138·00 (12·00)	295 · (25 · 7
, 1	(i) Primary	••	55 ⋅00	4 ·95 (9 ·00)	8 ·26 (15 ·02)	2·20 (4·00)	6 ·51 (11 ·84)	21 ·9 (39 ·8
	(ii) School	••	193 -27	15 ·27 (7 ·90)	23 ·48 (12 ·15)	7·73 (3·99)	16·91 (8·75)	63 · (32 · 7
	Total		1413 ·49	134 ·39 (9 ·50)	49 · 74 (2 · 88)	55 ·93 (3 ·96)	162 ·02 (11 ·46)	393 · (27 ·8

195
ANNEXURE—I—concl

Allocation under different Heads of Development for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86 — concld

Serial No.	Sector of Development		Divisible State Plan —-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Flow to			
			Outlay	Sub- Montane	Border	Bet	Other Backward	Total
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8
2.	Health	••	690 ·74	61 ·49 (8 ·90)	102 ·91 (14 ·89)	27 ·63 (4 ·00)	82·49 (11·19)	274 52 (39·74)
3.	Housing	••	30 .00	2·70 (9·00)	4·50 (15·00)	1 ·20 (4 ·00)	3 ·60 (12 ·00)	12·00 (40·00)
4.	Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes		117 00	10 ·53 (9 ·00)	17 ·55 (15 ·00)	4·68 (4·00)	14·04 (12·00)	46 ·80 (40 ·00)
	Total	•-	837 ·74	74 ·72 (8 ·91)	124 96 (14 ·92)	33,51 (4.00)	100 ·13 (11 ·95)	333 ·32 (39 ·79)
	Grand Total	••	5679 ·16	2092 ·17 (36 ·84)	419 50 (7·38)	192 ·97 (3 ·39)	453 · 79 (7 · 99)	3158 ·43 (55 ·61)

ANNEXURE—II
Scheme-wise Allocation/Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86

(Rs. in lakhs) Seria1 Name of the Scheme Flow to Unit **Physical Targets** No. Other Sub-Bet State Sub-Border Bet Other Border Back -Plan montane Backmontane Divisible ward ward Outlay Areas / reas 1 2 4 5 7 8 9 10 11 12 3 6 I. Agriculture and Allied Sectors (i) Agriculture Ground Spraying of Crops/ Mobile Ground Spray Units A (P) 6,1 15.00 125 .00 11 .25 18:75 5.00 15.00 000 12 .50 20.50 5.00 Hect. 320 0.90 000 A (P) 6.3 Intensification of Plant Pro-10.00 1.50 0.40 1.20 425 360 125 duction Works Hect. 22500 A (P) 10.1 Reclamation of Kallar Lands 300 .00 27.00 45.00 12 00 36.00 Tonnes 10000 30000 15000 in Punjab Gypsum Sub-Total 435 .00 39 - 15 65 - 25 17.4052 .20 (ii) Horticulture A (P) 201 Estt. of Directorate of Horti-35.00 3.15 5.25 1 .40 4 .20 Staff Scheme culture A(P) 20.2 Strengthening of Horticulture 3.00 0.27 0.45 0.12 0.36 Staff Scheme in the State Development of Horticulture 30 .00 2.70 4.50 1 .20 3.60 520 400 130 650 A(P) 21.1 Hect. in the State A(P) 21.2 Development of Horticulture in 30.00 30.00 Hect. Kandi Area 3.00 1.80 0.802 .40 A(P) 21.3 Control of insects/Pests and 20 .00 diseases A(P) 22.1 Prod. & Mult. of Potato Seed 9.00 9.00 and Dev. of Veg. in rural areas 2800 4500 200 3300 A(P) 23.1 Demonstration-cum-Fuit Pre. 5.00 0.45 0.20 0.60 Fruit Labs. & C.C. Centres Pre. 1500 2000 100 1400 person A(P) 24.1 Setting up Analytical Lab. 1.00 1.00 A(P) 25.3 Setting up Information Unit and Training Centres in De-partment of Horticulture 133 .00 39 - 37 13.95 3.72 Sub-Total 20.16 II. Soil Conservation SC(A) 3.1 Pilot Project for Development 100 00 100 .00 Hect. 1550 of Kandi Area with World Bank Assistance SC(A) 3.2 Soil & Water Conservation on 90.00 90.00 Hect. 2665 2. watershed basis in Kandi Nonproject Areas SC(A) 3.3 Pilot Demonstration soil Con- 15.00 15.00 Hect. 75 servation Project in Kandi Tract on Sakhomajri pattern 10.00 60 Hect. SC(A) 3.6 Scheme for Water Harvesting 10 .00 Technology in Ecologically Handicapped Areas-Backward Areas-Kandi Areas 5 .40 9.00 2.40 7.20 SC(A) 3.7 Soil Water Conservation Pro-60.00gramme in other areas of the State Sub-Head 275 .00 220 .40 9.00 2 .40 7 .20

ANNEXURE—II
Schemes-wise Allowcation Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86

(Rs in lakhs) Flow to Physical Targets Name of the Scheme State Sub-Border Bet Other Unit Sub-Border Bet Other plan mon-divisible tane monbackmontane backward ward outlay areas areas 7 8 2 3 4 5 9 6 10 12 1 11 Animal Husbandry Opening of new Vety. Disps. AH 2.1 3 .50 0.320.53 0.140 .42 Disp. 1 1 1 and strengthening and im-(No.) provement of existing ones Upgrading of Vety. Disps. AH 2.2 9.00 0.81 1.35 0.361.08 Hosp. units into Hospitals (No.) Expansion of Govt. Holstein Friestian Cattle Breeding AH 5.5 $7 \cdot 13$ 2.13 5.00 Farms Farm, Mattewara/Jersey Cattle Breeding Farm, Ropar Setting up of Bull Stations-cum-Semen Banks and LN AH 5.6 25.00 20.00 No. AH 6.1 Additional Production of day 16.162.30No. old pullets at State Poultry Farms Supply of exotic/CB rams for to S & W E Centre 2.30 2.30 AH 7.1 No. 3 AH 7.4 Expansion of Govt. Sheep 4.08 2.00 2.08 No. 1 Breeding Farms, Mattewara/ AH 8.1 Expansion of Pig Breeding 11 .54 Farms 6.604.94No. 1 Kandi Watershed and Area Dev. Project Livestock Dev. AH 9.2 60.0060.00 No. 400 Programme AH, 9.6 Establishment of Horse and Mule Breeding Centres 1.50 0.37 3.07 No. 1 1 1 AH-10-1 Intensification of existing Forage Material production Farms 3.98 2.00 No. 1 Sub-Total 144 · 19 71 .86 6.85 34 . 52 1.87 Dairy and Milk Supply-Estt. of Milk Chilling-cum-**₽**M 2.6 Demonstration centres in sub-montane, border, bet and other backward areas 15 .40 8.00 5 .40 of the state 2.00 Nos. 2 1 Ţ 8 .00 Sub-Total 15.40 5.40 2.00 Nos. **Fisheries** Scheme for Fish Culture 5 .00 5 .00 FH 3.2 No. 1 FH 3.4 Development of Fisheries in Kandi Watershed Area Development Project-World Bank Assisted 36.00 36.00 2 No. FH 6.3 Assistance to FFDA Gurdaspur Jalandhar/ Amritsar/Ludhiana and Sangrur 10.00 4.20 4.20 Hects. 250.00 Sub-Total 51.00 41 .20 4 .20

•				190							and the second second
Serial	Name of the Scheme			Flow to				1	Phy sical	Targe	t
No.	I	State plan divisible outlay	Snb- mon- tane	Border	Bet	Other back- ward areas	Unit	Sub - montane	Border	Bet	Other back - ward are as
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8		10	11	12
6. Forests						*					
FT 3.2	Social Forestry including Rural Fuelwood Plant- ations (C.S.)	150.00	13 - 50	2 3 · 00	6.00	18.00	Hect.	142	575	70	189
FT 3.3	Raising of Forest Planta- tions on Govt. lands	. 162 · 00	14 · 58	24 · 30	6 · 48	19 44	Hect.	112	117	38	11
FT 3.4	Soil Water and Tree Conservation in Himalayas (C.S.)		150 .00	_		_	Hect.	375 0	. <u> </u>		
FT 3.8	Establishment of Silvipastura Farms for Kandi Areas	.l 1 ·00	1 .00		_	_	Hect.	40	_		· · ·
FT 3.7	Farm Forestry	. 60 .00	7 · 90	1 · 30	_	j	Plants in lakhs	11 - 79	1 94		-
	Sub-Total	523 · 30	186 - 98	48 · 60	12 ·48	37 ·44					
Soil Cons	ervation (Forest Part)										
SC(F) I	Soil and Water Conservation on watershed basis in Kandi and non-project area		7 · 50	_		_	Hect.	187	_		_
SC (F) II	Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project	230 ·00	230 · 00				Hect.	6000	· *******	_	
	Sub-Total	. 343 · 00	237 · 00		<u></u>		_ , <u>, </u>				
N.R.E.P.	•	t . 63 20	5 · 68	9 · 48	. <u>-</u>		Plants in Hect.	228	379 20		
Assistance to	o Small and Marginal Farmers										
	Raising of fuel and fruit plantations on the land of small marginal farmers	20 00	8 .00		_		No. of Plants in lacs	11-94	_	-	
	Sub-Total .	. 83 · 20	58·68	9 · 48							
	Total Forest .	. 849 · 50	483 · 16	58 · 08	12 48	37 · 44					
7. Commu	nity Development and Panchaya	ts									
CD 3.1	Financial Assistance to Panchayats/Panchayat Samiti/Zila Parishad for Exp. on RES		2.00	6.00	6.00	4 · 80	No.	5	7	2	
CD 3.3	Pavement of streets and Construction of drains (in sullag	. 40·00 n- ge 277·00		41 - 55		33 · 24	No. of	121	201	54	16
CD-3.4	Assistance to Panchayat for consttuction of Panchayat Ghars					2 40			7 12	3	10
NREP-3.1	Pavement of streets and construction of drains	252 ·80		37 ∙92		30 ·33	yats 3 —	_	-		Targets include in CD 3.3 scheme
		589 .8	0 53.08	88 ·47	27 - 59	70 .77	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			··	······································
		202 0	00.00	00 4/	41.09	, , , , ,					

ANNEXURE II

Scheme-wise Allocation/Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Puniab during Annual Plan 1985-86

ierial No.	1	Name of the Schems		Flow	to					Physical	Targets	
			State plan divisibls outlay	Sub- montane	Border	Bet	Other back- ward area	Unit	Sub- montai	Border	Bet	Othe back- ward area
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	- 3	9	10	- 11	12
I Irri	gation	and Power										
1. Ir	r riga tio	n										
IR	₹-2.3	Dholbaha Dam	200 .00	200 .00	_	_	(000 Hect	2 ·6	-		_
IR	R-2.2.	Diversion weir of Shahnchar canal system		5 .04			_	Do	_		_	_
M	IA-2 1	Low Damin Kandi Area	400 .00	400 .00				Do	_	_		_
IR	t-2.7	Extension and Improvement of Shah Nehar Canal	, 300 .00	300 .00			_	Dэ		_		
W]	D-1 -5-7	Tech. Assistance Research and Training	30 .00	30 .00			_	D o			_	
		Sub-Total	935 ·04	935 ·04			, A.S.					
2. 1 No	Power	r Development Release of:	***************************************									
	(i)	General connections						Nos.	7000	12000	6000	15000
	(ii)	Industrial connections						Nos.	100	200	75	220
2 Ru	ıral Ele	etrifications:_										
		Release of Tubewell connections						Nos.	5000	4000	1000	1000
		Sub-Total	935 -04	935 ·04		_	_				_	
III.	I ndustr	ries										
IN	I-5.1	Dev. of Handicraft industries	5 .00	0 .45	0 ·75		0 .60	No. of trainees	25	50		25
fN	J-6.1	Dav. of Spriculure Industries	10.22	10 -22	_			No. of persons	1000			
		Sub-Total	15 -22	10 ·67	0 ·75		0 .60					
IV٠	Trans Roads	port and Communication and Bridges :										-
RI	1.10	Main roads and missing links	30 .00	2 ·70	4 ·50	1 .20	3 .60	Kms	1 .00	2 .00	2 .00	1 .00
RI	D-1.2	Improving/Widening of existing Roads	500 .00	45 .00	75 .00	20 .00	60 .00	Kms	40 -00	70 .00	18 -00	60 .00
RI	D-4.1	Bridges	525 .00	47 ·25	48 .75	21 -00	6 3 ·00	Nos.	2	2	1	4
RI	D-5.3	Bye-passes	40 .00	3 .60	6 .00	1 ·60	4 ⋅80	Kms.		_		2 .00
RI	D-3.1	Village-Roads	55 00	4 95	8 25	2 20	6 .60	Kms.	5 .00	_	_	2 .00
		Sub-Total	1150 .00	103 .50	8 ·25	46.00	138 .00					

200

ANNEXURE II

Scheme-wise Allocation/Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86

										(Rs in	iakiis)
a : 1			Flow	to			Unit	Pł	ysical Ta	rgets	
Serial No.	Name of the Scheme	State Plan divisible outlay	Sub- montane	Border	Bet	Other backware areas		Sub- montane	Border	Bet	Other back- ward Area
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
V. Soc	cial and Community Services			-							
	eneral Education, Elementary cation I-V										
ED 1.1(a)	Ogening of Single Teachers Primary schools	. 0.70	0 · 06	0 ·11	0.03		No.of schools	5	5	5	
ED 1.1(i)	Furniture for Govt. Pry. Schools	35 ·00	3 · 15	5 · 25	1 ·40	4 · 20	No.	Furni	ture will b	oe provid	ed.
	(iii) Provision of part-time sweeper .	. 1 ·88	0 · 17	0.28	0.07	·23	No.	800	800	800	80
	(iv) Lavatories and drinking water facilities	. 17 · 42	1 · 57	2 · 62	0 ·70	2.00	No.	696	696	696	69
	Sub-Tatal	55 00	4 · 95	8 · 26	2 · 20	6 · 51					
	Middle School Education (Classes VI to VIII)								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
ED2.	Expansion of facility for full time Schools								• .		
	(a) Furniture for Govt. Midd Schools and Middle Dept of High/Higher Secondary Schools	ts.	2 · 25	3 · 73	1 ·00	3 ⋅00	No .	45	5 75	20	
	(b) Upgrading of Govt. Primar Schools to Middle Standard	y I., 6·00	0 · 54	0 ·90	0 · 24	0 · 72	10) 1	2		
ED 2	2.5 (d) Supply of Science equipment and apparatus to Gov Middle Schools	vt. 22 00	2 · 25	3 · 30	0 -88	3 2.64	No.	45	66	18	5
ED 2	(Part-time introducation of non-formal Education in	7.75	; <u> </u>	1 ·16	0.31	0 ·93	No .	•••	900	240	72
ED 2	.7 Prov. of Lav. and drinking water facilities .	. 25.00	0 –	3 · 75	1.00	3 .00	No.	_	75	20	6
	Secondary Education										
ED3.	of GMS to High	n . 3·00	0 ·23	7 0 45	0 · 12	0 · 36	No		1	_	
ED3.	4 Improvement programmes										
	(b) Creation of posts of Lab. Attendants	20 00	1 · 8	0 3.00	0 · 80	0 ·24	No.	30	51	1	4
	(c) Supply of science Appartus	ra- 40·00	3 · 60	6.00	1 · 60	0 · 48	No.	36	60	16	4

ANNEXURE-II

Scheme-wise Allocation/Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86

~1	27.			F	low to				Phys	ical Targ	gets	
SI. No.	Na	me of the Scheme	State plan divisible outlay	Sub- montar	Border ne	Bet	Other back- ward areas	Unit	Sub- montan	Border e	Bet	Other back- ward areas
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
	(iii) Other	improvement in schools—										
		(a) Introduction of Library Science in Govt. High/ Higher Secondary Schools	5 · 00	0 · 45	0 · 75	0 · 20	0 · 60	No .	_	6	2	5
		(b) Improvement of High Schools Supply of Furniture	28 · 52	2 · 57	_	1 ·14	3 ·42	No.	27	_	12	36
		(v) Lavatory and Drinking water facilities for Girls Education	11 .00	1 · 00	0 ·44	0 ·44	1 ·52	No.	1980	33	9	26
		Sub-total	193 -27	15 ·27	23 ·48	7 · 73	16 · 91				 -	
2.	Health-	-							_, , ,			
	PH 1.1	(a) Opening of P.H.Cs by upgrading S.H.Cs. (Dispensaries)	40 ·00	3 · 60	6 .00	1 ·60	4 ·80	No.	4	6	2	5
	PH 1.2	(a) Completion & Improvement of sub-centres	11 ·70	1 .05	1 ·76	0 ·47	1 ·41	No.	4	_	2	6
	PH 1.5	(b) (ii) Removing shortcomings in the existing subcentres	85 .00	7 ·65	12 · 75	3 ·40	10 ·20	No.	4	9	1	3
	PH 1.5	(b) (i) Removing shortcomings in the existing S.HCs.	70 -00	6 · 30	10 ·50	2 .80	8 ·40	No.	3	6	2	6
	PH 2.1	Establishment of 25/30 bedded Rural Hospital at block level (Removing of shortcomings)	30 ·00	2 · 70	4 · 50	1 ·20	3 ⋅60	No.	_	_		_
	PH 2.2	Opening of Dental Clinics at block level/removing short-comings	2 ·00	0 ·18	0 ·30	0 ·08	0 ·24	—	******	_		_
	PH 1.4	Establishment of Community health centres	12 ·00	1 .00	1 ·80	0 ·48	1 ·44	No.	1		-	-
	PH 4.1	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Anti)	313 -00	28 - 17	46 -95	12 ·52	37 · 56	No.	-	-	-	*
	PH 4.2	N.M.E.P. (Urban-anti-larvel)	49 · 75	4 · 48	7 46	1 -99	5 ·97	No-	_	_		. –
	PH 4.7	Prov. of addl. lab. Tech. in each P.H.C.	5 .00	0 ·45	0 ·75	0 ·20	0 ·60	No.		-		pprod
	PH 3.1	Opening of new Dispensaries in Urban Slum Areas	2 .00	0 ·18	0 ·30	0 ·08	0 ·24	No.	_		_	
	PH 3.3	Provincialisation of local Bodies Hospital/Dispensaries	1 .00	_	0 ·15	0 ·04	0 ·12	No.	_	_		
	PH 3.4	(a) Upgradation of existing Hospitals	56 .00	5 ·04	8 ·40	2 ·24	6 · 72	No.	_	_		

ANNEXURE-II

Scheme-wise Allocation/Physical Targets for Backward Areas of Punjab during Annual Plan 1985-86

eria	l Name	e of the Scheme		Fle	ow to			- Unit	Phys	ical Tar	gets	
No.	ı Namı	e of the Scheme	State Plan divisible outlay	Sub- montane		Bet	Other back- ward areas	- Omi	Sub- montane	Border	Bet	Other back- ward areas
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	9	11	12
		(b) Removing shortcomings in the existing sub- Divisional other Hospitals and District Hospitals	104 ·00	9 · 36	15 · 60	4·16	12 ·48	No.			_	
	AY 1.2	Opening of I.S.M. Dispensarie	s 3·24	0 ·29	0 ·49	0 ·13	0 ·39	Nos.	-	1		1
	HM 1.2	Onening of Homoeopathy Dispensaries in the State	10 ·05	0 ·40	0 ·80	0 ·40	0 ·80	No.	1	2	2	2
		Sub-total	690 ·74	61 · 49	102 -91	27 · 63	82 · 49					
		•							 -			
	Housing-											
	HG 2.3	Low Income Group Houses	10 .00	0.90	1 .50	0 ·40	1 ·20	Nos.	9	15	4	.: 17
	HG 2.6	Middle Income Group Housing	10 .00	0 .90	1 ·50	0 ·40	1 ·20	Nos.	4	.7	2	•
	HG 2.7	Village Housing Project Scheme	10 .00	0 ·90	1 ·50	0 ·40	1 ·20	Nos.	18	30	8	24
		Sub-total	30 .00	2 · 70	4 · 50	1 ·20	3 · 60					
4.	Welfare o Backw	of Scheduled Castes and vard Classes—										
	SC 2.1	Subsidy for the purchase of-										
		(i) Agriculture land								_		
		(ii) Houses/Wells		_					_			
		(iii) Stamp duty	_	_	•			_	-			
	SC 2. 3	Construction of Dharamsalas and Chaupals	20 .00	1 ·80	3 ·00	0 ·80	2 ·40	No.	87	87	23	70
	SC 3.3	Environmental improvement of Harijan Basties including drinking water	82 ·00	7 · 38	12 · 30	3 ·28	9 ⋅84	No.	150	150	· 40	120
	SC 3.4	Construction of Houses for Sweepers, scavangers and tanners etc.	10 .00	0 -90	1 ·50	0 ·40	1 ·20	No.	135	135	36	108
	SC 4,4	Construction of Houses for Vimukat Jatis	5 ·00	0 ·45	0 ·75	0 ·20	0 · 60	No.	82	82	22	60
		Sub-total	117 ·00	10 · 53	17 · 55	4 · 68	14 04	Maria, Maria Maria Maria				

PART II

STATEMENTS

PART-II

STATEMENTS

	1	Pages
STATEMENT-I		
Sub-headwise Outlay and Expenditure	••	1-4
STATEMENT-II		
Scheme wise Outlay and Expenditure		589
Sub-Head of Development—		
(i) Agriculture	••	5—13
(ii) Soil Conservation	• •	14-15
(iii) Animal Husbandry	••	16—21
(iv) Dairying and Milk Supply		22-23
(v) Fisheries		24-25
(vi) Forests		26-27
(vii) Community Development and Panchayats	••	28 -2 9
(viii) National Rural Employment Programme	••	30
(ix) Co-operation		31—35
(x) Irrigation	••	36—37
(xi) Minor Irrigation and C.A.D.	••	3839
(xii) Anti-Water-logging, Drainage and Flood Control	••	39
(xiii) Power	••	4041
(xiv) Industry and Minerals	••	4246
(xv) Roads and Bridges	••	47
(xvi) Road Transport	••	48
(xvii) Civil Aviation	••	49
(xviii) Tourism		50
(xix) Science and Technology	••	51-52
(xx) Environmental Programme	••	52
(xxi) General Education		5360
(xxii) Technical Education	••	61-63
(xxiii) Public Health and Sanitation		64—69
(xxiv) Water Supply and Sewerage	••	70

Statement		Pages
(xxv) Housing		
(xxvi) Urban Development	••	7.
(xxvii) Information and Publicity	••	72
(xxviii) Labour and Labour Welfare	••	73-74
(xxix) Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes	••	75—78
(xxx) Social Welfare	••	79—81
(xxxi) Nutrition	••	82-83
(xxxii) Statistics	••	84
(xxxiii) Planning Machinery	••	8 5
(xxxiv) Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Progamme	• •	8 5
(xxxv) Stationery and Printing	••	8 <i>5</i>
(xxxvi) Public Works		86
(xxxvii) Food	• •	87
(xxxviii) Administrative Training Institute	••	88
STATEMENT-III	••	89
Physical Targets and Achievements		
STATEMENT-IV	••	90—112
Minimum Needs Programme—Outlay and Expenditure		
STATEMENT-V	••	113
Physical Targets and Achievements-MNP		
STATEMENT-VI	••	114-115
Centrally-sponsored Schemes-Outlay and Expenditure		
STATEMENT TPP-I	••	116—127
20-Point Programme—Outlay and Expenditure		
STATEMENT TPP-II	••	128140
20-Point Programme—Physical Targets and Achievements		
TATEMENT DP-I	••	141-142
District Plan		
	••	144-145

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT I

HEADS OF DEVELOPMENT

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

Head/Sub-Head of Development	Code No.	Sixth Five	1980—83	1983-84	198	34-85		nth Plan 5—90	198	5-86
	***	Year - Plan 198085 Approved outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7.	8	9	10	11
. Agriculture and Allied Services :	01010	1000 00	(20, 25	055.04	240.00	• • • • • • •				
Research and Education		1000 · 00	620 · 35	255 · 34	310 .00	360 · 00	1400 · 00	341 · 75	250 .00	40 · 2
Crop Husbandry	01020	4586 · 25	1563 · 37	7 3 9 · 9 4	913 - 80	915 00	7 82 5 · 00	3108 - 25	1227 · 00	414 · 8
Dryland/Rainfed farming	01021	·	. —			1 · 00	100 · 00		15 · 00	_
Land-stock improve- ment	01022	2621 ·00	1324 85	446 · 66	304 · 40	404 · 40	3000 -00	_	300 ·00	-
Soil and Water Conservation	01030	2060 · 00	840 ·47	418 · 34	507 00	507 · 00	3500 · 00	1270 · 00	545 ·00	186 · 0
Animal Husbandry	01040	1349 · 00	944 · 00	497 · 18	510 -00	552 · 17	3300 .00	358 · 70	445 .00	54 · 0
Dairy Development	01050	236 · 00	165 · 16	48 · 91	55 .00	50 · 18	440 .00	170 · 00	49 · 00	20 · 5
Fisheries	01060	175 · 00	104 02	47 · 27	55 .00	54 · 65	598 · 00	231 .00	80 · 00	40 (
Forests	01070	1290 · 00	7 96 · 75	446 21	450 - 00	450 · 00	3200 .00	220 .00	500 00	3 2 · 7
Investment in Agricul- tural Financial Institutions	01080	1723 · 00	8 7 7 ·65	3 13 ·80	300 · 00	325 · 00	2500 · 00	2500 · 00	325 ⋅00	325 0
Marketing	01090	29 · 75	45 ·90	5.66	4 · 80	7 · 40	25 .00	<u></u>	5 · 00	_
Storage and Ware- housing	01100	120 .00	67 · 00	25 .00	25.00	25 · 00	125 .00	125 -00	25 · 00	25 ·0
Total (1)	01999	15190 00	7349 · 52	3244 · 31	3435 · 00	3651 ·80	26013 · 00	8324 · 70	3766 · 00	1138 -2
i. Rural-Development :							······································			
Integrated Rural Deve- lopment Programme (I.R.D.P.)		1975 · 00	1131 - 58	483 · 2 5	472 00	472 · 00	1057 · 00		300 -00	_
National Rural Employment Programme (N.R.E.P.)	02020	1625 .00	502 · 12	275 00	324 · 00	319 · 93	1580 00		316.00	41**
Other Programmes (to be specified)	02050	· · <u> </u>	29 07	102 · 50	110 -00	115.18	2110 ·00	· _	112 -00	_
Community Development & Panchayats	02060	1815 -00	1535 · 36	661 ·04	666 · 00	664 · 89	3872 -00	670 · 00	409 00	95.2
Land Reforms	02080									
Total (II)	02999	5415 · 00	3198 · 13	1521 · 79	1572 · 00	1572 · 00	8619 · 00	670 · 00	1137 .00	95 · 2

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985-90)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT I

HEADS OF DEVELOPMENT

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

Head/Sub-head of Development	Code	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984-85		Seventh Plan		1985-86	
	No.	Five Year — Plan 1980—85 Approved outlay		Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expd.	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
II. Co-operation	03999	4150 · 00	2212 ·88	930 · 56	805 -00	865 - 96	6585 .00	5153 · 5 0	1007 · 00	836 · 50
V. Irrigation and Flood Control: (a) Irrigation— (i) W ater Development (Survey, Investiga-										
tion and Research)	04010	806 · 00	336 61	101 ·62	139 · 00	126 · 00	630 · 00	630 .00	114 .00	114 00
(ii) Major & Medium Irrigation Projects	04030	30927 · 00	12709 · 12	3926.76	402 1 ·00	3285 .00	** 26448 ·00	26448 .00	4809 00	4809 · 00
Sub-Total (i+ii)	04099	31733 · 00	1304 5 · 7 3	4028 · 38	4160 .00	3411 .00	** 27078 00	27078 · 00	4923 00	49 2 3 · 00
(b) Minor Irrigation	04100	1745 .00	507 · 47	270 · 68	415 .00	429 · 10	4622 .00	4522 .00	622 .00	605 ∙00
(c) Command Area Development (d) Flood Control Pro-	01110	3331 -00	1917-0)	530 .00	575 .00	900 · 00	1600 · 00	1600 ·00	600 · 00	600 00
jects (including Anti- sea Erosion)	04120	2100 · 00	1879 ·12	613 · 86	467 .00	712 .00	3700 · 00	3700 .00	802 .00	802 :00
Total (IV)	04999	39653 ·00*	17349 · 32	5492 -92	5617 .00	5452 · 10*	* 37000 .00	36900 .00	6947 · 00	6930 -00
V. Power: (i) Power Development (Survey, Investigation and Research) (ii) Multi-purpose River Valley Projects	05010	600 · 00	81 ·86	30 · 00	241 ·00	141 -00	250 .00	250 .00	30 00	30 00
(Power Portion only)	05020	9702 · 00	2978 ·82	563 ·00	1923 -00	1920 -00	49771 00	49771 .00	7479 00	7479 00
(iii) Power Projects (Generation)	05030	32358 · 00	25922 -92	16628 -00	14341 .00	12578 -90	64479 · 00	64479 .00	11240 ·00	11240 00
(iv) Transmission and Distribution	05040	23500 · 00	11411 .00	3494 · 00	4800 .00	4685 .00	43871 .00	43871 -00	4800 · 00	4800 00
(v) General (including Rural Electrification)	05050	7134 -00	3858 -00	690 00	200 · CO	182 - 00	5429 · 00	5429 .00	891 -00	891 .00
Sub-total Power (PSEB)	· —	73294 · 00	44252 · 60	21405 00	21505 · 00	19506 · 90	163800 00	163800 .00	24440 .00	24440 · 00
V. (a) New Sources of Energy including Bio-gas	3			····						
(i) Bio-gas (Agriculture Department) (ii) New and Renewable	05060	30 · 00	28 ·98	0 · 46	5 · 00	4 · 20	39 · 00	39 •00	5 00	5 00
source of Energy (iii) Integrated Rural Energy Programme	S & T deptt.	_		_			121 00	121 00	13 ·00	13 00
(IREP))						90 · 00	90 · 00	17 · 00	17 .00
Total V(a)		30.00	28.98	0 ·46	5 .00	4 ·20	250 .00	250 .00	35 ⋅00	35 .00
Total (V+Va)	05999	73324 · 00	44281 · 58	21405 · 46	21510 · 00	19511 · 10	64050 00	64050 -00	24475 · 00	24475 .00

^{*}Includes an un-allocated provision of Rs. 194.00 lakhs
**Excludes Rs. 329.00 lakhs for carrying out repairs to Bhakra Main Line Canal caused by breaches.

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT I

HEADS OF DEVELOPMENT

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

Head/Sub-head of Development	Code No.	Five	198083	1983-84	1984-85		Seventh Plan (1985—90)		1985-86	
		Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	Actual	Actual A Expendi- ture		Anticipated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital Content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
VI. Industry and Minerals										
Village and Small Indus- tries	06010	2061 ·00	864 · 82	522 · 48	480 · 9 9	558 · 30	3460 · 00	3069 · 00	514 · 00	447 · 92
Medium and Large Industries	06020	6087 .00	2852 · 30	1176 · 51	1215 · 01	1428 · 00	8831 -00	8381 -00	1390 00	1295 · 00
Mining	06030	20.00	16.10	1 · 75	3.00	3 · 00	30 00	20.00	4.00	4.00
Total (VI)	06999	8168 00	3733 · 22	1700 · 74	1699 · 00	1989 - 30	12321 ·00	11470 · 00	1908 · 0	0 1746 · 92
VII. Transport: Civil Aviation	07030	70 · 00	56 · 50	12 · 97	14 · 00	14 · 00	120 · 00	55 · 00	20.00	9 · 00
Roads and Bridges	07040	7000 :00	3419 · 31	1441 ·00	1480 · 00	1280 ·00	9800 ·00	9800 · 00	1280 · 00	1280 ·00
Road Transport	07050	4000 · 00	3186 78	770 · 81	900 · 00	1200 · 00	8300 · 00	8300 .00	1200 ·00	1200 ·00
Tourism	07070	255 .00	106 00	25 · 00	25 00	25 · 00	200 · 00	200 · 00	20 00	20 ·00
Total (VII)	07999	11325 00	6768 · 59	2249 · 78	2419 00	2519 · 00	18420 ·00	18355 -00	2520 00	2509 · 00
VIII. Scientific Services and Research S. & T.Programmes	08010			20.00	15 · 00	15 · 00	400 · 00	390 ·00	53.00	51 .00
Environmental Programme (excluding Water pollution Control)	80 20	صد			5 ·00	5.00	100 -00		15-00	<u></u>
Total (VIII)	08999			20 00	20 00	20.00	500 .00	390 .00	68 · 00	51 .00
IX. Social and Community Services	7.7		<u> </u>							
Eneral Education	09010	4798 -00	2334 - 25	1268 -77	1242 -88	1530 · 55	7962 00	840 00	1188 .00	29 00
Art and Culture	09020	195 -25	52 · 33	25 -92	31 ·33	33 · 00	458 00	10 .00	75 .00	2 00
rechnical Education	09030	300 · 00	80 · 39	46 · 39	60 .00	163 · 65	2504 · 00	1455 - 25	260 .00	162 65
Sports and Youth Services	09040	3 06 · 75	125 · 79	45 - 52	55 · 7 9	54·45	283 .00	4.00	54 · 00	1 .00
jub-Total(Education)	09099	5600 .00	2592.76	1386 60	1390 · 00	1781 -65	11207 · 00	2309 ·25	1577 -00	194 65
Medical (Excluding ESI)	09100	1700 .00	782 -77	2 67 ·42	402 90	531 · 2 3	2700 ·00	1247 - 25	496 00	231 00
Employees State Insurance Scheme	09110	62 00	25 · 29	12.05	18 · 75	18 • 75	75 .00	-4	10.00	
Public Health and Sanitation	09120	3138-00	1826 · 9 2	848 ·40	928 - 35	1204 · 82	7575 .00	3252 · 00	1049 00	334 - 41
Sub-Total (Health)	09129	4900 ·00	2634 · 98	1127 · 87	1350 · 00	1754 80	10350 · 00	4499 ·25	1555 -00	565·41
		<u> </u>								

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT I

HEADS OF DEVELOPMENT

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

Head/Sub-Head of Development	Code No.	Five year	Expendi- 5) ture	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	1984-85		Seventi 1985		19	985-86	
		Plan (1980—85 Approved outlay			Appd. outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved outlay		Approved outlay	Of which Capital Content	
1		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	
Sewerage and Water Supply	09130	13794 · 00	5747 · 11	1045 ·1 2	1351 -00	1496·30	13050 -00	13050 · 00	1551 -00	1551 -00	
Housing (excluding Police Housing)	09140	4750 · 00	2588 ·05	997 ·87	955 · 00	1062 · 47	5174 · 00	5174 · 00	910 · 00	910 · 00	
Police Housing	09150	985 00	442 · 10	77 ·35	185 -00	180 · 60	2000 -00	2000 · 00	250 · 00	250 .00	
Urban Development (excluding State capital Projects)	09160	2 660 · 00	1589 · 41	387 · 28	398 · 00	852 · 70	4075 00	4025 · 00	818 · 00	809 00	
Information and Publicity	09180	180 ·00	107 ·87	67 ·80	50 · 00	68 · 78	325 ·00	2 5 ·00	65 · 00	5 · 00	
Labour and Labour Welfare	09190	245 · 00	127 ·00	52 · 64	69 · 00	73 · 28	350 · 00	151 -00	70 · 00	39 ·50	
Welfare of S. C. S. T. and other Backward Classes	09240	3200 -00	1392 ·20	578 ·94	540 ·00	46 6 · 73	3500 · 00	410 · 00	500 · 00	46 · 60	
Social Welfare	09220	507 · 00	292 · 24	198 · 36	165 ·00	173 · 79	700 .00	277 ·00	120 · 00	60 .00	
Nutrition	09230	80 .00	34 · 94	44 · 70	76 ·00	68 -00	1650 · 00		252 · 00	_	
Total (IX)	09999	36901 .00	17548 · 66	5964 ·53	6529 -00	7979 · 10 5	2381 00 3	32320 · 50	7668 · 00	443 2 ·16	
X. Economic Services											
Secretariat Economic Services	10010	50 · 00	10 · 29	5.00	10 .00	10.00	65 · 00	. · <u> </u>	5.00	<u>-</u>	
Economic Advice and Statistics											
	10020	85 -00	18 -93	10 ·98	20.00	30 87	78 -ÓÒ .	-	24.00		
CRRID	10020	85·00 —	18 -93	10 ·98	20·00 	30 87 —	78 00 13 00	-	24·00 5·00	<u>~</u>	
CRRID Weights and Measures	10020	85·00 — 15·00	18·93 — 3·66	10 · 98 — —	20·00 — 3·00	30 ·87 — 3 ·00		10.00		2.00	
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and	10030	-	_	10 · 98	3 · 00	3 ⋅00	13·00 10·00	10.00	5·00 2·00		
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme)	10030	15:00	3 · 66	-	3·00 2·00	3·00 0·10	13·00 10·00		5·00 2·00 2·00		
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme) Total (X) XI General Services	10030 10040 10999	15.00	3 · 66	15.98	3·00 2·00 35·00	3·00 0·10 43·97	13·00 10·00 10·00 10·00	10.00	5·00 2·00 2·00 38·00		
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme) Total (X) XI General Services Stationery and Printing	10030 10040 10999 11010	15·00 150·00 60·00	3 · 66		2·00 35·00 40·00	3·00 0·10 43·97 40·55	13·00 10·00 10·00 10·00 176·00 300·00	10 00	5·00 2·00 2·00 38·00 50·00	2.00	
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme) Total (X) XI General Services	10030 10040 10999 11010 11020	15·00 150·00 60·00 1247·00	3 · 66 	15.98	3·00 2·00 35·00 40·00 301·00	3·00 0·10 43·97 40·55 324·94	13·00 10·00 10·00 10·00	10.00	5·00 2·00 2·00 38·00	2.00	
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme) Total (X) XI General Services Stationery and Printing Public Works	10030 10040 10999 11010	15·00 150·00 60·00	3 · 66		2·00 35·00 40·00	3·00 0·10 43·97 40·55	13 · 00 10 · 00 10 · 00 176 · 00 300 · 00 2000 · 00	10·00 7·40 2000·00	5·00 2·00 2·00 38·00 50·00 385·00	2·00 4·00 385·00	
Weights and Measures Other General Economic Services (Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme) Total (X) XI General Services Stationery and Printing Public Works Civil Supplies (food) Others-Administrative	10030 10040 10999 11010 11020 11030	15·00 150·00 60·00 1247·00 67·00	3 · 66 	15·98 65·19 292·46	3·00 2·00 35·00 40·00 301·00 1·00	3·00 0·10 43·97 40·55 324·94 1·00 17·00	13·00 10·00 10 00 176·00 300·00 2000·00 10·00 125·00	10·00 7·40 2000·00	5·00 2·00 38·00 50·00 385·00 1·00	2·00 4·00 385·00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

Name o	f the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984	I-85		th Plan 5—90)	1985	3-86
		Year Plan (1980— 85) App- roved outlay	Actual Exendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
PUNJAB UNIVER	AGRICULTURAL SITY		······································		, <u></u>			**************************************		
1. Resear	ch	4000 00	COO. 25	255 24	310 -00	360 ⋅00	1400 ·00	341 ·75	250 .00	40 · 20
2. Agricu tion ar	ultural Education, Exten- nd Farmers Training	1000 -00	620 · 35	255 ·34	310.00	360 .00	1400 .00	341 .73	250 '00	40.70
	Total	1000 .00	6 2 0 ·35	255 · 34	310 .00	360 .00	1400 .00	341 ·75	250 .00	40 · 20
AGRIC	ULTURE DEPARTMENT									
3. Directi	ion and Administration—									
A(P)3 ·1	Re-organisation of Agriculture Department	77 ·50	36 ·13	13 ·36	14 .00	14 .00	90 .00	_	15 .00	
A(P)3,2*	Strengthening and reorganisation of Agricultural Extension and Administration (T & V Scheme)			-		_	500 •00	65 00	10 .00	2.00
A(P) 3.3	Planning Cell in Directorate	4 -00	-	-	1 ·10	0 .20	6.25	_	- 1.00	_
	Total	81 ·50	36 ·13	13 ·36	15 ·10	14 ·20	596 -25	65 .00	26 .00	2 .00
. 4.	Multiplication and Dis- tribution of Seeds—						: 1			
A(P)4.1	Seed certification Authority	10 .00	5 ·61	4 ·00	1 ·50	1 .50	10.00	_	2 ·00	
A(P)4.2	Seed Production and Distribution	5 .00	0 ·65			-	_			
A(P)4.3	Contribution to Land. Development and Re- clamation Corporation	90 ·00			-	_	-		-	
A(P)4.4	Share capital to Panjab State Seeds Corpora- tion	54 · 00	21 .00	_	50 .00	100 ·00	700 ·00	700 ·00	100 ·00	100 .00
A(P)4.5	Implementation of Seed Control order, 1983 under the essential Co- mmodity Act, 1955	_	_	-	-		11 .00		2 ·00	_

^{*}This Scheme, when implemented, will also include provision under the scheme A(P)3.1 Re-organisation of Agriculture Department.

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II-SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

Name	e of the Scheme /Projects	Sixth Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984	4-85		th Plan 5—90)	198	5-86
		Year Plan (1980— 85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of Which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of Which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A(P)4.6	Shifting of outlet of Birla Seed Farm Ropar	-			_	8 · 65	<u> </u>	_		_
	Total	159 ·00	27 ·26	4 · 00	51 · 50	110 · 15	721 .00	700 -00	.104 ·00	100 .00
5. Manu	res and Fertilizers—									
A(P)5.1	Fertilizer Demonstra- tion and Training on cultivators Field	1 ·50	1 ·39		-	-	-	_	-	
A(P)5.2	Subsidy for the off- time Storage of Fer- tilizers (Imported Zinc Sulphate)	65 ·00	18 ·46	_		_		-	_	_
A(P)5.3	Scheme for providing incentives to farmers	510 .00	_	_	_	_		_	_	
A(P)5.4	Subsidy on Phosphatic Fertilizers to Small and Marginal farmers	-	2.77		_		-	-	-	,
A(P)5.5	Efficient utilisation of Inputs—Use of Micro-Nutrients	_		-	-	•	39 •00	-	5 ⋅00	•
	Total	576 ⋅50	22 ·62		-		39 .00		5 · 00	
6. Plant F	Protection—									
A(P)6.1	Ground Spraying of Crops/Mobile Ground Spray Units	460 ·00	221 ·43	100 -47	100 ·00	85 •00	800 · 00	750 ·00	125 -00	119 ·30
A(P)6.2	Loans for Aerial Spraying of Crops	1025 ·00	336 · 50	89 ·67	90 •00	41 ·50	400 .00	400 00	60 · 0 0	60 .00
A(P) 6.3	Intensification of Plant protection work	50 · 00	27 ·85	5 · 70	10 .00	10 .00	50 .00	_	10 .00	_
A(P)6.4	Control of Pests and diseases of AgricItural importance in ende- mic areas including weed control (sharing basis)	155 ·00	91 ·62	49 ·78	50 ·50	60 ·00	453 ·00	-	75 - 50	
A(P) 6.5	Construction of Heli- pads for aerial spray on cotton	20 .00			_			_	_	
										

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

Name of	F the Scheme/Broinst	Sixth Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984-	-85		nth Plan (—90)	1985	-86
Name of	f the Scheme/Project	Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Appro- ved outlay	Anticipated outlay	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A(P) 6.6	Scheme for the establish ment of Pests and Diseases Surveillance service in Punjab (Sharing basis)	· -			_		40 -00	_	0·10 (Token)	_
	Total	1710 .00	677 •40	245 ·62	250 ·50	196 · 50	1743 ·00	1150 .00	270 .60	179 · 30
	7. Laboratories—			•	•					
A(P)7.1	Soil Testing Laboratoric including Mobile Testi Laboratories		48 ·17	29 ·66	35 ⋅00	35 ⋅00	170 · 00	40 ·00	40 ·00	3 ⋅00
A(P)7.2	Seed Testing Laborator		12 ·85	5 ·33	5 · 50	5 .55	25 .00		5 .00	-
A(P)7.3	Fertilizer Quality Control Laboratory	ol 54·00	15 ·61	3 ·63	4 ·85	3 · 20	68 -00	18 -00	15 .00	3 .00
A(P)7.4	Insecticides Testing Laboratory	52 .00	13 ·52	2 ·93	5 .00	3 ·85	32 .00	2 ·00	5 •00	2 .00
	Total	263 .00	90 ·15	41 ·55	50 ·35	47 ·60	295 .00	60 .00	65 .00	8 .00
	8. Commercial Crops—									
A(P)8.1	Development of Sugar Cane	98 ·43	61 ·57	22 ·33	35 ⋅00	37 ·51	250 .00		45 .00	_
A(P)8.2	Integrated Cotton Development Project Mukatsar	17 ·16	17 ·76	2 ·57	2 ·75	2 ·94	20 .00	_	3 ·00	
A(P)8.3	Intensive Cotton Develorment Programme including scheme for production of Nucleou Seed of Cotton (Sharir basis)	s	85 ·23	32 ⋅26	35 ⋅00	45 ⋅ 5 0	225 .00		40 <u>:</u> 00	
A(P) 8.4	Intensive Pulses Develoment Programme (Sharing basis)	p- 20 ·00	5 ·72	3 ·20	5 .00	3 ·85	25 .00		4 · 50	
A(P) 8.5	Intensive Oil Seed Development Programs	me 25·00	7 ·88	4 ·58	9 ·00	<u> </u>	Made 100 % Oil Seed I	centrally Developmen	sponsored and Project.	s National
	Total	410 ·59	178 ·16	64 · 94	86 ·75	89 ·80	520 .00		92 · 50	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

		Sixth Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984	1-85	Seventh F (1985—		1985-8	86
Name	of the Scheme/Projects	Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture		Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
-	Dry Land/Rainfed Fare	ming—								
A(P)9.1	Dry land Farming (Sharing basis)	-	_	_	_	1 ·00	100 .00	-	15 .00	
	Total					1 .00	100 .00		15 .00	
	LAND STOCK IMPROVEMENT									
	10. Land Reclamation-	_								
A(P)10.1	Reclamation of Kallar Lands in Punjab	2621 ·00	1324 ·85	446 ∙66	304 ·40	404 ·40	3000 .00	_	300 ·00	•
	Total	2621 .00	1 324 ·8 5	446 ·66	304 ·40	404 ·40	3000 00		300 .00)
	11. Extension and Farmers Training—							,		
A(P) 11.1	Higher Training of Selected VLWs	}	0.21							
A(P)11.2	Deputation of VLW's	} 2.00	0 ·31	_	_		_	_		
A(P) 11.3	Foreign-in-Service Training	1 ·70	1 .83	_	_	_		_	_	_
A(P) 11.4	Higher Training and Condensed course of in-Service ASI's and CI's	1 ·81	3 ·94	_	_	_	_	_		
A(P) 11.5	Farmers Training and Education in HYVP—Running of Farmers Training Centres in the State	- 81 ·80	50 ·6 7	26 ·60	25 .00	31 00	180 -00	_	35.00	
A(P)11.6	Grant to Institutions for organising Trainin Camps	17 00	10 ·56	8 ⋅65	5 .00	5 ·00	40 ·00		6 00	
A(P) 11.7	Strengthening of Agri- cultural Information Centre at State/Distriction level (Sharing basis)	_	_	-		_	10 ·00		1 00	
	Total	105 ·11	67 ·31	35 .25	30 .00	36.00	230 .00		42 .00	

AND ANNUAL FLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEME

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

Name of	the Scheme/Project	Sixth Five-	1980—83	1983-84	1984-	85	Seventh I (1985—		1985	-86
·		Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expenditure	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ted Expen- diture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
12. Agri	icultural Engineering—_			· 					<u> </u>	
A(P)12.1	Establishment of Test- ing Maintenance and Standard Certification of Agricultural Ma- chinery	6 -00	-	*	•	<u>_</u>		<u></u>		
A(P)12.2	Share Capital contribu- tion to Punjab Agro- Industries Corporation	160 .00	4 6 ·00	57 -00	35 ⋅00	80 .00	1000 -00	1000 ·00	100 .00	100 ·00
A(P)12.3	Popularisation of imp- roved Agricultural Implements (sharing basis)				· _	_	75 .00	_	10 .00	
A(P)12.4	Provision of supply of improved Farm Storag to the Farmers	5 ·00	-		_		_	<u></u>	_	
A(P)12.5	Import of two Rice Trans Planters from Democratic Peoples Republic of Korea	_	0.50				<u>۔۔</u>	_		
A(P)12.6	Intensification of Farm Mechanisation and Popularisation of Imp- roved Agricultural Implements	54 ·00	24 ·61	12 ·17	10 -00	10 -00	Transferre	ed to Non-F	Plan side	
	Total	225 .00	71 -11	69 ·1′	7 45 00	90.00	1075 .00	1000 -00	110 .00	100 ·C0
13. High	Yielding Varieties Prograi	mme—		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
A(P) 13.1	Intensive High Yielding Varieties Programme (Staff thereof)	220 .00	143 ·60	60 ·55	54 -00	57 ·50	290 .00		60 :00	
	Total	220 .00	143 .60	60 .55	54 .00	57 - 50	290 .00		60 .00	
14. Agricu Statisti	altural Economics & cs—	No.		*··			_1			
A(P)14.1	Field Staff of Statistical Wing of Agriculture Department	l 5 ·35	0 -02	0 ·34		. <u> </u>	3 - 50		0 ·40	خند
A(P) 14.2	Timely reporting revised calender operation of Improved Crop Statisti (Sharing basis)		6. 54	2 · 60	4.00	3.35	2 5 ·00		3 .90	
A(P)14.3	Sample Survey of Study of constraints in transi- of technology for increasing Agricultural production (Sharing basis)	er	<u>-</u>		0 50	0 ·10	2. 50	•	0 •50	4.2

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

	1 (1)	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984	-85		nth Plan —90)	1985	5-86
Name of	the Scheme/Projects	Five Year Plan (1980 – 85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipa- ted Expen- diture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	. 10
A(P) 14.4	Agricultural Census			0 .05	0 · 10	0 ·10	0 · 50		0 ·10	
	Total	15.55	6.56	2 .99	4 ·60	3.55	31 ·50		4 ·90	
15. Storag	e and Ware Housing-	_								
A(P) 15.	Construction and Option of Warehouses	oera- 120 ·00	67 · 0 0	25 .00	25 .00	25 .00	125 .00	125 •00	25 .00	25 .00
	Total	120 ·00	67 .00	25 .00	25 .00	25 .00	125 .00	125 .00	25 .00	25 .00
Quality	altural Marketing and y Control— Grading of foodgrain and Oil seeds in reg	ns 4 · 75	12 ·52	5 ·66	4 · 80	7 -40	25 .00	-	5 -00	
A(P)16.2	markets Development of Mar	ndis 25 ·00	33 ·38		Shifted to	Agricultural	Marketing	Board		
	Total	29 ·75	45 .90	5 · 66	4 ·80	7 ·40	25 .00		5 .00	
A(P)17.1	 Agricultural Cre Support to ordinary special debentures 	and								
	(i) Agriculture Depa	artment 556 ·00	119 · 50	37 - 75	38 ⋅00	45 -90	340 .00	340 .00	50 .00	50 -00
	(ii) Soil Conservatio	n 92 ·00	17 -40	11 -55	11 .00	11 .00	100 -00	100 .00	9.00	9 •00
A(P)17.2	Purchase of debentu of SCLMB for the chase of Tractors a Agricultural implen	pur- nd	676 -36	230 .00	200 ·00	200 -00	1425 -00	1425 ·00	200 00	200 -00
A(P)17.3	ARC Scheme for the reclamations of All Saline Soils		3 ·89	4.50	6 .00	1 .00	74 ·00	74·00	4.00	4 -00
A(P)17.4	Grant of loans for f plantation-debentu support for Horticu	re	9 .00		6 00	13.50	116 ·00	116 -00	9.00	9.00
A(P)17.5	Gobar gas plants de ture support	ben- 2 ·00	-		3 .00	1 +00	15 00	15 .00	1 .00	1 .00
A(P) 17.6	Dairy Development	50.00	24 · 00	15 .00	15 .00	25 .00	200 00	200 .00	25 .00	25.00
A(P)17.7	Poultry, Piggery, She breeding, cattle fee processing units an camel carts units	d	27 · 50	15 .00	15 -00	25 -00	200 -00	200 -00	23 .00	23 +00
A(P)17.8	Fish Culture	••	<u> -</u>		3 .00	1 ·40	15 .00	15.00	2 .00	2 .00
A(P)17.9	Farm Forestry	–		_	3 ⋅00	1 ·20	15 .00	15 •00	2 ·00	2 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN_ 1985-86

STATEMENT II-SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

	Name of the Scheme/	Sieth Eir-	1980—83	1983-84	198	84-85	Seventh (1985		19	85-86
	Projects	Sixth Five Year Plan (1980-85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi-	A ctual Expendi- tFre	Apporoved outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A(P) 18.1	18 Small and Margina. Farmers Schemes Assistance to Small and Marginal Farmers on IRD pattern (sharing basis)							age, district residence strategies, agista, i		
	(i) Agriculture Department	-	-	45 00	150 -80	129 ·70	1240 -00	_	264 ·25	الشد
	(ii) Horticulture	-	-	16 ·50	1 .20	0 ·30	7 ·50	_	1 ·50	-
	(iii) Soil Conservation		*****	0 ·75	2 5 ·00	2 .00	52 ·50	-	10 .50	
	(iv) Forest Department	-	_	10 .00	10 .00	10 .00	100 .00	_	18 ·75	
	Total			72 -25	187.00	142 .00	1400 .00		295 00	
A(P) 19.1	19: Others— Creation of Bio-Gas Cell and Installation of Bio-Gas Plants	Shown u	nder sub-he	ead "Energ	у"			me dager dager fillen debe-	Steen Steen Steen Steen Steen	
A(P) 19.2	Award of Prizes to best Farmers	50 00	*****	-	_		<u></u>	-	<u></u>	
A(P) 19.3	Bee-Keeping	20 .00	1 40		<u> </u>	·	11 .00	-	1 .50	ث.
A (P) 19.4	Setting up of Machinery Hiring units and Estab lishment of Agro Servi centres for Small im- plements and machine (sharing basis)	- 6e	~	 -	<u></u>	<u>-</u>	50 -00	~	10.00	
A(P)19.5	eShare Capital contri- bution in Regional Rural Banks	 -	<u>-</u> -	11 -25	<u> </u>	4.	11 -25	11 -25	7 -50	₹·50
A (P) 19.6	Setting up of of Agro Service Centres	100 .00	18 -90	15 -00	10 .00	10 .00	Merged i	n Scheme A	A(P) 19.4	
	Total	170 00	20.30	26 .25	10.00	10 00	72 .25	11 .25	19.00	7.50
Total Agri	iculture Department	8430 .00	3656 00	1427 -05	1419 .00	1560 10	12763 .00	5 611 ·25	1764 .00	746 · 80
A (P) 2 0.1	HORTICULTURE DEPARTMENT 20. Direction and Administration Establishment of Department of Horticulture	172 15	65 ·41	33 ·80	36 05	34·75	160 ·00		35.00	
A(P) 20.2	Strengthening of Horti- culture Department in the State				·		30 00		3·00	<u>*</u>

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II-SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

	Name of the Scheme/	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984	1-85	Seventi (198	h Plan 5—90)	19	85-86
	Project	Five Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expendi-	Actual Expenui- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	21. Development of Horticulture and Plan Protection	t				an dina dina dia dia mpaka (di	-	Maria Maria Maria Malain Malain I	in to a ₁ an <u>to</u>	
A(P)21.1	Development of Horti- culture and Setting up of gardens and nurseries on the seed farms	189 -55	78 -20	35 · 78	46 20	46 · 2 0	200 -00	50 -00	30 ·00	-
A(P)21.2	Development of Horti- culture in Kandi Area Watershed	70 .00	22 20	11 -69	17 ·50	15 ·50	135 -00	35 00	30 ∙0 Ô	15 •00
A(P)21.3	Control of Insects Pests and Diseases	-	-	2 ·43	6.50	6 •50	120 00		20 .00	. =
	Total	259 ·55	100 40	49 .90	70 ·20	68 ·20	455.00	85.00	80.00	15.0
	22. Vegetables_									
A(P)22.1	Production and Multi- plication of Seed Potato—Development of Vegetables in rural areas	52 -80	12·70	6 69	9 ·65	9 65	52 ·00	7 00	9 -00	1 -00
•	Total	52.80	12.70	6.69	9.65	9.65	52 .00	7.00	9.00	1.0
	23. Preservation of Fruits_									
A(P)23.1	Demonstration, cum-fre Preservation Labora- tories and Community Canning Centres		11 -38	4 -62	5 •10	5 · 10	30 -00	10 00	5.00	1 -00
	Total	50 .50	11 · 38	4 · 62	5·10	5.10	30.00	10.00	5.00	1.00
	24. Laboratories_									
A(P)2 4.1	Setting up of Analytical Laboratory		<u>-</u>	_	څ	Ē	50 ∙00	20.00	1 00	1.00
	Total						50 00	20 00	1 .00	1.00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II-SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: AGRICULTURE

Name o	f the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five	198083	1983-84	198	4-85	Seventl (1985-9		19	85-86
		Year		Actual Expendi- ture	Appro- ved outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which	Outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	25. Others_					e Marie Marie Marie Salan Liber				
A(P)25.1	Subsidising the rate of Interest on Horti- culture loan from Commercial Banks	65 ·00	19 ·89				Dropped			
A(P)25.2	Share Capital for setting up of Punjab Horticultural Corporation	50 .00	12 ·99	9 .00	8 .00		Merge	l in Punjab	Agro Indu	. Corpn.
A(P)25.3	Setting up of Infor- mation and training Centres at Zonal level	_	-			_	15 00	•	_	_
·	Total	115 .00	32 · 88	9 00	8 .00		15.00			
	Total Horticulture Department	650 .00	222 :77	104 ·01	129 ·00	117 ·70	812 .00	122 ·00	133 ·00	18 .00
	Grand Total Sub-Head "Agriculture"		4499 ·12	1786 ·40	1858 -00	2037 -80	14975 .00	6075 .00	2147 00	805 00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SOIL CONSERVATION

								·	(Rs. in la	Khs)
Name of	the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984	-85	Seventh	Plan 985-90)	1985	-86
		Year Plan (1980-85) Approved Outlay	Expendi- ture	Expenditure	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved	Of which capital content		Gf which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1. Soil Survey and testing						,			
SC(A)1.1	Soil Survey in the State	62 .00	28 ·87	12 ·46	14 -00	14 -66	90 .00		15 .00	-
SC(A)1.2	Soil and Water resour- ces inventory for land use Planning and en- vironmental ecological improvements	_	_			_	10 00		2 00	_
	Total	62.00	<u></u>	<u>12</u> -46	14 .00	14.66	100 00		17.00	
	2. Education and Training									
SC(A) 2.1	Training, Research and Demonstration	30 00	16.05	2 07	3 .00	2 ·53	40 00	· _	3 · 50	_
	Total	30.00	16.05	2.07	3 00	2.53	40 00		3.50	
	3. Soil Conservation Schemes									
SC(A)3.1	Pilot Project on Deve- lopment of Kandi Area with World Bank Assis tance		104 01	75 ·53	77 -00	85 .00	725 •00	500 .00	100 00	70 00
SC(A)3.2	Soil & Water Conservation on Watershed basis in kandi non-project areas	675 ·00	306 ⋅85	85 <i>·</i> 77	90 .00	87 •00	580 ⋅00	430 •00	90 00	65 · 00
SC(A)3.3	Soil & Water Conserva tion Programme in other areas of the State	354 .00	147 ·14	42 ·47	51 -00	58 ·73	375 ⋅00	200 -00	60·00	30.00
SC(A)3.4	Pilot Demonstration- Soil Conservation-cum development Project in kandi tract on Sukho- majri pattern				10 ·00	13 ·20	100 .00	90 .00	15 .00	13 .00
SC(A) 3,5	Water harvesting tech- nology in ecologically handicapped areas Backward areas in kandi region	_	_	-	_	_	70 .00	50 .00	10 .00	8 -00
	Total	1325 ·00	558 .00	203 -77	228 -00	243 .93	1850 .00	1270 .00	275 .00	186 00
	Total Soil Conserva- tion & Engg. Deptt.	1417 .00	602 .92	218 ·30	245 .00	261 ·12	1990 .00	1270 ·00	295 ·50	186 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II-SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SOIL CONSERVATION

Name	of the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984	I- 8 5	Seventi (19	h Plan 85-90)	1985	-86
		Plan (1980-85) Approved Outlay	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure	Approved	,	Aryrove of Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	4. Forest Department Soil Conservation Schemes		- ma hav aa .			 -				·
SC(F)4.1	Soil & Water Conservation on forest lands in kandi non-project areas	s 32·00	19 ·58	11 -66	11 ·66	11 -66	70 .00		13 -00	_
SC(F) 4.2	Kandi Water shed and Area Development Project	611 .00	2 09 ·66	185 ·00	245 ·34	230 ·34	1400 ·00		230 00	
SC(F) 4.3	Project Planning and Coordination Unit	#####	8 ·31	3 ·38	5.00	3 ·88	40 .00		6 ·50	_
	Total Forest Departm	nent 643 ·00	237 .55	200 04	262 00	245 .88	- 1510 ·00		249 .50	
	Grand Total	2060 00	840 .47	418 · 34	507 .00	507.00	3500 -00	1270 .00	545 .00	186 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

			HEAL) : ANIMA	L HUSBA	NDRY	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		(Rs. ir	lakhs)
Nama of	the Scheme/Project	Sixth	198083	1983-84	1984	I-85		nth Plan —90)	1985	-86
Name of	the Scheme/F16 ject	Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	Actual expenditure	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipa- ted Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. I	Direction and Administrati	ion								
	Strengthening and Expansion of Directorate o Animal Husbandry, Punjab	f -	3 ∙94	1 ·77	1 ·50	1 ·65	-	_		Northead of the Control of the Contr
AH-1.2	Strengthening of office of District Animal Husbandry Officers/Priject Officers/Intensive Cattle Development	r 0-	5 (6)	2.22	2.70	2 14			0.50	
	Projects, Punjab .			2 · 22		3 · 14			0.50	
•	Total		9 .62	3 ·99	4 · 20	4 · 79	18 .00		0.50	
AH-2.1	Avimal Health Opening of new \ ety. dispensaries and Stren thening and Improve- ment of existing ones	g-	41 ·26	21 33	20 00	25 ·76	100 .00	_	3 · 50	_
AH-2.2	Upgrading of Vety. Dipensaries/Units, into Hospitals	22.02	3 ·8	9 2 48	2 .75	3 ⋅26	1 9 4 ·61	_	9 ∙00	_
AH-2.3	Expansion of Punjab Vety. Vaccine Institut Ludhiana		13 ·60	4 ·10	5 · 2 5	5 · 10	46 · 6 6	_	5 .08	
AH-2.4	Prophylactic Vaccinat against Foot and Mouth .	27.00	18 ·71	4 ·98	5 .00	5 ⋅00	30 -00	_	6 ·00	_
AH-2.5	Expansion of Sate Ve Medical Store, Jullun- dur		2 ·60	1 ·02	1 ·10	0 ·76	10 ·00	_	3 ·10	_
AH-2.6	ICAR Scheme—All I Co-ordinated Researc Project for Epidemiol cal Studies on Foot as Mouth	h O gi- nd	0 ·65	0 ·22	0 ·29	0 ·32	1 ·70		0 ·31	_
АН-2.7	Centrally Sponsored Scheme Foot and Mo Disease Control Pro- gramme Project for v cination of cattle and Buffaloes in selected areas (State share)	ac-	12 ·99	4 ∙60	5 · 00	5 ∙00	92 ·50	_	. 15 ·50	_
AH-2.8	Estt. of Vety. Polyclinics at District Head quarters		1 ·70	3 ·93	9 ·30	9 ·22	162 ·69	60 .00	21.00	10 -00
AH-2.9	Setting up of State Vety. Council .	. 1.00	0 ·25	0 ·65	2 ·25	0 ·70	5 -98	-	1 ·19	_

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

Name of th	ne Scheme/Project	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984	4-85		enth Plan 5—90)		1985-86
	.c. ~~~	Five-Year Plan (1980-85) Approved outlay	Actual		Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
AH-2,10	Estt. of Check Posts under Rinderpest Eradi- cation Programme	. 0.20	0.68		_ _		<u>. </u>			
AH-2.11	Providing of Vety. aid at the door of farmers	10 .00	سند			-			'-	
AH-2.12	Strengthening of exist- ing Vety. Hospitals at Distt. and Sub-Divi- sional Headquarters.	_		16·58	20 ·10	27 ·56	217 ·71	_	45-96	-
AH-2.13	Centrally Sponsored Scheme on Systematic control of livestock dis- eases of national impor- tance and other related aspects (state share)	-	_	_	2 .00	0 ·2 5	50 ·0 0	_	23 ·27	_
AH-2.14	Strengthening of Old Vety. Institutions		-		_	-	1 6 5 ·80			
AH-2.15	Residential accommoda tion for staff of Vety. Hospitals and Dispen- saries	•		****			186 ⋅20	186 -20		
AH-2.16	Centrally Sponsored Scheme Provision for life Saving Drugs (state share)			_	_	_	52 ·87		8 .00	_
	Total	226 ·77	96 ·33	59 ·89	73 ·04	82 .93	1316 -72	246 ·20	141 -91	10 .00
. Veterin	ary Eduation and Research	ì								
AH-3.1	Estt. of Small Animal Colony at P. A. U., Ludhiana	20	***	-		_	9 ⋅64	<u> </u>	1 ·50	
АН-3.2	Fundamental and Developmental Research on livestock and their vectors and production of Theileria vaccinincluding matching provisions under									
	Centrally Sponsored Scheme	. =					178 ·28		18 -00	سفيف

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

	Name of the Scheme/ Project	Sixth -	1980—83	1983-84	198	4-85	Sevent (198	h Plan 5—90)	1985	-86
		Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay		Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
AH-3.3	Control of mastitis in Punjab State—A Pilot Project	-	<u></u> 4	-			6 · 64	-	2 ·50	
AH-3.4	25% State share on account of ICAR Co-ordinated Preject	<u>.</u>	<u></u>	<u>-</u> -		<u></u>	54 -26	<u>-</u>	8 -56	
AH-3,5	Introduction of double shift in the college of veterinary science	<u></u>	÷	نىنى <u>د</u>	<u>-</u>	<u></u>	2̂ ·31	 i	2 ∙31	<u></u>
AH-3,6	Strengthening of Animal diseases Research Centre and creation of facilities for housing animals under experiments with infectious material	ı 	•	_	_		. 39· 00	_	13 -00	
A Ĥ-3.7	Strengthening of faci- lities for Research in Animal Nutrition	_	·			-	20 .00		4.00	-
AH-3.8	Strengthening of faci- lities for improvement of cattle	_			.		20.00	·	.	
AH-3,9	Strengthening of Department of Public Health	_	_	_		***	12 · 50	·	2.50	. شن
AH-3.10	Strengthening of U. G. Teaching programme for College of Veterinary Science						10 •00			
AH-3,11	Additional Physical fa- cilities in the College of Veterinary Science	_					40 .00	_	10 .00	-
	Grant-in-aid to Punjab Agricultural Univer- sity Ludhiana Total (AH 3.1, to 3.11)	275 ·00	170 -69	6 8 ⋅ 0 3	66 .00	66 •00	392 ·63	**************************************	67 ·37	
4. İnves	tigation and Statistics			- 4- 			-1		/	- .
AH-4.1	Integrated Survey in live stock number and live-stock products		6.93	2 ⋅61	2.97	2 61	17 -00		3 ⋅10	***

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

									(143.	in iaknsj
N	SAL Columbia	G: 41-	1980—83	1983-84	1984-8	5	Seventh 1 (1985–		1985-	-86
Nar	ne of the Scheme/Project	Sixth Five-Year Plan (1980-85) Approved outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content		Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
AH-4.2	Estimation of production assessment of livestock development programme of cultivated fodder		1 ·61	1 ·25	1 ·50	1 ·41	10 ·00		1 -50	
AH-4.3	Centrally Sponsored Scheme Sample Surveys on estimation of Pro- duction of milk, eggs,									
	wool and meat (State Share)				1 .90	0 ·12	10 .60		2.02	
	Total	18 .00	8 ·54	3 ⋅86	6 · 37	4 · 14	37 · 60		6 · 62	
	5. Cattle Development									
AH-5.1	Indo-Swiss Project, Patia Expansion and streng- thening	la 20 ·00	15 -21	10 ·22	6 95	9 20	, 	-		_
AH-5.2	Training of farmers in the technique of rearing, feeding, breeding and management of exotic/ cross-bred cattle	1 ·25	1 ·25		_		<u> </u>			<u></u>
AH-5.3	Assistance to Small/ Marginal Farmers and Agricultural Labourers for rearing of cross-bred heifers (state share)	, s	35 28	10 17	21 -37	11 ·20	92 - 29		10 -00	;
AH- 5.4	Rounding up of wild and stray cattle in Punjab	d 9·00	3 · 39	2.08	4 ·00	3 ·07	-			
AH-5.5	Strengthening of Cattle breeding farms. (Old nan Expansion of Govt. Holstein Friesian Cattle Breeding Farm Matte- wara/Jersey Cattle Breeding Farm, Ropar, Patiala and Nabha	ŕ	7 ·10	5 · 71	6 <i>:1</i> 70	6 · 7 0	56·53	2.00	7 ⋅13	1 -00
AH-5.6	Setting up of Bull-Stations-cum-Semen Banks and L.N. Plants and Strengthening of Semen Bank, Patiala/Nabha.		5 · 12	14 -01	11 ·84	2 9 ·84	113 -28	6 · 0 0	25 00 °	3 00
AH-5.7	Kule Majra Co-operativ	ve 25 ⋅00	12 ·69	6 · 10	5 ·71	5 · 10	25 -95	1 ·50	5 63	1 .00
AH-5,8	Implementation of Poutry, Piggery, Sheep, Production Programmes through Small/Marginal Farmers and Agril. La-	- I					**		مد د	
	bourers (state share)	_	15 98	2 ·44	7.81	4.94	50·11	-	6 ∙00	

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN, 1985-86 STATEMENT II SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

Name of	the Scheme/Project	Sixth -	1980—83	1983-84	19	84-85 S	eventh Plan	(1985—90)	1985	-86
Name of	· ·	Five Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay		Actual Expen- diture	Appro- ved outlay	Antici- pated Expen- diture	Appro- ved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
<u> </u>	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
AH-5,9	Providing of Frozen Semen facilities in the State— (a) Setting up of Semen storage facilities in exis ing Veterinary Hospita at District level	it-			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		75 00	6.00	17.90	2 00
	(b) Frozen Semen facil ties in other Veterinar institutions	i- y,				·	175 · 00			
	(c) Import of Frozen Semen Straws)		_	_		_	10 -00	. <u>-</u>	1 .00	
	Total $(a+b+c)$						260 .00	6 ⋅00	18 -90	2 · 00
	Total	112.90	96 02	50 · 73	64 · 38	70 -05	598 -16	15 · 50	72 -66	7 .00
6. Poul	try Development			<u> </u>						
	Strengthening of State Poultry Farms (Old Schemes)		ستجاد	معداد			72 ·18	7.00	16 ·16	3 -00
AH- 6.1.	Additional production of day old bullets at State Poultry Farms	30 ·0 0	11 ·44	5 · 79	6 ·00	6.00	Ĵ			
AH-6.4.	Estt. of Broiler project for production of Day old hybrid broiler chicks	15 .00	7.08	3 -99	4 ·22	4 ·22	} The so	chemes have	been merg	¢ed €
	Total 6 ·1	45 .00	18 - 52	9 · 78	10 ·22	10 .22	72 ·18	7 -00	16 ·16	3 · 00
AH-6.2.	Estt. of Poultry Estates in selected localities for providing employment to educated unemployed	r	_							
AH-6.3.	Centrally-sponsored Scheme—To provide financial assistance to Punjab Poultry Dev. Corporation (State				·				•	
4.5.	Share)	20 00	30 -00	-		8 00	50 00		10.00	
# 61	Total	65 · 10	48 · 52	9 · 78	10 ·22	18 22	122 ·18	7 .00	26 ·16	3 .00
7 Shee AH-7.1.	bred rams for cross- breeding at Sheep and				÷					
	Wool Extension Centre and to bona fide sheep breeders		1 72	1 ·58	2 · 30	2 ·27	12 -00	==	2 · 30	· •
AH-7.2.			3 18	. 1.00	2.30	2.00	15 00		3 .00	·

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT II SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE HEAD: ANIMAL HUSBANDRY

									(Rs. in lal	(ns)	
Name	of the Scheme/Project	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984	1-85	Seventh Pla	n (1985—90	0) 198	5-86	
	00 110 0011111/110/000	Five Year	Actua] expendi- ture	Actual expanditure	Approved outlay	Anticipated expenditure	outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
AH-7.3. AH-7.4.	ing Farm for Fat La Production Expansion of Govt.	mb 5 ·08	_		_		- 37 ·75	7 .00	4 · 15	2 .00	
	Sheep Breeding Farms Mattewara/Dhar	·	2 · 58	4 · 78	6 · 18	6 · 18	33 ·48	2 .00	4 .03	1 .00	
	Total	23 ·51	7 - 18	7 · 36	10 ·48	10 ·45	98 · 23	9 ·00	13 ·53	3 00	
AH-8.1.	ery Development Strengthening of Pig Breeding Fauns (Old Schemes) Expansion of Pig Bree-			_			- 80 ·70	10 ·00	11 ·54	3 .00	
	ding Farms/Units Estt. of new Pig Bree-	16 .00	11 ·53	5 · 58		5 · 57	İ				
AH-8.3.	ding Farms Estt. of Fattening Units	25 ·00 s 8 ·40	12 ·33 3 ·38	8 ·14 1 ·33		7 ·75 1 ·94	5 } The se	chemes hav	e been mer	ged	
	Total	49 ·40	27 ·24	15 .05	14 ·71	15 -26	5 80 · 7 0	10 .00	10 · 00 11 · 54		
9 Other	r Cattle Development										
	Evaluation of perfor- mance of buffalo bull- in Field conditions Kandi Watershed and Area Development Pr	15 .00	2 ·72	1 ·79	3 ·00	2 ·21	1 20 ⋅00	·	- 3 ·00) <u> </u>	
AH-9.3.	ject—Livestock Dev. Programme Setting up of Polytech-	406 ·30	54 ·01	53 ·81	45 ·00	45 .00	295 ·00	64 •00	60 •00	25 •00	
	nics for Animal Husbardry & Agri. training	20 ·00	8 • 34	6 · 50	10 .00	7.20	35 · 30	5 .00	7.00	2 .00	
AH-9.4.	Estt. of Vety. Hospitals	s —	367 · 76	194 ·86	175 .00	200 -66	5				
AH-9.5.	Expansion of Buff. Breing Farm, Bir Dosanji	h,	4			4.00					
AH-9.6.	Nabha Estt. of Horse & Mule	10.00	1 · 59	1 · 76	5 ·96	4 ·80			3 · 27		
AH-9.7.	books of selected buf-	5 .00	0 .92	3 ·45	4 .00	1 84	16 .00		1 ·50	-	
AH-9.8.	faloes Science & Technology Modernization of Gov		_		_		· . -		· - 	·	
	Farms		<u> </u>				5 .00		0 ·50		
	Total	466 · 30	435 · 34	262 ·17	242 ·96	261 ·71	388 ·37	69 .00	75 · 2 7	27 · 00	
	er and Feed Development						•				
AH- 10.1. AH- 10.2.	Intensification of existing Forage Planting Mater Production Farms Creation of cell for Fee	rial 14 · 18	10 ·20	3 ·22	3 .71	4 ·03	18 ·46	2 ·00	3 ·98	1 .00	
AH-10.3.	and Fodder at State lever Production and Popular	el 2 ·90 ri-	1 ·37	0 ·67	0 ·85	0 .75	_	_		_	
	sation of newly evolved fodder varieties	60 ·54	32 ·65	12 ·43	13 .08	13 ·84	228 -95		25 ·46	-	
	Total	77 ·62	44 ·22	16 ·32	17 ·64	18 ⋅62	247 ·41	2 .00	29 -44	1 .00	

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT II—SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE HEAD : DAIRYING AND MILK SUPPLY

										-
Name	of the Scheme/Project	Sixth Five-Year	1980—83	1983-84	1984	-85 5	Seventh Plan	(1985—90)	19	85-86
	01 tate 25.00ate/210/jets	Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Dire	ction and Administration	•						,	*	
DM-1.1	Strengthening of Head quarter Staff—Dairy Development Staff	5-00		_	1-00		- 5 00	_		_
	Total	5 · 00		_	1 · 00		- 5.00	1-		
2. Dair	y Development					···············				
DM-2. 1	Estt. of Cattle Feed Factory	5 · 00	2 · 00	_	_	_	. –	· <u>—</u>		
DM-2.2	Estt. of Dairy Extensio Units for Intensifica- tion of Milk Produc- tion	30.00	2 ⋅48	2 20	4-50	2.8	4 35 50	·	5 .00	مجد.
DM-2.3			18 .00		-	_	_		_	_
DM-2.4	Special Employment Drive—Scheme for th Introduction of Scien- tifie/Commercialised Milk Production in the State	e 50 ·00	26 · 92	12 00	15 00	15 42	2 125 00	50 -00	15 · 00	5 · 00
DM-2.5	Estt. of Milk Plant Gurdaspur	16 · 00	_	_			.	·		
DM-2.6	Estt. of Milk Chilling-, cum-Demonstration Centres in the Border, Sub-Montane, Bet and Backward Areas of the State	92 00	93 · 26	24 · 00	21 ·00	22 · 31	l 70 ·00	70 00	15 40	15 40
DM-2.7	Estt. of Cheese Plant	1.00		_			_		– .	
DM-2.8	Scheme for the Settlement of Ex-Servicemen		_	_	<u>-</u>	· <u>· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · </u>	27 · 50	_	5 · 50	
DM-2 .9	Providing of Self Employment to widows by introducing Scientific/Commercialised Milk Production	_	_				27:00		3.00	
DM-2 .10	Land Water Supply, Electrical expansion of existing plants and Working Capital of day to day milk pay- ment	f 	_		_		. 50.00			_
	Total	187 · 00	142 · 66	38 · 20	40 · 50	40 · 57		120 · 00	43 · 90	20 · 40
•										

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: DAIRYING AND MILK SUPPLY

Name	of the Scheme/Project	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984	4-85		th Plan 35—90)	198	5-86
•		Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	ý	10
3. Educ	eation and Training	···	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					<i>T</i>		
DM-3.1	Training of Technical Personnel	2.00	0 · 55	0 · 01			5 · 00		. 	
	Total	2.00	0.55	0.01	_	_	5 · 00		_	
4.	Others									
DM-4·1	Supply of subsidised milk to Weaker Sec- tions of the Society	25 -00	15 · 00	5 · 00	5 · 00	5 · 00) —	_		
DM-4.2	Intensification of Milk Production—Provid- ing of subsidy for the construction of Model									
	Cattle Sheds to Small and Marginal Farmers	15 · 00	6 · 9 5	4 · 00	4.00	4 ·00	24 · 00		4 · 00	
DM-4.3	B Estt. of Govt. Laboratory for testing (Milk Products/Cattle Feed)	2 · 00	_	1 · 70	4.50	0 · 61	66 · 00	50 · 00	0 · 10	0 · 10
DM-4.4	of Creameries and dhojies to ensure the marketing of pure and									
	hygienic milk in urban areas		_		_	-	5 · 00	_	1.00	_
	Total	42 · 00	21 ·95	10 · 70	13 · 50	9 · 61	95 · 00	50 · 00	5 · 10	0 · 10
	Grand Total	236 · 00	165 · 16	48 · 91	55 .00	50 · 18	440 · 00	170 · 00	49 · 00	20 · 50

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985--90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: FISHERIES

									(KS III 82)	
Nam	ne of the Scheme/Project	Sixth Five Year	1980—83	1983—84	198	34-85	Seventh F (1985-		1985-	86
		Plan	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
l. Directi	ion and Administration									
FH-1.1	Strengthening of staff at Headquarters and in Sub- Offices	5 •00	2 · 34	1 ·63	1 · 9 0	1 ·90	20 .00		2 50	
	Total	5 .00	2 · 34	1 ·63	1 .90	1 .90	20 .00		2 · 50	
2. Extens	sion	-								
FH-2.1	Creation of Informa- tion and Extension Division	5 ⋅00	4 ·09	1 ·52	2 · 25	2 ·25	50 00	_	3 ⋅00	
FH-2.2	Pilot Project for cage fish culture	5 00	0 ·60	_		_	<u></u>	_		-
	Total	10 -00	4 ·69	1 ·52	2 · 25	2 ·25	50 .00		3 .00	
3. Fish F	'arms									
FH-3.1	Completion of Fish Seed Nurseries/Farms and Provision of Echo Hatcheries at Fish Seed Farms to increase fish seed production	40 ·00	40 ·73	8 66	8.00	5 -00	95 ⋅00	25 ⋅00	7 ∙00	5 00
FH-3.2	Fish Culture in Shah Nehar Reservoir	6 · 00	0 ·20	0 ·10	0 ·50	5 · 50	25 .00	_	5 .00	
FH-3.3	Pilot Project for Bundh Breeding	5 ·00	_	_		_		_	, -	_
FH-3.4	Development of Fisheries in Kandi Watershed and Area Development Project (World Bank Aided)	64 00	29 -33	20 ·83	22.00	22 00	70.00	46.00	36 ⋅00	11.00
FH-3.5	Establishment of two 5 Hect. Fish Seed Farms for Fish	04.00	29 -33	20 '63	22 00	22 00	70 .00	46 00		33 .00
	Farmers Dev., Agencies Ludhiana and Sangrur	_	_	_	2 .00	2 .00	80 .00	70 .00	6 .00	1 .00
	Total	115 .00	70 ·26	29 · 59	32 · 50	34 · 50	270 .00	141 -00	54 ·00	39 ·00
4. Hatcl	neries									
FH-4.1	Establishment of two 10 Hect. fish Seed Hatcheries	_			3 .00	3 ·00	100 -00	90 -00	5 ⋅00	1 .00
	Total				3 .00	3 .00	100 00	90 .00	5 .00	1 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: FISHERIES

	Name of the Scheme/ Project	Sixth Five Year Plan		1983-84	1984-8	5	Seventh Plan	1 985—9 0	1985-	86
	Flojet	(1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual	Actual Expendi- ture		Anti-ci- pated Expendi- ture	Outlay	Of which capital content	outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
5. Resear	ch		•							
FH-5.1	Mobile Fisheries Field Laboratory	5 .00	-	-		***	-	<u></u>	سمخت	-
	Total	5 .00		_						
6. Educat	tion and Training									
FH.6.1	Training of Fisheries Personnel	2 ·00	0 ·86	0 ·25	0 ·50	0 ·40	3 ·00	غببت	0 -50	
FH-6.2	Training in Fishing and Fishing Crafts and Gear	2 ·50			<u>.</u> .				_	
	Total	4 .50	0 ·86	0 · 25	0 · 50	0.40	3 .00		0.50	
7. Inland					0.20	040	3.00		0.30	
FH-7.1	Promotion of Intensive Fish Culture by providi Assistance to private/ Co-operative Sector and Rehabilitation of Ex-Servicemen	ng 10 ·00	6· 99	3 ⋅89	4 .00	2 ·00	15 ·00	~	3 ⋅00	
FH-7.2	Demonstration of Fish Culture	2 ·50	0 ·30			•		محتم	_	_
FH-7.3	Assistance to Fish Farmers Development Agencies Gurdaspur, Jullundur, Amritsar, Ludhiana and Sangrur	20 -00	17 ·50	10 .00	10 00	10 -00	120 00		10 -0	0 =
FH-7.4	Scheme for Setting up a pitutary Bank and Brood Fish Stock by Exploitation of Nangal Lake	_	مبيث	سنته	وسقت	_	7-0 ∂		i ÷0€)
	Total	32 ·50	24 · 79	13 ·89	14.00	1 2 .00	142 .00		14 .00) -
8. Other	rs							• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		· 15x-1
FH-8.1	Creation of Economic and Statistical Wing in the Fisheries Depart- ment	3·00	1 ⋅08	0 ·39	0 -85	0 -60	8 00	 	1-00	=
FH-8.2	Welfare Scheme for the fishermen group insu- rance and development of saline and alkaline soil for brackish water		_				ê Ah			
		-				 -	5.00			
	Total	3 ⋅00	1 .08	0 ·39	0 ·85	0 .60	13 .00		1 .00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: FORESTS

N	Name of the scheme	Sixth	198083	1983-84	1984-85	i	Seventh	Plan (1985-	-90) 198	85-86
	Project	Five Year Year Plan (198085) Approved outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture		l Antici- pated Expendi- ture		of which capital content		Of which capital ontent
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Rese	earch									
Ft1.1	Forest Research	15.00	9 · 09	6 · 24	7 · 50	7.50	300 · 00	-	20 00	
	Total	15 · 00	9 · 09	6 24	7 · 50	7 · 50	300 -00)	20 · 00	_
2. Educa	ation and Training									
Ft.2.1	Extension, Training and Education in the state	5.00	3.00	1 .00	1 .00	1 ·34	100 .00		3.00	
	Total	5.00	3 · 00	1 ·00	1 ·00	1 · 34	100 · 00		3 00	- <u>-</u>
3. Plant	ation Schemes									
Ft.3.1	Raising of industrial Plantations on community lands	170 · 00	105 ·80	8 ·00	5.00	5 ⋅00	ضن	<u> 1-2-1</u>		
Ft. 3.2	Social Forestry including Rural Fuelwood Plantatio (Centrally sponsored) (State share)	ons 100 ·00	74·87	84 · 00	80 · 00	80 00	900 · 00		150 400:	
Ft. 3.3	Raising of Forest Planta- tions in Govt. lands	410 · 00	283 · 99	180 ·20	169 · 00	179 ·46	680 ·00	·	16 2 ::00	
Ft. 3.4	Soil water and tree Con- servation in Himalayas (State share)	110 · 00	34 · 95	مبعث		سم	intima	<u>-</u>	Mile-	
Ft. 3.5	Integrated watershed management in the catchment of Flood prone rivers	25 · 00	_			د ست	_		· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Ft. 3.6	Environmental Forestry	20 · 00	10 · 00	5 · 00			_	_	_	
Ft. 3.7	Farm Forestry	160 · 00	103 ·80	69 · 6 0	110 · 00	100 · 00	400 .00	_	60 · 00	-
Ft. 3.8	Estt. of silvi pastural farms for Kandi areas Centrally Sponsored scheme (State share)			***		—	10 ·00	dimilija s Co	1 ·00	d, più
	Total	995 00	613 · 41	346 · 80	364.00	364 - 46	1990:00		373 - 00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT—II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: FORESTS

Na	me of the Scheme/	Sixth Five —	198083	1983-84	1984-8	5	Seventh Pla	n (1985—90) 1985 -	86
oran <u>allanagina</u> (s	Project	Year Plan (1980-85) Approved outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expend ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital Conten	outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	nmunication and Idings									
Ft.4.1	Construction of Buildings	27 .00	14 · 75	5 03	5.00	3.00	150 00	50 00	ŝ·00	4 · 79
	Total	27 -00	14 · 75	5.03	5 ·00	5.00	150 -00	50 .00	3 ·00	4 · 79
5. Pro	eservation of Wild Life			-						
7 t. 5.1	Preservation of Wild Life	45 00	22.92	11 ·91	13.00	13.05	100 .00		17 30	ستند
Ft. 5.2	(a) Establishment of Zoo- logical Park at Chhat Bir	200 · 00	128 -86	57 · 00	57 · 00	57 ⋅ 00	400 · 00	50 00	58 -00	10 .00
	(b) Assistance for Develop- ment of Selected Zoos (Centrally Sponsored— State share)	_	2.00	1 ·85	2.00	i ·15	10 00	-	2.00	مثان د
	Total	245 ·00	153 · 78	70 · 76	72 · 00	71 -20	510 · 00	50 · 00	77 · 30	10 · 00
6. Sur	vey of Forest Resources	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·		<u></u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
Ft. 6.1	Establishment of Planning and Statistical Cell	3.00	0 · 94	0 · 38	0 · 50	0-50	10 · 00	يقفر	ồ. 1 0	
	Total	3.00	0∙94	0 · 38	0.50	Ò ·50	10 .00		6.70	ئــ (
7. Othe	er Expenditure :			······································	* 	<u></u>	<u> </u>	• • • • • • •	<u> </u>	
₹t. 7.1	Demarcation and Settle-						do od		4 86	
₹t. 7.2	ment of Forests Areas State Share Capital of equity in Forests Cor-	<u></u>	1 ·78				20.00	شت مط	3 .00	
	poration	_		16 .00			2 0 ⋅00	20 .00	9 00	9.00
t. 7.3	Acquisition of critically eroding/located lands	<u> </u>		<u></u>	<u></u>		100 -00	100 .00	9.00	9 00
	Total		1 · 78	16.00			140 · 00	120 -00	2 1 · 00	18 .00
	Grand Total	1290 · 00	796 75	446 · 21	450 00	450 -00	3200 -00	220 00	500 -00	32.79

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND PANCHAYATS

<u> </u>								(Rs.	in lakhs)	
Nam	ne of the Scheme/Projects	Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984-	85	Seventh 1985		1985	-86
		Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay		Actual Expendi- ture	Approve Outlay	d Antici- pated expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1. Direction and Administra	ition	<u> </u>		 .					
CD 1.1	(a) Staff for the Integrated Rural Development Programme (b) Monitoring cell at the State H.O. under	20 · 00	11 33	3 · 77	4.50	4 · 30	30 · 40		5.00	
CD 12	IRDP			0 · 73	1 · 50	0 88	13 00		1 · 90	
C D 1.2	Additional staff at Headquarters	10 .00		_	1 ·00	_	5 00		0 · 10	_
	Total	30 .00	11 · 33	4 · 50	7.00	5 · 18	48 40		7 .00	
	2. Training	- '			·* · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			-	· ·	
CD 2.1	Study tour of non-officia	ıls 1 · 2 0	0 · 36	0 · 15	0 · 38	0 · 38	2 · 00		0 ·40	****
CD 2.2	Promotion and streng- thening of Mahila Mandals	. 40 0	0 27.9	8 19.80	8-12	8 · 1 2	40 · 60		8 · 12	
	Total	41 2	20 28 · 3	4 19 · 95	8 · 50	8 · 50	42.60		8.52	
	3. Assistance to Pancha; Raj Institutions	yati								
CD 3.1	Financial assistance to Panchayats/Panchayat Samitis and Zila Pari- shads for expenditure on Revenue Earning									
CD 3.2	Composite programme for Women and Pre- school children—Stren thening of Craft Cen-	·	-		38.00	w	300.00	280 00		36.00
CD 3.3	tres Pavement of Streets &	27 · 50	16.04	5.50	8 · 76	8 · 76	56.00		11 · 20	
CD 3.4	Assistance to Pancha- yats for construction of	f	1129 · 00	537 · 00	537 · 00	536.00	3000 · 00	- 	277 · 00	
	Panchayat Ghars	100 .00	105 · 15	20 .00	20 .00	20 · 00	150 · 00	150 -00	20 · 00	20 · 00
CD 3.5	Development of Model Villages	20 · 00	15 .00					_		
CD 3.6	Underground Water Sewerage	60 00	6.95						-	_
CD 3.7	Matching grants to Panchayats for Develoment works	p- 240·00	98 · 00	30 ·80	40 · 00	40 · 00	200 · 00	200 -00	33 -00	33 · 00
CD 3.8	Grant-in-aid to Zila Parishads/Panchayat Samitis for Integrated d evelopment of villages of historical and religious impor- tance	21 .00	6.75	4 ·84	4.74	4.74	40·00	40.00	6 ⋅ 2 8	6.28

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND PANCHAYATS

Name o	of the Scheme/Projects	Five	1980—83	1983-84	1984	-85	Seventi (1985	h Plan 5 —9 0)	198	5-86
		Year Plan 1980—85) Approved Outlay		Actual expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
CD 3.9	Popularisation of Smokeless Chullas in rural areas		_		2.00	2 · 00	5 · 00) _	- -	
CD 3.10	State Institute of Rural Development		_	_	. –	0.50	30.00) _	- 6.00	_
	Total	1743 · 80	1495 · 69	636 · 59	650 · 50	651 - 21	3781 · 00	670 · 0	0 393 · 48	95 · 28
	Total CD & Panchayats	1815 -00	1535 - 36	661 0	4 666 · 00	664 · 89	3872 -00	670 0	0 409 · 00	95 · 28
	4. Special Pogramme for Rural Development									
CD 4.1	Assistance to Rural Development Agencies under Integrated Rura Development Progra-	l						_		
CD 4.2	mme Development of women and children in rural areas		1131 · 58	483 · 2:	5 472·00 - —	472 · 0			- 300·00 - 10·00	
CD 4.3	Interest subsidy on loan to be advanced to the economically weaker sections under IRD	s	25 50	100.0	a 100 00		7 2000.0	0	– 100 ⋅00	
CD 4.4	in rural areas Strengthening of infrastructure under TRYSEM	_	25·50 3·57						_ 2·00	
	Total	1975 · 00	1160 · 65	585 · 7	5 582·00	587 · 1	8 3167 · 0	0 -	_ 412·0	0 –
	Grand Total	3790 · 00	2696 · 01	1246 · 7	9 1248 · 00	1252 · 0	7 7039 0	0 670 · 0	00 821 · 00	95 · 28

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: NATIONAL RURAL EMPLOYMENT PROGRAMME

N T	Cat a Gat and d	gta	1980—83	1983-84	198	84-85	Seven (1985-	th Plan —90)	198	5-8 6
Name o	f the Scheme/ Projects	Sixth Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
NREP 1.1	Farm Forestry		66 ·85	27 ·50	32 ·00	35 · 53	316 -00	_	63 ·20	-
NREP 2.1	Pavement of Streets & Construction of Drains and other schemes for village betterment	1625 00	435 ·27	247 ·50	292 ·00	284 -40	1264 -00		252 ·80	_
	Total	1625 .00	502 ·12	275 ·00	324 ·00	319 -93	1580 .00		316 ·00	

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: CO-OPERATION

N T	C41 - S-11	6 ° 4	198083	1983-84	1984	-85	Seventh (19	Plan 85—90)	198	5-86
Nam	ne of the Scheme/ Projects	Sixth Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1. Direction and Admin tration	is-								
CN 1.1	Additional departmen Staff	***	1 6 6 · 7 0	78 ·40	80 -00	92 ·50	800 .00		100 -00	_
				78 -40	80 .00					
	2. Credit Co-operative		166 · 70	78 .40	80.00	92 ·50	800 .00		100 .00	
CN 2.1	Assistance to Central	CS								
	Co-operative Banks for opening new branches and constru tion of buildings	1c- 27 ·41	10 ·47			_		_		
CN 2.2	Assistance to Primary Co-operative Agricul Service Societies for construction of godowns	ture . 154·70	56 ∙07	5 · 74						
CN 2.3	Share capital contri- bution to Apex Cent and Primary Credit Institutions &	tral				444				-
CN 2.4	Societies Assistance to re-organ Agricultural Service Societies as bad debt		29 3 . 8 9	112 .00	130 .00	130 .00	700 -00	700 .00	134 ·00	134 ·00
CN 2.5	reserves (risk fund) (a) Assistance to Centr Co-operative Banks f Agriculture stabilisati	141 ·41 al or	114 ·41	13 ·00	14 .00	14 ·00	70 .00		14 .00	_
CN 2.5	Fund (b) Loan assistance to Punjab State Co- operative Bank for	40 .00	20 .00	5 .00	5 ·00	5 .00	100 -00	<u></u>	5 00	_
ÇN 2.6	Agricultural Stabili- sation Fund Assistance to Central Co-operative Banks and Primary Agricul	. —	-	-	-	178 ·03	_		_	-
CN 4.7	tural Service Socie- ties as risk fund for consumption loan	·		_	1 · 00	1 .00	25 .00	•	5 .00	
CN 2.7	Assistance to Punjab State Co-operative L Mortgage Bank for development of long- term structure		_			_	50 -00	50 ⋅00		
CN 2.8	National grid for con-		_		_		20.00	20.00		
	struction of rural godowns		_				100 .00		_	
CN 2.9	Ad-hoc provision as matching State Shar for new Centrally	e					100 00			_
	sponsored Schemes			_			11 .00			_
	Total	953·52	494 -84	135 · 74	150 .00	328 .03	1056 -00	750 -00	158 -00	134 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COOPERATION

				•	1984	1-85		th Plan 85—90)	1985	-86
	Name of the Scheme/ Projects	Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	ture	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
3.	Housing Co-operatives				<u> </u>					,
CN 3.1	Assistance to Housing Societies/Housing Federation as margin money and managerial subsidy	25 · 50	20 - 50	10 · 00	10 ·00	10 ·00	200 ·00	200 · 00	10 · 00	10 -00
	Total	25 · 50	20 · 50	10 .00	10 .00	10 .00	200 · 00	200 .00	10 .00	10 · 00
4.	Labour Co-operatives									
CN-4.1	Assistance for technical cell in District Co-operative Labour Unions & State Level Federation	5 -00	2 · 59	0 ·82	0 · 50	0 · 42			. , 	
	Total	5 .00	2 · 59	0 82	0 · 50	0.42			_	
5.	Marketing Co-operatives				 					
CN 5.1	Share capital contri- bution to Co-operative Marketing Societies	20 · 00				_		_	. ' .	_
CN 5.2	Assistance to Markfed for development of ex- port of vegetables, fruits and other products and purchase of Harvest combines	94 ∙70	44·70			_	_		2.	
CN 5.3	Assistance to Markfed for contribution as share capital in National level Projects for produc tion of inputs		10 ·00	10 ·00	5 · 00	5 00	50 · 00	50 00	10 00	10 00
CN 5.4	Construction of wheat storage godowns-NCDC II project	803 ·00	348 · 13	159 ·00	120 ·00	120 ·00	463 ·00	463 00	100 .00	100 00
CN 5.5	Assistance to Markfed for contribution as share capital to the Punjab Alkalies limited			20 · 50	_	_		_		
	Total	942 · 70	402 ·83	189 · 50	125 · 00	125 .00	513 · 00	513 00	110.00	110 ·00
6.	Processing Co-operatives									
CN 6.1	•	136 · 33	147 ·62	6 ∙05	1 ·00	40 · 30	1069 ·00	1069 -00	88 -00	88 -00
CN 6.2	Share capital contribu- tion for rehabilitation of MARKFED		_	_			50 · 00	50 · 00	5 00	5 · 00
	Total	136 · 33	147 · 62	6.05	1 · 00	40 · 30	1119 · 00	1119.00	93.00	93 · 00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COOPERATION

Name	of the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984-	85	Seven (1985-	th Plan —90)	1985-	86
		Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
7.	Dairy Cooperatives									
CN 7.1	Share capital contri- bution to Primary Co- operative Milk Societies Unions and Milk Federation	17·85	57·66	20 · 00	20 · 00	35 · 00	150 -00	150 -00	30 · 00	30 .00
CN 7.2	Assistance for payment of audit fee by Milk Producer Cooperative Societies, Unions and Milk Federation	;	1 ·00		-					-4-5
CN 7.3	Assistance to Milkfed for Milk Processing, manufacturing and C Distribution Programm		_		•••	ميده	220 · 00	220 ·00	_	_
	Total	18 · 85	58 · 66	20.00	20 .00	35 · 00	370 .00	370 .00	30 · 00	30 · 00
CN 8.1	8. Co-operative Sugar Mills Share capital contribu- tion for expansion and installation of Coopera tive Sugar Mills		123 -00	271 .00	155 ⋅00	155 ·00	1242 ·00	12 4 2 ·00	305· 00	305 ⋅00
CN 8.2	Share capital contribu- tion in Co-operative Sugar Mills Federation		_		20 .00	20 00				
CN 8.3	Assistance to Coopera- tive Sugar Mills for in stallation of distillery and Effluent Treatmer	-								
	plants						90.00	90 .00		15 · 00
	Total	450 .00	123 ·00	271 .00	175 .00	175 .00	1332 · 00	1332 · 00	320 00	320 00
9. CN 9.1	Co-operative Spinning Mills Assistance to Spinfed for expansion and sett- ing up Spinning Mills/ Handloom Weavers Spinning Mills and Cotton Waste Spinning									
CN 9.2	Mills Assistance to State Lew Federation of Agricul tural Processing Socie ties (Spinfed)	805 · 60	611 ·26	175 -00	173 ·81 5 ·00	173·81 5·00	718·00 5·00	718·00 5·00	116·00 1·00	116.00
CN 9.3	Assistance to spinfed for Setting up of Cen- tral laboratory for tes- ting quality of Cotton									
	and yarn						24.00	24 - 00	 	
	Total	8 26 · 6 0	632 · 26	175 .00	178 - 81	178 -81	747 - 00	747 -00	117.00	117 00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COOPERATION

									(Rs.	in lakhs)
Name of	the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five-	1980—83 Actual Expendi-	Actual	1984	-85	S event (1985-		198	5-86
		Year Plan (1980— 85) Approved Outlay	ture	ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	10. Industrial Co-operativ	res		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u> </u>					
CN 10.1	Participation in the sha capital of Industrial Co-operatives includ- ding Federation and		18.00	# 00	£.00	5 -00	5·00	5 -00	1 ·00	1 ∙00
CN 10.2	Unions Assistance as share cap tal and managerial sub sidy to Apex Hand- loom and Primary Handloom Weavers		15 00	5.00	5 00	3.00	3.00	3.00	1.00	
CN 10.3	Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co- operative Banks for advancing loans to In- dustrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Co-operative		28 ·70	11 -50	11 ·50	11 ·50	\$7 ∙00	50 00	11 .00	10 ·00
	Societies at conces- sional rate of interest	10 00	2·35	0.50	Ò ·28	0 · 28	í ·00		Ö·01	ون ــ
CN 10.4	Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Co- operative Society for rebate on cloth sale/ managerial Expenses	15 · 00	6·44	2 · 50	2 · 50	5 ⋅ 20	25 00		4.99	فاسد
CN 10.5	Development of Hand- loom industry supply of approved appliances		1 · 50	_		,uma	50 · 00	12 · 50	<u></u>	 -
CN 10.6	Financial assistance to Punjab State Apex Handloom Co-operativ Society for setting up processing units	ve 50 ⋅00	18 · 85	_	9 ·41	0 · 41	5 · 00	5.00	1 ·00	1 ·00
CN 10.7	Subsidy to industrial Co-operatives for employing craft teachers	4 · 25	3.25	0 · 50	0 · 50	0 · 50	_	_	-	
	Total	156-25	76.09	20 .00	29 · 19	22.89	143 · 00	72 · 50	18 -00	12 · 00
CN 11.1	11. Consumer Co-opera- tives Contribution to shar e capital of Central Con- sumers Stores and	•		······································						
CN 11.2	State Co-operative Consumers Federa- tion Assistance to State Co- operative Consumers Federation and Weak Central Consumer	20 ·00	17 · 40	4.00	4.00	4.00	25 00	25 -00	5.00	\$·00
	Stores for rehabilita- tion	5 · 50	5.00	<u></u>		_	1.00	1.00	0 - 50	0 · 50
	Total	25 · 50	22 · 40	4.00	4.00	4.00	26.00	26.00	5 · 50	5 · 50

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: COOPERATON

Name of	f the Scheme/Projects	Sixth		1983-84	1984-85		Sev en 1985—	th Plan -90	1	985-86
		Five - Year Plan 1980— 85) Approved Outlay		Actual - Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	O: which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	12. Co-operative Edu- cation, Research, Trai ing and Publicity	in-			÷					
CN 12.1	Assistance to Punjab Co-operative Union for Education, Train- ing and Publicity	6.50	13 · 12	3 ⋅ 50	8 · 00	8 · 00	62 · 00	20 · 00	12 00	4 · 00
CN 12.2	Training of Co-operative Subordinate Personnel	7 · 50	3 · 64	0.86	1 ⋅00	2 · 10	5 · 00		1 · 00	_
CN 12.3	Assistance to Punjab Co-operative Union for Research and case studies	· —	_		0 · 50	0 · 50	8 · 00	_	1 · 50	
	Total	14 00	16.76	4.36	9 · 50	10 · 60	75 · 00	20 · 00	14 · 50	4 · 00
	13. Other Co-operative	s								
CN 13.1	Share capital contribu- tion to Co-operative Cold Storages and Co Stores Federation		30 · 00		_		4.00	4 · 00	1 ·00	1 ·00
	Total	205 · 75	30 · 00				4 · 00	4·00	1 .00	1 · 00
	Total Cooperative D partment	e- 4060·0	0 2194 · 25	914 · 87	7 783 · 0 0	844 · 52*	6385 -00	5153 - 50	977 · 00	836-50
	14. Co-operative Audit		,							,
CN 14.1	Staff for audit of Co- operative Societies in the State	8 9 ·7 5	18 · 50	15 · 65	21 ·95	21 ·39	199 · 50	_	29 -90	
CN 14.2	Training and Education of audit staff	n 0· 2 5	0 · 13	0 · 04	0.05	0.05	0 · 50	_	0 · 10	
	Total	90 · 00	18 · 63	15 · 69	22 · 00	21 ·44	200 · 00	-	30 · 00	
	Grand Total	4150 -00	2212 -88	930 · 56	805 .00	865 -96	6585 .00	5153 · 50	1007 -00	836.50

^{*}Excludes Rs. 178.03 lakhs shown against scheme CN 2.5(b) Loan assistance to Punjab-State Co-operative Bank for Agricultural Stabilisation fund released over and above the allocation for the sub-head 'Co-operation' and State Annual Plan of Rs. 440.00 crores, vide G. O. I. Ministry of Finance, Department of Expenditure, Plan Finance Division letter No. 43(34)-PFI/83, dated 7-7-1984

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II—SCHEMES OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: IRRIGATION AND FLOOD CONTROL

Name o	f the Scheme/Project	Year Plan	Actual	Actual	1984-8	5	Seventh P 1985—9		1985-86	
		(1980—85) approved outlay	ture	Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	G		8	9	10
	(a) Irrigation—									
	(i) Water Developmer (Survey, Investigation and Research)		g							
W D 1.1	Investigation of Scheme	es 180·00	§1 ·44	41 ·73	65 .00	52 .00	240 .00	240 .00	40 .00	40 .00
WD 1.2	Research Schemes	50 .00	22 .78	7 -83	18 .00	18 -00	200 .00	200 .00	18 .00	18 .00
WD 1.3	Grant-in-aid to PAU, Ludhiana for research water resources	in _	_	_	2.00	2 ·00	10 00	10 .00	2 .00	2 · ₀ 0
WD 1.4	Pilot Domonstration	279 -00	77 -71	24 ·3)	24.00	24 .00	100 .00	100 .00	24 .00	24 .00
WD 1.5	Directorate of water resources (Kandi-water shed and Area Develop ment Project)									
	(i) Technical assistance Research and Training	265·00	138 ·13	27 ·67	30 .00	30 .00	80 00	80 .00	30 .00	30 .00
	(ii) Project Admn. Monitoring and Evaluation	32 .00	6 · 55				_			_
	Total (i)	806 .00	336 ·61	101 ·62	139 -00	126 .00	630 -00	630 .00	114 .00	114 ·00
(ii)	Major and Medium irrig Schemes	ation		•						
IR 2.1	Beas Projects	780 .00	862 -48	136 ·78	22.00	22 .00	(-)16·00	(_)16 ·€0	(-)2·(0	(-)2 ·(0
IR 2.2	Thein Dam*	5300 -00	3861 -31	733 -00	674 -00	673 •00	_			_
IR 2.3	Shah Pur Kandi Project	**5000 ·00	10.82	5 .00	6 .00	6 .00				_
IR 2.4	Diversion weir of Shah- Nehar Canal	1384 -00	1153 ·48	159 -51	108 -00	108 -00	5 ·04	5 ·04	5 ·04	5 ∙04
IR 2.5	Dholbaha Dam	584 .00	40 4 · 56	67 •03	250 .00	125 .00	600 .00	600 .00	200 .00	200 .00
IR 2.6	Special repairs to Bhakr Main Line Canal cause by breaches	a ed	_	-	_	329 ·00	157 .00	157 ·00	157 -00	157 ·00
IR 2.7	Extension of non-prenni Irrigation to areas in UBDC tract	ia l 98 ∙00	54 ·28	27 ·81	30 .00	30 .00	250 .00	250 .00	30 ⋅00	30 .00
IR 2.8	Utilisation of Surplus Ravi Beas Waters	394 ⋅00	213 ·34	74 ·49	75 .00	75 .00	250 .00	250 .00	75 ·00	75 ·00

^{*}In the sixth plan allocations to Thein Dam has been both in the Irrigation and Power Sector,, from Seventh Plan the allocation is reflected in Power Sector.

^{**}The allocation for Shahpur Kandi Project has been reflected in the Power Sector from Seventh Five Year Plan.

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II—SCHEME OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: IRRIGATION AND FLOOD CONTROL

Name of	f the Scheme/Project	Sixth five	198083	1983-84	1984-85	- 	Seventh Pl	an 1985 —90	1985-	86
Tunio ()	The Sellethof Troject	Year Plan (1980—85) approved outlay	Actual	Actual		Anticipated Expendi- ture		Of which capital content		d Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
IR 2.9	Extension and Improvement of Shah Neha	ar	958 -33	5 06 ·45	600 .00	400 ·C0	2000 -00	2000 .00	300 .00	300 .00
IR 2.10	Lining of channels	11887 .00	5095 ·16	2181 -38	22 00 ·00	1801 -65	4442 ·00	4442 .00	2146 ·46	2146 ·46
IR 2.11	Phase-I Lining of channels Pha	ase-II —					903 6 ·9 6	9036 -96		_
IR 2.12	Sirhind Feeder Scheme	es 1 ·00		_	_		_			_
IR 2.13	Construction of new d minors and bridges	listy. 270 ·00	53 ·18	21 ·57	35 -00	30 .00	150 .00	150 00	35 .00	35 .00
IR 2.14	Modernisation of exist	ting . 50.00	24 ·19	10 ·75	10 .00		50 .00	50 .00	17 .00	17 .00
IR 2.15	Extension of Kandi ca re-oriented with lift irrigation schemes .	t	1 7 ·99	1 -96	5 2 ·00	2 .00	50 .00	50 .00	_	_
IR 2.16	Raising lining of Bhak Main Line canal for providing free board			_	1 .00	_	34 ·00	34 .00	0 ·10	0 ·10
IR 2.17	Construction of new li combined channels o Bikaner canal and branch of eastern can	f	-		1 -00		50 .00	50 .00	0 ·10	0 ·10
IR 2.18	Providing irrigation fa cilities to areas left of Narwana Branch		_		· 1 ·00	0 ·50	_			_
IR 2.19 IR 2.20	Providing irrigation facilities to areas of eastwhile Malerkotla State Satluj Yamuna Link Canal	. 150 .00	••••		1 .00	_	411 ·00 8354 ·00	411 ·00 8354 ·00	0·10 1838·00	0·10 1838·00
			_				2900 -00	2900 .00	1400 .00	1400 .00
	 (i) Main Canal (ii) Providing prrigation facilities to Punjab areas 			1 ·03	5 · 00	5 .00	5454 .00	5454 .00	438 .00	438 .00
TR 2.21	Canalisation of Navir and Moghali Kuhls running them to desi discharged	for igned . —	_			6 ·85	7 .00	7 .00	0 ·10	6 ·10
IR 2.22	Lift irigation schemes in Anandpur Sahib a						10.00	10.00	0.10	0.10
IR2.23	Ropar block Running of Basant Pu	. — ir		-		_	10 ·00 7 ·00	10 ·00 7 ·00	0·10 7·00	0·10 7·00
IR 2.24	Canal . Provision for Doon Canal .	. -	_				400·00	400 .00	7.00	-
IR 2 25	Irrigation to Himacha area below Talwara	al					200 .00	200 .00	_	
	Total (ii): (Major an Medium Irrigation sche		00 12709 ·1	2 3926 ·70	6 4021 00	3614 ·00	26448 ·00	26448 ·00	4809 .00	4809 .00
	Cub-total (a) i, ii,	31733.00	13045 ·73	4028 · 38	4160 ·00	3740 .00	27078 ·00	27078 .00	4923 .00	4923 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II—SCHEMES—OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: IRRIGATION AND FLOOD CONTROL

Name of	the Scheme/Project	Year Plan	1980—83 Actual	Actual	1984-85	5	Seventh I 1985—		1985-86	
		(1980—85) approved Outlay	ture	Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expenditure	Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	(b) Minor Irrigation—	_					f		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	1. Agriculture Departi	ment—								
MI(A)1.1	Ground water cell (gthening of ground water and surface water organisation	Stren- 50 · 00	19 ·83	10 ·41	17 ·00	16.10	100 · 00		17 00	
MI(A) 1.	2 Grant of subsidy for repair of wells	sinking/ 0·29	0 ·04			_		_	_	
MI(A)1 ·3	Grant of subsidy for sinking/repair of tub pumpsets		0.15		_	_	_	_	******	
	2. Irrigation Departm	nent								
MI(A)2.1	Low Dams in Kandi Area Phase-I	. 996.00	43 · 90	44 · 50	160.00	175 · 00	2322 · 00	2322 ·00	400 00	400 - 00
MI(A)2.2	Low Dams in Kandi Area Phase-II	. –	_	-	_	_	1000 · 00	1000 · 00	_	_
		100 00	60 · 47	24 77	31 ·00	31 ·00	200 -00	200 00	31 ·00	31 .00
NI(A)2.4	different blocks .	n . 20·00	17 -44	_	, —	_	_	_		
	5 Lift flow irrigation Schemes		3 · 18	. –	_	_		-	. —	
		s on 2 ·00	1 · 64	_			_	_	_	
		89 00	4.57	_			_	-	_	
M1(A)2.8	Strengthening of surface/ground w (Minor Irrigation or	ater	2 91	_	_		_			
MI(A) U	nder ground system of Government Tubew	ells —	2 · 34	_				_	_	_
	Total	. 1268 · 00	156.47	79 · 68	208 · 00	222 · 10	3622 · 00	3522 ·00	448 · 00	431 .00
	Punjab State Tubewell Corporation	 								<u> </u>
MI(I)3.1	Tubewells and other Schemes	477 00	351 .00	191 -00	207 · 00	207 · 00	1000 - 00	1000 · 00	174 - 00	174 · 00
To	tal (b)—(Minor Irrigati	ion) 1745 · 00	507 · 47	270 · 68	415 .00	429 · 10	4622 · 00	4522 .00	622 .00	6 05 00

Name	of the Scheme/Project	Sixth five Year Plan (1980—85)	1980—83 Actual Expen-	1983-84 Actual Expen-	1984	l- 8 5	Seventh P (1984-		1985-86	
		approved outlay	diture	diture A	Approved outlay	Anticipaed Expenditure	Approved O Outlay	f which A capital content	Approved Of Outlay	which capital entent
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	(c) C.A.D.			· , ·						
4.1	Lining of water cour Phase-I	rses 3881 ·00	1917.00	580 · 0	0 575-0	0 900 (00 600 00	600 .00	0 600 00	600 .00
4.2	Lining ofwater cour Phase-II	ses			_		1000 · 00	1000 - 0	00 —	
	Total (c) (CAD)	3881 .00	1917 - 00	580 .00	0 575	00 900 0	0 1600 00	1600 .00	0 600 00	600 .00
	Grand Total (Minor Irrigation CAD) (b+	c) 5820·00*	2424 · 47	850 · 68	990 · 0	0 1329 · 10	6222 · 00	6122 · 00	1222 · 00	1205 ·00
	(d) Anti-water logg drainage and Eloo	ing,, d Control—								
FC 5.1	Flood Control and Drainage schemes	2100	00 1466 3	4 444 (67 350	·00 400	·00 ጎ		500 .00	500 00
FC5.2	Anti-water logging ar drainage schemes f lowering water tabl of South West Distri of Punjab	or e	- 306·4	4 99 ·	02 25	·00 250 ·	}3500 ·00	3500 · 00	200 ·00	200.00
FC5.3	Diversion of Nurpu Bedian choes into		- 300 4	 -		·00 230 ·· 5 ·00	— 39·00	39 ⋅00		200 · 00 0 · 10
FC5.4	The canalisation and clamation of Satluj river bed from Ana Sahib to Ropar	i	· <u> </u>	 -	_ 5	·00 —	50 · 00	50 ⋅0	0 0 10	0 · 10
FC5.5	Dholbaha Dam (Di portion)	rainage	106.34	69	26 72	00 62	00 111 00	111 -00	101 · 80	101 -80
FC5.5		_								

^{*}It includes an Un-allocated provision of Rs. 194.00 lakhs

AND ANNUAL PLAN, 1985-86

STATEMENT-II—SCHEMES OUTLAYAND EXPENDITURE HEAD: POWER

									(265: 111 14	K110)
Name of	the Scheme/Project	Year Plan		Actual	1984-8	35		0 Seventh ear Plan	1985-	36
		Approved outlay		Expendi-— ture A	pproved A	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	A pproved outlay	Of which capita content
~ <u></u>	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A	. GENERATION									\
	(a) Multi-purpose River Projects	r Valley								
MP1.1	Beas Unit-I (4 × 165 = MW)		1083 - 79	226 ·00	7 .00	7 · 00 (-)254 ·00 (-)254 -00 (-)46 · 00	()46 ·00
MP1.2	Beas Unit-I(Ext.) $(2 \times 165 = 330 \text{MW})$.	1477 00	1443 - 31	306 ⋅00	113 -00	113 ·00	26 .00	26 .00	26 .00	26 ·00
MP1.3	Beas Unit-II $(4 \times 60 = 240 \text{MW})$. 58.00	60 · 75	22.00	1 -00	1 00	()1 ·00	()1 ·00	(—)1 ·00	()1 ·00
MP1.4	Beas Unit-II (Ext). $(2 \times 60 = 120 \text{MW})$	143 00	190 -97	9 •00	2.00	2 .00				_
MP 1.5	Thein Dam $(4 \times 150 = 600 \text{MW})$	7700 -00	200 .00	_	1800 -00	1797 .00	50000 -00	50000 -00	7500 .00	7500 -00
	Total (a)	9702 .00	2978 -82	563 .00	1923 .00	1920 -00	49771 -00	49771 .00	7479 ·00	7479 .00
	(b) Power Projects									
PP1.1	Ropar Thermal Project Stage-I (2×210=420 MW))	·00 10654 ·94	l 14800 ∙0	7000.00	5500 -00	2700 ·00	2700 ·00	1500 -00	1500 • 00
PP1.2	Ropar Thermal Project Stage-II (2×210=42 MW)		_	_	50 .00	50 .00	32600 -00	32600 ·00	3750 -00	3750 -00
PP1.3	Mukerian Hydel Proj (207 MW)	ect 10004-0	00 5736 • 95	5 400 .00	5500 .00	5500 ·00	14208 ·00	14208 ·00	4700 .00	4700 .00
PP1.4	Anand Pur Sahib Hy Project (134 MW)	đel 4169 0	0 842 7 ·85	1000 00	1000 -00	1000 -00	1400 -00	1400 · 00	233 ·00	233 00
PP1.5	Micro Hydel Schemes	-		20 .00	100 .00	53 -90	1300 •00	1300 -00	200 -00	200 .00
PP1.6	Reno/Modi. of GND Bhatinda	PTP	200 .00	250 .00	300 .00	300 .00	950 .00	950 .00	650 00	650 · 00
PP1.7	GNDTP-Bhatinda-III and IV	[. 872 •	00 298 -90	108 .00	50 .00	<i>5</i> 0 ·00	150 .00	150 .00	50 CO	50 .00
PP1.8	UBDC-II (45MW)	_	_	·	-	_	5000 .00	5000 .00		
PP1.9	Shah Pur Kandi Projec	t —		_	_		1742 .00	1742 .00	6 ·CO	6 .00
PP1.10	GNDTP-V & VI	1.		•			4000 -00	4000 .00		
PP1.11	Ropar Thermal Project	ct -	-		_	_	4000 '00	4000.00		
PP1.12	Stage-III Participation in Hyde Projects with neighbor States	l Iring			221 -0	0 5.00	200 -00	200-00	142 €0	142 -00
PP1.13	S.Y.L	. –	_	20 .00	-		200 -00	200 -00	_	
PP1.14	Shanan Renovation & Shanan Extension .	& . 1313 ·00	604 · 28	30 -00	120 -00	120.00	29 .00	29 .00	9 .00	9 · 0 0
	Total (b)			46600.00	4 4 2 4 4 00	12578 -90	C4470 00	64479 .00	11240 .00	11240 · 00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: POWER

Name of the Scheme/Project	ct Sixth Five Year Plan 1980—85		Actual		4-85	1985- Seventh Fi	-90 ive year Plan	198 5-8 6	
	Approved outlay	ture	ture		Anticipated expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A. Generation	42060 -00	28901 ·74	17191 -00	16264 00	14498 -90	114250 .00	114250 00	18719 00	18719 00
B. Transmission and Distribution	23500 .00	11411 .00	3494 .00	4800 .00	4685 -00	43871 -00	43871 .00	4800 ⋅00	4800 -00
C. Rural Electrification	7134 .00	3858 -00	690 .00	200 -00	182 -00	5429 .00	5429 .00	891 -00	891 -00
Science and Technology Component									
D. Power Development	600 ⋅00	81 ·86	30 .00	241 .00	141 .00	250 .00	250 .00	30 .00	30 -00
Total—PSEB	73294 .00	44252 .60	21405 .00	21505 .00	19506 -90	163800 -00	163800 -00	24440 00	24440 .00
E. (a) New and Renewa sources of Energy inclu- bio-gas (i) Bio-gas (Agriculture Department)	ble uding 30.00	28 -98	0 46	5.0	0 4 20	39 .00	39 .00	5 .00	5 :00
(ii) New and Renewable source of Energy (b) Integrated Rural	Science & Techn-		11-	, <u>*</u>	· 	121 00	121 -00	13 -00	13 ·00
Energy Programme (IREP)	ology Deptt. —	<u> </u>		_		90 .00	90 .00	17.00	17 ·00
Total—E	30.00	28 .98	0 · 4	6 5.0	0 4.20	250 .00	250 .00	35.00	35 .00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT U: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

]	No. an	d Name of the Scheme	Sixth Five	198 0—83	1983-84	1984	1-8 5	7th Five Y 1985		19	85-86
			Year Plan 1980-85 Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ed Ex- penditure	Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved outlay	Of which capital Content
		1	2			5				9	10
1.	VILI	LAGE AND SMALL I									
		1. Direction and Administration									
IN	1.i	Strengthening of Cell for grant of incentives						5 .00		0 ·01	
		Total						5.00		0.01	
2.	Small	Scale Industries									
IN	2.1	District Industries Centre	250 .00	90 ·27	43 •09	50 .00	49 -35	300 .00	120 .00	54 .00	28 00
iN	2.2	Grant of subsidy for purchase of generating sets	2 ·50	2 ·50	_	9 ·00	15 .00	100 .00	100 00	20 00	20 -00
IN	2.3	State Capital Subsidy	225 .00	107 -16	215 -00	250 .00	250 .00	2000 .00	2000 :00	275 00	275 0
IN	2.4	Training of staff and visit to industries in other States	2 ·30	0 ·57	0 ·30	0 ·97	0 · 9 7	5 -00		1 .00	
IN	2 .5	Equipping and Moder sation of Industrial Development Centres	ni- 100 ·00	48 06	17 .97	10 .00	22 ·15	80 ·00	80 ·00	12 ·00	12 0
IN	2.6	Equipping and Moder nisation of Quality Marking Centres	39 ·00	10 ·14	3 ⋅46	2 .00	3 ·64	40 ⋅00	40 ·00	5 .00	5 .0
IN	2.7	Sewing Machine Development Centre, Ludhiana	60 •00	23 -91	28 ·30	20 ·00	18 -50	30 .00	30 00	2 .00	2 .0
IN	2.8	Punjab Test House, Ludhiana	35 .00	13 ·44	7 -27	5 .00	6 ·17	50 00	50 .00	12 .00	12 .00
IN	2.9	Modernisation o	40 .00	9 ·39	0 ·50	2 .00	1 ·72	75 .00	70 ⋅00	10 .00	10 .00
IN	2.10	Research and Develop- ment Centre for Bi- cycle, Ludhiana	80 ·00	23 ·78	20 ·54	25 .00	29 ·00	30 00	30 .00	2 .00	2 ·0
IN	2.11	Extension of Central Food Technological Research Institute building, Ludhiana	12 ·00	1 3 ·43	0 ·43	0 ·10	0 ·75	6 · 00	6 ∙00	2 ·00	2. 00
IN	2.12	Implementation of Quality Control order on House HoldElec- trical Appliances) 1 ·74	2 ·09	4 ·00	3 -65	25 ·00	15 .00	0 6.00	4 ·0

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

									(123. 111 13.411	3,
No. aı	nd Name of the Scheme	Sixth Five	1980-83	1983-84	1984	1-85	7th Five \\ 1985		19	85-86
		Year Plan 1980-85 Approved Outlay	Actual Expen- diture	Actual Expen- diture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ed Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
<u> </u>	1	2	3	4	5		7	8	9	10
IN 213	Effluent Treatment Plant in various Industrial Development Centres						30 .00	30 .00	10 00	10 .00
IN 2.14	Chief Inspector of Boilers	6 ·50	_		1 .00	<u></u>	8 -00	_	1 ·25	_
IN 2.15	Incentives for quality certification of S.S.I. Products		-		0 ·50	0 ·50	21 ·00	21 .00	3 .00	3 .00
IN 2.16	Setting up of New UNDP aided Projects		-		_		30 .00	30 .00	0 ·01	0 ·01
IN 2.17	Conservation of energy improvement			_		_	30 .00	24 .00	6 .00	6 .00
IN 2.18	Promotion of Industries based on utilisation of Agricultural Waste/ Residue		_	_		-	10.00	10.00	0.01	0.0
IN 2.19	Entrepreneurial training programme with I. L. assistance	o _	-	_	_	-	20 ·00	8 .00	4.00	2 .00
IN 2.20	Productivity awards	_	_	_	. —		10 .00		2 .00	-
IN 2.21	Marketing Assistance Programme_									
	(i) Export award	2 ·30	0.90	0.50	0.50	0 -50	4 .00	_	0 ·50	-
	(ii) Participation in Industrial Fairs	21 .00	5 .02	1 ·50	1 ·50	3 ·80	22 ·00		4 ·50	. -
	(iii) Trade Centre	16 .00		_	0 ·50	0 ·50	5 .00	-	0 ·50	_
IN 2.22	Publicity	15 .00	6 .95	0 .95	3 .00	3 .00	15 .00	_	3 :00	-
IN 2.23	Punjab Small Industries and Export Corpora- tion	80 ·50	0 ·50	_	-	_	50 .00	50 .00	10 .00	10 -00
	Total	995 ·10	357 76	341 -90	385 .07	409 ·20	2996 00	2714 ·00	445 .77	405 -02
	3. Handloom Indus- tries—									
IN 3.1	(i) Rebate on sale of Handloom Cotton Cloth	18~00	7 ·51	4 .00	9.00	9 00	50 .00) -	8 .00	-
	(ii) Strengthening of SASMIRA Centre	_	_	_	1 .00	_	10 ·00	_	2 .00	_

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

			Sixth Five Year	1980—83	1983-84	198	84-85	7th Five 1 1985		1985-	-86
Ν̈́ο	, and	Name of the Scheme	Plan 1 980—8 5	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipat- ed Expendi- diture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
IN	3.2	Punjab State Handloom and Textile Develop- ment Corporation	100 .00	169 .00	75 .00	1 .00	1.00	100 .00	100 .00	5 .00	5 .00
IN	3.3	Punjab State Hosiery and Knitwear Deve- lopment Corporation	125 ·00	54 ·00	25 00	40 .00	80 ·00	20 .00	20 .00	8 .00	_
		Total	243 00	230 ·51	104 -60	51 .00	90.00	180 .00	120 .00	23 -00	5 .00
		4. Khadi and Village Industries									
IN	4 ·1	Punjab State Leather Development Corpo- ration	200 .00	56 ·90	20 ·00	20 .00	30 .00	200 -00	200 -00	30 -00	30 -00
		Tota	200 .00	56 .90	20 .00	20 .00	30 .00	200 .00	200 .00	30.00	30.00
		5. Handicrafts									
IN	5.1	Development of Handi- craft Industry	20 00	5 ⋅87	3 ·37	5 .00	3 ·50	25 ·00	_	5 .00	·
		Total	20 .00	5 .87	3 ·37	5.00	3.50	25 00		5.00	
		6. Sericulture									
lN	6.1	(i) Construction of grainage building						20 .00	20 .00	4 .00	4 ·00
		(ii) Subsidy to selected silk worm rearers	30 .00	5 ∙74	2 ⋅60	3 ·30	3 -15	3 ⋅00		0 ·52	
		(iii) Training faciliti- es in reeling in existing centres						1 -00	_	0 ·20	_
		(iv) Construction of reeling units									
		(v) Expansion of						5 -00	5 .00	2 .50	2 40
		reeling units						20 .00	10 .00	3 .00	1 ·50
		Total	30 .00	5 ·74	2 .60	3 ·30	3 ·15	49 .00	35 .00	10 -22	7 -90

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

No and	Name of the Scheme	Siveh	1980	1983-84	198	4-85	7th Five Y 1985		1985	-86
No. and	Name of the Scheme	Sixth Five Year Plan 1980—85 Approved outlay	Actua Exp di-	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expendi- ture		Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
~	7. Statistics			-					. Bank Mark Mark Mark Mark	para agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agran agr
IN 71	Strengthening of Statistical Cell		****		_	_	5 .00	-	_	•
	Total	1 .00			- <i></i> -		5 .00			
	Schemes Dropped	571 .90	208 ·04	50 ·61	16 .62	22 ·45				
	Grand Total Village and Small In- dustries	2061 00	864 82	522 48	480 ·99	558 ·30	3460 ·00	3069 -00	514 .00	447 ·92
	8. MEDIUM AND I INDUSTRIES	LARGE								
IN 8.1	Punjab Financial Corporation	100 00	55 .00	100 •00	1 -00	1 .00	450 .00	450 .00	50 .00	50 .00
-	Total	100 00	55 .00	100 00	1·00	1.00	450 00	450 .00	50 .00	50.00
	9. Development Corporations									
1N 9.1	Punjah State Industrial Development Corporation		1067 -50	320 .00	400 ·00	500 -00	3000 -00	3000 .00	500 00	500 .00
	Total	2950 .00	1067 ·50	320 00	400.00	500.00	3000 00	3000.00	500.00	500 00
	Total									
	10. Other Corporatio						an and participan and a	_ 	No. No. No. Sec. No.	
JN 10.1			140 00	40 .00	ar (ar ar ar ar		1000 ·00	1000 .00	80 00	80 00
JN 10.1	10. Other Corporation Punjab State Electronics Development and Production Corporation	ns			80 00	100 00	1000 00	1000 -00		

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN 1985—90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INDUSTRY AND MINERALS

No and	1 Name of the Scheme	Sixth	198083	1983-84	198	4-85		year Plan 5—90	1985-8	6
, to tune		Five-year Plan 1980—85 Approved outlay		Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expendi- ture		Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	11. INDUSTRIAL ARI	EAS								
IN 11 ·1	Acquisition of Land									
	(i) Focal growth points	850 .00	737 ·00	251 .00	150 .00	150 .00	500 .00	500 .00	50 .00	50 .00
	(ii) Interest free loan	1015 -00	410 - 20	269 .98	413 .00	461 ·00	2500 .00	2500 .00	500 .00	500 -00
	(iii) Land subsidy	621 ·00	33 .09	68 .60	100 ·00	95 .00	831 -00	831 .00	100 .00	100 .00
	(iv) Subsidy to Punjab Alkalis Ltd.	49 · 50	104 · 55	40 .00	42 .00	92 .00	250 .00	_	50 00	
	(v) Reimbursement of Octroi/ Terminal Tax	35 ·00	10 ·50	10 ·00	10 ·00	10 .00	200 ·00	_	45 ·00	
	Total	2570 · 50	1295 · 34	639·58	715 .00	808 .00	4281 .00	3831 00	745 00	650 .00
	Schemes Dropped	266 · 50	106 -46	1 .93	4.01	4 .00			_	
	Total Large and Medium	6087 00	2852 30	1176 - 51	1215 ·01	1428 00	8831 -00	8381 .00	1390 -00	1295 -00
	12. MINES AND MIN	ERALS								
N 12·1	Development of Mines and Minerals	20 ·00	16 ·10	1 ·75	3 ·00	3 .00	30 ·00	20 00	4.00	4 ·00
	Total	20 .00	16 · 10	1 · 75	3 ·00	3 .00	30 .00	20 .00	4 · 00	4 · 00
	Total Industry and Minerals	8168 -00	3733 -22	1700 · 74	1699 00	1989 ·30	12321 -00	11470 .00	1908 -00	1746 -92
	13. WEIGHTS AND MEASURES	,			·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		·		
N 13 ·1	Implementation of Weights and Measures Act	15 .00	3 ⋅66		3 ·00	~	10 .00	10 .00	2 ·00	2 ·00
	Total	15 .00	3 ·66		3 .00		10 .00	10 .00	2 .00	2 .00
	Grand Total	8183 .00	3736 ·88	1700 ·74	1702 .00	1989 · 30	12331 .00	11480 .00	1910 00	1748 - 92

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ROADS AND BRIDGES

NT 1- # -	the Sohama (Desiret	Clinate a	000 05	1002.01	1984-8	35	Sevent 1985	h Plan —90	1985	-86
Name of	the Scheme/Projects	Sixth 1 Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1. State Highways District and other Roads									
RD 1 ·1	Main Roads and Missing Links	120 .00	96 · 58	37 ·03	25 .00	30 .00	200 :00	200 -00	30 .00	3 0 · 0 0
RD 1 ·2	Improvement/Widen- ing and providing additional crust on existing roads	1850 ·00	1171 -33	273 ·82	450 -00	500 .00	6000 .00	60 00 ·00	500 -00	500 ⋅00
RD 1 ·3	Arboriculture and land scaping of roads	15 .00		_	_		_		_	_
	2 Machinery and Equipment									
RD 2 ·1 *	Machinery	250 .00	17 · 70		25 .00	35 ⋅00	200 .00	200 .00	35 .00	35 ⋅00
	3 Minimum Needs Programme									
RD 3 ·1	(i) Village roads	2000 CO	1299 28	535 · 14	30 ·CO	€0 ⋅00	55 00	55 .00	55·00	55 00
	(ii) Zila Parishad roads	80 .00	10 ·24	***						
	4 Safty Works including Bridges									
RD 4 ·1	Bridges	1745 -00	516 ·18	473 ·13	550 .00	520 .00	1500 -00	1500 -00	525 .00	525 ⋅00
	5 Other Expenditure									
RD 5·1	Central Road Fund	300 .00	140 ·39	33 ·58	120 .00	40 .00	400 .00	400 .00	40 .00	40 · 0 0
RD 5 · 2	Improvement of Roads within M.C. Limits	230 .00	126 -77	74 · 70	35 .00	50 .00	900 .00	900 .00	50 .00	50 · 0 0
RD 5 · 3	Bye-passes	360 .00	40 ·84	13 .60	40 .00	40 .00	500 ⋅00	500 .00	40 .00	40 .00
RD 5 ·4	Research and Develop- ment, field Training, Labs. and purchase of equipment		_	_	205 ·00	5 · 00	45·00	45 .00	5 ·00	5 -00
	Total	7000 .00	3419 · 31	1441 .00	1480 ·CO	1280 ·CO	9800 -00	98CO ·CO	1280 ·€0	1280 .00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ROAD TRANSPORT

(Rs. in lakhs)

					19	984-85		th Plan 15—90)	1	985-86
Name of t	ne Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five Year Plan (1980—85) approved outlay	Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
RT-1	Pupsu Road Transport Corporation (Share Capital Contribution)	1025 .00	915 ·00	320 00	400 00	535 00	2 750 ·00	2750 •00	550 .00	550 .00
RT-2	Punjab Roadways									
	(i) Land and Building	178 .00	396 -62	104 ·77	100 .00	125 .00	500 .00	500 .00	100 -00	100 .00
	(ii) Acqusition of fleet-									
	(a) Addition	1154 ·00	458 ·23		_		-		-	
	(b) Replacement	1609 -00	1375 -43	342 ·16	383 .00	5 2 3 ·00	4965 .00	4965 .00	530 -00	530 -00
	(iii) Workshop facilities	25 · 50	37 ·67	1 ·48	15 .00	15 .00	75 .00	75 .00	18 .00	18 -00
	(iv) Other Expenditure	8 ·50	3 ·83	2 ·40	2 .00	2 00	10 .00	10 .00	2 .00	2.00
	Total (i) to (iv)	2975 .00	2271 ·78	450 ·81	500 .00	665 .00	5550 -00	5550 00	0 650 • 0	0 650 00
	Total RT 1 and RT 2	4000 .00	3186 · 78	770.81	900 •00	1200 .00	8300 -00	8300 .00	1200 ·0	0 1200 ·00

SEVENTH_iFIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90

AND ANNUAL PAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: CIVIL AVIATION

Nama of	the Scheme/Dreigets	Sixth	1980—83	1 9 83-84	1984	I-85	Sevent (1985-	th Plan 90)	198	5-86
Name of	the Scheme/Projects	Five Year Plan (1980—85 approved outlay	Actual Expendi-	Actual Expendiditure	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	1 Training and Education									
AV 1 ·1	(i) Provision for aircraft maintenance Engineer- ing School at Patiala		15 · 50	5,00	5 ⋅00	5 ⋅00	25 .00	_	5 · 00	
	(ii) Provision for Simula tor Training	8 .00	4 .00	1 •00	1.00	1 .00	5 .00	_	1 .00	
	(iii) Taking over Flying clubs	ميود	_	_		*****	35 .00	·	5 •00	
	2 Aerodromes and Air Route Service									
A V 2·1	Extension and con s- truction of aerodromes	5 ∙00	3 ⋅5 0	_	_		25 .00	25 ·00	4.00	4.00
	3 Machinery and Equipment									
AV 3 ·1	Advanced training of Pilots	2 9 ·00	33 ·50	6 ·97	8 ·00	8 -00	30 .00	30 .00	5 ·00	5 .00
	Total	70 .00	56 · 50	12 -97	14 .00	14 .00	120 .00	55 .00	20.00	9.00

...SEVENTH FIVE YEAR: PLAN 1985-90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD : TOURISM

Name of the Coheme/Brainets	Sixth Five	1080 83	1 9 83-84	1984	1-85	Sevent (198	h Plan 5—90)	1985	-86
Name of the Scheme/Projects	Year Plan (1980—85 approved outlay	Actual Expen-	Actual Expen- diture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Tourism									
Punjab State Tourism Development Corporation	2 55 · 0 0	106 ·00	25 .00	25 .00	25 .00	190 .00	190 -00	19 ·9 9	19 -99
2. Directorate of Tourism	-			. –		10 00*		0 •01*	
Total	255 .00	106 .00	25 00	25 -00	25 .00	200 00	190 .00	20 .00	19 -99

^{*}Token Provision.

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMME

(Rs. in lakhs) Seventh Plan 1984-85 1985-86 **3**2. 1985--90 Name of the Scheme/Project Sixth Five 1980-1983-84 -83 Year Plan Actual Actual (1980-85) Expendi-Expendi-Approved Antici-Approved Of which Approved Of which approved ture ture outlay pated outlay capital outlay capital outlay Expendicontent content ture 2 3 4 5 7 1 8 9 6 10 A. Science and Technology (a) New and Renewable source of Energy-Sc T·1 State subsidy on Solar ? Cookers 35.00 35.00 5 · **0**0 5 .00 Sc T·2 Solar Water Heating System 35 .00 35 00 5.00 5.00 Agro. Residue Based Sc T·3 5.00 5.00 Power Generation ... 1.00 1.00 Sc T·4 Community and Institutional Bio-gas Plants 100.00 100 .00 10.00 10.00 Sc T·5 Wind Data Collection in the State 10.00 10.00 2.00 2.00 Sc T·6 Basic Energy studies in the villages 5.00 5.00 1.00 1.00 Sc T·7 Setting up of Punjab Energy Development 25 .00 25 .00 5.00 5.00 Agency Sc T·8 Incentives for making improvements in the efficiency of Pumping 25 .00 25 .00 5.00 5.00 sets etc. Sc T ·9 Subsidy for Wind 3.00 Pumps Sc T · 10 Pilot thermal power Station exclusively based on agricultural wastes 5.00 Sc T -11 Subsidy for sponsored research for applied science and technology including consultancy studies 12.00 Sc T · 12 Installation of flow turbines 2.00 2.00 Sc T -13 Installation of water 4.50 4.50 heating panels Sc T -14 Installation of Wind Pumps 1 .50 1.50 8.00 20.00 8.00 240 .00 240 .00 34 .00 34 .00 Total (a)

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985-9 0

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMME

				a	······································				(Rs. in	lakhs)
Nom- of 4	ha Sahama (Droinet	Sixth Five	1090: :02	1983-84 -	1984	-85	Sevent 1985		1985	-86
Name of t	he Scheme/Project	Year Plan (1980—85) approved outlay	Actual	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	(b) Scientific Services									
Sc T -15	Sponsored Science and Technology Pilot trials Extensions through approved institutions in the State	s/ —	_	_	_	·	87 -00	87 00	5 -00	5 ⋅00
SC T·16	Use of Remote Sensing Aerial Photography technologies in agri- culture and Irrigation sectors		_				25 •00	25 00	5 ∙00	5 -00
Sc T·17	Supporting Voluntary Organisations	_	_	_	_		20.00	20 00	2 00	2 .00
Sc T ·18	Technical Secretariat for State Council for Science and Technolog		_	. -	4 · 50	4 · 50	10.00		2.00	_
Sc T ·19	Meteorological Satellit Ground Receiving station at Punjab Agriculture University Ludhiana		_	_	2 ·50	2.50	18 -00	18 .00	يتعصاف والدوار والماء	5 ∙00
	Total (b)				7.00	7 .00	160 00	150 00	19 -00	17 -00
	Total—(A) (a+b)			20 .00	15 .00	15 .00	400 .00	390 •00	53 .00	51 -00
	B. Environmental Progr	rammes								
En P·1	Scheme regarding giving support to the District Environment Committee		_		***		85 -00	···	12 -00	-
En. P ·2	Environmental consulta study	-			_	_	5 .00	_	1 · 00	_
En. P·3	Support to Voluntary Organisations	-		*****	—	_	10 -00		2 00	_
En. P ·4	Monitoring of dust, air and gaseous pollution	_	_	_	2 .00	2 .00	_		****	_
En. P·5	Study of emission of smoke and other Pollution gases			_	2 ·00	2 ·00	· ~			_
E n. P·6	Environment Board and committees			_	1 .00	1 .00	_		www	
	Total—B				5 .00	5 .00	100 .00	·····	15 .00	
	Total (A+B)			20 .00	20 .00	20 .00	500 .00	390 .00	68 .00	51 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

					1984	I-85	Sevent 1985		198	5-86
Name of		Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980—85) I Approved outlay		Actual	Approved outlay	Anticipated expenditure	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Primary Education :									
ED 1.1	Expansion and improve ment of primary schools—	-								
	(i) Opening of Primary schools	15 · 39	5.52	2 · 33	2 · 35	2 · 81	14 · 00	****	0 · 70	-
	(ii) Furniture in primar schools	y 47 ·00	10 ·21	10 · 11	2 ·20	2 · 20	150 · 00	_	35 · 00	
	(iii) Part-time sweepers in schools	18 .00	4 · 25	2 · 59	5 · 00	2.60	37 · 00		1 ·88	-
	(iv) Lavoratory and drin ing water facilitis	20 · 40	3 · 13	0 · 70	1 ·00	1 ·00	78 · 00	_	17 · 42	
	(v) Replenishment/provision of Science kits	15 · 27	1 ·88	_		_	-			•
	(vi) Library Services	8 · 79	5 · 19	0 · 37	0 · 40	0 · 39		_	_	-
ED 1.2	Construction of class rooms/schools buildings (a) Matching provision for RLEGP funds to be executed by the agencies other than P.W.D.		_		-	60 ·00	500 -00	500 00	100 00	-
	(b) Non RLEGP	510 ·00	253 · 34	84 · 2 8	10 · 00	30 · 00			_	-
ED 1.3	Administration and su- pervision—additional staff	70 · 15		-	0 · 10	0.10	100 · 00	_	20 · 55	-
ED 1.4	Seminars and workshops for BEOs/CHTs/HTs	-	_	_	_	_	6.00		1 ·00	-
ED 1.5	Qualitative improve- ment in Pry. School	_	-	مخت		_	451 -00			
ED 16	Non -formal Education Programme	17 ·00	6 · 45	2 ·20	2.50	2 · 50	_			
ED 1.7	In-service training to J. B. T. teachers	4.00	0 ·82	0 · 30	0 · 50	0 · 68	_	-	 ,	
	Total (Primary School)	726 · 00	290 · 79	102 ·88	24.05	1 02 · 2 8	1336 -00	500 .00	176 ·55	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

				iieab . G		EDUCATIO			(Rs. in l	akhs)
					198	4-85	Seventl 1985-		1985	-86
Name of	f the Scheme/Pojects	Sixth Five Year Plan (1980—85) Approved outlay	1980—83 Actual expd.	1983-84 Actual Expd.	Approved oulay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Secondary Education:									
ED 2.1 ED 2.2	Middle Schools (VI—VII Upgradation of primary schools to middle standard. Provision for meeting deficiencies in middle schools (i) Construction of science rooms	504·53 19·00	319·94 4·83	224 ·49 4 ·00	240 ·60 15 ·00	279·00 3·00	100·00 800·00		6·00 125·00	
	(ii) Science equipment	17 00	4 03	4 00	13 00	3 00	000 00	-	125 00	
	and apparatus	13 · 39	13 · 38			_	72 · 5 0	_	22 ·00	
	(iii) Construction of class rooms/school buildings	11 ·00	4 · 77	0 · 61	1.00	1.00	300 · 00	300 · 00	_	_
	(iv) Lavatory and								•	
-	drinking water facili- ties	_		_	_	_	72 · 5 0		25 .00	_
	(v) Furniture in middle schools	_	_			_	72 · 35	_	25 .00	
	(vi) Science/Math/Eng- lish mastrs/mistres- ses	126·60	65 ·66	32 ·81	33 · 70	34 · 34	-		-	
	(vii) Posts of P. T. Is.	69 ·40	53 -93	24 · 66	24 · 72	27 · 60		_	-	_
	(viii) Posts of masters/ mistresses	342 -90	200 · 11	98 ·63	91 · 26	103 ·40	-	_	_	
	(ix) Introduction of Sulject of domestic science	b- 4·00	2 ·21	0 -95	1 ·10	1 ·25	_			-
ED 2.3	Universalisation of elementary education	n —				. <u> </u>	30 · 65	_	5 ⋅00	_
ED 2.4	Non-formal Education	15 .00	3.86	2 · 13	2 · 50	2 · 50	40 .00		7 · 75	_
ED 2.5	Students Welfare Programme— (i) Children Theatre Group (ii) Integrated education for physically handicapped children (State share)	14·20 n	2·52 0·05	.,,,,,,		_	-		 -	_
ED 2.6	Vocationalisation of		5 33						,	
	education	126 · 23			-		_		_	_
E.D. 2.7	Additional staff for su- pervision	127 · 08	19 ·61	8 · 05	7 · 50	9·10	_			<u> </u>
	Total (Middle Schools)	1386 · 05	690 ·87	396 · 31	417 · 38	461 · 19	1488 -00	300 .00	215 · 75	_

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT—II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

Name		Sixth Five- Year Plan			1984	1-85	Sevent	h Plan	1985	-86
		(1980—85) Approed Outlay	Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Apρ. Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
***	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
ED 3.1	3. High/Higher Seconda Schools Upgradation of middle schools to high level	750 ·18	708 ·11	451 ·32	414 ·00	530 ⋅00	100 .00		- 3.00) _
ED 3.2	Improvement in science education— (i) Construction of									
	science Labs. (ii) Science equipment &	22·50	14 · 78	2 ·73	15 .00	8 .00	1000 .00		215 .00	_
	apparatus (iii) Posts of Laboratory		_	_	_		100 .00		40 .00	
	attendants (iv) Holding of science talent search examina-	82.01	51 -43	25 ·22	2 6 ·64	30 .00	200 ·0 0	_	20 ·00	-
	tion	2 ·92	0 · 9 8	0 ·39	0 ·68	0 · 68	24 .00	_	6 .00	•
ED 3.3	Provision for other facili- ties (i) Construction of scho buildings	ol 159 ·36	61 ·41	33 ·40	15 ·50	55 ⋅00	200 -00	200 .00	20.00	20 ·00
	(ii) Library services	38 81	21 ·13	9 ·42	10 .00	11 ·48	45 .00		- 5·00	
	(iii) Furniture in high/ higher Secondary schools				_	_	80 ·00		28 ⋅52	
	(iv) Laboratory and drinking water facilities	_		3 ·90	2 ·00	5 .00	55 .00	_	11 .00	_
ED 3,4	(a) Introduction of 10+ 2 system of education in Govt. schools	_	_	_	1 .00	1 .00	1000 -00	_	100 .00	_
ED 3.5	Scholarships for poor but brilliant students	33 ·24	14 ·12	6 · 19	6 · 56	6 · 56	30 .00	_	6 ·00	_
ED 3.6	Teacher's Education									
	(i) Inservice training to teachers—						•			
	(a) Masters/mistresses	50 .00	21 -62	5 ·7 2	8 .00	8 .00	60 .00		12 .00	
	(b) J. B. T		-				50 .00	_	10 .00	
	(ii) S.C.E.R.T.	20 .50	2 ·16	3 ·53	6 · 11	6 ⋅09		_	_	
	(iii) Technology cell	_	2 · 79	2 ·24	2.61	2 ·61	_	_		
	(iv) Population educat- tion projects	_	0 ·04	0 · 18	0 ·35	0 ·36	_	_		
	(v) Setting up of 3 new in Service training centre (State share)	es	_	_		_	80 · 25		- 15·00	
••	(vi) Establishment of continuing centres	_	_	_	_		4 · 50	_	- 1.00	_

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT_II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

									(Ks.	in lakhs)
Name o	of the schemes/projects	Sixth Five Year Plan		1983-84 Actual	19	84-85		h Plan 985—90	198	5-86
		(1980 – 85) Approved outlay		Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ted Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
•	(vii) Strengthening of science education	. -	_	_	_	_	15 .00	_	2 .08	
	(viii) Strengthening an improvement of prima education (UNICEF)		-	<u> </u>		_	1 ·25	_	0 · 2 5	_
ED 3.7	Physical education (Spe & Games) in schools	rts 131 ·34	67 ·59	31 ·79	35 ⋅10	33 ·85	300 .00		70 .00	
ED 3.8	Adult Education .	. 100 ·00	_	_	2 .00	2 .00	500 .00	_	10 .00	
ED 3.9	Direction and Adminis- tration District level ac counts staff		9 · 30	3 ∙97	3 ·20	4 · 30	11 ·00	-	1 .00	
ED 3.10	Additional teaching statintroduction of new subjects— (i) Introduction of Hot Sc. in Hr. Sec., Schools	me	2 · 78	1 42	1 ·45	1 ·45	, · · ·	•	<u></u>	_
	(ii) Introduction of subject of music	^ ^	3 ∙97	2 ·14	2 ·50	2 ·60	_	-	_	-
	(iii) Vocationalisation Education		74 · 37	81 ·58	90 .00	70 ·25	_	_	_	_
	Total	1679 -95	1056 · 58	665 ·14	642 - 70	779 · 2 3	3856 00	200 .00	575 -85	20 .00
	Total Middle and Secondary	3066 .00	1747 -45	1061 ·45	1060 -08	1240 ·42	5344 .00	500 ·00	791 60	20 .00
	College Education									
	4. Direction and Admir	nis-								
ED 4.1	Strengthening of Director ate-Administration		0 ·83	0 ·66	3 .00	1 ·87	5 .00	_	0 ·10	
ED 4.2	Strengthening of Plan- ning Machinery		_	_	_	_	· —	_	-	-
ED 4.3	Computor system for basic information		_	_	_		55 .00	_	21 ·50	
	Total	22 .00	0 ·83	0.66	3 .00	1 ·87	60 .00	_	21 .60	-
ED 5.1	5. Grant-in-aid to the Universities— Chairs and Job orientee courses	d 275 ·00	97 ·52	8 · 43	12 .00	12 .00	75 00	-	18 ·20	-
ED 5.2	Matching contribution for UGC aided pro- jects		_	_	24 .00	32 ·00	200 ·00	_	40 ·00	
ED 5.3	Regional Centre at Bhatinda	-	_	-	_	4 · 0 0	20 .00	_	4 ·00	_
	Total	275 .00	97 ·52	8 · 43	36.00	48 .00	295 .00	-	62·20	

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN, (1985--90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

									(KS. II	i iakns)
Name o	f the Schemes/Projects	Sixth-Five Year Plan	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984	l-85		enth Plan 185 – 90	198	5-86
		(1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expendi-	Expendi- ture	App. Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	6. Government College	e _s —								•
ED 6.1	Expansion of colleges	191 - 50	35 · 38	24 ·01	6.40	27 ·97	300 · 00	100 · 00	40 · 00	_
ED 6.2	Improvement in existing colleges	263 · 00	7 8 ·89	31 42	54 · 30	63 - 39	400 ·00	200 .00	60 .00	1 ·00
ED 6.3	Development of college under U.G.S. aided pro jects		1 - 11	0 · 67	5 · 00	5 · 00	40 · 00		6.00	uning
ED 6.4	Strengthening of colleges administration	5 · 00	5 · 72				5 .00	_	0 · 15	•
	Total	496 · 50	121 · 10	56 · 10	65 · 70	96 · 36	745 · 00	300 · 00	106 · 15	1 · 00
ED 7.1	7. Other Programmes: Hostels in Govt. Colleges	25 · 50	13 61	3 · 94	9 · 72	0 ·43	60 .00	40 · 00	10 · 00	8 · 00
ED 7.2	State Merit Scholarship	s 25·00	15 · 26	5 · 26	5 · 2 6	5 26	30 · 00	_	6.00	
ED 7.3	Seminars & Refresher Courses	5 · 00	_	0 · 20	1 · 00	1 ·00	5 ·00		1 ·00	••••
ED 7.4	Opening of career wing in Govt. Colleges	s 2·00	3 ·60	9 · 82	12 · 40	10 · 00	_		_	
ED 7.5	Grant-in-aid to Non- Govt. Colleges	12.00	_	_	_				_	
	Total	69 · 50	32 · 47	19 · 22	28 · 38	16.69	95 00	40 -00	17.00	8 · 00
	8. Art and Culture									
ED 8.1	Establishment and strengthening of district libraries	37 · 00	11 ·40	9 · 26	7 · 80	9 · 32	20 · 00	10 ·00	4 · 00	2 · 00
	Total	37 · 00	11 ·40	9 · 26	7 · 80	9 · 32	20 · 00	10 · 00	4 · 00	2 · 00
	Total (Colleges)	900 .00	263 · 32	93 · 67	140 · 88	172 · 34	1215 00	350 · 00	210 95	11 00
	9. Languages —									
ED 9.1	Development of Punjab	i 41 · 58	14 21	7 · 00	10 · 38)	41 .00		6 · 15	_
ED 9.2	Development of Hindi	7 · 98	4 · 02	1 · 52	1 ·98	1	8 · 00	_	1 · 25	
ED 9.3	Development of Urdu	7 .92	3 · 98	1 · 51	1 ·91	14 .07	7 .00		- 1 ·00	
ED 9.4	Development of Sanskri	t 0.90		0 · 24	0 · 64	<u> </u>	6.00	_	1 .00	
ED 9.5	Statistical Cell	_	_	_	_	j	5 · 00	_	0 ·60	
ED 9.6	Promotion of regional languages, (Grant-in aid to Punjab Univer- sity Text Book Board)	44 · 62	19 ⋅05	9 ∙76	9.76	9 · 76	20 · 00	_	· 2·50	_
	Total	103 ·00	41 · 26		24 · 67				12 · 50	
			50							

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86) STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

			30	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	AL EDUCA				(Rs	. in lakhs)
Name of	the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five Year	Actual	1983-84 Actual	198	4-85		nth Plan 5—90	198	5-86
		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	expendi- ture	expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	10. Youth Services—				•					
ED 10.1	Youth festivals	2 · 50	0 · 50	0 · 50	0 ·75	0 · 75	3 · 75	_	- 0 · 75	-
ED 10.2	Teacher Training Camp	s 1 · 73	0 · 31	0 · 12	0 · 16	0 · 16	0 · 80	_	- 0.16	_
E D 10.3	Youth leadership training Hiking, Trecking Mountaineering Camp	1	6 ·05	2 ·86	3 · 35	3 · 35	15 -00		- 3.00	_
ED 10.4	Grant-in-aid for the establishment of village youth clubs/college youth clubs	6·49	2 · 30	1 · 10	1 · 54	1 · 54	9.00		· 1·10	_
ED 10.5	Inter-State tours	7 · 40	3 · 32	1 ·40	1 · 45	1 ·45	3 · 75		1 ·20	_
ED 10.6	Establishment of district youth centres		_		_	_	8 .00		0.80	_
ED 10.7	Establishment of state youth training and development centre	_	_				4.00	4 · 00	1.00	1 00
ED 10.8	Celebrotion of I.Y.Y.			_		_	1 ·25		- 0 · 45	
ED 10.9	National Service Scheme (State share)	4 5 ·85	26 · 96	9 · 24	13.54	12 · 78	67 · 45	. —	13.54	-
	Total	76 · 75	39 · 44	15 - 22	20 · 79	20 · 03	113 · 00	4 · 00	22 · 00	1 00
	11. Sports and Games-		. <u>-</u>							
ED 11.1	Coaching Scheme	42 · 75	19 · 17	8 · 19	7.00	7 ·38	25 ⋅ 00	_	- 4·25	_
ED 11.2	Competition Schemes	27 · 00	9 ·80	2 · 88	8 4.50	4 · 50	20.00		- 4·00	_
ED 11.3	Sports scholarships	14 · 25	7 · 13	1 ·90	2 · 60	2 · 60	15.00	_	2 · 60	_
ED 11.4	Purchase of sports equipment	31 · 55	13 ·75	4 · 39	6.00	6.00	30 · 00	_	6.00	_
ED 11.5	Grant-in-aid to the Punjab Sports Coun for the construction of sports complexes	cil 55·00	20 ·89	8 -00	8 · 00	8 · 00	53 · 00		- 9 65	
ED 11.6	State Sports Academy	27 · 10	5 · 47	0 · 78	5 · 50	0 · 44	. –	_		_
ED 11.7	Sports hostels	32 · 35	10 · 14	4 · 1 c	5 1·40	5 · 50	27.00	_	- 5· 5 0	_
	Total	230 · 00	86 · 35	30 · 30	35.00	34 · 42	2 170 · 00		- 32 · 00	_
	12. Archives-									
ED 12.1	Modernisation and perservation of archives	5 ·00	1 · 08	1 · 16	5 1·53	1 · 68	3 10·00		- 1 · 50	•
ED 12.2	Strengthening of State archives library	*	,	-	-	- <u>-</u>	- 2 · 50	_	- 0 ·40	

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

Name of	the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five-Year Plan	1980—83 Actual expendi-	1983-84 Actual expendi-	Approved	Antici-	- Seventi 1985	h Plan	1985	-86
		1980—85 Approved Outlay	ture	ture	Outlay	pated expendi- ture			Approved outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
ED 12.3	Setting up of cell at Amritsar for material relating to Maharaja Ranjit Singh	-	_		_		2.50		0 · 50	
ED 12.4	Modernisation of Per- servation techniques				_	_	40 .00		10 .00	_
	Total	5 ⋅00	1 .08	1 ·16	1 · 53	1 · 68	55 .00		12 ·40	
	13. Archaeology and Mus	eum								
ED 13.1	Conservation/preserva- tion, land scaping, & beautification of ancier and historical monu- ments		15 ∙96	7 ·40	8 · 35	8 · 7 5	80 ·00	_	12 ·00	
ED 13-2	Purchase of modern machinery and equip- ment	3 .00	1 ·42	0.50		0.60	10 .00		3.00	
ED 13.3	Transplantation of pain-		0 .85	0.50		0.55	5.00		1.50	_
ED 13.4 [™]	tings Excavation and explo- ration and publication of archaeological re- port	5 ⋅00	1 ⋅26	1 ·30	1 ⋅50	1 ·50	13 -00		2 ·50	
ED 13.5	Development of Archaeological library	1 .00	0 · 34	0 ·20	0 · 25	0 ·25	3 ·00		0 ·50	_
ED 13.6	Modernisation of archa eological laboratory	3 ·00	1 ·31	0 ·60	0 75	0 ·75	8 .00		1 ·50	_
D 13.7	Museum Publications	_					5 .00		1 .00	_
ED 13.8	Renovation/improve- ment and display in museums/gallaries	9 -00	5 · 18	1 ·80	3 ⋅20	4 ·00	22 .00		8 ·00	
ED 13.9	Strengthening of technical and administrative wings of the Deptt.	3 .00			1 ·20	_	7 0 ⋅ 0 0	_	3 ·00	
ED 13.10	Čanon Park Shed	3 00			0 · 60	0 · 60	_		_	_
	Total	63 ·00	26.32	12 ·30	17 · CO	17 .00	216.00		33 .00	
:	14 Promotion of Arts/Cu	ilture—								
ED 14 1	Revival of folk songs/dances	10 ·00	1 ·95	0 ·50	0 · 50	0 ·80	22 ·00		4.00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: GENERAL EDUCATION

					1984-85		- Seventh P	lan		
	Name of the Scheme/ Project	Five-Year	1980—83 Actual Expd.	1983-84 Actual Expd.	App. Outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
ED 14-2	Sponsoring cultural troups & candidates	7.00	3 · 41	0.99	1 · 00	1 · 00	10 · 00		1 · 50	_
ED 14-3	Grant-in-aid to the institutions engaged in the promotion of art & culture	10 · 00	6·25	0 · 55	1 ·00	1 ·00	15.00	_	2.00	
ED 14.4	Holding of musical & cultural festivals, melas, seminars & Conferences	3 · 00	0 87	0 · 50	0 ·50	0 · 50	10 .00	_	- 2·00	
ED 14.5	Strengtheneing of technical/administrative wings	5 · 25	1 ·05	0 · 56	1 ·00	0 · 70	10 ·00		1 ·50	
ED 14.6	Grants-in-aid to Zonal Cultural Centre,—Patial	la —					100 · 00		15 .00	
ED 14.7	Setting up of Punjabi cultural centre at New Delhi	50 · 00		0 10	1 ·00	1 ·00	_			—
ED 14-8	Setting up of cultural village at Chhatbir	5 · 00	_	_	_	_		_		
	Total	90 25	13 · 53	3 · 20	5 · 00	5 · 00	167 · 00		26 00	
	15. Chhatbir Complex									
ED 15.1	Setting up of Inter- national Children Home at Chhatbir	40 · 00	2 ·83	_	1 ·00	1 ·00	_	_	_	_
	Total	40 .00	2 ·83		1 · 00	1 · 00				
	Grand Total	5300 -00	2512 · 3	7 1340 · 21	1330 00	1618 00	8703 · 0	854.00) 1317 · 00	32 · 00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: TECHNICAL EDUCATION

 18.1	Jame of the Scheme/	Sixth	1080 82	1983-84 -	19	84-85	Seventh P 1985—		1985-8	6
17	Project	Five-Year A	Actual Expd.	Actual Ecxpd.	App. Outlay	Antici- pated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1. Direc	tion and Administration									
TE 1.1	Strengtheneing of Directorate	10 ·00	1 · 34	2 · 00	2 · 00	1 ·45	10 ·00	_	2 ·00	_
	Total	10 · 00	1 · 34	2.00	2.00	1 ·45	10 · 00		2 · 00	
	Private Engg. Colleges									
TE 2.1	Diversified degree course in Industrial Design (Mech. Engg.) at Thapar Instt. of Engg. and Technology, Patiala	6.00	2.50	2 · 00	3 · 00	12 ·00	12 ·00		6 ∙00	
TE 2.2	Diversified degree course in Electronics and Elect. communication at Guru Nanak Engg. College, Ludhiana	10 · 00	3 · 360	2 ⋅00	3 · 00	3 ⋅00	9.00		4 · 00	
	New Schemes									
TE 2.3	Diversification/Introduct- tion of new courses	. 29 · 50	24 · 20	_	0 · 15	0 · 15	7 4 · 50	_	7 · 10	_
	Total	45 · 50	30 · 30	4 · 15	6 · 15	6 · 15	95 · 50		17 · 10	
G	Govt. Engineering College									
TE 3.1	Setting up of Rgional Engg. College	86 · 00		0 -25	i ·50	102 ·40	150.00	140 ·00	75 -00	75 · 00
TE 3.2	Setting up of an Institute for Entrepreneural De- velopment and Mana- velopment and Manage- ment		0 · 10		0.20	0.06	59 · 00		0 · 20	
	New Schemes									
TE 3.3	Setting up of new Govt. Engg. Colleges	_			_		600 · 00	500 -	00 _	
	Total	86.00	0.01	0 25	1 · 70	102 ·46	809 · 00	640 .00	75 -20	75 -00
	Polytechnic (Goyt).									
Γ E 4.1	Production-cum-train ing centre at Govt. Polytchnic, Amritsar	5.00	0 · 12	0 · 79	1 .00	0 · 50	16.00	1 ·00	3 · 00	0 · 50

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT II—SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

					D EXPENI VICAL EDI		N		(Rs. in	lakhs)
ATTENDED 1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-	Name of the Scheme/	Sixth	198083	1983-84	1984	-85		eh Plan 5—90	198	5-86
	Projects	Five Year Plan (1905—85 Anproved Qutlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	d Anticipated Expd.	Outlay		Approve Outlay	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
TE 4.2	Service-cum-Trai ning Centre at Govt. Poly- technic, Batala	5 · 00	0 · 90	1 · 94	1 ·00	0 · 50	21 · 50	0 · 50	2 ·00	0 · 30
TE 4.3	Setting up of New Govt. Polytechnic in the State	65 · 00	24 ·77	20 · 52	30 · 00	33 · 79	810 -00	575 ·00	100 00	75 00
TE 4.4	Two years diploma course in commercial Practice in Regional Language (Pbi) at Govt. Poly. Hoshiarpur and Amritsar				2 ⋅80	3 ⋅90	9.00		4 ⋅00	
TW 4.5	Introduction of New	_	_	_	2 '00	3 90	_	422.00		_
mm 4.6	Diploma courses		_				283 · 50	132.00	4.10	_
TE 4.6	Providing separate feed- er each Govt. Poly- technic	_		_	-		5 · 00	5.00	3 · 00	_
TE 4.7	Installation of New tubewell at Govt. Polytechnic, Amritsar	_	-	_	_	_	1 · 75	1 ·75	1 ·75	1 ·75
	Total	80 · 00	28 ·97	25 · 47	34 · 80	38 · 69	1146 · 75	715 - 25	117 ·85	77 · 55
	5 Polytechnics (Private)		* -							
TE 5.1	3-Years diploma course in Architectural assist- antship at Thapar Poly. Patiala	5 ∙00	_	2 ·00	2.0	2 .00	16 -00	_	5 ·00	
TE 5.2	Three years diploma courses in Electronics and communications at Mehar Chand Poly-Jalandhar	1 -00	1 00	1 ·00	1.00	1 ·00	6 · 50		3 ·00	
TE 5.3	One year post diploma course in Hospital Engg. at Thapar Poly Patiala	3 · 50	_	2 ·00	2.00	2 ·00	2 · 25	_	0 ·55	
TE 5.4	Introductionof new diploma level courses	1 ·00	0 ·25	0 ·25	0 ·25	0 -25	147 -00		2.00	
	Total	9 · 50	1 .25	5 · 25	5 .25	5 . 25	171 ·75		10 .55	
	6 Industrial Training Sci		1.23		3.23					
TE 6.1	Introduction of new	icines								
11. 0. 1	courses at Govt Poly, for women at Jalandhar	_	_	_	1 ·50	1 ·15	20 ·00	10 .00	7 .00	5 .00
TE 6.2	Modernisation of equipment /Binding/Machinery & Library in Special Trade diploma level Institutions			gavering.	3 ·50	4.00	175 ·00	60 •00	15 .00	5 .00
TE 6.3	Starting of book bank for S C getting training in Technical Trades in alW the Insts under the Industrial Training	,	_		_		5 .00	_	3 ·00	_
	-	33 .00	6.11	5 · 52	5 .00	5 · 15	200 .00	70 .00	25 .00	10 .00
			O 11	J J L						

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: TECHNICAL EDUCATION

					198	4-85		Seventh P	lan	
Na	me of the Scheme/ Project	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual	1983-4 Actual			198	8 5 —90	19	985-86
	Hojeci	Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expd	Expd.	App Outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	7. Other Programmes			<u></u>				4 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
TE 7. 1	Modernisation/strength- ening of equipment in Govt. Polytechnics	18 ·00	6.79	2 · 64	2.00	1 ·50	20 ·00		10 ·0	0 –
TE 7.2	Scholarships	1 .00	_		0 ·10	_	1 .00		0 · 2	.0 —
FE 7.3	Student amenities and Development of campus	6.00	1 ·96	0 ·21	1 .00	1 .00	5 .00	5 .00	_	
TE 7.4	Development of libraries	3 ·00	1 ·06	0 ·85	0 ·50	0 ·50	10 .00	*****	_	
TE 7.5	Book Bank for poor students	3 ·00	1 16	0 46	0 · 50	0 ·50	10 .00	_	2 -00	
TE 7.6	Staff quarters in Govt Polytechnics	5 ·00	1 ·44	0 · 59	1 .00	1 .00	25 ·00	25 .00	0 ·10	0 ·10
	Total	36 -00	12 -41	4 · 75	5 · 10	4 · 50	71 .00	30 .00	12 ·30	0 ·10
	Grand Total	300 -00	80 ·39	46 · 39	60.00	163 -65	2504 .00	1455 -25	260 .00	162,-65

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

								(Rs in lak	ns)	
Na	me of the Schemes/ Project	Sixth Five Year Plan (1980—85)	Actual Expendi-	Actual - Expendi-	1984-85 Appro-			nth Plan 985—90	1985-8	66
	+ -	approved outlay	ture	tue	ved outlay	Anticipated Expendi- ture	Approved outlay	Of which capital content		Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
A D	rection and Administrati	on							·	
M.D.1.1	O/ODR.M.E,		2.00	1 72	2.00	2.00	10.00		1 ·50	
	Punjab Total	6.00	2 .99	1 .72	2.00	2.00	10.00		1 ·50	
R. Med	ical Relief—	6.00	2 · 99	1 ·72	2 .00	2.00	10.00		1.30	
M.D. 2.1	Expansion and Impr ment of S.G.T.B. He								•	
M.D. 2.2	pital, Amritsar Expansion and Im- provement of R.H.	220 .00	132 -85	46 ·8 2	85 ·20	165 -20	325 -00	125 ·00	140 00	50 .00
M.D. 2.3	patiala Expansion and Improvement of G.G.S		112 ·74	23 -69	75·70	101 -60	300 00	100 -00	100 .00	40 .00
M.D. 2.4	Hospital Faridkot Expansion and Improvement of T.B. San	<u> </u>					285 .00	-	18 -00	_
M.D.2.5	rium, Amritsar . Expansion and Improvement of T.B.	. 26.00	7 -25	2 ·53	3 .00	3 -81	31 -30	19 ·00	20.00	10 00
	Centre, Patiala		5 · 79	1 ·95	4 · 50	2 · 15	23 -25	13 -25	6.50	2 .00
;	Total	476 ·00	258 ·63	74 ·99	168 ·40	272 · 76	964 - 55	257 ·25	284 · 50	102 .00
C. Educ M.D. 3.1	Expansion and Improvement of M.C. Amritsar	85 00	33 - 74	15 · 2 3	22 12	21 48	229 -45	100 -00	20 .00	· <u></u>
M.D. 3.2	Expansion and Improvement of M.C. Patiala	71.00	20 ·14	17 ·98	22 ·63	22 ·02	100 ·00	50 .00	20 .00	
M,D, 3,3	Expansion and Improvement of G.G.S.C., Faridkot		413 ·86	137 · 69	165 ·00	194 ·25	883 .00	700 ·00	129 00	119 •00
M,D, 3,4	Expansion and Improvement Dental College and Hospit Amritsar	al, 25·00	10 · 5 () 5·31	5 · 5 0	4 ·50	198 ·0 0	50 -00	20 -00	
M.D. 3.5	Expansion and Improvement of Dental Wing, M.C. Patiala	1	7 -28	3 ⋅49	3 ·00	4 ·82	55 00	-	10 -00)
M.D. 3.6	Extra coaching to SC/BC students in Medical Colleges .		Dropped	as none of	the studen	nt belonging	g to SC/BC	is intereste	d to ettend	the extra
M.D.3.7	Expansion and Improvement of Librar in Medical/Dentral	у			CIGSSCS					
	Colleges		<u> </u>				100 .00	-	15.00	
	Total	1103 .00	485 ·52	179 ·70	218 -25	247 ·07	1565 -45	900 00	214 .00	119.00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

								(K)	s in iakiis)	
	Name of the Scheme/	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	19	84-85	Seventh 1985—		1985	-86
		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expd.	Expd.	App. Outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved outlay	Of which A capital content	Approved C Outlay	of which capital content
1	2		3	4	5	6 7	8		9	10
D. Resear	rch			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·		,			
M.D.4.1	Grant for Applied re- search	10 .00	2 .00		2 ·0	0 2.00	10 .00		2 ·00	
	Total	10 .00	2 .00		2 · 0	2 · 00	10 .00		2 .00	
M.D.5.1	Augmentation of Training facilities for para Medical Staff	25 .00	1 ·42	1 · 37) 5.0	0 1.60	This schem	ne has been of Medical	included i	n the main
	Total	25 .00	1 ·42	1 ·37	5 ·	00 1.60			· ·	
0		~		·	·····					 _
	erational cost of Centrally	•	d Scheme							
M.D.6.1	Re-orientation of Medi- cal Education	60 .00	31 .06	9 ·64	7 · 2	5 5.80	150 .00	90 .00	13 .00	10 -00
M.D. 6.2	Visual Impairment and Prevention of Blindnes	s 2000	1 ·15		Schei	me converted	l into 100%	Centrally S	ponsored S	cheme
	Total	80 ·00	32 -21	9 ·64	7 -25	5 ·80	150 .00	90 ·00	13 :00	10 .00
	Grand Total	1700 -00	782 · 7 7	267 -42	402 ·	90 531 -2	3 2700.00	1247 - 25	515 -00	231 .00
	C HEALTH num Needs Programme :									
PH.1.1	Opening of PHC (By upgrading SHC Dispensaries	48 · 00	44 ·51	8 · 35	1 ·5	0 28 ·10	1630 .00	1500 -00	140 .00	100 ·00
PH 1.2	Opening of sub- centres Multi-pur- pose scheme	• 274 ·00	29 ·77	10 ·37	1 0 ·2	0 10.20	836 ·15	450 .00	93 ·05	81 ·35
Н 1.3	Openeing of SHC in Rural Areas	995 -00	755 -93	451 -06	450 ⋅0	0 554 ·67		_	,	_
1.4	Establishment of Community Health Centres	_	_	4 ⋅38	8 •0	0 9.00	160 -00	_	12 ·00	_
	Total	1317 -00	830 -21	474 ·16	469 .7	0 601 97	2626 ·15	1950 .00	245 .05	181 -35
2. Other	Rural Health Crentres:		, <u></u>	·	 -					
H 2.1	Establishment of 25/ 30 bedded block level Rural Health Hospital (Removing of short- coming in the existing hospitals)	278 ·30	114 ·41	63 ·50) 60·	00 84 ∙0	0 230 ·00	0 200 0	0 30 (00 15 00
PH 2.2	Establishment of Denta Clinics Strengthening (Removing of short- comings in existing	1								
	Dental Clinics	50 .00	18 ·48	12 ·18	15 ⋅0	0 15 00	6.00	_	2 .00)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

									(Rs in lakhs	s) .
Na	ame of the Schemes/	Sixth	1980—83		1	1984-85	Seventh P	lan	1985-8	6
	Project	Five Year Plan Approved (1980—85) Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual - Exp.	Approved Outlay	d Anticipated Exp.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content		Of which capital ontent
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
PH 2.3	Providing specialist Teams in Rural Areas	22 · 00		-	_				_	
PH 2.4	Upgrading of existing Health and family Welfare Training Centre at Kharar		**				16 00	5 · 00	1.00	1 ·00
DIT O E							10.00	3.00	1 00	1 00
PH 2.5	Management informati system	—					15:00		2 · 00	
	Total	350 · 30	132 ·89	75 · 68	75 · 00	99 .00	267 · 00	205 · 00	35 00	16.00
3.	Hospitals /Dispensaries	•								
PH 3.1	Openeing of new Disposaries urban places	en- 50 ·00	2 6 ·94	14 ·93	16 00	21 · 35	50.00		2.00	
PH 3.2	Improvement of Punja Mental Hospital Amri sar	b t- 4 00	0.01	· ·	· .		10 · 00	10.00	5 · 00	5 ⋅00
T H 3.3	Provincialisation of Loc Bodies Hospitals/Disp pensaries		23 · 79	13 · 63	15 · 25	17 · 10	20 · 00		1 00	·-
PH 3.4	Upgradation of existing Hospitals	233 · 00	145 -02	52 · 59	27 · 00	119 ·90	<u> </u>		_	. _
	(i) From 10/25 to 50 Beds (2 Hosp.)		_		_	_	• 100 · 00	75 .00	6.00	i ·00
	(ii) From 50 to 100 bed (1 Hosp.)	ls _			-		50 · 00	25 00	10 · 00	· _
	(iii) From 100 to 200 beds (1 Hosp.)		_	_		_	150 .00	100 · 00	40.00	20.00
	(iv) From 100 to 400 beds (1 Hosp.)		_	_		—	_	_		_
PH 3.5	Estt. of Intensice Care units in District level Hospitals	7.00	8 65	1 ·90	2 ·70	3 · 20	50 00	15.00	9 ·00	3 ⋅00
PH 3.6	National programme for the control of Blir ness Openeing of Dist Eye Mobile Teams		_				66 · 00	_		_
PH 3.7	Removal of short comi in existence in (i) Sub- Division Hospitals	ings —			_		500 -00	400 · 00	66 · 00	60 ·00
	(ii) District Hospitals	_			_	_	500 .00	400 .00	44 · 00	40 · 00
	Total .	. 334 · 00	204 41	83 05	60 · 95	161 -55	. 1496 .00	1025 .00	183 · 00	129 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC HEATLH AND SANITATION

Nam	e of the schemes/Projects	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	1984-85	1	Seventh	Plan	1985	5-86
		Five Year Plan (1980—85 Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Exp	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Exp	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of whitch conte
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	4 Control/Eradication of communicable disease (50:50 sharing basis) State Share	;	**************************************							•
H 4. 1	National Malaria Eradi- cation Programme (Antic level)	605 · 30	346 · 37	69 ·61	150 .00	152 ·15	1750 -00		313 -00	
H 4. 2	National Malaria Eradication Programme	77 ·20	45 · 35	16 ·62	25 .00	22 ·75	250 .00	_	49 -75	_
H 4-3	National T B Control Programme	58 ⋅00	11 ·48	2 ·17	7 ⋅00	7 ·00	100 ·00	_	39 ·10	_
H 4.4	National Leprosy Con- trol Programme	4 .00	0 ·17	***		-			_	_
H 4. 5	Visual Impairment of multipurpose workers scheme	22 · 50	<u></u>		_	_	_			
H 4. 6	Training & Employment of Multipurpose workers scheme	60 00	20 ·38	1 ⋅62	8 ·50	6 ⋅13	132 ·00	_	26 ·40	_
H 4. 7	Provision of Additional Laboratory Technicians at each PHC		_	_	_	_	60 •00	_	5 ·00	
H 4.8	Continuing Education of P H C /Rural Health Health Staff	· _	_	·	_	_	25 .00		2 ·50	-
	TotaW	827 .00	423 · 75	90 .02	190 ·50	188 -03	2317 ·00		435.75	
	5. Other Programmes									
H 5.1	Administrative Re- Organisation of the Punjab Health De- partment	9. 00	_		_			_	_	_
H 5. 2	Strengthening of State Health and District		1.00	0.62	2.00	1.00	5 75		1.25	
H 5. 3	Laboratories Strengthening of Drug Controt/Food Standard		1.00	0 ·62	2 ·00	1 ·08	5 · 75		1 • 35	
	Control Organisation	14 · 50	1 ·92	1 · 76	3 ·00	2.85	35 -00	_		
H 5.4	Creation of Food Cell in the Directorate	_		_		_	13 -00			_
H 5.5	Strengthening of Health Statistics Organisation M & E Evaluation Cell at State level	10 · 50	6 ·77	3 ·11	3 ·00	4 ·92	15 -00		0 .90	_
H 5 6	Multipurpose Workers Scheme	20 .00	19 · 78	· · _	_	_		_	_	
H 5.7	Opening of Psychistric Clinics at District level						10 .00		1 ·50	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

HEAD: PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

Name	of the Schenes/Projects	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi-	1984	-85	Seventh 1985—9		1985-86	
		Plan Approved (1980—85) Outlay	ture	ture	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capit al content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
PH 5.8	Establishmentof Centra Medical Store, Punjab	2 · 70	2 00	_		painway	_	_		_
PH 5.9	Establishment of Eequipment & Mainte- nance Repair Unit	. 10.00	3 ⋅19	1 ⋅38	2 · 50	1 ·66	50 .00	11.00	0 · 50	
PH 5.10	Expansio of Immunisation Programme	7 .00		_	2 ·00	1 ·70	16 ·05	-	3 · 70	_
PH 5.11	Comprehensive Health Care Services Project	20 ·00	_					_	_	
PH 5.12	Hospital treatment of diarrhoea disease by oral re-hyderation therapy	7 ⋅00	1 ·05	1 ·75	1 ·00	1 ·00	15 · 50		2 · 50	·
PH 5.13	Grant of additional incentive compensation out of State's funds to acceptors of sterilisation	n —	93 ·48	66 ·35	51 00	65 ∙00	300 00	_	65 · 0 0	
PH 5.14	Pay of Dais		7 · 50	8 .00	8 .00	12 -00	_			_
PH 5.15	Blood Transfusion Services	_	_	-	_	 .	26 00	_	5 · 20	
PH 5·16	Providing independent feeders to provide continuous light in Hospitals			0.85	3 -00	3 ·00	20 .00		4 00	
	(b) Providing of generator sets at District and at other important Hospitals		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1 ·0a	1 ·00	20 ·00		3 ·45	
	(c) Providing Solar/wate Heating	r _	_		_	_	15 .00	_	3 .00	,
PH 5.17	Setting up of Gulcose Saline Manufacturing Units, Ludhiana		2.96	0 · 24	2 .00	0 ·88	5 ∙00	. 5 00	2.50	2 ·50
PH 5.18	Strengthening of Food Laboratories				_	_	32 .00	15 .00	2.00	
PH 5.19	Strengthening of Excise Laboratories		_	_		_	38 -00		2 00	
PH 5-20	Strengthening of School Health Clinics	_					36 · 30		3 · 60	_
PH 5. 21	Strengthening of State Health Education Bureau	_	_		_	_	5 25		_	
-	Total	104 · 70	139 ·65	84 .06	78 · 50	95 .09	657 · 85	31 00	101 ·20	2 .50

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC HEALTH AND SANITATION

Name of	f the scheme/Projects	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi-	1984	4-85	Seventh 1985—		1984	-86
		Plan (1980—85 Approved Outlay	ture	ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	6.1. Employees State Insurance Corporation									
PH 6-1	ESI. Scheme	62 .00	25 -29	12 .05	18 ·75	18 -75	75 -00	_	10 .00	_
	Total	62 .00	2 5 ·29	12 .05	18 · 75	18 ·75	75 .00		10.00	_
	Total—Public Health	2995 .00	1954 - 59	817 - 27	893 -40	1164 · 39	7439 -00	3211 .00	1010 00	328 ·85
	AYURVEDIC								·	
AY 1.1	Strengtheing of existing Ayurvedic Dispensaries	32 ·89	10 ·25	1 · 34	1 · 50	1 ·50	12 ·12	عند	3 ·20	
AY 1.2	Opening of I.S.M. Dispensaries	107 ·40	5 8 ·50	26 ·82	25 ·40	3 1 ·10	32 ·14	· —	3 -24	ننة
AY 1.3	Improvement and Expension of Govt. Ayurvedic College, Patiala	4 · 07	2.13	0 ·76	1 ·19	0 ·89		· ===	<u></u>	د ت
A¥ 1.4	Improvement and Expansion of Govt. Apurvedic Hospital, Patiala	1 ·20	0 ·20		e		Aug.	<u></u>		ن ند
AY 1.5	Improvement & Expansion of Govt. Ayurvedi Pharmacy, Patiala		1 ·07	0 ·51	1 ·60	1 ·75	41 -00	41 ·00	5 ·56	5·56
AY 1.6	Strengthening of Ayur- vedic Headquarter staf	f 3·70	2 ·38	0 ·46	1 .00	0 ·38	8 ·30	•	2 · 60	
A Y 1.7	Strengthening of District Headquarters Staf	f 12·60	5 ·64	2 ·24	3 .00	3 · 35	2 ·44		0 ·40	_
AY 1.8	Setting of Ayurvedic Hospital at Bathinda		_	0 ·27	1 ·13	1 ·13				
	Total	165 -00	80 ·17	32 ·40	34 ·82	40 · 30	96 .00	41 00	15 .00	5 · 56
	HOMOEOPATHIC							·		
HM 1·1	Strengthening of Head- quarter staff	7.55	3 ·68	1 ·65	2 ·38	2 38	10 ·30		0 45	_
HM 1.2	Opening of Homoeo- pathic Dispensaries in the State	32 ·45	13 ·77	9 ·13	16 · 50	16 ·50	90 ·00	-	10 .05	
HM 1.3	Establisment of 10 bedded Homoeopathic Hospital in the State				-		14 ·70	***	4 · 50	 -
	Total	40 .00	17 -45	10 ·78	18 -88	18 -88	115 -00		15 .00	
	Grand Total	4900 .00	2834 ·98	1127 ·87	1350 -00	1754 -80	10350 00	4499 -25	1555 .00	565 ·41

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: WATER SUPPLY AND SEWERAGE

Name of	the scheme/Projects	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi	1984-	85	Seventh 1985	Plan 5 90	198	5-86
		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	ture	ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expdndi- ture	Apprøved Outlay	Of which capital content)	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
•	Water Supply and Sewer	rage								
	A—Rural Water Supply and Sanitation— Rural Water Supply	6800 .00	1143 ·11	5 94 ·12	800 .00	999 .99	7000 .00	7000 .00	999:99	999 -99
RWS-2	Low cost Sanitation				_	- 0.01	250 .00	250 .00	0 ·01	0 ·01
	Total	6800 00	1143 -11	594 ·12	800 .00	1000 -00	7250 .00	7250 -00	1000 - 00	1000 .00
WS-1	B-Urban Water Supply and Sewerage— Financial assistance to Municipal Committees (Water Supply and Sewerage Schemes—									
	(a) I.D.A. Project	3494 -00	3369 -00	-		-	<u></u>	•		مالين
	(b) L.I.C. Aided Project	1340 ·00	820 .00	50 .00	150 .00	100 .00	870 .00	870 .00	180 -00	180 -01
	(c) Other water supply Schemes	800 .00	105 .00	125 -00	125 .00	215 · 30	800 .00	800:00	170 .00	170 -00
	(d) Other Sewerage Schemes	799 ·00	50 ⋅00	125 -00	125 .00	150 -00	125 .00	800 .00	125 -00	125:-00
	(e) HUDCO aided Water Supply and Sewerage Project			-			130 ·00	130 -00		عن
	Total	6433 .00	4344 -00	300 .00	400 .00	440 ·30	2600 .00	2600-00	475 00	475 • 00
	Other Schemes									
WS 2	Sewage Sullage Utilisation Schemes	100 .00	60 .00	30 .00	7 · 70	7 ·70	ست.	-	-	
WS-3	Setting up of compost Plants at Amritsar, Jullundur and Ludhian	a 42·66				سم	7 0 ·00	70 00	20 00	20 .00
WS-4	Urban Solid Waste Disposal	13 ·34	منظم	معبط	خست	<u>:::::</u>	\$0 ·00	50 -00	10 00	10 .00
WS- 5	Water Supply and Sewerage Board	405 :00	200 .00	100 .00	100 .00	25 00	40 00	40 -00	1 00	1 .00
WS-6	Setting up of Sewage Treatment Plants	-	_	10 00	10 .00	10 .00	2950 .00	2950 ·00	20 00	20 .00
WS-7	UNDP Project—Low cost Sanitation		_	11 .00	33 -30	13 ·30	87 00	87 .00	24 97	24 .97
WS8	Water and Air Pollution Control	1 		<u></u>			3 -00	3 00	0 ·03	0 • 03
	Total	561 .00	260 .00	151 .00	151 .00	\$6 ∙00	3200 ·00	3209 -00	76 00	76.0
	Total (B)	6994 ·00	4604 .00	451 ·00	551 .00	496 ∙30	5800 ·00	5800 -00	551 -00	551 0
	Total (A+B)	13794 .00	5747 ·11	1045 -12	1351 -00	1496 -30	13050 -00	13050 -00	1551 00	1551 -0

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: HOUSING

									•	•
Name o	of the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi-		4-85		h Plan 85—90)	198	35-86
		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	ture)	ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
	Housing						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
HG 1 .1	 Government Residenti Buildings— At District/Tehsil Head- quarters and at other places 		456·94	146 ·21	175 · 65	178 ·9 2	1000 · 00	1000 -00	137 · 66	137 · 66
HG 1.2	At focal points	200 · 00	107 · 57	31 ·24	30 · 65	29.05	59 · 00	59 · 00	28 ·03	28 ·03
HG 1.3	For Government Employees at Chandigarh	300 ·00	175 · 00	59 · 8 2	91 ·03	127 · 03	941 ·00	941 00	122 · 31	1 22 ·31
	Total	1400 · 00	739 · 51	237 · 27	29 7 · 33	335 · 00	2000 · 00	2000 -00	2 88 · 00	288 · 00
HG 2.1	2. Other Housing Scheme Subsidized Industrial Housing	es 50 ·00	8 · 36	2.35	15 .00	15 · 00	75 .00	75 ∙00	15 00	15 ·00
HG 2.2	Houses for Rural Home	1200 00	740 · 00	311 ·00	156 · 37	104 · 17	324 00	324 ·00	74 00	74 -00
HG 2.3	Loans for Low Income Group Houses	300.00	131 25	10 ·00	80 -00	ე 222 ∙00	100 00	100 ·00	10 .00	10 ·00
HG 2.4	Middle Income Group Housing	60 .00	71 ·35	10 ·00	10 ·00	} (70 -00	70 00	10 .00	10 · 00
HG 2.5	Loans to Government Servants— (i) For construction of houses (ii) For repair/purchase of plots/built up houses	900 -00	603 · 04	282 · 35	286·30	286·30 —	1500 ·00 300 ·00	1500 ·00 300 ·00	301 · 00 65 · 00	301 ·00 65 ·00
HG 2.6	Loans for building houses in Urban Estates	150 · 00	62 · 36	55 ·90	20 · 00	10 · 00	30 00	30 00	7 · 00	7.00
HG 2.7	Village Housing Project Schemes	170 · 00	132 -00	9 ·00	10 · 00	10 ·00	100 -00	100 -00	10 -00	10 -ρο
HG 2.8	Loans for construction of houses for Ministers Speakers/Deputy Speaker	s <i>l</i> —	_	_			100 -00	100 · 00	20 00	20 ·00
HG 2.9	Loans for construction for M.L.As.	-	_	_	_	<u> </u>	75 · 00	75 -00	30 00	30 · 00
	Total	2830 00	1748 46	680 -60	577 - 67	647 47	2674 00	2674:00	542 .00	542 · QQ
HG 3.1	3. Other Programme— Contribution of Housing Board	520 .00	100 .00	80 .00	80 .00	80 .00	500 00	500 00	80 00	80 - 00
HG 4.1	4. Police Housing— Houses for Police	985 00	442 · 18	77 ·35	185 -00	180 ·60	2000 -00	2000 · 00	250 00	250 · 00
	Grand Total	5735 .00	3030 - 15	1075 -22	1140 · 00	1243 · 07	7174 · 00	7174 · 00	1160 · 00	1160 · 00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT-II SCHEMES OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE HEAD: URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Mome	of the Scheme/Project	Sixth	1980—83	1983-84	100	4-85	Comen	th Plan	100	5-8 6
Name	of the scheme/Project	Five Year	Actual Expendi-	Actual	198	4-85		th Plan 85—90)	190	
., - 		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	ture	ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
UD-1	Urban Estates— (a) Acquisiton of land:									
	(i) Acquisition of new land	٠ ١				100 -00	300 00	300 .00	100 ·00	100 ·00
	(ii) Setting up of new town at Ranjitgarh	j I			0 ·01	0.01	_	_	0.01	0 ·01
	(b) Development of land:	1								
	(i) Un-Developed	ļ					795 .00	795 00	_	_ <u></u>
	(ii) Semi-Developed				98 · 9 9	2 98 ·99	515 -00	515 · 00	359 -98	359 · 9 8
	(iii) Land Scaping	}1450 00	1079 · 16	229 ·00	_	_	100 .00	100 .00	0 ·01	0 ·01
	(iv) Augmentation of water supply at S.A.S. Nagar with canal water from Morinda	,			20 .00	50 00	150 00	150 -00	50 00	50 ⋅00
	(c) Decretal Liability:								:	
	(i) Payment of enhanced compensation of already acquired land				150 .00	150 ·00	600 00	600 00	100 -00	100 · 00
	(ii) Payment of super- structure on the acqu- ired land				_	70 -00	225 · 00	225 00	30 .00	30 · 00
	(iii) Payment of en- hanced compensation of land after the	Ì			s	*\$				·
	amendment of Act 1894	ו <mark>'</mark> ל			_		115 · 00	115 00	15 .00	15 ·00
	Total	1450 -00	1079 16	229 00	2 69 00	669 .00	2800 -00	2800 .00	655 .00	665 · 00
UD-2	Financial assistance to Improvement Trusts—						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		e e e	
	(a) General Activities (b) Free house-sites to	50 .00	20 · 00		8 · 10	42 · 80	46.00	46 00	10 00	10 .00
	Urban homeless Scheduled Castes (c) Free house-sites to	. · · · · . <u> </u>	10 ·00		·		· · · -			
UD-3	Urban homeless Town and Regional Planning—Rural and		25 · 00	. -				i i ver	· · · · ·	-
UD-4	Urban Sector Area Planning Integrated Urban	60 · 00	11 -25	7 · 28	9 · 90	9 · 90	50 · 00		9.00	e de la companya de l
UD-5	Development Progra- mme Bigger Towns Integrated development Programme of Small	200 .00	70 .00	6.00	1.00	19 · 50	69 · 00	69.00	12 00	12 00
UD-6	and Medium towns Environmental Impro-	400-00	195 00	65 00	50 00	80 · 50	600 00	600 .00	100 00	100 · 00
UD-7	vement of slums Training for Manage-	500 .00	179 · 00	80 .00	60 .00	31 00	500 · 00	500 · 00	31 -00	31 00
	ment of Urban Deve- lopment for Local Bodies	_		· : _			10 -00	10.00	1 00	1.00
	Grand Total	2660 00	1589 -41	387 - 28	398 00	852 -70	4075 · 00	4025 -00	818 -00	809 00

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985_90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INFORMATION AND PUBLICITY

		н)	EAD : IN	IFORMAT	ION AND	PORLICE	TY		(Rs. in	lakhs)
	Names of the Schemes/ Projects	Sixth Five- Year	1980_83 Actual Expendi-	1983-84 Actual Expendi-		1984-85		Se	eventh Plan	
		Plan (1980—85)	ture	ture	Approved	Antici	1985	590	1985	5-86
%		Approved Outlay			Outlay	pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Approved Outlay content	Of which Outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	fNFORMATION AND PUBLICITY									
	1. Direction and Admi- nistration:									
IP 1.1	Strengthening of the Department of Public Relations	12 ·00	1 .55		_	,	_	_	_	
IP 1.2	Purchase of books for Library at Head- quarters	2 00	1 ·14	0 ·23	0 ·20	0 ·20	1 .00	. <u> </u>	0 ·20	_
IP 1.3	Feed Back Studies	0 ·80	0 ·19	0 ·10	0 ·20	0 -20	0 ·50	_	0 ·10	_
	Total	14 ·80	2 .88	0.33	0 ·40	0 .40	1 ·50		0.30	
	2. Films:									
IP 2.1	Purchase and Production of Films	14 .00	13 -51	21 83	3 ·50	3 ·47	20.00	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	4 00	- No 12 112 Joseph
	Total	4.00	13 ·51	21 ·83	3 .50	$-{3\cdot47}$	20.00		4.00	
	3. Field Publicity:	·								
IP 3.1	Field Publicity	50 -20	22 ·19	15 ·61	17 .00	15 .00	75 -00		13 .70	_
IP 3.2	Television Scheme	10 -00	2 ·25	0 ·85	1 ·15	1 ·15	10 -00	· 	2 .00	_
IP 3.3	Purchase and Production of Literature	10 .00	3 ·70	3 ·72	3 ·25	2 ·10	15 .00		3 .00	-
	Total	70 ·20	28 ·14	20 ·18	21 ·40	18 ·25	100 .00		18 · 70	
	4. Songs and Drama Services:					· 				
4.1	Songs and Drama Services	20 .00	6 -21	4 ·23	4 · 35	4 ·85	20 .00		4 .00	
IP 4.2	Light and Sound	14 .00	11 -99	3 ·59	3 .25	2 .85	22 .00	_	4 ·40	_
	Total	34 .00	10 ·20	7 .82	7.60	7 .70	42 .00		8 · 40	
	5. Advertising anf Visual Publicity:	I								
IP 5.1	Community Listening	0. 50	0 ·28	0 ·10	0 ·10	0 ·10	0 ·50	_	0 ·10	_
IP 5.2	Exhibition (including Exhibition Board)	14 .00	23 ·74	1 -99	3 .00	20 ·44	98 ·50		21 .00	_
IP 5.3	Display Advertisements	15 .00	11 -07	6 •48	5 ∙00	5 .00	20 .50	_	4 ·10	
IP 5.4	Wall Paintings and Hording	2 ·50	0 ⋅61	0 .90	0.50	0 ·50	2 ·50	_	0 ·50	_
	_									

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985-90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: INFORMATION AND PUBLICITY

	0.41 61.1	C:	_41	1000 02	1002.04		1	984-85		Seventh	Plan
	Names of the Schemes/ Projects		xth ve-Year	198083 Actual	Actual	Approved	Antioi	1985	_90	1985-86	
		(19 A p	80_85) oroved itlay	Expen- diture	Expen- dithre	Outlay	pated Expen- diture	Apporoved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1		2	3	4	5	6		<u>8</u>	<u>-</u>	10
	6. Inform ation Cent	res :									
IP 6.1	Teleprinter Lines	• •	10 .00	2 ·44	3 ·25	3 ·50	3 -20	0 14 ·50	_	2 ·90	_
	Total		10 .00	2 ·44	3 -25	3 50	3 .20	14 · 50		2 90	
	7. Film Corporation	:									
IP 7.1	Share Capital contri tion to Punjab Filr and News Corpor tion	ns	5 .00	7 ·00	5 .00	5 .00	9 ·72	2 25 .00	25 .00	5 ·00	5 ⋅00
	Total		5 .00	7 00	5 00	5.00	9.72	25 00	25 00	5 00	5. 00
	Grand Total	••	180 .00	107 ·87	67 80	50 .00	68 ·78	325 00	25 00	65 00	5 00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985_90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: LABOUR AND LABOUR WELFARE

NI		CiAl.	1000 40	4040 64	198	4-85		h Plan 90	198	5-86
Nai	mes of the Schemes/ Projects	Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	ture)	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1		3			-	-	_		10
	Labour and Labour Welfare		- 							
LW 1.1	Setting up of enforce- ment machinery for the Welfare of agricultural labour	e 3 43	3 -32	3 -60	3 ⋅50	5 -50	\$ 00		1 .00	سطند
	Total	3 ·43	3 ·32	3 .60	3 .50	5 .50	5 00		1 00	
	2. Working conditions and safety									
LW 2.1	Strengthening of en- forcement machinery for Minimum Wages Act, 1948	· -	ـــند	-		شست	5 ⋅00	<u> </u>	1 -00	· <u></u>
LW 2.2	Strengthening of Factory Inspectorate	8 ·27	2 80	2 ·94	3 .00	3 -55	ģ ⋅0Ò	سيند	1 60	<u>ن</u>
:	Total	8 ·27	2 -80	<u>2</u> .94	3 .00	3.55	13 00		2 60	
	3. General Labour Welfare_	ne i								
Ĺ₩ 3.1	Setting up of industrial hygienic laboratory	2 .80	1 -12	0 .50	0 -50	ò ·50	1 00	_	0.410	<u>:</u>
	Total	2 ·80	- 1·12	0.50	0.50	0.50	<u>1</u> .00		0.10	
	NEW SCHEMES					- -	- 			
L W 4.1	the strength of Medi- cal Inspectors of				•					ž
, .	Factories in the State	_	_		<u>-</u>		4 ·50		0.80	
•	Total	-	-	·	_	خسب	4.50		0.80	
	Total Labour Welfare	14 50	7 ·24	7·04	7.00	9 .55	23 .50		4 .50	
	EMPLOYMENT SERV	ICES							v _{ey} :	
,	1. Expansion of Employment Services	6 ·00	ŝ ·38	3 -10	4 00	4 -01	Ś ·0Ò		1 -00	
	Total	6.00	5 .38	3.10	4.00	4 -01	5.00 -		1.00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985:86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: LABOUR AND LABOUR WELFARE

					1984	L-85		Seve	nth Plan	
Name	es of the Schemes/ Projects	Sixth- Five	1980 83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	Approved	Anticia	1985	5_ 90	198	35-86
	Flojects	Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expen- diture	Expen- diture	Outley	pated	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	<u>-</u>	3		5	6		8		10
	III. INDUSTRIAL TR	RAINING								
	A Craftsmen Training	<u>-</u>								
IT(C) 1.1	Substitution of un popular trade with popular ones and introduction of new trades in ITIs and addition to and re placement of tools and equipment	1 	20 · 54	5 · 6 1	11 ·20	10 ·68	70 ·00	<u></u>	11 -75	; <u> </u>
IT(C) 1.2	Training, Retraining, Seminars, Study Tou of staff trainees	rs	2 96	6 · 0 ·90) 1.00	0 1.0	0 5 0	0 - %	1 0	0 _
IT(C) 1.3	Completion of ITIs buildings and cons- truction of buildings for remaining ITIs	30 .00	15 ·42	6 80	8 00	10 .00	50 00	50 .00	20 .00	20 ·00
IT(C) 1.4	Training-cum-Place- ment Cell	4 ·00	1 12	0 ·16	0 80	0 25	Transferre	ed to Non-	Pan side	
IT(C) 1.5	Mobile Trg. Centres in Rural Areas	0 ·50		_	-	_	Not imple	emented	_	
IT(C) 1.6	Conversion of RATCs/ JTS/GIS into ITI	40 .00	13 ·10	7 94	· 8 ·70	A: 8:33	Dropped	· .	· .	
IT(C) 1.7	Modernisation of Industrial Training Institutes under UND ILO		12 ·24	2 ·87	9 00	4 66	10 00	1 00	2 .00	1 ·00
IT(C) 1.8	Establishment of Advanced Training Instt. in Farm Machinery and Power in the State			_	3 00	····· 3 ·0 0	20 00 -	20 00	0 -50	0 ⋅50
IT(C) 1.9	Expansion of Industrial Training Institute located in rural areas		_		· -		20 .00	•	1 00	
IT(C) 1.10	Opening of New ITIs in Rural/unrepre sented minorities con- centrated areas	: <u>-</u>	_			-	25 00	15 00	5 00	5 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: LABOUR AND LABOUR WELFARE

									(Rs. in lak)	1s)
					19	984-85	Seve	enth Plan		
Name of the Sche Project	me/	Sixth Five	1980_ 83 Actual	1983-84 A ctual	Approved	Antici-	198	5_90	198	85-86
·		Year Plan (1980— 85 Approved Outlay	Expd.	Expd.	Outlay	pated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
1			3	4	5	6	7 - 7	8	9	10
IT(C) 1.11 Providing indent Feeder operating set Indl. Trg. I	s Diesel ts in	_	_	_			25 00	_	5 .00	_
IT(C) 1.12 Strengthening Examination creation of Room at th quarters office	Cell and Record te head-	_	_	-		<u>-</u>	4 ·00		0 25	
Total		163 .00	65 ·32	24 .28	 -		229 .00	86.00	46 · 50	26.50
B. Apprentice	ship Trg.									
IT(C) 1.13 Apprenticeshi ing Wing	p Train-	3 ⋅00	1 .03	0 ·21	0 ·70	0 .70	Transferr	ed to Non-	Plan side	2. 4
IT(C) 1.14 Related Instr Centre at S Nagar		5 ∙00	1 -11	0 ·63	0 ·60	0 ·70	Transferr	ed to Non-	-Plan side	
Total (B)	.,	8 .00	$\frac{1}{2\cdot 14}$	0.84	1 ·30	1 -40				
C. Women Tr	ain ing									
IF(S) 2.1 Completion o ing building construction buildings for	s and of new r Govt.								*	
Indi: Schools Govt. Indi. Trg. Instts. fo	Teachers '		22 19	7 ·10	9 00	10 ·40	65 · 0 0	65 .00	13 00	13 .00
IT(S) 2.2 Study Tours ing and Re Educational Tours, Semi Conferences, and T.A. to	training, Study nars and									
and T.A. to Medical & P	Trainees, ériodicals	3 ·50	1 -31	0 ·37	0 .50	0 ·50	3 ⋅50		0 ·50	***

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II —SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: LABOUR AND LABOUR WELFARE

Name of	the Scheme/Project	Sixth Five-Year	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984	-85	Seventh 1		1985-	86
t en de	*	Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expd.	Expd	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
T(S) 2.3	Modernisation and replacement of machinery and equipment in Girls Schools	9 .00	4 ·36	3 ·23	2 .00	2 ·50	12 .00	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	3 00	
T(S) 2.4	To provide deficient staff according to norms in the existing Govt. Indl. Schools for Girls	·	_	·		-	5 00	4 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
TT(S) 2.5	Opening of New Industrial Schools for Girls and introduction of additional seats in the existing Schools	10 -00	10 ·62	4 ·70	2 .00	4 .00	5 00		1 00	·
IT(S) 2.6	Opening of Training- cum-Production Centres	5 .00	3 ·60	0 ·85	0 ·50	1 .00	_	· · · · ·		
IT(S) 2.7	Opening of Teachers Trg. Classes	5 00	4 · 70	2 · 14	1 .00	2.00	. -		- 150 Mi	_
IT(S) 2.8	Strengthening of Inspecto Cell for Women Training	rate		_			2.00	, 11	0 · 50	-
	Total C	52 · 50	46·78	17 · 39	15 · 00	20 · 40	92 · 50	65 00	18 00	13 · 00
	D—Professional Training	-1.1	(o i di	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>
IT(S) 3.1	Strengthening and Development of faculty of Arts and Crafts Teachers Training							i.	A Section of	1
	Institutes	1.00					-	 ,		
	Total of 'D'	1.00			<u> </u>		- ,			
	Total Industrial Trainin (A, B, C & D)	g 224·50	114 · 24	42 · 51	58 00	59 · 7 2	321 50	151 .00	64 · 50	39 · 50
	Grand Total	245 -00	127 · 00	52 · 64	69 .00	73 · 28	350 .00	151 .00	70 .00	39 · 50

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES AND BACKWARD CLASSES

									(Rs. in la	khs)
	2 14 2 4 2 4 2 4 2 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	4.7	1000 00	1002.04	1984	-85	Seventi 1985-		19 85	86
. Name of	f the Schemes/Project	Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual	1983-84 Actual Expd.	Approved outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Education Programme:						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	17.5		
SC 1.1	Free books & stationery to S.C. students	238 ·28	107 · 00	60 · 00	60 · 00	60 · 00	570 · 00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	80 · 00	
SC 1.2	Grants for the purchase	o f —						* f :	°a ve	
	(a) Medical & Engg. books (State share)	10 · 00	3 · 19	2 · 00	2.00	1 ·35	10 00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2 00	
	(b) Law books	2 ·90	1 · 30	—	0.60	0 · 40	3 · 00	-	0 · 60	_
SC 1.3	(a) Technical training in industrial trades	94 · 53	23 · 90	7.90	15 00	8 00	40.00	<u> </u>	6.00	
	(b) Construction of an advanced I.T.I	_	_	_	_	_	20 · 00	20 · 00	1 · 00 (Token)	1 ·00 (Token)
SC 1.4	Grants to Scheduled Castes girl students studying in Post-Matric & Post -Graduate classes	72 00	22 45	12.75	13 00	13 · 00	143 00	er Till 27	20.00	_
SC 1.5	Coaching and allied scho	emes—						sf.	4	
i e	(a) Coaching for IAS/ and allied services/PCS & allied services/LIC ar Banking Services (State	ıd Ə	6 .	. ,	ji					w *
	share)	9 · 10	4 · 50	1 · 50	3 · 40	3 · 90	25 00		3 ⋅60	
	(b) Coaching for Steno- graphy (State share)	12 -20	2 45	2 00	3.00	4.00	12 ·00	οΩ n (c <u>←</u>	2 · 50	
	(c) Construction of a residential institute				-	-	35 00	35 ·00	0 · 10 (Token)	0·10 (Token)
SC 1.6	Girl Hostels (State share	4 · 55	1 · 50	1 .60	1 .00	1 .00	3 .00		(0 - 60	_
SC 1.7	Imparting of industrial training to S.C. women	72 · 15	5 · 43	3 .00	5 · 00	5 · 00	· - -		†	_
SC 1.8	Grants to students studying in Medical and Engg. Colleges			14 40	14.00	14 · 00	80 · 00	ام : ک _{المس}		
SC 1.9	Awards to brilliant S.C. students	<u>(2</u> 0)	<u>~</u>	<u> </u>	· 1·00	7 · 00	100 · 00	נט ועל		
SC 1.10	Grants to primary stude of parents engaged in unclean occupations		_	Maria Z	, -		າຈຸກຄຄ 250∻0 0	ب ش اع(50 .00	*? —
SC 1.11	B.Ed & J.B.T. training to Scheduled Castes Graduates and Matri- culates		1 · 1/8	-	· <u>-</u>	· <u> </u>	frii.	بة و الله و 	:	

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT—II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES AND BACKWARD CLASSES

_									(Rs.	in lakhs)
Name o	f the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five- Year Plan (198085)	Actual	1983-84 Actual	198	4-85	Seventl 1985-		1985	-86
		Approved Outlay	ture	expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Anticipa- ted expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
SC 1.12	Coaching to Scheduled Caste Students		13 ·81		0 · 50		10 · 00		1 · 50	_
SC 1.13	Opportunity cost for primary girls students			_	-	_	374 00	_	48 · 30	·
SC 1.14	Package of educational assistance to the children of sweepers, scavengers, flayers, tanne etc.				35 · 00			_	_	
	Total	680 · 51	186 · 71	104 · 55	153 · 50	117 · 65	1675 · 00	55 .00	244 · 50	1 ·10
	2. Economic Uplift									
SC 2.1	Subsidy for the purchas	• of								
50 2.1	(a) Agricultural Land/	c 01—				•				
	wells/stamp duty	75 · 70	16 · 19	. 9.70	12 · 40	6 · 14		_	-	
	(b) Land for fodder and small industrial units	đ		****			100 · 00	_ `	10 .00	
SC 2.2	Share capital contribution of Punjab Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation		141 ·00	20 · 00	20 · 00	20.00	100 00	100 -00	20 ·00	20 ·0 0
	Share capital contribution to the Pb. Scheduled Castes Land Developm & Finance Corporatio (State share)	nent	306.00	153 -00	51 00	51 ⋅00	255 00	255 00	25 · 50	25 ·50
SC 2.4	Interest subsidy									
	(a) Scheduled Castes	574 · 65	135 · 00	50 .00	50 · 00	5 · 00	300 · 00		40 .00	
-	(b) Backward Classes	190 · 60	45 .00	40 .00	20 · 00	44 · 00	145 · 00	_	40 .00	
SC 2.5	Issue of Yellow Cards	_	18 ·03	_	·	4.80	5 · 00	_	1.00	· —
	Total	1124 · 95	661 · 22	272 · 70	153 · 40	130 · 94	905 · 00	355.00	136 · 50	45 · 50
	3. Health, Housing and other Programmes									
SC.3.1	Construction of dharan shalas/chupals	258 30	99 · 68	10 ·00	10 · 00	10 ·00	150 · 00	_	20 0	o –
SC 3.2	Environmental improve ment of Harijan baswat including drinking wat units	s	276 · 05	104 · 01	149 · 00	149 ·00	650 00		82 · 00	
SC 3.3	Grants to sweepers/ scavengers, flayers & tanners for constructio	n								
	of houses	170 -90	85 · 12	40 · 00	40 · 00	40 · 00	60 · 00		10 · 00	

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II—SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: WELFARE OF SCHEDULED CASTES AND BACKWARD CLASSES

3. W		ar a ser	4000 0-	4004.0	1984	1-85		enth Plan 5—90	1985-8	36
N ame of	f the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980-85) Approved Outlay	1980—83 Actual Expd.	1983-84 Actual Expd.	Approved Outlay	Anticipated Expd.	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content	Approved outlay	Of which capital content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
SC 3.4	Removal of untouch (State share)	ability			· —		10 ·00		2 · 00	
SC 3.5	Legal Aid	1 ·50	0 13	0.07	0 · 10	0 · 14			_	
SC 3.6	Assistance to Schedu Castes for manurial		41 53	23 · 61	10 · 00	5 · 00	_			_
SC 3.7	Supply of Nutritive for the children below to S.C. & B.C.	Food Inging 70.00	_				_	_	_	
	Total	1309 · 09	502 - 51	177 ·69	209 · 10	204 · 14	870 .00		114.00	_
4.	. Welfare of Vimukat	Jaties								
SC 4.1	Grants to Vimukat Ja for the construction houses	aties of 85 45	41 ·76	24 · 00	24 · 00	14 · 00	50 ⋅00	, -	5.00	,
	Total	84 · 45	41 · 76	24 · 00	24 00	14 · 00	€ 50.00		5 .00	
	Grand Total	3200 ·00	1392 · 20	578 · 94	540 · 00	466 · 73	3500 · 00	410 00	500 .00	46 60

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SOCIAL WELFARE

Names o	of the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five-Year	1980—83 Actual	Actual	198	34-85	Seventh F	Plan 90	19	85-86
* *** **:		Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital t Conten
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Direction and Administra	tion:								4=
SW 1 ·1	Research, training and Administration	1 3 · 70	1 ·32	0.69	0.96	0 .86	5 ·50	· :	1 .00	1 ;
	Total	3 · 70	1 ·32	0 · 69	0.96	0 ·86	5 ·50		1 .00	
	Women and Children We	lfare :	,	/			•			
SW 2 ·1	Financial assistance to dependent children	123 .00	50 ·76	24 · 61	25 -00	25 .00	60-00	, ; ,	11 -40	· . —
SW 2·2	Construction of certified schools	31 -20	10 -42	4 .95	5 -00	5 ⋅00	50 00	50 00	15 -00	15 .00
SW 2 ·3	Services for children in need of care and pro- tection (State Share)	8 .00	0 ·73	0 ·26	1 .00	1 .00	3 .00	•	0 ·60	
SW 2 ·4	Financial assistance to widows and destitute women	195 00	88 .75	89:50	50 ·39	, 81 ·30	145 00	···	20 00	
SW 2 · 5	Home for widows and destitute women	4 -00	0 ·54	0 ·25	0 ·70	0 -45	3 ⋅00		0 ·60	
SW 2 ·6	Share capital contribu- tion to the PUNWAC	80 .00	35 .00	24 ·00	24 ·00	24 .00	125 -00	125 .00	25 .00	25 00
SW 2:7	Interest subsidy to the PUNWAC for interest free loans to economically weaker women		10 ·00	1 ·00	1.00	1 ∙00	25 00		4 ·00	
SW 2 · 8	I.Y.C	28 .00	_	_	-		_		-	-
	Total	469 ·20	196 ·20	144 ·57	107 .09	137 · 75	411 .00	175 ·00	76 ·60	40 .00
	Welfare of Handicapped		 							
SW 3 · 1	Scholarships to handi- capped	1 ·10	0 ·20	0 -03	0 •20	0.05	0 ·50		0 ·10	· 🗕
SW 3 ·2	Supply of prosthetic aid to the handicapped	l 3 ⋅00	0 ·87	0 ·16	0 ·50	0 ·05	1.00	_	0 ·15	
SW 3 · 3	Financial assistance to disabled persons	10 .00	7 - 24	9 ·90	10 -00	10 400	70 .00		9 .00	<u></u>
SW 3·4	Aid for the rehabilitation of disabled persons	n. 5 ·00	_	2 ·45	7.50	0 ·33	35 -00		8 ·15	-
	Total	19 ·10	8 · 31	12 .54	18 · 20	10 -43	106 - 50	 	· 17·40	

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: SOCIAL WELFARE

Names o	of the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five-Year Plan	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	198	4-85	Seventh 1985	Plan 5—90	198	5-86
		(1980—85) Approved Outlay	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Other Programmes:									
SW 4·1	Grant-in-aid to the vo- luntary welfare organi sations		2 · 26	3 ·81	2 ·00	2 ·00	10 00		2 ·00	_
SW 4 · 2	Grant-in-aid to the PG for the blind	9 ·00	5 · 2 5	1 ·75	1 ·75	1 ·75	10 .00	_	2 ·00	
SW 4 ·3	Drug addiction			_	-		5 .00	_	1 .00	_
	Total	15.00	7 ·51	5 · 56	3 .75	3 · 75	25 00		5 · 00	
	Defence Services Wel	fare;								
SW 5·1	Share capital contribu- tion to the Punjab Ex- servicemen Corporatio		58 -00	20 .00	20 .00	20.00	1 02 ·00	102 -00	20 ·00	20 ·00
SW 5 -2	Interest subsidy to the Ex-servicemen	-	20 -90	15 .00	15 .00	1 ·00	50 .00			_
	Total		78 -90	35 .00	35 .00	21 .00	152 ·00	102 ·00	20 .00	20.00
	Grand Total	507 .00	292 · 24	198 -36	165 -00	173 · 79	700 .00	277 60	120 .00	60 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: NUTRITION

Names of th	Names of the Schemes/Projects		198083	1983-84	1984-	85	Sevent 198	h Plan 5—90	1985	-86
		(1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1 ·	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Nutrition		. 80.00	34 -94	44 ·70	76 .00	68 -00	1650 .00	_	252 .00	· —
	Total .	. 80 -00	34 ·94	44 · 70	76 .00	68 .00	1650 -00		252 00)

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II : SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ECONOMIC SERVICES

Name of		Sixth-Five Year Plan (1980—85)		1983-84	1984	l-85		enth Plan (1985—90)	19	85-86
		Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	STATISTICS									
ST 1.1	Estimation of Capital Formation	15 ·40	7 · 35	2 ·96	3 ·85	3 -92	2 –			- Dropped
ST 1.2	Strengthening of Dis- trict Statistical Officers and Headquarter in the State	35 .00	4 ·25	4 · 26	7.00	6 ∙0	1 –			
ST 1.3	Purchase of Computer Timing/Installation of Computer System	1 -00	_	-	2 ·22	16 ·2	2 14 0	0 -	 14 ·0	o <u> </u>
ST 1.4	Survey and Studies	10 · 2 0			1 ·56	· -	→ 7·0	0 -	- 1 ·0	0 -
ST 1.5	Strengthening of Eva- lulation Section	9 ·90	3 ·71	2 ·06	5 2 ·80	2 · 5	7 -	944 9		-
ST 1.6	Training of Statistical Personnel	8 -50	3 ·62	1 -70	2 ·57	2 ·1	5 -	- -	·	
ST 1.7	Economic Analysis Uni	t 5·00	_			_		-		- Dropped
ST 1.8	Working Class Family Income Expenditure Survey in Punjab		_	_	. <u></u>	. <u>-</u>	 7 ·0	0 -	- 1 ·0	0 -
ST 1.9	Strengthening of Dis- trict Statistical Officers with Class I Officers and Provision of Jeeps		_	-	· -		– 18·0	00 -	- 4·(00 -
ST 1 ·10	Creation of Prices Statistical Cell		-	. <u></u>	_		 9·()O -	- 1·(00 -
ST 1.11	Strengthening of Eva- luation Machinery		_			. ,	7·()0 .	1·C	3 0 - -
ST 1.12	Strengthening of Mini sterial Staff at H.Q		-			. .	_ 10 ·(00	<u> </u>	00 -
ST 1.13	Staff for Group Insur- rance Scheme at Dis- trict level	_		-			6.0	0 -	_ t-0	0
	Total CRRID	85 .00	18 -93	10 -98	3 20.0	0 30			- 24 ·	00 -
	Grand Total	85 00	18 ·93	10 .98	20 .00	30,	87 91 (00	_ 29	00 -
	Planning Machinery									····
PM 1.1	Strengthening of Plan- ning Machinery in the State	50·00	10 ·29	5.0	D 10 ·00) 10 ()O 50 ·(00	<u> </u>	00 -
PM 1.2	Planning Machinery at District Headquarters			 .	- .	_	15	·00	_ 1	-00 -
PM 1.3	Economic Co-ordination and 20-Point Programme		. -		_ 2.0	00 2	· 0 0 10 ·	-00	_ 2	·00 -

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PRINTING AND STATIONERY

									(RS. 1	n lakhs)
Name of	the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five- Year Plan		1983-84	1984	-85		th Plan 85—90	198	5-86
		(1980—85) Approved Outlay		Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Ot which Capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	-1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
P.T. 1.1	Machinery and equip- ment for Ticket Prin- ting Press, Patiala	1 .00	_	_	_		50 ∙00			
P.T. 1.2	Machinery and equipment for Govt. Press, S.A.S. Nagar	21 .00	2 ·29	51 ·31	10.00	10 ·00	46 -4:	5 —	· . –	- <u></u>
P.T. 1.3	 (a) Construction of quarters for Care-Take and Chowkidars at S.A.S. Nagar (b) Addl. Machinery and equipment for S.A.S. Nagar and 	1 ·40		0 · 30		_	_	-		_
P.T. 1.4	Patiala Press Construction of Boundary Wall around the Press Building in the low lying area at S.A.S. Nagar Press (N.S.)	5.00	0.67	1 ·84	_	_	7 · 40	. —) 7·40	4 00	4 00
P.T. 1.5	(a) Staff and material required for Govt. Press S.A.S. Nagar (b) Construction of Govt. Press, S.A.S. Nagar	8·00 4·00	1 ·55 4 ·87	3·50 3·53		24 ·58	190 -95		45·00 —	
P.T. 1.6	Strengthening of Stationery, Publication and Forms Section Creation of Inspection Cell (N.S.)		_			_	4 ∙00	_	0 · 76	_
P.T. 1.7	Apprenticeship scheme for Typewriter Mechanic		0 ⋅16	0 ·05	0 ·13	0 ·13	0 ·60	· <u>·</u>	0 ·12	
P.T. 1.8	Instructors for Impart- ing Training of Type- writer Apprentices at Chandigarh (N.S.)	-	_	•	_		0 ·60		0 ·12	
P.T. 19	Opening of Typewriter Workshop at Faridkot Ropar and Kapurthala	:	5 •64	2 ·80	3 · 54	3 · 67	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_	- -	Transfer- red to Non-Plan
P.T. 1.10	Strengthening of Centra Typewriter Workshop Chandigarh	3 .00	2 ·09	1 ·35	1 ·58	1 ·62	_	_	_	side Dropped
P.T. 1.11	Extension in Press building at Patiala	4.00	2.55	0 ·20	0 .05	0 -05	_	. <u>.</u>	_	Dropped
P.T. 1.12	Construction of quarter for Officers and staff at Patiala	1 ·00	0 -90	0 ·31	0 ⋅10	0 ·10	<u> </u>		· _	
	Total	60.00	20 .72	65 · 19	40 .00	40 .55	300 .00	7 · 40	50 00	4 .00

ŜEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: PUBLIC WORKS

Nam	ne of the Scheme/Projects	Sixth Five-	19808	3 1983-8	4 1984	4-85	Seventh Pl	an	1985-	86
		Year Plan (1980—85)	Actual	Actual	Approved	Anticipa	(1985	90)		
	The management	Approved Outlay		Expendi- ture	Outlay	ted Expendi ture	outlay	Of which Capital content	Approved outlay	Of which Capital content
	1	2	. 3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
	Public Works									
PW-3 ·1	Divisional Offices and Tehsil Buildings	510 ·00	235 ·13	110 -94	115 ·17	146 · 17	600 -00	600 00	186 00	186 -00
PW-3 -2	Courts	57 ·00	26 .99	12 · 2 6	12 00	10 -99	70 .00	70 00	15 00	15 .00
?W-3 ⋅3	Patwar Khanas	70 .00	4 -88	8 69	6 ·83	6.83	34 .00	34 .00	10 .00	10.00
?W-3 ·4	Police Stations	. 150 .00,	108 -93	31 -80	37 .00	50 00	300 .00	300 -00	55 .00	55 ·00
°W-3 ⋅5	Jails	360 ⋅00	156 -59	48 ·09	50 00	50 00	500 00	500 .00	54 .00	54 ·00
°W-3 ⋅6	Circuit Houses/Rest Houses—									
	(i) State Guest House/ other Rest Houses	100 .00	44 ·33	59·56	20 -00	20 .00	50 .00	50 - 00	10 .00	10 -00
	(ii) Extension in Pb. Bhawan at New Delhi			20 .00	20 .00	0 -95	200 -00	200 -00	15 -00	15 -00
°W-3 ∙7	Mini-Secretariat build- ing at Chandigarh	•	30 ·09	21 -12	40 .00	40 .00	246 ·00	246 ·00	40 .00	40 .00
	Total	1247 -00	606 -94	292 ·46	301 .00	324 -94	2000 .00	2000 · 00	385 •00	385 -00

SEVENTHE RIVE-YEAR: PLAN: (1985-90)

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: FOOD

	- 		4000 00	1002 04	1984	F85		h Plan 15—90)	198	5-86 :
Names		Sixth Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	1980—83 Actual Expendi- ture	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which Capital Content	App oved Outlay	Of which Capital Content
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10-
	Food							•		
FD-1	Acquisition of Land fo	r 11 ·00		_	1 ·00		0 10.00	10 .00	1 00	1 .00
FD-2	Construction of Storage Godown at Dhuri	i 6.00	11 ·19	_	Provisio					
\$	Total	17 00	11 · 19		1 .00	1 .00	10 00	10 ·0	0 1.00	1.00

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT II: SCHEMES

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

HEAD: ADMINISTRATIVE TRAINING INSTITUTE

Name of the Schemes/Projects	Sixth Five-	1980-83	1983-84	1984	-85	Seventh 1	Plan		1985	-86
	Year Plan (1980—85) Approved Outlay	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content		proved itlay	Of which Capital content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7		8	9	10
Administrative Training Institute										
tablishment of Administrative Training Institute	50.00	31 -98	14 ·49	17 -00	17 ·0	0 125 00	_	-	3000	. –

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT III Physical Targets and Achievements

Serial	Item		Code No.	. Un	it	Sixth	1980—8	83 1983-84	1984	Se	eventh Plan	1985-86
No						Five-Year Plan (1980—8: Target	r Achieve ment	- Achieve- ment (P)	Target	Anticipated Achievement	(1985—90) Target	Target
1	2	7	3		4	5	6	7	.,. 8	9	10	11
	1 AGRICULTURI	E AND A	LLIED S	ERVI	CES	<u> </u>						
1	Production of Foods (i) Rice-	grains										
	Irrigated		0010	000) Ton	nes						
	Unirrigated	• •	0020	,,	,,	3000	AIRC	4520	4600	5057	5500	4850
	Total	• •	0030	, ,, ,	. <u>.</u>	J 3900	4156	4539	4600	5057	5500	
	(ii) Wheat-									* +		
	Irrigated	• •	0040 ,	,, ,,	, •	1						
, ,	Unirrigated	••.	0050 ,	,, ,,	,	}		· .				
	Total		0060	,, ,	.,	\$ 860	916	9416	6 9300	10183	3 10500	9700
	(iii) Jowar —											
	Irrigated		0070	,,	**	}						
	Unirrigated		0080	,,		' }						
	Total		0090	,,	,,	2 أز	: 4	4 2	_	1	-	
	(iv) Bajra—											
	Irrigated		0100	,,	,,	1						
	Unirrigated	• •	0100	,,	,,	}						
	Total	••	0120	,,	,,	80 أ	50	0 55	5 60	61	60	60
	(v) Maize—											
	Irrigated		0130	,,	,,	1						
	Unirrigated		. 0140	۰,,	,,	}						
	Total		. 0150	,,	,,	J 81	00 5	548 5	36 58	57:	5 74	0 640
	(vi) Other Cereals	s —										
	Irrigated		. 0160	,,	,,	,						
	Unirrigated		. 0170	,,	,,	<u>}</u>						
	Total		0180	,,	,,	} 4	13 12	:8 9	110	0 88	3 100	75
	(vii) Pulses											
	Irrigated		0190	,,	,,)						
	Unirrigated		0200	,,	,,	<u>.</u> }						
	Total		0210	,,	,,	3	75 1	120 1	36 19	0 162	2 200	175
	Total—Foodgrain	ns—				-						
	Irrigated		0220	,,	,,	1						
	Unirrigated	••	0230		,,	}						
	Total		0240		,,	1380	00 141	175 147	78 *1484	0 16127	17100	1550

*Targets revised by Govt of India

SEVENTH FIVE-YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III

Serial No.	Iţem	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five-Year Plan	Achieve-		1984	85	Seventh	1985-86
	·			(1980—85) Targets	ment (P)	ment - (P)	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	Plan (1985—90) Targets	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
2	Commercial Crops— (i) Oilseeds—									
	(a) Minor Oilseeds .	•	000 Tonnes	i						
	Groundnut .	. 0250	,,	105	61	42	60	45	70	50
	Castor seed .	. 0260	"			_	_	·		_
	Seasum .	. 0270	,,	4	5	5	4	5	5	4
	Rapeseed and Mustard	0280	,,	90	72	71	85	140	124	93
	Linseed .	. 0290	,,	1	1		1	1	1	1
	Total—(a) .	. 0300	,,	200	139	118	150	191	200	148
	(b) Others— Soyabean .	. 0310	**				_			
	Sunflower .	. 0320	**	_			_		. _	
	Safflower .	. 0330	,,	_		. -	_		_	_
	Niger Seed .	. 0340	,,	_	_	_	_	_		
	Total (b)	. 0350	,,							
	Total all oil seeds (a+b)	0360	,,	200	139	118	150	191	200	148
	(ii) Sugarcane (cane) .	. 0370	,,	8000	6280	5530	6000	4980	7500	6500
	(iii) Cotton .	. 0380	000 Bales	1450	1218	707	1300	1238	1400	1250
	(iv) Jute and Mesta .	. 0390	,,	_		· <u>-</u>	**********			_
3	Major Horticulture Crops (i) Apple	. 0400	000 Tonnes	· —		_	_	_		
	(ii) Banana .	. 0410	, ,,		_	_		_	· —	
	(ili) Orange .	. 0420	**	5	5	1	1	1	10	. 2
	(iv) Mango .	. 0430	**	7	5	1	1	1	8	1
	(v) Grapes .	. 0440	,,	2	1	1	1	1	5	1
	(vi) Others (specify) .	. 0450	**	8	•	5 , 1	. 1	1	12	2
	Total Hort. Crops .	. 0460	,,	22	17	4	4	- 4	35	6
•	Improved Seeds .			·						
	(i) Production of seeds— (a) Cereals	. 0470	>> .		21 .772	18 -230	35 · 160	To be	60 335	37 · 325
	(b) Pulses .	. 0480	***	_	0 · 174	0.060	0.890	organised Do	_	
	(c) Oil Seeds .	. 0490	,,		0 .008	0.004	0 · 158	Do		
	(d) Cotton .	. 0500	**		0 ·434	0 446	0.965	Do	7 . 800	1 .560
	(e) Jute and Mesta .	. 0510	,,			_		_	<u> </u>	
	Total (i)	. 0520	,,	#1	22 · 38	3 18·740	37 · 173		68 · 135	38 · 885

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III

Serial	74		·Codo	Unit	Clinal	1000 02	1983-84 –	1984-85		Carranth	1985-86
No.	Item		Code No.		Sixth Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Target	1980—83 Achieve- ment (P)		Target	Antici- (pated Achieve- ment	Seventh Plan (1985—90) Target	Target
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(ii) Distribution of Seed	is—									
	(a) Cereals		0530 9	9 0 Tonnes	_	16 · 518	5 · 662	12 195	8 ·461(P)	14 · 370	11.616
	(b) Pulses		0540	**		0 · 368	0 · 058	0 ·980	0 ·054	1 · 54	5 1.000
	(c) Oil Seeds		0550	,,	_	0 · 057	_	0 -385	0 ·075	0 · 550	0.500
	(d)-Cotton		0560		_	0 ·442	0 · 126	1.000	0 · 504	1 ·400	1 · 000
	(e) Jute and Mesta	••	0570	**			_		. <u>–</u>		
	Total (ii)	٠.	0 · 580	,,,		17 · 385	5 · 846	14 · 560	9 · 094	17 - 865	14.116
5	Chemical Fertilizer—										
	(i) Nitrogenous (N)		0 · 590	,	750	626	5 7 07	7 9 0	759	1000	850
	(ii) Phosphatic (P)		0600	***	300	230		275	265	430	300
	(iii) Potassic (K)		0610	"	50	36	32	35	24	. 35	35
	Total (NPK)		0620	,,	1100	892	991	1100	1048	1465	1185
6	Plant Protections:										
	(i) Pesticides consump (Technical Grade	tion									
	Material)		0630	**	5 - 50	4 · 2	0 4:35	5 · 10	4 ·80	8 00	6.00
	(ii) Area Coverage		0640	-000 Hectares	s 6500	7830	83.92	8000	8000	10200	9000
7	Area under distribution	of-	•								
	(i) Fertilizers		0650	**							
	(ii) Pesticides		0660	,,	The whole	area is co	vered under l	Fertilizers a	nd Pesticid	es.	
8	High Yielding Varieties-							į			
	(i) Rice-Total Area Cropped		0670	,,		1319	1482	1475	1645	1600	1550
	Area under HYV		0680	99		1263	1414	1420	1600	1'540	1540
	(ii) Wheat—Total Area Cropped		0690			3054	4 3123	3075	3100	3100	31 5 0
	Area under HYV	••	0700	**		3033		3050	3075	3075	3100
	(iii) Jowar—Total area	a	071 0	,,	- -	505.		5050			:
	Area under HYV	• • •	0720	**		_		_	_	. <u></u> .	
	(iv) Bajra—Total Are			"			- 	,			,-
	Cropped Area	• •	⁷ 0730	**		42		44	59	45	45
	Area under HYV	• •	0740	,,	-	31	30	30	35	30	30

AND ANNUAL PLAN, 1985-86

STATEMENT-III

eral	Item	Code	Unit	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	1984	-85	-Seventh	1985-86
No.	4 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -	No.	,	Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Target	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment- (P)	Target	Anticipated Achievement	Plan (1985—90) Target	Targets
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
•	(v) Maize—Total Area Cropped	0750	,,		305	293	375	303	300	30
	Area under HYV	0760	**		126	127	160	150	130	160
	Total Area under the above five cereals	0770	"		4720	4942	4969	5107	5045	504
	Total Area under the HYV above five Cereals	0780	,,	-	4453	4678	4660	4860	4775	4830
9	Dryland Rainfed Farming-		Number '000 Ha.							· · · · · ·
	(i) Development of Selected Micro-Watersheds—		000 на.							
	(a) No. of watersheds, taken up	0790	,,	-			16	16	20	1
	(b) Area cocered under watersheds	0800	Hects.		-		16000	10000	20000	1600
	(c) Area under land development	0810	**	-			320	363	400	32
	(d) Construction of water harvesting/Storage structures	0 ·820	No.				16	3	3 20	1
	(ii) Area covered outside the selected watersheds b dry farming Practices	y. 0830	No. ")			450	395	400	45
	(iii) Adoption of Dry Farming Practices in and outside the selected watersheds) 						
	(a) Distribution of Seed- cum-Fertilizer drills	0840	No.	panta		. <u> </u>	16	14	1 20	. 1
	(b) Distribution of other improved agricultural implements	0850	,,	_		·	150	140	≥ 29 0	. 15
	(c) Distribution: of Chemical Fertilizers	0860	000 Tonnes	s 			400	368	400	40
	(d) Distribution of improved/drought resistant seeds	0870	>)	_		_	800	580	1008	- 86
	(e) Seedlings planted under afforestation		Lakh No.	1			••	• •	• • •	
	(f) Area covered under Social Forestry	0890	"	• 1		• •				•
	(g) Other Measures (specify)	0900	1)			••	••	• •	••	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT—III

Serial	İtem	Code	Unit	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84 -	1984	4-85	- Seventh	1985-86
No.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	No.		Five-Year Plan (1980—85) Target	Achieve- ment (P)		Target	Anticipated Achievement	Plan (1985—90) Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
10	Land Stock Impovement-		<u> </u>							
	(i) Reclamation of Alka- line Areas	0910	000 hects.	175	99	33	21	24	267	3:
	(ii) Reclamation of saline Areas	0920								
	(iii) Development of Cul- turable Waste lands ar old fallow land for pr ductive uses	nd	39		-		بغنيد	-	عند	
	(iv) Development of Floo Prone/Coastal Saline Area	od- 0940	. "			- -		<u></u> .		-
11	Soil Conservation	• •	Cummulativ	'e					•	
	Area coverage		(Hectares)	•	•					
	(i) Agricultural land	0950	,,	1,0 5,00 0	45215	13312	14000	12600	93500	15350
	(ii) Forest Land	0960	**	_	-	· <u>-</u>		. –	_	
~. .	(iii) Other specify	0970	27		_			-	_	***
12	Cropped Area (Cumulati	ve)—				* *				
	(i) Net	0980	, ,	4500	420	4 4200	4300	4200	4200	4250
	(ii) Gross	0990	000 Hect.	7000	691	7000	7000	7000	7250	7050
13	Agricultural marketing-				_					
	(i) Total No. of markets mandi level		No. (cum.)	_	118	128		130		· ·
	(ii) Regulated market	1010	**		118	128	_	130		
	(iii) Sub-market yards	1020	**	-	494	501		510		
* 45	(iv) Sub-market yards developed	1030	••		49 4	501	_	510	, ~	٠.
14	Storage-	*	• •							
	Owned capacity with	• •	3)							
	(i) State Warehousing Corporation (Prov)	1040	• •	835	510	610	710	710	1210	810
,	(ii) Cooperatives	1050		2126	1 5 49		2012	1847	2426	2026
			**	2144	1947	1143	AVIA	10-77	-720	

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT—III PHYSICAL TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

a : 1	T4	Code	Unit	Circal	198083	1983-84	19	984-85	G1	100505
Serial No.	Item	No.	·	Sixth Five-year Plan (1980—85) Target	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	Seventh Plan (1985—90) Target	1985-86 Target
1	2	. 3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
15	Animal Husbandry and Dairy Products—									
	(i) Milk	1070	000 tonnes	4250	3599	3620	4250	3700	4250	3800
	(ii) Eggs	1080	Millions	. 782	62 9	708	782	825	1460	950
	(iii) Wool	1090	Lakh Kgs.	. 14 ·00	13 · 00	13 · 10	14 · 00	13 · 25	14 · 00	13 · 35
16	Animal Husbandry Programmes—									
	(i) I.C.D. Projects	1100	Nos. Cum	5	5	5	5	5	5	5
	(ii) No. of Frozen Semen (Bull) Stations	1110	Nos. cum	4	3	3	4	4	4	4
	(iii) No. of inseminations performed with exotic bull semen per annum	1120]	n lakhs	6.00	5 · 13	5 ⋅ 61	6.00	6.00	8 ·00	6 · 25
	(iv) No. of cross bred animals (females)	1130	In lakhs	3 · 50	2 ·07	2 · 25	3 · 50	3 · 50	6 · 60	4.00
	(v) Estt. of sheep Breeding Farms	1140 1	Nos. (cum)	3	2	2	2	2	3	3
	(vi) Sheep and Wool Extension Centres	1150	" "	38	38	38	38	38	38	38
	(vii) Intensive sheep deve- lopment projects	1160	"	_	_	_		_		_
	(viii) Intensive Egg and Poultry production- cum-marketing centres	1170	"	3	3	3	3	3	3	3
	(ix) Establishment of Fodder seed pro- duction farms	1180	,, ,,	2,	3	3	3	3	3	3
	(x) Vety. Hospitals	1190	,, ,,	811	769	769	769	769	869	776
	(xi) Vety. Dispensaries	1200	,, ,,	46 0	467	467	467	467	447	465
17.	Dairy Programmes									
	(i) Fluid Milk Plants (including composite and feeder/balancing milk plant in operation	1210	Nos. (cum)	5	3	9	10	10	11	10
	(ii) Milk product factories including creameries in operation	1220	Nos. (Cum)	2	2	5	5	5	7	6
	(iii) Dairy Cooperative unions	1230	Nos. (Cum)	11	10	11	11	11	11	11
	Fisheries—									
	(i) Fish production	000 Tonn	es (Cum)							
	(a) Inland		000 Tonnes	3 · 50	3 · 20	3 ·40	3 · 50	3 · 50	6 · 50	3 · 80
	(b) Marine	1250	(Cum) 000 Tonnes (Cum)	_		_	_			_
	Total	1 2 60	,,	3 · 50	3 · 20	3 · 40	3 · 50	3 · 50	6.50	3 · 80

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT—III

Serial No.	Item	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five Year Plan		1983-84 Achieve-	1984	-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Target
110.				(1980—85) Target		ment	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	(1985—90) Target	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(ii) Mechanised Boats .	. 1270	Nos. (cum)			_		_		
	(iii) Deep sea fishing	1280	Nos. (cum)	_	· _	_	_	_	_	_
	(iv) Fish Seed Produced-	-								
	(a) Fry	1290	Million (cum) –		_			.—	
	(b) Fingerlings	1300	Million (cum	0 · 50	0 · 80	4 · 42	0 · 5 0	0 · 50	2 · 00	0 · 60
	(v)(a) Fish Seed Farms	1310	Nos. (cum)	9	8	8	8	8	11	8
	(b) Nursery Area	1320	Hectares	30	22	25	30	25	30	25
	(vi) No. of Hatcheries	1330	Nos.	-	_		2	_	2	1
19	Forestry— (i) Plantation of Quick Growing Species	. 1340	000 Hect.	_	_	-		_		_
	(ii) Economic and Commercial Species .	. 1350	Do	14 · 00	11 -49	5 · 15		_	-i	
	(iii) Social Forestry .	. 1360	Do	50 .00	27 · 32	13 · 97	18 · 2 8	18 ·28	111 ·30	23 · 71
	(iv) Afforestation-									
	(a) Trees Planted .	. 1370	000 Nos.	95032	114700	67037	52675	52675	241300	52700
	(b) Trees Survived .	. 1380	Do	_	_	_	_		<u> </u>	
	(v) Communications—									
	(a) New Roads .	1390	Kms.		_	_	***************************************	22	-3	
	(b) Improvement of existing roads .	. 1400	Kms.	-	_	_	_		_	_
	(vi) Production of Some Selected forest Product	s								
	(a) Timber .	. 1410	000 cu Metre	es —	263 · 50	70 ·00	75 ⋅00	75 -00	450 · 00	75 .00
	(b) Fuelwood .	. 1420	Do	_	113 ·10	22 ·00	25 · 00	2 5 · 00	150 .00	25 ·00
	(c) Bamboos— .	. 1430	000 National	Tonnes						
	Commercial .	. 1440		_	0 ·97		1 ·00	1 ·00	5 · 00	1 .00
	Industrial .	. 1450		_	_		_	<u></u>	_	_
	(d) Minor forest produ	ct								
	Tendu Leaves .	. 1460	000 Standard	i —	_			_	-	_
	Sal Seed .	. 1470	bags 000 Quintals	_	_	_	_	_	_	
	Others—									
	Kulu Gum .	. 1480	Do	_	_	_	_	_	-	
	Other Gums .	. 1490	$\mathbf{D_0}$	_	_	_	_	_	<u>-</u>	_
	Натта .	. 1500	Do	_						

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III

erial No.	Item	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five- Year Plan	1980—83 Achieve-	1983-84 Achieve-	1984	-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86
110.		110.		(1980—85) Target		ment	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	1985—90 Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	II. Rural Development:									
20	I.R.D.P.									
	(i) Beneficiaries Identified	1510	Nos.	744000	-			_	_	
	(ii) Beneficiaries assisted	1520	,,	94400	248663	72963	70800	74136	181200	51920
	(iii) Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribe beneficiaries	1530	,,	47200	119308	41235	35400	41606	90600	25960
	(iv) Beneficiaries assisted under Industries Services and Business (I.S.B.)	1540	"	21200	94614	35271	16000	42480	126840	36344
	(v) Youths trained/being trained under TRYSEM	1550	,,	17500	27894	16331	17500	11870	23600	4720
	(vi) Youths Self-employme	nt 15 6 0	,,	10000	15634	10604	16500	5868	28600	4720
	(vii) Scheme for strengthen of Administration	ing								
	(a) No. of posts sanctioned*	1570	>>	_	12	20		_	259	_
	(b) No. of these filled	1580	,,		12	20	_			
	(viii) Development of Word and Children in Rural Areas (DWCRA)	nen				•				
	No. of Groups organise strengthened	ed/ 1590	,,	_	_	_	40	_	2000	200
21	N.R.É.P.									
	(i) Employment generated	1600	Lakh mandays	35 ·00	61 ·7 6	17 ·45	15.34	17 ·06	76 - 35	15 27
	(ii) Details of physical assets created	1610								
	(a) Pavement of streets		Lac. Sq. Mtrs.	_	46.72	27 ·52	22 ·15	25 · 37	78 - 20	15 · 64
	(b) Construction of drain	ıs	K.M.		10442	1376	1825	1395	4300	860
	(c) Plants supplied		Lakh Nos. Hectares	=	396·8 2	92 ·01 600	1600	1600	12640	2528
	III. COOPERATION									
	(i) Short term loans	1820	Rs. crores	325 .00	312 · 69	311 -40	325 00	330 -00	600 · 00	350 .00
	(ii) Medium term loans	1830	"	6.00	2 · 59	2.00	6.00	6.00	10 · 00	4 · 00
	(iii) Long term loans	1840	,,	230 00	117 - 75	165 - 76	220 - 56	217 · 16	350 00	55 .00
	(iv) Retail sale of fertilisers	1850	,,	230 ·00	179 -01	216 · 00	230 · 00	190 -00	300 00	192 -00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III

Serial	Item	Code	Unit		1980-83	1983-84	1984-	85	Seventh - Plan	1985-86
No.		No.		five year plan (1985—90) Target	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	Anticipat- ed Ach.		Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(v) Agricultural produce marketed	1860	Rs. crores	350 · 00	577 ·25	223 · 54	350 -00	245 · 10	450 · 00	300.00
	(vi) Retail sale of consumer goods by urban consu- mer co-operatives	1870	>>	5.00	8 · 47	4 · 00	4.00	4.00	5.00	4.00
	(vii) Retail sale of consumer goods through co-opera- tives in rural areas	1880	99	50.00	60 11	26 · 05	25 · 00	20 · 00	50 · 00	25 ·00
	(viii) Co-operative Storage	1890	Lakh tonnes	21 ·26	15 ·49	17 · 25	20 · 12	18 -47	24 · 26	20 · 26
	(ix) Processing units									
	(a) Organised	1900	No. (Cum.)	49	61	64	67	67	97	73
	(b) Installed	1910	3 7	49	54	58	59	59	91	60
IV. 25	IRRIGATION AND FLOO CONTROL Minor Irrigation—	D								
(i) Ground water—									
	(a) Potential created	1 92 0	000 Hect.	10 · 00	5 .025	2.475	2 · 400	2 400	9 · 750	1 ·800
	(b) Utilisation	1930	Do	N.A.	N.A.	. N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.
	(ii) Surface (Water Courses)									
	(a) Potential created	1940	Do .	116 · 00	52 · 341	28 ·048	27 · 12	27 · 12	34 -400	22 ·400
	(b) Utilisation	19 5 0	Do	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.	N.A.
26	Major and Medium Irrigat	ion—								
(i) Potential created	1960	Do	197 · 100	85 .700	26.510	23 -90	23 · 90	191 -60	28 .00
	(ii) Utilisation	1970	Do.	197 · 100	75 · 5 00	24 · 510	22 .00	22 ·00	193 ·60	28 .00
27	Flood Conjed									
	Area provided with protection	1980	Do	112 ·00	52 ·00	29 · 70	8 ·00	8 ·00	20 ·00	7.00
28	Command Area Develop-									
((i) Area covered by field channels	1990	Do	_	_				_	
	(ii) Area covered by land levelling	2000	Do	_	_	_	_	_		_
Pow	er									
	(i) Installed Capacity (Cumulative)	2010	MW	2209	1674	1896	2459	2325	3093	2460 · 50
	(ii) Electricity Generated (during)	2020	MKWH	N.A.	17966	7378	8493	7663	57603	9416
	(iii) Electricity sold (during)	2030	MKWH	N.A.	14410	59 57	6880	6207	47029	7646
	(iv) Transmission lines (220KV and above)	2040	Km.	1347	97 1	1038	_	136	1122	66

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III

Serial]	(tem		Code	Unit	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	198	14-85	Seventh	1985-86
Nø.				No.		Five Year Plan (1980-85) Targets	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	Anti- cipated Achieve- ment	- Plan (1985-90) Target	Target
1	• •	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
V.	RUR	AL ELECTRIFICA	TION	Į								
		Village electrified		2 050	All the 1212	6 inhabited	villages of	State stand	electrified	by 10th Ma	y, 1976.	
		Pumpsets energised b		2060	No.	165300	71005	47545	20000	25459	54290*	8910∳
	yea		·		Plan & Plan	(1980-85						
		Tubewells energised Hectricity (comulative		2070	No.	427567	334026	382893	402893	408352	508352	433352
VI.	IND	USTRIES AND MI	NER	AĹS								
	Villa	ge and Small Industr	ies—									
	(i) S	mall Scale Industries	-									
	(a)	Units functioning	2	2080	No. 000(Cum)	88637	76947	88855	88637	100655	140899	10889
	(b)	Production	2	2090	Rs. Lakhs "	147800	115171	12287	147800	132039	2 12600	145200
	(c)	Persons employees	2	2100	No. '000' "	554	454	495	554	546	880	601
	(ii) I	Industrial Focal Point	\$									
	(a)	Estates/Area Functioning	2	2110	Nos. (cum)	18	15	15	15	15	18	10
	(b)	No. of Units	:	2120	Nos.	600	458	500	685	685	800	700
	(c)	Production	:	2130	Rs. Lakhs"	N.A.	<u> </u>				<u></u>	
	(d)	Employment	:	2140	No.	12000	10000	10450	12218	12218	14000	12500
	(iii)	Handloom Industry-	-									
	(a)	Production	2	2150	M. Metres"	40	36	38	40	40	50	42
	(b)	Employment		2160	No. 000"	27	24	2 5	27	27	33	29
		Powerloom Industry										
		Production			M. Metres	225	2 05	216	225	225	2 75	235
		Employment	3	2180	No. 000"	60	58	59	60	60	65	61
		ericulture—										,
	(i)	Production of Raw-			_	3.5	3.3	3.2	3.5	3.5	6.00	4 · 8
	(ii)	Employment	2	(200	No. '000"	1 ·00	0 · 08	0.09	1 ·00	1 .00	1 · 3	1.2
		Handicrafts—			n'i i							
		Production			Rs. lakhs (cum	}		Training Pro	ogramme			
	7::/	Employment	2	2250	No. '000''	ī						

^{*}Only plan target.

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III: SCHEMES

Serial		Item	Code	e Unit	Sixth Five		1983-84	1984	-85	Seventh	1985-86
No.					Year Plan (1980—85) Target		Achieve- ment	Target	Anti- cipated Achieve- ment	Plan 1985-90 Target	Target
1.		2		3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(a)	Within the purview of KVIC—	ıf								
		Production	2260	Rs. Lakhs"	4307 - 5	2307 · 53	2590 -33	2925 -55	2925-55	5455-00	3413 · 30
		Employment	2270	No. '000''	139	53 · 8	42 · 9	51-00	51 .00	100 .00	58 -00
	(b)	Outside the purview KVIC—	of								
		Production	2280	Rs. lakhs"	2000	1342	1600	2000	2000	-	.
		Employment	2290	No. '000'	7 · 50	6.40	6 · 70	7 · 50	7 - 50		., -
		District Industries entres									
	(a)	Units Registered .	2300	No.	55900	33217	11878	11700	11700	40000	8000
	(p)	No. of artisans assisted	2310	No. '000'	4.5	3 · 00	4-00	5.00	5.00	10-90	6.00
	(c)	Financial assistance obtained from the financial institutions including banks	2320	Rs. lakhs	1500	565	87 8	1178	1178	· 31 7 8	1578
4	(d)	Staff in position (as	•								
		General Manager .	. 2330	Nos.	12	12	12	~ 12	. 12	12	12
		Functional Managers	2340	Nos.	44	18	17	44	44	48	48
	7.	TRANSPORT									
30	Roa	ds	•								
	(i) i	State Highways—									
	(a)	Surfaced	2360	KMS (Commu tive)	ıla- 1900	1900	1900	1900	1900	1900	1900
	(b)	Unsurfaced .	. 2370	29		<u> </u>					(
		Total	2380) ,,	1900	1900	1900	1900	1900	1900	1900
	(ii) 1	Major District Roads-	-								
		Surfaced		**	2100	Ž100	2100	2100	2100	2100	2100
		Unsurfaced .	2 400	19		وقفيور	ونضو				
		Total .	2410	, »	2100	2100	2100	2100	2100	2100	2100
	(iii)	Other District Roads-					of T - modern or			and a fitting of the	~
	-	Surfaced .	*	**	2448	2415	2421	2431	2431	2471	2440
		Unsurfaced	. 2430					-	⊷		
	-	Total .	2440	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	2448	2415	2421	2431	2431	2471	2440

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III-SCHEMES

No.	Item		Code No.	. T	Jn it	Sixth Five 1 Year Plan 1980—85 Target		983-84 Achieve- — ment	te		Seventh Plan 1985—90 Target	1985-86 Target
1	2		3		4	5	6	L	8	9	10	11
(iv)	Village roads—											
(a)	Surfaced		2450	,,		25824	25335	25752	26052	26052	26082	26082
(b)	Unsurfaced		2460	,,				_	_			_
	Total		2470	,,		25824	25335	25752	26052	26052	26082	26082
(iv)	Total Roads—											
· -	Surfaced		2480	,,		32272	31750	32173	32483	32483	33023	32522
(b)	Unsurfaced		2490	,,				_		_	_	
	Total		2500	,,		32272	31750	32173	32483	32483	33023	32522
	(611)											
	Total enrolmen	it—										
	•		2560	0	' 000	1064	1157	1161	1180	1198	1260	1205
(a)	Total enrolmen		2560 2570		' 000	1064 907	1157 934	1161 94 1	1180 956	1198 962	1260 1025	1205 980
	Total enrolmen Boys)								
(a)	Boys Girls		2570)	,,	907	934	941	956	962	1025	980
(a)	Boys Girls Total		2570	0	,,	907	934	941	956	962	1025	980
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age	 group	2570 2580	0	,,	907 1971	934 2091	941 2102	956 2136	962 2160	1025	9 8 0 2185
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys	group	2570 2580 2590	0	,,	907 1971 109 · 69	934 2091 119 ·37	941 2102 120 ·06	956 2136 122 ·03	962 2160 123 ·46	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·37
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls	group	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510	0	,,	907 1971 109 ·69 100 ·00	934 2091 119 · 37 104 · 19	941 2102 120 ·06 104 ·32	956 2136 122 · 03 106 · 01	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·37
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Total Enrolment of S	group	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510	0	,,	907 1971 109 ·69 100 ·00	934 2091 119 · 37 104 · 19 112 · 08	941 2102 120 ·06 104 ·32 112 ·46	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Total Enrolment of S Castes—	group 	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510 led	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	"	907 1971 109 · 69 100 · 00 105 · 00	934 2091 119 · 37 104 · 19 112 · 08	941 2102 120 ·06 104 ·32 112 ·46	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Enrolment of S Castes— Boys	group chedu	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510 led	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	·000	907 1971 109 ·69 100 ·00 105 ·00	934 2091 119 · 37 104 · 19 112 · 08	941 2102 120 · 06 104 · 32 112 · 46	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0'	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8; 0 386 4 278	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92 373 269
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Penrolment of S Castes— Boys Girls Total Total Percentage to age Boys Girls	group chedu	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510 led 20	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	"000 "	907 1971 109 · 69 100 · 00 105 · 00	934 2091 119·37 104·19 112·08	941 2102 120 ·06 104 ·32 112 ·46 2 333 242	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35 295 239	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0·	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8; 0 386 4 278	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92 373 269
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Fortil Enrolment of S Castes— Boys Girls Total Total	group chedu	2570 2580 2590 2600 2510 led 20	620	"000 "	907 1971 109 · 69 100 · 00 105 · 00	934 2091 119·37 104·19 112·08	941 2102 120 ·06 104 ·32 112 ·46 2 333 242	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35 295 239	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0·	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8; 0 386 4 278	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92 373 269
(a)	Boys Girls Total Percentage to age Boys Girls Total Penrolment of S Castes— Boys Girls Total Total Percentage to age Boys Girls	group chedul 	2570 2580 2600 2510 led 20 . 26	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 30 40	"000 "	907 1971 109 · 69 100 · 00 105 · 00 266 227 493	934 2091 119·37 104·19 112·08	941 2102 120 · 06 104 · 32 112 · 46 2 333 242 575	956 2136 122 ·03 106 ·01 114 ·35 295 239 534	962 2160 123 ·46 106 ·18 115 ·0' 340 25	1025 2285 130 ·78 104 ·19 7 107 ·8; 0 386 4 278 664	980 2185 123 ·46 107 ·57 2 115 ·92 373 269 642

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III: SCHEMES

Seria1	Item		Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five		1983-84	198	4-85	Seventh	1985-86
No.					Year Plan 1980—85 Target	Achie- vement	Achieve- ment	Target	Anti- cipated Achieve- ment	Plan 1985-90 Targets	Target
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(c) Enrolment of S Tribes—	Scheduled	i								
	Boys		2680	'000'	_	_	_			_	_
	Girls		2690	••				_	-	-	-
	Total	• •	2700	**							
	Percentage to age-g	roup									
-	Boys	••	2710				_	_	_	_	•
n	Girls	• •	2720		_					_	—
	Total	•••	2730		_		_		-		·
	(d) Classes VI-VII group 11-14)	II (Age-									**************************************
	Boys	••	2740	,,	540	477	480	490	499	552	50
	Girls	••	2750	**	330	327	342	347	348	385	352
	Total		2760	,,	870	804	822	837	847	937	85
	Percentage to age-g	roup						*			
	Boys		2770		91 ·75	79 -39	81 ·56	84 ·95	88 · 30	95 02	88 -83
	Girls	••	2780		65 •05	60 -93	64 · 30	60 ·81	66 - 57	70·8 1	67.3
	Total	·	2790		71 ·65	70 ·68	73 -37	75 · 8 1	82 ·40	83 ·31	78 -50
	Enrolment of Scheo Castes—	iuled									
	Boys		2800	' 00'	141	113	103	96	103	113	105
	Girls	••	2810	,,	86	51	57	69	59	64	60
	Total		2820	,,	227	164	160	165	162	177	165
	Percentage of age-g	roup								,	
	Boys		2830	,,	83 ·67	72 -23	70 •00	66 · 57	71 -42	77 -81	72 ·30
	Girls	• •	2840	••	41 ·35	36 ·01	42 ·87	52 · 35	44 · 7 6	47 ·08	44 14
	Total		2850	**	63 · 57	57 ·67	57 ·12	59 ·67	58 · 69	62 .05	60 ·67

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT—III SCHEMES

Serial No.	Item		Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five	1980-83 Achieve-	1983-84 Achieve-	198	34-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Target
110.					Year Plan 1980—85 Target	ment	ment	Target	Anti, Ach.	1985—90 Target	
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	Enrolment of Schedu Tribes—	led									
	Boys		2860	,,	-	-	_		-	-	-
	Girls		2870	,,		_	_	_	_		_
	Total		2880	,,				 			
	Percentage of age-g	roup—						···			
	Boys		2890			_	_				_
	Girls		2900		_	-	_	_	_	_	_
	Total		2910		_						
34	Secondary Education								,		
	(i) Classes IX—X										
	Enrolment—										
	Boys		2920	000	264	229	256	264	237	270	24
	Girls		2930	,,	156	140	161	156	160	180	16
	Total		2940	,,	420	369	417	420	397	450	40
	(i) Classes XI—XII	_									
	(General Classes) Enre	ol m ent									
•	Boys	• •	2950	000	_			_	_		
	Girls	••	2960	,,	_	-	_	_	_		_
	Total		2970	,,		_			-		-
35	Enrolment in Vocationa	1 Cours	90g				•				
00	(i) Post-elementary s										
	Total		2980	No.			19787	27600	22500		_
	Girls	••	2990		_	_	_				_
	(ii) Post High School										
	Total		3000	No.		_	3084	4200	3600	_	
	Girls		3010								

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III SCHEMES

erial No.	. It	em	Cod No.		Unit	Sixth Five Year Plan	1980-83	1983-84 Achieve	1984	-85		1985-86 Torget
NO.			140.		((1980—85) Target	ment	ment	Target	Anti. Achive- ments	Plan (1985—90) Target	Target
1		2	3		4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
36		ment in Non-Formal rt-time/continuation)										
	(i)	Age- roup (6-11)-										
		Total	3	3020	No.	-	_		_			
		Girls	3	3030	No.		-	-		_	_	
	(ii) A	Age-Group (11—14)-										
		Total	3	3 040	No.	30,000	19726	18182	6000	6000	30,000	6,000
		Girls	:	3050	No.		_		_		_	
37	Adult	Education:										
	(i)	Number of Particip group 15—35)		3060	000°	1,80	_	_	3	3	6,25	1,25
	(ii)	Number of Centres under—	opened									
	(a)	Central Programm	e :	3070	No.	_			_		_	_
	(b)	State's Programm	e :	3080	No.	_	_		_	_	- .	
	(c)	Voluntary Agencie	s	3090	No.	-	_	_	· <u>-</u>	_	_	_
	(d)	Other Programmes	8	3100	No.		_	·		_		
3	Teac	hers :										
	(i)	Primary Classes I-V	٧.	3110	No.	47290	47260	47260	^4 7260	47260	47810	47370
	(ii)	Middle Classes VI	-VIII	3120	No.	24127	24535	24535	24535	24625	25825	2474
	(iii)	Secondary Classes	S IX-X	3130	No.	19705	20915	21065	21065	21125	21875	2115
	(iy)	Higher Secondary Classes XI—XIII	••	3140	No.	_	_	_			_	
39	Heal	th and Family Welfa	re:					·				
	1. H	ospitals—										
	(a)	Urban	7	10	Nos. (C u mm lative)	- 16	3	-	_	1 (Malout) 13	
	(b)	Rural	7	11	,,	21	_	. –		1(10 Bed		
	(ii) D	ispensaries—								Bhai-ka-kl	iera)	
	(a)	Urban	7	12	**	25	10	–	- 5	5	2 5	:
	(b)	Rural	7	13	**	1000	450	3(0 –		150	3
	(iii) E	Beds—										
	(a) Dis	Urban Hospitals & spns.	: 7	714		500) 140)	- 20	20	650	40
	(b)	Rural Hospitals &	Dispns.	715		452	5 180	0 12	. 0	. 10	600	12

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III SCHEMES

			PHY	SICAL TAR	RGETS AN	D ACHIEV	EMENTS			
Serial No.	Item	Code N	lo. Unit	Sixth Five 1 Year Plan	1980—83 Achieve-	1983-84 Achieve-	1984-8	5	Seventh - Plan	1985-86 Target
				(1980—85).	ment	ment	Target	Anticipated Achievements	(1985—90) Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(c) Bed population ratio	716	" (per 1000)	1:28	1:42	1:82	1:83	1:183	_	_
	(iv) Nurse & Doctor ratio	7 17	" (per 3 Drs)	1:29	1:2	1:2	1:2	1:2	1:2	1:2
	(v) Doctors population ratio	7 18	"(per 1000			1:18	344			
	(vi) Health Centres-		population)							
	(a) Sub-centres	7 19	,,(Cummu- lative)	488	254	145	168	168	250	50
	(b) Primary Health Centres	720	,,	1	1	_			200	40
	(c) Subsidiary Health Centres	7 21	,,	1000	450	30	-	_		
	(d) Community Health Centres	722	"	30	10	-			5000	10
	(vii) Training of Auxiliary Nurse Midwives—									
	(a) Institute	72 3	,,	2	2	_	_	_	3	3
	(b) Annual Intake	724	**	-	694	420	420	42 0	210	210
	(c) Annual Outturn	725	**	_	63 3	42 0	42 0	420	210	210
	(viii) Control of Diseases—									
	(a) T.B. Clinics		Nos. (Commulat	ive)	-					
	(b) Leprosy Control Units	727	,,	****	. <u> </u>	_			_	_
	(c) Filaria Units	728	**	_	_	_		_		
	(d) SEP Centres	729	**	×	-			_		
	(e) District T.B. Centre	730	"	As against	(a) above	-pil. 40				
	(f) T.B. Isolation bees	731	**				_	_		***************************************
	(g) Cholera Combat Teams		••	_			***		-	
	(h) STD Clinics	733	_	-						
	(i) National scheme for contro of Blindness—	ol.								
	Mobile units set up	734		allia,	***	-	-			
	PHCs assisted	735	**	1	18	***		ستعتقر		
	Opthalmic Deptt. assisted	736	**	عت.	*****	مكنت			444	
•	(i) MCH centre other than PHCs, BHCs SCs.—									
	(a) Rural	737	No.	حمظتم		فيت	***	-		_
	(b) Urban	738	,,	-		_				-

^{*}Details yet to be chalked out under revamping of service Delivery out reach system for FP and MCH for Urban Slum & congested Areas.

ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III

erial No.	İtem	C	ode No.	Unit	Sixth Five 1 Year Plan	980—83 Achieve-	1983-84 Achieve	1984-85		7th Plan Target	1985-86 Target
					1980—85 Target	ment	ment	Target	Anticip- ted Achie- vement	-	_
<u></u> 1	2		3	4	5	6	7	. 8	9	10	11
	(x) Training of MPWs-	_				· 					Z
	(a) District covered		739	**	_	7	5		**	_	
	(b) Trainees trained		740	**	448	185	Backlog				
	(c) Workers trained		741	,,	1652	5494	Do				
	(xi) Village Health Guid	les Sch	eme—								
	(a) V.H.Gs. selected		742	**	مث	4555	5986	2269	2269	(Backlog)	
	(b) V.H.Gs. trained		743	,,	-	4555	59 86	2269	2269	(,,)	
	(c) V.H.Gs.' working field	in the	744	**	منحة	4555	5986	2269	2269	(,,)]	هت
	(d) No. of PHCs cove	ered	745	••	130	4	5 8:	5 –			
	(xii) Family Welfare—										
	(a) Rural F.W. Centr	res	7 46	,,	1	1	-		****		خ
	(b) District F.W. Bur	eau	747	**	-	-	_				
	(c) City FW Centres	••	748	••		٠. ٠	_	_		يتنته	
	(d) Urban FW Centr	es	749	,,	37	20	4	×	×		
	(e) Post Portum Cent	re	750	,,	27	2		1 14	14	_	105.00
	(f) Regional FW Trg.	. Cent	res 751	,,		_		· ·			(85-86) -
	(g) ANM Trg. school	ols	752	**	2	2		_			-
	Health and Family Wel	fare			:						
_	Homeopathy Hospitals										
	Urban	••	Nos	Commula- lative			_		_	1	
•	Rural		**	**		_		· -		· -	•
	Dispensaries—								r:	,	
	(a) Urban		**	"]	19					a 7 5	5
	(b) Rural		**	" }	19	•	3 12		_		,
	Beds-										
	(a) Urban Hospitals dispensaries (b) Bural Hospitals										
	(b) Rural Hospitals dispensaries	and	7	۲,,		•		_		. 1	0
	(c) Bed population r	atio	F.,	Γ.,			- 5	<u>-</u>			•
	Ayurvedic Hospitals—		The second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second s	€n -n× .							
	(a) Urban		Nos_	Commulativ	re			. –			•
	(b) Rural		**	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	_						

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-III

Serial No.	Item	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five Year Plan	1980—83	198 3 -84 Achive- —	1984-	B 5	Seventh	1985-86
110.		1101		1980—85 Target	ment	ment	•	Antici- pated Achieve- ments	Plan 1985—90 Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	Ayurvedic Dispesanries-									
	(a) Urban	,,	,,					_		
	(b) Rural	,,	,,	68	38	2	2	2	2 50	10
	Beds-									
	(a) Urban Hospitals and Dispensaries	,,	"		_			_		_
	(b) Rural Hospitals and Dispensaries	,,	**	_	_		_			
	(c) Bed Population Ratio	1,	,,	_	_	10				
	SEWERAGE AND WATE SUPPLY URBANWATER SUPPLY (i) Corporation/Towns Ludhiana (a) Augmentation of Wate Supply		Mld.	46∶31	13 · 62	2 · 72	16 · 34	16:34	_	
	(b) Population covered		Lakhs	2.05	1 · 98	0.45	0.67	0.67	_	
,	Jullundur—		Lanis	2 03	1 70	0.43	0.07	0.07	_	
	(a) Augmentation Scheme	e	Mid.	2 4 · 51	10 · 90	21 ·79				
	(b) Population covered	.5	Lakhs	1.09	0.35	30 · 88	_	_	_	_
3	Amritsar—		Lanis	1 07	0 33	50 60	_	_	_	
•	(a) Augmentation Scheme	eg.	Mld.	18 ·74	52·00	2 18	6.54	6.54		
	(b) Population covered	A3	Lakhs	1 · 18	0.92	0.25	0.27	0.27		
	(ii) Other towns		Eq. 110	1 10	0)2	0 23	0 27	0 27	_	
•	(a) Original Schemes									
	Towns covered		Nos.	3	Partly (Lehra- gaga, Patran and Ahmed garh)	and Ahmed- garh	2 Partly (Patran and Ahmed- garh	2 Partly (Patran and Ahmed- garh		5 Partly
	Population covered		Lakhs	0 · 289	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion
	(b) Augmentation Schemes									
	Town covered		Nos.		Partly (IDA towns LIC towns HUDCO 1 town	31 5 25	31 LIC 25 towns 2nd pkg.	LIC 25 towns	25 (Partly)	12 (Partly)

AND ANNUAL P/AN (1985-86)

STATEMENT III

Serial	Item	Code	Unit	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	198	34-85	Seventh - Plan	1985-86
No.		No.		Five Year Plan 1980—8 Target	Ahcieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	ntici- pated Acheive- ment	1985—90 Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	Population covered		Lakhs	11 ·60	2 ·271	2 · 271	Popula-	Part Popula-	Part Popula-	Part Popula-
	(B) URBAN SANITATIO	N					tion	tion	tion	tion
	(i) SEWERAGE SCHEM	ES								
	Corporation/towns									
· 1	Ludhiana									
	(a) Augmentation capaci	ty	Mld.	34 · 73	10 · 22	2 · 04	1 2 · 2 5	12 · 25	_	
,	(b) Population covered		Lakhs	4 · 01	2 · 71	0 · 31	0 · 41	0 · 41	_	
2	Amritsar-									
	(a) Augmentation capaci	ty	Mld.	14.06	39 · 23	1 ·63	4 · 91	4 · 91		
	(b) Population covered		Lakhs	2 · 24	1 ·67	0 ·25	0 · 20	0 · 20	_	
	Jullundur—									
	(a) Augmentation capaci	ty	Mid.	18 · 38	8 · 17	16· 3 4	_	-		
	(b) Population covered		Lakhs	· 1·98	1 ·68	0 · 18	0 · 28	0 · 2 9		
	(ii) Other towns									
	(a) Original Schemes									
	Towns covered		Nos.	6	. -	_	2 Partly	2 Partly	28 Partly	8 Partly
gi							(Ahmed- garh) and Patran)	(Ahmed- garh) and Patran)		
av.∵a•	Population covered		Lakhs	7 ·50	William		Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion
	(b) Augmentation Scheme	5								
	Towns covered		Nos.	22	17 IDA:5 LIC:11 HUDCO 1	towns	11 towns LIC 2nd Pkg.	11 towns LIC 2nd Pkg.	35 (Partly)	9 (Partly)
	Population covered		Lakhs	Part Popula- tion	1 ·247	1 ·247	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion	Part Popula- tion
67,	(iii) Drainage Schemes									
	(a) Original Schemes									
4.	Town covered		Nos.	7	400 -1 -					
••	Population covered		Lakhs	Covered	in 'B' abov	e				
	(b) Augmentation Schemes	,								
	Town covered		Nos.]	L to 6704 - 1-					
	Population covered		Lakhs	Covered	l in 'B' abov	e				

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT III

Serial No	Item	Code No	Unit	Sixth Five Year	1980-83 Achiev -	1983-84 Achieve-	1984-	85	Seventh	1985-86
				Plan (1980—85) Target	ment	ment	Target	Antici- pated Acheive- ment	Plan (1985—9 Target	Target 0)
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	(iv) Latrines conversion Programme (under IDA)					*				
	(i) Latrines Converted		Nos.	66010	92562	10352	7765	7765	_	
	(ii) Towns covered		Nos.	8	8	8	8	8	· <u>—</u>	_
	(iii) Population covered		Lakhs	4 · 62	7 ·27	0 ·81	0 ·50	0 ·50	_	
	Urban Low Cost Sanitation									
	(i) Latrines constructed		Nos.	_	_	_	2000	150	10000	3000
	(ii) Towns covered		Nos.	_	_	— 6	(Partly)	6 (Partly)	6 (Partly)	
	(iii) Population covered		Lakhs	_		_	0 ·12	0.01	0.60	0.18
	Rural Water Supply:								0 00	0 10
	Under Minimum Needs Programme (State Sector)—								,	
	(a) Piped Water Supply-									
	(i) Village covered	810	Nos.	1474	159	130	103	103	930	130
	(ii) Population covered	841	Lakhs	17 ·40	2 ·22	1 ·81	1 ·16	1.16	13 .83	1 ·68
	Other Rural Water Supply:									
	(a) Piped Water Supply-									
	(i) Village covered	860	Nos.	293	48	35	62	62	300	35
	(ii) Population covered	861	Lakhs	3 · 46	0 · 57	0 ·57	0 ·70	0 ·70	NA	
	HOUSING—									2.22
	A-Rural Housing:									
1	Rural House Sites Schemes*	910	Nos.	_				-		
,2	Houses for rural homeless	911	Nos.	24389+ 6611 (Spillover)	21593	1678	900	900	-	_
3	Village Housing Project Scheme	912	Loanees	3400	2664	180	200	200	2000	200
** .	B Urban Housing:									
1	Subsidised Industrial Housing Scheme—									
	(a) Government Sector	920	Houses	228	_	_	-			_
	(b) Private Sector			32	170	90	314 .	314	325	50
2	Low Income Group Hou- sing Scheme	921	Loanees	6000	1920	200	1600	1600	1000	100
3	Middle Income group hou- sing Scheme	922	Loances	300	363	50	50	50	350	re e is declar

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT III

Serial	Item	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five Year	1980—83 Achieve-	1983-84 Achieve-	1984	.85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Target
Nô.		No.		Plan (1980—85) Target	ment	ment	Target achieve- ment	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	(1985—9 Target	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
	Rental Housing Scheme					<u></u>				
4	Houses for Government employees—		*							
•	(a) At District/Tehsil Head quarter and at other places	923	Houses	1168+754 (Spillover)	54+1470 (Spillover)	ϵ 00 + 870 (Spillo \mathbf{v} ϵ $\hat{\mathbf{r}}$)	330+1524 (Spillover) (300+700 Spillover)	850	-
	(b) At Focal Points	924	Houses		120+264 (Spillover)	148+120 under Con	st.	_	-,	-
	(c) At Chandigarh	924	Do	410 +718 (Spil lover)	64+366 under Const.	84+282 under Const.	654	654	900	-
5	Land acquisit ion and area Deve lopment—						•••			4.0
	(a) Area acquired	925	Acres	1000	263	_	250	250	375	100
	(b) Area Deve loped		Acres	600	595	300	800	800	1100	39
6	Environment Improvement of slums	937	Populat ion	33300	185638	190616	45000	45000	300000	4500
7	House Building Advance to Government Servants	927	Loanees	_	1846	864	944	944	3000	600
8	Loans for building houses in Urban Estates		Do	450	200	168	60	60	90	2
9	Police Housing	928	Houses	4306+3380 (Barracks)) 416+734 (Spillover)	_	60	<u> </u>	1250+970 (Spillover) and Barracks accommo- dation for 1750	and Barracks accommo dation fo 330
43	Labour and Labour Welfare	:							persons	persons
	(a) No of Indl. Trg. Instts.									
	(i) Craftsman Training		Nos.	40	38	38	38	38	40	38
	(ii) App. Training		cummulative	50	44	44	44	44	47	46
	(iii) Women Training			1	1	1	1	1	3	3
	(iv) Professional Training			-		_	-	_	_	
	(b) Intake Capacity:									
	(i) Craftsman Training]		Do	12328	12312	12328	12328	12328	12892	1243
	(ii) App. Training		Do	171	171	171	171	171	385	32
	(iii) Women Training		Do	4016	4000	4000	4016	4016	4282	4162
	(iv) Professional Training		Do	360	360	360	360	360	400	380

^{*}All the eligible persons were allotted free house site on the rural area of the State.

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEME NT_III

Serial	Item	Code	Unit	Sixth	1980_83	1983-84	198	4-85	Seventh	1985-86
No.		No.		Five Year Plan (1980_85)	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target Achieve- ment	Anti- Achieve- ment	Plan (1985 90) Target	Target
1	2	3	4	5	6		8	9	10	11
	(c) No of persons undergoing training :									
- •	(i) Craftsmen Training			1 2 328	12312	12328	12328	12328	12892	12432
	(ii) App. Training			171	171	171	171	171	385	321
	(iii) Women Training			4016	4000	4000	4016	4016	4282	4162
	(iv) Professional Training			360	360	360	360	360	400	380
	(d) Out-Turn									
	(i) Craftsmen Training		Nos, (Cum)	42128	25348	8416	8464	8464	44260	8524
	(ii) App. Training		$\mathbf{D_0}$	2275	1365	455	455	455	6435	755
	(iii) Women Training		Do	19600	11760	3920	3920	3920	20864	3920
	(iv) Professional Training		Do	900	540	180	180	180	9 60	180
44	WELFARE OF BACKWAR	RD								
	(i) Pre-matric education in centre									
	(a) Scholarships/stipends	4500	Nos.		-		_		31104	5184
	(b) Other incentive like boarding, grants, books/stationery and uniforms	4510	No. of stu-	9 .09	4 ·46	1 ·88	1 -88	1 .88	13 60	2 ·62
	(c) Ashram Schools	4520	dents (lacs) Nos. (Cum)					<u></u> '		
	(ii) Economic Aid:									
	(a) For agriculture	4530	Nos. (Cum)	1220	260	160	200	200		_
	(b) For Animal Husbandry	4540	Nos. (Cum)			-		_	1000	100
	(c) For Cottage Industry	4550	Nos.		-		, 	_	350	3
	(iii) Others:	•	•			•				
	(o) House Sites	4560	Nos. (Cum)					_		_
	(b) Drinking Water Wells/ Taks	4570	Nos.	5563	2492	702	1050	1050	2500	500
((iv) Hostels									
	(a) Hostel started	4580	Nos.		-		سطن	-	_	
	(b) Hostel Building constructed	4590	Nos.	-	*-	- Marin	_	-	-	
45	SOCIAL WELFARE:									
	(i) Child Welfare:									
	(a) ICDS	4600 4610	Units Bene				***	-	-13-	-

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT_III

PHYSICAL TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENT

States/U.T.

G :-1	7.	G- 1	TT-:4	D:41	1060 52	1052 04	198	4-85	Seventh	1985-86
Serial No.	Item	Code No.	Unit	Sixth Five- Year Plan (1980—85 Targets	1980—83 Achieve- ment	1983-84 Achieve- ment	Target	Anticipated Achievement	Plan (1985 — 90) Targets	Target
1	2	3-	4	5		7	8	9	10	11
((b) Balwaries	4620 4630	Wnits Bene.	_	_	_	_	,	-	_
((c) Creche	4640 4650	Wnits Bene.		_	-		· -		-
((ii) Women Welfare :									
((a) Training-cum-production centre	4660 4670	Units Bene.	-	_		~			
((b) Hostels for Working Women	4680 4690	Units Bene.	-	_	_		_	· · · <u>-</u>	_
((iii) Welfare of the handi- capped :								;	
((a) Programme for the blind	4700 4710	Units Bene.	_	_	_	_	. =		-
((b) Programme for the Deaf	4720 4730	Units Bene.	****	_	_	_		_	-
	(c) Programme for the orthor pedically handicapped	-4740 4750	Units Bene,	_		departer	_		_	-
,	(d) Programme for the mentally retarted child	4760 4770	Units Bene.	_	.	-	_		_	-
. ((e) Scholarships (Beneficiaries)	4780	Bene.	525	277	35	120	120	300	6
	(f) Supply of prostheticaid	4790	Bene.	_	137	16	120	120	• 100	100
	(iv) Welfare of Destitute and Poor:									
,	(a) Financial assistance to:									
	Women	4800	Bene.	7600	12777	19846	18000	16660	15000	3000
	Children	4810	Bene.	4600	4867	5945	7000	7500	7500	1500
	(b) Old age pension	4820	Bene.		_	_	-			-

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985_90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT_ IV

MINIMUM NEEDS PROGRAMME—OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

							Seventh	Plan		
Name of the Programm	e Code No.	Sixth Five-	1980 83 Actual	1983-84 Actual	198	84-85	198	5_90	198	5-8 6
	2	Year Plan (19 0—85 (Agreed Outlay)	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Antici- pated Expendi- ture	Approved Outlay	Of which capital Content	Approved Outlay	Of which capital content
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1. Rural Electrification	01	7134 .00	3858 00	690 .00	200 .00	200 .00	5429 .00	5429 ·00	891 00	891 ∙00
2. Rural Roads	02	2000 -00	1299 -28	535 -14		-		-	_	_
3. Elementary Educatio	n 03	2112 -05	981 -66	499 ·19	441 -43	563 ·47	2824 .00	300 .00	392 ·30	-
4. Adult Education	04	100 -00	_	_	2 .00	2 .00	500 .00	_	10 .00	_
5. Rural Health	05	1317 -00	830 -21	474 ·16	469 ·70	601 ·97	2626 -15	1950 -00	245 .05	181 -35
6. Rural Water Supply	06	6800 -00	1143 -11	594 ·12	800 .00	1000 .00	7000 -00	7000 -00	999 -99	999 -99
7. Rural House Site-cum Construction Schemes										
(a) Allocation of sites	07		_	_	_			_	_	_
(b) Construction assis tance (Houses for Ru Homeless)		1200 .00	740 00	311 -00	156 ·37	104 ·17	324 00	324 .00	74 00	74 ·00
8. Environmental impro ment of Slums.	ve- 09	500 .00	179 ·00	80 .00	61 -00	31 .00	500 -00	500 .00	31 -00	31 -00
9. Nutrition	10	80 ·00	34 -94	44 ·70	76 .00	68 .00	1650 -00	_	252 00	_
Total		21243 ·05	9066 · 20	3228 -31	2206 · 50	2570 ·61	20853 ·15	15103 00	2895 -34	2177 ·34

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-V

PHYSICAL TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENTS M.N.P.

Head of Development	Unit	1979-80	Sixth		A		the Plan	year	
		level	Five- Year Plan Target (1980— 85)	1980—83 Achieve- Achieve- ment	1983-84 Achieve- ment	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	Seventh Plan (1985—90) Target	Annual Plan (1985-86) Target
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
 Rural Electrification : Village electrified Rural Roads : 	Nos.	All the	12126 inhabi	ted villages	in the State	have been	electrified by	y 10-5-19 76	
(a) Length	Nos.	2452	4 25824	25335	25752	26052	26052		
(b) Total No. of villages, in the State	Nos.	1218	8 12188	12188	12188	12188	3 12188	_	
(c) Village connected—									
(i) With population of 1500 and above	Nos.	168	9 1689	1689	1689	1689	1689		_
(ii) With population between 1000—1500	Nos.	165	7 1657	1657	1657	1657	1657		· .
(iii) With a population below 1000	Nos.	847	8 8767	8672	8687	8687	8687	_	
Total (i), (ii), (iii)	Nos.	1182	4 12113	12018	12033	12033	3 12033	<u> </u>	
3. Elementary Education:					·····				
(a) Classes I—V (age-group 6—11 years) enrolment	000's	206	7 1971	2091	2102	2136	2160	2285	2185
(b) Classes VI—VIII (age-group 11—14 years (enrolment	000's	66	1 870	804	822	2 83	7 847	937	854
4. Adult Education:									
(a) Number of participants (15-35 years)	No.	900	0 84000	182000	89000	8900	0 100000	625000	125000
(b) Number of Centres	No.	. 18		. –	. –			_	_
(i) Centre	No.	-						_	
(ii) State	No.	120	00 –	. –	. –	- 10	0 100	3600	300
(iii) Voluntary Agencies	No.	-		. –	. –	- , –			
(iv) Other Programmes	No.	_		_	_	_	· <u> </u>		
5. Nutrition	No.	(Bene.) 170	00 7500	0 4376	8 12500	0 13500	00 13500	0 1350000	220000
6. Rural Health:									
(a) Sub-Centres	No.	21	05 48	8 23	0 10	0 16	i8 168	250	50
(b) Primary Health Centres	No.	12	.9 1	. 1	_			200	40
(c) Subsidiary Health Centres	No.	10	96 100	00 45	50 3	30	_ -	,	
(d) Community Health Centres	No.	-	 30) 10) _			50	10
(e) PHC, concerned under Village Health Guide Schemes	No.	-	_ 130) 45	5 8;	5 –			

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT V

PHYSICAL TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENTS M.N.P.

Head of Development	Unit	1979-80	Sixth	Additional in the Plan year						
tiend of Development	Omi	lev el	Five- Year	1980—83	1983-84	19	84-85	- Seventh	Annual	
			Plan Target (1980—85	Achieve- ment	Achieve- ment	Target	Antici- pated Achieve- ment	Plan	Plan (1985-86) Target	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
7. Rural Water Supply ;										
(a) Problem Village	Nos.	1474	1474	159	130	103	103	930	130	
(b) Population	000's	1740	1740	_			_			
(c) Other Villages	Nos.			_				· _	_	
(d) Population:										
(e) Village covered by-										
(i) Pipe Water Supply	No.	٦								
(ii) Dug Wells	No.	1								
(iii) Hand Pump/Tubewells	No.	} 77	1474	159	130	103	103	930	130	
(iv) Power-Pumps/T ubewalls	No.	1								
(v) Other (Specify)	No.	ŀ								
(f) Total number of schemes:										
(i) Pipes Water Supply	No.	7								
(ii) Hand Pump Tubewells	No.	1								
(iii) Fower Pump Tubewells	No.	}			Nil					
(iv) Dug Wells	No.	}								
(v) Others (Specify)	No.	J								
2. Central Sector (ARP)										
(a) Problem Villages	No.	293	293	48	35	62	62	300	35	
(b) Population	000's	346	346			_	_	_	· _	
(c) Other Villages	No.),								
(d) Population	No.				Nil					
(e) Village covered by	000's	<u> </u>			•					

[·]To be revised.

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

	Name of the Scheme	Pattern of	Sixth Plan	Actual Expdr.	Actual Expendi-	1984-8	5	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
	(sharing	Outlay (1980-85)	1980—83		Allo- cation	Anti- Expen- diture	(1985—90) Approved Outlay	Outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	I—Agriculture		·						
C.S.1	Timely reporting revised Calend Operation and improved Crops Statistics	er 50: 50	10 ·20	6 ⋅54	2 ·60	4 ·00	3 ·35	25.00	3 .90
C.S. 2	Control of Pests and diseases of Agril. Importance in endemic areas including control of weed	s 50 :50	155 ·00	91 ·62	49 ·78	50·50	60 .00	453 ·00	75·5 0
C.S. 3	Intensive Cotton Development Programme including scheme for production of nucleous seed of Cotton	or 50 :50	250 ⋅00	85 ·23	32 · 26	35 .00	45 ·50	225 00	40 ∙00
C.S. 4	National Oil Seed Development Project	100%	80 .00	36 ⋅35	14 ·61	32 40	27 -23	3 165.00	31 · 0 0
C.S. 5	Intensive Pulses Development Programme	(i) Subs dies on cer tified seed 100% by GOI (ii) Other items 50:50	- 35.00	12 83	4-64	7 00	6 ·2	25 35 00	6.50
C.S. 6	Popularisation of Improved Agricultural Implements	50 : 50	_	. –			-	 75∶00	10:00
C.S. 7	Provision of improved grain stor	age	75.00	6.00	•				
C.S. 8	bins Development of rural regulated markets—Grant-in-aid to Marke Board	. 100% eting 100%	75.00	121 .00	75.00		63 ·5	0 -	105:100
C.S. 9	Agricultural Census	100%		4 ·83	3 -53	2:50	4 · 3	5 15.00	1 .80
C.S. 10	Scheme for crop estimation sur on fruits vegetables and minor crops	rveys	-		0 ·22	1 ·90	1 ·65	5 12 - 50);
C.S. 11	Sample Survey for study of C straints in transfer of technolog for Agricultural Production			_		0.50	0 ·10	2 · 50	0 ·50
C.S. 12	Assitance to Small and Margina Farmers on IRD pattern .	. 50 : 50		_	72 ·2 5	187 •00	142 .0	0 1400 00	295 .00
C.S. 13	Control of Pests on Cotton	100%		_		_	150 .00	1000 .00	₹200 ·00
C.S. 14	Dry Land Farming	50:50		_	_		1 .00	100 .00	15.00
C.S. 15	Scheme for the establishment of Pests and diseases Surveilance Service in Punjab	75 % for staff and P.O.L. by G.O.I 25 % by	Ι.	_			_	18 -50	⊕.90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

	and the second s							(165	iii iakiis)
ı	Name of Scheme	Pattern of	Sixth Plan	Actual Expdr.	Actual	1984-85	5	Seventh	1985-86
		sharing expenditure (i.e. 50 : 50) 100% etc.)	Outlay 1980-83		Expdr. 1983-84	Allocation	Anti- Expdr.	(1985—90) Approved Outlay	Outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
C.S. 16	Scheme for Rice, Maize, Bajra Wheat Minikits	and 100%		· —		·		25 .00	5 .00
C.S. 17	Reclamation of Kaller Lands in Punjab	. 50 :50	-		-	مست		3000 00	300 .00
C.S. 18	Setting up of Machinery Hiring units and establishment of Agre Service Centres for Small Implements and Machinery	g o- 50: 50						50 ∙00	10 ·00
C.S. 19	Strengtheneing of Agricultural Information centres at State/District level	100% for equipment and 50% for staff by G.O.I.	•				-	212 00	126. 50
C.:S. 20	Strengthening of State Seed Cert cation Organisation and Quality Control of Seeds	ifi-		-		_	_	12 .00	3 .00
C.S. 21	Development of Flouriculture for Export purposes in Punjab (Hort. Deptt.)	or . 100%	_				_	46·50	8 ·35
	Total		605 -20	364 ·40	254 ·89	320 ·80	504 -93	6872 00	1240 -25
	II. Soil Conservation						——,— <u>—</u>		
C.S. 1	Pilot Project for propagation of water conservation /harvesting Technology in dry farming areas	100%			-	24 .00	20 .00	10 ·00	10 .00
•	III. Animal Husbandry								
C.S. 1	Centrally Sponsored Scheme— Foot and Mouth Disease Control Programma, Project for vaccina		-						
	rrogramme—Project for vaccina- tion of Cattle & Buffaloes in selected areas	State: 75% GOI: 25% Monovalent	13 -00	4 ·35	1 ·54	1 ·65	1 ·65	32 · 50	5 -50
	•	State - 50% Centre: 50%	,						
C.S. 2	ICAR Scheme—All India Co-ord nated Research Project for Epi- demiological Studies on Foot and Mouth	75%	2 :41	1 94	0 ·64	0 86	0 ·86	5.10	0 -92
C.S. 3	Centrally Sponsored Scheme— Assistance to Small/Marginal Farmers and Agril. Labourers for rearing of cross bred heifers	GOI: 50% or State 50%	72 ·00	44 · 73	0 · 72	11 -37	11 ·37	215 - 29	9 10 ·co

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

(Rs in lakhis

	Name of Scheme	Pattern of	Sixth Plan	Actual Expenditure	Actual Expendi		4-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86
		sharing	Outlay (1980—85	198083	1983-84	Allocation	Anti.	(1985—90) Approved re Outlay	
·	i	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
C.S. 4	Centrally Sponsored Scheme— Implementation of Poultry, Pigge and Sheep Production Programm through Small/Marginal Farmers and Agril. Labourers	es	∕ 70 ·00	15 98	2 · 44	4 · 81	4 • 81	90 11	6 ∙00
C.S. 5	Centrally Sponsored Scheme for Sample Surveys on estimation of production of milk, eggs, wool and meat	GOI:50% State: 50%	% —	<u></u>		1 -90	1 ·90	10 · 60	2 ·02
C.\$.6	Centrally Sponsored Scheme systematic control of livestock diseases of national importance and other related aspects—	GOI: 50% State: 50%							
	(a) T.B. and Brucellosis control	_		_	,	2 .00	2.00	7·80	1 ·76
	(b) Swine Fever Control		_	-	_	سنن	_	0 ·74	0 17
	(b) Pullorum control (4 units)	- ,	<u> </u>		_		_	5 .55	1 ·59
	(d) Cannine Rabies control (2 units)			_		_		6.05	2 ·70
	(e) Estt./Strengthening of Poul- try disease diagnostic lab (1)		_	·	_			4 · 20	2 ·05
	(f) Production of Theileria vaccine (1 lab.)	_	_	_	24 55			49 ⋅00	15 .00
	(g) Headquarter staff	-	_		-	-	_	1 ·45	-
	Total (a to g)	_	_	_	24 -55	2 00	2.00	74 · 79	23 -27
Cs. 7	Centrally Sponsored Scheme— Provision for Life Saving Drugs	GOI: 50% State :50%				_	_	75 .00	8 .00
CS,8	Centrally Sponsored Scheme to provide financial assistance to Punjab State Poultry Dev. Corporation	GOI: 50% State: 50%	<u>,</u>	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	••			50 • 00	10.00
CS. 9	Centrally Sponsored Scheme Improvement of medium sized slaughter houses in large cities— Buffalo Slaughtering Plant	GOI :50% State : 50%		-		<u></u>	· <u></u>	69 ·20	
	Grand Total		157 -41	67 .00	29 89	22 · 59	22 ·59	622 -59	65 · 71

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

	Name of Scheme	Pattern of	Sixth Plan	Actual Expen-	Actual Expen-	198	84-85	Seventh Plan -	1985-86
		sharing Expenditure (i.e. 50:50 100% etc.)	Outlay	diture 1980—83	diture	Allocation	Anti. Expen- diture	1985—90 Approved Outlay	
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	IV. Fisheries							——————	
CS. 1	Establishment of two 5 Hect. Fish Seed Farms for Fish Farmers Development Agencies, Ludhiana and Sangrur	GOI: 50% State : 50%	<u> </u>		~-	2.00	2 ·00	80 -00	6 ·00
CS. 2	Establishment of two 10 Hect. Fish Seed Hatcheries	GOI: 709 State: 30%	% -	_		3 .00	3 .00	100 ·00	5 • 00
CS. 3	Assistance to Fish Farmers Development Agencies, Gurdaspur, Jullundur, Amritsar Ludhiana and Sangrur	GOI: 50% State: 50%	20.00	17 ·50	10 ·00	10 ·00	10 ·00	120 ·00	10 .00
	Total		20 .00	17 ·50	10 .00	15 .00	15 .00	300 .00	21 .00
	V. Forests								
CS· 1	Extension Training and Educatio in the State	n 50 : 50	_			<u>-</u>	-	50 -00	3 -00
CS, 2	Social Forestry including Rural Fuelwood Plantations	50 : 50	100 .00	74 ·86	50 .00	50 .00	50 .00	900 •00	150 .00
C S ∙ 3	Soil Water and Tree Conservatio in Himalayas (Operation Soil Watch)	n 100% (G. 0·1)	110 .00	84 95	50 .00	50 .00	65 ·00	800 .00	150 -00
ℂ S. 4	Establishment of Silvipastural farms for Kandi areas	50: 50	_	_	<u>-</u> -	_		10 -00	1 .00
⊃S. 5	Afforestation of Desert and Semi-Desert areas	100% (G. 0·1)				-	_	700 ⋅00	100 .00
55 . 6	Assistance for development of selected Zoos	50: 50		2 .00	1 .8	2.00	1 ·15	10.00	2 ⋅00
CS. 7	Financial support to Agricul- tural University	100% (G·0·1)	-	, -	· <u>~</u>	<u> </u>		80 00	24 ·00
∑S. 8	Integrated watershed Management in the Catchment of flood pron- rivers	100% e (G. 0·1)	25 .00	-	44	-		-	-
ļ	Total		235 ·00	161 -81	101 ·85	102 ·00	116 ·15	2550 .00	430 .00
	VI. Community Development and P	anchayats							
S. 1	Strengthening of infrastructure 50 under TRYSEM	50 : 50		3 -57	3 ·07	2 00	2.00	10 .00	2 .00
S 2	R.L.E.G.P 1	100%		_	-	675 .00	488 • 70	5000 .00	555 -00
5 3	Monitoring cell at State HQ	50:50		·	0 · 73	1 ·50	0 ·62	17- 00	1 ·90

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES

OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

							(Rs in	lakhs)	
Name	of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Plan	Actual Expenditure	Actual Expendi-	1984-85	<u> </u>	-Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approve
		expenditure (i e 50 :50) (100%etc)	Outlay	•	ture 1983-84		Anti. Expendi- ture	1985—90 Approved Outly	Outlay
1		2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CS 4	National Project on demonstrate of improved chullas in rural ares	ion 100%		_		37 · 50	32 ·19	392 · 50	39 25
CS 5	State Institute of Rural Develop- ment	50: 50		_	-	0 -50	-	30 .00	15.00
CS 6	National Rural Employment Programme	50: 50	1625 .00	548 ·00	275 .00	324 :00	319 -93	1580 -00	316.00
-	Total		1625 .00	551 ·57	278 ·80	1040 · 50	843 ·44	7029 · 50	929 -15
	VII-CO-OPERATION								
CS1	Agriculture credit stabilisation Fund	G.O.I. 100%	50 .00	19 00	75 -00	50 .00	50 ·00	500 .00	200 ·00
CS-2	Assistance to Primary Co-operative Agri. Service Societies for construction of Godowns	⁄e <u>←</u>	232 ·02	83 · 17	10 ·46	-		_	,
CS-3	Assistance for distribution of consumer articles in rural areas	NCDC 100%	414 · 58	56 - 51	6 · 20	20 00	20 .00	200 00	10 ·80
CS4	Margin money as share capital contribution in Punjab Handloor Weavers Apex Co-operative Society for setting up of show-rooms-cum-sale centres	NCDC m 100%	5 ·40	4 · 80	0.90	3 .98	3.98	25 00	6 ·00
CS5	Assistance for technical and Promotional Cell of various Apex Federations	NCDC 100%	8 ·70	1 •69	1 ·10	2 ·24	2 ·24	15 .00	3 .00
C\$—6	Assistance for preparation of Project reports and feasibility studies to Milkfed and Other State Federations	NCDC 100%	2 ·50	1 · 50		1 00	1 00	2 00	1 ·50
CS—7	Share capital participation for expansion and settintg up of New Spinning Mills /Cotton Waste Spinning Mills	NCDC 22·5% State 22·5%	1145 -32	810 80	217 ·25	38 ·10	38 ·10	871 00	176 00
CS8	Assistance for expansion and Installation of New Co-operativ Sugar Mills	NCDC e 50% of 1 25% equity	1485 ·00 y	44 05	116 -95	45 -00	45 .00	562 -75	199 -00
CS-9	Assistance as Share Capital for construction of Cold Storages	NCDC 25% State 20%	595 -00	22 ·50		~		5 ·00	1 -00
CS10	Managerial subsidy to Handloon Apex Primary Societies	n GOI 50%	25 · 35	4 · 13	1 · 50	1 -50	1 ·50	7 00	1 ·00
CS-11	Share Capital contribution to Co-operative Handloom Apex Society and Primary Societies as equity base	GOI 50%	60 00	27 .00	10 .00	10 .00	10 ·C0	50 00	10 -00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES

OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

		···								
Na	me of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing I	Sixth -	98083 Actual	1983-84 Actual	1984-85 Alloca-	- -So Antici-	Plan A	985-86 Approved	
		(i.e. 50: 50 100%	50: 50 (1980—85) 100% Agreed		Expendi- ture	tion p		1985—90 Approved outlay	red	
1		2	3	<u> </u>	5	6	7	8	9	
CS-12	Assistance to Handloom Proces- sing Units for Modernisation an setting up Handloom Units	d.	5 .00	1 ·00				50 .00) –	
CS—13	Assistance to Handloom Apex/ Primary Societies as sales subsidy/rebate	GOI 50%	10 .00	3 ·74	1 · 50	5 · 20	5 · 20	25 .00	5 ·0	
CS—14	Assistance for construction of	NCDC25% State 20%	72 8 ·68	309 ·96	198 -75	150 .00	150 · 00	578 •75	150 .00	
C'S—15	Assistance as loan and share capital for setting up processing units by Handloom	State15% NCDC 80%	108 -00	41 .00) —	2 16	2.16	5 .00	1 .00	
CS—16	Apex Assistance to Central Co-opera- tive Banks and Primary Agricul ture Service Societies as Risk Fund for consumption loan	GOI 50%	-		_	1 .00	1 .00	25 .00	5 •0	
CS—17		G.O.I. 50%	_		_	-		1 .00	1 ·0	
CS—18	Consumer Stores National Grid for Rural Godowns	G.O.I. 50%				. · —		100 -0	00 -	
CS—19	Assistance to Punjab State Co- operative Land Mortgage Bank for development of long term structure	G.O.I. 50%						50 •0	00 -	
CS-20	Loan assistance to Markfed for setting up processing units	NCDC 659 State 26%	/ –	-				- 2671 :	50 221	
CS21	Assistance as share capital to Spinfed for setting up Central Laboratory for testing Cotton and yarn	NCDC 50%	-	- .				- 24	00	
CS_22	Margin money assistance to State Level Federations in developed States (Markfed)	GOI 100%	***************************************	_	. -	- -	_	50 •0	0 50	
CS_23	Share Capital assistance/rehabi- litation assistance to Primary Marketing Societies in de- veloped States	GOI 100%	_		-	- -	-	100 -0	0 20	
CS_24	Assistance to State Federation (Markfed) for price fluctua- tion fund	GOI 100%		_		<u>-</u>	_	250 0	00 50	
CS25	Margin money assistance to Coop. Farmers Service Centres (3000 centres @ 25000 per centre)	GOI 100%		-	- -		_	750 (00 150	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

CE NTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES

OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Name	of	f the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Five-	1980-83	1983-84	19	84-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
			expenditure (i.e. 50:50 100% etc)	Year Plan (1980—85) Agreed outlay	Actual Expendi-) ture	Actual Expendi- ture	ion	Anticipated Expenditure	(1985—90) aporoved	
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CS_2	 26	Subsidy to PACS for opening of retail outlets and incentive to salesmen	GOI 100%						150 .00	30 00
CS_2	27	Training and manpower development	GOI 100%	_	_		_		4 .00	1 .00
CS_28	8	Margin money assistance to Village Societies for distri- bution of consumer articles in Rural areas and assistance for rural consumer stores	GOI 100% & NCDC		-		7		125 00	25 ·00
CS_ 2	9	IFFCO & KRIBHCO-NCDC Service Centres	NCDC 100 %		_	-	_		2 .00	0 ·50
CS30	0	Ad hoc provision as matching Central share for new Centr- ally Sponsored Schemes	GOI 50% State 50%	_	_	- ;		-	11 .00	_
		Total		4875 -55	1430 ·85	639 .61	330 ·18	330 · 18	7210 00	1317 -80
		VII. MINOR IRRIGATION								
C.S. 1				7 ·50	2 ·91	-	_	_ `	_	
C.S. 2	2	Strengthening of ground water/ surface water (Minor Irriga- tion Organisation) Agricultur- Department		50 -00	16 76	6 · 82	10 00	10 00	54.00	9 ·00
C.S. 3	3	Strengthening of ground Water, surface water (Minor Irrigation Organisation), Punjab State To Well Corporation	1	15 ·00	6 ·00	_				
C.S. 4	1	Centrally Sponsored Scheme for purchase of machinery (Punjal State Tubewell Corporation)	r 50:50	_	<u>-</u>	45 00	45 ·00	45 .00	40 00	40 -00
C.S. 5	5	Scheme for the improvement of Irrigation Statistics (Agriculture Department)		5 ·70	0 ·66	0 99	1 87	1 ·87	10 ·75	2 .00
C.S. 6	5	Flood Control								
		Counter protective measure on the right side of river R		_	_	153 - 50	200 00	20 · 00	150 00	150 -00
		Total .		78 · 2 0	26 · 33	206 ·31	256 ·87	256 ·87	254 · 75	201 ·0 0

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

OUTLAY AND EXPENDITURE

CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES

	Name of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Plan	Actupl Exp.	Actual Exp	198	4-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
		Expenditure (i.e. 50:50 100 % etc)	Outlay 1980-85	1980-83		Alloca- tion	Anticipated Exp.	198590	outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	POWER								
1.	220 KV Switching Sub-Station Dasuya	100 %		243 · 0 5	5 ·00	25 ·21	25 .00	-	_
2.	Renovation of Power Stations GNDTP-Bhatinda (4) Units			_	_	_	282 ·18	663 .00	663 .00
	Total Power			243 -05	5.00	25 ·21	307 ·18	663 .00	663 .00
	Installation of Bio-gas Plants/ Creating of Biogas Cell	100% subsidy on installation of Bio-gas Plants and on Staff for Six Districts	_	44 ·48	51 ·29	87 ·40	87 ·40	550 .00	90 ·00
	IX. INDUSTRY AND MINERAL	LS							
1.	C. S. 1 10-15% General Investme Subsidy	ents 100 %	550 .00	150 ·31	60 .00	60 .00	60 .00	300 .00	60 .00
2.	C. S. 2 Engineering Entrepreneurs training programme (interest subside	100 %	10 .00	2 .08	2 .00	2 .00	2 .00	10 .00	2 .00
3.	C. S. 3 Setting up of Nucleus Cell for updating the census data	100 %	16 ·50	4 ·92	3 ·13	3. 60	3 60	23 ·00	4 00
4.	C. S. 4 District Industries Centres	50:50	250 .00	90 ·27	43 ·09	50 .00	50 00	300 .00	54 .00
5.	C. S. 5 Rebate on sale of handloor Cotton Cloth	n 50:50	_		4 .00	9 .00	9 00	50 .00	8 .00
6.	C. S. 6 Punjab State Handloom	100 %		_	_	50 .00	50 ⋅00	175 .00	35 .00
7.	C. S. 7 Incentives for quality Certification of SSI Products	50:50	*****	-	_	0 ·50	0 ·50	21 .00	3 .00
8.	Export Promotion Programme	–	12 .02	12 .02	-	-	_	-	****
9.	Setting up of Processing House for Powerlooms		69 -83	69 ·83	_	_	_		· —
	Total		908 ·35	329 -43	112 -22	175 ·10	175 ·10	879 .00	166 .00
~~	X Education:								
CS	1 Taking over of N F C Scheme	(100%)	121.00	171 ·51	64.03	67.79	6 7.79	494.48	82.16
CS	2. Social Education Programme- Administrative structure for Adult Education at State level	(100%)	17.50			3.50	3.50	16: 2 6	3 *50
CS 4.		gy cell. —	3.0 1 0 ·09	2.40 0 ·07	_	_	_	_	_
CS 5.	Integrated education for physically handicapped persons	(100 %)	8 ·52	0.05	3 ·54	3 ⋅54	3 ·54	11 ·39	3 ·82
CS 6.	Population education project	(100%)	_	_		_	_	10 -51	2 ·10
CS 7.	Post literacy follow up under Rural functional literacy	(100%)	_	_		_	_	50 ·45	9 ·07

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT VI CENTRALLY SPONSORED SCHEMES

(OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE)

	Name of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Plan outlay	1980— 8 3 Actual	1983-84 Actual _	19	984-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
		expendi- ture i.e. 50:50 100% etc. Centre: State	(1980—85)		Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted expen- diture		outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CS 8.	Rural functional literacy project Bhatinda and Faridkot	(100%)						87 -80	17 ·26
CS 9.	Strengthening of administrative structure for implementation of adult education programme	(100%)	_		_	_	_	30 .93	5 ⋅60
CS 10.	Setting up of 3 new in-service training centres	(100%)		, -	_	_	_	89 -48	15 .00
CS 11.	Establishment of district centres of English	(100%)						15 .00	3 .00
CS 12.	Strengthening and improvement of Primary Education (UNICEF)	(100%)	_	_	_	_		5 ⋅00	1 .00
CS 13.	National Merit Scholarships	(100%)		10 ·63	5 85	6 ·32	6 ·32	35 -00	7 .00
CS 14.	Scholarships for the study of Hindi in Non-Hindi speaking areas	(100%)		3 ·39	0 .88	1 ·50	1 ·50	15 .00	3 .00
CS 15.	. National Loan Scholarships	(100%)	_	2 ·71	1 -44	3 ⋅00	3 .00	15 · 00	3 ·0
CS 16.	 Coaching for educational handicappe students belonging to minotity communities 	d (100%)	_	_		~	_	28 .00	5 .6
CS 17.	. Strengthening of sports facilities in Govt. Colleges	(100%)			_	_		97 ·00	21 · 5
CS 18.	National Service Scheme (NSS)	(7:5)	64 ·15	35 ⋅06	12 ·94	18 -96	18 · 9 6	94 ·80	18 -9
CS 19	. Promotion of Regional Languages (Punjab State University Text Book Board)	(100%)	6 0 ·64	1 02	3 ·45	24 86	24 86	80 00	10 ·5
	Total		274 -91	240 ·84	92 ·13	129 47	129 47	1175 .70	212 0
	Science and Technology								
	Subsidy on Solar Cookers	60:40		_			 ,	52 · 50	7 · 5
	Subsidy on Solar Heating System	50:50	_		_	_	_	35 .00	5 -0
	Subsidy on Institutional Bio-gas Plants	75:25	_	_		-	_	300 .00	30 •0
	Total				· -			387.50	42 ·
	XII. Public Health and Sanitation								2
	D.H.S.								
1.	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Rural)	50:50	605 · 30	346 · 37	6 9 ·61	150 .00	150 .00	1750 00	313

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT VI

Centrally-sponsored Schemes-Outlay and Expenditure

OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

(Rs. in lakhs)

	Name of Scheme	Pattern of sharing ex	Sixth	Actual exp.	Actual exp.	1984	1-85	Seventh - Plan	Annual Plan
	Name of Scheme	(i.e. 50:50) or 100%)	outlay 1980—85	1980—83	1983-84	Alloca- tion	Antici- pated	(198590)	
•	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
XII.	Public Health and Sanitation D.H.S.								
1.	National Malaria Eradication Programm ((Rural)	ne 50:50	605 ·30	346 ·37	69 ·61	I 50 ⋅00	150 .00	1750.00	313 -00
2.	National Malaria Eradication (Anti- larvel) Urban	50:50	7 7 ·20	43 · 74	16 ·62	25 -00	22 ·75	2 50 ·00	49 ·75
3.	National T.B. Control Programme	50:50	58 .00	8 ·43	2 ·17	7 .00	7 .00	100 .00	39 · 10
4.	Training & Employment of Multipur-	50:50	60 .00	17 ·38	1 ·62	8 · 50	8 · 50	132 .00	26 ·40
5. [‡]	oose Workers Scheme Provision of Lab. Tech. at each PHC	50:50	_	-		_	-	60 .00	5 .00
6.	Continuing education of PHC/Rural Health Staff (50 % Recurring Exp.)	50 .50		-	-	_		25 00	2.50
7.	National Leprosy Control Programme	100 %	8 .00	2 ·09		4 · 45	4 · 45	30 .00	5 .00
8.	National Programme for the control of Blindness	100%	45 .00	0 ·96	6 · 74	15 ·65	15 ·65	120 ·4 5	[19.75
9.	Family Welfare Programme	100%	2292 -96	1460 ·29	668 -22	1211 -12	1211 ·12	106 2 6 · 8 0	2191 -05
10.	USAID Assisted Area Project	100 %	944 ·97	203 · 50	130 ·86	454 · 15	454 ·15	130 .00	130 .00
11.	. Community Health Guides Schemes	100 %	477 ·00	15 ·44	91 ·46	159 · 75	159 · 75	955 ·60	164 ·15
12.	Continuing Education of PHC/Rural Health Staff (100 % Non-recurring)	100 %		_	_	-		37 80	12 ·50
13.	Intensive Pilot Project in School Health Services	100 %		_	_			17 .00	8 ·30
14.	Training of MPW (M) at Kharar	100 %		_	· —			36 .00	7 · 20
15.	Opening of three Lab. Technician Training Schools (Proposed)	100%		_		_	_	36.00	7 .05
16.	Opening of 5 MPW(M) Training School proposed extension of scheme given at Serial No. 14	s 100%		_				22 ·00	5 .00
17.	Universal Immuisation Coverage & Management of Diarrhoea diseases of pre-school children in selected area	100%	_			<u> </u>	<u>-</u>	12 .00	1 20
	Total		4368 ·43	2098 -20	987 ·30	2035 -62	2033 · 37	14340-65	2986 95

Note:—(1) Provision on account of schemes at Sr. No. 12 to 16 in the Annual Plan/Budget 1985-86.

D.R.M.E

1. Visual Impairment for removing of Blind- 100 % 20 00 10 37 6 73 8 00 8 00 50 00 8 00 ness (National Programme for control of Blindness) 100 % Centrally Sponsored Scheme

⁽²⁾ The outlay on account of Family Welfare Programme has been modified due to inclusion of outlay for new components.

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT VI

Centrally-sponsored Schemess-Outlay and Expenditure

		•						(125. 111 14	
	Name of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Plan	Actual Expd.	Actual Expd.	19	984-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86
		Expd. (i.e. 50:50 or 100%	outlay 1980—85	1980—83	1983-84	Alloca- tion	Exp. A	1985—90) Approved outlay	Approved outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
1.	Assistance to Post-graduates in I.S.M. (100%)	100%	25 .75	11 ·42	8 .60	9 ·20	9 ·20		
2. 1	Upgradation of five more teaching departments to the level of Post-Graduate Departments besides continuation of two already upgraded Deptts. (MS.)	100%	_		_	· 	200-	65 ·00	16·20
3.]	Establishment ISM Pharmacies including Harbal farms on Modern Lines (100%)	100%	13 ·25	1 ·54	3 ·50	4 ·00	4 .00	15 .00	9 00
4.]	Establishment of drug standardisation laboratory at Patiala (MS.)	100%	_	_	_			10 .00	2 .00
	Total		39 00	12 .96	12 ·10	13 .20	13 -20	90 .00	27.20
	XIII. Rural Water Supply								
	Accelerated Programme for rural water supply (ARP)	100%	458 ·50	301 ·75	334 •09	276 . ∙0 0	466 ·28	4000 -00	800 .00
	XIV. Urban Development								
D-5	Integrated Development Programme of Small and Medium Towns	50%	400 -00	195 -00	65 .00	50 -00	80 ·50	600 00	100 .00
	Housing								
	House Building Loans to Officers of All India Services	100%	-	•	-	*	-	100 .00	18 00
•	XIV. Welfare of Scheduled Castes and Backward Classes								
S 1.	Grants for purchase of Medical and Engg. books	(50:50)	10 .00	3 ⋅19	2 ·00	2 .00	1 ·35	10 .00	2 .00
S 2.	Coaching and allied schemes:								
	(a) Coaching for IAS/PCS & allied services/LIC & Banking	(50:50)	9 10	4 ·50	1 -50	3 -40	3 90	25 00	3 ·60
	(b) Coaching for Stenography	(50:50)		_	_	-		12 .00	2 ·50
S 3.	Girls Hostels	(50:50)	4 ·55	1 ·50	1 .00	1 .00	1 '00	3 00	0 .60
S 4.	Grant-in-aid to the Punjab Scheduled Castes Land Dev. and Finance Corporation for share capital contribution)- (51:49)	196 ·00	294 00	147 00	49 ∙00	49 .00	245 00	24 50
S 5.	Grants to students studying in primary classes belonging to vulnerable group & Vimukat Jaties			-	ستند			250 00	50 00
S 6.	Removal of Untouchability	(50: 0)		_		_	-	10 .00	2 -00
	Post-Matric Scholarships to S.C. students	(100%)	42 -50	72 04	35 .00	38 ·50	38 -50	400 00	80 .00
	Total		262 -15	- 375 - 23	186 50	93.90	93.75	955 00	165 20

AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT VI

Centrally-sponsored Schemes _ Outlays and Expenditure

	Name of the Scheme	Pattern of sharing	Sixth Plan	Actual Expd.	Actual Expd.	19	984-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86
		Expd. (i.e. 50:50 or 100%)	outlay 1980—85	1980—83	1983-84	Alloca- tion	Anti. Exp.	(1985—90) Approved outlay	outlay
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	XV. Social Welfare								
S 1.	Services for children in need of care and protection	(50:50)	8 .00	0 ·73	0 ·26	1 .00	1 .00	3 ⋅00	0 ·60
S 2.	Functional literacy for adult women	(100%)	76 ·11	17 ·12	21 -29	56 .00	56 .00		_
	Total		84 11	17 ·85	21 .55	57 .00	57 .00	3 .00	0 .60

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985-90) AND ANNUAL PLAN (1985-86)

STATEMENT TPP_ I

	20-POINT PROGI						(Rs. in lak	ns)
Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan Outlay (1980-85)	ture	1983-84 Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anti- cipated	Plan	1985-86 Approve Outlay
1	2	3				7		9
	Increase irrigation potential, develop and disseminate technologies and inputs for dry land agriculture							
	(i) Major and Medium Irrigation	31733 -00	13045 ·73	4028 ·38	4160 .00	3740 .00	27078 -00	49 2 3 ·00
	(ii) CAD (Lining of Water Courses)	3881 ·00	1917 ·00	580 -00	<i>5</i> 75 ⋅00	900 .00	1600 .00	600 .00
	(iii) Minor Irrigation	1745 .00	507 47	270 -68	415 .00	429 ·10	46 2 2 ·00	622 .00
	I B Dry Land Farming		- manual			~	100 -00	15 .00
	Total I	37359 -00	15470 ·20	4879 .06	5150.00	5069 ·10	33400 .00	6160 0
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes							
CS 1	Strengthening of ground water/surface water (Minor Irrigation) Organisation (Agriculture Department)	50 -00	16 ·76	6 ·82	10 -00	10 .00	54 00	9 ·00
CS 2	Strengthening of ground water/surface water (Minor Irrigation) Organisation (Punjab State Tubewell Corporation)	15 .00	6 ⋅00	_	_	٠	_	
CS 3	Centrally Sponsored Scheme for purchase of machinery PSTC	_	•	_		- -	40 .00	40 .00
CS 4	IB Dry Land Farming		. —	_	_		100 -00	15 -00
	Total II	65 ·00		- - 6 ·82	- 10.00	10.00	194 00	64.00
	Total Point 1	37424 -00	15492 -96	4885 .88	5160 .00	5079 10	33594 00	6224 00
A(P) 8 ·5	Make special efforts to increase production of pulses and vegetable oilseeds Intensive Oilseeds Development Programme (sharing basis)		7 -88	4 ·58	9 .00	_	Made as 1 cent C.S.S	
	(snaring basis)			•			tional Oil velopment	Seed De-
A(P) 8 ·4	Intensive Pulses Development Programme (sharing basis)	20 .00	5 · 72	3 ·20	5 00	3 ·85	25 ·00	4 ·50
	Total I		13 .60	7 .78	14.00	3.85	25 00	4 · 50
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes							
CS 4	Intensive Oilseeds Development Programme (National Oilseed Development Project)	80 .00	36 ·35	14 -61	32 -40	2 7 · 2 3	165 -00	31 -00
CS 5	Intensive Pulses Development Programme	35 · 00	12 ·83	4 ·64	7 · 00	5 ·65	35 ·00	6 ·50
	Total II	115 .00	49 ·18	19 ·25	39.40	32 .88	200.00	37.50
	Total Point 2	160 .00	<u></u>	27.03	 -	36 ·73	225 .00	42.00

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN (1985—90) AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20-POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

								·
		Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	1984		_ Seventh	1005.06
Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Plan Outlay (1980—85)	Actual Ecpendi-	Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipated Expendi- ture	d Plan	1985-86 Approved Outlay
	2	3	4	5	6	- 7	8	
	3. Strengthen and expand coverage of Integrated Rural Development and National Rural Employment Programme							
	Integrated Rural Development Programme							
CD 4·1	Assistance to Rural Development Agencies	1975 -00	1131 -58	483 ·25	472 ·00	472 .00	1057 -00	300 .00
CD 4·3	Interest Subsidy on loans to be advanced to the Economically Weaker Sections under IRD in rural areas		25 ·50	100 .00	108 -00	111 -71	200 0 ·00	100 .00
CD 4 · 4	Strengthening of infrastructure under TRYSEM	_	3 ·57	2 ·50	2 .00	2 .00	10 .00	2 .00
	National Rural Employment Programme							
	National Rural Employment Programme	1625 -00	502 ·12	275 .00	324 .00	316 .00	1580 -00	316 .00
A H 5·3	Assistance to Small Marginal Farmers and Agricultural Labourers for rearing of crossbred heifers	_	35 ⋅28	10 -17	11 -37	11 -37	92 ·29	10 -00
AH 9·2	Kandi Watershed Area Development Project	406 -30	54 .01	53 -81	45 .00	45 .00	295 .00	60 .00
AH 5·8	Implementation of Poultry, Piggery and Sheep Production Programme through Small Marginal Farmers and Agriculture Labourers Total I	4006 30	15 ·98 1768 ·04	2 ·44 947 ·17	4 ·81 	4 ·94 963 ·02	50 ·11 5084 ·40	6 00 794 00
	-							
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes							
CS 1	Assistance to Rural Development Agencies	1975 -00	1131 -58	483 -25	472 ·00	472 .00	1057 -00	300 -00
CS 2	National Rural Employment Programme	1625 -00	502 ·12	275 .00	324 .00	316 .00	1580 -00	316 ⋅00
CS 3	Assistance to Small/Marginal Farmers and Agricultural Labourers for rearing of crossbred heifers	72 ·00	35 ·28	10 ·17	11 · 37	11 ·37	92 ·29	10 .00
CS 4	Strengthening of Infrastructure under TRYSEM	_	3 ·57	2 ·50	2 .00	2 ·00	10 .00	2 -00
C\$ 5	Implementation of Poultry, Piggery and Sheep Production Programme through Small/Marginal Farmers and Agricultural Labourers	70 ·00	15 -98	2 ·44	4 ·81	4 ·94	50 ·11	6 ∙00
CS 6	Rural Landless and Employment Guarantee Programme		_		675 .00	1215 -00	5000 .00	555 -00
	Total II	3742 .00	1688 ·53	773 · 36	1489 · 18	2021 -31	7789 40	1189 -00
	•							

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-TPPI

20-POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

							(Rs.	in lakhs)
Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	19	84-85		1985-86
		Plan Outlay (1980-85)	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual - Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted Expendi- ture	Plan (1985-90) Approved Outlay	Approved Outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	Review and effectively enforce minimum wages for agricultural labour							
L.W. 1.1	Setting up of enforcement machinery for welfare of agricultural labour	3 ·43	3 · 32	3 · 60	3 · 50	5 · 50	5 .00	1 .00
L.W. 2.1	Strengthening of enforcement machinery for Minimum Wages Act, 1948	8 ·27	2 ·80	2 ·94	3 ·00	3 · 55	5 .00	1 ·00
	Total Point 5	11 ·70	6 ·12	6.54	6 ⋅50	9.05	10 .00	2 ·00
	7. Accelerate Programmes for the Developm of Scheduled Castes and Tribes	ent						
S.C. 1.1	Free books and stationary to Scheduled Caste students	238 ·28	107 -00	60 .00	60 .00	60 ·00	570 -00	80 .00
S.C. 1.2(a) Grant for the purchase of Medical and Engineering books (State Share)	10 .00	3 · 19	2 .00	2 .00	1 ·35	10 .00	2 ·00
	(b) Grant for the purchase of Law Books	2 ·90	1 ·30	-	0 ·60	0 · 40	3 .00	0 .60
S.C. 1.3	(a) Technical Training in Industrial Trades	94 ·53	23 -90	7 ·90	15 .00	8 .00	40 · 00	6.00
	(b) Construction of an advanced ITI	_	-	_	_		20 .00	1 .00
S.C. 1.4	Grants to SC girl students studying in post- matric and post-graduate classes	72 -00	22 ·45	12 · 75	13 .00	13 ·00	143 00	20 .00
S.C. 1.5	Coaching and Allied Schemes							
	(a) Coaching for I.A.S./P.C.S	9 · 10	4 · 50	1 ·40	3 ·40	3 · 90	25 .00	3 · 60
	(b) Coaching for stenography	1 2 ·20	2 ·45	2 .00	4 ·00	4 .00	1 2 ·00	2.50
	(c) Construction of Residential Institute	_	_	_	_	_	35 ⋅00	0.10
S.C. 1.6	Girls Hostels (State Share)	4 · 55	1 ·50	1 .00	1 .00	1 .00	3 .00	0 · 60
S.C. 1.7	Imparting of Industrial training to Scheduled Caste women (72 ·15	5 ·43	3 .00	5 .00	5 .00	_	
S.C. 1.8	Grant to scheduled caste students studying in Medical and Engineering Colleges		_	14 · 4 0	14 ·00	14 ·00	80 .00	14.30
S.C. 1.9	Awards for brilliant scheduled caste students	_	_	_	1 .00	7 ·00	100 .00	14.00
S.C. 1.10	Grants to Primary students of parents engaged in uncleaned occupations	_	_	_	20 ·00	_	250 .00	50 .00
S.C. 1.12	B. Ed. and J.B.T. training to scheduled caste Graduates and Matriculates	61 ·05	1 ·18	_	_	_		_
S.C. 1.11	Coaching to S.C. students	103 · 75	13 ·81	_	_	_	10 .00	1 •50
S.C. 1.13	Opportunity Cost for primary girl students	*****	_	_	_	-	374 -00	48 · 30
S.C. 2.1	Subsidy for the purchase of:							
	(a) Agricultural land/wells, stamp duty	75 ·70	16 ·1 9	8 ·70	12 ·40	6 ·14		
	(b) Land for fodder and small industries units	_	_	-	_	_	100 .00	10.00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT-TPP-1

20-POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							in lakhs)
Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan	1980-83 Actual	1983-84 Actual -		984-85	(1985-90) Seventh	
		Outlay (1980—85)	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure	Plan Approved Outlay	Outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
S.C. 2.2	Share capital contribution to Punjab Backward Classes Land Development and Finance Corporation—Share Capital	80 .00	141 ·00	20 .00	20 .00	20 00	100 .00	20 .00
S.C. 2.3	Punjab Scheduled Caste Land Development and Finance Corporation—Share Capital (State Share)	204 ·00	306 ·00	153 .00	51 · 00	51 ⋅00	255 ⋅00	25-50
S.C. 2.4	Interest Subsidy for:							
	(a) Scheduled Castes	574 -65	135 .00	50 .00	5 .00	5 .00	300 00	40 .00
	(b) Backward Classes	190 -60	45 .00	40 .00	44 .00	44 .00	145 00	40 ·00
S.C. 2.5	Issue of Yellow Cards		18 .03	~	0 · 50	4 · 80	5 .00	1 .00
S.C. 3.1	Construction of Dharmshalas/Chaupals	258 · 30	9 9 ·68	10 .00	10 .00	10 .00	150 .00	20.00
S.C. 3.2	Environmental Improvement of Harijan Basties including drinking water	658 ·3 9	276 ·05	140 -01	149 -00	149 ·00	650 .00	82 ·00
S.C. 3.3	Grant to sweepers, scavengers, flayers and tanners for construction of houses	170 ·90	85·1 2	40 ·00	40 -00	40 .00	60 .00	10 ·00
S.C. 3.4	Removal of untouchability (State Share)	_	_			_	10 .00	2 .00
S.C. 3.5	Legal Aid	1 ·50	0 ·13	0 ·07	0 ·10	0 ·14	_	
S.C. 3.6	Assistance to Scheduled Castes for development of manurial pits	150 .00	41 ·53	23 ·61	10 .00	5 ·00		
S.C. 4.1	Construction of houses for Vimukat Jaties	85 · 45	41 ·76	24 .00	14 .00	14 .00	50 .00	5 .00
	Total I	3200 .00	1392 · 20	614 -94	495 -00	466 ·73	3500 .00	500 ∙0
	Centrally-s ponsored Schemes	···········						
C.S. 1.	Grant for the purchase of Medical and Engineering books	10 .00	3 ·19	2.00	2 .00	1 ·35	10 .00	2.00
C.S. 2.	I.A.S. Coaching Centre	9 · 10	4 · 50	1 ·50	3 ·40	3 · 90	25 .00	3 .6
S.C. 3.	Girls Hostels	4 · 55	1 ·50	1 .00	1 .00	1 .00	3 .00	0 ·60
S.C. 4.	Coaching for Stenography						12 .00	2.50
C.S. 5.	Grant-in-aid to Punjab Scheduled Caste Land Development & Finance Corporation (49 per cent)	196 ·00	294 ·00	147 ·00	49 ·00	49 ·00	245 .00	24 · 5(
C.S. 6.	Removal of Untouchability	_					10 .00	20 -00
C.S. 7.	Coaching to S.C. students		-	_			10 .00	1 ·5(
C.S. 8.	Post-Matric Scholarships to Scheduled Caste students	42 · 50	72 ·04	35 .00	38 - 50	38 ·50	457 .00	80 •0
C.S. 9.	Opportunity cost for Pry. girl students	_					374 -00	48 - 3
	Special Central Assistance to Scheduled Castes		356 ·89	536 -91	52 5 ·0 0	637 ·44	3388 -92	639 -20
	Total: II	262 ·15	732 ·12	723 ·41	618 -90	731 ·19	4534 - 92	854 - 20
	Total Point 7	3462 · 15	2124 · 32	1338 ·35	1113 -90	1197 92	8034 · 92	1354 - 20

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Doint	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84 —	1984		Seventh	1985-86
Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Plan Outlay (1980-85)	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Antici-	Plan (1985-90) Approved outlay	Approved outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	8. Supply drinking water to all problem village	s						
RWS—I	Rural Water Supply (MNP) .	. 6800 .00	1143 ·11	594 ·12	1000 -00	1000 · 00	7000 -00	1000 .00
	Total I .	. 6800 .00	1143 · 11	594 ·12	1000 ·00	1000 .00	7000 .00	1000 .00
	Centrally Sponsored Scheme							
CS	Accelerated Rural Water Supply Programme	458 · 50	301 75	334 ·09	150 .00	466 -28	4000 .00	800 .00
	Total II .	. 458 · 50	301 ·75	334 ·09	150 .00	466 -28	4000 .00	800 .00
	Total Point 8 .	. 7258 · 50	1444 ·86	928 21	1150 .00	1466 -28	11000 .00	1800 ·00
	9 Allot house sites to rural families who ar without them and expand programmes for construction assistance to them.							
HG 2.2	Houses for Rural Homeless	. 1200 ·00	740 -00	311 00	120 -37	104 ·17	324 00	74 .00
	Total Point 9	1200 -00	740 ·00	311 .00	120 ·37	104 · 17	324 00	74 .00
	10. Improve the environment of slums Implement programmes of house building for economically weaker sections and take measures to arrest unwarranted increase land prices	in						·
UĎ	Environment improvement of slums	500 .00	179 .00	80 00	31 .00	31 .00	500 -00	31 00
HG 2.1	Subsidised industrial housing	50.00	8 · 36	2.35	15 .00	15 .00	75 .00	15 .00
HG 2.3	Loans for low-income groups	. 300 .00	131 -35	10 .00	80 ·00	00 · 03	100 .00	10 .00
HG 2.7	Village Housing Project	. 170 .00	132 .00	9 .00	10 .00	10 .00	100 .00	10 .00
HG 3.1	Contribution to Housing Board	. 250 .00	100 .00	80 .00	80 .00	80 ·00	500 .00	80 .00
CN 3.1	Assistance to Housing Societies/Housing Federation for Margin Money and Managerial subsidy	25·00	20 · 50	10 .00	10 ·00	10 .00	200 ·00	10 .00
	Total Point 10	1295 00	571 ·21	191 -35	226 00	226 ·00	1475 .00	156 00
	11 Maximise power generation, improve to functioning of electricity authorities and electrify all villages	he						
	(i) Power Generation	42060 0	0 28901 -74	17191 .00	14501 -90	144 9 8 ·90	114250 00	18719 -00
	(ii) Transmission and Distribution	23500 0	0 11411 00	3494 .00	4685 .00	4685 .00	43871 .00	4800 •00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP—I

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan	1980-83	1983-84	198	34-85	Seventh - Plan	1985-86
,		Outlay (1980-85)	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	(1985-90) Approved	Approved outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	(iii) Rural Electrification	7134 00	3858 -00	690 .00	200 .00	182 -00	5429 .00	891 .00
	(iv) Power Development	600 .00	81 ·86	30 .00	141 •00	141 -00	250 00	30 .00
	Total I	73294 .00	44252 · 60	21405 ·00	19527 -90	19506 90	163800 .00	24440 .00
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes						··········	
CSI 220	K.V, Dasuya Switching Sub-Station	–	243 ·05	5 .00	25 ·21	25 .00		
CS 2	Renovation and Modification of GNDTP Bhatinda (4 units)		-			282 ·18	663 ·00	663 · 00
	Total II	—	243 ·05	5 .00	25 ·21	307 ·18	6 63 ·00	663 ·00
	Total Point 11	73294 00	44495 -65	21410 -00	19553 -11	19814 -08	64463 .00	25103 -00
FT 3.1	station, social and farm forestry and the development of bio-gas and other alternative energy sources Raising of industrial plantation on communication of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and farm forestry and the development of social and socia							
	lands	170 00	105 ·80	8 .00	5 .00	5 .00	_	
FT 3.2	Social forestry including rural fuel wood plantations (sharing basis)	100 .00	74 ·87	84 .00	80 -00	80 .00	900 .00	150 .00
FT 3.3	Raising of Forest Plantations in Governme lands	nt 410 ·00	283 -99	180 -20	1 7 9 · 00	179 ·46	680 .00	162 -00
FT 3.4	Soil Water and Tree conservation in Himalayas	110 ·00	34 .95		_	_		_
FT 3.6	Environmental Forestry	20 .00	10.00	5 .00	_	_	_	_
FT 3.7	Farm Forestry	160 .00	103 ·80	69 · 60	100 .00	100 .00	400 .00	60 · 00
FT 3.8	Establishment of Silvi pastural farms for kandi areas		_		_		10 .00	1.00
SC(F) 4.2	2 Kandi Water shed & Area Development Project (Forest Part)	611 ∙00	209 ·66	185 .00	245 ·34	230 ·34	1400 .00	230 .00
SC(F) 4.1	Soil and Water Conservation on forest land in kandi non-project areas	ls 32 ·00	19 · 58	11 -66	11 ⋅66	11 ·66	70 .00	13 .00
	Total I	1613 00	842 · 65	543 ·46	621 .00	606 · 4 6	3460 .00	616 .00
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes					•		
	Social forestry including rural fuel-wood							
CS 1	plantations (50: 50 sharing basis)	100 .00	74 ·86	50 ⋅00	50 ⋅00	50 -00	900 .00	150 ⋅00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan	1980-83	1983-84	1984	-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86
NO.		Outlay (1985-90)	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anti- cipated Expendi- ture	(1985-90)	Approved outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CS 3	Establishment of Silvipastural farms for Kandi areas (50: 50)	_	_		_	_	10 · 00	1 · 00
CS 4	Afforestation of desert and semi-desert areas (100 $\%$ C.S.)	_		_		_	700 · 00	100 · 00
	Total II	210 · 00	159 ·81	100 · 00	100 ·00	115 ·00	2410 · 00	401 .00
	Total I+II	1823 ·00	1002 ·46	643 · 46	721 ·00	721 ·46	5870 .00	1017 · 00
	Development of Bio-gas							
	Installation of Bio-gas Plants Gobar Gas Plants	30 .00	28 · 96	0 · 46	5 · 00	4 · 20	39 ·00	5 · 00
	New and renewable sources of energy .	. —	_			-	451 .00	64 · 00
	Total III .	30.00	28 · 96	0 ·46	5 · 00	4 · 20	490 00	69 · 00
	Centrally Sponsored Scheme							
CS	Installation of Bio-gas Plants .	. –	44 · 48	51 · 29	87 -40	87 ·40	550 .00	90 · 00
	New and renewable sources of energy	_					387 - 50	42 · 50
	Total IV .	,	44 · 48	51 - 29	87 · 40	87 · 40	937 · 50	132 · 50
	Total III+IV .	. 30.00	73 · 44	51 · 75	92 · 40	91.60	1427 · 50	201 · 50
	Total Point 12 .	. 1853 -00	1075 -90	695 · 21	813 40	813 -06	5 7 29 7 · 50	1218 · 50
	13. Promote Family Planning on a voluntary basis as a people's movement	,						
PH 5.11	Grant of additional incentives compensation out of State funds to accepters of sterilisation		- 93 · 48	3 66·3 5	65 · 00	65 · 00	300 ·00	65 · 00
PH 5.14	Pay of Dai's .	. –	- 7·50	00·8	12 · 00	12 · 00) <u> </u>	. .
	Total I		- 100 · 98	3 74·35	77 - 00	77 00	300 · 00	65 0
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes							
	Family Welfare Programme .	2092 9	5 1460 2 9	668 · 2 2	1211 - 12	2 1211 - 12	7952 · 80	2191 0
	Total: II	. 2092 9	5 1460 · 2 9	668 · 22	1211 · 12	2 1211 12	2 7952 · 80	2191 · 0
	Total Point: 13	, 2092 · 90	5 1561 ·27	742 · 57	1288 · 12	2 1288 · 12	8252 · 80	2256 · 05

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point No.	Name of Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan	1980-83	1983-84	1984	-85	Seventh	1985-86 Approved
140.		Outlay (1980-85)	Actual Expendi- ture	Actual Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipated Expenditure	- Plan (1985-90) Approved outlay	outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	 Substantially augment universal Primar Health Care facilities and control of lepro T.B. and Blindness 	y sy						
PH 1.1	Completion and improvement of Primary Health Centres	48 ·00	44 · 51	8 · 35	32 · 50	28 ·10	1630 -00	40 · 00
PH 1.2	Completion and improvement of sub-centres	273 ·00	29.77	10 · 37	10 · 20	10 · 20	836 · 15	11 ·70
PH 1.3	Opening of Subsidiary Health centres in rural areas	995 -00	755 ·93	451 ·06	480 ·00	554 · 67	_	
PH 3.1	Opening of new dispensaries in slum areas/ suitable urban places	50 .00	26 · 94	14 · 93	16.00	21 ·35	50 .00	2 · 00
PH 4.6	Training and employment of multipurpose workers schemes (State Share)	60 .00	20.38	1 ·62	8 · 50	6.13	132 ·00	26 · 40
PH 5.7	Opening of psychatric clinics at District Level	_					10 · 00	1 · 50
MD 5.1	Augmentation of training facilities of para medical staff	25.00	1 · 42	1 · 37	5 · 00	1 ·60	_	
PH 5.20	Strengthening of school health clinics	. -					36.30	3 · 60
PH 6.1	E.S.I. Schemes	. 62.00	25 · 29	12 · 05	18 · 75	18 · 75	75 .00	10 .00
AY 1.1	Strengthening of existing I.S.M. dispensaries	32 · 89	10 · 25	1 · 34	1 ·50	_	12 · 12	3 ·20
AY 1.2	Opening of I.S.M. dispensaries	107 - 40	58 · 50	26 ·82	25 ·40	31 · 10	32 · 14	3 · 24
HM 1.2	Opening of Homoeopathy dispensaries .	. 32 · 4:	5 13 · 77	9 · 13	16 · 50	16 · 50	90 · 00	10 ·05
PH 4.1	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Rural)	. 605 · 30	346 · 37	69 · 61	150 · 00	152 · 15	1750 · 00	3 13 ·00
PH 4.2	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Antilarvel)	. 77 ·2	0 45 · 35	i 16 ·62	25 · 00	22 · 75	250 -00	49 · 75
PH 4.3	National T.B. Control Programme .	. 58 · 00	11 -48	2 · 17	7 · 00	7.00	100 ·00	39 · 10
	Total : I .	. 2426 · 24	1389 96	625 · 44	796 · 35	870 ·30	5003 · 71	513 · 54
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes							
CS 1	Visual impairment and prevention of blindness	. 20 · 0	0 10 · 31	7 —	8 · 00	8 · 00	· -,	
CS 2	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Rural)	. 605 · 3			150 00		1750 ·00	313-00
CS ₃	National Malaria Eradication Programme (Anti Larvel)	. 77 2	0 43 · 74	16 62	25 · 00	22 · 75	250 -00	49 · 75
CS 4	National T.B. Control Programme .	58 .00	8 · 43	2 · 17	7 · 00	7 · 00	100 · 00	18 · 30
CS 5	National Leprosy Control Programme	8 · 00	2.09		4 · 45	4 · 45	30 · 00	5 .00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-1

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point No. (Code)	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual -	1984-	85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
(code)			Expendı-	Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted expen- diture	(1985-90)	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CS 6	National programme for control of visual impairment and blindness including Trachoma	45·00	0 · 96	6 · 74	15 · 65	15 ·65	120 ·45	19 ·7:
CS 7	Training and employment of multi-purpose workers schemes	60 · 00	17 · 38	1 ·62	8 · 50	8 · 50	132 ·00	26 ·40
CS 12	Community Health Guides	477 · 40	15 · 44	91 ·40	159 · 72	159 · 72	955 · 60	164 · 1
CS 11	USAID assisted area project	944 · 97	203 · 50	130 ·86	454 · 15	454 · 15	130 ·00	130 · 00
	Total: II	2295 ·87	648 · 28	319 · 02	832 · 47	832 · 37	3468 · 05	747 · 1:
	Total Point: 14	4722 ·11	2038 · 24	944 · 46	1628 · 82	1702 · 67	8471 · 76	1260 · 69
CD 2.2	for pregnent women, nursing mothers and children specially in tribal hills and backwareas Promotion and strengthening of Mahila Mandals	ard 40 ·00	27 ·98	19 ·80	8 · 12	8 12	40 ·60	8 · 1:
CD 3.2	Composite Programme for women and pre- school children strengthening of craft centres	27 · 50	16 ·04	5 · 50	8 · 76	8 · 7 6	56.00	11 · 2
CD 4.5.	Development of women and children in rural areas	_			0 · 50	2 ·01	100 ·00	10 0
SW 2.1.	Assistance to dependent children	123 .00	50 · 76	24 · 61	25.00	25 .00	60 ·00	11 ·4
SW 2.2.	Construction of certified schools	31 ·20	10 · 42	4.95	5.00	5 · 00	5 0 · 00	15.0
SW 2.3.	Services for children in need of care and Protection	8 ·00	0 · 73	0 · 26	1 .00	1 ·00	3.00	0 · 6
SW 2.4	Financial assistance to widows and destitute women	195 ·00	88 ·75	89 · 50	9 5 ·81	81 · 30	145 · 00	20 · 0
	Homes for widows and destitute women	4 00	0 · 54	0 · 25	0 · 70	0 ·45	3 · 00	0 · 6
SW 2.5	Share capital to Punjab women and children	80 · 00	35 .00	24 · 00	24.00	24 · 00	125 · 00	25 · 0
SW 2.5 SW 2.6	Development Corporation			1 00	1.00	1 ·00	2 5 · 00	4 · 0
-	Development Corporation Interest Subsidy to PUNWAC	_	10 .00	1 .00				
SW 2.6	Development Corporation	 80 · 00	10·00 34·94	44 · 70	76.00	68 · 00	165 · 00	252 · 0
SW 2.6	Development Corporation Interest Subsidy to PUNWAC			44 · 70				
SW 2.6	Development Corporation Interest Subsidy to PUNWAC	80 · 00	34 · 94	44 · 70	76 · 00			
SW 2.6	Development Corporation Interest Subsidy to PUNWAC Special Nutrition Programme	80 · 00	34 · 94	44·70 214·57	76 · 00	224 · 64	2251 60	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20—POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point N (Code)	o. Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan Outlay	1980—83 Actual	1983-84 Actual -	1984	-85		1985-86 pproved	
(Code)		(1980—85)	Expendi- ture	Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted Expen- ture	(198590)	Outlay	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
CS 4	National Project on demonstration of improved chullahs in rural Areas	_				_	392 -50	39 · 25	
	Total II	84 · 11	17 · 85	21 · 55	57 · 00	57 .00	395 •50	39 ·85	
	Total Point: 15	672 · 81	293 ·01	236 · 12	302 ·89	281 · 64	2653 -71	399 -77	
	16 Spread universal elementary education for the age group 6—14 with special emphasi on girls and simultaneously involve studer and voluntary ag encies in programmes fo the removal of adult literacy	its							
	Facilities for children in age group (6-11)	726.00	290 · 79	102 ·88	104 · 05	102 ·28	1336 · 00	176 · 55	
	Facilities for children in age group (11—14	·) 1386·05	690 · 87	396 · 31	416.38	416-19	1488 -00	215 · 75	
	Adult Education	100 · 00			2 ·00	2 · 00	500 · 00	10.00	
	Total I	2212 · 05	981 -66	499 · 19	522 -43	520 · 47	3324 · 00	402 · 30	
	 (i) Creation of administrative structure for adeducation of State level (ii) Post literacy follow up under Rural Functional literacy 	ult . 17·50	نت	. <u></u>	. 2.0	0 3.50) 16· 2 6 - 50·05	3·50	
	(iii) Rural Functional literacy Projects at Bha and Faridkot	•		•		د -			
	(iv) Strengthening of Administrative structure for implementation of Adult education Programme	. — •		ست :			87 · 80 30 · 93	17 ·26	
	Total Iİ	17 · 50	-		2 00	3 · 50	185 · 04	35 · 43	
	Total Point: 16	. 2229 · 55	981 66	499 · 19	524 · 43	3 523 97	3509 04	437 - 73	
	17. Expand the Public Distribution System through more fair price shops including mobiles shops in far flung areas in the shops to cater Industrial workers, studen hostels and make available to students text-books and exercise books on a prior basis and to promote a strong consumers protection Movement	its,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		in the property was				
CN 10	Consumers Stores and State Co-operative	1 e 20 ⋅00) 17-4	0 4.00	4.0	0 4-0	0 25 00	5.00	
ĎМ 4	andiana of the anciety	. 25 .00	15 • 00	5 · 00	5 · 0	0 5.00) <u> </u>	يبعث	
ED 16	.2 Promotion of Regional Languages Punjab								

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86 STATEMENT TPP—I 20-POINT PROGRAMME—OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point	Name of the Scheme/Programme	Sixth Plan Outlay	198083	1983-84 Actual -	1984	4-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
No.		(1980—85)	Actual Expendi- ture		ted Êx-		(1985—90) Approved Outlay	Outlay
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
CN	Assistance to State Coop. for Rehabilita tion of weak consumers stores			_			1.00	0 -50
	Total I	89 · 62	51 ·45	18 · 76	18 · 76	18 · 7 6	46 · 00	8 .00
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	*					
C\$ 1	Margin Money assistance to village societies	ينمعن	-		_		50 -00	2 5 · 00
C\$ 2	Assistance for distribution of consumer articles in rural areas	414 · 58	56 · 51	6 · 20	20 · 00	20.00	200 -00	10 ·80
C\$ 3	Rehabilitation Assistance to Consumer Stor	rés —		_	_		20.00	1 .00
.CS 11	Promotion of Regional Languages Punjab State University Text Books Board	60 · 64	15 · 02	3 · 45	24 · 86	2 4 ·86	20.00	10 · 50
	Total II	475 - 22	71 · 53	9.65	44 · 86	44 · 86	290 · 00	47 · 30
	Total Point 17	564 · 84	122 -98	28 · 41	63 · 62	63 · 62	336 .00	55 -30
	18. Liberalise investment procedures and streat line industrial policies to ensure timely comp tion of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to §	le- 18,						
CN 10.1	line industrial policies to ensure timely comp tion of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology	le- 18, grow						
	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary	le- ns, grow il ions 25 ·00		5.00	5.00	•	5.00	
	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives	le- 18, 11 12 10 25 · 00 51 · 00	28 70	5 · 00 11 · 50	5 · 00 11 · 50	5·00 11·50	5·00 57·00	
CN 10.3	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom	le- 185, grow 11 10 51 · 00		11 · 50		•		11 ·00
CN 10.2 CN 10.3	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operative including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest	le- 185, grow 11 10 51 · 00	28 · 70	11 · 50	11 · 50	11·50 0·28	57 .00	11 ·00 0 ·0
CN 10.2 CN 10.3	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale,	le- 18, grow 11 10 - 00 10 - 00	28·70 2·35	11·50 0·50 2·50	11·50 0·28	0·28 5·20	57·00 1·00	11 ·00 0 ·0
CN 10.2 CN 10.3 CN 10.4	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale managerial expenses Subsidy to Industrial Cooperative for employ-	le- 18, grow 11 11 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	28 · 70 2 · 35 6 · 44	11·50 0·50 2·50	11 · 50 0 · 28 5 · 20	0·28 5·20	57·00 1·00	11 · 00 0 · 0. 4 · 99
CN 10.2 CN 10.3 CN 10.4 CN 10.7	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Un Assistance as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale managerial expenses Subsidy to Industrial Cooperative for employ-ying craft teachers Financial assistance to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for setting	le- 18, grow 11 11 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	28·70 2·35 6·44 3·25	11·50 0·50 2·50	0·28 5·20 0·50	0·28 5·20 0·50	57·00 1·00 25·00	11 · 00 0 · 01 4 · 99 —
CN 10.2 CN 10.3 CN 10.4 CN 10.7 CN 10.6	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industrie Co-operatives including Federation and Understand State as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale managerial expenses Subsidy to Industrial Cooperative for employying craft teachers Financial assistance to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for setting up of processing units	le- 18, grow 10 - 00 10 - 00 15 - 00 4 - 25 50 - 00	28 70 2 · 35 6 · 44 3 · 25	11·50 0·50 2·50 0·50 — 43·09	0 · 28 5 · 20 0 · 50	0·28 5·20 0·41 49·35	57·00 1·00 25·00 5·00 300·00	11 · 00 0 · 0. 4 · 99 1 · 00 54 · 0
CN 10.2 CN 10.3 CN 10.4 CN 10.7 CN 10.6 IN 2.1	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Understand Co-operatives including Federation and Understand Co-operative Societies Subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operatives including Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale managerial expenses Subsidy to Industrial Cooperative for employying craft teachers Financial assistance to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for setting up of processing units	le- 18, grow 25 · 00 51 · 00 10 · 00 4 · 25 50 · 00 250 · 00 225 · 00	28 · 70 2 · 35 6 · 44 3 · 25 18 · 85 90 · 27	11·50 0·50 2·50 0·50 — 43·09	0 · 28 5 · 20 0 · 50 0 · 41 50 · 00	0·28 5·20 0·50 0·41 49·35 250·00	57·00 1·00 25·00 5·00 300·00	11·00 0·0 4·99 — 1·0 54·0 275·0
CN 10.2 CN 10.3 CN 10.4 CN 10.7 CN 10.6 IN 2.1 IN 2.3	line industrial policies to ensure timely comption of projects. Give Handicrafts, Handloon Small and Village Industries all facilities to a and to up-date their technology Participation in the share capital of Industria Co-operatives including Federation and Understand State as share capital and Managerial subsidy to Apex Handloom and Primary Handloom Weavers Cooperative Societies Subsidy to Central Co-operative Banks for advancing loans to industrial Co-operative Societies at concessional rate of interest Subsidy to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for rebate on cloth sale managerial expenses Subsidy to Industrial Cooperative for employying craft teachers Financial assistance to Punjab State Apex Handloom Cooperative Societies for setting up of processing units District Industries Centre State Capital Subsidy	le- 18, grow 25 · 00 51 · 00 10 · 00 4 · 25 50 · 00 250 · 00 225 · 00	28 70 2 · 35 6 · 44 3 · 25 18 · 85 90 · 27 107 · 16	11·50 0·50 2·50 0·50 — 43·09 215·00 28·30	0 · 28 5 · 20 0 · 50 0 · 41 50 · 00 300 · 00	0·28 5·20 0·50 0·41 49·35 0 250·00 0 18·50	57·00 1·00 25·00 5·00 300·00 2000·00 30·00	1·00 11·00 0·01 4·99 1·00 54·0 275·0 2·00 10·00

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP-I

20-POINT PROGRAMME-OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point No.	Name of the Scheme/Programme		xth Plan utlay	1980-83 Actual	1983-84	1984-	85		1985-86 pproved Outlay	
		1980-85		Expendi- ture	Actual – Expendi- ture	Outlay	Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure	Plan A (1985—90) Approved Outlay		
1	2		3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
IN 2.13	Effulent treatment plant in various IDC's		—	_	_	-	_	30 ·CO	10 .00	
IN 2.26	Marketing Assistance Programme									
	(i) Export Award		2 · 30	0 .90	0 · 50	0.50	0.50	4 ·CO	0 · 50	
	(ii) Participation in Industrial Fairs	• •	2 1 ·CO	5 ·02	1 .50	3 ·80	3 ·80	22 ·CO	4 · 50	
	(iii) Trade Centre	• •	16·CO	-		0 .50	0.50	5 ·CO	0.50	
	Handloom Industries									
IN 3.1	(i) Rebate on sale o Hand loom Cloth	• •	18 .00	7 ·51	4 ·CO	9 .00	9 .00	50 ·CO	8 .00	
	(ii) Strengthening of SASMIRA Centre	••	_	_		1.00	_	10 ·CO	2 .00	
IN 3.2	Punjab State Handloom and Textile Development Corporation	op- • .	100.00	16 9 ·00	75 ·C0	1 .00	1 ·CO	100 ·C0	5 ·C0	
IN 3.3	Punjab State Hosiery and Knitwear Development Corporation	op- 	125 .00	54·C0	25 ·CO	80 ·C0	80 .00	20 ⋅€0	8 -00	
IN 4.1	Punjab State Leather Development Corpo	ration	200-00	56 -90	20 .00	30 ·CO	30 ⋅ 0	200 ·CO	30 ·CO	
	Development of Handicraft Industry									
IN 5.1	Development of Handicarft	••	20 .00	5 ·87	3 · 37	5 ⋅00	3 · 50	25 ·CO	5 .00	
IN 8.1	Punjab Financial Corporation	• •	100 .00	55 ·CO	100 ·CO	1 .00	1 .00	450 ·C0	50 ·C0	
IN 11,1	Focal Growth Points—Incentive to New Industries									
	(i) Interest Free Loans		1015 .00	410 -20	269 -98	402 .00	461 ·CO	25CO ·CO	500.00	
	(ii) Re-imbursement of Octroi/Terminal ta	X	35 .00	10 .50	10 ·CO	10 .00	10 .00	200 .00	45 ·00	
	(v) Feasibility Reports		8 ·00	0 ·94	_	1 .00	1 .00			
	(iii) Subsidy to Punjab Alkalis Ltd.	• •	49 · 50	104 - 55	5 40 ·co	42 · CC	9 2 ·00	2 50 ·00	50 .00	
	Total	••	25 2 0 ·05	1209 ·49	876 · 78	1006 -69	1064 · 76	6394 -00	1079 - 50	
	Total dropped Schemes	–	293 · 20	165 .08	48 ·67	20 .50	20 · 50			
	TotalI		2813 ·25	1374 · 5 7	925 · 45	10 2 7 ·19	1085 - 26	6394 .00	1079 -50	
•	Centrally Sponsored Schemes-Cooperation	1 ;								
CS 4	Margin money as share capital contribution to Punjab Handloom Weavers Apex. Contained Societies for setting up showrooms sale centres	ope-	5 ·40	4 ·80	0 ·90	3 · 9 8	3 ⋅98	2 5 ·00	6.00	
CS 10	Managerial subsidy to Handloom Apex/Prosocieties			4 ·13	1 ·50	1 ·50	1 ·50	7.00	1.00	
CS 11	Share capital contribution to Co-operative Handloom Apex Society and Primary Society as equity base		60 ·00	27 ⋅00	10 ·00	10 .00	10 .00	5 0 .00	10 -00	

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP_I

20 POINT PROGRAMME - OUTLAYS AND EXPENDITURE

Point	Item	Sixth Plan	1980-8: Actual			984-85	Seventh Plan	1985-86 Approved
No.		Outla (1980	y Expen-	Expen-		Anticipa- ted Ex- penditure	(1985-90) Approved	Outlay
- -		3		5	<u>-</u>	7	8	<u>-</u>
CS 13	Assistance to Handloom Apex-Primary Societi as sales subsidy rebate	es 10·00	3 ·74	1 ·50	5 · 20	5 · 20	25 .00	5 ∙ 00
CS 15	Assistance as loans and share capital for setting up processing units by Handloom Apex	108 .00	41 ·00		2 · 16	2 ·16	5 .00	1 ·00
	Total—II	208 · 75	80 ·67	13 -90	22 ·84	22 ·84	112 .00	23 .00
	Centrally Sponsored Schemes-Industry							
CS 1	District Industries Centre	250 .00	90 ·27	43 .09	50 ⋅00	50 .00	300 .00	54 .00
CS 2	10-15% Central Investment Subsidy	550 .00	150 ·31	60 .00	60 .00	60 .00	3 00 .00	60 .00
CS 3	Engineer Enterpreneurs Training Programme (Interest Subsidy)	10 .00	2 ·08	2 .00	2 .00	2.00	10 .00	2 .00
CS 4	Rebate on sale of Handloom Cotton Cloth	_	_	4 ⋅00	9 · 00	9 ·00	50 ·00	8 · 00
CS 5	Punjab State Handloom Textile Develop- ment Corporation	_	_				175 .00	35 00
	TotalIII	810 -00	242 66	109 ·09	121 .00	121 -00	835 .00	159 .00
	Total Point: 18	3832 ·00	1697 •90	1048 -44	117 1 ·03	1229 ·10	7341 -00	1261 ·50
	Total 20 Point Programme				F			
	(i) State Plan	1 3 6 9 83 ·86	70402 -47	31858 -44	308 2 0 ·57	30755 ·91	23 5893 · 7 1	36241 ·76
	(ii) Centrally Sponsored Schemes	10837 ·06	5 7 63 ·36	3154 ·65	4811 -38	6063 -93	33967 · 21	7383 -98
	Grand Total	147820 -92	76165 ·8 3	3501 3 ·09	35631 -95	36819 -84	269860 -92	43625 ·74

AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP_II

$20-POINT\ PROGRAMME-PHYSICAL\ TARGETS\ AND\ ACHIEVEMENTS$

Point	Item	Unit	Sixth Plan		1983-84 Achieve-	19	84-85	Seventh Plan	1985- 8 6 Target
			Target (1980-85)	ment	ment	Target	Achieve- ment	(1985-90) Target	1
1		3	4	5	-	7	8	 -	10
1	Creation of additional irrigation potential	ga-							
	(a) Major and Medium Irrigation	Potential (000 Hects)	197 ·100	85 ·700	26 -510	26 .000	23 -900	197 -400	28 .000
	(b) Lining of Water Course	es ,,	116 .000	52 · 341	28 048	20 ·800	38 ·180	*It has conside	*22 ·400 not been ered addi- otential by
	(c) Minor irrigation PSTC Tubewells (Deep Tubew	ells) "	10 .000	5 .025	2 ·475	2 ·250	3 • 675	Planning Co 9 ·750	mmission 1 ·800
	(d) Shallow Tubewells	**	193 .000	121 -000	40 .000	32 -000	39 .000	176 -000	48 -000
	Total		516 ·100	264 .066	97.033	81 -050	104 · 755	417 -550	100 -200
	(B) Dry Land Farming (Micro Watersheds)	Number	والمحادث والم والمحادث والمحادث والمحادث والمحادث والمحادث والمحادث والمحاد			16	16	20	22
2	(a) Production of Pulses	'000 tonnes	375 (Terminal year target)	121	135	190		200 cipa- (Te r m year (1989- targe	90)
	(b) Production of oilseeds	'000 tonnes	200 (Terminal year Target)	133	115	150	191	200 (Terminal year (1989-90 Target)	148
3	(a) Families benefitted under IRDP	No.		2,48,663	72,963	70,800	74,136	45,300 (New)	13,0 0 ((New)
	(b) Employment Generated under NREP	l Lac man- days		61 ·76	17 ·45	15 ·25	17 ∙06	135900 (Old) 76·35	39000 (Old) 19 • 00
	(c) RLEGP	Lac man- days		_	_	20 ·41	20 .95		17 -54
4	Distribution of surplus land	Acres				900	997	••	60
6	Bonded Labour to be rehabilitated			There is a	no known i	incidence o	f bonded la	bour in the	State
7	Families to be assisted								
	(a) Scheduled Castes	No.	4,19,000	2,24,472	91,608	99,107	85,0 83	• •	59,000
	(b) Scheduled Tribes	No.		There are n	o Schedul	ed Tribes in	n the State		
:8	Drinking water-problem Villages to be covered	No.		207	165	125	165	1,000	125
9	(a) House sites to be allotted	i No.	4	All eligible	persons ha	ve been all	lotted house	e sites.	
	(b) Construction assistance	No.	24,389 +(6,611	21,593	1556	900	929	_	
10	(a) Slum population to be covered	No.	spillover) 3,33,000	1,85,644	1,90,616	45,000	1,80,127	3,00,000	50,000

SEVENTH FIVE YEAR PLAN 1985—90 AND ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

STATEMENT TPP—II

20-POINT PROGRAMME-PHYSICAL TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENTS

Point	I tem	Unit	Sixth	1980-83	1983-84	1984-85		Seventh Plan	1985-86	
No.			Plan Target (1980-85)	Achieve ment		Target	Achieve- ment	(1985-90) Target	Target	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
(b) House for E.W.	S	_	_	1449	1000	_			
11 Ru	ral Electrification	n								
(a)	Villages to be e	lectrified All the inha	bited villages in the	State have	been electrif	ïed.				
(b) Pump-sets to be (Plan+ Non Plan		165300	71005	47545	30000	25459	100000	25000	
12 (a)	Trees to be plant	ed Lakh No.	950 -32	1147 ·00	670 ·37	527 -00	558 -04	3015 -00	527 .00	
(t	o) Bio-gas plants t up	o be set No.	5950	1568	1228	1500	1868	12500	1600	
13 A S	Sterilisations	No.		250544	140246	101250	116076		120000	
13B T	UD Insertions	No.							207000	
13C C	C.C. Users	No.							260000	
13D (C.P. Users	No.							28000	
	Primary health o	entres No.						200	40	
(b) Sub-Centres to	be set up No.		230	100	168	168	250	50	
15 IC	CDS Blocks in ope	ration No.		14	12	_	-	••	:	
16 (a) Enrolment in ap 6_11	ge group Lakh No.	19 ·71	20 -91	21 -02	21 · 36	21 ·60	22 ·85	21 ·8	
	1114	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	8 ·70	7 -96	8 -22	8 ·37	8 44	9 ·37	8 .5	
•	Total (cumulative)	6_14 ,,	28 · 41	28.87	29 ·24	29 .73	30 04	32 -22	30.3	
16 (t) Adults to be ma	ade literate No.		182000	113113	92000	115687	625000	12500	
17 F	air Price shops se	t up		••	_	_	_	-	-	
18 (a) Village industr to be set up	ies units No.	62827 (Terminal year Target	15090 t)	5278	4700	5249	19000	380	
	(b) Small Scale In units to be set up		88637 (Terminal year Targe		6630	7000	6795	21000	400	
	Total		151464	32187	11908	11700	12044	40000	780	

AND

ANNUAL PLAN 1985-86

DISTRICT PLAN

ANNUALL PLAN DISSTRICT STATEEMENT

Serial No.	Head of Development		1980—85 Sixth Plan Outlay			1980—83 Actuals		1983-84 Actuals		
		State	District	Total	State	District	Total	State	District	? Total
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 .	10	11
1	Agriculture	5428 ·82	4651 ·18	10080 .00	2020 ·87	2478 ·25	4499 ·12	748 · 47	1037 -93	1786 -
2	Soil Conservation	6 91 ·88	725 ·12	1417 .00	212·80	390 ·12	602 .92	48 · 30	170 .00	218
3	Animal Husandry	269 -48	1079 ·52	1349 .00	394 -28	549 -92	944 ·20	95 - 57	401 ·61	497 · 1
4	Dairying	35 -95	200 .05	236 .00	29 -42	135 • 74	165 •16	3 ·80	45 · 11	48 • 9
5	Fisheries	44 .77	130 -23	175 ·00	105 -81	8 2 96	188 · 7 7	_	47 - 27	47 - 2
6	Forests including soil conservation	10 ·82	1922 ·18	1933 ·00	1 99 ·2 8	835 ·02	1034 · 30	97 ·09	549 · 16	646 -
7	Community Development	863 -36	2926 ·64	3790 .00	1021 -37	1674 ·64	2696 ·01	683 • 29	563 · 50	1246 - 7
8	N. R. E. P	858 -42	766 - 58	1625 -00	330 ·47	171 -65	502 ·12	_	275 .00	275 ·
9	Co-operation	3298 -45	851 -55	4150 .00	1707 ·11	505 ·77	2212 ·88	797 ·06	133 - 50	930 -
10	Irrigation and Flood Control including Minor Irrigation and CAD	35578 ·44	4074 ·56	39653 ·00	13274 ·76	4074 · 56	17349 · 32	_	_	_
11	Industry and Minerals	6932 -02	1235 98	8168 -00	3301 ·84	431 · 38	3733 - 22	1441 ·30	259 · 44	1700
12	Roads and Bridges	907 ·39	6092 ·61	7000 .00	17 ·70	3401 -61	3419 · 31		1441 .00	1441 •
13	Road Transport									
	(i) Punjab Roadways	2718 03	256.97	2975 .00	2 014 ·81	256 -97	2271 ·78			_
	(ii) P. R. T. C	875 ·71	149 ·29	1025 ·00	815 ⋅05	99 -95	915 .00	290 -66	29 ·34	320 -
14	Education (Primary, Middle, High/Secondary)	977 -26	4322 • 74	5300 .00	515.91	1996 ·46	2512 ·37	196 ·40	1143 ·81	1340
15	Technical Education	10 .00	290 .00	300 .00	1 ·34	79 ·05	80 · 39	2 .00	44 · 39	46
16	Health and Family Welfare	968 ·19	2026 ·81	2995 .00	697 ·82	1256 ·77	1954 ·59	48 -23	769 ·04 Þ	817
17	Ayurveda	54.01	110 ·99	165 .00	19 · 40	60 ·77	80 ·17	8 · 47	23 -93	32
18	Homoeopathy	0 · 56	39 ·44	40 .00	3 · 68	13 -77	17 ·45	1 ·61	9 · 17	10
19	Rural Water Supply	4063 · 33	2736 ·67	6800 .00	0.56	1142 -55	1143 ·11	_	594 •12 :	594
20	Housing	4310 · 79	1424 ·21	5735 .00	2 108 · 31	921 ·84	3030 ·15	800 -22	275 ·00)	1075
21	Urban Development	2 160 00	500 .00	2660 .00	1410 ·41	179 ·00	1589 -41	307 - 28	80 -00)	387
22	Welfare of S. C. and Backward Classes	2599 · 55	600 -45	3200 .00	79 1 · 7 5	600 ·45	1392 -20	_		
23	Economic Services (Planning Machinery at District level)	; 	_	_	_			****	_	
24	Public Works	811 ·21	435 · 79	1247 ·00	404 · 15	205 · 79	609 - 94	62 · 46	230 -000	292
	Total (All Heads)	74737 -44	35772 · 56	110510 ·00	30924 · 77	21544.99	52469 · 76	5455 - 33	8122 - 322	13577

1985-86 **PLAN** D.P.I.

(Rs. in lakhs)

		984-85 ved Outlay	Ant	1984-8 ticipated E			eventh Plan Proposed			1985-86 Approved Out	lay
State	District	Total	State	District	Total	State	Distric	t Total	State	District	Total
12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
961 .00	1135 ·00	2096 ·00	902 ·80	1135 ·00	2037 ·80	9116 · 79	5858 -21	14975 ·00	851 ·41	1295 · 59	2147 ·00
80 ·0 0	165 .00	24 5 · 0 0	80 .00	165 .00	245 .00	1180 -30	8 0 9 · 7 0	1990 -00	200 .75	94 · 75	295 ·50
3 .00	517 .00	5 20 ·00	118 ·14	434 .03	552 ·17	1253 ·43	2046 • 57	3300 .00	26 ·81	418 ·19	445 .00
35 ·80	1 9 ·2 0	55 .00	3 0 · 9 8	19 · 2 0	50 ·18	308 ·54	131 ·46	44 0 ⋅ 0 0	30 ·08	18 -92	49 ·00
5 · 50	49 · 50	55.00		54.65	54 ·65	382 · 83	215 ·17	598 ·00	17 -95	62 ·05	80 ·00
174 ·00	538 .00	712 ·00	174 ·00	538 .00	7 12 ·00	3770 ·01	93 9 .99	4710.00	107 -93	641 ·57	749 ·50
559 ·50	688 ·50	1248 ·00	563 · 57	688 ·50	1252 ·07	3619 .00	3420.00	7039 -00	396.48	424 - 52	821 -00
_	324 .00	324 .00	_	319 ·93	319 -93	1580.00	-	1580 -00	23 .73	292 -27	316 ·00*
592 •72	212 ·28	805 -00	653 ·68	212 ·28	865 -96	5662 -24	922 ·76	6585 ⋅00	582 ·19	424 ·81	1007 ·00
		***************************************				_			_		
153 ·84	545 · 16	1699 .00	1444 · 14	545 · 16	1989 ·30	11537 ·85	793 -15	12331 -00	1565 -83	342 - 17	1908 -00
230 •00	1250 -00	1480 ·00	30 .00	1250 ·00	1280 .00	245 .00	9555 .00	9800 · 00	40 ·00	1240 ·00**	1280 -00
٠	_	_	_	_	_		5550 .00	5550 -00	555 -25+	94 ·75+	65 0 ⋅00
332 .00	68 ·00	400 .00	515 .00	20 .00	535 .00	2572 ·66	177 ·34	2750 · 00	483 ·00+	67 ·00+	550 .00
384 • 31	1133 ·27	1517 · 58	435 · 53	1182 -47	1618 -00	1147-40	5532.60	6680 .00	162 ·8 2	805 -33	968 · 15
1 ·45	161 55	163 -00	1 ·27	160 ·39	161 -66	10 .00	2494 .00	2504 .00	2 .00	258 .00	260 .00
_	_	_	_	_	_	215 -67	7223 ·33	7439 • 00	100 -98	909 ·02	1010 .00
8 · 53	26 ·29	34 ·82	14 ·01	26 ·29	40 ·30	63 ·8 6	32.14	96 ∙0 0	11 .76	3 · 24	15 •00
2 ·38	16 · 50	18 ·88	2 ·38	16 .50	18 -88	10.30	104 .70	115 .00	0 ·45	14 · 55	15 .00
_	800 .00	800 .00	_	1000 -00	1000 -00	_	7000 • 00	7000 .00		1000 .00	1000 .00
912 ·63	227 · 37	1140 .00	1015 · 70	227 · 37	1243 -07	6904 •00	270 .00	7174 00	1130 -00	30 .00	1160 -00
338 .00	60 .00	398 ·00	_	31 .00	31 .00	3575 ⋅00	500 .00	4075 •00	787 · 00	31 .00	818 00
_	_	_	_	_	_	2501 -89	998 • 11	3500 -00	375 -20	124 ·80	500 -00
_	_	_		_	_	1 .00	_	1.00	_	1 -00	1 -00
45 .00	340 .00	385 .00	_	_	_	530.00	1470 -00	2000 •00	75 .00	310 .00	385 ⋅00
5465 · 41	8276 -62	13742 .03	5705 · 90	8025 -77	13731 -67	56187 -77	56044 · 23	112232 .00	7526 -62	8903 ·53	16430 · 1

District figures also include G.O.I. contribution.
*Indicatesan equal amount will be given by G.O.I.
**Provisional.

NIEPA DC

18249 Pig.-Govt. Press. U. T. Chd.

Sub. National Systems Unit, National Insultute of Educational Planning and Aministration

^{(+,} Provisional (Exclude Chandigarh outlay.)
(-) Indicates nil Provision.
Figures in columns 18, 19 are provisional.